

#### INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

We Protect Hoosiers and Our Environment.

100 N. Senate Avenue • Indianapolis, IN 46204 (800) 451-6027 • (317) 232-8603 • www.idem.IN.gov

Michael R. Pence Governor Thomas W. Easterly

Commissioner

TO: Interested Parties / Applicant

DATE: November 7, 2013

RE: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC / 085-33392-00102

FROM: Matthew Stuckey, Branch Chief

Permits Branch Office of Air Quality

# Notice of Decision: Approval - Effective Immediately

Please be advised that on behalf of the Commissioner of the Department of Environmental Management, I have issued a decision regarding the enclosed matter. Pursuant to IC 13-15-5-3, this permit is effective immediately, unless a petition for stay of effectiveness is filed and granted according to IC 13-15-6-3, and may be revoked or modified in accordance with the provisions of IC 13-15-7-1.

If you wish to challenge this decision, IC 4-21.5-3 and IC 13-15-6-1 require that you file a petition for administrative review. This petition may include a request for stay of effectiveness and must be submitted to the Office of Environmental Adjudication, 100 North Senate Avenue, Government Center North, Suite N 501E, Indianapolis, IN 46204, within eighteen (18) calendar days of the mailing of this notice. The filing of a petition for administrative review is complete on the earliest of the following dates that apply to the filing:

- (1) the date the document is delivered to the Office of Environmental Adjudication (OEA);
- the date of the postmark on the envelope containing the document, if the document is mailed to OEA by U.S. mail; or
- (3) The date on which the document is deposited with a private carrier, as shown by receipt issued by the carrier, if the document is sent to the OEA by private carrier.

The petition must include facts demonstrating that you are either the applicant, a person aggrieved or adversely affected by the decision or otherwise entitled to review by law. Please identify the permit, decision, or other order for which you seek review by permit number, name of the applicant, location, date of this notice and all of the following:

- (1) the name and address of the person making the request:
- (2) the interest of the person making the request;
- (3) identification of any persons represented by the person making the request;
- (4) the reasons, with particularity, for the request;
- (5) the issues, with particularity, proposed for considerations at any hearing; and
- (6) identification of the terms and conditions which, in the judgment of the person making the request, would be appropriate in the case in question to satisfy the requirements of the law governing documents of the type issued by the Commissioner.

If you have technical questions regarding the enclosed documents, please contact the Office of Air Quality, Permits Branch at (317) 233-0178. Callers from within Indiana may call toll-free at 1-800-451-6027, ext. 3-0178.

Enclosures FNPER.dot 6/13/13







### INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

We Protect Hoosiers and Our Environment.

100 N. Senate Avenue • Indianapolis, IN 46204

(800) 451-6027 • (317) 232-8603 • www.idem.IN.gov

Michael R. Pence Governor Thomas W. Easterly

Commissioner

Mr. Doug Lopshire Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC 7344 State Road 15 South Claypool, IN 46510 November 7, 2013

Re: 085-33392-00102

Significant Source Modification to

Part 70 Renewal No.: T085-29197-00102

Dear Mr. Lopshire:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC was issued a Part 70 Operating Permit Renewal No. 085-29197-00102 on November 22, 2011 for a stationary refined bleached soybean oil (RB Oil), soybean salad oil, soybean meal, and biodiesel manufacturing plant located at 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana. An application to modify the source was received on July 5, 2013. Pursuant to the provisions of 326 IAC 2-7-10.5, a significant source modification to this permit is hereby approved as described in the attached Technical Support Document.

Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-10.5, the following emission units are approved for construction at the source:

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors) *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(b)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NESHAP FFFF

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

## (d) Insignificant activities consisting of the following:

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	-
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	-

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Page 3 of 4 SSM No.: 085-33392-00102

The following construction conditions are applicable to the proposed modification:

#### **General Construction Conditions**

- 1. The data and information supplied with the application shall be considered part of this source modification approval. Prior to <u>any</u> proposed change in construction which may affect the potential to emit (PTE) of the proposed project, the change must be approved by the Office of Air Quality (OAQ).
- 2. This approval to construct does not relieve the Permittee of the responsibility to comply with the provisions of the Indiana Environmental Management Law (IC 13-11 through 13-20; 13-22 through 13-25; and 13-30), the Air Pollution Control Law (IC 13-17) and the rules promulgated thereunder, as well as other applicable local, state, and federal requirements.

#### 3. Effective Date of the Permit

Pursuant to IC 13-15-5-3, this approval becomes effective upon its issuance.

### **Commenced Construction**

- 4. Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-1.1-9 and 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(j), the Commissioner may revoke this approval if construction is not commenced within eighteen (18) months after receipt of this approval or if construction is suspended for a continuous period of one (1) year or more.
- 5. All requirements and conditions of this construction approval shall remain in effect unless modified in a manner consistent with procedures established pursuant to 326 IAC 2.
- 6. Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(m), the emission units constructed under this approval shall <u>not</u> be placed into operation prior to revision of the source's Part 70 Operating Permit to incorporate the required operation conditions.

#### Approval to Construct

7. Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(h)(2), this significant source modification authorizes the construction of the new emission unit(s), when the significant source modification has been issued.

Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-12, operation of the new emission unit(s) is not approved until the significant permit modification has been issued. Operating conditions are incorporated into the Part 70 operating permit as a significant permit modification in accordance with 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(m)(2) and 326 IAC 2-7-12 (Permit Modification).

The source must comply with the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(m)(2) and 326 IAC 2-7-12 before operation of any of the proposed emission units can begin.

A copy of the permit is available on the Internet at: <a href="http://www.in.gov/ai/appfiles/idem-caats/">http://www.in.gov/ai/appfiles/idem-caats/</a>. For additional information about air permits and how the public and interested parties can participate, refer to the IDEM's Guide for Citizen Participation and Permit Guide on the Internet at: <a href="http://www.idem.in.gov">www.idem.in.gov</a>

This decision is subject to the Indiana Administrative Orders and Procedures Act - IC 4-21.5-3-5.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Page 4 of 4 SSM No.: 085-33392-00102

If you have any questions on this matter, please contact Muhammad D. Khan, of my staff, at 317-233-9664 or 1-800-451-6027, and ask for extension 3-9664.

Sincerely,

Jason R. Krawczyk, Section Chief

Permits Branch Office of Air Quality

Attachments: Updated Permit, Technical Support Document and Appendix A

JRK/DK

CC:

File - Kosciusko County

Kosciusko County Health Department

U.S. EPA, Region V

Compliance and Enforcement Branch Billing, Licensing and Training Section

Northern Regional Office



## INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

We Protect Hoosiers and Our Environment.

100 N. Senate Avenue . Indianapolis, IN 46204

(800) 451-6027 • (317) 232-8603 • www.idem.IN.gov

Michael R. Pence Governor Thomas W. Easterly

Commissioner

# Significant Source Modification to a Part 70 Source

# OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY

# Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

(herein known as the Permittee) is hereby authorized to construct subject to the conditions contained herein, the source described in Section A (Source Summary) of this permit.

This permit is issued in accordance with 326 IAC 2 and 40 CFR Part 70 Appendix A and contains the conditions and provisions specified in 326 IAC 2-7 as required by 42 U.S.C. 7401, et. seq. (Clean Air Act as amended by the 1990 Clean Air Act Amendments), 40 CFR Part 70.6, IC 13-15 and IC 13-17. This permit also addresses certain new source review requirements for existing equipment and is intended to fulfill the new source review procedures pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-10.5, applicable to those conditions.

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Issued by:

Jason R. Krawczyk, Section Chief,
Permits Branch
Office of Air Quality

Issuance Date: November 7, 2013



Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Pemit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

Page 2 of 129 T085-29197-00102

SECTION A	SOURCE SUMMARY	8
A.1 A.2	General Information [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)] [326 IAC 2-7-1(22)] Emission Units and Pollution Control Equipment Summary [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)(3)]	
A.3	[326 IAC 2-7-5(14)] Specifically Regulated Insignificant Activities [326 IAC 2-7-1(21)] [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)]	
A.4	Part 70 Permit Applicability [326 IAC 2-7-2]	
SECTION B	GENERAL CONDITIONS	21
	Definitions (206 IAC 2.7.4)	
B.1 B.2	Definitions [326 IAC 2-7-1] Permit Term [326 IAC 2-7-5(2)] [326 IAC 2-1.1-9.5] [326 IAC 2-7-4(a)(1)(D)] [IC 13-15-3-6(a)]	
B.3	Term of Conditions [326 IAC 2-1.1-9.5]	
B.4	Enforceability [326 IAC 2-7-7] [IC 13-17-12]	
B.5	Severability [326 IAC 2-7-5(5)]	
B.6	Property Rights or Exclusive Privilege [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(D)]	
B.7	Duty to Provide Information [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(E)]	
B.8	Certification [326 IAC 2-7-4(f)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)]	
B.9	Annual Compliance Certification [326 IAC 2-7-6(5)]	
B.10	Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 2-7-5(12)] [326 IAC 1-6-3]	
B.11	Emergency Provisions [326 IAC 2-7-16]	
B.12	Permit Shield [326 IAC 2-7-15] [326 IAC 2-7-20] [326 IAC 2-7-12]	
B.13	Prior Permits Superseded [326 IAC 2-1.1-9.5] [326 IAC 2-7-10.5]	
B.14	Termination of Right to Operate [326 IAC 2-7-10] [326 IAC 2-7-4(a)]	
B.15	Permit Modification, Reopening, Revocation and Reissuance, or Termination [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(C)] [326 IAC 2-7-8(a)] [326 IAC 2-7-9]	
B.16	Permit Renewal [326 IAC 2-7-3] [326 IAC 2-7-4] [326 IAC 2-7-8(e)]	
B.17	Permit Amendment or Modification [326 IAC 2-7-11] [326 IAC 2-7-12]	
B.18	Permit Revision Under Economic Incentives and Other Programs [326 IAC 2-7-5(8)] [326 IAC 2-7-12(b)(2)]	
B.19	Operational Flexibility [326 IAC 2-7-20] [326 IAC 2-7-10.5]	
B.20	Source Modification Requirement [326 IAC 2-7-10.5]	
B.21	Inspection and Entry [326 IAC 2-7-6] [IC 13-14-2-2] [IC 13-30-3-1] [IC 13-17-3-2]	
B.22	Transfer of Ownership or Operational Control [326 IAC 2-7-11]	
B.23	Annual Fee Payment [326 IAC 2-7-19] [326 IAC 2-7-5(7)] [326 IAC 2-1.1-7]	
B.24	Credible Evidence [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6] [62 FR 8314] [326 IAC 1-1-6]	
SECTION C	SOURCE OPERATION CONDITIONS	31
Emis	sion Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]	
C.1	Particulate Emission Limitations For Processes with Process Weight Rates Less Than	ו
	One Hundred (100) Pounds per Hour [326 IAC 6-3-2]	
C.2	Opacity [326 IAC 5-1]	
C.3	Open Burning [326 IAC 4-1] [IC 13-17-9]	
C.4	Incineration [326 IAC 4-2] [326 IAC 9-1-2]	
C.5	Fugitive Dust Emissions [326 IAC 6-4]	
C.6	Stack Height [326 IAC 1-7]	
C.7	Asbestos Abatement Projects [326 IAC 14-10] [326 IAC 18] [40 CFR 61, Subpart M]	
C.8	Performance Testing [326 IAC 3-6]	
C.9	Compliance Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]	0.1
C.10	Compliance Monitoring [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [40 CFR 64] [326 IAC 3-	·8]
C.11	Instrument Specifications [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]	
	ctive Actions and Response Steps [326 IAC 2-7-5] [326 IAC 2-7-6]	
C.12	Emergency Reduction Plans [326 IAC 1-5-2] [326 IAC 1-5-3]	
C.13	Risk Management Plan [326 IAC 2-7-5(11)] [40 CFR 68]	
C.14	Response to Excursions or Exceedances [40 CFR 64] [326 IAC 3-8] [326 IAC 2-7-5]	
	[326 IAC 2-7-6]	

Claypool, Indiana	cultural Industries LLC 3 <sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 3 of Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00 <sup>rd</sup> Sarah Conner, Ph. D.	
C.15	Actions Related to Noncompliance Demonstrated by a Stack Test [326 IAC 2-7-5] [326 IAC 2-7-6]	
<b>Recor</b> C.16	d Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]  Emission Statement [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)(iii)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(7)] [326 IAC 2-7-19(c)]  [326 IAC 2-6]	
C.17 C.18	General Record Keeping Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6] General Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)] [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] [40 CFR 64] [326 IAC 3-8]	
<b>Strato</b> C.19	spheric Ozone Protection Compliance with 40 CFR 82 and 326 IAC 22-1	
SECTION D.1	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	40
Emiss D.1.1 D.1.2 D.1.3 D.1.4	Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]	
<b>Comp</b> D.1.5 D.1.6	liance Determination Requirements Particulate Control Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]	
	liance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] Visible Emissions Notations [40 CFR 64] Parametric Monitoring [40 CFR 64] Broken or Failed Bag Detection [40 CFR 64]	
D.1.10	d Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19] Record Keeping Requirements Reporting Requirements	
SECTION D.2	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	52
Emiss D.2.1 D.2.2 D.2.3	Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]	
<b>Comp</b> D.2.4 D.2.5	liance Determination Requirements Particulate Control Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]	
Comp D.2.6 D.2.7 D.2.8 D.2.9	Parametric Monitoring [40 CFR 64]	
	d Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]  Record Keeping Requirements	
SECTION D.3	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	60
Emiss D.3.1 D.3.2 D.3.3 D.3.4 D.3.5	ion Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] PSD Minor Limits for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2] PSD Minor Limit for VOC [326 IAC 2-2] Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2] Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) [326 IAC 8-1-6] Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]	
D.3.6 D.3.7	liance Determination Requirements  Particulate Control  Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC)  Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1 1-11]	

Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102 Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D. D.3.9 Leak Detection and Repair (LDAR) Program [326 IAC 8-1-6] Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] D.3.10 Visible Emissions Notations [40 CFR 64] D.3.11 Monitoring for Mineral Oil Absorber and Mineral Oil Stripping Column [40 CFR 64] D.3.12 Scrubber Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [40 CFR 64] D.3.13 Cyclone Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [40 CFR 64] Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19] D.3.14 Record Keeping Requirements SECTION D.4 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS 69 Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] D.4.1 PSD Minor Limits for VOC [326 IAC 2-2] D.4.2 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3] **Compliance Determination Requirements** D.4.3 Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] D.4.5 Monitoring for mineral oil absorber and water absorber [40 CFR 64] Scrubber Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [40 CFR 64] D.4.6 Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19] Record Keeping Requirements D.4.7 Reporting Requirements D.4.8 SECTION D.5 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS 75 Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] PSD Minor Limit for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2] D.5.2 PSD Minor Limit for VOC [326 IAC 2-2] PSD Minor Limit for SO<sub>2</sub> [326 IAC 2-2] D.5.3 Particulate [326 IAC 6-2-4] D.5.4 D.5.5 Sulfur Dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>) [326 IAC 7-1.1-2] [326 IAC 7-2-1] D.5.6 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3] **Compliance Determination Requirements** Sulfur Dioxide Emissions and Sulfur Content Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] D.5.8 Visible Emissions Notations D.5.9 Continuous Emission Monitoring [326 IAC 3-5] Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19] D.5.10 Record Keeping Requirements D.5.11 Reporting Requirements SECTION D.6 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS 80 Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] PSD Minor Limit for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2] D.6.1 Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2] D.6.2 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3] **Compliance Determination Requirements** D.6.4 Particulate Control Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] D.6.5 Visible Emissions Notations D.6.6 Broken or Failed Bag Detection

Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

D.6.7 Record Keeping Requirements

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3rd Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Page 4 of 129

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC	3 <sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Claypool, Indiana	Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 5 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

SECTION D.7	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	83
Emiss D.7.1 D.7.2 D.7.3 D.7.4 D.7.5	ion Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] PSD Minor Limits for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2] PSD Minor Limit for VOC [326 IAC 2-2] Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2] Particulate [326 IAC 6-2-4] Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]	
<b>Compl</b> D.7.6 D.7.7	liance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] Visible Emissions Notations Broken or Failed Bag Detection	
Record D.7.8	d Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19] Record Keeping Requirements	
SECTION E.1	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	87
E.1.1 E.1.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Db]	
SECTION E.2	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	88
E.2.1 E.2.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Grain Elevators [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD]	
SECTION E.3	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	92
E.3.1 E.3.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced After January 5, 1981, and on or Before November 7, 2006 [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VV]	
SECTION E.4	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	95
E.4.1 E.4.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN]	ion
SECTION E.5	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	97
E.5.1 E.5.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Volatile Organic Compound Emission From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Reactor Processes [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart RRR]	
SECTION E.6	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	98
E.6.1 E.6.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Stationary Compression Ignition Inter Combustion Engines [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart IIII]	nal
SECTION E.7	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	99
E.7.1 E.7.2	General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A] National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart FFFF] [326 IAC 20-84]	
SECTION E.8	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	102
E.8.1 F 8 2	General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A] National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Solvent Extraction for	

Vegetable Oil Production [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart GGGG] [326 IAC 20-60]

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D. Page 6 of 129 T085-29197-00102

SECTION E.9	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	110
E.9.1 E.9.2	General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A] National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart ZZZZ] [326 IAC 20-82]	
SECTION E.10	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	111
E.10.1 E.10.2	General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A] National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Industrial, Commercial, ar Institutional Boilers and Process Heaters [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD] [326 IAC 20-95]	nd
SECTION E.11	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	114
E.11.1 E.11.2	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Stationary Spark Ignition Internal Combustion Engines [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart JJJJ]	
SECTION E.12	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	115
	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Small Industrial-Commercial-Institution Steam Generating Units [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc]	nal
SECTION E.13	EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS	116
	General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A] New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification commenced after November 7, 2006 [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa]	
Certification		117
\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$\$		118
Quarterly Repo		120
Quarterly Devi	ation and Compliance Monitoring Report	128
Attachment A:	40 CFR Part 60.40b, Subpart Db, NSPS for Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units	
Attachment B:	40 CFR Part 60.300, Subpart DD, NSPS for Grain Elevators	
Attachment C:	40 CFR Part 60.480, Subpart VV – NSPS for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Syntheti Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced After January 5, 1981, and on or Before November 7, 2006.	С
Attachment D:	40 CFR Part 60.660, Subpart NNN – NSPS for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions from Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations.	on
Attachment E:	40 CFR Part 60.700, Subpart RRR - NSPS for Volatile Organic Compounds Emissions from Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Reactor Processes	S 5.
Attachment F:	40 CFR Part 60.4200, Subpart IIII - NSPS for Stationary Compression Ignition Internal Combustion Engines	
Attachment G:	40 CFR Part 63.2430, Subpart FFFF - NESHAP: Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing	

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- Attachment H: 40 CFR Part 63.2830, Subpart GGGG NESHAP: Solvent Extraction for Vegetable Oil Production
- Attachment I: 40 CFR 63.6580, Subpart ZZZZ NESHAP for Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines
- Attachment J: 40 CFR 63.7480, Subpart DDDDD NESHAP for Industrial, Commercial, and Institutional Boilers and Process Heaters
- Attachment K: 40 CFR 60.4230, Subpart JJJJ NSPS for Stationary Spark Ignitition Internal Combustion Engines
- Attachment L: 40 CFR Part 60.40c, Subpart Dc, NSPS for Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units
- Attachment M: 40 CFR Part 60.480a, Subpart VVa, NSPS for Equipment Leaks for VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction or Modification Commenced after November 7, 2006

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### SECTION A SOURCE SUMMARY

This permit is based on information requested by the Indiana Department of Environmental Management (IDEM), Office of Air Quality (OAQ). The information describing the source contained in conditions A.1 through A.3 is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions. However, the Permittee should be aware that a physical change or a change in the method of operation that may render this descriptive information obsolete or inaccurate may trigger requirements for the Permittee to obtain additional permits or seek modification of this permit pursuant to 326 IAC 2, or change other applicable requirements presented in the permit application.

## A.1 General Information [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)] [326 IAC 2-7-1(22)]

The Permittee owns and operates a stationary refined bleached soybean oil (RB Oil), soybean salad oil, soybean meal, and biodiesel manufacturing plant.

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana

46510-9746

General Source Phone Number:

(574) 566-2100

SIC Code: County Location:

Source Status:

2075, 2079 & 2869 Kosciusko

Source Location Status:

Attainment for all criteria pollutants

Part 70 Permit Program

Major Source, under PSD Rules

Major Source, under Section 112 of the Clean Air Act Nested Source with chemical process plant (biodiesel), as 1 of 28 Source Categories, within a non-listed source

# A.2 Emission Units and Pollution Control Equipment Summary [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)]

This stationary source consists of the following emission units and pollution control devices:

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A030000	Truck Dump No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020000	Truck Dump No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving /Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A030100	Discharge Conveyor No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020100	Discharge Conveyor No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A040000	Bean Receiving Leg No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A050000	Bean Receiving Leg No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A010000	Rail Dump and Rail Collection Conveyor *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A010100	Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A150100	Cross Bin No 1 thru 3 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A120100	Cross Bin No 4 thru 6 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A151000	Discharge Bin No 1 thru 3 *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A121000	Discharge Bin No 4 thru 6 *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A153000	Day Bin Leg *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
AF-2 A200000	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse *2006, **2010	38,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet gr loading		Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A152000	West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3 *2006, **2010 and 2011	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A122000	East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6 *2006, **2010	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A130100	West Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A100100	East Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
G020500	Meal Storage Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010 and **2011	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G070300	Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G290000	Truck Collection Conveyor *2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G280000	Truck Loader No.1 *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
G270000	Truck Loader No.2 *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G080000	Truck Pelleted Hull Loadout Bin *2006, **2010	148	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G070000	Truck Meal Loadout Bin *2006, **2010 and 2012	300	Meal Loadout Bin Filter	Stack MLBF- 1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G180000	Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bin *2010	148	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G130000	Rail Meal Loadout Bin *2006, **2010 and 2012	300	Meal Loadout Bin Filter	Stack MLBF- 1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G160000	Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout *2006, **2010 and 2012	17.0	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G170000	Rail Car Collection Conveyor *2006, **2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G220000	Rail Car Loadout *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G010100	Meal Reclaim Conveyor *2006, **2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes NESHAP GGGG
G010200	Meal Reclaim Leg *2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
					1
A060000	Screener *2006, **2011 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A160300	VSC Leg Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A170000	Screenings Tank *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A170300	Screenings Recycle Leg *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B011300	Bean Weigh Scale *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B310000	Screenings Weight Belt *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
AF-7	Pod rinder/Screener Baghouse *2011	5,000 acfm		Stack AF-7	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B310200	Pod rinder/Destoner *2006, **2010	5	Pod Grinder/ Screener Baghouse	Stack AF-7	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B011200	VSC Feed Leg *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A060400	Screener Feed Conveyor *2010, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B020100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B010900	Whole Bean Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B030800	Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B030900	Hull Collection Conveyor *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E130000	Hull Screener No.1 *2006	9.6	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E150000	Hull Screener No.2 *2006	9.6	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B440000	Secondary Hull Collection L-Path *2010, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
B430000	Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor *2010, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E070300	4 Hour Hull Tank *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E080000	Pellet Cooler *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E090000	Pellet Cooler Cyclone *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050200	Hull Hammer Mill Feeder *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050000	Hull Hammer Mill *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050100	Hull Hammer Mill Plenum *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050100	Pelleted Hulls Leg *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050300	Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor *2006, **2010 and 2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050400	Hulls Addition Screw *2011, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010300	Conditioner Bean Loop Path *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-3 G100000	Prep exhaust baghouse *2006	28,900 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Bean Storage Bins #2, #3, #6, and #7 *2006	600 tons/hr and each Bin has a maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD
	Bean Storage Bins #4 and #8 *2013	600 tons/hr and each Bin has a maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD
Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5 *2008	600 tons/hr and each Bin has a maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD	

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(b)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Piles #1 and #2 *2008	Two (2) covered seasonal grain storage piles	each with a maximum storage capacity of 1,000,000 bushels of soybeans	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD

Page 13 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
C200100	Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor *2010, **2012	247	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C010600	Flake Collection Conveyor (12 flakers) *2006, **2010 and 2012	247	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C010000	Flaking Roll No. 1 *2013	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C020000	Flaking Roll No. 2 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C030000	Flaking Roll No. 3 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C040000	Flaking Roll No. 4 *2012	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C050000	Flaking Roll No. 5 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C060000	Flaking Roll No. 6 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C070000	Flaking Roll No. 7 *2012	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C080000	Flaking Roll No. 8 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C090000	Flaking Roll No. 9 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C100000	Flaking Roll No. 10 *2013	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C0110000	Flaking Roll No. 11 *2009	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C0120000	Flaking Roll No. 12 *2009	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-4 C110000	Flaker aspiration baghouse *2006	24,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B040000	Hulloosenator No. 1	66.0	Hot dehulling	Stack AF-5	Yes under
B080100	*2006, **2012 Hulloosenator No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	baghouse Hot dehulling	Stack AF-5	NESHAP GGGG Yes under
B130000	Hulloosenator No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	baghouse Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	NESHAP GGGG Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B170000	Hulloosenator No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B050000	Cascade Dryer No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
B090000	Cascade Dryer No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B140000	Cascade Dryer No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B180000	Cascade Dryer No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B210000	CCD Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B060000	Cracking Roll No.1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B100000	Cracking Roll No.2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B150000	Cracking Roll No.3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B190000	Cracking Roll No.4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B070000	Cascade Conditioner No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B110000	Cascade Conditioner No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B160000	Cascade Conditioner No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B200000	Cascade Conditioner No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B230000	CCC Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E130100	Secondary Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E150100	Secondary Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E160000	Secondary Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A160100	Feed Day Tank Conveyor *2006	600	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NSPS DD
A160000	Day Tank *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NSPS DD
AF-5 B260000	Hot dehulling baghouse *2006	43,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Grinding Discharge	400	Meal Grinding	Stock AF 6	Yes under
E020300	Conveyor *2011, **2012	198	Baghouse	Stack AF-6	NESHAP GGGG
E020400	Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor *2006, **2011 and 2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E010100	Meal L-Path Conveyor *2006, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E010300	Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor *2006, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
E020200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 1 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E030200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 2 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E040200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 3 (switch) *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E020000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 1 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E030000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 2 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E040000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 3 (switch) *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E020100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 1 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E030100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 2 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E040100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 3 (switch) *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E230200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5 *2012	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E230000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 5 *2012	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E230100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5 *2012	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G010300	Meal Leg *2006, **2010 and 2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G150000	Meal Conveyor to Loadout *2006, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-6 E110000	Mill Grinding Baghouse *2006	18,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010000	VSC No. 1 *2006, **2012	132	VSC Cyclone	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B020000	VSC No. 2 *2006, **2012	132	VSC Cyclone	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010500	VSC Air Heater *2006, **2012	264	VSC Cyclone	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010700	VSC Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm		Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B120000	Jet Dryer No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2012	132	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-8	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B030000	Jet Dryer No. 2 *2006, **2012	132	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-9	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B120100A	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-8	74,000 acfm		Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B120100B	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-9	74,000 acfm		Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	· A				

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Note \*\*\*The Flaker aspiration baghouse has been determined to be integral to the process for this

(d)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
D010000	Soybean oil extractor *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	One (1) set of evaporators *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D020000	One (1) Desolventizer/toaster *2006, **2010		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	One (1) set of water separators *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D060000	Main Vent Condenser *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Five (5) hexane storage tank *2006 for original tank, and 2010 for other tanks **2010 for original tank	20,690 gallons each	Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
1220000	One (1) soybean oil pre-treat Tank *2010	35,170 gallons			Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Three (3) soybean oil storage tank (Degummed Oil Tanks #1 and #2 and Crude Oil Tank #3) *2006 for original tank and 2010 for other tanks, **2010 for original tank	725,000 gallons each			Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D070000	Mineral oil absorber *2006			Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-1	DC Deck No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 1	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-2	DC Deck No. 2 *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 2	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-3	DC Deck No. 3 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 3	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-4	DC Deck No. 4 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 4	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310700	DC Deck Cyclone No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310800	DC Deck Cyclone No. 2 *2006, **2010 and 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310900	DC Deck Cyclone No. 3 *2010, ** 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D311000	DC Deck Cyclone No. 4 *2010, **2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
CL-5045	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5046	1st Secondary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5063	2nd Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5064	2nd Secondary Transester Column *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
R-8171	Esterification Reactor *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
VU010000	Vacuum group package *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Mineral Oil Absorber *2010			Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Water Absorber *2006, **2007	0.448 gpm		Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN, & NESHAP FFFF
1040000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1050000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1060000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #6 *2009	325,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1070000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #7 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1080000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #8 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1090000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #9 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1100000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #10 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
I110000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #11 *2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
1140000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #0 *2009	735,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1120000	Glycerin Tank #12 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
I130000	Glycerin Tank #13 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1250000	Methanol Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1260000	Methanol Storage Tank #2 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1270000	Methanol Storage Tank #3 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1280000	Methanol Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1290000	Methanol Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1300000	Methanol Storage Tank #6 *2007	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1230000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1240000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #2 *2007, **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Rail Rack	Loading Rack (Rail) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	500 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Truck Rack #1	Loading Rack (Truck) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Truck Rack #2	Loading Rack (Truck) *2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(f)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
B-1	Main Boiler, natural gas fired and #2 fuel oil as back up fuel *2006	220 MMBtu/hr	Low NOx burner and Flue gas recirculation	Stack S-3	Yes under NSPS Db and NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(g)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
G010000	Meal Bin No. 1*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No.	Stack MBF-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G020000	Meal Bin No. 2*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 2	Stack MBF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G030000	Meal Bin No. 3*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 3	Stack MBF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G040000	Meal Bin No. 4*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No.	Stack MBF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050000	Meal Bin No. 5*** *2010, **2011 and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 5	Stack MBF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Note \*\*\*There are five meal bins. However, the plant is only physically capable of loading one meal bin at a time. Thus, the PTE for these units is calculated at a rate of 198 tons/hr for all five meal bins combined.

(h)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

# A.3 Specifically Regulated Insignificant Activities [326 IAC 2-7-1(21)] [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)]

This stationary source also includes the following insignificant activities which are specifically regulated, as defined in 326 IAC 2-7-1(21):

Description	Capacity (gallons)	Control	Affected Facility?
Kaolin Receiving Tank [326 IAC 2-2] [326 IAC 6-3-2] *2006, **2010	10,800 and 40 tons per hour	Bin Filter	
Hull Overflow Tank [326 IAC 2-2] [326 IAC 6-3-2] *2006, **2010 and 2012	13,900 cu. ft and 17 tons per hour	None	
diesel/#2 fuel oil storage tank [326 IAC 2-2] *2006, **2011	44,839 gallons	None	
Cooling tower with a maximum drift rate of 0.005% *2006	11,000 gpm	None	
Three (3) Emergency Diesel Fire Pumps [326 IAC 2-2] *2006	575 BHP each	None	Yes under NSPS IIII and NESHAP ZZZZ
One (1) natural gas-fired emergency generator *2013	3.413 MMBtu per hour (>500 HP)	None	Yes under NSPS JJJJ and NESHAP ZZZZ
Two (2) natural gas-fired space heaters *2013	0.25 MMBtu per hour, each	None	

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 T085-29197-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin [326 IAC 6-3-2] *2009, **2011	767 tons per year	Filter	
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, & NSPS NNN

Page 20 of 129

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

### Part 70 Permit Applicability [326 IAC 2-7-2]

This stationary source is required to have a Part 70 permit by 326 IAC 2-7-2 (Applicability) because:

- It is a major source, as defined in 326 IAC 2-7-1(22); (a)
- It is a source in a source category designated by the United States Environmental (b) Protection Agency (U.S. EPA) under 40 CFR 70.3 (Part 70 - Applicability).

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 21 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **SECTION B**

#### **GENERAL CONDITIONS**

#### B.1 Definitions [326 IAC 2-7-1]

Terms in this permit shall have the definition assigned to such terms in the referenced regulation. In the absence of definitions in the referenced regulation, the applicable definitions found in the statutes or regulations (IC 13-11, 326 IAC 1-2 and 326 IAC 2-7) shall prevail.

#### B.2 Permit Term [326 IAC 2-7-5(2)] [326 IAC 2-1.1-9.5] [326 IAC 2-7-4(a)(1)(D)] [IC 13-15-3-6(a)]

- (a) This permit, T085-29197-00102, is issued for a fixed term of five (5) years from the issuance date of this permit, as determined in accordance with IC 4-21.5-3-5(f) and IC 13-15-5-3. Subsequent revisions, modifications, or amendments of this permit do not affect the expiration date of this permit.
- (b) If IDEM, OAQ, upon receiving a timely and complete renewal permit application, fails to issue or deny the permit renewal prior to the expiration date of this permit, this existing permit shall not expire and all terms and conditions shall continue in effect, including any permit shield provided in 326 IAC 2-7-15, until the renewal permit has been issued or denied.

#### B.3 Term of Conditions [326 IAC 2-1.1-9.5]

Notwithstanding the permit term of a permit to construct, a permit to operate, or a permit modification, any condition established in a permit issued pursuant to a permitting program approved in the state implementation plan shall remain in effect until:

- (a) the condition is modified in a subsequent permit action pursuant to Title I of the Clean Air Act; or
- (b) the emission unit to which the condition pertains permanently ceases operation.

#### B.4 Enforceability [326 IAC 2-7-7] [IC 13-17-12]

Unless otherwise stated, all terms and conditions in this permit, including any provisions designed to limit the source's potential to emit, are enforceable by IDEM, the United States Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA) and by citizens in accordance with the Clean Air Act.

#### B.5 Severability [326 IAC 2-7-5(5)]

The provisions of this permit are severable; a determination that any portion of this permit is invalid shall not affect the validity of the remainder of the permit.

#### B.6 Property Rights or Exclusive Privilege [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(D)]

This permit does not convey any property rights of any sort or any exclusive privilege.

#### B.7 Duty to Provide Information [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(E)]

- (a) The Permittee shall furnish to IDEM, OAQ, within a reasonable time, any information that IDEM, OAQ may request in writing to determine whether cause exists for modifying, revoking and reissuing, or terminating this permit, or to determine compliance with this permit. Upon request, the Permittee shall also furnish to IDEM, OAQ copies of records required to be kept by this permit.
- (b) For information furnished by the Permittee to IDEM, OAQ, the Permittee may include a claim of confidentiality in accordance with 326 IAC 17.1. When furnishing copies of requested records directly to U. S. EPA, the Permittee may assert a claim of confidentiality in accordance with 40 CFR 2, Subpart B.

#### B.8 Certification [326 IAC 2-7-4(f)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)]

- (a) A certification required by this permit meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) if:
  - (1) it contains a certification by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35), and

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- the certification states that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable inquiry, the statements and information in the document are true, accurate, and complete.
- (b) The Permittee may use the attached Certification Form, or its equivalent with each submittal requiring certification. One (1) certification may cover multiple forms in one (1) submittal.
- (c) A "responsible official" is defined at 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

#### B.9 Annual Compliance Certification [326 IAC 2-7-6(5)]

(a) The Permittee shall annually submit a compliance certification report which addresses the status of the source's compliance with the terms and conditions contained in this permit, including emission limitations, standards, or work practices. All certifications shall cover the time period from January 1 to December 31 of the previous year, and shall be submitted no later than July 1 of each year to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

and

United States Environmental Protection Agency, Region V Air and Radiation Division, Air Enforcement Branch - Indiana (AE-17J) 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604-3590

- (b) The annual compliance certification report required by this permit shall be considered timely if the date postmarked on the envelope or certified mail receipt, or affixed by the shipper on the private shipping receipt, is on or before the date it is due. If the document is submitted by any other means, it shall be considered timely if received by IDEM, OAQ on or before the date it is due.
- (c) The annual compliance certification report shall include the following:
  - (1) The appropriate identification of each term or condition of this permit that is the basis of the certification;
  - (2) The compliance status;
  - (3) Whether compliance was continuous or intermittent;
  - (4) The methods used for determining the compliance status of the source, currently and over the reporting period consistent with 326 IAC 2-7-5(3); and
  - (5) Such other facts, as specified in Sections D of this permit, as IDEM, OAQ may require to determine the compliance status of the source.

The submittal by the Permittee does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

B.10 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 2-7-5(12)] [326 IAC 1-6-3]

- A Preventive Maintenance Plan meets the requirements of 326 IAC 1-6-3 if it includes, at a minimum:
  - (1) Identification of the individual(s) responsible for inspecting, maintaining, and repairing emission control devices;
  - (2)A description of the items or conditions that will be inspected and the inspection schedule for said items or conditions; and
  - (3)Identification and quantification of the replacement parts that will be maintained in inventory for quick replacement.

The Permittee shall implement the PMPs.

- (b) If required by specific condition(s) in Section D of this permit where no PMP was previously required, the Permittee shall prepare and maintain Preventive Maintenance Plans (PMPs) no later than ninety (90) days after issuance of this permit or ninety (90) days after initial start-up, whichever is later, including the following information on each facility:
  - (1) Identification of the individual(s) responsible for inspecting, maintaining, and repairing emission control devices;
  - (2) A description of the items or conditions that will be inspected and the inspection schedule for said items or conditions; and
  - (3) Identification and quantification of the replacement parts that will be maintained in inventory for quick replacement.

If, due to circumstances beyond the Permittee's control, the PMPs cannot be prepared and maintained within the above time frame, the Permittee may extend the date an additional ninety (90) days provided the Permittee notifies:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

The PMP extension notification does not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

The Permittee shall implement the PMPs.

- A copy of the PMPs shall be submitted to IDEM, OAQ upon request and within a (c) reasonable time, and shall be subject to review and approval by IDEM, OAQ, IDEM. OAQ may require the Permittee to revise its PMPs whenever lack of proper maintenance causes or is the primary contributor to an exceedance of any limitation on emissions. The PMPs and their submittal do not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).
- (d) To the extent the Permittee is required by 40 CFR Part 60/63 to have an Operation Maintenance, and Monitoring (OMM) Plan for a unit, such Plan is deemed to satisfy the PMP requirements of 326 IAC 1-6-3 for that unit.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 24 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

B.11 Emergency Provisions [326 IAC 2-7-16]

(a) An emergency, as defined in 326 IAC 2-7-1(12), is not an affirmative defense for an action brought for noncompliance with a federal or state health-based emission limitation.

- (b) An emergency, as defined in 326 IAC 2-7-1(12), constitutes an affirmative defense to an action brought for noncompliance with a technology-based emission limitation if the affirmative defense of an emergency is demonstrated through properly signed, contemporaneous operating logs or other relevant evidence that describe the following:
  - (1) An emergency occurred and the Permittee can, to the extent possible, identify the causes of the emergency;
  - (2) The permitted facility was at the time being properly operated;
  - (3) During the period of an emergency, the Permittee took all reasonable steps to minimize levels of emissions that exceeded the emission standards or other requirements in this permit;
  - (4) For each emergency lasting one (1) hour or more, the Permittee notified IDEM, OAQ, or Northern Regional Office within four (4) daytime business hours after the beginning of the emergency, or after the emergency was discovered or reasonably should have been discovered;

Telephone Number: 1-800-451-6027 (ask for Office of Air Quality, Compliance and Enforcement Branch), or

Telephone Number: 317-233-0178 (ask for Office of Air Quality, Compliance and Enforcement Branch)

Facsimile Number: 317-233-6865

Northern Regional Office phone: (574) 245-4870; fax: (574) 245-4877.

(5) For each emergency lasting one (1) hour or more, the Permittee submitted the attached Emergency Occurrence Report Form or its equivalent, either by mail or facsimile to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

within two (2) working days of the time when emission limitations were exceeded due to the emergency.

The notice fulfills the requirement of 326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)(ii) and must contain the following:

- (A) A description of the emergency;
- (B) Any steps taken to mitigate the emissions; and
- (C) Corrective actions taken.

The notification which shall be submitted by the Permittee does not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

(6) The Permittee immediately took all reasonable steps to correct the emergency.

- (c) In any enforcement proceeding, the Permittee seeking to establish the occurrence of an emergency has the burden of proof.
- (d) This emergency provision supersedes 326 IAC 1-6 (Malfunctions). This permit condition is in addition to any emergency or upset provision contained in any applicable requirement.
- (e) The Permittee seeking to establish the occurrence of an emergency shall make records available upon request to ensure that failure to implement a PMP did not cause or contribute to an exceedance of any limitations on emissions. However, IDEM, OAQ may require that the Preventive Maintenance Plans required under 326 IAC 2-7-4(c)(8) be revised in response to an emergency.
- (f) Failure to notify IDEM, OAQ by telephone or facsimile of an emergency lasting more than one (1) hour in accordance with (b)(4) and (5) of this condition shall constitute a violation of 326 IAC 2-7 and any other applicable rules.
- (g) If the emergency situation causes a deviation from a technology-based limit, the Permittee may continue to operate the affected emitting facilities during the emergency provided the Permittee immediately takes all reasonable steps to correct the emergency and minimize emissions.

#### B.12 Permit Shield [326 IAC 2-7-15] [326 IAC 2-7-20] [326 IAC 2-7-12]

(a) Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-15, the Permittee has been granted a permit shield. The permit shield provides that compliance with the conditions of this permit shall be deemed compliance with any applicable requirements as of the date of permit issuance, provided that either the applicable requirements are included and specifically identified in this permit or the permit contains an explicit determination or concise summary of a determination that other specifically identified requirements are not applicable. The Indiana statutes from IC 13 and rules from 326 IAC, referenced in conditions in this permit, are those applicable at the time the permit was issued. The issuance or possession of this permit shall not alone constitute a defense against an alleged violation of any law, regulation or standard, except for the requirement to obtain a Part 70 permit under 326 IAC 2-7 or for applicable requirements for which a permit shield has been granted.

This permit shield does not extend to applicable requirements which are promulgated after the date of issuance of this permit unless this permit has been modified to reflect such new requirements.

- (b) If, after issuance of this permit, it is determined that the permit is in nonconformance with an applicable requirement that applied to the source on the date of permit issuance, IDEM, OAQ, shall immediately take steps to reopen and revise this permit and issue a compliance order to the Permittee to ensure expeditious compliance with the applicable requirement until the permit is reissued. The permit shield shall continue in effect so long as the Permittee is in compliance with the compliance order.
- (c) No permit shield shall apply to any permit term or condition that is determined after issuance of this permit to have been based on erroneous information supplied in the permit application. Erroneous information means information that the Permittee knew to be false, or in the exercise of reasonable care should have been known to be false, at the time the information was submitted.
- (d) Nothing in 326 IAC 2-7-15 or in this permit shall alter or affect the following:
  - (1) The provisions of Section 303 of the Clean Air Act (emergency orders), including the authority of the U.S. EPA under Section 303 of the Clean Air Act;

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 26 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- The liability of the Permittee for any violation of applicable requirements prior to or at the time of this permit's issuance;
- (3) The applicable requirements of the acid rain program, consistent with Section 408(a) of the Clean Air Act; and
- (4) The ability of U.S. EPA to obtain information from the Permittee under Section 114 of the Clean Air Act.
- (e) This permit shield is not applicable to any change made under 326 IAC 2-7-20(b)(2) (Sections 502(b)(10) of the Clean Air Act changes) and 326 IAC 2-7-20(c)(2) (trading based on State Implementation Plan (SIP) provisions).
- (f) This permit shield is not applicable to modifications eligible for group processing until after IDEM, OAQ, has issued the modifications. [326 IAC 2-7-12(c)(7)]
- (g) This permit shield is not applicable to minor Part 70 permit modifications until after IDEM, OAQ, has issued the modification. [326 IAC 2-7-12(b)(8)]

#### B.13 Prior Permits Superseded [326 IAC 2-1.1-9.5] [326 IAC 2-7-10.5]

- (a) All terms and conditions of permits established prior to T085-29197-00102 and issued pursuant to permitting programs approved into the state implementation plan have been either:
  - (1) incorporated as originally stated,
  - (2) revised under 326 IAC 2-7-10.5, or
  - (3) deleted under 326 IAC 2-7-10.5.
- (b) Provided that all terms and conditions are accurately reflected in this permit, all previous registrations and permits are superseded by this Part 70 operating permit.

#### B.14 Termination of Right to Operate [326 IAC 2-7-10] [326 IAC 2-7-4(a)]

The Permittee's right to operate this source terminates with the expiration of this permit unless a timely and complete renewal application is submitted at least nine (9) months prior to the date of expiration of the source's existing permit, consistent with 326 IAC 2-7-3 and 326 IAC 2-7-4(a).

# B.15 Permit Modification, Reopening, Revocation and Reissuance, or Termination [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(C)] [326 IAC 2-7-8(a)] [326 IAC 2-7-9]

- (a) This permit may be modified, reopened, revoked and reissued, or terminated for cause. The filing of a request by the Permittee for a Part 70 Operating Permit modification, revocation and reissuance, or termination, or of a notification of planned changes or anticipated noncompliance does not stay any condition of this permit.

  [326 IAC 2-7-5(6)(C)] The notification by the Permittee does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).
- (b) This permit shall be reopened and revised under any of the circumstances listed in IC 13-15-7-2 or if IDEM, OAQ determines any of the following:
  - (1) That this permit contains a material mistake.
  - (2) That inaccurate statements were made in establishing the emissions standards or other terms or conditions.
  - (3) That this permit must be revised or revoked to assure compliance with an applicable requirement. [326 IAC 2-7-9(a)(3)]

- (c) Proceedings by IDEM, OAQ to reopen and revise this permit shall follow the same procedures as apply to initial permit issuance and shall affect only those parts of this permit for which cause to reopen exists. Such reopening and revision shall be made as expeditiously as practicable. [326 IAC 2-7-9(b)]
- (d) The reopening and revision of this permit, under 326 IAC 2-7-9(a), shall not be initiated before notice of such intent is provided to the Permittee by IDEM, OAQ at least thirty (30) days in advance of the date this permit is to be reopened, except that IDEM, OAQ may provide a shorter time period in the case of an emergency. [326 IAC 2-7-9(c)]

#### B.16 Permit Renewal [326 IAC 2-7-3] [326 IAC 2-7-4] [326 IAC 2-7-8(e)]

(a) The application for renewal shall be submitted using the application form or forms prescribed by IDEM, OAQ and shall include the information specified in 326 IAC 2-7-4. Such information shall be included in the application for each emission unit at this source, except those emission units included on the trivial or insignificant activities list contained in 326 IAC 2-7-1(21) and 326 IAC 2-7-1(40). The renewal application does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

Request for renewal shall be submitted to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management
Permit Administration and Support Section, Office of Air Quality
100 North Senate Avenue
MC 61-53 IGCN 1003
Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

- (b) A timely renewal application is one that is:
  - (1) Submitted at least nine (9) months prior to the date of the expiration of this permit; and
  - (2) If the date postmarked on the envelope or certified mail receipt, or affixed by the shipper on the private shipping receipt, is on or before the date it is due. If the document is submitted by any other means, it shall be considered timely if received by IDEM, OAQ on or before the date it is due.
- (c) If the Permittee submits a timely and complete application for renewal of this permit, the source's failure to have a permit is not a violation of 326 IAC 2-7 until IDEM, OAQ takes final action on the renewal application, except that this protection shall cease to apply if, subsequent to the completeness determination, the Permittee fails to submit by the deadline specified, pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-4(a)(2)(D), in writing by IDEM, OAQ any additional information identified as being needed to process the application.

#### B.17 Permit Amendment or Modification [326 IAC 2-7-11] [326 IAC 2-7-12]

- (a) Permit amendments and modifications are governed by the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-11 or 326 IAC 2-7-12 whenever the Permittee seeks to amend or modify this permit.
- (b) Any application requesting an amendment or modification of this permit shall be submitted to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Permit Administration and Support Section, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

Any such application does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

The Permittee may implement administrative amendment changes addressed in the (c) request for an administrative amendment immediately upon submittal of the request. [326 IAC 2-7-11(c)(3)]

#### B.18 Permit Revision Under Economic Incentives and Other Programs [326 IAC 2-7-5(8)] [326 IAC 2-7-12(b)(2)]

- No Part 70 permit revision or notice shall be required under any approved economic (a) incentives, marketable Part 70 permits, emissions trading, and other similar programs or processes for changes that are provided for in a Part 70 permit.
- (b) Notwithstanding 326 IAC 2-7-12(b)(1) and 326 IAC 2-7-12(c)(1), minor Part 70 permit modification procedures may be used for Part 70 modifications involving the use of economic incentives, marketable Part 70 permits, emissions trading, and other similar approaches to the extent that such minor Part 70 permit modification procedures are explicitly provided for in the applicable State Implementation Plan (SIP) or in applicable requirements promulgated or approved by the U.S. EPA.

#### Operational Flexibility [326 IAC 2-7-20] [326 IAC 2-7-10.5] B.19

- The Permittee may make any change or changes at the source that are described in (a) 326 IAC 2-7-20(b) or (c) without a prior permit revision, if each of the following conditions is met:
  - (1)The changes are not modifications under any provision of Title I of the Clean Air Act;
  - (2)Any preconstruction approval required by 326 IAC 2-7-10.5 has been obtained;
  - The changes do not result in emissions which exceed the limitations provided in (3)this permit (whether expressed herein as a rate of emissions or in terms of total emissions);
  - The Permittee notifies the: (4)

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Permit Administration and Support Section, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

and

United States Environmental Protection Agency, Region V Air and Radiation Division, Regulation Development Branch - Indiana (AR-18J) 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604-3590

in advance of the change by written notification at least ten (10) days in advance of the proposed change. The Permittee shall attach every such notice to the Permittee's copy of this permit; and

The Permittee maintains records on-site, on a rolling five (5) year basis, which (5)document all such changes and emission trades that are subject to 326 IAC 2-7-20(b) or (c). The Permittee shall make such records available, upon reasonable request, for public review.

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Such records shall consist of all information required to be submitted to IDEM, OAQ in the notices specified in 326 IAC 2-7-20(b)(1) and (c)(1).

- (b) The Permittee may make Section 502(b)(10) of the Clean Air Act changes (this term is defined at 326 IAC 2-7-1(36)) without a permit revision, subject to the constraint of 326 IAC 2-7-20(a). For each such Section 502(b)(10) of the Clean Air Act change, the required written notification shall include the following:
  - (1) A brief description of the change within the source;
  - (2) The date on which the change will occur;
  - (3) Any change in emissions; and
  - (4) Any permit term or condition that is no longer applicable as a result of the change.

The notification which shall be submitted is not considered an application form, report or compliance certification. Therefore, the notification by the Permittee does not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

- (c) Emission Trades [326 IAC 2-7-20(c)]

  The Permittee may trade emissions increases and decreases at the source, where the applicable SIP provides for such emission trades without requiring a permit revision, subject to the constraints of Section (a) of this condition and those in 326 IAC 2-7-20(c).
- (d) Alternative Operating Scenarios [326 IAC 2-7-20(d)]
  The Permittee may make changes at the source within the range of alternative operating scenarios that are described in the terms and conditions of this permit in accordance with 326 IAC 2-7-5(9). No prior notification of IDEM, OAQ, or U.S. EPA is required.
- (e) Backup fuel switches specifically addressed in, and limited under, Section D of this permit shall not be considered alternative operating scenarios. Therefore, the notification requirements of part (a) of this condition do not apply.

#### B.20 Source Modification Requirement [326 IAC 2-7-10.5]

A modification, construction, or reconstruction is governed by the requirements of 326 IAC 2.

#### B.21 Inspection and Entry [326 IAC 2-7-6] [IC 13-14-2-2] [IC 13-30-3-1] [IC 13-17-3-2]

Upon presentation of proper identification cards, credentials, and other documents as may be required by law, and subject to the Permittee's right under all applicable laws and regulations to assert that the information collected by the agency is confidential and entitled to be treated as such, the Permittee shall allow IDEM, OAQ, U.S. EPA, or an authorized representative to perform the following:

- (a) Enter upon the Permittee's premises where a Part 70 source is located, or emissions related activity is conducted, or where records must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
- (b) As authorized by the Clean Air Act, IC 13-14-2-2, IC 13-17-3-2, and IC 13-30-3-1, have access to and copy any records that must be kept under the conditions of this permit;
- (c) As authorized by the Clean Air Act, IC 13-14-2-2, IC 13-17-3-2, and IC 13-30-3-1, inspect any facilities, equipment (including monitoring and air pollution control equipment), practices, or operations regulated or required under this permit;

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 30 of 129
Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(d) As authorized by the Clean Air Act, IC 13-14-2-2, IC 13-17-3-2, and IC 13-30-3-1, sample or monitor substances or parameters for the purpose of assuring compliance with this permit or applicable requirements; and

(e) As authorized by the Clean Air Act, IC 13-14-2-2, IC 13-17-3-2, and IC 13-30-3-1, utilize any photographic, recording, testing, monitoring, or other equipment for the purpose of assuring compliance with this permit or applicable requirements.

#### B.22 Transfer of Ownership or Operational Control [326 IAC 2-7-11]

- (a) The Permittee must comply with the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-11 whenever the Permittee seeks to change the ownership or operational control of the source and no other change in the permit is necessary.
- (b) Any application requesting a change in the ownership or operational control of the source shall contain a written agreement containing a specific date for transfer of permit responsibility, coverage and liability between the current and new Permittee. The application shall be submitted to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management
Permit Administration and Support Section, Office of Air Quality
100 North Senate Avenue
MC 61-53 IGCN 1003
Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

Any such application does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

(c) The Permittee may implement administrative amendment changes addressed in the request for an administrative amendment immediately upon submittal of the request. [326 IAC 2-7-11(c)(3)]

#### B.23 Annual Fee Payment [326 IAC 2-7-19] [326 IAC 2-7-5(7)] [326 IAC 2-1.1-7]

- (a) The Permittee shall pay annual fees to IDEM, OAQ within thirty (30) calendar days of receipt of a billing. Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-19(b), if the Permittee does not receive a bill from IDEM, OAQ the applicable fee is due April 1 of each year.
- (b) Except as provided in 326 IAC 2-7-19(e), failure to pay may result in administrative enforcement action or revocation of this permit.
- (c) The Permittee may call the following telephone numbers: 1-800-451-6027 or 317-233-4230 (ask for OAQ, Billing, Licensing, and Training Section), to determine the appropriate permit fee.

#### B.24 Credible Evidence [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6] [62 FR 8314] [326 IAC 1-1-6]

For the purpose of submitting compliance certifications or establishing whether or not the Permittee has violated or is in violation of any condition of this permit, nothing in this permit shall preclude the use, including the exclusive use, of any credible evidence or information relevant to whether the Permittee would have been in compliance with the condition of this permit if the appropriate performance or compliance test or procedure had been performed.

T085-29197-00102

Page 31 of 129

#### **SECTION C**

#### SOURCE OPERATION CONDITIONS

#### Entire Source

#### Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

C.1 Particulate Emission Limitations For Processes with Process Weight Rates Less Than One Hundred (100) Pounds per Hour [326 IAC 6-3-2]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2(e)(2), particulate emissions from any process not exempt under 326 IAC 6-3-1(b) or (c) which has a maximum process weight rate less than 100 pounds per hour and the methods in 326 IAC 6-3-2(b) through (d) do not apply shall not exceed 0.551 pounds per hour.

#### C.2 Opacity [326 IAC 5-1]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 5-1-2 (Opacity Limitations), except as provided in 326 IAC 5-1-1 (Applicability) and 326 IAC 5-1-3 (Temporary Alternative Opacity Limitations), opacity shall meet the following, unless otherwise stated in this permit:

- (a) Opacity shall not exceed an average of forty percent (40%) in any one (1) six (6) minute averaging period as determined in 326 IAC 5-1-4.
- (b) Opacity shall not exceed sixty percent (60%) for more than a cumulative total of fifteen (15) minutes (sixty (60) readings as measured according to 40 CFR 60, Appendix A, Method 9 or fifteen (15) one (1) minute nonoverlapping integrated averages for a continuous opacity monitor) in a six (6) hour period.

#### C.3 Open Burning [326 IAC 4-1] [IC 13-17-9]

The Permittee shall not open burn any material except as provided in 326 IAC 4-1-3, 326 IAC 4-1-4 or 326 IAC 4-1-6. The previous sentence notwithstanding, the Permittee may open burn in accordance with an open burning approval issued by the Commissioner under 326 IAC 4-1-4.1.

#### C.4 Incineration [326 IAC 4-2] [326 IAC 9-1-2]

The Permittee shall not operate an incinerator except as provided in 326 IAC 4-2 or in this permit. The Permittee shall not operate a refuse incinerator or refuse burning equipment except as provided in 326 IAC 9-1-2 or in this permit.

#### C.5 Fugitive Dust Emissions [326 IAC 6-4]

The Permittee shall not allow fugitive dust to escape beyond the property line or boundaries of the property, right-of-way, or easement on which the source is located, in a manner that would violate 326 IAC 6-4 (Fugitive Dust Emissions). 326 IAC 6-4-2(4) is not federally enforceable.

#### C.6 Stack Height [326 IAC 1-7]

The Permittee shall comply with the applicable provisions of 326 IAC 1-7 (Stack Height Provisions), for all exhaust stacks through which a potential (before controls) of twenty-five (25) tons per year or more of particulate matter or sulfur dioxide is emitted by using ambient air quality modeling pursuant to 326 IAC 1-7-4. The provisions of 326 IAC 1-7-1(3), 326 IAC 1-7-2, 326 IAC 1-7-3(c) and (d), 326 IAC 1-7-4, and 326 IAC 1-7-5(a), (b), and (d) are not federally enforceable.

#### C.7 Asbestos Abatement Projects [326 IAC 14-10] [326 IAC 18] [40 CFR 61, Subpart M]

Notification requirements apply to each owner or operator. If the combined amount of regulated asbestos containing material (RACM) to be stripped, removed or disturbed is at least 260 linear feet on pipes or 160 square feet on other facility components, or at least thirty-five (35) cubic feet on all facility components, then the notification requirements of 326 IAC 14-10-3 are mandatory. All demolition projects require notification whether or not asbestos is present.

- (b) The Permittee shall ensure that a written notification is sent on a form provided by the Commissioner at least ten (10) working days before asbestos stripping or removal work or before demolition begins, per 326 IAC 14-10-3, and shall update such notice as necessary, including, but not limited to the following:
  - (1) When the amount of affected asbestos containing material increases or decreases by at least twenty percent (20%); or
  - (2) If there is a change in the following:
    - (A) Asbestos removal or demolition start date;
    - (B) Removal or demolition contractor; or
    - (C) Waste disposal site.
- (c) The Permittee shall ensure that the notice is postmarked or delivered according to the guidelines set forth in 326 IAC 14-10-3(2).
- (d) The notice to be submitted shall include the information enumerated in 326 IAC 14-10-3(3).

All required notifications shall be submitted to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

The notice shall include a signed certification from the owner or operator that the information provided in this notification is correct and that only Indiana licensed workers and project supervisors will be used to implement the asbestos removal project. The notifications do not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

- (e) Procedures for Asbestos Emission Control
  The Permittee shall comply with the applicable emission control procedures in
  326 IAC 14-10-4 and 40 CFR 61.145(c). Per 326 IAC 14-10-1, emission control
  requirements are applicable for any removal or disturbance of RACM greater than three
  (3) linear feet on pipes or three (3) square feet on any other facility components or a total
  of at least 0.75 cubic feet on all facility components.
- (f) Demolition and Renovation
  The Permittee shall thoroughly inspect the affected facility or part of the facility where the demolition or renovation will occur for the presence of asbestos pursuant to 40 CFR 61.145(a).
- (g) Indiana Licensed Asbestos Inspector
  The Permittee shall comply with 326 IAC 14-10-1(a) that requires the owner or operator,
  prior to a renovation/demolition, to use an Indiana Licensed Asbestos Inspector to
  thoroughly inspect the affected portion of the facility for the presence of asbestos. The
  requirement to use an Indiana Licensed Asbestos inspector is not federally enforceable.

#### Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

C.8 Performance Testing [326 IAC 3-6]

(a) For performance testing required by this permit, a test protocol, except as provided elsewhere in this permit, shall be submitted to:

Page 33 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

no later than thirty-five (35) days prior to the intended test date. The protocol submitted by the Permittee does not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

- (b) The Permittee shall notify IDEM, OAQ of the actual test date at least fourteen (14) days prior to the actual test date. The notification submitted by the Permittee does not require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).
- (c) Pursuant to 326 IAC 3-6-4(b), all test reports must be received by IDEM, OAQ not later than forty-five (45) days after the completion of the testing. An extension may be granted by IDEM, OAQ if the Permittee submits to IDEM, OAQ a reasonable written explanation not later than five (5) days prior to the end of the initial forty-five (45) day period.

#### Compliance Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]

#### C.9 Compliance Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]

The commissioner may require stack testing, monitoring, or reporting at any time to assure compliance with all applicable requirements by issuing an order under 326 IAC 2-1.1-11. Any monitoring or testing shall be performed in accordance with 326 IAC 3 or other methods approved by the commissioner or the U. S. EPA.

#### Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### C.10 Compliance Monitoring [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [40 CFR 64] [326 IAC 3-8]

(a) Unless otherwise specified in this permit, for all monitoring requirements not already legally required, the Permittee shall be allowed up to ninety (90) days from the date of permit issuance or of initial start-up, whichever is later, to begin such monitoring. If due to circumstances beyond the Permittee's control, any monitoring equipment required by this permit cannot be installed and operated no later than ninety (90) days after permit issuance or the date of initial startup, whichever is later, the Permittee may extend the compliance schedule related to the equipment for an additional ninety (90) days provided the Permittee notifies:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

in writing, prior to the end of the initial ninety (90) day compliance schedule, with full justification of the reasons for the inability to meet this date.

The notification which shall be submitted by the Permittee does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

Unless otherwise specified in the approval for the new emission unit(s), compliance monitoring for new emission units or emission units added through a source modification shall be implemented when operation begins.

(b) For monitoring required by CAM, at all times, the Permittee shall maintain the monitoring, including but not limited to, maintaining necessary parts for routine repairs of the monitoring equipment.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(c) For monitoring required by CAM, except for, as applicable, monitoring malfunctions, associated repairs, and required quality assurance or control activities (including, as applicable, calibration checks and required zero and span adjustments), the Permittee shall conduct all monitoring in continuous operation (or shall collect data at all required intervals) at all times that the pollutant-specific emissions unit is operating. Data recorded during monitoring malfunctions, associated repairs, and required quality assurance or control activities shall not be used for purposes of this part, including data averages and calculations, or fulfilling a minimum data availability requirement, if applicable. The owner or operator shall use all the data collected during all other periods in assessing the operation of the control device and associated control system. A monitoring malfunction is any sudden, infrequent, not reasonably preventable failure of the monitoring to provide valid data. Monitoring failures that are caused in part by poor maintenance or careless operation are not malfunctions.

# C.11 Instrument Specifications [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

- (a) When required by any condition of this permit, an analog instrument used to measure a parameter related to the operation of an air pollution control device shall have a scale such that the expected maximum reading for the normal range shall be no less than twenty percent (20%) of full scale. The analog instrument shall be capable of measuring values outside of the normal range.
- (b) The Permittee may request that the IDEM, OAQ approve the use of an instrument that does not meet the above specifications provided the Permittee can demonstrate that an alternative instrument specification will adequately ensure compliance with permit conditions requiring the measurement of the parameters.

# Corrective Actions and Response Steps [326 IAC 2-7-5] [326 IAC 2-7-6]

# C.12 Emergency Reduction Plans [326 IAC 1-5-2] [326 IAC 1-5-3]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 1-5-2 (Emergency Reduction Plans; Submission):

- (a) The Permittee shall maintain the most recently submitted written emergency reduction plans (ERPs) consistent with safe operating procedures.
- (b) Upon direct notification by IDEM, OAQ that a specific air pollution episode level is in effect, the Permittee shall immediately put into effect the actions stipulated in the approved ERP for the appropriate episode level. [326 IAC 1-5-3]

#### C.13 Risk Management Plan [326 IAC 2-7-5(11)] [40 CFR 68]

If a regulated substance, as defined in 40 CFR 68, is present at a source in more than a threshold quantity, the Permittee must comply with the applicable requirements of 40 CFR 68.

# C.14 Response to Excursions or Exceedances [40 CFR 64] [326 IAC 3-8] [326 IAC 2-7-5] [326 IAC 2-7-6]

- (I) Upon detecting an excursion where a response step is required by the D Section or an exceedance of a limitation in this permit:
  - (a) The Permittee shall take reasonable response steps to restore operation of the emissions unit (including any control device and associated capture system) to its normal or usual manner of operation as expeditiously as practicable in accordance with good air pollution control practices for minimizing excess emissions.
  - (b) The response shall include minimizing the period of any startup, shutdown or malfunction. The response may include, but is not limited to, the following:
    - (1) initial inspection and evaluation;

- (2) recording that operations returned or are returning to normal without operator action (such as through response by a computerized distribution control system); or
- (3) any necessary follow-up actions to return operation to normal or usual manner of operation.
- (c) A determination of whether the Permittee has used acceptable procedures in response to an excursion or exceedance will be based on information available, which may include, but is not limited to, the following:
  - (1) monitoring results;
  - (2) review of operation and maintenance procedures and records; and/or
  - (3) inspection of the control device, associated capture system, and the process.
- (d) Failure to take reasonable response steps shall be considered a deviation from the permit.
- (e) The Permittee shall record the reasonable response steps taken.

(II)

- (a) CAM Response to excursions or exceedances.
  - (1) Upon detecting an excursion or exceedance, subject to CAM, the Permittee shall restore operation of the pollutant-specific emissions unit (including the control device and associated capture system) to its normal or usual manner of operation as expeditiously as practicable in accordance with good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions. The response shall include minimizing the period of any startup, shutdown or malfunction and taking any necessary corrective actions to restore normal operation and prevent the likely recurrence of the cause of an excursion or exceedance (other than those caused by excused startup or shutdown conditions). Such actions may include initial inspection and evaluation, recording that operations returned to normal without operator action (such as through response by a computerized distribution control system), or any necessary follow-up actions to return operation to within the indicator range, designated condition, or below the applicable emission limitation or standard, as applicable.
  - (2) Determination of whether the Permittee has used acceptable procedures in response to an excursion or exceedance will be based on information available, which may include but is not limited to, monitoring results, review of operation and maintenance procedures and records, and inspection of the control device, associated capture system, and the process.
- (b) If the Permittee identifies a failure to achieve compliance with an emission limitation, subject to CAM, or standard, subject to CAM, for which the approved monitoring did not provide an indication of an excursion or exceedance while providing valid data, or the results of compliance or performance testing document a need to modify the existing indicator ranges or designated conditions, the Permittee shall promptly notify the IDEM, OAQ and, if necessary, submit a proposed significant permit modification to this permit to address the necessary monitoring changes. Such a modification may include, but is not limited to, reestablishing indicator ranges or designated conditions, modifying the

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 36 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

frequency of conducting monitoring and collecting data, or the monitoring of additional parameters.

- (c) Based on the results of a determination made under paragraph (II)(a)(2) of this condition, the EPA or IDEM, OAQ may require the Permittee to develop and implement a QIP. The Permittee shall develop and implement a QIP if notified to in writing by the EPA or IDEM, OAQ.
- (d) Elements of a QIP:
  The Permittee shall maintain a written QIP, if required, and have it available for inspection. The plan shall conform to 40 CFR 64.8 b (2).
- (e) If a QIP is required, the Permittee shall develop and implement a QIP as expeditiously as practicable and shall notify the IDEM, OAQ if the period for completing the improvements contained in the QIP exceeds 180 days from the date on which the need to implement the QIP was determined.
- (f) Following implementation of a QIP, upon any subsequent determination pursuant to paragraph (II)(a)(2) of this condition the EPA or the IDEM, OAQ may require that the Permittee make reasonable changes to the QIP if the QIP is found to have:
  - (1) Failed to address the cause of the control device performance problems; or
  - (2) Failed to provide adequate procedures for correcting control device performance problems as expeditiously as practicable in accordance with good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions.
- (g) Implementation of a QIP shall not excuse the Permittee from compliance with any existing emission limitation or standard, or any existing monitoring, testing, reporting or recordkeeping requirement that may apply under federal, state, or local law, or any other applicable requirements under the Act.
- (h) CAM recordkeeping requirements.
  - (1) The Permittee shall maintain records of monitoring data, monitor performance data, corrective actions taken, any written quality improvement plan required pursuant to paragraph (II)(a)(2) of this condition and any activities undertaken to implement a quality improvement plan, and other supporting information required to be maintained under this condition (such as data used to document the adequacy of monitoring, or records of monitoring maintenance or corrective actions). Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.
  - (2) Instead of paper records, the owner or operator may maintain records on alternative media, such as microfilm, computer files, magnetic tape disks, or microfiche, provided that the use of such alternative media allows for expeditious inspection and review, and does not conflict with other applicable recordkeeping requirements

# C.15 Actions Related to Noncompliance Demonstrated by a Stack Test [326 IAC 2-7-5] [326 IAC 2-7-6]

(a) When the results of a stack test performed in conformance with Section C - Performance Testing, of this permit exceed the level specified in any condition of this permit, the Permittee shall submit a description of its response actions to IDEM, OAQ, no later than seventy-five (75) days after the date of the test.

(b) A retest to demonstrate compliance shall be performed no later than one hundred eighty (180) days after the date of the test. Should the Permittee demonstrate to IDEM, OAQ that retesting in one hundred eighty (180) days is not practicable, IDEM, OAQ may extend the retesting deadline.

(c) IDEM, OAQ reserves the authority to take any actions allowed under law in response to noncompliant stack tests.

The response action documents submitted pursuant to this condition do require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

# Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

- C.16 Emission Statement [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)(iii)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(7)] [326 IAC 2-7-19(c)] [326 IAC 2-6] In accordance with the compliance schedule specified in 326 IAC 2-6-3(b)(1), starting in 2004 and every three (3) years thereafter, the Permittee shall submit by July 1 an emission statement covering the previous calendar year. The emission statement shall contain, at a minimum, the information specified in 326 IAC 2-6-4(c) and shall meet the following requirements:
  - (1) Indicate estimated actual emissions of all pollutants listed in 326 IAC 2-6-4(a);
  - (2) Indicate estimated actual emissions of regulated pollutants as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(32) ("Regulated pollutant, which is used only for purposes of Section 19 of this rule") from the source, for purpose of fee assessment.

The statement must be submitted to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Technical Support and Modeling Section, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-50 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

The emission statement does require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

#### C.17 General Record Keeping Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6]

- (a) Records of all required monitoring data, reports and support information required by this permit shall be retained for a period of at least five (5) years from the date of monitoring sample, measurement, report, or application. Support information includes the following, where applicable:
  - (AA) All calibration and maintenance records.
  - (BB) All original strip chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation.
  - (CC) Copies of all reports required by the Part 70 permit.

Records of required monitoring information include the following, where applicable:

- (AA) The date, place, as defined in this permit, and time of sampling or measurements.
- (BB) The dates analyses were performed.
- (CC) The company or entity that performed the analyses.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 38 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(DD) The analytical techniques or methods used.

- (EE) The results of such analyses.
- (FF) The operating conditions as existing at the time of sampling or measurement.

These records shall be physically present or electronically accessible at the source location for a minimum of three (3) years. The records may be stored elsewhere for the remaining two (2) years as long as they are available upon request. If the Commissioner makes a request for records to the Permittee, the Permittee shall furnish the records to the Commissioner within a reasonable time.

(b) Unless otherwise specified in this permit, for all record keeping requirements not already legally required, the Permittee shall be allowed up to ninety (90) days from the date of permit issuance or the date of initial start-up, whichever is later, to begin such record keeping.

# C.18 General Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)(C)] [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] [40 CFR 64] [326 IAC 3-8]

(a) The Permittee shall submit the attached Quarterly Deviation and Compliance Monitoring Report or its equivalent. Proper notice submittal under Section B –Emergency Provisions satisfies the reporting requirements of this paragraph. Any deviation from permit requirements, the date(s) of each deviation, the cause of the deviation, and the response steps taken must be reported except that a deviation required to be reported pursuant to an applicable requirement that exists independent of this permit, shall be reported according to the schedule stated in the applicable requirement and does not need to be included in this report. This report shall be submitted not later than thirty (30) days after the end of the reporting period. The Quarterly Deviation and Compliance Monitoring Report shall include a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official" as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35). A deviation is an exceedance of a permit limitation or a failure to comply with a requirement of the permit.

On and after the date by which the Permittee must use monitoring that meets the requirements of 40 CFR Part 64 and 326 IAC 3-8, the Permittee shall submit CAM reports to the IDEM, OAQ.

A report for monitoring under 40 CFR Part 64 and 326 IAC 3-8 shall include, at a minimum, the information required under paragraph (a) of this condition and the following information, as applicable:

- (1) Summary information on the number, duration and cause (including unknown cause, if applicable) of excursions or exceedances, as applicable, and the corrective actions taken;
- (2) Summary information on the number, duration and cause (including unknown cause, if applicable) for monitor downtime incidents (other than downtime associated with zero and span or other daily calibration checks, if applicable); and
- (3) A description of the actions taken to implement a QIP during the reporting period as specified in Section C-Response to Excursions or Exceedances. Upon completion of a QIP, the owner or operator shall include in the next summary report documentation that the implementation of the plan has been completed and reduced the likelihood of similar levels of excursions or exceedances occurring.

Page 39 of 129 T085-29197-00102

The Permittee may combine the Quarterly Deviation and Compliance Monitoring Report and a report pursuant to 40 CFR 64 and 326 IAC 3-8.

(b) The address for report submittal is:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

- (c) Unless otherwise specified in this permit, any notice, report, or other submission required by this permit shall be considered timely if the date postmarked on the envelope or certified mail receipt, or affixed by the shipper on the private shipping receipt, is on or before the date it is due. If the document is submitted by any other means, it shall be considered timely if received by IDEM, OAQ on or before the date it is due.
- (d) Reporting periods are based on calendar years, unless otherwise specified in this permit. For the purpose of this permit "calendar year" means the twelve (12) month period from January 1 to December 31 inclusive.

#### Stratospheric Ozone Protection

C.19 Compliance with 40 CFR 82 and 326 IAC 22-1

Pursuant to 40 CFR 82 (Protection of Stratospheric Ozone), Subpart F, except as provided for motor vehicle air conditioners in Subpart B, the Permittee shall comply with applicable standards for recycling and emissions reduction.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### **SECTION D.1**

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A030000	Truck Dump No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020000	Truck Dump No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A030100	Discharge Conveyor No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020100	Discharge Conveyor No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A040000	Bean Receiving Leg No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A050000	Bean Receiving Leg No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A010000	Rail Dump and Rail Collection Conveyor *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A010100	Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A150100	Cross Bin No 1 thru 3 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A120100	Cross Bin No 4 thru 6 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A151000	Discharge Bin No 1 thru 3 *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A121000	Discharge Bin No 4 thru 6 *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

A153000	Day Bin Leg *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
AF-2 A200000	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse *2006, **2010	38,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet gr loading	Dugnouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A152000	West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3 *2006, **2010 and 2011	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A122000	East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6 *2006, **2010	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A130100	West Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A100100	East Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
G020500	Meal Storage Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010 and **2011	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G070300	Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G290000	Truck Collection Conveyor *2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G280000	Truck Loader No.1 *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G270000	Truck Loader No.2 *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G080000	Truck Pelleted Hull Loadout Bin *2006, **2010	148	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G070000	Truck Meal Loadout Bin *2006, **2010 and 2012	300	Meal Loadout Bin Filter	Stack MLBF- 1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G180000	Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bin *2010	148	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G130000	Rail Meal Loadout Bin *2006, **2010 and 2012	300	Meal Loadout Bin Filter	Stack MLBF-	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

	*****	<del></del>		1	7
G160000	Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout *2006, **2010 and 2012	17.0	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G170000	Rail Car Collection Conveyor *2006, **2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G220000	Rail Car Loadout *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G010100	Meal Reclaim Conveyor *2006, **2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes NESHAP GGGG
G010200	Meal Reclaim Leg *2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A060000	Screener *2006, **2011 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A160300	VSC Leg Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A170000	Screenings Tank *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A170300	Screenings Recycle Leg *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B011300	Bean Weigh Scale *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B310000	Screenings Weight Belt *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
AF-7	Pod Grinder/Screener Baghouse *2011	5,000 acfm		Stack AF-7	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B310200	Pod Grinder/Destoner *2006, **2010	5	Pod Grinder/ Screener Baghouse	Stack AF-7	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B011200	VSC Feed Leg *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A060400	Screener Feed Conveyor *2010, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B020100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B010900	Whole Bean Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B030800	Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B030900	Hull Collection Conveyor *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E130000	Hull Screener No.1 *2006	9.6	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E150000	Hull Screener No.2 *2006	9.6	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 44 of 129 T085-29197-00102

B440000	Secondary Hull Collection L-Path *2010, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B430000	Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor *2010, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E070300	4 Hour Hull Tank *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E080000	Pellet Cooler *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E090000	Pellet Cooler Cyclone *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050200	Hull Hammer Mill Feeder *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050000	Hull Hammer Mill *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050100	Hull Hammer Mill Plenum *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050100	Pelleted Hulls Leg *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050300	Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor *2006, **2010 and 2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050400	Hulls Addition Screw *2011, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010300	Conditioner Bean Loop Path *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-3 G100000	Prep exhaust baghouse *2006	28,900 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Bean Storage Bins #2, #3, #6, and #7 *2006	600 tons/hr and each Bin has a maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD
	Bean Storage Bins #4 and #8 *2013	600 tons/hr and each Bin has a maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 45 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5 *2008	600 tons/hr and each Bin has a maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD
--	--	------	------	----------------------

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(b)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Piles #1 and #2 *2008	Two (2) covered seasonal grain storage piles	each with a maximum storage capacity of 1,000,000 bushels of soybeans	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(h)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Drver	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

#### Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

#### D.1.1 PSD Minor Limit for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  limits:

- (a) The amount of soybeans processed shall be less than 2,251,836 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.
- (b) The PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout	Baghouse AF-2	1.64	1.64	1.64
Meal Loadout Bins	Meal Loadout Bin Filter MLBF-1	1.43	1.43	1.43
Prep Area	Baghouse AF-3	1.26	1.26	1.26

(c) The PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the following Process shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (Ibs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
Pod Grinder/Destoner	Pod Grinder/ Screener Baghouse AF-7	1.5	1.5	1.5

Page 46 of 129

T085-29197-00102

Compliance with the soybean usage limit in Condition D.1.1(a) in combination with the PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emission limits in Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.1(c), D.2.1, D.3.1, D.5.1, D.6.1 and D.7.1 and with the potential to emit PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> from other emission units at the source, shall limit the PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.1.2 Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]

(a) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
G160000	Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout	AF-2	17.0	27.36
B030900	Hull Collection Conveyor	AF-3	17.0	27.36
E130000 and E150000	Hull Screener No. 1 and No. 2	AF-3	9.6	18.66
B430000	Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor	AF-3	17.0	27.36
B440000	Secondary Hull Collection L-Path	AF-3	17.0	27.36
E080000	Pellet Cooler	AF-3	17.0	27.36
E050000, E050200, and E050100	Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum	AF-3	17.0	27.36
G050100	Pelleted Hulls Leg	AF-3	17.0	27.36
G050300 and E050400	Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor and Hulls Addition Screw	AF-3	17.0	27.36
B310200	Pod Grinder/Destoner	AF-7	5.0	12.05

Note 1: For emission units that exhaust through the same stack, the source will need to demonstrate compliance with 326 IAC 6-3-2 during normal operations using the most stringent limit (e.g. calculated from the emission unit operating at the lowest process weight in ton/hr).

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation of the data for the process weight rate up to sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

E = 4.10 P <sup>0.67</sup> where E = rate of emission in pounds per hour; and P = process weight rate in tons per hour

(b) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
A030000 and A020000	Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2	AF-2	600	71.16
Truck Dump No. 3	Truck Dump No. 3	AF-2	360	65.09
A030100, A020100, A040000, A050000, A130100, and A100100	Discharge Conveyors No. 1 and No. 2, Bean Receiving Legs No. 1 and No. 2, and East and West Bin Feed Conveyors	AF-2	600	71.16
A010000	Rail Dump and Rail Collection Conveyor	AF-2	600	71.16
A150100 and A120100	Cross Bins No 1 thru 6	AF-2	600	71.16
A153000, A010100, A151000, A121000, A152000, and A122000	Day Bin Leg, Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor, Discharge Bin No 1 thru 6, West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3, and East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6	AF-2	360.0	65.09
G280000 and G270000	Truck Loader No.1 and No. 2	AF-2	330	64.09
G220000	Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls)	AF-2	330	64.09
G130000 and G070000	Rail Meal Loadout Bin and Truck Meal Loadout Bin	MLBF-1	300	63.00
G020500	Meal Storage Feed Conveyor	AF-2	200	58.51
G170000 and G290000	Rail Car Collection Conveyor and Truck Collection Conveyor	AF-2	300	63.00
G070300	Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor	AF-2	300	63.00
G010100 and G010200	Meal Reclaim Conveyor and Meal Reclaim Leg	AF-2	200	58.51
Piles #1 and #2	Two (2) covered seasonal grain storage piles, identified as Piles #1 and #2	N/A	360	65.09
A060000	Screener	AF-3	264	61.56
B011300	Bean Weigh Scale	AF-3	264	61.56
B011200, A160300, B060400 and B030800	VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor and Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor	AF-3	264	61.56
B010100 and B020100	Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 and No. 2	" AF-3	264	61.56

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
B010300	Conditioner Bean Loop Path	AF-3	264	61.56
	Bean Storage Bins #2, #3, #4, #6, #7, and #8	N/A	600	71.16
	Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5	N/A	600	71.16
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	AF-2	360	65.09
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	AF-2	210	59.03
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	AF-2	210	59.03
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer	None	210	59.03

Page 48 of 129

T085-29197-00102

Note 1: For emission units that exhaust through the same stack, the source will need to demonstrate compliance with 326 IAC 6-3-2 during normal operations using the most stringent limit (e.g. calculated from the emission unit operating at the lowest process weight in ton/hr).

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

$$E = 55.0 P^{0.11} - 40$$
 where  $E =$ rate of emission in pounds per hour; and  $P =$ process weight rate in tons per hour

(c) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2(e)(3), when the process weight exceeds 200 tons per hour, the maximum allowable emissions may exceed the emission limits shown paragraph (a), provided the concentration of particulate matter in the gas discharged to the atmosphere is less than 0.10 pounds per 1,000 pounds of gases.

# D.1.3 Significant Source Modification Avoidance Limit [326 IAC 2-7-10.5(f)]

Pursuant to Minor Source Modification (MSM) No. 085-24676-00102, issued on April 28, 2008, in order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(f) not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> limits:

- (a) The emissions for PM shall not exceed 0.061 pound/Ton of material for the two (2) Storage Bean Piles #1 and #2;
- (b) The emissions for PM<sub>10</sub> shall not exceed 0.034 pound/Ton of material for the two (2) Storage Bean Piles #1 and #2;
- (c) The emissions for  $PM_{2.5}$  shall not exceed 0.0058 pound/Ton of material for the two (2) Storage Bean Piles #1 and #2; and

Page 49 of 129 T085-29197-00102

(d) The soybean throughput to the two (2) Storage Bean Piles #1 and #2 shall be less than 8,000,000 bushels per twelve (12) consecutive month period with compliance determined at the end of each month.

#### D.1.4 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

#### **Compliance Determination Requirements**

#### D.1.5 Particulate Control

- (a) In order to comply with Conditions D.1.1(b) and D.1.1(c), baghouses AF-2, AF-3, and AF-7 shall be in operation and control emissions from all emission units exhausting to stacks AF-2, AF-3, and AF-7 at all times when an emission unit that the baghouses control are in operation.
- (b) In order to comply with Condition D.1.2, Baghouse AF-2 shall be in operation and control emissions from Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 and Truck Loader No. 1 and No. 2 at all times the Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 and Truck Loader No. 1 and No. 2 are in operation.
- (c) In order to comply with Conditions D.1.1(b) and D.1.2, Meal Loadout Bin Filter MLBF-1 shall be in operation and control emissions from the Rail Meal Loadout Bin and Truck Meal Loadout Bin at all times the Rail Meal Loadout Bin and Truck Meal Loadout Bin are in operation.
- (d) In order to comply with Condition D.1.2, baghouse AF-3 shall be in operation and control emissions from the Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum at all times the Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum are in operation.
- (e) In the event that bag failure is observed in a multi-compartment baghouse, if operations will continue for ten (10) days or more after the failure is observed before the failed units will be repaired or replaced, the Permittee shall promptly notify the IDEM, OAQ of the expected date the failed units will be repaired or replaced. The notification shall also include the status of the applicable compliance monitoring parameters with respect to normal, and the results of any response actions taken up to the time of notification.

#### D.1.6 Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]

(a) In order to demonstrate compliance with Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.2 and E.2.2 (40 CFR 60.302(b)(1)), the Permittee shall perform PM, PM10 and PM2.5 testing for the baghouse AF-2 (associated with the grain receiving/meal loadout system), but no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days after the initial startup of new emission units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-33392-00102 utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 50 of 129
Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(b) In order to demonstrate compliance with Conditions D.1.1(b) and D.1.2 and E.2.2 (40 CFR 60.302(b)(1)), the Permittee shall perform PM, PM10 and PM2.5 testing for the baghouse AF-3 (associated with the prep system), but no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days after initial startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102 utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.

## Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### D.1.7 Visible Emissions Notations

- (a) Pursuant to 40 CFR 64 (CAM), visible emission notations of the stacks AF-2, AF-3, and AF-7 exhausts shall be performed once per day during normal daylight operations. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- (b) Visible emission notations of the stack MLBF-1 exhaust shall be performed once per day during normal daylight operations. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- (c) For processes operated continuously, "normal" means those conditions prevailing, or expected to prevail, eighty percent (80%) of the time the process is in operation, not counting startup or shut down time.
- (d) In the case of batch or discontinuous operations, readings shall be taken during that part of the operation that would normally be expected to cause the greatest emissions.
- (e) A trained employee is an employee who has worked at the plant at least one (1) month and has been trained in the appearance and characteristics of normal visible emissions for that specific process.
- (f) If abnormal emissions are observed, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

### D.1.8 Parametric Monitoring [40 CFR 64]

- (a) The Permittee shall record pressure drop across baghouses AF-2, and AF-3, used in conjunction with the grain receiving/meal loadout system and prep system, at least once per day when the grain receiving/meal loadout system and prep system are in operation. When for any one reading, the pressure drop across Baghouses AF-2 and AF-3 is outside the normal range established during the latest stack test, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. A pressure reading that is outside the above mentioned range is not a deviation from this permit. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation from this permit.
- (b) The instrument used for determining the pressure shall comply with Section C Instrument Specifications, of this permit, shall be subject to approval by IDEM, OAQ, and shall be calibrated or replaced at least once every twelve (12) months or more frequently if recommended by the instrument manufacture's specifications.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 51 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### D.1.9 Broken or Failed Bag Detection [40 CFR 64]

- (a) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a process operated continuously, a failed unit and the associated process shall be shut down immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).
- (b) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a batch process, the feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. The emissions unit shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emissions unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).

Bag failure can be indicated by a significant drop in the baghouse's pressure reading with abnormal visible emissions, by an opacity violation, or by other means such as gas temperature, flow rate, air infiltration, leaks, dust traces or triboflows.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

#### D.1.10 Record Keeping Requirements

- (a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.1.1(a), the Permittee shall maintain records of the quantity of soybeans processed.
- (b) To document the compliance status with Condition D.1.3, the Permittee shall maintain monthly records of the soybean throughput in the two (2) Storage Bean Piles #1 and #2. Records necessary to demonstrate compliance shall be available no later than 30 days of the end of each compliance period.
- (c) To document the compliance status with Condition D.1.7 the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of visible emission notations of the stack exhaust from Stacks AF-2, MLBF-1, AF-3, and AF-7. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (d) To document the compliance status with Condition D.1.8 the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of the pressure drop across baghouses AF-2 and AF-3, used to control the grain receiving and prep system. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a pressure drop reading is not taken and the reason for the lack of a pressure drop reading (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (e) Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

#### D.1.11 Reporting Requirements

A quarterly summary of the information to document the compliance status with Condition D.1.1(a), and Condition D.1.3 shall be submitted using the reporting forms located at the end of this permit, or their equivalent, not later than thirty (30) days after the end of the quarter being reported. Section C - General Reporting contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reporting required by this condition. The reports submitted by the Permittee do require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official," as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

Page 52 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS SECTION D.2**

c)					
		Capacity		Discharging	Affected
Unit ID	Description	(tons/hr)	Control	to Stack	Facility?
C200100	Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor *2010, **2012	247	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C010600	Flake Collection Conveyor (12 flakers) *2006, **2010 and 2012	247	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C010000	Flaking Roll No. 1 *2013	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C020000	Flaking Roll No. 2 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C030000	Flaking Roll No. 3 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C040000	Flaking Roll No. 4 *2012	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C050000	Flaking Roll No. 5 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C060000	Flaking Roll No. 6 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C070000	Flaking Roll No. 7 *2012	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C080000	Flaking Roll No. 8 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C090000	Flaking Roll No. 9 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C100000	Flaking Roll No. 10 *2013	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C0110000	Flaking Roll No. 11 *2009	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
C0120000	Flaking Roll No. 12 *2009	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
AF-4 C110000	Flaker aspiration baghouse *2006	24,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG
B040000	Hulloosenator No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGG
B080100	Hulloosenator No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGG
B130000	Hulloosenator No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGG
B170000	Hulloosenator No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGG

D050000	Cascade Dryer No. 1	00.0	Hot dehulling	011-056	Yes under
B050000	*2006, **2012	66.0	baghouse	Stack AF-5	NESHAP GGGG
B090000	Cascade Dryer No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B140000	Cascade Dryer No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B180000	Cascade Dryer No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B210000	CCD Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B060000	Cracking Roll No.1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B100000	Cracking Roll No.2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B150000	Cracking Roll No.3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B190000	Cracking Roll No.4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B070000	Cascade Conditioner No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B110000	Cascade Conditioner No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B160000	Cascade Conditioner No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B200000	Cascade Conditioner No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B230000	CCC Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E130100	Secondary Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E150100	Secondary Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E160000	Secondary Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A160100	Feed Day Tank Conveyor *2006	600	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NSPS DD
A160000	Day Tank *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NSPS DD
AF-5 B260000	Hot dehulling baghouse *2006	43,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
<u> </u>	Original Programme		T		1
E020300	Grinding Discharge Conveyor *2011, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E020400	Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor *2006, **2011 and 2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E010100	Meal L-Path Conveyor *2006, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

E010300	Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor *2006, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E020200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 1 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E030200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 2 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E040200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 3 (switch) *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E020000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 1 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E030000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 2 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E040000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 3 (switch) *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E020100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 1 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E030100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 2 *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E040100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 3 (switch) *2006	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E230200	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5 *2012	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E230000	Meal Hammer Mill No. 5 *2012	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E230100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5 *2012	74.0	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G010300	Meal Leg *2006, **2010 and 2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G150000	Meal Conveyor to Loadout *2006, **2012	198	Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-6 E110000	Mill Grinding Baghouse *2006	18,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D010000	VSC No. 1	122	VSC Cyplana	Stock C 1	Yes under
B010000	*2006, **2012 VSC No. 2	132	VSC Cyclone	Stack S-1	NESHAP GGGG Yes under
B020000	*2006, **2012 VSC Air Heater	132	VSC Cyclone	Stack S-1	NESHAP GGGG Yes under
B010500	*2006, **2012	264	VSC Cyclone	Stack S-1	NESHAP GGGG
B010700	VSC Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm		Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B120000	Jet Dryer No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2012	132	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-8	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 55 of 129 T085-29197-00102

B030000	Jet Dryer No. 2 *2006, **2012	132	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-9	Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B120100A	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-8	74,000 acfm		Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B120100B	Jet Dryer Baghouse AF-9	74,000 acfm		Stack S-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Note \*\*\*The Flaker aspiration baghouse has been determined to be integral to the process for this unit.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

#### D.2.1 PSD Minor Limit for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> limits:

The PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
Jet Dryer/VSC	VSC cyclone and Jet Dryer Baghouses AF-8 and AF-9	4.93	3.35	3.35
Hot Dehulling  Baghouse AF-5  Flaker Aspiration  Baghouse AF-4		2.56	2.56	2.56
		1.03	1.03	1.03
Meal Grinding	Baghouse AF-6	0.945	0.945	0.945

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the soybean usage limit in Condition D.1.1(a) and with the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emission limits in Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.1(c), D.3.1, D.5.1, D.6.1 and D.7.1, and with the potential to emit PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  from other emission units at the source, shall limit the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.2.2 Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]

(a) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
E130100 and E150100	Secondary Aspirator No 1, and No. 2	AF-5	9.6	18.66
C020000, C030000, C050000, C060000, C080000, and C090000	Flaking Rolls No. 2, 3, 5, 6, 8, and 9	AF-4	22.9	33.41

Note 1: For emission units that exhaust through the same stack, the source will need to demonstrate compliance with 326 IAC 6-3-2 during normal operations using the most stringent limit (e.g. calculated from the emission unit operating at the lowest process weight in ton/hr).

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation of the data for the process weight rate up to sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

$$E = 4.10 P^{0.67}$$
 where  $E =$  rate of emission in pounds per hour; and  $P =$  process weight rate in tons per hour

(b) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
B120000 and B030000	Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2	Jet Dryer Baghouses AF-8 and AF-9	132	54.11
B010500	VSC Air Heater	VSC Cyclone	264	61.56
B010000 and B020000	Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2	VSC Cyclone	132	54.11
B040000, B080100, B130000, and B170000	Hulloosenator No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	AF-5	66.0	47.20
B050000, B090000, B140000, and B180000	Cascade Dryer No. 1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4	AF-5	66.0	47.20
B060000, B100000, B150000, and B190000	Cracking Roll No.1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4	AF-5	66.0	47.20
B070000, B110000, B160000, and B200000	Cascade Conditioner No. 1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4	AF-5	66.0	47.20
C200100 and C010600	Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor and Flake Collection Conveyor	AF-4	247	60.82
E020300, E020400, E010100, and E010300	Grinding Discharge Conveyor, Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, and Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor	AF-6	198	58.40
E020200, E030200, E040200, E020000, E030000, and E040000	Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3, Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3	AF-6	74	48.30

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
E230200 and E230000	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5 and Meal Hammer Mill No. 5	AF-6	74.0	48.30
G010300, and G150000	Meal Leg, and Meal Conveyor to Loadout	AF-6	198	58.40
E020100, E030100, and E040100	Meal Hammer Mill Bins No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3	AF-6	74	48.30
E230100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5	AF-6	74.0	48.30
A160100	Feed Day Tank Conveyor	AF-5	600	71.16
A160000	Day Tank	AF-5	264	61.56

Note 1: For emission units that exhaust through the same stack, the source will need to demonstrate compliance with 326 IAC 6-3-2 during normal operations using the most stringent limit (e.g. calculated from the emission unit operating at the lowest process weight in ton/hr).

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

$$E = 55.0 P^{0.11} - 40$$

where E = rate of emission in pounds per hour; and

P = process weight rate in tons per hour

#### D.2.3 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

#### **Compliance Determination Requirements**

#### D.2.4 Particulate Control

- (a) In order to comply with Conditions D.2.1, baghouses AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, the VSC cyclone, and jet dryers baghouses AF-8 and AF-9 shall be in operation and control emissions from all emission units exhausting to stacks, AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, AF-8, AF-9, and S-1 at all times when an emission unit that the baghouses or the cyclones control is in operation.
- (b) In order to comply with Conditions D.2.2, baghouse AF-4 shall be in operation and control emissions from the Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor and Flake Collection Conveyor are in operation.
- (c) In order to comply with Conditions D.2.2, baghouse AF-5 shall be in operation and control emissions from the Hulloosenators No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4 and Cracking Rolls No.1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4 at all times the Hulloosenators No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4, Cracking Rolls No.1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4 are in operation.
- In order to comply with Conditions D.2.2, baghouse AF-6 shall be in operation and control emissions from the Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5 and Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5 at all times the Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5 and Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5 are in operation.
- (e) In the event that bag failure is observed in a multi-compartment baghouse, if operations will continue for ten (10) days or more after the failure is observed before the failed units will be repaired or replaced, the Permittee shall promptly notify the IDEM, OAQ of the expected date the failed units will be repaired or replaced. The notification shall also include the status of the applicable compliance monitoring parameters with respect to normal, and the results of any response actions taken up to the time of notification.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 58 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### D.2.5 Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]

- (a) No later than five (5) years after the most recent valid compliance demonstration but no later than 180 days after startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102, the Permittee shall conduct PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> testing on baghouses AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, AF-8, and AF-9 and VSC cyclone (associated with the flaking system, dehulling system, meal grinding/conveying, and VSC system) to verify compliance with Condition D.2.1 and Condition D.2.2, utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner.
- (b) No later than 180 days after the issuance date of Significant Source Modification No. 085-29971-00102 and Part 70 Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102, the Permittee shall conduct PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> testing on baghouses AF-8 and AF-9 (associated with the jet drying) to verify compliance with Condition D.2.1 and Condition D.2.2, utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner.

These tests shall be repeated at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by these conditions.  $PM_{10}$  and  $PM_{2.5}$  include filterable and condensable PM.

# Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### D.2.6 Visible Emissions Notations [40 CFR 64]

- (a) Visible emission notations of the stacks AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, and S-1 exhausts shall be performed once per day during normal daylight operations. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- (b) For processes operated continuously, "normal" means those conditions prevailing, or expected to prevail, eighty percent (80%) of the time the process is in operation, not counting startup or shut down time.
- (c) In the case of batch or discontinuous operations, readings shall be taken during that part of the operation that would normally be expected to cause the greatest emissions.
- (d) A trained employee is an employee who has worked at the plant at least one (1) month and has been trained in the appearance and characteristics of normal visible emissions for that specific process.
- (e) If abnormal emissions are observed, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

### D.2.7 Parametric Monitoring [40 CFR 64]

The Permittee shall record the pressure drop across baghouses AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, AF-8, and AF-9 used in conjunction with the flaking system, dehulling system, and meal grinding system, at least once per day when the flaking system, dehulling system, and meal grinding system are in operation. When for any one reading, the pressure drop across Baghouses AF-4 and AF-6 is outside the normal range established during the latest stack test, the Permittee shall take reasonable response steps. When for any one reading, the pressure drop across Baghouses AF-8 and AF-9 is outside the normal range of 0.5 to 8.0 inches of water or a range established during the latest stack test, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. A pressure reading that is outside the above mentioned range is not a deviation from this permit. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

The instrument used for determining the pressure shall comply with Section C - Instrument Specifications, of this permit, shall be subject to approval by IDEM, OAQ and shall be calibrated or replaced at least once every twelve (12) months or more frequently if recommended by the instrument manufacture's specifications.

#### D.2.8 Broken or Failed Bag Detection [40 CFR 64]

- (a) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a process operated continuously, a failed unit and the associated process shall be shutdown immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).
- (b) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a batch process, the feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. The emissions unit shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emissions unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).

Bag failure can be indicated by a significant drop in the baghouse's pressure reading with abnormal visible emissions, by an opacity violation, or by other means such as gas temperature, flow rate, air infiltration, leaks, dust traces or triboflows.

#### D.2.9 Cyclone Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

In the event that cyclone failure has been observed:

The feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed units have been repaired or replaced. The emission units shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emission unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B - Emergency Provisions). Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation of this permit.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

#### D.2.10 Record Keeping Requirements

- (a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.2.6, the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of visible emission notations of the stack exhaust from Stacks AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, and S1. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (b) To document the compliance status with Condition D.2.7 the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of the pressure drop across baghouses, AF-4, AF-5, AF-6, AF-8 and AF-9 used to control loadout, flaking, dehulling system, and meal grinding. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a pressure drop reading is not taken and the reason for the lack of a pressure drop reading (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (c) Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

## **SECTION D.3**

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

Page 60 of 129 T085-29197-00102

l)					
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
D010000	Soybean oil extractor *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	One (1) set of evaporators *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D020000	One (1) Desolventizer/toaster *2006, **2010		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	One (1) set of water separators *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D060000	Main Vent Condenser *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Five (5) hexane storage tank *2006 for original tank, and 2010 for other tanks **2010 for original tank	20,690 gallons each	Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
1220000	One (1) soybean oil pre-treat Tank *2010	35,170 gallons			Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Three (3) soybean oil storage tank (Degummed Oil Tanks #1 and #2 and Crude Oil Tank #3) *2006 for original tank and 2010 for other tanks, **2010 for original tank	725,000 gallons each			Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D070000	Mineral oil absorber *2006			Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-1	DC Deck No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 1	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-2	DC Deck No. 2 *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 2	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-3	DC Deck No. 3 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 3	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-4	DC Deck No. 4 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 4	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310700	DC Deck Cyclone No.1 *2006, **2010 and 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310800	DC Deck Cyclone No.2 *2006, **2010 and 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

D310900	DC Deck Cyclone No.3 *2010, ** 2011	18,000 scfm	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D311000	DC Deck Cyclone No.4 *2010, **2011	18,000 scfm	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

#### D.3.1 PSD Minor Limits for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> limits:

The PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
DC Decks	DC Deck Cyclone No. 1 DC Deck Cyclone No. 2 DC Deck Cyclone No. 3 DC Deck Cyclone No. 4	10.74	7.28	7.28

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the soybean usage limit in Condition D.1.1(a) and with the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emission limits in Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.1(c), D.2.1, D.5.1, D.6.1 and D.7.1, and with the potential to emit PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  from other emission units at the source, shall limit the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.3.2 PSD Minor Limit for VOC [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the VOC emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits in the table below:

Process	Control	VOC Limit (lbs/hour)
Soybean oil extractor system Normal operation	Mineral oil absorber	9.3
DC Decks	DC Decks	32.8
Normal operation	Cyclones	

Compliance with the above VOC emission limits, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.4.1, the VOC emission limit in Condition D.5.2, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.7.2, and the potential to emit VOC from other units at the source shall limit the VOC emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.3.3 Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 62 of 129
Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	Cyclone ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
D310000-1, D310000-2, D310000-3, and D310000-4	DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	DC Deck Cyclones No. 1 through 4	208	58.93

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

$$E = 55.0 P^{0.11} - 40$$
 where  $E =$  rate of emission in pounds per hour; and  $P =$  process weight rate in tons per hour

#### D.3.4 Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) [326 IAC 8-1-6]

Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102 revised the BACT requirements pursuant to 326 IAC 8-1-6 as follows:

- (a) The VOC emissions from the combined condenser and mineral oil scrubber system for the extractor vent system shall not exceed 0.048 pounds per ton of soybean processed and shall not exceed 9.3 pounds per hour.
- (b) The VOC emissions from the meal dryers and meal cooler (DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4) shall not exceed 0.03 gallons of VOC per ton of soybean processed and shall not exceed 32.8 pounds per hour.
- (c) The overall solvent loss ratio shall not exceed 0.141 gallons per ton of soybean crushed from the whole plant per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month. The Permittee shall also follow the leak detection and repair program as part of BACT.
- (d) The maximum annual throughput of soybeans processed shall not exceed 2,251,836 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.
- (e) BACT for the fugitive hexane loss shall include an enhanced inspection, maintenance, and repair program (LDAR Program). No later than 60 days of achieving full production, but in no case later than 180 days after initial startup, the Permittee shall institute the following enhanced inspection, maintenance, and repair program for equipment in VOC service located in the solvent extraction portion of the installation. Equipment in vacuum service is exempt from this monitoring requirement pursuant to 40 CFR Part 60.482-1(d).

Table 1

Equipment	Leak Standard	
Pumps	500 ppm	
Valves	500 ppm	
Pressure relief Devices	500 ppm	
Flanges, Connectors, and Seals	10,000 ppm	

(1) The Permittee shall determine compliance with the standards in Table 1 by using the procedures of 40 CFR Part 60, Appendix A, Method 21. The instrument shall be calibrated before each day of its use by the procedures as specified in Method 21. A leak is defined as an instrument reading of 500 ppm above background or greater, except for flanges, and connectors where a leak is defined as 10,000 ppm above background.

- (2) The Permittee shall immediately tag all detected leaks with a weatherproof, and readily visible, identification tag with a distinct number. Once a leaking component is detected, first-attempt repairs must be done no later than five days and be completed no later than 15 days of detecting the leaking components. If the repair cannot be accomplished no later than 15 days, then the Permittee shall send a notice of inability to repair to the OAQ no later than 20 days of detecting the leak. The notice must be received by the Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality, 100 North Senate Avenue, MC 61-53 IGCN 1003, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251, no later than 20 days after the leak was detected. At a minimum the notice shall include the following:
  - (A) Equipment, operator, and instrument identification number;
  - (B) Date of leak detection;
  - (C) Measured concentration (ppm) and background (ppm);
  - (D) Leak identification number associated with the corresponding tag; and
  - (E) Reason of inability to repair no later than 5 to 15 days of detection.
- (3) The Permittee shall maintain records of the following to verify compliance with the enhanced inspection, maintenance, and repair program:
  - (A) equipment inspected;
  - (B) date of inspection; and
  - (C) determination of whether a leak was detected.
- (4) If a leak is detected, the Permittee shall record the following information to verify compliance with the enhanced inspection, maintenance, and repair program:
  - (A) the equipment, operator, and instrument identification number;
  - (B) measured concentration;
  - (C) leak identification number associated with the corresponding tag;
  - (D) date of repair;
  - (E) reason for non-repair if unable to repair no later than 5 to 15 days of detection; and
  - (F) maintenance recheck if repaired-date, concentration, background.
- (5) Definitions contained in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VV shall be utilized where necessary to implement this program.

#### D.3.5 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### **Compliance Determination Requirements**

#### D.3.6 Particulate Control

In order to comply with Conditions D.3.1, and D.3.3, DC Deck Cyclones No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4 shall be in operation and control emissions from the DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4 at all times the DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4 are in operation.

Page 64 of 129

#### Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) D.3.7

In order to comply with Conditions D.3.2 and D.3.4(a), the mineral oil absorber system and the soybean oil stripper shall be in operation and control emissions from the oil extractor process at all times the oil extractor process is in operation.

#### Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] D.3.8

- No later than five (5) years after the most recent valid compliance demonstration but no later than 180 days after startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102, the Permittee shall conduct PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> testing on stack S-2 (associated with the meal dryers and cooler) to verify compliance with Conditions D.3.1 and D.3.3, utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner. PM<sub>10</sub> and PM<sub>2.5</sub> include filterable and condensable PM. This test shall be repeated at least every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration.
- (b) No later than five (5) years after the most recent valid compliance demonstration but no later than 180 days after startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102, the Permittee shall perform VOC testing on the mineral oil absorber stack (stack S-4) and determine the mineral oil absorber's mineral oil flow rate and the temperature of mineral oil to the absorber to verify compliance with Conditions D.3.2 and D.3.4(a), utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner. This test shall be repeated at least once five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration.
- No later than five (5) years after the most recent valid compliance demonstration but (c) no later than 180 days after startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102, the Permittee shall perform VOC testing on the meal dryers and cooler cyclones stack (stack S-2) to verify compliance with Conditions D.3.2 and D.3.4(b), utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner. This test shall be repeated at least once five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration.

Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures).

Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by these conditions.

#### Leak Detection and Repair (LDAR) Program [326 IAC 8-1-6] D.3.9

Pursuant to 326 IAC 8-1-6, the following is required to demonstrate compliance with the requirements of Condition D.3.4(c):

- For pumps (a)
  - (i) For the first year:
    - (A) Weekly visual check for leakage; and
    - (B) Semi-annual organic vapor analyzer inspection (leak definition = 500 ppm above background concentrations).

- (ii) After the first year:
  - (A) Weekly visual check for leakage;
  - (B) Annual organic vapor analyzer inspection (leak definition = 500 ppm above background concentrations).
- (iii) When a unit has a leak detected during an annual organic vapor analyzer inspection, the frequency of organic vapor analyzer inspections shall become semi-annual:
- (iv) When that unit has no leak detected for two (2) consecutive semi-annual vapor analyzer inspections, the frequency of the inspections shall return to annual.

#### (b) For valves

- (i) For the first year:
  - (A) Semi-annual organic vapor analyzer inspection (leak definition = 500 ppm above background concentrations).
- (ii) After the first year:
  - (A) Annual organic vapor analyzer inspection (leak definition = 500 ppm above background concentrations);
  - (B) When a unit has a leak detected during an annual organic vapor analyzer inspection, the frequency of organic vapor analyzer inspections shall become semi-annual; and
  - (C) When that unit has no leak detected for two (2) consecutive semi-annual vapor analyzer inspections, the frequency of the inspections shall return to annual.
- (c) For pressure relief devices:
  - (i) No later than five (5) calendar days after a pressure release, the pressure release device shall be monitored to confirm conditions of no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background concentrations or a calibrated LEL Monitor reading of less than 3%. Any pressure relief device that is equipped with a closed vent system capable of capturing and transporting leakage through the pressure relief device to a control device is exempt from the above requirement.
- (d) For connectors, flanges, and seals, the annual organic vapor analyzer inspections shall be made (leak definition = 10,000 ppm above background concentrations).

### Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### D.3.10 Visible Emissions Notations [40 CFR 64]

- (a) Visible emission notations of Stack S-2 exhaust shall be performed once per day during normal daylight operations. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- (b) For processes operated continuously, "normal" means those conditions prevailing, or expected to prevail, eighty percent (80%) of the time the process is in operation, not counting startup or shut down time.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 66 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- (c) In the case of batch or discontinuous operations, readings shall be taken during that part of the operation that would normally be expected to cause the greatest emissions.
- (d) A trained employee is an employee who has worked at the plant at least one (1) month and has been trained in the appearance and characteristics of normal visible emissions for that specific process.
- (e) If abnormal emissions are observed, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

## D.3.11 Monitoring for Mineral Oil Absorber and Mineral Oil Stripping Column [40 CFR 64]

- (a) The Permittee shall monitor and record the mineral oil flow rate to the mineral oil absorber at least once per day.
- (b) A continuous monitoring system shall be calibrated, maintained, and operated on the mineral oil absorber for measuring operating temperature. For purposes of this condition continuous shall mean temperature measurement no less than once per minute. The output of this system shall be recorded as a 3-hour block average. The Permittee shall operate the mineral oil absorber at or below the 3-hour block average temperature as determined from the most recent valid stack test.
  - (1) The Permittee shall determine the 3-hour block average temperature from the most recent valid stack test that demonstrates compliance with the limits in conditions D.3.2 and D.3.4(a).
  - On and after the date the stack test results are available, the Permittee shall maintain the temperature of the mineral oil to the absorber at or below the 3-hour block average temperature as observed during the compliant stack test.
- (c) A continuous monitoring system shall be calibrated, maintained, and operated on the mineral oil stripper for measuring the temperature of mineral oil to the stripper. For purposes of this condition continuous shall mean temperature measurement no less than once per minute. The output of this system shall be recorded as a 3-hour block average. The Permittee shall operate the mineral oil stripper at or above the 3-hour block average temperature as determined from the most recent valid stack test.
  - (1) The Permittee shall determine the 3-hour block average temperature from the most recent valid stack test that demonstrates compliance with limits in condition D.3.2.
  - On and after the date the stack test results are available, the Permittee shall operate the mineral oil stripper at or above the 3-hour block average temperature as observed during the compliant stack test.
- (d) If any of the following operating conditions occur, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation from this permit.
  - (1) When the mineral oil flow rate reading is below the minimum mineral oil flow rate for any one reading. The minimum mineral oil flow rate to the mineral oil absorber will be as recommended by the manufacturer or the minimum flow rate established during the latest stack test.

- (2)When the 3-hour block average temperature reading of the mineral oil to the absorber is above the temperature for any 3-hour block average. The 3-hour block average temperature of the mineral oil to the absorber will be as recommended by the manufacturer or the maximum temperature established during the latest stack test.
- (3)When the 3-hour block average temperature reading of the mineral oil to the stripper is below the minimum temperature for any 3-hour block average. The minimum temperature of the mineral oil to the stripper will be as recommended by the manufacturer or the minimum temperature established during the latest stack test.

Operating conditions above or below the values specified in (1) through (3) above shall not be considered a deviation from this permit. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

- (e) The instruments used for determining the flow rate and temperature readings shall be subject to approval by IDEM, OAQ, and shall be calibrated or replaced at least once every six (6) months.
- (f) The gauge employed to take the mineral oil flow to the mineral oil absorber shall have a scale such that the expected normal reading shall be no less than 20 percent of full scale and be accurate within + 10% of full scale reading. The instrument shall be quality assured and maintained as specified by the vendor.

#### D.3.12 Scrubber Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [40 CFR 64]

In the event that scrubber failure has been observed:

The feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed units have been repaired or replaced. The emission units shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emission unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B - Emergency Provisions). Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation of this permit.

#### D.3.13 Cyclone Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [40 CFR 64]

In the event that cyclone failure has been observed:

The feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed units have been repaired or replaced. The emission units shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emission unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B - Emergency Provisions). Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation of this permit.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

#### D.3.14 Record Keeping Requirements

To document the compliance status with Condition D.3.10, the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of visible emission notations of the stack exhaust from Stack S-2. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 68 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(b) To document the compliance status with Condition D.3.11, the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of the mineral oil flow rate, the 3-hour block average temperatures of the mineral oil to the absorber, and the 3-hour block average temperatures of the mineral oil to the stripping column. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a parametric notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of parametric notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).

(c) Section C - General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

**SECTION D.4** 

## **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
CL-5045	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5046	1st Secondary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5063	2nd Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5064	2nd Secondary Transester Column *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
R-8171	Esterification Reactor *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
VU010000	Vacuum group package *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Mineral Oil Absorber *2010	:		Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Water Absorber *2006, **2007	2.2 gpm		Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSP VVa, NSPS NNN, NESHAP FFFF
1040000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1050000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1060000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #6 *2009	3250,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1070000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #7 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1080000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #8 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1090000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #9 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1100000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #10 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

1110000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #11 *2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1140000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #0 *2009	735,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
I120000	Glycerin Tank #12 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1130000	Glycerin Tank #13 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1250000	Methanol Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1260000	Methanol Storage Tank #2 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
1270000	Methanol Storage Tank #3 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
1280000	Methanol Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
1290000	Methanol Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
1300000	Methanol Storage Tank #6 *2007	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
1230000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
1240000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #2 *2007, **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
Rail Rack	Loading Rack (Rail) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	500 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
Truck Rack #1	Loading Rack (Truck) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF
Truck Rack #2	Loading Rack (Truck) *2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAF FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

# D.4.1 PSD Minor Limits for VOC [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following:

(a) The VOC emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	VOC (lbs/hour)	Limit
Biodiesel manufacturing process Normal operation	Mineral Oil Absorber and Water absorber	0.30	
Biodiesel manufacturing process with methanol tank loading	Mineral Oil Absorber and Water absorber	0.63	1,000 hours per twelve (12) consecutive months.
Biodiesel manufacturing process upset operation	Mineral Oil Absorber and Water absorber	29.4	24 hours per twelve (12) consecutive months.
Glycerin storage tanks	None	0.0011	
Biodiesel wastewater	None	0.77	
Biodiesel fugitive emissions	LDR as required by 40 CFR 60, Subpart VV	0.64	

- (b) The amount of purchased seed oil shall be less than 80 million gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.
- (c) The amount of seed oil processed to manufacture biodiesel shall be less than 110,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.
- (d) The VOC emissions from the loading racks shall be less than 0.02 lbs/kgal.
- (e) The maximum biodiesel loadout throughput rate for the loading racks shall be less than 110,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.

Compliance with the purchased seed oil limit in Condition D.4.1(b), in combination with the above VOC emission limits in Condition D.4.1 shall limit the potential to emit of VOC from the biodiesel process to less than 100 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

Compliance with the purchased seed oil limit in Condition D.4.1(b), in combination with the above VOC emission limits in Condition D.4.1, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.3.2, the VOC emission limit in Condition D.5.2, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.7.2, and the potential to emit from other units at the source, shall limit the VOC emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.4.2 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 72 of 129 T085-29197-00102

## **Compliance Determination Requirements**

#### Volatile Organic Compounds (VOC) D.4.3

In order to comply with Condition D.4.1(a), the mineral oil absorber and water absorber shall be in operation and control emissions from the biodiesel manufacturing process and the methanol tank unloading at all times the biodiesel manufacturing process and the methanol tank unloading process are in operation.

#### Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] D.4.4

In order to demonstrate compliance with Conditions D.4.1(a), the Permittee shall perform VOC testing on the outlet of the Mineral Oil Absorber with methanol unloading and without methanol unloading; and determine the Mineral Oil Absorber's mineral oil flow rate and water absorber's water flow rate, but no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days after initial startup of the Mineral Oil Absorber that replace the Soy Oil Absorber, utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.

# Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### Monitoring for mineral oil absorber and water absorber [40 CFR 64] D.4.5

- The Permittee shall monitor and record the mineral oil flow rate for the mineral oil absorber at least once per day.
- The Permittee shall monitor and record the water flow rate for the water absorber at least (b) once per day.
- A continuous monitoring system shall be calibrated, maintained, and operated on the (c) mineral oil absorber for measuring the temperature of the mineral oil to the mineral oil absorber. For purposes of this condition continuous shall mean temperature measurement no less than once per minute. The output of this system shall be recorded as a 3-hour average. The Permittee shall operate the mineral oil absorber at or below the 3-hour average temperature as determined from the most recent valid stack test.
  - The Permittee shall determine the 3-hour average temperature from the most (1) recent valid stack test that demonstrates compliance with the limits in condition D.4.1(a).
  - (2)On and after the date the stack test results are available, the Permittee shall operate the mineral oil absorber at or below the 3-hour average temperature as observed during the compliant stack test.
- A continuous monitoring system shall be calibrated, maintained, and operated for (d) measuring the temperature of the water to the water absorber. For purposes of this condition continuous shall mean temperature measurement no less than once per minute. The output of this system shall be recorded as a 3-hour average. The Permittee shall operate the water absorber at or below the 3-hour average temperature as determined from the most recent valid stack test.
  - The Permittee shall determine the 3-hour average temperature from the most (1) recent valid stack test that demonstrates compliance with limits in condition D.4.1(a).
  - On and after the date the stack test results are available, the Permittee shall (2) operate the water absorber at or below the 3-hour average temperature as observed during the compliant stack test.

- (e) If any of the following operating conditions occur, the Permittee shall take a reasonable response. Section C Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation from this permit.
  - (1) When the mineral oil flow rate reading is below the minimum flow rate for any one reading. The minimum flow rate for the mineral oil absorber will be 1.5 gpm or the minimum mineral oil flow rate established during the latest stack test.
  - (2) When the water flow rate reading is below the minimum flow rate for any one reading. The minimum flow rate for the water absorber will be 2.2 gpm or the minimum water flow rate established during the latest stack test.
  - (3) When the mineral oil absorber 3-hour average temperature reading is above the temperature for any 3-hour average. The 3-hour average temperature for the mineral oil absorber will be as recommended by the manufacturer or the maximum temperature established during the latest stack test.
  - (4) When the water absorber 3-hour average temperature reading is above the 3-hour average temperature for any one reading. The 3-hour average temperature for the water absorber will be as recommended by the manufacturer or the maximum temperature established during the latest stack test.

Operating conditions above or below the values specified in (1) through (4) above shall not be considered a deviation from this permit. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

- (f) The instruments used for determining the flow rate and temperature reading shall be subject to approval by IDEM, OAQ, and shall be calibrated at least once every six (6) months.
- (g) The gauges employed to take the mineral oil flow and water flow across the mineral oil absorber or water absorber, respectively, shall have a scale such that the expected normal reading shall be no less than 20 percent of full scale and be accurate within + 10% of full scale reading. The instrument shall be quality assured and maintained as specified by the vendor.

# D.4.6 Scrubber Failure Detection [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [40 CFR 64]

In the event that scrubber failure has been observed:

The feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed units have been repaired or replaced. The emission units shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emission unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B - Emergency Provisions). Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response steps shall be considered a deviation of this permit.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

## D.4.7 Record Keeping Requirements

- (a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.4.1 (b), the Permittee shall maintain records of the amount of the purchased seed oil.
- (b) To document the compliance status with Condition D.4.1(c), the Permittee shall maintain records of the amount of the seed oil used to manufacture biodiesel.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 74 of 129
Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- (c) To document the compliance status with Condition D.4.1(a), the Permittee shall maintain records of the operating hours for the biodiesel manufacturing process during the following operating scenarios:
  - Normal operation with methanol tank loading.
  - (2) Upset conditions.
- (d) To document the compliance status with Condition D.4.1(e), the Permittee shall maintain records of the amount of the biodiesel loaded out through the biodiesel loading racks.
- (e) To document the compliance status with Conditions D.4.5(a) and (b), the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of the mineral oil flow rate of the mineral oil absorber, and the water flow rate of the water absorber. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a parametric notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of a parametric notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (f) To document the compliance status with Condition D.4.5(c) and (d), the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of the 3-hour average operating temperatures of the mineral oil scrubber and water scrubber. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a parametric notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of parametric notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (g) Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

#### D.4.8 Reporting Requirements

A quarterly summary of the information to document the compliance status with Conditions D.4.1(b), (c), and (e) shall be submitted using the reporting forms located at the end of this permit, or their equivalent, within thirty (30) days after the end of the quarter being reported. Section C - General Reporting contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reporting required by this condition. The reports submitted by the Permittee do require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official," as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

**SECTION D.5** 

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

Emissions	Unit Description:				
(f)					
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
B-1	Main Boiler, natural gas fired and #2 fuel oil as back up fuel *2006	220 MMBtu/hr	Low NOx burner and Flue gas recirculation	Stack S-3	Yes under NSPS Db and NESHAP DDDDD
Notensignificant	e *Approved in the year indic Activities		for construction.		
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
	Two (2) natural gas- fired space heaters *2013	0.25 MMBtu per hour, each	None		

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

#### Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

#### D.5.1 PSD Minor Limit for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> limits:

The PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the main boiler shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
Main Boiler	None	3.14	5.19	5.19

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the soybean usage limit in Condition D.1.1(a), in combination with the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emission limits in Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.1(c), D.2.1, D.3.1, D.6.1 and D.7.1, and with the potential to emit PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  from other emission units at the source, shall limit the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.5.2 PSD Minor Limit for VOC [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following VOC limit:

The VOC emissions from the Boiler shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	VOC (lbs/hour)
Boiler	None	1.19

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 76 of 129
Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the purchased seed oil limit in Condition D.4.1(b), the VOC emission limits in Condition D.3.2, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.4.1, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.7.2, and the potential to emit VOC from other units at the source, shall limit the VOC emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.5.3 PSD Minor Limit for SO<sub>2</sub> [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following:

- (a) The amount of #2 fuel oil combusted in the main boiler shall not exceed 7,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.
- (b) SO2 emissions shall not exceed the value of the one hundred forty-two (142) times the percent (%) sulfur content by weight of the #2 fuel oil being used, expressed in pounds of SO<sub>2</sub> per thousand gallons of #2 fuel oil (lbs/kgal) used, as shown in the following equation:

 $E_{SO2} = 142.0 \text{ x S, where}$ 

E<sub>SO2</sub> is the calculated SO<sub>2</sub> emissions for #2 fuel oil used;

142 is the factor applied as found in AP-42 Table 1.3-1; and S is the % sulfur content by weight of the #2 fuel oil used.

Compliance with the above limits, combined with the potential to emit SO<sub>2</sub> from other units at the source shall limit the SO<sub>2</sub> emissions from the entire source to less than 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.5.4 Particulate [326 IAC 6-2-4]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-2-4 (Particulate Emissions for Source of Indirect Heating), the total particulate emissions from the boiler shall be less than 0.265 pounds per million British thermal units (Ib/MMBtu) heat input.

## D.5.5 Sulfur Dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>) [326 IAC 7-1.1-2] [326 IAC 7-2-1]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 7-1.1-2 (SO<sub>2</sub> Emissions Limitations), the SO<sub>2</sub> emissions from the boiler shall be less than five tenths (0.5) pounds per MMBtu heat input when combusting #2 fuel oil. Pursuant to 326 IAC 7-2-1, compliance shall be demonstrated on a calendar month average.

# D.5.6 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

#### **Compliance Determination Requirements**

#### D.5.7 Sulfur Dioxide Emissions and Sulfur Content

Compliance with Condition D.5.5 shall be determined using one of the following options:

- (a) Pursuant to 326 IAC 3-7-4, the Permittee shall demonstrate that the sulfur dioxide emissions do not exceed five-tenths (0.5) pound per million Btu heat input by:
  - (1) Providing vendor analysis of fuel delivered, if accompanied by a vendor certification, or;
  - (2) Analyzing the oil sample to determine the sulfur content of the oil via the procedures in 40 CFR 60, Appendix A, Method 19.

Page 77 of 129 T085-29197-00102

- (A) Oil samples may be collected from the fuel tank immediately after the fuel tank is filled and before any oil is combusted; and
- (B) If a partially empty fuel tank is refilled, a new sample and analysis would be required upon filling.
- (b) Compliance may also be determined by conducting a stack test for sulfur dioxide emissions from the boiler using 40 CFR 60, Appendix A, Method 6 in accordance with the procedures in 326 IAC 3-6.

A determination of noncompliance pursuant to any of the methods specified in (a) or (b) above shall not be refuted by evidence of compliance pursuant to the other method.

#### Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### D.5.8 Visible Emissions Notations

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- Visible emission notations of the boiler stack S-3 exhaust shall be performed once per (a) day during normal daylight operations while combusting fuel oil. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- (b) For processes operated continuously, "normal" means those conditions prevailing, or expected to prevail, eighty percent (80%) of the time the process is in operation, not counting startup or shut down time.
- (c) In the case of batch or discontinuous operations, readings shall be taken during that part of the operation that would normally be expected to cause the greatest emissions.
- (d) A trained employee is an employee who has worked at the plant at least one (1) month and has been trained in the appearance and characteristics of normal visible emissions for that specific process.
- If abnormal emissions are observed, the Permittee shall take reasonable response steps. (e) Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

#### D.5.9 Continuous Emission Monitoring [326 IAC 3-5]

- Pursuant to 326 IAC 3-5-1(c)(2)(A) (Continuous Monitoring of Emissions), continuous (a) emission monitoring systems (CEMS) and related equipment for the boiler shall be calibrated, maintained, and operated for measuring NO<sub>X</sub>, in accordance with applicable federal regulations and 326 IAC 3-5.
- (b) The CEMS shall be operated at all times, except during CEMS malfunctions, reasonable periods of necessary CEMS calibration or CEMS maintenance activities. CEMS calibration and maintenance activities shall be properly documented and shall be conducted pursuant to the standard operating procedures under 326 IAC 3-5-4(a).
- (c) The Permittee shall keep records in accordance with 326 IAC 3-5-6(b) that includes the following:
  - (1) All documentation relating to:
    - (A) design, installation, and testing of all elements of the monitoring system: and
    - (B) required corrective action or compliance plan activities.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 78 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- (2) All maintenance logs, calibration checks, and other required quality assurance activities.
- (3) All records of corrective and preventive action.
- (4) A log of plant operations, including the following:
  - (A) Date of facility downtime.
  - (B) Time of commencement and completion of each downtime.
  - (C) Reason for each downtime.
- (d) In accordance with 326 IAC 3-5-7(5), the Permittee shall submit reports of continuous monitoring system instrument downtime, except for zero (0) and span checks, which shall be reported separately. The reports shall include the following:
  - (1) Date of downtime.
  - (2) Time of commencement.
  - (3) Duration of each downtime.
  - (4) Reasons for each downtime.
  - (5) Nature of system repairs and adjustments.
- (e) Except where permit conditions streamline similar applicable requirements pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-24, nothing in this permit shall excuse the Permittee from complying with 326 IAC 3-5.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

#### D.5.10 Record Keeping Requirements

- (a) To document the compliance status with Conditions D.5.3(a), the Permittee shall maintain monthly records of the amount of #2 fuel oil combusted in the main boiler.
- (b) To document the compliance status with Condition D.5.5, the Permittee shall maintain records in accordance with (1) through (6) below. Records maintained for (1) through (6) shall be taken monthly and shall be complete and sufficient to establish compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> emission limit established in Condition D.5.5.
  - Calendar dates covered in the compliance determination period;
  - (2) Actual fuel oil usage since last compliance determination period and equivalent sulfur dioxide emissions;
  - (3) To certify compliance when burning natural gas only, the Permittee shall maintain records of fuel used.

If the fuel supplier certification is used to demonstrate compliance, when burning alternate fuels and not determining compliance pursuant to 326 IAC 3-7-4, the following, as a minimum, shall be maintained:

- (4) Fuel supplier certifications;
- (5) The name of the fuel supplier; and
- (6) A statement from the fuel supplier that certifies the sulfur content of the fuel oil.

- (c) To document the compliance status with Condition D.5.8, the Permittee shall maintain records of visible emission notations of the boiler stack S-3 exhaust while combusting fuel oil. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (d) Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

#### D.5.11 Reporting Requirements

A quarterly summary of the information to document the compliance status with Conditions D.5.3(a), shall be submitted using the reporting forms located at the end of this permit, or their equivalent, within thirty (30) days after the end of the quarter being reported. Section C - General Reporting contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reporting required by this condition. The reports submitted by the Permittee do require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official," as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

#### **SECTION D.6**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

Emissions L	Emissions Unit Description:				
(g)					
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
G010000	Meal Bin No. 1*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 1	Stack MBF-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G020000	Meal Bin No. 2*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 2	Stack MBF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G030000	Meal Bin No. 3*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 3	Stack MBF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G040000	Meal Bin No. 4*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 4	Stack MBF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050000	Meal Bin No. 5*** *2010, **2011 and	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 5	Stack MBF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Note \*\*\*There are five meal bins. However, the plant is only physically capable of loading one meal bin at a time. Thus, the PTE for these units is calculated at a rate of 198 tons/hr for all five meal bins combined.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

#### Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

#### D.6.1 PSD Minor Limit for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following:

The PM, PM<sub>10</sub> and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
Meal Bin No. 1	Meal Bin Filter No. 1	0.93	0.93	0.93
Meal Bin No. 2	Meal Bin Filter No. 2	0.93	0.93	0.93
Meal Bin No. 3	Meal Bin Filter No. 3	0.93	0.93	0.93
Meal Bin No. 4	Meal Bin Filter No. 4	0.93	0.93	0.93
Meal Bin No. 5	Meal Bin Filter No. 5	0.93	0.93	0.93

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the soybean usage limit in Condition D.1.1(a) and with the PM,  $PM_{10}$  and  $PM_{2.5}$  emission limits in Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.1(c), D.3.1, D.5.1, D.6.1 and D.7.1, and with the potential to emit PM,  $PM_{10}$  and  $PM_{2.5}$  from other emission units at the source, shall limit the PM,  $PM_{10}$  and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 81 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	Control	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
G010000, G020000, G030000, G040000 and G050000	Meal Bins No. 1 thru 5	Meal Bin Filters No. 1 thru No. 5	198	58.40

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

 $E = 55.0 P^{0.11} - 40$ 

where E = rate of emission in pounds per hour; and

P = process weight rate in tons per hour

#### D.6.3 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

# **Compliance Determination Requirements**

#### D.6.4 Particulate Control

- (a) In order to comply with Condition D.6.1, Meal Bin Filters No. 1 thru No. 5 shall be in operation and control emissions from the Meal Bins No. 1 thru 5 at all times the Meal Bins No. 1 thru 5 are in operation.
- In the event that bag failure is observed in a multi-compartment baghouse, if operations (b) will continue for ten (10) days or more after the failure is observed before the failed units will be repaired or replaced, the Permittee shall promptly notify the IDEM, OAQ of the expected date the failed units will be repaired or replaced. The notification shall also include the status of the applicable compliance monitoring parameters with respect to normal, and the results of any response actions taken up to the time of notification.

#### Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### D.6.5 Visible Emissions Notations

- Visible emission notations of Stack exhausts MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4 and MBF-5 (a) shall be performed once per day during normal daylight operations. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- For processes operated continuously, "normal" means those conditions prevailing, or (b) expected to prevail, eighty percent (80%) of the time the process is in operation, not counting startup or shut down time.
- (c) In the case of batch or discontinuous operations, readings shall be taken during that part of the operation that would normally be expected to cause the greatest emissions.
- (d) A trained employee is an employee who has worked at the plant at least one (1) month and has been trained in the appearance and characteristics of normal visible emissions for that specific process.

(e) If abnormal emissions are observed, the Permittee shall take reasonable response steps. Section C - Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

## D.6.6 Broken or Failed Bag Detection

- (a) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a process operated continuously, a failed unit and the associated process shall be shutdown immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).
- (b) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a batch process, the feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. The emissions unit shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emissions unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).

Bag failure can be indicated by a significant drop in the baghouse's pressure reading with abnormal visible emissions, by an opacity violation, or by other means such as gas temperature, flow rate, air infiltration, leaks, dust traces or triboflows.

# Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

#### D.6.7 Record Keeping Requirements

- (a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.6.5 the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of visible emission notations of the stack exhaust from Stacks MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4 and MBF-5. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (b) Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

Page 83 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **SECTION D.7**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

Emissions Unit Description: Ins	ignificant Activities		
Description	Capacity (gallons)	Control	Affected Facility?
Kaolin Receiving Tank [326 IAC 2-2] [326 IAC 6-3-2] *2006, **2010	10,800 and 40 tons per hour	Bin Filter	
Hull Overflow Tank [326 IAC 2-2] [326 IAC 6-3-2] *2006, **2010 and 2012	13,900 cu. ft and 17 tons per hour	None	
diesel/#2 fuel oil storage tank [326 IAC 2-2] *2006, **2011	44,839 gallons	None	
Cooling tower with a maximum drift rate of 0.005% *2006	11,000 gpm	None	
Three (3) Emergency Diesel Fire Pumps [326 IAC 2-2] *2006	575 BHP each	None	Yes under NSPS IIII and NESHAP 2777
One (1) natural gas-fired emergency generator *2013	3.413 MMBtu per hour (>500 HP)	None	Yes under NSPS JJJJ and NESHAP ZZZZ
Two (2) natural gas-fired space heaters *2013	0.25 MMBtu per hour, each	None	
Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin [326 IAC 6-3-2] *2009, **2011	767 tons per year	Filter	
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

## Emission Limitations and Standards [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)]

## D.7.1 PSD Minor Limits for Particulate [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> limits:

The PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the following emission units shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM10 Limit (lbs/hour)	PM2.5 Limit (lbs/hour)
Kaolin Receiving Tank	Bin Filter	1.9	1.9	1.9

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the soybean usage limit in Condition D.1.1(a) in combination with the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emission limits in Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.1(c), D.2.1, D.3.1, D.6.1 and D.5.1, and with the potential to emit PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  from other emission units at the source, shall limit the PM,  $PM_{10}$ , and  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.7.2 PSD Minor Limit for VOC [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following VOC limit:

The VOC emissions from the following Processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	VOC (lbs/hour)
diesel/#2 fuel oil storage tank	None	0.002
Diesel fire pumps	None	0.57

Compliance with the above limits, in combination with the purchased seed oil limit in Condition D.4.1(b), the VOC emission limits in Condition D.3.2, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.4.1, the VOC emission limits in Condition D.5.2, and the potential to emit VOC from other units at the source, shall limit the VOC emissions from the entire source to less 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) not applicable.

#### D.7.3 Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]

(a) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emissions Units	Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin	Filter	0.0875	0.80

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation of the data for the process weight rate up to sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

$$E = 4.10 P^{0.67}$$
 where  $E =$  rate of emission in pounds per hour; and  $P =$  process weight rate in tons per hour

(b) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emíssions Units	Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
Kaolin Receiving Tank	Bin Filter	40	42.53

The particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Page 85 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

 $E = 55.0 P^{0.11} - 40$ 

where  $\mathbf{E} = \text{rate}$  of emission in pounds per hour; and

P = process weight rate in tons per hour

#### D.7.4 Particulate [326 IAC 6-2-4]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-2-4 (Particulate Emissions for Source of Indirect Heating), the particulate emissions from the glycerin boiler and hot oil heater shall each be less than 0.263 pounds per million British thermal units (Ib/MMBtu) heat input each.

## D.7.5 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

A Preventive Maintenance Plan is required for these facilities and their control devices. Section B - Preventive Maintenance Plan contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the preventive maintenance plan required by this condition.

# Compliance Monitoring Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(1)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

#### D.7.6 Visible Emissions Notations

- (a) Visible emission notations of the Kaolin Receiving Tank exhaust shall be performed once per day during normal daylight operations when exhausting to the atmosphere. A trained employee shall record whether emissions are normal or abnormal.
- (b) For processes operated continuously, "normal" means those conditions prevailing, or expected to prevail, eighty percent (80%) of the time the process is in operation, not counting startup or shut down time.
- (c) In the case of batch or discontinuous operations, readings shall be taken during that part of the operation that would normally be expected to cause the greatest emissions.
- (d) A trained employee is an employee who has worked at the plant at least one (1) month and has been trained in the appearance and characteristics of normal visible emissions for that specific process.
- (e) If abnormal emissions are observed, the Permittee shall take reasonable response steps. Section C Response to Excursions or Exceedances contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reasonable response steps required by this condition. Failure to take response shall be considered a deviation from this permit.

#### D.7.7 Broken or Failed Bag Detection

- (a) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a process operated continuously, a failed unit and the associated process shall be shutdown immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).
- (b) For a single compartment baghouse controlling emissions from a batch process, the feed to the process shall be shut down immediately until the failed unit has been repaired or replaced. The emissions unit shall be shut down no later than the completion of the processing of the material in the emissions unit. Operations may continue only if the event qualifies as an emergency and the Permittee satisfies the requirements of the emergency provisions of this permit (Section B Emergency Provisions).

Bag failure can be indicated by a significant drop in the baghouse's pressure reading with abnormal visible emissions, by an opacity violation, or by other means such as gas temperature, flow rate, air infiltration, leaks, dust traces or triboflows.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 86 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# Record Keeping and Reporting Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-19]

# D.7.8 Record Keeping Requirements

- (a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.7.6 the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of visible emission notations from the Kaolin Receiving Tank exhaust. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).
- (b) Section C General Record Keeping Requirements of this permit contains the Permittee's obligations with regard to the records required by this condition.

Page 87 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **SECTION E.1**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

## **Emissions Unit Description:**

(f)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
B-1	Main Boiler, natural gas fired and #2 fuel oil as back up fuel *2006	220 MMBtu/hr	Low NOx burner and Flue gas recirculation	Stack S-3	Yes under NSPS Db and NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

## E.1.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Db (included as Attachment A of this permit).

# E.1.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Db]

The boiler (B-1) shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Db (included as Attachment A of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR 60.40b(a), (g), and (j)
- (2) 40 CFR 60.41b
- (3) 40 CFR 60.42b (e), (g), and (k)
- (4) 40 CFR 60.43b (f), (g), and (h)
- (5) 40 CFR 60.44b(a), (h), (i), (l)(1), and (l)(2)
- (6) 40 CFR 60.45b(a), (b) and (j)
- (7) 40 CFR 60.46b(a), (b), (c), (d), (e)(1), and (e)(4)
- (8) 40 CFR 60.47b (f)
- (9) 40 CFR 60.48b(a), (b), (c), (d), (e)(2), (e)(3), (f), and (g)
- (10) 40 CFR 60.49b (a)(1), (b), (d), (f), (g), (h)(2), (h)(4), (i), (j), (o), (r), (v), and (w)

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 88 of 129 T085-29197-00102

## **SECTION E.2**

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A030000	Truck Dump No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020000	Truck Dump No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A030100	Discharge Conveyor No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020100	Discharge Conveyor No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A040000	Bean Receiving Leg No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A050000	Bean Receiving Leg No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A010000	Rail Dump and Rail Collection Conveyor *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A010100	Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A150100	Cross Bin No 1 thru 3 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A120100	Cross Bin No 4 thru 6 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A151000	Discharge Bin No 1 thru 3 *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A121000	Discharge Bin No 4 thru 6 *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A153000	Day Bin Leg *2006	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
AF-2 A200000	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse *2006, **2010	38,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet gr loading		Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A152000	West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3 *2006, **2010 and 2011	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A122000	East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6 *2006, **2010	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A130100	West Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

	I man by man	1			
A100100	East Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A170300	Screenings Recycle Leg *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B011300	Bean Weigh Scale *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B310000	Screenings Weight Belt *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B420000	Screening Receiving Cyclone *2010	4500 cfm	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B010100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B020100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B010900	Whole Bean Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG

	orage Bins and #7 maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD
Bean Sto #4 and # *2013	brage Bins 8 maximum storage capacity of 500,000 bushels	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD
Bean Sto #1 and # *2008	600 tons/hr and each orage Silos Bin has a	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD

Page 90 of 129

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

#### (b)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Piles #1 and #2 *2008	Two (2) covered seasonal grain storage piles	each with a maximum storage capacity of 1,000,000 bushels of soybeans	None	None	Yes under NSPS DD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

## (c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A160100	Feed Day Tank Conveyor *2006	600	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NSPS DD
A160000	Day Tank *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NSPS DD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

# (h)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Page 91 of 129 T085-29197-00102

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

#### E.2.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD (included as Attachment B of this permit).

# E.2.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Grain Elevators [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD]

The truck unloading station, truck loading station, railcar loading station, railcar unloading station, grain dryer, and all grain handling operations at the grain storage elevator shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD (included as Attachment B of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR 60.300
- (2) 40 CFR 60.301
- (3) 40 CFR 60.302 (a)(1), (b), (c)(1), (c)(2), and (c)(3)
- (4) 40 CFR 60.303
- (5) 40 CFR 60.304

The stack testing requirements under 40 CFR § 60.303 shall not apply to the Bean Storage Bins #2, #3, #4, #6, #7, and #8, Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5, and the seasonal grain storage Piles #1 and #2.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

## **SECTION E.3**

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
CL-5045	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5046	1st Secondary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5063	2nd Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5064	2nd Secondary Transester Column *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
R-8171	Esterification Reactor *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
VU010000	Vacuum group package *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Mineral Oil Absorber *2010			Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Water Absorber *2006, **2007	0.448 gpm		Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1040000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1050000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1060000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #6 *2009	325,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1070000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #7 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1080000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #8 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1090000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #9 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

I100000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #10 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and
1110000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #11 *2007	325,000 gals			NESHAP FFFF Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1140000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #0 *2009	735,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1120000	Glycerin Tank #12 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1130000	Glycerin Tank #13 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1250000	Methanol Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1260000	Methanol Storage Tank #2 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1270000	Methanol Storage Tank #3 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1280000	Methanol Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1290000	Methanol Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1300000	Methanol Storage Tank #6 *2007	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1230000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1240000	Sodium Methylate   (catalyst) Storage Tank  #2  *2007, **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Rail Rack	Loading Rack (Rail) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	500 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Truck Rack #1	Loading Rack (Truck) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Truck Rack #2	Loading Rack (Truck) *2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 94 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

E.3.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VV (included as Attachment C of this permit).

E.3.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced After January 5, 1981, and on or Before November 7, 2006 [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VV]

Each pump, pressure relief device, sampling connection system, open-ended valve or line, valve, and flange or any other connector in VOC service at the biodiesel production line shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VV (included as Attachment C of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR 60.480(a), (b), (c), and (f)
- (2) 40 CFR 60.481
- (3) 40 CFR 60.482-1
- (4) 40 CFR 60.482-2
- (5) 40 CFR 60.482-3
- (6) 40 CFR 60.482-4
- (7) 40 CFR 60.482-5
- (8) 40 CFR 60.482-6
- (9) 40 CFR 60.482-7
- (10) 40 CFR 60.482-8
- (11) 40 CFR 60.482-9
- (12) 40 CFR 60.482-10
- (13) 40 CFR 60.483-1
- (14) 40 CFR 60.483-2
- (15) 40 CFR 60.484
- (16) 40 CFR 60.485
- (17) 40 CFR 60.486
- (18) 40 CFR 60.487
- (19) 40 CFR 60.488
- (20) 40 CFR 60.489

Page 95 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **SECTION E.4**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

## **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
CL-5045	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5046	1st Secondary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5063	2nd Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5064	2nd Secondary Transester Column *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
R-8171	Esterification Reactor *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
VU010000	Vacuum group package *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN, &, NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

## **Insignificant Activities:**

Description	Capacity (gallons)	Control	Affected Facility?
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, & NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.4.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN (included as Attachment D of this permit).

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 96 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

E.4.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN]

The distillation unit of the biodiesel manufacturing process, Biodiesel Distillation (permitted for construction in 2013) and glycerin refinery shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN (included as Attachment D of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR 60.660(a), (b)(1), and (c)(4)
- (2) 40 CFR 60.661
- (3) 40 CFR 60.662(c)
- (4) 40 CFR 60.664(e) and (f)
- (5) 40 CFR 60.665(a), (b), (h), (k), (l), (m), and (p)
- (6) 40 CFR 60.666
- (7) 40 CFR 60.667
- (8) 40 CFR 60.668

Page 97 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **SECTION E.5**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

#### **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
CL-5045	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5046	1st Secondary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5063	2nd Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5064	2nd Secondary Transester Column *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
R-8171	Esterification Reactor *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

#### E.5.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions. which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart RRR (included as Attachment E of this permit).

E.5.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Volatile Organic Compound Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Reactor Processes [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart RRR]

The reactor unit, which is part of a biodiesel manufacturing process that produces glycerol, shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart RRR (included as Attachment E of this permit):

- 40 CFR 60.700(c)(4) (1)
- (2)40 CFR 60.701
- 40 CFR 60.704(g) (3)
- (4)40 CFR 60.705(h), (l)(4), and (o)
- (5)40 CFR 60.706
- 40 CFR 60.707
- 40 CFR 60.708

#### **SECTION E.6**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description: Insignificant Activities**

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Three (3) Diesel Fire Pumps [326 IAC 2-2] *2006	575 BHP each	None	Yes under NSPS IIII and NESHAP ZZZZ

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.6.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart IIII (included as Attachment F of this permit).

E.6.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Stationary Compression Ignition Internal Combustion Engines [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart IIII]

The three (3) diesel fire pumps shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart IIII (included as Attachment F of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR 60.4200(a)(2)(ii)
- (2) 40 CFR 60.4205(c)
- (3) 40 CFR 60.4206
- (4) 40 CFR 60.4207(a) and (b)
- (5) 40 CFR 60.4209
- (6) 40 CFR 60.4211(a), (b) and (f)
- (7) 40 CFR 60.4214(b) and (c)
- (8) 40 CFR 60.4218
- (9) 40 CFR 60.4219
- (10) Table 3 to Subpart IIII
- (11) Table 4 to Subpart IIII
- (12) Table 8 to Subpart IIII

Page 99 of 129 T085-29197-00102

SECTION E.7

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
CL-5045	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5046	1st Secondary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5063	2nd Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
CL-5064	2nd Secondary Transester Column *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
R-8171	Esterification Reactor *2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
VU010000	Vacuum group package *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Mineral Oil Absorber *2010			Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	Biodiesel Water Absorber *2006, **2007	0.448 gpm		Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN& NESHAP FFFF
1040000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1050000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1060000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #6 *2009	325,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1070000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #7 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1080000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #8 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 100 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

1090000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #9 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1100000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #10 *2006, **2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
I110000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #11 *2007	325,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1140000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #0 *2009	735,000			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1120000	Glycerin Tank #12 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
I130000	Glycerin Tank #13 *2006, **2010	360,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1250000	Methanol Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1260000	Methanol Storage Tank #2 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1270000	Methanol Storage Tank #3 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1280000	Methanol Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1290000	Methanol Storage Tank #5 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1300000	Methanol Storage Tank #6 *2007	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1230000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #1 *2006, **2007 and 2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
1240000	Sodium Methylate (catalyst) Storage Tank #2 *2007, **2010	38,850 gallons	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Rail Rack	Loading Rack (Rail) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	500 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Truck Rack #1	Loading Rack (Truck) *2006, **2007, **2010 and **2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Truck Rack #2	Loading Rack (Truck) *2011	430 gallons per minute			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

Page 101 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

## E.7.1 General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A]

- (a) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.2540, the Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart A General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-1, as specified in Table 12 of 40 CFR 63, Subpart FFFF in accordance with the schedule in 40 CFR 63, Subpart FFFF.
- (b) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.10, the Permittee shall submit all required notifications and reports to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

and

United States Environmental Protection Agency, Region V Air and Radiation Division, Air Enforcement Branch - Indiana (AE-17J) 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604-3590

E.7.2 National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart FFFF] [326 IAC 20-84]

The Permittee shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart FFFF (included as Attachment G of this permit), which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-84:

- (1) 40 CFR 63.2430
- (2) 40 CFR 63.2435(a), (b), (d), and (e)
- (3) 40 CFR 63.2440
- (4) 40 CFR 63.2445(a)(2), (c), (d), and (f)
- (5) 40 CFR 63.2450(a), (c)(1), (c)(2), (e)(1), (e)(2), (g), (h), (k)(5), (l), (m), (p), and (r)
- (6) 40 CFR 63.2460
- (7) 40 CFR 63.2470
- (8) 40 CFR 63.2475
- (9) 40 CFR 63.2480(a), (b), and (d)
- (10) 40 CFR 63.2500(b) through (f)
- (11) 40 CFR 63.2505
- (12) 40 CFR 63.2515
- (13) 40 CFR 63.2520
- (14) 40 CFR 63.2525(b), (c), (d), (f), and (g)
- (15) 40 CFR 63.2540
- (16) 40 CFR 63.2545
- (17) 40 CFR 63.2550
- (18) Table 2 to Subpart FFFF
- (19) Table 4 to Subpart FFFF
- (20) Table 5 to Subpart FFFF
- (21) Table 6 to Subpart FFFF
- (22) Table 9 to Subpart FFFF
- (23) Table 11 to Subpart FFFF
- (24) Table 12 to Subpart FFFF

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

**SECTION E.8** 

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

Page 102 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
G020500	Meal Storage Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010 and **2011	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G070300	Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G290000	Truck Collection Conveyor *2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G280000	Truck Loader No.1 *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G270000	Truck Loader No.2 *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G080000	Truck Pelleted Hull Loadout Bin *2006, **2010	148	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G070000	Truck Meal Loadout Bin *2006, **2010 and 2012	300	Meal Loadout Bin Filter	Stack MLBF-	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G180000	Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bin *2010	148	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G130000	Rail Meal Loadout Bin *2006, **2010 and 2012	300	Meal Loadout Bin Filter	Stack MLBF-	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G160000	Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout *2006, **2010 and 2012	17.0	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G170000	Rail Car Collection Conveyor *2006, **2010	300	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G220000	Rail Car Loadout *2010	330	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G010100	Meal Reclaim Conveyor *2006, **2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes NESHAP GGGG
G010200	Meal Reclaim Leg *2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A060000	Screener *2006, **2011 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A160300	VSC Leg Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A170000	Screenings Tank *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Page 103 of 129 T085-29197-00102

A170300	Screenings Recycle Leg	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and
A170300	*2006	3	Frep exhaust bagnouse	Stack Ar-5	NESHAP GGGG
B011300	Bean Weigh Scale *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B310000	Screenings Weight Belt *2006	5	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
AF-7	Pod Grinder/Screener Baghouse *2011	5,000 acfm		Stack AF-7	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B310200	Pod Grinder/Destoner *2006, **2010	5	Pod Grinder/ Screener Baghouse	Stack AF-7	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B011200	VSC Feed Leg *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
A060400	Screener Feed Conveyor *2010, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B020100	Whole Bean Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B010900	Whole Bean Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NSPS DD and NESHAP GGGG
B030800	Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B030900	Hull Collection Conveyor *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E130000	Hull Screener No.1 *2006	9.6	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E150000	Hull Screener No.2 *2006	9.6	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B440000	Secondary Hull Collection L-Path *2010, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B430000	Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor *2010, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E070300	4 Hour Hull Tank *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E080000	Pellet Cooler *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E090000	Pellet Cooler Cyclone *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050200	Hull Hammer Mill Feeder *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050000	Hull Hammer Mill *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050100	Hull Hammer Mill Plenum *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050100	Pelleted Hulls Leg *2006, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 104 of 129 T085-29197-00102

G050300	Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor *2006, **2010 and 2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E050400	Hulls Addition Screw *2011, **2012	17.0	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B010300	Conditioner Bean Loop Path *2006, **2012	264	Prep exhaust baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-3 G100000	Prep exhaust baghouse *2006	28,900 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain		Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
C200100	Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor *2010, **2012	247	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C010600	Flake Collection Conveyor (12 flakers) *2006, **2010 and 2012	247	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C010000	Flaking Roll No. 1 *2013	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C020000	Flaking Roll No. 2 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C030000	Flaking Roll No. 3 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C040000	Flaking Roll No. 4 *2012	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C050000	Flaking Roll No. 5 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
C060000	Flaking Roll No. 6 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
C070000	Flaking Roll No. 7 *2012	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
C080000	Flaking Roll No. 8 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
C090000	Flaking Roll No. 9 *2006	22.9	Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
C100000	Flaking Roll No. 10 *2013	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
C0110000	Flaking Roll No. 11 *2009	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
C0120000	Flaking Roll No. 12 *2009	22.9	***Flaker aspiration baghouse	Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
AF-4 C110000	Flaker aspiration baghouse *2006	24,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGG0
B040000	Hulloosenator No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGG

B080100	Hulloosenator No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B130000	Hulloosenator No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B170000	Hulloosenator No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B050000	Cascade Dryer No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B090000	Cascade Dryer No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B140000	Cascade Dryer No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B180000	Cascade Dryer No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B210000	CCD Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B060000	Cracking Roll No.1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B100000	Cracking Roll No.2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B150000	Cracking Roll No.3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B190000	Cracking Roll No.4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B070000	Cascade Conditioner No. 1 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B110000	Cascade Conditioner No. 2 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B160000	Cascade Conditioner No. 3 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B200000	Cascade Conditioner No. 4 *2006, **2012	66.0	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
B230000	CCC Cyclone *2006, **2010	42,000 cfm	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E130100	Secondary Aspirator No 1 *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E150100	Secondary Aspirator No 2 *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
E160000	Secondary Aspirator Cyclone *2006, **2010	9.6	Hot dehulling baghouse	Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
AF-5 B260000	Hot dehulling baghouse *2006	43,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet grain loading		Stack AF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
				<del></del>	
E020300	Grinding Discharge Conveyor	198	Meal Grinding	Stack AF-6	Yes under
E020300 E020400		198 198	Meal Grinding Baghouse Meal Grinding Baghouse	Stack AF-6	Yes under NESHAP GGGG Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Page 106 of 129 T085-29197-00102

**NESHAP GGGG** 

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

AF-9

acfm

Meal Hammer Mill Feed Yes under Meal Grinding Stack AF-6 E010300 Conveyor 198 Baghouse **NESHAP GGGG** \*2006, \*\*2012 Meal Hammer Mill Meal Grinding Yes under 74.0 Stack AF-6 Feeder No. 1 E020200 **NESHAP GGGG** Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill Meal Grinding Yes under E030200 74.0 Stack AF-6 Feeder No. 2 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill Meal Grinding Yes under E040200 Feeder No. 3 (switch) 74.0 Stack AF-6 **NESHAP GGGG** Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill No. 1 Meal Grinding Yes under 74.0 Stack AF-6 E020000 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill No. 2 Meal Grinding Yes under Stack AF-6 E030000 74.0 Baghouse NESHAP GGGG \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill No. 3 Meal Grinding Yes under Stack AF-6 74.0 E040000 (switch) Baghouse NESHAP GGGG \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill Bin Meal Grinding Yes under 74.0 Stack AF-6 E020100 No. 1 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill Bin Yes under Meal Grinding Stack AF-6 74.0 E030100 No. 2 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill Bin Yes under Meal Grinding No. 3 (switch) 74.0 Stack AF-6 E040100 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2006 Meal Hammer Mill Meal Grinding Yes under Stack AF-6 Feeder No. 5 74.0 E230200 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2012 Meal Hammer Mill No. 5 Meal Grinding Yes under 74.0 Stack AF-6 E230000 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2012 Meal Hammer Mill Bin Meal Grinding Yes under Stack AF-6 E230100 No. 5 74.0 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse \*2012 Meal Leg Meal Grinding Yes under Stack AF-6 198 G010300 \*2006, \*\*2010 and 2012 NESHAP GGGG Baghouse Meal Conveyor to Meal Grinding Yes under Stack AF-6 198 G150000 Loadout **NESHAP GGGG** Baghouse \*2006, \*\*2012 18,000 acfm @ 0.005 Mill Grinding Baghouse Yes under AF-6 Stack AF-6 grain/acf NESHAP GGGG E110000 \*2006 outlet grain loading Yes under VSC No. 1 132 Stack S-1 B010000 VSC Cyclone \*2006, \*\*2012 **NESHAP GGGG** Yes under VSC No. 2 Stack S-1 132 VSC Cyclone B020000 **NESHAP GGGG** \*2006, \*\*2012 Yes under VSC Air Heater 264 VSC Cyclone Stack S-1 B010500 **NESHAP GGGG** \*2006, \*\*2012 42,000 Yes under VSC Cyclone Stack S-1 B010700 **NESHAP GGGG** \*2006, \*\*2010 cfm Jet Dryer Yes under Jet Dryer No. 1 Stack S-1 132 B120000 **NESHAP GGGG** \*2006, \*\*2010 and 2012 Baghouse AF-8 Jet Dryer Yes under Jet Dryer No. 2 132 Stack S-1 B030000 Baghouse AF-9 **NESHAP GGGG** \*2006, \*\*2012 74,000 Yes under Jet Dryer Baghouse Stack S-1 B120100A **NESHAP GGGG** acfm AF-8 74,000 Yes under Jet Dryer Baghouse Stack S-1 B120100B

Page 107 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Note \*\*The Flaker aspiration baghouse has been determined to be integral to the process for this unit.

(d)

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

		· [-			
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
D010000	Soybean oil extractor *2006, **2010 and 2012	264	Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	One (1) set of evaporators *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D020000	One (1) Desolventizer/toaster *2006, **2010		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	One (1) set of water separators *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D060000	Main Vent Condenser *2006		Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Five (5) hexane storage tank  *2006 for original tank, and 2010 for other tanks  **2010 for original tank	20,690 gallons each	Mineral oil absorber	Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
1220000	One (1) soybean oil pre-treat Tank *2010	35,170 gallons			Yes under NESHAP GGGG
	Three (3) soybean oil storage tank (Degummed Oil Tanks #1 and #2 and Crude Oil Tank #3) *2006 for original tank and 2010 for other tanks, **2010 for original tank	725,000 gallons each			Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D070000	Mineral oil absorber *2006			Stack S-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-1	DC Deck No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 1	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-2	DC Deck No. 2 *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 2	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-3	DC Deck No. 3 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 3	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310000-4	DC Deck No. 4 *2006, **2010 and 2012	208	DC Deck Cyclone No. 4	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310700	DC Deck Cyclone No. 1 *2006, **2010 and 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310800	DC Deck Cyclone No. 2 *2006, **2010 and 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D310900	DC Deck Cyclone No. 3 *2010, ** 2011	18,000 scfm		Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
D311000	DC Deck Cyclone No. 4 *2010, **2011	18,000 scfm	,	Stack S-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification. Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Page 108 of 129 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
G010000	Meal Bin No. 1*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No.	Stack MBF-1	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G020000	Meal Bin No. 2*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 2	Stack MBF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G030000	Meal Bin No. 3*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No.	Stack MBF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G040000	Meal Bin No. 4*** *2006, **2010, 2011, and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 4	Stack MBF-4	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
G050000	Meal Bin No. 5*** *2010, **2011 and 2012	198	Meal Bin Filter No. 5	Stack MBF-5	Yes under NESHAP GGGG

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Note \*\*\*There are five meal bins. However, the plant is only physically capable of loading one meal bin at a time. Thus, the PTE for these units is calculated at a rate of 198 tons/hr for all five meal bins combined.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.8.1 General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A]

- (a) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.2870, the Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart A General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-1, as specified in Table 1 of 40 CFR 63.2870, Subpart GGGG in accordance with the schedule in 40 CFR 63, Subpart GGGG.
- (b) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.10, the Permittee shall submit all required notifications and reports to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

and

United States Environmental Protection Agency, Region V Air and Radiation Division, Air Enforcement Branch - Indiana (AE-17J) 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604-3590

E.8.2 National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Solvent Extraction for Vegetable Oil Production [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart GGGG] [326 IAC 20-60]

The Permittee shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart GGGG (included as Attachment H of this permit), which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-60:

- (1) 40 CFR 63.2830
- (2) 40 CFR 63.2831
- (3) 40 CFR 63.2832(a)
- (4) 40 CFR 63.2833
- (5) Table 1 to 63.2833(6)
- (6) 40 CFR 63.2834

Page 109 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- (7) Table 1 of 63.2834(c)
- (8) 40 CFR 63.2840(a), (b), (c),(d), and (f)
- (9) Table 1 of 63.2840(ix)
- (10) 40 CFR 63.2850(a), (c), (d), and (e)
- (11) Table 1 of 63.2850
- (12) Table 2 of 63.2850(b), and (c)
- (13) 40 CFR 63.2851
- (14) 40 CFR 63.2852
- (15) 40 CFR 63.2853
- (16) Table 1 of 63.2853
- (17) 40 CFR 63.2854
- (18) 40 CFR 63.2855
- (19) 40 CFR 63.2860(b), (c), and (d)
- (20) 40 CFR 63.2861
- (21) 40 CFR 63.2862
- (22) 40 CFR 63.2863
- (23) 40 CFR 63.2870
- (24) Table 1 of 63.2870
- (25) 40 CFR 63.2871
- (26) 40 CFR 63.2872

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### **SECTION E.9**

# **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

### **Emissions Unit Description: Insignificant Activities**

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Three (3) Emergency Diesel Fire Pumps [326 IAC 2-2] *2006	575 BHP each	None	Yes under NSPS IIII and NESHAP ZZZZ
One (1) natural gas- fired emergency generator *2013	3.413 MMBtu per hour (>500 HP)	None	Yes under NSPS JJJJ and NESHAP ZZZZ

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.9.1 General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A]

- (a) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.6665, the Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart A General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-1, as specified in Table 8 of 40 CFR 63, Subpart ZZZZ in accordance with the schedule in 40 CFR 63, Subpart ZZZZ.
- (b) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.10, the Permittee shall submit all required notifications and reports to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

and

United States Environmental Protection Agency, Region V Air and Radiation Division, Air Enforcement Branch - Indiana (AE-17J) 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604-3590

E.9.2 National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart ZZZZ] [326 IAC 20-82]

The Permittee shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart ZZZZ (included as Attachment I of this permit), which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-82:

- (1) 40 CFR 63.6580
- (2) 40 CFR 63.6585(a) and (b)
- (3) 40 CFR 63.6590(a)(2)(i)
- (4) 40 CFR 63.6590(b)(1)(i)
- (5) 40 CFR 63.6645(f)
- (6) 40 CFR 63.6665
- (7) 40 CFR 63.6670(a)
- (8) 40 CFR 63.6675

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

SECTION E.10

Page 111 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(f)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
B-1	Main Boiler, natural gas fired and #2 fuel oil as back up fuel *2006	220 MMBtu/hr	Low NOx burner and Flue gas recirculation	Stack S-3	Yes under NSPS Db and NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

### Insignificant Activities:

Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Affected Facility?
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.10.1 General Provisions Relating to NESHAP [326 IAC 20-1] [40 CFR 63, Subpart A]

- (a) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.7565, the Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart A General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-1, as specified in Table 10 of 40 CFR 63.7480, Subpart DDDDD in accordance with the schedule in 40 CFR 63, Subpart DDDDD.
- (b) Pursuant to 40 CFR 63.10, the Permittee shall submit all required notifications and reports to:

Indiana Department of Environmental Management Compliance and Enforcement Branch, Office of Air Quality 100 North Senate Avenue MC 61-53 IGCN 1003 Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

and

United States Environmental Protection Agency, Region V Air and Radiation Division, Air Enforcement Branch - Indiana (AE-17J) 77 West Jackson Boulevard Chicago, Illinois 60604-3590

E.10.2 National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Industrial, Commercial, and Institutional Boilers and Process Heaters [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD] [326 IAC 20-95]

The Permittee shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD (included as Attachment J of this permit), for Main Boiler (B-1), Glycerin Boiler and Hot Oil Heater which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-95:

#### Main Boiler (B-1)

- (1) 40 CFR 63.7480;
- (2) 40 CFR 63.7485;
- (3) 40 CFR 63.7490(a);
- (4) 40 CFR 63.7495(b), (d);

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

- (5) 40 CFR 63.7499;
- (6) 40 CFR 63.7500(a), (b), (f);
- (7) 40 CFR 63.7501;
- (8) 40 CFR 63.7505(a);
- (9) 40 CFR 63.7510(g);
- (10) 40 CFR 63.7515;
- (11) 40 CFR 63.7520;
- (12) 40 CFR 63.7521;
- (13) 40 CFR 63.7525(a), (c);
- (14) 40 CFR 63.7530;
- (15) 40 CFR 63.7533;
- (16) 40 CFR 63.7535;
- (17) 40 CFR 63.7540(a), (b), (d);
- (18) 40 CFR 63.7545;
- (19) 40 CFR 63.7550;
- (20) 40 CFR 63.7555;
- (21) 40 CFR 63.7560;
- (22) 40 CFR 63.7565;
- (23) 40 CFR 63.7570;
- (24) 40 CFR 63.7575;
- (25) Table 2 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (26) Table 3 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (27) Table 4 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (28) Table 5 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (29) Table 6 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (30) Table 7 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (31) Table 8 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (32) Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;(33) Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.

# Glycerin Boiler

- (1) 40 CFR 63.74780;
- (2) 40 CFR 63.7485;
- (3) 40 CFR 63.7490(a), (b);
- (4) 40 CFR 63.7495(a), (d);
- (5) 40 CFR 63.7499;
- (6) 40 CFR 63.7500(e);
- (7) 40 CFR 63.7501;
- (8) 40 CFR 63.7505(a);
- (9) 40 CFR 63.7510(g);
- (10) 40 CFR 63.7515;
- (11) 40 CFR 63.7520;
- (12) 40 CFR 63.7521(f)(1);
- (13) 40 CFR 63.7530;
- (14) 40 CFR 63.7540;
- (15) 40 CFR 63.7545(c);
- (16) 40 CFR 63.7550;
- (17) 40 CFR 63.7555;
- (18) 40 CFR 63.7560;
- (19) 40 CFR 63.7565;
- (20) 40 CFR 63.7570; (21) 40 CFR 63.7575;
- (22) Table 3 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (23) Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (24) Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.

Page 113 of 129 T085-29197-00102

**Hot Oil Heater** 

- (1) 40 CFR 63.74780;
- (2)40 CFR 63.7485;
- (3)40 CFR 63.7490(a), (b);
- (4) 40 CFR 63.7495(a), (d);
- (5)40 CFR 63.7499;
- (6) 40 CFR 63.7500(e);
- (7)40 CFR 63.7501;
- (8) 40 CFR 63.7505(a);
- (9)40 CFR 63.7510(g);
- (10)40 CFR 63.7515;
- (11)40 CFR 63.7521(f)(1);
- (12) 40 CFR 63.7530;
- (13)40 CFR 63.7540;
- (14)40 CFR 63.7545(c);
- (15)40 CFR 63.7550;
- (16)40 CFR 63.7555;
- (17)40 CFR 63.7560;
- (18)40 CFR 63.7565;
- (19)40 CFR 63.7570;
- (20)40 CFR 63.7575;
- (21)Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (22)Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### **SECTION E.11**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description: Insignificant Activities**

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
One (1) natural gas- fired emergency generator *2013	3.413 MMBtu per hour (>500 HP)	None	Yes under NSPS JJJJ and NESHAP ZZZZ

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.11.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart JJJJ (included as Attachment K of this permit).

# E.11.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Stationary Spark Ignition Internal Combustion Engines [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart JJJJ]

The natural gas-fired emergency generator shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart JJJJ (included as Attachment K of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR Part 60.4230
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.4233
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.4234
- (4) 40 CFR Part 60.4236
- (5) 40 CFR Part 60.4237
- (6) 40 CFR Part 60.4243
- (7) 40 CFR Part 60.4244
- (8) 40 CFR Part 60.4245
- (9) 40 CFR Part 60.4246
- (10) 40 CFR Part 60.4248
- (11) Table 1
- (12) Table 2
- (13) Table 3

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 115 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **SECTION E.12**

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

### **Emissions Unit Description: Insignificant Activities**

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

## E.12.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc (included as Attachment L of this permit).

# E.12.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Small Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc]

The natural gas-fired glycerin boiler shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc (included as Attachment L of this permit):

- 40 CFR Part 60.300
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.301
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.302(a)(1), (b), (c)(1), (c)(2), and (c)(3)
- (4) 40 CFR Part 60.303
- (5) 40 CFR Part 60.304

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3rd Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

#### **SECTION E.13**

Page 116 of 129 T085-29197-00102

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

# **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN& NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

### Insignificant Activities:

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Glycerin Refinery	4.0 4	None	Yes, Under NSPS
*2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	VVa, NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

# E.13.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa (included as Attachment M of this permit).

E.13.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) Equipment Leaks for VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction or Modification Commenced after November 7, 2006 [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa]

The Biodiesel Distillation and Glycerin Refinery shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa (included as Attachment M of this permit):

- 40 CFR Part 60.480a (1)
- 40 CFR Part 60.481a (2)
- (3)40 CFR Part 60.482-1a
- 40 CFR Part 60.482-2a (4)
- (5)40 CFR Part 60.482-3a
- (6)40 CFR Part 60.482-4a
- 40 CFR Part 60.482-5a (7)
- (8)40 CFR Part 60.482-6a
- 40 CFR Part 60.482-7a (9)
- (10)40 CFR Part 60.482-8a
- (11)40 CFR Part 60.482-9a
- 40 CFR Part 60.482-10a (12)
- 40 CFR Part 60.482-11a (13)40 CFR Part 60.483-1a (14)
- 40 CFR Part 60.483-2a
- (15)
- 40 CFR Part 60.484a (16)40 CFR Part 60.485a
- (17)40 CFR Part 60.486a (18)
- (19)40 CFR Part 60.487a
- (20)40 CFR Part 60.488a
- 40 CFR Part 60.489a (21)

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3rd Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D. Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 117 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY **COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH PART 70 OPERATING PERMIT** Certification

Source Name:

Source Address:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.:

T085-29197-00102

This certification shall be included when submitting monitoring, testing reports/results or other documents as required by this permit.
Please check what document is being certified:
☐ Annual Compliance Certification Letter
☐ Test Result (specify)
□ Report (specify)
□ Notification (specify)
□ Affidavit (specify)
□ Other (specify)
I certify that, based on information and belief formed after reasonable inquiry, the statements and information in the document are true, accurate, and complete.
Signature:
Printed Name:
Title/Position:
Phone:
Date:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3rd Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 118 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

**100 North Senate Avenue** MC 61-53 IGCN 1003

Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251

Phone: (317) 233-0178 Fax: (317) 233-6865

# **PART 70 OPERATING PERMIT Emergency Occurrence Report**

Source Name:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.: T085-29197-00102

This fo	orm con:	sists of	2	pages
---------	----------	----------	---	-------

Page 1 of 2

☐ This is an emergency as defined in 326 IAC 2-7-1(12) The Permittee must notify the Office of Air Quality (OAQ), no later than four (4) business hours (1-800-451-6027 or 317-233-0178, ask for Compliance Section); and The Permittee must submit notice in writing or by facsimile no later than two (2) working days (Facsimile Number: 317-233-6865), and follow the other requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-16.

If any of the following are not applicable, mark N/A
Facility/Equipment/Operation:
Control Equipment:
Permit Condition or Operation Limitation in Permit:
Description of the Emergency:
Describe the cause of the Emergency:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 119 of 129 T085-29197-00102

f any of the following are not applicable, mark N/A		Page 2 of 2
Date/Time Emergency started:		
Date/Time Emergency was corrected:		
Was the facility being properly operated at the time of the emergency? Describe:	Y	N
Type of Pollutants Emitted: TSP, PM-10, SO <sub>2</sub> , VOC, NO <sub>X</sub> , CO, Pb, other		1000
Estimated amount of pollutant(s) emitted during emergency:	·····	
Describe the steps taken to mitigate the problem:		
Describe the corrective actions/response steps taken:	<u> </u>	
Describe the measures taken to minimize emissions:		
If applicable, describe the reasons why continued operation of the facilitie imminent injury to persons, severe damage to equipment, substantial los of product or raw materials of substantial economic value:		
Form Completed by:		
Fitle / Position:		
Date:		
Phone:		

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 120 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# Part 70 Quarterly Report

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.:

T085-29197-00102

Facility:

Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout and Prep Area

Parameter:

Soybeans processed

Limit:

shall be less than 2,251,836 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with

Month 2	Column 1 This Month	Column 2  Previous 11  Months	Column 1 + Column 2 12 Month Total
Month 1  Month 2  Month 3	This Month		12 Month Total
Month 2			
The state of the s			
Month 3			
	And Art -		
o deviation occurred	in this quarter.		
eviation/s occurred in Deviation has been re			
mitted by: / Position:			
ature:e:		-10 MW-9-9-0	

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 121 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# **Part 70 Quarterly Report**

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.:

T085-29197-00102

Facility:

Biodiesel Manufacturing Purchased seed oil

Parameter: Limit:

shall be less than 80 million gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period,

with compliance determined at the end of each month.

QUA	ARTER:	YEAR:	_
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2
	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total
Month 1			
Month 2			
Month 3			
<ul><li>□ No deviation occur</li><li>□ Deviation/s occur</li><li>□ Deviation has bee</li></ul>	ed in this quarter.		
Title / Position: Signature: Date:			

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Phone:

Page 122 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY **COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH**

# Part 70 Quarterly Report

Source Name: Source Address: Part 70 Permit No.: Facility: Parameter: Limit:	7344 State Road 15 T085-29197-00102 Biodiesel Reactor Seed oil processed shall be less than 1 with compliance de	to manufacture biodiesel	ve (12) consecutive month period month.
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2
	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total
Month 1			
Month 2			
Month 3			
<ul> <li>□ No deviation occur</li> <li>□ Deviation/s occurred</li> <li>Deviation has been</li> </ul>	ed in this quarter.		
Submitted by:			

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 123 of 129 T085-29197-00102

INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY
COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# Part 70 Quarterly Report

Source Name:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.:

T085-29197-00102

Facility:

Main Boiler

Parameter:

#2 fuel oil

Limit:

shall be less than 7,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period,

with compliance determined at the end of each month.

QU	·	YEAR:YEAR:	
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2
	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total
Month 1			
Month 2			
Month 3			
<ul><li>□ No deviation occu</li><li>□ Deviation/s occur</li><li>Deviation has be</li></ul>	red in this quarter.		
Signature: Date:		FT 1000 M 100 M 10	

Page 124 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# Part 70 Quarterly Report

Source Name: Source Address: Part 70 Permit No.: Facility: Parameter: Compliance Address with Methanol Tank Loading Operating Hours Shall be less than 1,000 hours per twelve (12) consecutive month period with compliance determined at the end of each month.				
QUARTER:	YEAR:			
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2	
	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total	
Month 1				
Month 2				
Month 3				
□ No deviation occurre	d in this quarter.			
☐ Deviation/s occurre  Deviation has been				

 Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 125 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# **Part 70 Quarterly Report**

Source Name: Source Address: Part 70 Permit No.: Facility: Parameter: Limit:	Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746 T085-29197-00102 Biodiesel Manufacturing Process upset operation Operating Hours shall be less than 24 hours per twelve (12) consecutive month period with compliance determined at the end of each month.			
QUARTER:	_YEAR:			
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2	
Mondi	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total	
Month 1				
Month 2				
Month 3				
<ul><li>□ No deviation occurred i</li><li>□ Deviation/s occurred Deviation has been r</li></ul>	in this quarter.			

Date: \_\_\_\_\_Phone:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 126 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# **Part 70 Quarterly Report**

Source Name:

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.:

T085-29197-00102

Facility:

Biodiesel Loading Racks Throughout Rate

Parameter: Limit:

shall be less than 110,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period

with compliance determined at the end of each month.

QUA	ARTER:	YEAR:	_
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2
	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total
Month 1			
Month 2		A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A A	
Month 3			

☐ Deviation/s occurred in this Deviation has been reporte		
Submitted by: Title / Position:		
Signature:		
Date:	•	
Phone:		

☐ No deviation occurred in this quarter.

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 127 of 129 T085-29197-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# Part 70 Quarterly Report

Source Nan
------------

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address:

7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.:

T085-29197-00102

Facility:

Storage Bean Piles #1 and #2

Parameter:

Soybean throughput

Limit:

shall be less than 8,000,000 bushels per twelve (12) consecutive month period

with compliance determined at the end of each month

QUA	RTER:	YEAR:	
Month	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2
	This Month	Previous 11 Months	12 Month Total
Month 1			
Month 2			
Month 3			7117 57 332
No deviation occu	rred in this quarter.		

Page 128 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan

Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH PART 70 OPERATING PERMIT Quarterly Deviation and Compliance Monitoring Report

Source Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Source Address: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746					
Part 70 Permit No.: T085-29197-00102					
Months:	toYear:	<del></del>			
Page 1 of 2					
This report shall be submitted quarterly based on a calendar year. Proper notice submittal under Section B –Emergency Provisions satisfies the reporting requirements of paragraph (a) of Section C-General Reporting. Any deviation from the requirements of this permit, the date(s) of each deviation, the probable cause of the deviation, and the response steps taken must be reported. A deviation required to be reported pursuant to an applicable requirement that exists independent of the permit, shall be reported according to the schedule stated in the applicable requirement and does not need to be included in this report. Additional pages may be attached if necessary. If no deviations occurred, please specify in the box marked "No deviations occurred this reporting period".					
☐ NO DEVIATIONS OC	CURRED THIS REPORTI	NG PERIOD.			
☐ THE FOLLOWING DEVIATIONS OCCURRED THIS REPORTING PERIOD					
Permit Requirement (specify permit condition #)					
Date of Deviation:		Duration of Deviation:			
Number of Deviations:					
Probable Cause of Deviation:					
Response Steps Taken:					
Permit Requirement (sp	ecify permit condition #)				
Date of Deviation:		Duration of Deviation:			
Number of Deviations:					
Probable Cause of Deviation:					
Response Steps Taken:					

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 3<sup>rd</sup> Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Claypool, Indiana Modified by: Muhammad D. Khan Permit Reviewer: Sarah Conner, Ph. D.

Page 129 of 129 T085-29197-00102

Page 2 of 2

	Account to the second s			
Permit Requirement (specify permit condition #)				
Date of Deviation:	Duration of Deviation:			
Number of Deviations:				
Probable Cause of Deviation:				
Response Steps Taken:				
Permit Requirement (specify permit condition #)				
Date of Deviation:	Duration of Deviation:			
Number of Deviations:				
Probable Cause of Deviation:				
Response Steps Taken:				
Permit Requirement (specify permit condition #)				
Date of Deviation:	Duration of Deviation:			
Number of Deviations:				
Probable Cause of Deviation:				
Response Steps Taken:				
Form Completed by:				
Title / Position:				
Date:				
Phone:				

#### Attachment A

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Subpart Db—Standards of Performance for Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units

Source: 72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, unless otherwise noted.

#### § 60.40b Applicability and delegation of authority.

- (a) The affected facility to which this subpart applies is each steam generating unit that commences construction, modification, or reconstruction after June 19, 1984, and that has a heat input capacity from fuels combusted in the steam generating unit of greater than 29 megawatts (MW) (100 million British thermal units per hour (MMBtu/hr)).
- (b) Any affected facility meeting the applicability requirements under paragraph (a) of this section and commencing construction, modification, or reconstruction after June 19, 1984, but on or before June 19, 1986, is subject to the following standards:
- (1) Coal-fired affected facilities having a heat input capacity between 29 and 73 MW (100 and 250 MMBtu/hr), inclusive, are subject to the particulate matter (PM) and nitrogen oxides ( $NO_X$ ) standards under this subpart.
- (2) Coal-fired affected facilities having a heat input capacity greater than 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) and meeting the applicability requirements under subpart D (Standards of performance for fossil-fuel-fired steam generators; §60.40) are subject to the PM and NO<sub>X</sub>standards under this subpart and to the sulfur dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>) standards under subpart D (§60.43).
- (3) Oil-fired affected facilities having a heat input capacity between 29 and 73 MW (100 and 250 MMBtu/hr), inclusive, are subject to the  $NO_X$ standards under this subpart.
- (4) Oil-fired affected facilities having a heat input capacity greater than 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) and meeting the applicability requirements under subpart D (Standards of performance for fossil-fuel-fired steam generators; §60.40) are also subject to the NO<sub>x</sub>standards under this subpart and the PM and SO<sub>2</sub>standards under subpart D (§60.42 and §60.43).
- (c) Affected facilities that also meet the applicability requirements under subpart J (Standards of performance for petroleum refineries; §60.104) are subject to the PM and NO<sub>x</sub>standards under this subpart and the SO<sub>2</sub>standards under subpart J (§60.104).
- (d) Affected facilities that also meet the applicability requirements under subpart E (Standards of performance for incinerators; §60.50) are subject to the NO<sub>X</sub> and PM standards under this subpart.
- (e) Steam generating units meeting the applicability requirements under subpart Da (Standards of performance for electric utility steam generating units; §60.40Da) are not subject to this subpart.

- (f) Any change to an existing steam generating unit for the sole purpose of combusting gases containing total reduced sulfur (TRS) as defined under §60.281 is not considered a modification under §60.14 and the steam generating unit is not subject to this subpart.
- (g) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority to a State under section 111(c) of the Clean Air Act, the following authorities shall be retained by the Administrator and not transferred to a State.
- (1) Section 60.44b(f).
- (2) Section 60.44b(g).
- (3) Section 60.49b(a)(4).
- (h) Any affected facility that meets the applicability requirements and is subject to subpart Ea, subpart Eb, or subpart AAAA of this part is not covered by this subpart.
- (i) Heat recovery steam generators that are associated with combined cycle gas turbines and that meet the applicability requirements of subpart KKKK of this part are not subject to this subpart. This subpart will continue to apply to all other heat recovery steam generators that are capable of combusting more than 29 MW (100 MMBtu/hr) heat input of fossil fuel. If the heat recovery steam generator is subject to this subpart, only emissions resulting from combustion of fuels in the steam generating unit are subject to this subpart. (The gas turbine emissions are subject to subpart GG or KKKK, as applicable, of this part.)
- (j) Any affected facility meeting the applicability requirements under paragraph (a) of this section and commencing construction, modification, or reconstruction after June 19, 1986 is not subject to subpart D (Standards of Performance for Fossil-Fuel-Fired Steam Generators, §60.40).
- (k) Any affected facility that meets the applicability requirements and is subject to an EPA approved State or Federal section 111(d)/129 plan implementing subpart Cb or subpart BBBB of this part is not covered by this subpart.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5084, Jan. 28, 2009]

#### § 60.41b Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the Clean Air Act and in subpart A of this part.

Annual capacity factor means the ratio between the actual heat input to a steam generating unit from the fuels listed in §60.42b(a), §60.43b(a), or §60.44b(a), as applicable, during a calendar year and the potential heat input to the steam generating unit had it been operated for 8,760 hours during a calendar year at the maximum steady state design heat input capacity. In the case of steam generating units that are rented or leased, the actual heat input shall be determined based on the combined heat input from all operations of the affected facility in a calendar year.

Byproduct/waste means any liquid or gaseous substance produced at chemical manufacturing plants, petroleum refineries, or pulp and paper mills (except natural gas, distillate oil, or residual oil) and combusted in a steam generating unit for heat recovery or for disposal. Gaseous substances with carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>) levels greater than 50 percent or carbon monoxide levels greater than 10 percent are not byproduct/waste for the purpose of this subpart.

Chemical manufacturing plants mean industrial plants that are classified by the Department of Commerce under Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) Code 28.

Coal means all solid fuels classified as anthracite, bituminous, subbituminous, or lignite by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D388 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17), coal refuse, and petroleum coke. Coal-derived synthetic fuels, including but not limited to solvent refined coal, gasified coal not meeting the definition of natural gas, coal-oil mixtures, coke oven gas, and coal-water mixtures, are also included in this definition for the purposes of this subpart.

Coal refuse means any byproduct of coal mining or coal cleaning operations with an ash content greater than 50 percent, by weight, and a heating value less than 13,900 kJ/kg (6,000 Btu/lb) on a dry basis.

Cogeneration, also known as combined heat and power, means a facility that simultaneously produces both electric (or mechanical) and useful thermal energy from the same primary energy source.

Coke oven gas means the volatile constituents generated in the gaseous exhaust during the carbonization of bituminous coal to form coke.

Combined cycle system means a system in which a separate source, such as a gas turbine, internal combustion engine, kiln, etc., provides exhaust gas to a steam generating unit.

Conventional technology means wet flue gas desulfurization (FGD) technology, dry FGD technology, atmospheric fluidized bed combustion technology, and oil hydrodesulfurization technology.

Distillate oil means fuel oils that contain 0.05 weight percent nitrogen or less and comply with the specifications for fuel oil numbers 1 and 2, as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D396 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17) or diesel fuel oil numbers 1 and 2, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D975 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17).

Dry flue gas desulfurization technology means a SO<sub>2</sub>control system that is located downstream of the steam generating unit and removes sulfur oxides from the combustion gases of the steam generating unit by contacting the combustion gases with an alkaline reagent and water, whether introduced separately or as a premixed slurry or solution and forming a dry powder material. This definition includes devices where the dry powder material is subsequently converted to another form. Alkaline slurries or solutions used in dry flue gas desulfurization technology include but are not limited to lime and sodium.

Duct burner means a device that combusts fuel and that is placed in the exhaust duct from another source, such as a stationary gas turbine, internal combustion engine, kiln, etc., to allow the firing of additional fuel to heat the exhaust gases before the exhaust gases enter a steam generating unit.

Emerging technology means any SO<sub>2</sub>control system that is not defined as a conventional technology under this section, and for which the owner or operator of the facility has applied to the Administrator and received approval to operate as an emerging technology under §60.49b(a)(4).

Federally enforceable means all limitations and conditions that are enforceable by the Administrator, including the requirements of 40 CFR parts 60 and 61, requirements within any applicable State Implementation Plan, and any permit requirements established under 40 CFR 52.21 or under 40 CFR 51.18 and 51.24.

Fluidized bed combustion technology means combustion of fuel in a bed or series of beds (including but not limited to bubbling bed units and circulating bed units) of limestone aggregate (or other sorbent

.

materials) in which these materials are forced upward by the flow of combustion air and the gaseous products of combustion.

Fuel pretreatment means a process that removes a portion of the sulfur in a fuel before combustion of the fuel in a steam generating unit.

*Full capacity* means operation of the steam generating unit at 90 percent or more of the maximum steady-state design heat input capacity.

Gaseous fuel means any fuel that is a gas at ISO conditions. This includes, but is not limited to, natural gas and gasified coal (including coke oven gas).

*Gross output* means the gross useful work performed by the steam generated. For units generating only electricity, the gross useful work performed is the gross electrical output from the turbine/generator set. For cogeneration units, the gross useful work performed is the gross electrical or mechanical output plus 75 percent of the useful thermal output measured relative to ISO conditions that is not used to generate additional electrical or mechanical output or to enhance the performance of the unit ( *i.e.* , steam delivered to an industrial process).

Heat input means heat derived from combustion of fuel in a steam generating unit and does not include the heat derived from preheated combustion air, recirculated flue gases, or exhaust gases from other sources, such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.

Heat release rate means the steam generating unit design heat input capacity (in MW or Btu/hr) divided by the furnace volume (in cubic meters or cubic feet); the furnace volume is that volume bounded by the front furnace wall where the burner is located, the furnace side waterwall, and extending to the level just below or in front of the first row of convection pass tubes.

Heat transfer medium means any material that is used to transfer heat from one point to another point.

High heat release rate means a heat release rate greater than 730,000 J/sec-m<sup>3</sup> (70,000 Btu/hr-ft<sup>3</sup>).

ISO Conditions means a temperature of 288 Kelvin, a relative humidity of 60 percent, and a pressure of 101.3 kilopascals.

*Lignite* means a type of coal classified as lignite A or lignite B by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D388 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17).

Low heat release rate means a heat release rate of 730,000 J/sec-m<sup>3</sup> (70,000 Btu/hr-ft<sup>3</sup>) or less.

Mass-feed stoker steam generating unit means a steam generating unit where solid fuel is introduced directly into a retort or is fed directly onto a grate where it is combusted.

Maximum heat input capacity means the ability of a steam generating unit to combust a stated maximum amount of fuel on a steady state basis, as determined by the physical design and characteristics of the steam generating unit.

*Municipal-type solid waste* means refuse, more than 50 percent of which is waste consisting of a mixture of paper, wood, yard wastes, food wastes, plastics, leather, rubber, and other combustible materials, and noncombustible materials such as glass and rock.

### Natural gas means:

- (1) A naturally occurring mixture of hydrocarbon and nonhydrocarbon gases found in geologic formations beneath the earth's surface, of which the principal constituent is methane; or
- (2) Liquefied petroleum gas, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D1835 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17); or
- (3) A mixture of hydrocarbons that maintains a gaseous state at ISO conditions. Additionally, natural gas must either be composed of at least 70 percent methane by volume or have a gross calorific value between 34 and 43 megajoules (MJ) per dry standard cubic meter (910 and 1,150 Btu per dry standard cubic foot).

Noncontinental area means the State of Hawaii, the Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, or the Northern Mariana Islands.

Oil means crude oil or petroleum or a liquid fuel derived from crude oil or petroleum, including distillate and residual oil.

Petroleum refinery means industrial plants as classified by the Department of Commerce under Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) Code 29.

Potential sulfur dioxide emission rate means the theoretical SO<sub>2</sub>emissions (nanograms per joule (ng/J) or lb/MMBtu heat input) that would result from combusting fuel in an uncleaned state and without using emission control systems. For gasified coal or oil that is desulfurized prior to combustion, the Potential sulfur dioxide emission rate is the theoretical SO<sub>2</sub>emissions (ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input) that would result from combusting fuel in a cleaned state without using any post combustion emission control systems.

*Process heater* means a device that is primarily used to heat a material to initiate or promote a chemical reaction in which the material participates as a reactant or catalyst.

*Pulp and paper mills* means industrial plants that are classified by the Department of Commerce under North American Industry Classification System (NAICS) Code 322 or Standard Industrial Classification (SIC) Code 26.

Pulverized coal-fired steam generating unit means a steam generating unit in which pulverized coal is introduced into an air stream that carries the coal to the combustion chamber of the steam generating unit where it is fired in suspension. This includes both conventional pulverized coal-fired and micropulverized coal-fired steam generating units. Residual oil means crude oil, fuel oil numbers 1 and 2 that have a nitrogen content greater than 0.05 weight percent, and all fuel oil numbers 4, 5 and 6, as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D396 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17).

Spreader stoker steam generating unit means a steam generating unit in which solid fuel is introduced to the combustion zone by a mechanism that throws the fuel onto a grate from above. Combustion takes place both in suspension and on the grate.

Steam generating unit means a device that combusts any fuel or byproduct/waste and produces steam or heats water or heats any heat transfer medium. This term includes any municipal-type solid waste incinerator with a heat recovery steam generating unit or any steam generating unit that combusts fuel and is part of a cogeneration system or a combined cycle system. This term does not include process heaters as they are defined in this subpart.

Steam generating unit operating day means a 24-hour period between 12:00 midnight and the following midnight during which any fuel is combusted at any time in the steam generating unit. It is not necessary for fuel to be combusted continuously for the entire 24-hour period.

Very low sulfur oil means for units constructed, reconstructed, or modified on or before February 28, 2005, oil that contains no more than 0.5 weight percent sulfur or that, when combusted without SO<sub>2</sub>emission control, has a SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate equal to or less than 215 ng/J (0.5 lb/MMBtu) heat input. For units constructed, reconstructed, or modified after February 28, 2005 and not located in a noncontinental area, very low sulfur oil means oil that contains no more than 0.30 weight percent sulfur or that, when combusted without SO<sub>2</sub>emission control, has a SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate equal to or less than 140 ng/J (0.32 lb/MMBtu) heat input. For units constructed, reconstructed, or modified after February 28, 2005 and located in a noncontinental area, very low sulfur oil means oil that contains no more than 0.5 weight percent sulfur or that, when combusted without SO<sub>2</sub>emission control, has a SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate equal to or less than 215 ng/J (0.50 lb/MMBtu) heat input.

Wet flue gas desulfurization technology means a SO<sub>2</sub>control system that is located downstream of the steam generating unit and removes sulfur oxides from the combustion gases of the steam generating unit by contacting the combustion gas with an alkaline slurry or solution and forming a liquid material. This definition applies to devices where the aqueous liquid material product of this contact is subsequently converted to other forms. Alkaline reagents used in wet flue gas desulfurization technology include, but are not limited to, lime, limestone, and sodium.

Wet scrubber system means any emission control device that mixes an aqueous stream or slurry with the exhaust gases from a steam generating unit to control emissions of PM or SO<sub>2</sub>.

Wood means wood, wood residue, bark, or any derivative fuel or residue thereof, in any form, including, but not limited to, sawdust, sanderdust, wood chips, scraps, slabs, millings, shavings, and processed pellets made from wood or other forest residues.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5084, Jan. 28, 2009]

### § 60.42b Standard for sulfur dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>).

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b), (c), (d), or (j) of this section, on and after the date on which the performance test is completed or required to be completed under §60.8, whichever comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005, that combusts coal or oil shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub>in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) or 10 percent (0.10) of the potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (90 percent reduction) and the emission limit determined according to the following formula:

$$E_{*} = \frac{\left(K_{*}H_{*} + K_{*}H_{*}\right)}{\left(H_{*} + H_{*}\right)}$$

Where:

E<sub>s</sub>= SO<sub>2</sub>emission limit, in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input;

 $K_a = 520 \text{ ng/J (or } 1.2 \text{ lb/MMBtu});$ 

 $K_b = 340 \text{ ng/J (or 0.80 lb/MMBtu)};$ 

H<sub>a</sub>= Heat input from the combustion of coal, in J (MMBtu); and

H<sub>b</sub>= Heat input from the combustion of oil, in J (MMBtu).

For facilities complying with the percent reduction standard, only the heat input supplied to the affected facility from the combustion of coal and oil is counted in this paragraph. No credit is provided for the heat input to the affected facility from the combustion of natural gas, wood, municipal-type solid waste, or other fuels or heat derived from exhaust gases from other sources, such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.

- (b) On and after the date on which the performance test is completed or required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005, that combusts coal refuse alone in a fluidized bed combustion steam generating unit shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub>in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) or 20 percent (0.20) of the potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (80 percent reduction) and 520 ng/J (1.2 lb/MMBtu) heat input. If coal or oil is fired with coal refuse, the affected facility is subject to paragraph (a) or (d) of this section, as applicable. For facilities complying with the percent reduction standard, only the heat input supplied to the affected facility from the combustion of coal and oil is counted in this paragraph. No credit is provided for the heat input to the affected facility from the combustion of natural gas, wood, municipal-type solid waste, or other fuels or heat derived from exhaust gases from other sources, such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.
- (c) On and after the date on which the performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts coal or oil, either alone or in combination with any other fuel, and that uses an emerging technology for the control of SO<sub>2</sub>emissions, shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub>in excess of 50 percent of the potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (50 percent reduction) and that contain SO<sub>2</sub>in excess of the emission limit determined according to the following formula:

$$E_e = \frac{\left(K_a H_a + K_4 H_4\right)}{\left(H_a + H_4\right)}$$

Where:

E<sub>s</sub>= SO2 emission limit, in ng/J or lb/MM Btu heat input;

 $K_c = 260 \text{ ng/J (or 0.60 lb/MMBtu)};$ 

 $K_d = 170 \text{ ng/J (or 0.40 lb/MMBtu)};$ 

H<sub>c</sub>= Heat input from the combustion of coal, in J (MMBtu); and

 $H_d$ = Heat input from the combustion of oil, in J (MMBtu).

For facilities complying with the percent reduction standard, only the heat input supplied to the affected facility from the combustion of coal and oil is counted in this paragraph. No credit is provided for the heat input to the affected facility from the combustion of natural gas, wood, municipal-type solid waste, or other fuels, or from the heat input derived from exhaust gases from other sources, such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.

- (d) On and after the date on which the performance test is completed or required to be completed under  $\S60.8$ , whichever comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005 and listed in paragraphs (d)(1), (2), (3), or (4) of this section shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of 520 ng/J (1.2 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts coal, or 215 ng/J (0.5 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts oil other than very low sulfur oil. Percent reduction requirements are not applicable to affected facilities under paragraphs (d)(1), (2), (3) or (4) of this section. For facilities complying with paragraphs (d)(1), (2), or (3) of this section, only the heat input supplied to the affected facility from the combustion of coal and oil is counted in this paragraph. No credit is provided for the heat input to the affected facility from the combustion of natural gas, wood, municipal-type solid waste, or other fuels or heat derived from exhaust gases from other sources, such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.
- (1) Affected facilities that have an annual capacity factor for coal and oil of 30 percent (0.30) or less and are subject to a federally enforceable permit limiting the operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor for coal and oil of 30 percent (0.30) or less:
- (2) Affected facilities located in a noncontinental area; or
- (3) Affected facilities combusting coal or oil, alone or in combination with any fuel, in a duct burner as part of a combined cycle system where 30 percent (0.30) or less of the heat entering the steam generating unit is from combustion of coal and oil in the duct burner and 70 percent (0.70) or more of the heat entering the steam generating unit is from the exhaust gases entering the duct burner; or
- (4) The affected facility burns coke oven gas alone or in combination with natural gas or very low sulfur distillate oil.
- (e) Except as provided in paragraph (f) of this section, compliance with the emission limits, fuel oil sulfur limits, and/or percent reduction requirements under this section are determined on a 30-day rolling average basis.
- (f) Except as provided in paragraph (j)(2) of this section, compliance with the emission limits or fuel oil sulfur limits under this section is determined on a 24-hour average basis for affected facilities that (1) have a federally enforceable permit limiting the annual capacity factor for oil to 10 percent or less, (2) combust only very low sulfur oil, and (3) do not combust any other fuel.
- (g) Except as provided in paragraph (i) of this section and §60.45b(a), the SO<sub>2</sub>emission limits and percent reduction requirements under this section apply at all times, including periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction.
- (h) Reductions in the potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate through fuel pretreatment are not credited toward the percent reduction requirement under paragraph (c) of this section unless:
- (1) Fuel pretreatment results in a 50 percent or greater reduction in potential SO<sub>2</sub>emissions and
- (2) Emissions from the pretreated fuel (without combustion or post-combustion SO<sub>2</sub>control) are equal to or less than the emission limits specified in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (i) An affected facility subject to paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section may combust very low sulfur oil or natural gas when the SO<sub>2</sub>control system is not being operated because of malfunction or maintenance of the SO<sub>2</sub>control system.

- (j) Percent reduction requirements are not applicable to affected facilities combusting only very low sulfur oil. The owner or operator of an affected facility combusting very low sulfur oil shall demonstrate that the oil meets the definition of very low sulfur oil by: (1) Following the performance testing procedures as described in §60.45b(c) or §60.45b(d), and following the monitoring procedures as described in §60.47b(b) to determine SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate or fuel oil sulfur content; or (2) maintaining fuel records as described in §60.49b(r).
- (k)(1) Except as provided in paragraphs (k)(2), (k)(3), and (k)(4) of this section, on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts coal, oil, natural gas, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub>in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input or 8 percent (0.08) of the potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (92 percent reduction) and 520 ng/J (1.2 lb/MMBtu) heat input. For facilities complying with the percent reduction standard and paragraph (k)(3) of this section, only the heat input supplied to the affected facility from the combustion of coal and oil is counted in paragraph (k) of this section. No credit is provided for the heat input to the affected facility from the combustion of natural gas, wood, municipal-type solid waste, or other fuels or heat derived from exhaust gases from other sources, such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.
- (2) Units firing only very low sulfur oil, gaseous fuel, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels with a potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate of 140 ng/J (0.32 lb/MMBtu) heat input or less are exempt from the SO<sub>2</sub>emissions limit in paragraph (k)(1) of this section.
- (3) Units that are located in a noncontinental area and that combust coal, oil, or natural gas shall not discharge any gases that contain SO₂in excess of 520 ng/J (1.2 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts coal, or 215 ng/J (0.50 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts oil or natural gas.
- (4) As an alternative to meeting the requirements under paragraph (k)(1) of this section, modified facilities that combust coal or a mixture of coal with other fuels shall not cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub>in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input or 10 percent (0.10) of the potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (90 percent reduction) and 520 ng/J (1.2 lb/MMBtu) heat input.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5084, Jan. 28, 2009; 76 FR 3523, Jan. 20, 2011]

### § 60.43b Standard for particulate matter (PM).

- (a) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005 that combusts coal or combusts mixtures of coal with other fuels, shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of the following emission limits:
- (1) 22 ng/J (0.051 lb/MMBtu) heat input, (i) If the affected facility combusts only coal, or
- (ii) If the affected facility combusts coal and other fuels and has an annual capacity factor for the other fuels of 10 percent (0.10) or less.

- (2) 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts coal and other fuels and has an annual capacity factor for the other fuels greater than 10 percent (0.10) and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor greater than 10 percent (0.10) for fuels other than coal.
- (3) 86 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts coal or coal and other fuels and
- (i) Has an annual capacity factor for coal or coal and other fuels of 30 percent (0.30) or less,
- (ii) Has a maximum heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less,
- (iii) Has a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor of 30 percent (0.30) or less for coal or coal and other solid fuels, and
- (iv) Construction of the affected facility commenced after June 19, 1984, and before November 25, 1986.
- (4) An affected facility burning coke oven gas alone or in combination with other fuels not subject to a PM standard under §60.43b and not using a post-combustion technology (except a wet scrubber) for reducing PM or SO₂emissions is not subject to the PM limits under §60.43b(a).
- (b) On and after the date on which the performance test is completed or required to be completed under §60.8, whichever comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005, and that combusts oil (or mixtures of oil with other fuels) and uses a conventional or emerging technology to reduce SO₂emissions shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input.
- (c) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005, and that combusts wood, or wood with other fuels, except coal, shall cause to be discharged from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of the following emission limits:
- (1) 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility has an annual capacity factor greater than 30 percent (0.30) for wood.
- (2) 86 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input if (i) The affected facility has an annual capacity factor of 30 percent (0.30) or less for wood;
- (ii) Is subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor of 30 percent (0.30) or less for wood; and
- (iii) Has a maximum heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less.
- (d) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts municipal-type solid waste or mixtures of municipal-type solid waste with other fuels, shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of the following emission limits:

- (1) 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input;
- (i) If the affected facility combusts only municipal-type solid waste; or
- (ii) If the affected facility combusts municipal-type solid waste and other fuels and has an annual capacity factor for the other fuels of 10 percent (0.10) or less.
- (2) 86 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts municipal-type solid waste or municipal-type solid waste and other fuels; and
- (i) Has an annual capacity factor for municipal-type solid waste and other fuels of 30 percent (0.30) or less:
- (ii) Has a maximum heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less;
- (iii) Has a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor of 30 percent (0.30) or less for municipal-type solid waste, or municipal-type solid waste and other fuels; and
- (iv) Construction of the affected facility commenced after June 19, 1984, but on or before November 25, 1986.
- (e) For the purposes of this section, the annual capacity factor is determined by dividing the actual heat input to the steam generating unit during the calendar year from the combustion of coal, wood, or municipal-type solid waste, and other fuels, as applicable, by the potential heat input to the steam generating unit if the steam generating unit had been operated for 8,760 hours at the maximum heat input capacity.
- (f) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that can combust coal, oil, wood, or mixtures of these fuels with any other fuels shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that exhibit greater than 20 percent opacity (6-minute average), except for one 6-minute period per hour of not more than 27 percent opacity. Owners and operators of an affected facility that elect to install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a continuous emissions monitoring system (CEMS) for measuring PM emissions according to the requirements of this subpart and are subject to a federally enforceable PM limit of 0.030 lb/MMBtu or less are exempt from the opacity standard specified in this paragraph.
- (g) The PM and opacity standards apply at all times, except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction.
- (h)(1) Except as provided in paragraphs (h)(2), (h)(3), (h)(4), (h)(5), and (h)(6) of this section, on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts coal, oil, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of 13 ng/J (0.030 lb/MMBtu) heat input,
- (2) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of paragraph (h)(1) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility for which modification commenced after February 28, 2005, may elect to meet the requirements of this paragraph. On and after the date on which the initial performance test is

completed or required to be completed under §60.8, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commences modification after February 28, 2005 shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of both:

- (i) 22 ng/J (0.051 lb/MMBtu) heat input derived from the combustion of coal, oil, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels; and
- (ii) 0.2 percent of the combustion concentration (99.8 percent reduction) when combusting coal, oil, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels.
- (3) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commences modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts over 30 percent wood (by heat input) on an annual basis and has a maximum heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/h) or less shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input.
- (4) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commences modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts over 30 percent wood (by heat input) on an annual basis and has a maximum heat input capacity greater than 73 MW (250 MMBtu/h) shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of 37 ng/J (0.085 lb/MMBtu) heat input.
- (5) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, an owner or operator of an affected facility not located in a noncontinental area that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts only oil that contains no more than 0.30 weight percent sulfur, coke oven gas, a mixture of these fuels, or either fuel (or a mixture of these fuels) in combination with other fuels not subject to a PM standard in §60.43b and not using a post-combustion technology (except a wet scrubber) to reduce SO₂or PM emissions is not subject to the PM limits in (h)(1) of this section.
- (6) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, an owner or operator of an affected facility located in a noncontinental area that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts only oil that contains no more than 0.5 weight percent sulfur, coke oven gas, a mixture of these fuels, or either fuel (or a mixture of these fuels) in combination with other fuels not subject to a PM standard in §60.43b and not using a post-combustion technology (except a wet scrubber) to reduce SO₂or PM emissions is not subject to the PM limits in (h)(1) of this section.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5084, Jan. 28, 2009]

#### § 60.44b Standard for nitrogen oxides (NOX).

(a) Except as provided under paragraphs (k) and (l) of this section, on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under  $\S60.8$ , whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that is subject to the provisions of this section and that combusts only coal, oil, or natural gas shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain  $NO_X$ (expressed as  $NO_2$ ) in excess of the following emission limits:

	Nitrogen oxide emission limits (expressed as NO <sub>2</sub> ) heat input	
Fuel/steam generating unit type	ng/J	lb/MMBTu
(1) Natural gas and distillate oil, except (4):		
(i) Low heat release rate	43	0.10
(ii) High heat release rate	86	0.20
(2) Residual oil:		
(i) Low heat release rate	130	0.30
(ii) High heat release rate	170	0.40
(3) Coal:		
(i) Mass-feed stoker	210	0.50
(ii) Spreader stoker and fluidized bed combustion	260	0.60
(iii) Pulverized coal	300	0.70
(iv) Lignite, except (v)	260	0.60
(v) Lignite mined in North Dakota, South Dakota, or Montana and combusted in a slag tap furnace	340	0.80
(vi) Coal-derived synthetic fuels	210	0.50
(4) Duct burner used in a combined cycle system:		
(i) Natural gas and distillate oil	86	0.20
(ii) Residual oil	170	0.40

(b) Except as provided under paragraphs (k) and (l) of this section, on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that simultaneously combusts mixtures of coal, oil, or natural gas shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain NO<sub>x</sub>in excess of a limit determined by the use of the following formula:

$$E_{n} = \frac{\left(EL_{\infty}H_{\infty}\right) + \left(EL_{n}H_{\infty}\right) + \left(EL_{c}H_{c}\right)}{\left(H_{\infty} + H_{\infty} + H_{c}\right)}$$

Where:

E<sub>n</sub>= NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit (expressed as NO<sub>2</sub>), ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

EL<sub>go</sub>= Appropriate emission limit from paragraph (a)(1) for combustion of natural gas or distillate oil, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

 $H_{ao}$ = Heat input from combustion of natural gas or distillate oil, J (MMBtu);

EL<sub>ro</sub>= Appropriate emission limit from paragraph (a)(2) for combustion of residual oil, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

H<sub>ro</sub>= Heat input from combustion of residual oil, J (MMBtu);

EL<sub>c</sub>= Appropriate emission limit from paragraph (a)(3) for combustion of coal, ng/J (lb/MMBtu); and

H<sub>c</sub>= Heat input from combustion of coal, J (MMBtu).

- (c) Except as provided under paragraph (I) of this section, on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that simultaneously combusts coal or oil, or a mixture of these fuels with natural gas, and wood, municipal-type solid waste, or any other fuel shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain NO<sub>x</sub>in excess of the emission limit for the coal or oil, or mixtures of these fuels with natural gas combusted in the affected facility, as determined pursuant to paragraph (a) or (b) of this section, unless the affected facility has an annual capacity factor for coal or oil, or mixture of these fuels with natural gas of 10 percent (0.10) or less and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement that limits operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor of 10 percent (0.10) or less for coal, oil, or a mixture of these fuels with natural gas.
- (d) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that simultaneously combusts natural gas with wood, municipal-type solid waste, or other solid fuel, except coal, shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain NO<sub>x</sub>in excess of 130 ng/J (0.30 lb/MMBtu) heat input unless the affected facility has an annual capacity factor for natural gas of 10 percent (0.10) or less and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement that limits operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor of 10 percent (0.10) or less for natural gas.
- (e) Except as provided under paragraph (I) of this section, on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under  $\S60.8$ , whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that simultaneously combusts coal, oil, or natural gas with byproduct/waste shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases that contain  $NO_X$  in excess of the emission limit determined by the following formula unless the affected facility has an annual capacity factor for coal, oil, and natural gas of 10 percent (0.10) or less and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement that limits operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor of 10 percent (0.10) or less:

$$E_{n} = \frac{\left(EL_{\infty}H_{\infty}\right) + \left(EL_{\infty}H_{\infty}\right) + \left(EL_{\alpha}H_{\alpha}\right)}{\left(H_{\infty} + H_{\infty} + H_{\alpha}\right)}$$

Where:

E<sub>n</sub>= NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit (expressed as NO<sub>2</sub>), ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

 $EL_{go}$ = Appropriate emission limit from paragraph (a)(1) for combustion of natural gas or distillate oil, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

H<sub>oo</sub>= Heat input from combustion of natural gas, distillate oil and gaseous byproduct/waste, J (MMBtu);

 $EL_{ro}$ = Appropriate emission limit from paragraph (a)(2) for combustion of residual oil and/or byproduct/waste, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

H<sub>ro</sub>= Heat input from combustion of residual oil, J (MMBtu);

EL<sub>c</sub>= Appropriate emission limit from paragraph (a)(3) for combustion of coal, ng/J (lb/MMBtu); and

H<sub>c</sub>= Heat input from combustion of coal, J (MMBtu).

- (f) Any owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts byproduct/waste with either natural gas or oil may petition the Administrator within 180 days of the initial startup of the affected facility to establish a NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit that shall apply specifically to that affected facility when the byproduct/waste is combusted. The petition shall include sufficient and appropriate data, as determined by the Administrator, such as NO<sub>x</sub>emissions from the affected facility, waste composition (including nitrogen content), and combustion conditions to allow the Administrator to confirm that the affected facility is unable to comply with the emission limits in paragraph (e) of this section and to determine the appropriate emission limit for the affected facility.
- (1) Any owner or operator of an affected facility petitioning for a facility-specific NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit under this section shall:
- (i) Demonstrate compliance with the emission limits for natural gas and distillate oil in paragraph (a)(1) of this section or for residual oil in paragraph (a)(2) or (l)(1) of this section, as appropriate, by conducting a 30-day performance test as provided in §60.46b(e). During the performance test only natural gas, distillate oil, or residual oil shall be combusted in the affected facility; and
- (ii) Demonstrate that the affected facility is unable to comply with the emission limits for natural gas and distillate oil in paragraph (a)(1) of this section or for residual oil in paragraph (a)(2) or (l)(1) of this section, as appropriate, when gaseous or liquid byproduct/waste is combusted in the affected facility under the same conditions and using the same technological system of emission reduction applied when demonstrating compliance under paragraph (f)(1)(i) of this section.
- (2) The  $NO_X$ emission limits for natural gas or distillate oil in paragraph (a)(1) of this section or for residual oil in paragraph (a)(2) or (l)(1) of this section, as appropriate, shall be applicable to the affected facility until and unless the petition is approved by the Administrator. If the petition is approved by the Administrator, a facility-specific  $NO_X$ emission limit will be established at the  $NO_X$ emission level achievable when the affected facility is combusting oil or natural gas and byproduct/waste in a manner that the Administrator determines to be consistent with minimizing  $NO_X$ emissions. In lieu of amending this subpart, a letter will be sent to the facility describing the facility-specific  $NO_X$ limit. The facility shall use the compliance procedures detailed in the letter and make the letter available to the public. If the Administrator determines it is appropriate, the conditions and requirements of the letter can be reviewed and changed at any point.
- (g) Any owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts hazardous waste (as defined by 40 CFR part 261 or 40 CFR part 761) with natural gas or oil may petition the Administrator within 180 days of the initial startup of the affected facility for a waiver from compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit that applies specifically to that affected facility. The petition must include sufficient and appropriate data, as determined by the Administrator, on NO<sub>x</sub>emissions from the affected facility, waste destruction efficiencies, waste composition (including nitrogen content), the quantity of specific wastes to be combusted and combustion conditions to allow the Administrator to determine if the affected facility is able to comply with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limits required by this section. The owner or operator of the affected facility shall demonstrate that when hazardous waste is combusted in the affected facility, thermal destruction efficiency requirements for hazardous waste specified in an applicable federally enforceable requirement preclude compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limits of this section. The NO<sub>x</sub>emission limits for natural gas or distillate oil in paragraph (a)(1) of this section or for residual oil in paragraph (a)(2) or (l)(1) of this section, as appropriate, are applicable to the affected facility until and unless the petition is

approved by the Administrator. (See 40 CFR 761.70 for regulations applicable to the incineration of materials containing polychlorinated biphenyls (PCB's).) In lieu of amending this subpart, a letter will be sent to the facility describing the facility-specific  $NO_X$ limit. The facility shall use the compliance procedures detailed in the letter and make the letter available to the public. If the Administrator determines it is appropriate, the conditions and requirements of the letter can be reviewed and changed at any point.

- (h) For purposes of paragraph (i) of this section, the NO<sub>X</sub>standards under this section apply at all times including periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction.
- (i) Except as provided under paragraph (j) of this section, compliance with the emission limits under this section is determined on a 30-day rolling average basis.
- (j) Compliance with the emission limits under this section is determined on a 24-hour average basis for the initial performance test and on a 3-hour average basis for subsequent performance tests for any affected facilities that:
- (1) Combust, alone or in combination, only natural gas, distillate oil, or residual oil with a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less;
- (2) Have a combined annual capacity factor of 10 percent or less for natural gas, distillate oil, and residual oil with a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less; and
- (3) Are subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to the firing of natural gas, distillate oil, and/or residual oil with a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less and limiting operation of the affected facility to a combined annual capacity factor of 10 percent or less for natural gas, distillate oil, and residual oil with a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less.
- (k) Affected facilities that meet the criteria described in paragraphs (j)(1), (2), and (3) of this section, and that have a heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less, are not subject to the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limits under this section.
- (I) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction or reconstruction after July 9, 1997 shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain NO<sub>X</sub>(expressed as NO<sub>2</sub>) in excess of the following limits:
- (1) If the affected facility combusts coal, oil, natural gas, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels: A limit of 86 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input unless the affected facility has an annual capacity factor for coal, oil, and natural gas of 10 percent (0.10) or less and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement that limits operation of the facility to an annual capacity factor of 10 percent (0.10) or less for coal, oil, and natural gas; or
- (2) If the affected facility has a low heat release rate and combusts natural gas or distillate oil in excess of 30 percent of the heat input on a 30-day rolling average from the combustion of all fuels, a limit determined by use of the following formula:

$$E_{n} = \frac{(0.10 \times H_{p}) + (0.20 \times H_{r})}{(H_{p} + H_{r})}$$

Where:

 $E_n = NO_X$ emission limit, (lb/MMBtu);

H<sub>go</sub>= 30-day heat input from combustion of natural gas or distillate oil; and

 $H_r$ = 30-day heat input from combustion of any other fuel.

(3) After February 27, 2006, units where more than 10 percent of total annual output is electrical or mechanical may comply with an optional limit of 270 ng/J (2.1 lb/MWh) gross energy output, based on a 30-day rolling average. Units complying with this output-based limit must demonstrate compliance according to the procedures of §60.48Da(i) of subpart Da of this part, and must monitor emissions according to §60.49Da(c), (k), through (n) of subpart Da of this part.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5086, Jan. 28, 2009]

#### § 60.45b Compliance and performance test methods and procedures for sulfur dioxide.

- (a) The SO<sub>2</sub>emission standards in §60.42b apply at all times. Facilities burning coke oven gas alone or in combination with any other gaseous fuels or distillate oil are allowed to exceed the limit 30 operating days per calendar year for SO<sub>2</sub>control system maintenance.
- (b) In conducting the performance tests required under §60.8, the owner or operator shall use the methods and procedures in appendix A (including fuel certification and sampling) of this part or the methods and procedures as specified in this section, except as provided in §60.8(b). Section 60.8(f) does not apply to this section. The 30-day notice required in §60.8(d) applies only to the initial performance test unless otherwise specified by the Administrator.
- (c) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall conduct performance tests to determine compliance with the percent of potential  $SO_2$ emission rate (%  $P_s$ ) and the  $SO_2$ emission rate ( $E_s$ ) pursuant to §60.42b following the procedures listed below, except as provided under paragraph (d) and (k) of this section.
- (1) The initial performance test shall be conducted over 30 consecutive operating days of the steam generating unit. Compliance with the SO₂standards shall be determined using a 30-day average. The first operating day included in the initial performance test shall be scheduled within 30 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, but not later than 180 days after initial startup of the facility.
- (2) If only coal, only oil, or a mixture of coal and oil is combusted, the following procedures are used:
- (i) The procedures in Method 19 of appendix A–7 of this part are used to determine the hourly  $SO_2$ emission rate ( $E_{ho}$ ) and the 30-day average emission rate ( $E_{ao}$ ). The hourly averages used to compute the 30-day averages are obtained from the CEMS of §60.47b(a) or (b).
- (ii) The percent of potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (%P<sub>s</sub>) emitted to the atmosphere is computed using the following formula:

$$%P_{s} = 100 \left( 1 - \frac{%R_{g}}{100} \right) \left( 1 - \frac{%R_{f}}{100} \right)$$

Where:

%P<sub>s</sub>= Potential SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate, percent;

%R<sub>g</sub>= SO<sub>2</sub>removal efficiency of the control device as determined by Method 19 of appendix A of this part, in percent; and

%R<sub>f</sub>= SO₂removal efficiency of fuel pretreatment as determined by Method 19 of appendix A of this part, in percent.

- (3) If coal or oil is combusted with other fuels, the same procedures required in paragraph (c)(2) of this section are used, except as provided in the following:
- (i) An adjusted hourly  $SO_2$  emission rate ( $E_{ho}^{\circ}$ ) is used in Equation 19–19 of Method 19 of appendix A of this part to compute an adjusted 30-day average emission rate ( $E_{ao}^{\circ}$ ). The Eho° is computed using the following formula:

$$E_{bo}^{\circ} = \frac{E_{bo} - E_{w}(1 - X_{b})}{X_{b}}$$

Where:

E<sub>ho</sub>° = Adjusted hourly SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

E<sub>ho</sub>= Hourly SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

 $E_w$ =  $SO_2$ concentration in fuels other than coal and oil combusted in the affected facility, as determined by the fuel sampling and analysis procedures in Method 19 of appendix A of this part, ng/J (lb/MMBtu). The value  $E_w$ for each fuel lot is used for each hourly average during the time that the lot is being combusted; and

 $X_k$ = Fraction of total heat input from fuel combustion derived from coal, oil, or coal and oil, as determined by applicable procedures in Method 19 of appendix A of this part.

(ii) To compute the percent of potential  $SO_2$ emission rate (%P<sub>s</sub>), an adjusted %R<sub>g</sub>(%R<sub>g</sub>°) is computed from the adjusted  $E_{ao}$ ° from paragraph (b)(3)(i) of this section and an adjusted average  $SO_2$ inlet rate ( $E_{ai}$ °) using the following formula:

$$\%R_g^{\circ} = 100 \left( 1.0 - \frac{E_{ao}^{\circ}}{E_{ai}^{\circ}} \right)$$

To compute  $E_{ai}^{\ o}$ , an adjusted hourly  $SO_2$  inlet rate  $(E_{hi}^{\ o})$  is used. The  $E_{hi}^{\ o}$  is computed using the following formula:

$$\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{h}}^{\circ} = \frac{\mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{h}} - \mathbf{E}_{\mathbf{w}} (1 - \mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{h}})}{\mathbf{X}_{\mathbf{h}}}$$

Where:

E<sub>hi</sub>° = Adjusted hourly SO<sub>2</sub>inlet rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu); and

E<sub>hi</sub>= Hourly SO<sub>2</sub>inlet rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu).

- (4) The owner or operator of an affected facility subject to paragraph (c)(3) of this section does not have to measure parameters  $E_w$  or  $X_k$  if the owner or operator elects to assume that  $X_k$ = 1.0. Owners or operators of affected facilities who assume  $X_k$ = 1.0 shall:
- (i) Determine %P<sub>s</sub>following the procedures in paragraph (c)(2) of this section; and
- (ii) Sulfur dioxide emissions ( $E_s$ ) are considered to be in compliance with  $SO_2$ emission limits under \$60.42b.
- (5) The owner or operator of an affected facility that qualifies under the provisions of  $\S60.42b(d)$  does not have to measure parameters  $E_w$  or  $X_k$  in paragraph (c)(3) of this section if the owner or operator of the affected facility elects to measure  $SO_2$  emission rates of the coal or oil following the fuel sampling and analysis procedures in Method 19 of appendix A–7 of this part.
- (d) Except as provided in paragraph (j) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts only very low sulfur oil, natural gas, or a mixture of these fuels, has an annual capacity factor for oil of 10 percent (0.10) or less, and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor for oil of 10 percent (0.10) or less shall:
- (1) Conduct the initial performance test over 24 consecutive steam generating unit operating hours at full load:
- (2) Determine compliance with the standards after the initial performance test based on the arithmetic average of the hourly emissions data during each steam generating unit operating day if a CEMS is used, or based on a daily average if Method 6B of appendix A of this part or fuel sampling and analysis procedures under Method 19 of appendix A of this part are used.
- (e) The owner or operator of an affected facility subject to §60.42b(d)(1) shall demonstrate the maximum design capacity of the steam generating unit by operating the facility at maximum capacity for 24 hours. This demonstration will be made during the initial performance test and a subsequent demonstration may be requested at any other time. If the 24-hour average firing rate for the affected facility is less than the maximum design capacity provided by the manufacturer of the affected facility, the 24-hour average firing rate shall be used to determine the capacity utilization rate for the affected facility, otherwise the maximum design capacity provided by the manufacturer is used.
- (f) For the initial performance test required under §60.8, compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub>emission limits and percent reduction requirements under §60.42b is based on the average emission rates and the average percent reduction for SO<sub>2</sub>for the first 30 consecutive steam generating unit operating days, except as provided under paragraph (d) of this section. The initial performance test is the only test for which at least 30 days prior notice is required unless otherwise specified by the Administrator. The initial performance test is to be scheduled so that the first steam generating unit operating day of the 30 successive steam generating unit operating days is completed within 30 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, but not later than 180 days after initial startup of the facility. The boiler load during the 30-day period does not have to be the maximum design load, but must be representative of future operating conditions and include at least one 24-hour period at full load.
- (g) After the initial performance test required under  $\S60.8$ , compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub>emission limits and percent reduction requirements under  $\S60.42b$  is based on the average emission rates and the average percent reduction for SO<sub>2</sub>for 30 successive steam generating unit operating days, except as provided under paragraph (d). A separate performance test is completed at the end of each steam generating unit

operating day after the initial performance test, and a new 30-day average emission rate and percent reduction for SO<sub>2</sub>are calculated to show compliance with the standard.

- (h) Except as provided under paragraph (i) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility shall use all valid  $SO_2$ emissions data in calculating  $P_s$ and  $E_{ho}$ under paragraph (c), of this section whether or not the minimum emissions data requirements under §60.46b are achieved. All valid emissions data, including valid  $SO_2$ emission data collected during periods of startup, shutdown and malfunction, shall be used in calculating  $P_s$ and  $E_{ho}$ pursuant to paragraph (c) of this section.
- (i) During periods of malfunction or maintenance of the SO<sub>2</sub>control systems when oil is combusted as provided under §60.42b(i), emission data are not used to calculate %P<sub>s</sub>or E<sub>s</sub>under §60.42b(a), (b) or (c), however, the emissions data are used to determine compliance with the emission limit under §60.42b(i).
- (j) The owner or operator of an affected facility that only combusts very low sulfur oil, natural gas, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels not subject to an SO<sub>2</sub>standard is not subject to the compliance and performance testing requirements of this section if the owner or operator obtains fuel receipts as described in §60.49b(r).
- (k) The owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance in §§60.42b(d)(4), 60.42b(j), 60.42b(k)(2), and 60.42b(k)(3) (when not burning coal) shall follow the applicable procedures in §60.49b(r).

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5086, Jan. 28, 2009]

# § 60.46b Compliance and performance test methods and procedures for particulate matter and nitrogen oxides.

- (a) The PM emission standards and opacity limits under  $\S60.43b$  apply at all times except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction. The NO<sub>x</sub>emission standards under  $\S60.44b$  apply at all times.
- (b) Compliance with the PM emission standards under §60.43b shall be determined through performance testing as described in paragraph (d) of this section, except as provided in paragraph (i) of this section.
- (c) Compliance with the NO<sub>X</sub>emission standards under §60.44b shall be determined through performance testing under paragraph (e) or (f), or under paragraphs (g) and (h) of this section, as applicable.
- (d) To determine compliance with the PM emission limits and opacity limits under §60.43b, the owner or operator of an affected facility shall conduct an initial performance test as required under §60.8, and shall conduct subsequent performance tests as requested by the Administrator, using the following procedures and reference methods:
- (1) Method 3A or 3B of appendix A–2 of this part is used for gas analysis when applying Method 5 of appendix A–3 of this part or Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part.
- (2) Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part shall be used to measure the concentration of PM as follows:
- (i) Method 5 of appendix A of this part shall be used at affected facilities without wet flue gas desulfurization (FGD) systems; and

- (ii) Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part may be used at facilities with or without wet scrubber systems provided the stack gas temperature does not exceed a temperature of 160 °C (320 °F). The procedures of sections 8.1 and 11.1 of Method 5B of appendix A–3 of this part may be used in Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part only if it is used after a wet FGD system. Do not use Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part after wet FGD systems if the effluent is saturated or laden with water droplets.
- (iii) Method 5B of appendix A of this part is to be used only after wet FGD systems.
- (3) Method 1 of appendix A of this part is used to select the sampling site and the number of traverse sampling points. The sampling time for each run is at least 120 minutes and the minimum sampling volume is 1.7 dscm (60 dscf) except that smaller sampling times or volumes may be approved by the Administrator when necessitated by process variables or other factors.
- (4) For Method 5 of appendix A of this part, the temperature of the sample gas in the probe and filter holder is monitored and is maintained at 160±14 °C (320±25 °F).
- (5) For determination of PM emissions, the oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>) or CO<sub>2</sub>sample is obtained simultaneously with each run of Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part by traversing the duct at the same sampling location.
- (6) For each run using Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part, the emission rate expressed in ng/J heat input is determined using:
- (i) The O<sub>2</sub>or CO<sub>2</sub>measurements and PM measurements obtained under this section;
- (ii) The dry basis F factor; and
- (iii) The dry basis emission rate calculation procedure contained in Method 19 of appendix A of this part.
- (7) Method 9 of appendix A of this part is used for determining the opacity of stack emissions.
- (e) To determine compliance with the emission limits for  $NO_X$  required under §60.44b, the owner or operator of an affected facility shall conduct the performance test as required under §60.8 using the continuous system for monitoring  $NO_X$  under §60.48(b).
- (1) For the initial compliance test, NO<sub>x</sub>from the steam generating unit are monitored for 30 successive steam generating unit operating days and the 30-day average emission rate is used to determine compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission standards under §60.44b. The 30-day average emission rate is calculated as the average of all hourly emissions data recorded by the monitoring system during the 30-day test period.
- (2) Following the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed in §60.8, whichever date comes first, the owner or operator of an affected facility which combusts coal (except as specified under §60.46b(e)(4)) or which combusts residual oil having a nitrogen content greater than 0.30 weight percent shall determine compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission standards in §60.44b on a continuous basis through the use of a 30-day rolling average emission rate. A new 30-day rolling average emission rate is calculated for each steam generating unit operating day as the average of all of the hourly NO<sub>x</sub>emission data for the preceding 30 steam generating unit operating days.
- (3) Following the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under §60.8, whichever date comes first, the owner or operator of an affected facility that has a heat input capacity greater than 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) and that combusts natural gas, distillate oil, or residual oil

having a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less shall determine compliance with the  $NO_X$ standards under §60.44b on a continuous basis through the use of a 30-day rolling average emission rate. A new 30-day rolling average emission rate is calculated each steam generating unit operating day as the average of all of the hourly  $NO_X$ emission data for the preceding 30 steam generating unit operating days.

- (4) Following the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under  $\S60.8$ , whichever date comes first, the owner or operator of an affected facility that has a heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less and that combusts natural gas, distillate oil, gasified coal, or residual oil having a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less shall upon request determine compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>standards in  $\S60.44b$  through the use of a 30-day performance test. During periods when performance tests are not requested, NO<sub>x</sub>emissions data collected pursuant to  $\S60.48b(g)(1)$  or  $\S60.48b(g)(2)$  are used to calculate a 30-day rolling average emission rate on a daily basis and used to prepare excess emission reports, but will not be used to determine compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission standards. A new 30-day rolling average emission rate is calculated each steam generating unit operating day as the average of all of the hourly NO<sub>x</sub>emission data for the preceding 30 steam generating unit operating days.
- (5) If the owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts residual oil does not sample and analyze the residual oil for nitrogen content, as specified in §60.49b(e), the requirements of §60.48b(g)(1) apply and the provisions of §60.48b(g)(2) are inapplicable.
- (f) To determine compliance with the emissions limits for  $NO_X$  required by  $\S60.44b(a)(4)$  or  $\S60.44b(l)$  for duct burners used in combined cycle systems, either of the procedures described in paragraph (f)(1) or (2) of this section may be used:
- (1) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall conduct the performance test required under §60.8 as follows:
- (i) The emissions rate (E) of NO<sub>x</sub>shall be computed using Equation 1 in this section:

$$E = E_{eg} + \left(\frac{H_g}{H_b}\right) \left(E_{eg} - E_g\right) \qquad (E \neq .1)$$

Where:

E = Emissions rate of NO<sub>x</sub> from the duct burner, ng/J (lb/MMBtu) heat input;

E<sub>sg</sub>= Combined effluent emissions rate, in ng/J (lb/MMBtu) heat input using appropriate F factor as described in Method 19 of appendix A of this part;

H<sub>o</sub>= Heat input rate to the combustion turbine, in J/hr (MMBtu/hr);

 $H_b$ = Heat input rate to the duct burner, in J/hr (MMBtu/hr); and

E<sub>g</sub>= Emissions rate from the combustion turbine, in ng/J (lb/MMBtu) heat input calculated using appropriate F factor as described in Method 19 of appendix A of this part.

(ii) Method 7E of appendix A of this part shall be used to determine the  $NO_X$ concentrations. Method 3A or 3B of appendix A of this part shall be used to determine  $O_2$ concentration.

- (iii) The owner or operator shall identify and demonstrate to the Administrator's satisfaction suitable methods to determine the average hourly heat input rate to the combustion turbine and the average hourly heat input rate to the affected duct burner.
- (iv) Compliance with the emissions limits under §60.44b(a)(4) or §60.44b(l) is determined by the three-run average (nominal 1-hour runs) for the initial and subsequent performance tests; or
- (2) The owner or operator of an affected facility may elect to determine compliance on a 30-day rolling average basis by using the CEMS specified under  $\S60.48b$  for measuring NO<sub>x</sub>and O<sub>2</sub>and meet the requirements of  $\S60.48b$ . The sampling site shall be located at the outlet from the steam generating unit. The NO<sub>x</sub>emissions rate at the outlet from the steam generating unit shall constitute the NO<sub>x</sub>emissions rate from the duct burner of the combined cycle system.
- (g) The owner or operator of an affected facility described in §60.44b(j) or §60.44b(k) shall demonstrate the maximum heat input capacity of the steam generating unit by operating the facility at maximum capacity for 24 hours. The owner or operator of an affected facility shall determine the maximum heat input capacity using the heat loss method or the heat input method described in sections 5 and 7.3 of the ASME *Power Test Codes* 4.1 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17). This demonstration of maximum heat input capacity shall be made during the initial performance test for affected facilities that meet the criteria of §60.44b(j). It shall be made within 60 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, but not later than 180 days after initial start-up of each facility, for affected facilities meeting the criteria of §60.44b(k). Subsequent demonstrations may be required by the Administrator at any other time. If this demonstration indicates that the maximum heat input capacity of the affected facility is less than that stated by the manufacturer of the affected facility, the maximum heat input capacity determined during this demonstration shall be used to determine the capacity utilization rate for the affected facility. Otherwise, the maximum heat input capacity provided by the manufacturer is used.
- (h) The owner or operator of an affected facility described in §60.44b(j) that has a heat input capacity greater than 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) shall:
- (1) Conduct an initial performance test as required under  $\S60.8$  over a minimum of 24 consecutive steam generating unit operating hours at maximum heat input capacity to demonstrate compliance with the NO<sub>x</sub>emission standards under  $\S60.44b$  using Method 7, 7A, 7E of appendix A of this part, or other approved reference methods; and
- (2) Conduct subsequent performance tests once per calendar year or every 400 hours of operation (whichever comes first) to demonstrate compliance with the NO<sub>X</sub>emission standards under §60.44b over a minimum of 3 consecutive steam generating unit operating hours at maximum heat input capacity using Method 7, 7A, 7E of appendix A of this part, or other approved reference methods.
- (i) The owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance with the PM limit in paragraphs §60.43b(a)(4) or §60.43b(h)(5) shall follow the applicable procedures in §60.49b(r).
- (j) In place of PM testing with Method 5 or 5B of appendix A–3 of this part, or Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part, an owner or operator may elect to install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a CEMS for monitoring PM emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system. The owner or operator of an affected facility who elects to continuously monitor PM emissions instead of conducting performance testing using Method 5 or 5B of appendix A–3 of this part or Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part shall comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (j)(1) through (j)(14) of this section.
- (1) Notify the Administrator one month before starting use of the system.

- (2) Notify the Administrator one month before stopping use of the system.
- (3) The monitor shall be installed, evaluated, and operated in accordance with §60.13 of subpart A of this part.
- (4) The initial performance evaluation shall be completed no later than 180 days after the date of initial startup of the affected facility, as specified under §60.8 of subpart A of this part or within 180 days of notification to the Administrator of use of the CEMS if the owner or operator was previously determining compliance by Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part performance tests, whichever is later.
- (5) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall conduct an initial performance test for PM emissions as required under §60.8 of subpart A of this part. Compliance with the PM emission limit shall be determined by using the CEMS specified in paragraph (j) of this section to measure PM and calculating a 24-hour block arithmetic average emission concentration using EPA Reference Method 19 of appendix A of this part, section 4.1.
- (6) Compliance with the PM emission limit shall be determined based on the 24-hour daily (block) average of the hourly arithmetic average emission concentrations using CEMS outlet data.
- (7) At a minimum, valid CEMS hourly averages shall be obtained as specified in paragraphs (j)(7)(i) of this section for 75 percent of the total operating hours per 30-day rolling average.
- (i) At least two data points per hour shall be used to calculate each 1-hour arithmetic average.
- (ii) [Reserved]
- (8) The 1-hour arithmetic averages required under paragraph (j)(7) of this section shall be expressed in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input and shall be used to calculate the boiler operating day daily arithmetic average emission concentrations. The 1-hour arithmetic averages shall be calculated using the data points required under §60.13(e)(2) of subpart A of this part.
- (9) All valid CEMS data shall be used in calculating average emission concentrations even if the minimum CEMS data requirements of paragraph (j)(7) of this section are not met.
- (10) The CEMS shall be operated according to Performance Specification 11 in appendix B of this part.
- (11) During the correlation testing runs of the CEMS required by Performance Specification 11 in appendix B of this part, PM and  $O_2$ (or  $CO_2$ ) data shall be collected concurrently (or within a 30-to 60-minute period) by both the continuous emission monitors and performance tests conducted using the following test methods.
- (i) For PM, Method 5 or 5B of appendix A–3 of this part or Method 17 of appendix A–6 of this part shall be used: and
- (ii) For O<sub>2</sub>(or CO<sub>2</sub>), Method 3A or 3B of appendix A–2 of this part, as applicable shall be used.
- (12) Quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests shall be performed in accordance with procedure 2 in appendix F of this part. Relative Response Audit's must be performed annually and Response Correlation Audits must be performed every 3 years.

- (13) When PM emissions data are not obtained because of CEMS breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks, and zero and span adjustments, emissions data shall be obtained by using other monitoring systems as approved by the Administrator or EPA Reference Method 19 of appendix A of this part to provide, as necessary, valid emissions data for a minimum of 75 percent of total operating hours per 30-day rolling average.
- (14) After July 1, 2011, within 90 days after completing a correlation testing run, the owner or operator of an affected facility shall either successfully enter the test data into EPA's WebFIRE data base located at <a href="http://cfpub.epa.gov/oarweb/index.cfm?action=fire.main">http://cfpub.epa.gov/oarweb/index.cfm?action=fire.main</a> or mail a copy to: United States Environmental Protection Agency; Energy Strategies Group; 109 TW Alexander DR; Mail Code: D243–01; RTP, NC 27711.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5086, Jan. 28, 2009; 76 FR 3523, Jan. 20, 2011]

## § 60.47b Emission monitoring for sulfur dioxide.

- (a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b) and (f) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the SO<sub>2</sub>standards in §60.42b shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate CEMS for measuring SO<sub>2</sub>concentrations and either O<sub>2</sub>or CO<sub>2</sub>concentrations and shall record the output of the systems. For units complying with the percent reduction standard, the SO<sub>2</sub>and either O<sub>2</sub>or CO<sub>2</sub>concentrations shall both be monitored at the inlet and outlet of the SO<sub>2</sub>control device. If the owner or operator has installed and certified SO<sub>2</sub>and O<sub>2</sub>or CO<sub>2</sub>CEMS according to the requirements of §75.20(c)(1) of this chapter and appendix A to part 75 of this chapter, and is continuing to meet the ongoing quality assurance requirements of §75.21 of this chapter and appendix B to part 75 of this chapter, those CEMS may be used to meet the requirements of this section, provided that:
- (1) When relative accuracy testing is conducted, SO<sub>2</sub>concentration data and CO<sub>2</sub>(or O<sub>2</sub>) data are collected simultaneously; and
- (2) In addition to meeting the applicable  $SO_2$  and  $CO_2$  (or  $O_2$ ) relative accuracy specifications in Figure 2 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter, the relative accuracy (RA) standard in section 13.2 of Performance Specification 2 in appendix B to this part is met when the RA is calculated on a lb/MMBtu basis; and
- (3) The reporting requirements of  $\S60.49b$  are met.  $SO_2$  and  $CO_2$  (or  $O_2$ ) data used to meet the requirements of  $\S60.49b$  shall not include substitute data values derived from the missing data procedures in subpart D of part 75 of this chapter, nor shall the  $SO_2$  data have been bias adjusted according to the procedures of part 75 of this chapter.
- (b) As an alternative to operating CEMS as required under paragraph (a) of this section, an owner or operator may elect to determine the average SO₂emissions and percent reduction by:
- (1) Collecting coal or oil samples in an as-fired condition at the inlet to the steam generating unit and analyzing them for sulfur and heat content according to Method 19 of appendix A of this part provides procedures for converting these measurements into the format to be used in calculating the average SO<sub>2</sub>input rate, or
- (2) Measuring SO<sub>2</sub>according to Method 6B of appendix A of this part at the inlet or outlet to the SO<sub>2</sub>control system. An initial stratification test is required to verify the adequacy of the Method 6B of appendix A of this part sampling location. The stratification test shall consist of three paired runs of a suitable SO<sub>2</sub>and CO<sub>2</sub>measurement train operated at the candidate location and a second similar train operated according to the procedures in section 3.2 and the applicable procedures in section 7 of Performance Specification 2. Method 6B of appendix A of this part, Method 6A of appendix A of this part,

or a combination of Methods 6 and 3 or 3B of appendix A of this part or Methods 6C and 3A of appendix A of this part are suitable measurement techniques. If Method 6B of appendix A of this part is used for the second train, sampling time and timer operation may be adjusted for the stratification test as long as an adequate sample volume is collected; however, both sampling trains are to be operated similarly. For the location to be adequate for Method 6B of appendix A of this part 24-hour tests, the mean of the absolute difference between the three paired runs must be less than 10 percent.

- (3) A daily SO₂emission rate, E<sub>D</sub>, shall be determined using the procedure described in Method 6A of appendix A of this part, section 7.6.2 (Equation 6A–8) and stated in ng/J (lb/MMBtu) heat input.
- (4) The mean 30-day emission rate is calculated using the daily measured values in ng/J (lb/MMBtu) for 30 successive steam generating unit operating days using equation 19–20 of Method 19 of appendix A of this part.
- (c) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall obtain emission data for at least 75 percent of the operating hours in at least 22 out of 30 successive boiler operating days. If this minimum data requirement is not met with a single monitoring system, the owner or operator of the affected facility shall supplement the emission data with data collected with other monitoring systems as approved by the Administrator or the reference methods and procedures as described in paragraph (b) of this section.
- (d) The 1-hour average SO<sub>2</sub>emission rates measured by the CEMS required by paragraph (a) of this section and required under §60.13(h) is expressed in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input and is used to calculate the average emission rates under §60.42(b). Each 1-hour average SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate must be based on 30 or more minutes of steam generating unit operation. The hourly averages shall be calculated according to §60.13(h)(2). Hourly SO<sub>2</sub>emission rates are not calculated if the affected facility is operated less than 30 minutes in a given clock hour and are not counted toward determination of a steam generating unit operating day.
- (e) The procedures under §60.13 shall be followed for installation, evaluation, and operation of the CEMS.
- (1) Except as provided for in paragraph (e)(4) of this section, all CEMS shall be operated in accordance with the applicable procedures under Performance Specifications 1, 2, and 3 of appendix B of this part.
- (2) Except as provided for in paragraph (e)(4) of this section, quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests shall be performed in accordance with Procedure 1 of appendix F of this part.
- (3) For affected facilities combusting coal or oil, alone or in combination with other fuels, the span value of the  $SO_2CEMS$  at the inlet to the  $SO_2control$  device is 125 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  at the outlet to the  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  at the outlet to the  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  at the outlet to the  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  at the outlet to the  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2control$  device is 50 percent of the source  $SO_2control$  device  $SO_2control$  device
- (4) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of requirements of paragraphs (e)(1) and (e)(2) of this section, the owner or operator may elect to implement the following alternative data accuracy assessment procedures:
- (i) For all required CO<sub>2</sub>and O<sub>2</sub>monitors and for SO<sub>2</sub>and NO<sub>x</sub>monitors with span values greater than or equal to 100 ppm, the daily calibration error test and calibration adjustment procedures described in sections 2.1.1 and 2.1.3 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter may be followed instead of the CD assessment procedures in Procedure 1, section 4.1 of appendix F to this part.

- (ii) For all required  $CO_2$  and  $O_2$  monitors and for  $SO_2$  and  $NO_X$  monitors with span values greater than 30 ppm, quarterly linearity checks may be performed in accordance with section 2.2.1 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter, instead of performing the cylinder gas audits (CGAs) described in Procedure 1, section 5.1.2 of appendix F to this part. If this option is selected: The frequency of the linearity checks shall be as specified in section 2.2.1 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter; the applicable linearity specifications in section 3.2 of appendix A to part 75 of this chapter shall be met; the data validation and out-of-control criteria in section 2.2.3 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter shall be followed instead of the excessive audit inaccuracy and out-of-control criteria in Procedure 1, section 5.2 of appendix F to this part; and the grace period provisions in section 2.2.4 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter shall apply. For the purposes of data validation under this subpart, the cylinder gas audits described in Procedure 1, section 5.1.2 of appendix F to this part shall be performed for  $SO_2$  and  $SO_2$  and S
- (iii) For  $SO_2$ ,  $CO_2$ , and  $O_2$ monitoring systems and for  $NO_X$ emission rate monitoring systems, RATAs may be performed in accordance with section 2.3 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter instead of following the procedures described in Procedure 1, section 5.1.1 of appendix F to this part. If this option is selected: The frequency of each RATA shall be as specified in section 2.3.1 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter; the applicable relative accuracy specifications shown in Figure 2 in appendix B to part 75 of this chapter shall be met; the data validation and out-of-control criteria in section 2.3.2 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter shall be followed instead of the excessive audit inaccuracy and out-of-control criteria in Procedure 1, section 5.2 of appendix F to this part; and the grace period provisions in section 2.3.3 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter shall apply. For the purposes of data validation under this subpart, the relative accuracy specification in section 13.2 of Performance Specification 2 in appendix B to this part shall be met on a lb/MMBtu basis for  $SO_2$ (regardless of the  $SO_2$ emission level during the RATA), and for  $NO_X$ when the average  $NO_X$ emission rate measured by the reference method during the RATA is less than 0.100 lb/MMBtu.
- (f) The owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts very low sulfur oil or is demonstrating compliance under §60.45b(k) is not subject to the emission monitoring requirements under paragraph (a) of this section if the owner or operator maintains fuel records as described in §60.49b(r).

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5087, Jan. 28, 2009]

## § 60.48b Emission monitoring for particulate matter and nitrogen oxides.

- (a) Except as provided in paragraph (j) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the opacity standard under §60.43b shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a continuous opacity monitoring system (COMS) for measuring the opacity of emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system. The owner or operator of an affected facility subject to an opacity standard under §60.43b and meeting the conditions under paragraphs (j)(1), (2), (3), (4), or (5) of this section who elects not to use a COMS shall conduct a performance test using Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part and the procedures in §60.11 to demonstrate compliance with the applicable limit in §60.43b by April 29, 2011, within 45 days of stopping use of an existing COMS, or 180 days after initial startup of the facility, whichever is later, and shall comply with either paragraphs (a)(1), (a)(2), or (a)(3) of this section. The observation period for Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance tests may be reduced from 3 hours to 60 minutes if all 6-minute averages are less than 10 percent and all individual 15-second observations are less than or equal to 20 percent during the initial 60 minutes of observation.
- (1) Except as provided in paragraph (a)(2) and (a)(3) of this section, the owner or operator shall conduct subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance tests using the procedures in paragraph (a) of this section according to the applicable schedule in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) through (a)(1)(iv) of this section, as determined by the most recent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test results.

- (i) If no visible emissions are observed, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test must be completed within 12 calendar months from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted;
- (ii) If visible emissions are observed but the maximum 6-minute average opacity is less than or equal to 5 percent, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test must be completed within 6 calendar months from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted;
- (iii) If the maximum 6-minute average opacity is greater than 5 percent but less than or equal to 10 percent, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test must be completed within 3 calendar months from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted; or
- (iv) If the maximum 6-minute average opacity is greater than 10 percent, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test must be completed within 45 calendar days from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted.
- (2) If the maximum 6-minute opacity is less than 10 percent during the most recent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test, the owner or operator may, as an alternative to performing subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance tests, elect to perform subsequent monitoring using Method 22 of appendix A–7 of this part according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (a)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) The owner or operator shall conduct 10 minute observations (during normal operation) each operating day the affected facility fires fuel for which an opacity standard is applicable using Method 22 of appendix A–7 of this part and demonstrate that the sum of the occurrences of any visible emissions is not in excess of 5 percent of the observation period ( *i.e.*, 30 seconds per 10 minute period). If the sum of the occurrence of any visible emissions is greater than 30 seconds during the initial 10 minute observation, immediately conduct a 30 minute observation. If the sum of the occurrence of visible emissions is greater than 5 percent of the observation period ( *i.e.*, 90 seconds per 30 minute period), the owner or operator shall either document and adjust the operation of the facility and demonstrate within 24 hours that the sum of the occurrence of visible emissions is equal to or less than 5 percent during a 30 minute observation ( *i.e.*, 90 seconds) or conduct a new Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test using the procedures in paragraph (a) of this section within 45 calendar days according to the requirements in §60.46d(d)(7).
- (ii) If no visible emissions are observed for 30 operating days during which an opacity standard is applicable, observations can be reduced to once every 7 operating days during which an opacity standard is applicable. If any visible emissions are observed, daily observations shall be resumed.
- (3) If the maximum 6-minute opacity is less than 10 percent during the most recent Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part performance test, the owner or operator may, as an alternative to performing subsequent Method 9 of appendix A–4 performance tests, elect to perform subsequent monitoring using a digital opacity compliance system according to a site-specific monitoring plan approved by the Administrator. The observations shall be similar, but not necessarily identical, to the requirements in paragraph (a)(2) of this section. For reference purposes in preparing the monitoring plan, see OAQPS "Determination of Visible Emission Opacity from Stationary Sources Using Computer-Based Photographic Analysis Systems." This document is available from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA); Office of Air Quality and Planning Standards; Sector Policies and Programs Division; Measurement Policy Group (D243–02), Research Triangle Park, NC 27711. This document is also available on the Technology Transfer Network (TTN) under Emission Measurement Center Preliminary Methods.

- (b) Except as provided under paragraphs (g), (h), and (i) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility subject to a  $NO_X$ standard under §60.44b shall comply with either paragraphs (b)(1) or (b)(2) of this section.
- (1) Install, calibrate, maintain, and operate CEMS for measuring NO<sub>X</sub>and O<sub>2</sub>(or CO<sub>2</sub>) emissions discharged to the atmosphere, and shall record the output of the system; or
- (2) If the owner or operator has installed a  $NO_x$ emission rate CEMS to meet the requirements of part 75 of this chapter and is continuing to meet the ongoing requirements of part 75 of this chapter, that CEMS may be used to meet the requirements of this section, except that the owner or operator shall also meet the requirements of  $\S60.49b$ . Data reported to meet the requirements of  $\S60.49b$  shall not include data substituted using the missing data procedures in subpart D of part 75 of this chapter, nor shall the data have been bias adjusted according to the procedures of part 75 of this chapter.
- (c) The CEMS required under paragraph (b) of this section shall be operated and data recorded during all periods of operation of the affected facility except for CEMS breakdowns and repairs. Data is recorded during calibration checks, and zero and span adjustments.
- (d) The 1-hour average  $NO_X$ emission rates measured by the continuous  $NO_X$ monitor required by paragraph (b) of this section and required under §60.13(h) shall be expressed in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input and shall be used to calculate the average emission rates under §60.44b. The 1-hour averages shall be calculated using the data points required under §60.13(h)(2).
- (e) The procedures under §60.13 shall be followed for installation, evaluation, and operation of the continuous monitoring systems.
- (1) For affected facilities combusting coal, wood or municipal-type solid waste, the span value for a COMS shall be between 60 and 80 percent.
- (2) For affected facilities combusting coal, oil, or natural gas, the span value for  $NO_X$  is determined using one of the following procedures:
- (i) Except as provided under paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this section,  $NO_X$ span values shall be determined as follows:

Fuel	Span values for NO <sub>x</sub> (ppm)
Natural gas	500.
Oil	500.
Coal	1,000.
Mixtures	500 (x + y) + 1,000z.

#### Where:

x = Fraction of total heat input derived from natural gas;

y = Fraction of total heat input derived from oil; and

- z = Fraction of total heat input derived from coal.
- (ii) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of paragraph (e)(2)(i) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility may elect to use the  $NO_X$ span values determined according to section 2.1.2 in appendix A to part 75 of this chapter.
- (3) All span values computed under paragraph (e)(2)(i) of this section for combusting mixtures of regulated fuels are rounded to the nearest 500 ppm. Span values computed under paragraph (e)(2)(ii) of this section shall be rounded off according to section 2.1.2 in appendix A to part 75 of this chapter.
- (f) When NO<sub>x</sub>emission data are not obtained because of CEMS breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks and zero and span adjustments, emission data will be obtained by using standby monitoring systems, Method 7 of appendix A of this part, Method 7A of appendix A of this part, or other approved reference methods to provide emission data for a minimum of 75 percent of the operating hours in each steam generating unit operating day, in at least 22 out of 30 successive steam generating unit operating days.
- (g) The owner or operator of an affected facility that has a heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less, and that has an annual capacity factor for residual oil having a nitrogen content of 0.30 weight percent or less, natural gas, distillate oil, gasified coal, or any mixture of these fuels, greater than 10 percent (0.10) shall:
- (1) Comply with the provisions of paragraphs (b), (c), (d), (e)(2), (e)(3), and (f) of this section; or
- (2) Monitor steam generating unit operating conditions and predict NO<sub>x</sub>emission rates as specified in a plan submitted pursuant to §60.49b(c).
- (h) The owner or operator of a duct burner, as described in  $\S60.41b$ , that is subject to the NO<sub>x</sub>standards in  $\S60.44b(a)(4)$ ,  $\S60.44b(e)$ , or  $\S60.44b(l)$  is not required to install or operate a continuous emissions monitoring system to measure NO<sub>x</sub>emissions.
- (i) The owner or operator of an affected facility described in §60.44b(j) or §60.44b(k) is not required to install or operate a CEMS for measuring NO<sub>x</sub>emissions.
- (j) The owner or operator of an affected facility that meets the conditions in either paragraph (j)(1), (2), (3), (4), (5), or (6) of this section is not required to install or operate a COMS if:
- (1) The affected facility uses a PM CEMS to monitor PM emissions; or
- (2) The affected facility burns only liquid (excluding residual oil) or gaseous fuels with potential  $SO_2$ emissions rates of 26 ng/J (0.060 lb/MMBtu) or less and does not use a post-combustion technology to reduce  $SO_2$ or PM emissions. The owner or operator must maintain fuel records of the sulfur content of the fuels burned, as described under  $\S60.49$ b(r); or
- (3) The affected facility burns coke oven gas alone or in combination with fuels meeting the criteria in paragraph (j)(2) of this section and does not use a post-combustion technology to reduce  $SO_2$  or PM emissions: or
- (4) The affected facility does not use post-combustion technology (except a wet scrubber) for reducing PM, SO<sub>2</sub>, or carbon monoxide (CO) emissions, burns only gaseous fuels or fuel oils that contain less than or equal to 0.30 weight percent sulfur, and is operated such that emissions of CO to the atmosphere from the affected facility are maintained at levels less than or equal to 0.15 lb/MMBtu on a steam generating unit operating day average basis. Owners and operators of affected facilities electing to comply with this

paragraph must demonstrate compliance according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (j)(4)(i) through (iv) of this section; or

- (i) You must monitor CO emissions using a CEMS according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (j)(4)(i)(A) through (D) of this section.
- (A) The CO CEMS must be installed, certified, maintained, and operated according to the provisions in §60.58b(i)(3) of subpart Eb of this part.
- (B) Each 1-hour CO emissions average is calculated using the data points generated by the CO CEMS expressed in parts per million by volume corrected to 3 percent oxygen (dry basis).
- (C) At a minimum, valid 1-hour CO emissions averages must be obtained for at least 90 percent of the operating hours on a 30-day rolling average basis. The 1-hour averages are calculated using the data points required in §60.13(h)(2).
- (D) Quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests for the CO CEMS must be performed in accordance with procedure 1 in appendix F of this part.
- (ii) You must calculate the 1-hour average CO emissions levels for each steam generating unit operating day by multiplying the average hourly CO output concentration measured by the CO CEMS times the corresponding average hourly flue gas flow rate and divided by the corresponding average hourly heat input to the affected source. The 24-hour average CO emission level is determined by calculating the arithmetic average of the hourly CO emission levels computed for each steam generating unit operating day.
- (iii) You must evaluate the preceding 24-hour average CO emission level each steam generating unit operating day excluding periods of affected source startup, shutdown, or malfunction. If the 24-hour average CO emission level is greater than 0.15 lb/MMBtu, you must initiate investigation of the relevant equipment and control systems within 24 hours of the first discovery of the high emission incident and, take the appropriate corrective action as soon as practicable to adjust control settings or repair equipment to reduce the 24-hour average CO emission level to 0.15 lb/MMBtu or less.
- (iv) You must record the CO measurements and calculations performed according to paragraph (j)(4) of this section and any corrective actions taken. The record of corrective action taken must include the date and time during which the 24-hour average CO emission level was greater than 0.15 lb/MMBtu, and the date, time, and description of the corrective action.
- (5) The affected facility uses a bag leak detection system to monitor the performance of a fabric filter (baghouse) according to the most recent requirements in section §60.48Da of this part; or
- (6) The affected facility burns only gaseous fuels or fuel oils that contain less than or equal to 0.30 weight percent sulfur and operates according to a written site-specific monitoring plan approved by the permitting authority. This monitoring plan must include procedures and criteria for establishing and monitoring specific parameters for the affected facility indicative of compliance with the opacity standard.
- (k) Owners or operators complying with the PM emission limit by using a PM CEMS must calibrate, maintain, operate, and record the output of the system for PM emissions discharged to the atmosphere as specified in §60.46b(j). The CEMS specified in paragraph §60.46b(j) shall be operated and data recorded during all periods of operation of the affected facility except for CEMS breakdowns and repairs. Data is recorded during calibration checks, and zero and span adjustments.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5087, Jan. 28, 2009; 76 FR 3523, Jan. 20, 2011]

## § 60.49b Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

- (a) The owner or operator of each affected facility shall submit notification of the date of initial startup, as provided by §60.7. This notification shall include:
- (1) The design heat input capacity of the affected facility and identification of the fuels to be combusted in the affected facility;
- (2) If applicable, a copy of any federally enforceable requirement that limits the annual capacity factor for any fuel or mixture of fuels under §§60.42b(d)(1), 60.43b(a)(2), (a)(3)(iii), (c)(2)(ii), (d)(2)(iii), 60.44b(c), (d), (e), (i), (j), (k), 60.45b(d), (g), 60.46b(h), or 60.48b(i);
- (3) The annual capacity factor at which the owner or operator anticipates operating the facility based on all fuels fired and based on each individual fuel fired; and
- (4) Notification that an emerging technology will be used for controlling emissions of SO<sub>2</sub>. The Administrator will examine the description of the emerging technology and will determine whether the technology qualifies as an emerging technology. In making this determination, the Administrator may require the owner or operator of the affected facility to submit additional information concerning the control device. The affected facility is subject to the provisions of §60.42b(a) unless and until this determination is made by the Administrator.
- (b) The owner or operator of each affected facility subject to the  $SO_2$ , PM, and/or  $NO_X$ emission limits under §§60.42b, 60.43b, and 60.44b shall submit to the Administrator the performance test data from the initial performance test and the performance evaluation of the CEMS using the applicable performance specifications in appendix B of this part. The owner or operator of each affected facility described in §60.44b(j) or §60.44b(k) shall submit to the Administrator the maximum heat input capacity data from the demonstration of the maximum heat input capacity of the affected facility.
- (c) The owner or operator of each affected facility subject to the  $NO_X$ standard in §60.44b who seeks to demonstrate compliance with those standards through the monitoring of steam generating unit operating conditions in the provisions of §60.48b(g)(2) shall submit to the Administrator for approval a plan that identifies the operating conditions to be monitored in §60.48b(g)(2) and the records to be maintained in §60.49b(g). This plan shall be submitted to the Administrator for approval within 360 days of the initial startup of the affected facility. An affected facility burning coke oven gas alone or in combination with other gaseous fuels or distillate oil shall submit this plan to the Administrator for approval within 360 days of the initial startup of the affected facility or by November 30, 2009, whichever date comes later. If the plan is approved, the owner or operator shall maintain records of predicted nitrogen oxide emission rates and the monitored operating conditions, including steam generating unit load, identified in the plan. The plan shall:
- (1) Identify the specific operating conditions to be monitored and the relationship between these operating conditions and NO<sub>x</sub>emission rates ( *i.e.* , ng/J or lbs/MMBtu heat input). Steam generating unit operating conditions include, but are not limited to, the degree of staged combustion ( *i.e.* , the ratio of primary air to secondary and/or tertiary air) and the level of excess air ( *i.e.* , flue gas O<sub>2</sub>level);
- (2) Include the data and information that the owner or operator used to identify the relationship between  $NO_x$ emission rates and these operating conditions; and

- (3) Identify how these operating conditions, including steam generating unit load, will be monitored under §60.48b(g) on an hourly basis by the owner or operator during the period of operation of the affected facility; the quality assurance procedures or practices that will be employed to ensure that the data generated by monitoring these operating conditions will be representative and accurate; and the type and format of the records of these operating conditions, including steam generating unit load, that will be maintained by the owner or operator under §60.49b(g).
- (d) Except as provided in paragraph (d)(2) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility shall record and maintain records as specified in paragraph (d)(1) of this section.
- (1) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall record and maintain records of the amounts of each fuel combusted during each day and calculate the annual capacity factor individually for coal, distillate oil, residual oil, natural gas, wood, and municipal-type solid waste for the reporting period. The annual capacity factor is determined on a 12-month rolling average basis with a new annual capacity factor calculated at the end of each calendar month.
- (2) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of paragraph (d)(1) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility that is subject to a federally enforceable permit restricting fuel use to a single fuel such that the facility is not required to continuously monitor any emissions (excluding opacity) or parameters indicative of emissions may elect to record and maintain records of the amount of each fuel combusted during each calendar month.
- (e) For an affected facility that combusts residual oil and meets the criteria under §§60.46b(e)(4), 60.44b(j), or (k), the owner or operator shall maintain records of the nitrogen content of the residual oil combusted in the affected facility and calculate the average fuel nitrogen content for the reporting period. The nitrogen content shall be determined using ASTM Method D4629 (incorporated by reference, see §60.17), or fuel suppliers. If residual oil blends are being combusted, fuel nitrogen specifications may be prorated based on the ratio of residual oils of different nitrogen content in the fuel blend.
- (f) For an affected facility subject to the opacity standard in §60.43b, the owner or operator shall maintain records of opacity. In addition, an owner or operator that elects to monitor emissions according to the requirements in §60.48b(a) shall maintain records according to the requirements specified in paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of this section, as applicable to the visible emissions monitoring method used.
- (1) For each performance test conducted using Method 9 of appendix A–4 of this part, the owner or operator shall keep the records including the information specified in paragraphs (f)(1)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) Dates and time intervals of all opacity observation periods;
- (ii) Name, affiliation, and copy of current visible emission reading certification for each visible emission observer participating in the performance test; and
- (iii) Copies of all visible emission observer opacity field data sheets;
- (2) For each performance test conducted using Method 22 of appendix A–4 of this part, the owner or operator shall keep the records including the information specified in paragraphs (f)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) Dates and time intervals of all visible emissions observation periods;
- (ii) Name and affiliation for each visible emission observer participating in the performance test;

- (iii) Copies of all visible emission observer opacity field data sheets; and
- (iv) Documentation of any adjustments made and the time the adjustments were completed to the affected facility operation by the owner or operator to demonstrate compliance with the applicable monitoring requirements.
- (3) For each digital opacity compliance system, the owner or operator shall maintain records and submit reports according to the requirements specified in the site-specific monitoring plan approved by the Administrator.
- (g) Except as provided under paragraph (p) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the NO<sub>x</sub>standards under §60.44b shall maintain records of the following information for each steam generating unit operating day:
- (1) Calendar date;
- (2) The average hourly NO<sub>x</sub>emission rates (expressed as NO<sub>2</sub>) (ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input) measured or predicted;
- (3) The 30-day average NO<sub>x</sub>emission rates (ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input) calculated at the end of each steam generating unit operating day from the measured or predicted hourly nitrogen oxide emission rates for the preceding 30 steam generating unit operating days;
- (4) Identification of the steam generating unit operating days when the calculated 30-day average  $NO_X$ emission rates are in excess of the  $NO_X$ emissions standards under §60.44b, with the reasons for such excess emissions as well as a description of corrective actions taken:
- (5) Identification of the steam generating unit operating days for which pollutant data have not been obtained, including reasons for not obtaining sufficient data and a description of corrective actions taken;
- (6) Identification of the times when emission data have been excluded from the calculation of average emission rates and the reasons for excluding data;
- (7) Identification of "F" factor used for calculations, method of determination, and type of fuel combusted;
- (8) Identification of the times when the pollutant concentration exceeded full span of the CEMS:
- (9) Description of any modifications to the CEMS that could affect the ability of the CEMS to comply with Performance Specification 2 or 3; and
- (10) Results of daily CEMS drift tests and quarterly accuracy assessments as required under appendix F, Procedure 1 of this part.
- (h) The owner or operator of any affected facility in any category listed in paragraphs (h)(1) or (2) of this section is required to submit excess emission reports for any excess emissions that occurred during the reporting period.
- (1) Any affected facility subject to the opacity standards in §60.43b(f) or to the operating parameter monitoring requirements in §60.13(i)(1).
- (2) Any affected facility that is subject to the NO<sub>x</sub>standard of §60.44b, and that:

- (i) Combusts natural gas, distillate oil, gasified coal, or residual oil with a nitrogen content of 0.3 weight percent or less; or
- (ii) Has a heat input capacity of 73 MW (250 MMBtu/hr) or less and is required to monitor NO<sub>x</sub>emissions on a continuous basis under §60.48b(g)(1) or steam generating unit operating conditions under §60.48b(g)(2).
- (3) For the purpose of §60.43b, excess emissions are defined as all 6-minute periods during which the average opacity exceeds the opacity standards under §60.43b(f).
- (4) For purposes of §60.48b(g)(1), excess emissions are defined as any calculated 30-day rolling average NO<sub>x</sub>emission rate, as determined under §60.46b(e), that exceeds the applicable emission limits in §60.44b.
- (i) The owner or operator of any affected facility subject to the continuous monitoring requirements for NO<sub>x</sub>under §60.48(b) shall submit reports containing the information recorded under paragraph (g) of this section.
- (j) The owner or operator of any affected facility subject to the SO₂standards under §60.42b shall submit reports.
- (k) For each affected facility subject to the compliance and performance testing requirements of §60.45b and the reporting requirement in paragraph (j) of this section, the following information shall be reported to the Administrator:
- (1) Calendar dates covered in the reporting period;
- (2) Each 30-day average SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate (ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input) measured during the reporting period, ending with the last 30-day period; reasons for noncompliance with the emission standards; and a description of corrective actions taken; For an exceedance due to maintenance of the SO<sub>2</sub>control system covered in paragraph 60.45b(a), the report shall identify the days on which the maintenance was performed and a description of the maintenance;
- (3) Each 30-day average percent reduction in SO₂emissions calculated during the reporting period, ending with the last 30-day period; reasons for noncompliance with the emission standards; and a description of corrective actions taken;
- (4) Identification of the steam generating unit operating days that coal or oil was combusted and for which  $SO_2$  or diluent ( $O_2$  or  $CO_2$ ) data have not been obtained by an approved method for at least 75 percent of the operating hours in the steam generating unit operating day; justification for not obtaining sufficient data; and description of corrective action taken;
- (5) Identification of the times when emissions data have been excluded from the calculation of average emission rates; justification for excluding data; and description of corrective action taken if data have been excluded for periods other than those during which coal or oil were not combusted in the steam generating unit;
- (6) Identification of "F" factor used for calculations, method of determination, and type of fuel combusted;
- (7) Identification of times when hourly averages have been obtained based on manual sampling methods;

- (8) Identification of the times when the pollutant concentration exceeded full span of the CEMS;
- (9) Description of any modifications to the CEMS that could affect the ability of the CEMS to comply with Performance Specification 2 or 3;
- (10) Results of daily CEMS drift tests and quarterly accuracy assessments as required under appendix F, Procedure 1 of this part; and
- (11) The annual capacity factor of each fired as provided under paragraph (d) of this section.
- (I) For each affected facility subject to the compliance and performance testing requirements of §60.45b(d) and the reporting requirements of paragraph (j) of this section, the following information shall be reported to the Administrator:
- (1) Calendar dates when the facility was in operation during the reporting period;
- (2) The 24-hour average SO<sub>2</sub>emission rate measured for each steam generating unit operating day during the reporting period that coal or oil was combusted, ending in the last 24-hour period in the quarter; reasons for noncompliance with the emission standards; and a description of corrective actions taken;
- (3) Identification of the steam generating unit operating days that coal or oil was combusted for which S0<sub>2</sub>or diluent (O<sub>2</sub>or CO<sub>2</sub>) data have not been obtained by an approved method for at least 75 percent of the operating hours; justification for not obtaining sufficient data; and description of corrective action taken:
- (4) Identification of the times when emissions data have been excluded from the calculation of average emission rates; justification for excluding data; and description of corrective action taken if data have been excluded for periods other than those during which coal or oil were not combusted in the steam generating unit:
- (5) Identification of "F" factor used for calculations, method of determination, and type of fuel combusted;
- (6) Identification of times when hourly averages have been obtained based on manual sampling methods;
- (7) Identification of the times when the pollutant concentration exceeded full span of the CEMS;
- (8) Description of any modifications to the CEMS that could affect the ability of the CEMS to comply with Performance Specification 2 or 3; and
- (9) Results of daily CEMS drift tests and quarterly accuracy assessments as required under Procedure 1 of appendix F 1 of this part. If the owner or operator elects to implement the alternative data assessment procedures described in §§60.47b(e)(4)(i) through (e)(4)(iii), each data assessment report shall include a summary of the results of all of the RATAs, linearity checks, CGAs, and calibration error or drift assessments required by §§60.47b(e)(4)(i) through (e)(4)(iii).
- (m) For each affected facility subject to the SO<sub>2</sub>standards in §60.42(b) for which the minimum amount of data required in §60.47b(c) were not obtained during the reporting period, the following information is reported to the Administrator in addition to that required under paragraph (k) of this section:
- (1) The number of hourly averages available for outlet emission rates and inlet emission rates;

- (2) The standard deviation of hourly averages for outlet emission rates and inlet emission rates, as determined in Method 19 of appendix A of this part, section 7;
- (3) The lower confidence limit for the mean outlet emission rate and the upper confidence limit for the mean inlet emission rate, as calculated in Method 19 of appendix A of this part, section 7; and
- (4) The ratio of the lower confidence limit for the mean outlet emission rate and the allowable emission rate, as determined in Method 19 of appendix A of this part, section 7.
- (n) If a percent removal efficiency by fuel pretreatment ( i.e.,  $\%R_f$ ) is used to determine the overall percent reduction ( i.e.,  $\%R_o$ ) under §60.45b, the owner or operator of the affected facility shall submit a signed statement with the report.
- (1) Indicating what removal efficiency by fuel pretreatment ( i.e. , %R<sub>f</sub>) was credited during the reporting period;
- (2) Listing the quantity, heat content, and date each pre-treated fuel shipment was received during the reporting period, the name and location of the fuel pretreatment facility; and the total quantity and total heat content of all fuels received at the affected facility during the reporting period;
- (3) Documenting the transport of the fuel from the fuel pretreatment facility to the steam generating unit; and
- (4) Including a signed statement from the owner or operator of the fuel pretreatment facility certifying that the percent removal efficiency achieved by fuel pretreatment was determined in accordance with the provisions of Method 19 of appendix A of this part and listing the heat content and sulfur content of each fuel before and after fuel pretreatment.
- (o) All records required under this section shall be maintained by the owner or operator of the affected facility for a period of 2 years following the date of such record.
- (p) The owner or operator of an affected facility described in §60.44b(j) or (k) shall maintain records of the following information for each steam generating unit operating day:
- (1) Calendar date;
- (2) The number of hours of operation; and
- (3) A record of the hourly steam load.
- (q) The owner or operator of an affected facility described in §60.44b(j) or §60.44b(k) shall submit to the Administrator a report containing:
- (1) The annual capacity factor over the previous 12 months;
- (2) The average fuel nitrogen content during the reporting period, if residual oil was fired; and
- (3) If the affected facility meets the criteria described in  $\S60.44b(j)$ , the results of any  $NO_X$ emission tests required during the reporting period, the hours of operation during the reporting period, and the hours of operation since the last  $NO_X$ emission test.

- (r) The owner or operator of an affected facility who elects to use the fuel based compliance alternatives in §60.42b or §60.43b shall either:
- (1) The owner or operator of an affected facility who elects to demonstrate that the affected facility combusts only very low sulfur oil, natural gas, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or any of these fuels (or a mixture of these fuels) in combination with other fuels that are known to contain an insignificant amount of sulfur in §60.42b(j) or §60.42b(k) shall obtain and maintain at the affected facility fuel receipts from the fuel supplier that certify that the oil meets the definition of distillate oil and gaseous fuel meets the definition of natural gas as defined in §60.41b and the applicable sulfur limit. For the purposes of this section, the distillate oil need not meet the fuel nitrogen content specification in the definition of distillate oil. Reports shall be submitted to the Administrator certifying that only very low sulfur oil meeting this definition, natural gas, wood, and/or other fuels that are known to contain insignificant amounts of sulfur were combusted in the affected facility during the reporting period; or
- (2) The owner or operator of an affected facility who elects to demonstrate compliance based on fuel analysis in §60.42b or §60.43b shall develop and submit a site-specific fuel analysis plan to the Administrator for review and approval no later than 60 days before the date you intend to demonstrate compliance. Each fuel analysis plan shall include a minimum initial requirement of weekly testing and each analysis report shall contain, at a minimum, the following information:
- (i) The potential sulfur emissions rate of the representative fuel mixture in ng/J heat input;
- (ii) The method used to determine the potential sulfur emissions rate of each constituent of the mixture. For distillate oil and natural gas a fuel receipt or tariff sheet is acceptable;
- (iii) The ratio of different fuels in the mixture; and
- (iv) The owner or operator can petition the Administrator to approve monthly or quarterly sampling in place of weekly sampling.
- (s) Facility specific NO<sub>x</sub>standard for Cytec Industries Fortier Plant's C.AOG incinerator located in Westwego, Louisiana:
- (1) Definitions.

Oxidation zone is defined as the portion of the C.AOG incinerator that extends from the inlet of the oxidizing zone combustion air to the outlet gas stack.

Reducing zone is defined as the portion of the C.AOG incinerator that extends from the burner section to the inlet of the oxidizing zone combustion air.

Total inlet air is defined as the total amount of air introduced into the C.AOG incinerator for combustion of natural gas and chemical by-product waste and is equal to the sum of the air flow into the reducing zone and the air flow into the oxidation zone.

- (2) Standard for nitrogen oxides . (i) When fossil fuel alone is combusted, the  $NO_X$ emission limit for fossil fuel in §60.44b(a) applies.
- (ii) When natural gas and chemical by-product waste are simultaneously combusted, the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit is 289 ng/J (0.67 lb/MMBtu) and a maximum of 81 percent of the total inlet air provided for combustion shall be provided to the reducing zone of the C.AOG incinerator.

- (3) Emission monitoring. (i) The percent of total inlet air provided to the reducing zone shall be determined at least every 15 minutes by measuring the air flow of all the air entering the reducing zone and the air flow of all the air entering the oxidation zone, and compliance with the percentage of total inlet air that is provided to the reducing zone shall be determined on a 3-hour average basis.
- (ii) The NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit shall be determined by the compliance and performance test methods and procedures for NO<sub>x</sub>in §60.46b(i).
- (iii) The monitoring of the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit shall be performed in accordance with §60.48b.
- (4) Reporting and recordkeeping requirements. (i) The owner or operator of the C.AOG incinerator shall submit a report on any excursions from the limits required by paragraph (a)(2) of this section to the Administrator with the guarterly report required by paragraph (i) of this section.
- (ii) The owner or operator of the C.AOG incinerator shall keep records of the monitoring required by paragraph (a)(3) of this section for a period of 2 years following the date of such record.
- (iii) The owner of operator of the C.AOG incinerator shall perform all the applicable reporting and recordkeeping requirements of this section.
- (t) Facility-specific NO<sub>x</sub>standard for Rohm and Haas Kentucky Incorporated's Boiler No. 100 located in Louisville, Kentucky:
- (1) Definitions.

Air ratio control damper is defined as the part of the low NO<sub>X</sub>burner that is adjusted to control the split of total combustion air delivered to the reducing and oxidation portions of the combustion flame.

Flue gas recirculation line is defined as the part of Boiler No. 100 that recirculates a portion of the boiler flue gas back into the combustion air.

- (2) Standard for nitrogen oxides . (i) When fossil fuel alone is combusted, the  $NO_X$ emission limit for fossil fuel in §60.44b(a) applies.
- (ii) When fossil fuel and chemical by-product waste are simultaneously combusted, the NO<sub>X</sub>emission limit is 473 ng/J (1.1 lb/MMBtu), and the air ratio control damper tee handle shall be at a minimum of 5 inches (12.7 centimeters) out of the boiler, and the flue gas recirculation line shall be operated at a minimum of 10 percent open as indicated by its valve opening position indicator.
- (3) Emission monitoring for nitrogen oxides. (i) The air ratio control damper tee handle setting and the flue gas recirculation line valve opening position indicator setting shall be recorded during each 8-hour operating shift.
- (ii) The  $NO_X$ emission limit shall be determined by the compliance and performance test methods and procedures for  $NO_X$ in §60.46b.
- (iii) The monitoring of the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit shall be performed in accordance with §60.48b.
- (4) Reporting and recordkeeping requirements. (i) The owner or operator of Boiler No. 100 shall submit a report on any excursions from the limits required by paragraph (b)(2) of this section to the Administrator with the quarterly report required by §60.49b(i).

- (ii) The owner or operator of Boiler No. 100 shall keep records of the monitoring required by paragraph (b)(3) of this section for a period of 2 years following the date of such record.
- (iii) The owner of operator of Boiler No. 100 shall perform all the applicable reporting and recordkeeping requirements of §60.49b.
- (u) Site-specific standard for Merck & Co., Inc.'s Stonewall Plant in Elkton, Virginia. (1) This paragraph (u) applies only to the pharmaceutical manufacturing facility, commonly referred to as the Stonewall Plant, located at Route 340 South, in Elkton, Virginia ("site") and only to the natural gas-fired boilers installed as part of the powerhouse conversion required pursuant to 40 CFR 52.2454(g). The requirements of this paragraph shall apply, and the requirements of §§60.40b through 60.49b(t) shall not apply, to the natural gas-fired boilers installed pursuant to 40 CFR 52.2454(g).
- (i) The site shall equip the natural gas-fired boilers with low NO<sub>X</sub>technology.
- (ii) The site shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a continuous monitoring and recording system for measuring NO<sub>X</sub>emissions discharged to the atmosphere and opacity using a continuous emissions monitoring system or a predictive emissions monitoring system.
- (iii) Within 180 days of the completion of the powerhouse conversion, as required by 40 CFR 52.2454, the site shall perform a performance test to quantify criteria pollutant emissions.

## (2) [Reserved]

- (v) The owner or operator of an affected facility may submit electronic quarterly reports for  $SO_2$  and/or  $NO_X$  and/or opacity in lieu of submitting the written reports required under paragraphs (h), (i), (j), (k) or (l) of this section. The format of each quarterly electronic report shall be coordinated with the permitting authority. The electronic report(s) shall be submitted no later than 30 days after the end of the calendar quarter and shall be accompanied by a certification statement from the owner or operator, indicating whether compliance with the applicable emission standards and minimum data requirements of this subpart was achieved during the reporting period. Before submitting reports in the electronic format, the owner or operator shall coordinate with the permitting authority to obtain their agreement to submit reports in this alternative format.
- (w) The reporting period for the reports required under this subpart is each 6 month period. All reports shall be submitted to the Administrator and shall be postmarked by the 30th day following the end of the reporting period.
- (x) Facility-specific NO<sub>x</sub>standard for Weyerhaeuser Company's No. 2 Power Boiler located in New Bern, North Carolina:
- (1) Standard for nitrogen oxides . (i) When fossil fuel alone is combusted, the  $NO_X$ emission limit for fossil fuel in  $\S60.44b(a)$  applies.
- (ii) When fossil fuel and chemical by-product waste are simultaneously combusted, the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit is 215 ng/J (0.5 lb/MMBtu).
- (2) Emission monitoring for nitrogen oxides . (i) The  $NO_X$ emissions shall be determined by the compliance and performance test methods and procedures for  $NO_X$ in §60.46b.
- (ii) The monitoring of the NO<sub>x</sub>emissions shall be performed in accordance with §60.48b.

- (3) Reporting and recordkeeping requirements . (i) The owner or operator of the No. 2 Power Boiler shall submit a report on any excursions from the limits required by paragraph (x)(2) of this section to the Administrator with the quarterly report required by  $\S60.49b(i)$ .
- (ii) The owner or operator of the No. 2 Power Boiler shall keep records of the monitoring required by paragraph (x)(3) of this section for a period of 2 years following the date of such record.
- (iii) The owner or operator of the No. 2 Power Boiler shall perform all the applicable reporting and recordkeeping requirements of §60.49b.
- (y) Facility-specific NO<sub>x</sub>standard for INEOS USA's AOGI located in Lima, Ohio:
- (1) Standard for NO  $_{\rm X}$ . (i) When fossil fuel alone is combusted, the NO  $_{\rm X}$ emission limit for fossil fuel in §60.44b(a) applies.
- (ii) When fossil fuel and chemical byproduct/waste are simultaneously combusted, the NO<sub>x</sub>emission limit is 645 ng/J (1.5 lb/MMBtu).
- (2) *Emission monitoring for NO*  $_{\chi}$ . (i) The NO<sub> $\chi$ </sub>emissions shall be determined by the compliance and performance test methods and procedures for NO<sub> $\chi$ </sub>in §60.46b.
- (ii) The monitoring of the NO<sub>x</sub>emissions shall be performed in accordance with §60.48b.
- (3) Reporting and recordkeeping requirements. (i) The owner or operator of the AOGI shall submit a report on any excursions from the limits required by paragraph (y)(2) of this section to the Administrator with the quarterly report required by paragraph (i) of this section.
- (ii) The owner or operator of the AOGI shall keep records of the monitoring required by paragraph (y)(3) of this section for a period of 2 years following the date of such record.
- (iii) The owner or operator of the AOGI shall perform all the applicable reporting and recordkeeping requirements of this section.

[72 FR 32742, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5089, Jan. 28, 2009]

#### Attachment B

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Subpart DD—Standards of Performance for Grain Elevators

Source: 43 FR 34347, Aug. 3, 1978, unless otherwise noted.

#### § 60.300 Applicability and designation of affected facility.

- (a) The provisions of this subpart apply to each affected facility at any grain terminal elevator or any grain storage elevator, except as provided under §60.304(b). The affected facilities are each truck unloading station, truck loading station, barge and ship unloading station, barge and ship loading station, railcar loading station, railcar unloading station, grain dryer, and all grain handling operations.
- (b) Any facility under paragraph (a) of this section which commences construction, modification, or reconstruction after August 3, 1978, is subject to the requirements of this part.

[43 FR 34347, Aug. 3, 1978, as amended at 52 FR 42434, Nov. 5, 1988]

#### § 60.301 Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the Act and in subpart A of this part.

- (a) Grain means corn, wheat, sorghum, rice, rye, oats, barley, and soybeans.
- (b) Grain elevator means any plant or installation at which grain is unloaded, handled, cleaned, dried, stored, or loaded.
- (c) *Grain terminal elevator* means any grain elevator which has a permanent storage capacity of more than 88,100 m<sup>3</sup> (ca. 2.5 million U.S. bushels), except those located at animal food manufacturers, pet food manufacturers, cereal manufacturers, breweries, and livestock feedlots.
- (d) Permanent storage capacity means grain storage capacity which is inside a building, bin, or silo.
- (e) Railcar means railroad hopper car or boxcar.
- (f) *Grain storage elevator* means any grain elevator located at any wheat flour mill, wet corn mill, dry corn mill (human consumption), rice mill, or soybean oil extraction plant which has a permanent grain storage capacity of 35,200 m<sup>3</sup> (ca. 1 million bushels).
- (g) Process emission means the particulate matter which is collected by a capture system.
- (h) *Fugitive emission* means the particulate matter which is not collected by a capture system and is released directly into the atmosphere from an affected facility at a grain elevator.

- (i) Capture system means the equipment such as sheds, hoods, ducts, fans, dampers, etc. used to collect particulate matter generated by an affected facility at a grain elevator.
- (j) Grain unloading station means that portion of a grain elevator where the grain is transferred from a truck, railcar, barge, or ship to a receiving hopper.
- (k) *Grain loading station* means that portion of a grain elevator where the grain is transferred from the elevator to a truck, railcar, barge, or ship.
- (I) *Grain handling operations* include bucket elevators or legs (excluding legs used to unload barges or ships), scale hoppers and surge bins (garners), turn heads, scalpers, cleaners, trippers, and the headhouse and other such structures.
- (m) Column dryer means any equipment used to reduce the moisture content of grain in which the grain flows from the top to the bottom in one or more continuous packed columns between two perforated metal sheets.
- (n) Rack dryer means any equipment used to reduce the moisture content of grain in which the grain flows from the top to the bottom in a cascading flow around rows of baffles (racks).
- (o) *Unloading leg* means a device which includes a bucket-type elevator which is used to remove grain from a barge or ship.

[43 FR 34347, Aug. 3, 1978, as amended at 65 FR 61759, Oct. 17, 2000]

#### § 60.302 Standard for particulate matter.

- (a) On and after the 60th day of achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, but no later than 180 days after initial startup, no owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any gases which exhibit greater than 0 percent opacity from any:
- (1) Column dryer with column plate perforation exceeding 2.4 mm diameter (ca. 0.094 inch).
- (2) Rack dryer in which exhaust gases pass through a screen filter coarser than 50 mesh.
- (b) On and after the date on which the performance test required to be conducted by §60.8 is completed, no owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from any affected facility except a grain dryer any process emission which:
- (1) Contains particulate matter in excess of 0.023 g/dscm (ca. 0.01 gr/dscf).
- (2) Exhibits greater than 0 percent opacity.
- (c) On and after the 60th day of achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, but no later than 180 days after initial startup, no owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere any fugitive emission from:
- (1) Any individual truck unloading station, railcar unloading station, or railcar loading station, which exhibits greater than 5 percent opacity.
- (2) Any grain handling operation which exhibits greater than 0 percent opacity.

- (3) Any truck loading station which exhibits greater than 10 percent opacity.
- (4) Any barge or ship loading station which exhibits greater than 20 percent opacity.
- (d) The owner or operator of any barge or ship unloading station shall operate as follows:
- (1) The unloading leg shall be enclosed from the top (including the receiving hopper) to the center line of the bottom pulley and ventilation to a control device shall be maintained on both sides of the leg and the grain receiving hopper.
- (2) The total rate of air ventilated shall be at least 32.1 actual cubic meters per cubic meter of grain handling capacity (ca. 40 ft<sup>3</sup> /bu).
- (3) Rather than meet the requirements of paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section the owner or operator may use other methods of emission control if it is demonstrated to the Administrator's satisfaction that they would reduce emissions of particulate matter to the same level or less.

# § 60.303 Test methods and procedures.

- (a) In conducting the performance tests required in §60.8, the owner or operator shall use as reference methods and procedures the test methods in appendix A of this part or other methods and procedures as specified in this section, except as provided in §60.8(b). Acceptable alternative methods and procedures are given in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (b) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the particulate matter standards in §60.302 as follows:
- (1) Method 5 shall be used to determine the particulate matter concentration and the volumetric flow rate of the effluent gas. The sampling time and sample volume for each run shall be at least 60 minutes and 1.70 dscm (60 dscf). The probe and filter holder shall be operated without heaters.
- (2) Method 2 shall be used to determine the ventilation volumetric flow rate.
- (3) Method 9 and the procedures in §60.11 shall be used to determine opacity.
- (c) The owner or operator may use the following as alternatives to the reference methods and procedures specified in this section:
- (1) For Method 5, Method 17 may be used.

[54 FR 6674, Feb. 14, 1989]

#### § 60.304 Modifications.

- (a) The factor 6.5 shall be used in place of "annual asset guidelines repair allowance percentage," to determine whether a capital expenditure as defined by §60.2 has been made to an existing facility.
- (b) The following physical changes or changes in the method of operation shall not by themselves be considered a modification of any existing facility:
- (1) The addition of gravity loadout spouts to existing grain storage or grain transfer bins.

- (2) The installation of automatic grain weighing scales.
- (3) Replacement of motor and drive units driving existing grain handling equipment.
- (4) The installation of permanent storage capacity with no increase in hourly grain handling capacity.

#### Attachment C

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Subpart VV—Standards of Performance for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced After January 5, 1981, and on or Before November 7, 2006

Source: 48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, unless otherwise noted.

#### § 60.480 Applicability and designation of affected facility.

- (a)(1) The provisions of this subpart apply to affected facilities in the synthetic organic chemicals manufacturing industry.
- (2) The group of all equipment (defined in §60.481) within a process unit is an affected facility.
- (b) Any affected facility under paragraph (a) of this section that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after January 5, 1981, and on or before November 7, 2006, shall be subject to the requirements of this subpart.
- (c) Addition or replacement of equipment for the purpose of process improvement which is accomplished without a capital expenditure shall not by itself be considered a modification under this subpart.
- (d)(1) If an owner or operator applies for one or more of the exemptions in this paragraph, then the owner or operator shall maintain records as required in §60.486(i).
- (2) Any affected facility that has the design capacity to produce less than 1,000 Mg/yr (1,102 ton/yr) of a chemical listed in §60.489 is exempt from §§60.482–1 through 60.482–10.
- (3) If an affected facility produces heavy liquid chemicals only from heavy liquid feed or raw materials, then it is exempt from §§60.482–1 through 60.482–10.
- (4) Any affected facility that produces beverage alcohol is exempt from §§60.482–1 through 60.482–10.
- (5) Any affected facility that has no equipment in volatile organic compounds (VOC) service is exempt from §§60.482–1 through 60.482–10.
- (e) Alternative means of compliance—(1) Option to comply with part 65. (i) Owners or operators may choose to comply with the provisions of 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, to satisfy the requirements of §§60.482 through 60.487 for an affected facility. When choosing to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, the requirements of §60.485(d), (e), and (f) and §60.486(i) and (j) still apply. Other provisions applying to an owner or operator who chooses to comply with 40 CFR part 65 are provided in 40 CFR 65.1.
- (ii) Part 60, subpart A. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F must also comply with §§60.1, 60.2, 60.5, 60.6, 60.7(a)(1) and (4), 60.14, 60.15, and 60.16 for that equipment. All sections and paragraphs of subpart A of this part that are not mentioned in this paragraph (e)(1)(ii) do not apply to owners and operators of equipment subject to this subpart complying with 40 CFR part 65,

subpart F, except that provisions required to be met prior to implementing 40 CFR part 65 still apply. Owners and operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, must comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart A.

- (2) Subpart VVa. Owners or operators may choose to comply with the provisions of subpart VVa of this part 60 to satisfy the requirements of this subpart VV for an affected facility.
- (f) Stay of standards. Owners or operators are not required to comply with the definition of "process unit" in §60.481 and the requirements in §60.482–1(g) of this subpart until the EPA takes final action to require compliance and publishes a document in theFederal Register. While the definition of "process unit" is stayed, owners or operators should use the following definition:

*Process unit* means components assembled to produce, as intermediate or final products, one or more of the chemicals listed in §60.489 of this part. A process unit can operate independently if supplied with sufficient feed or raw materials and sufficient storage facilities for the product.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 49 FR 22607, May 30, 1984; 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78276, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64879, Nov. 16, 2007, 73 FR 31379, June 2, 2008; 73 FR 31375, June 2, 2008]

#### § 60.481 Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the Act or in subpart A of part 60, and the following terms shall have the specific meanings given them.

Capital expenditure means, in addition to the definition in 40 CFR 60.2, an expenditure for a physical or operational change to an existing facility that:

- (a) Exceeds P, the product of the facility's replacement cost, R, and an adjusted annual asset guideline repair allowance, A, as reflected by the following equation:  $P = R \times A$ , where
- (1) The adjusted annual asset guideline repair allowance, A, is the product of the percent of the replacement cost, Y, and the applicable basic annual asset guideline repair allowance, B, divided by 100 as reflected by the following equation:

 $A = Y \times (B \div 100)$ ;

- (2) The percent Y is determined from the following equation:  $Y = 1.0 0.575 \log X$ , where X is 1982 minus the year of construction; and
- (3) The applicable basic annual asset guideline repair allowance, B, is selected from the following table consistent with the applicable subpart:

# Table for Determining Applicable Value for B

Subpart applicable to facility	Value of B to be used in equation
vv	12.5
DDD	12.5
GGG	7.0

Closed-loop system means an enclosed system that returns process fluid to the process.

*Closed-purge system* means a system or combination of systems and portable containers to capture purged liquids. Containers for purged liquids must be covered or closed when not being filled or emptied.

Closed vent system means a system that is not open to the atmosphere and that is composed of hard-piping, ductwork, connections, and, if necessary, flow-inducing devices that transport gas or vapor from a piece or pieces of equipment to a control device or back to a process.

Connector means flanged, screwed, or other joined fittings used to connect two pipe lines or a pipe line and a piece of process equipment or that close an opening in a pipe that could be connected to another pipe. Joined fittings welded completely around the circumference of the interface are not considered connectors for the purpose of this subpart.

Control device means an enclosed combustion device, vapor recovery system, or flare.

*Distance piece* means an open or enclosed casing through which the piston rod travels, separating the compressor cylinder from the crankcase.

Double block and bleed system means two block valves connected in series with a bleed valve or line that can vent the line between the two block valves.

*Duct work* means a conveyance system such as those commonly used for heating and ventilation systems. It is often made of sheet metal and often has sections connected by screws or crimping. Hardpiping is not ductwork.

*Equipment* means each pump, compressor, pressure relief device, sampling connection system, openended valve or line, valve, and flange or other connector in VOC service and any devices or systems required by this subpart.

First attempt at repair means to take action for the purpose of stopping or reducing leakage of organic material to the atmosphere using best practices.

Fuel gas means gases that are combusted to derive useful work or heat.

Fuel gas system means the offsite and onsite piping and flow and pressure control system that gathers gaseous stream(s) generated by onsite operations, may blend them with other sources of gas, and transports the gaseous stream for use as fuel gas in combustion devices or in-process combustion equipment, such as furnaces and gas turbines, either singly or in combination.

*Hard-piping* means pipe or tubing that is manufactured and properly installed using good engineering judgment and standards such as ASME B31.3, Process Piping (available from the American Society of Mechanical Engineers, PO Box 2300, Fairfield, NJ 07007–2300).

*In gas/vapor service* means that the piece of equipment contains process fluid that is in the gaseous state at operating conditions.

In heavy liquid service means that the piece of equipment is not in gas/vapor service or in light liquid service.

In light liquid service means that the piece of equipment contains a liquid that meets the conditions specified in §60.485(e).

*In-situ sampling systems* means nonextractive samplers or in-line samplers.

*In vacuum service* means that equipment is operating at an internal pressure which is at least 5 kilopascals (kPa)(0.7 psia) below ambient pressure.

*In VOC service* means that the piece of equipment contains or contacts a process fluid that is at least 10 percent VOC by weight. (The provisions of §60.485(d) specify how to determine that a piece of equipment is not in VOC service.)

*Liquids dripping* means any visible leakage from the seal including spraying, misting, clouding, and ice formation.

*Open-ended valve or line* means any valve, except safety relief valves, having one side of the valve seat in contact with process fluid and one side open to the atmosphere, either directly or through open piping.

*Pressure release* means the emission of materials resulting from system pressure being greater than set pressure of the pressure relief device.

*Process improvement* means routine changes made for safety and occupational health requirements, for energy savings, for better utility, for ease of maintenance and operation, for correction of design deficiencies, for bottleneck removal, for changing product requirements, or for environmental control.

Process unit means the components assembled and connected by pipes or ducts to process raw materials and to produce, as intermediate or final products, one or more of the chemicals listed in §60.489. A process unit can operate independently if supplied with sufficient feed or raw materials and sufficient storage facilities for the product. For the purpose of this subpart, process unit includes any feed, intermediate and final product storage vessels (except as specified in §60.482–1(g)), product transfer racks, and connected ducts and piping. A process unit includes all equipment as defined in this subpart.

*Process unit shutdown* means a work practice or operational procedure that stops production from a process unit or part of a process unit during which it is technically feasible to clear process material from a process unit or part of a process unit consistent with safety constraints and during which repairs can be accomplished. The following are not considered process unit shutdowns:

- (1) An unscheduled work practice or operational procedure that stops production from a process unit or part of a process unit for less than 24 hours.
- (2) An unscheduled work practice or operational procedure that would stop production from a process unit or part of a process unit for a shorter period of time than would be required to clear the process unit or part of the process unit of materials and start up the unit, and would result in greater emissions than delay of repair of leaking components until the next scheduled process unit shutdown.
- (3) The use of spare equipment and technically feasible bypassing of equipment without stopping production.

Quarter means a 3-month period; the first quarter concludes on the last day of the last full month during the 180 days following initial startup.

Repaired means that equipment is adjusted, or otherwise altered, in order to eliminate a leak as defined in the applicable sections of this subpart and, except for leaks identified in accordance with §§60.482–

2(b)(2)(ii) and (d)(6)(ii) and (iii), 60.482–3(f), and 60.482–10(f)(1)(ii), is re-monitored as specified in §60.485(b) to verify that emissions from the equipment are below the applicable leak definition.

Replacement cost means the capital needed to purchase all the depreciable components in a facility.

Sampling connection system means an assembly of equipment within a process unit used during periods of representative operation to take samples of the process fluid. Equipment used to take nonroutine grab samples is not considered a sampling connection system.

Sensor means a device that measures a physical quantity or the change in a physical quantity such as temperature, pressure, flow rate, pH, or liquid level.

Storage vessel means a tank or other vessel that is used to store organic liquids that are used in the process as raw material feedstocks, produced as intermediates or final products, or generated as wastes. Storage vessel does not include vessels permanently attached to motor vehicles, such as trucks, railcars, barges, or ships.

Synthetic organic chemicals manufacturing industry means the industry that produces, as intermediates or final products, one or more of the chemicals listed in §60.489.

*Transfer rack* means the collection of loading arms and loading hoses, at a single loading rack, that are used to fill tank trucks and/or railcars with organic liquids.

*Volatile organic compounds* or VOC means, for the purposes of this subpart, any reactive organic compounds as defined in §60.2 Definitions.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 49 FR 22607, May 30, 1984; 49 FR 26738, June 29, 1984; 60 FR 43258, Aug. 18, 1995; 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78276, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64879, Nov. 16, 2007]

**Effective Date Note:** At 73 FR 31375, June 2, 2008, in §60.481, the definition of "process unit" was stayed until further notice.

#### § 60.482-1 Standards: General.

- (a) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall demonstrate compliance with the requirements of §§60.482–1 through 60.482–10 or §60.480(e) for all equipment within 180 days of initial startup.
- (b) Compliance with §§60.482–1 to 60.482–10 will be determined by review of records and reports, review of performance test results, and inspection using the methods and procedures specified in §60.485.
- (c)(1) An owner or operator may request a determination of equivalence of a means of emission limitation to the requirements of §§60.482–2, 60.482–3, 60.482–5, 60.482–6, 60.482–7, 60.482–8, and 60.482–10 as provided in §60.484.
- (2) If the Administrator makes a determination that a means of emission limitation is at least equivalent to the requirements of §§60.482–2, 60.482–3, 60.482–5, 60.482–6, 60.482–7, 60.482–8, or 60.482–10, an owner or operator shall comply with the requirements of that determination.
- (d) Equipment that is in vacuum service is excluded from the requirements of §§60.482–2 to 60.482–10 if

it is identified as required in §60.486(e)(5).

- (e) Equipment that an owner or operator designates as being in VOC service less than 300 hours (hr)/yr is excluded from the requirements of §§60.482–2 through 60.482–10 if it is identified as required in §60.486(e)(6) and it meets any of the conditions specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) The equipment is in VOC service only during startup and shutdown, excluding startup and shutdown between batches of the same campaign for a batch process.
- (2) The equipment is in VOC service only during process malfunctions or other emergencies.
- (3) The equipment is backup equipment that is in VOC service only when the primary equipment is out of service.
- (f)(1) If a dedicated batch process unit operates less than 365 days during a year, an owner or operator may monitor to detect leaks from pumps and valves at the frequency specified in the following table instead of monitoring as specified in §§60.482–2, 60.482–7, and 60.483–2:

	Equivalent monitoring frequency time in use		
Operating time (percent of hours during year)	Monthly	Quarterly	Semiannually
0 to <25	Quarterly	Annually	Annually.
25 to <50	Quarterly	Semiannually	Annually.
50 to <75	Bimonthly	Three quarters	Semiannually.
75 to 100	Monthly	Quarterly	Semiannually.

- (2) Pumps and valves that are shared among two or more batch process units that are subject to this subpart may be monitored at the frequencies specified in paragraph (f)(1) of this section, provided the operating time of all such process units is considered.
- (3) The monitoring frequencies specified in paragraph (f)(1) of this section are not requirements for monitoring at specific intervals and can be adjusted to accommodate process operations. An owner or operator may monitor at any time during the specified monitoring period (e.g., month, quarter, year), provided the monitoring is conducted at a reasonable interval after completion of the last monitoring campaign. Reasonable intervals are defined in paragraphs (f)(3)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) When monitoring is conducted quarterly, monitoring events must be separated by at least 30 calendar days.
- (ii) When monitoring is conducted semiannually ( *i.e.* , once every 2 quarters), monitoring events must be separated by at least 60 calendar days.
- (iii) When monitoring is conducted in 3 quarters per year, monitoring events must be separated by at least 90 calendar days.
- (iv) When monitoring is conducted annually, monitoring events must be separated by at least 120 calendar days.
- (g) If the storage vessel is shared with multiple process units, the process unit with the greatest annual

amount of stored materials (predominant use) is the process unit the storage vessel is assigned to. If the storage vessel is shared equally among process units, and one of the process units has equipment subject to subpart VVa of this part, the storage vessel is assigned to that process unit. If the storage vessel is shared equally among process units, none of which have equipment subject to subpart VVa of this part, the storage vessel is assigned to any process unit subject to this subpart. If the predominant use of the storage vessel varies from year to year, then the owner or operator must estimate the predominant use initially and reassess every 3 years. The owner or operator must keep records of the information and supporting calculations that show how predominant use is determined. All equipment on the storage vessel must be monitored when in VOC service.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 49 FR 22608, May 30, 1984; 65 FR 78276, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64880, Nov. 16, 2007]

**Effective Date Note:** At 73 FR 31375, June 2, 2008, in §60.482–1, paragraph (g) was stayed until further notice.

#### § 60.482-2 Standards: Pumps in light liquid service.

- (a)(1) Each pump in light liquid service shall be monitored monthly to detect leaks by the methods specified in §60.485(b), except as provided in §60.482–1(c) and (f) and paragraphs (d), (e), and (f) of this section. A pump that begins operation in light liquid service after the initial startup date for the process unit must be monitored for the first time within 30 days after the end of its startup period, except for a pump that replaces a leaking pump and except as provided in §60.482–1(c) and (f) and paragraphs (d), (e), and (f) of this section.
- (2) Each pump in light liquid service shall be checked by visual inspection each calendar week for indications of liquids dripping from the pump seal, except as provided in §60.482–1(f).
- (b)(1) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (2) If there are indications of liquids dripping from the pump seal, the owner or operator shall follow the procedure specified in either paragraph (b)(2)(i) or (ii) of this section. This requirement does not apply to a pump that was monitored after a previous weekly inspection if the instrument reading for that monitoring event was less than 10,000 ppm and the pump was not repaired since that monitoring event.
- (i) Monitor the pump within 5 days as specified in §60.485(b). If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected. The leak shall be repaired using the procedures in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (ii) Designate the visual indications of liquids dripping as a leak, and repair the leak within 15 days of detection by eliminating the visual indications of liquids dripping.
- (c)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in §60.482–9.
- (2) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected. First attempts at repair include, but are not limited to, the practices described in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section, where practicable.
- (i) Tightening the packing gland nuts;
- (ii) Ensuring that the seal flush is operating at design pressure and temperature.

- (d) Each pump equipped with a dual mechanical seal system that includes a barrier fluid system is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section, provided the requirements specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (6) of this section are met.
- (1) Each dual mechanical seal system is—
- (i) Operated with the barrier fluid at a pressure that is at all times greater than the pump stuffing box pressure; or
- (ii) Equipped with a barrier fluid degassing reservoir that is routed to a process or fuel gas system or connected by a closed vent system to a control device that complies with the requirements of §60.482–10; or
- (iii) Equipped with a system that purges the barrier fluid into a process stream with zero VOC emissions to the atmosphere.
- (2) The barrier fluid system is in heavy liquid service or is not in VOC service.
- (3) Each barrier fluid system is equipped with a sensor that will detect failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both.
- (4)(i) Each pump is checked by visual inspection, each calendar week, for indications of liquids dripping from the pump seals.
- (ii) If there are indications of liquids dripping from the pump seal at the time of the weekly inspection, the owner or operator shall follow the procedure specified in either paragraph (d)(4)(ii)(A) or (B) of this section.
- (A) Monitor the pump within 5 days as specified in §60.485(b) to determine if there is a leak of VOC in the barrier fluid. If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (B) Designate the visual indications of liquids dripping as a leak.
- (5)(i) Each sensor as described in paragraph (d)(3) of this section is checked daily or is equipped with an audible alarm.
- (ii) The owner or operator determines, based on design considerations and operating experience, a criterion that indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both.
- (iii) If the sensor indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both, based on the criterion established in paragraph (d)(5)(ii) of this section, a leak is detected.
- (6)(i) When a leak is detected pursuant to paragraph (d)(4)(ii)(A) of this section, it shall be repaired as specified in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (ii) A leak detected pursuant to paragraph (d)(5)(iii) of this section shall be repaired within 15 days of detection by eliminating the conditions that activated the sensor.
- (iii) A designated leak pursuant to paragraph (d)(4)(ii)(B) of this section shall be repaired within 15 days of detection by eliminating visual indications of liquids dripping.
- (e) Any pump that is designated, as described in §60.486(e)(1) and (2), for no detectable emissions, as

indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a), (c), and (d) of this section if the pump:

(1) Has no externally actuated shaft penetrating the pump housing,

- (2) Is demonstrated to be operating with no detectable emissions as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background as measured by the methods specified in §60.485(c), and
- (3) Is tested for compliance with paragraph (e)(2) of this section initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (f) If any pump is equipped with a closed vent system capable of capturing and transporting any leakage from the seal or seals to a process or to a fuel gas system or to a control device that complies with the requirements of §60.482–10, it is exempt from paragraphs (a) through (e) of this section.
- (g) Any pump that is designated, as described in  $\S60.486(f)(1)$ , as an unsafe-to-monitor pump is exempt from the monitoring and inspection requirements of paragraphs (a) and (d)(4) through (6) of this section if:
- (1) The owner or operator of the pump demonstrates that the pump is unsafe-to-monitor because monitoring personnel would be exposed to an immediate danger as a consequence of complying with paragraph (a) of this section; and
- (2) The owner or operator of the pump has a written plan that requires monitoring of the pump as frequently as practicable during safe-to-monitor times but not more frequently than the periodic monitoring schedule otherwise applicable, and repair of the equipment according to the procedures in paragraph (c) of this section if a leak is detected.
- (h) Any pump that is located within the boundary of an unmanned plant site is exempt from the weekly visual inspection requirement of paragraphs (a)(2) and (d)(4) of this section, and the daily requirements of paragraph (d)(5) of this section, provided that each pump is visually inspected as often as practicable and at least monthly.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78276, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64880, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.482-3 Standards: Compressors.

- (a) Each compressor shall be equipped with a seal system that includes a barrier fluid system and that prevents leakage of VOC to the atmosphere, except as provided in §60.482–1(c) and paragraphs (h), (i), and (j) of this section.
- (b) Each compressor seal system as required in paragraph (a) shall be:
- (1) Operated with the barrier fluid at a pressure that is greater than the compressor stuffing box pressure; or
- (2) Equipped with a barrier fluid system degassing reservoir that is routed to a process or fuel gas system or connected by a closed vent system to a control device that complies with the requirements of §60.482–10; or
- (3) Equipped with a system that purges the barrier fluid into a process stream with zero VOC emissions to the atmosphere.
- (c) The barrier fluid system shall be in heavy liquid service or shall not be in VOC service.

- (d) Each barrier fluid system as described in paragraph (a) shall be equipped with a sensor that will detect failure of the seal system, barrier fluid system, or both.
- (e)(1) Each sensor as required in paragraph (d) shall be checked daily or shall be equipped with an audible alarm.
- (2) The owner or operator shall determine, based on design considerations and operating experience, a criterion that indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both.
- (f) If the sensor indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier system, or both based on the criterion determined under paragraph (e)(2), a leak is detected.
- (g)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in §60.482–9.
- (2) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected.
- (h) A compressor is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, if it is equipped with a closed vent system to capture and transport leakage from the compressor drive shaft back to a process or fuel gas system or to a control device that complies with the requirements of §60.482–10, except as provided in paragraph (i) of this section.
- (i) Any compressor that is designated, as described in §60.486(e) (1) and (2), for no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a)–(h) if the compressor:
- (1) Is demonstrated to be operating with no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, as measured by the methods specified in §60.485(c); and
- (2) Is tested for compliance with paragraph (i)(1) of this section initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (j) Any existing reciprocating compressor in a process unit which becomes an affected facility under provisions of §60.14 or §60.15 is exempt from paragraphs (a) through (e) and (h) of this section, provided the owner or operator demonstrates that recasting the distance piece or replacing the compressor are the only options available to bring the compressor into compliance with the provisions of paragraphs (a) through (e) and (h) of this section.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64881, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.482-4 Standards: Pressure relief devices in gas/vapor service.

- (a) Except during pressure releases, each pressure relief device in gas/vapor service shall be operated with no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, as determined by the methods specified in §60.485(c).
- (b)(1) After each pressure release, the pressure relief device shall be returned to a condition of no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, as soon as practicable, but no later than 5 calendar days after the pressure release, except as provided in §60.482–9.

- (2) No later than 5 calendar days after the pressure release, the pressure relief device shall be monitored to confirm the conditions of no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, by the methods specified in §60.485(c).
- (c) Any pressure relief device that is routed to a process or fuel gas system or equipped with a closed vent system capable of capturing and transporting leakage through the pressure relief device to a control device as described in §60.482–10 is exempted from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section.
- (d)(1) Any pressure relief device that is equipped with a rupture disk upstream of the pressure relief device is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, provided the owner or operator complies with the requirements in paragraph (d)(2) of this section.
- (2) After each pressure release, a new rupture disk shall be installed upstream of the pressure relief device as soon as practicable, but no later than 5 calendar days after each pressure release, except as provided in §60.482–9.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000]

# § 60.482-5 Standards: Sampling connection systems.

- (a) Each sampling connection system shall be equipped with a closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent system, except as provided in §60.482–1(c) and paragraph (c) of this section.
- (b) Each closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent system as required in paragraph (a) of this section shall comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) Gases displaced during filling of the sample container are not required to be collected or captured.
- (2) Containers that are part of a closed-purge system must be covered or closed when not being filled or emptied.
- (3) Gases remaining in the tubing or piping between the closed-purge system valve(s) and sample container valve(s) after the valves are closed and the sample container is disconnected are not required to be collected or captured.
- (4) Each closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent system shall be designed and operated to meet requirements in either paragraph (b)(4)(i), (ii), (iii), or (iv) of this section.
- (i) Return the purged process fluid directly to the process line.
- (ii) Collect and recycle the purged process fluid to a process.
- (iii) Capture and transport all the purged process fluid to a control device that complies with the requirements of §60.482–10.
- (iv) Collect, store, and transport the purged process fluid to any of the following systems or facilities:
- (A) A waste management unit as defined in §63.111, if the waste management unit is subject to and operated in compliance with the provisions of 40 CFR part 63, subpart G, applicable to Group 1 wastewater streams;

(B) A treatment, storage, or disposal facility subject to regulation under 40 CFR part 262, 264, 265, or 266;

- (C) A facility permitted, licensed, or registered by a state to manage municipal or industrial solid waste, if the process fluids are not hazardous waste as defined in 40 CFR part 261;
- (D) A waste management unit subject to and operated in compliance with the treatment requirements of §61.348(a), provided all waste management units that collect, store, or transport the purged process fluid to the treatment unit are subject to and operated in compliance with the management requirements of §§61.343 through 61.347; or
- (E) A device used to burn off-specification used oil for energy recovery in accordance with 40 CFR part 279, subpart G, provided the purged process fluid is not hazardous waste as defined in 40 CFR part 261.
- (c) In situ sampling systems and sampling systems without purges are exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section.

[60 FR 43258, Aug. 18, 1995, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64881, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.482-6 Standards: Open-ended valves or lines.

- (a)(1) Each open-ended valve or line shall be equipped with a cap, blind flange, plug, or a second valve, except as provided in §60.482–1(c) and paragraphs (d) and (e) of this section.
- (2) The cap, blind flange, plug, or second valve shall seal the open end at all times except during operations requiring process fluid flow through the open-ended valve or line.
- (b) Each open-ended valve or line equipped with a second valve shall be operated in a manner such that the valve on the process fluid end is closed before the second valve is closed.
- (c) When a double block-and-bleed system is being used, the bleed valve or line may remain open during operations that require venting the line between the block valves but shall comply with paragraph (a) at all other times.
- (d) Open-ended valves or lines in an emergency shutdown system which are designed to open automatically in the event of a process upset are exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a), (b) and (c) of this section.
- (e) Open-ended valves or lines containing materials which would autocatalytically polymerize or would present an explosion, serious overpressure, or other safety hazard if capped or equipped with a double block and bleed system as specified in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section are exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 49 FR 22607, May 30, 1984; 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64881, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.482-7 Standards: Valves in gas/vapor service and in light liquid service.

(a)(1) Each valve shall be monitored monthly to detect leaks by the methods specified in  $\S60.485(b)$  and shall comply with paragraphs (b) through (e) of this section, except as provided in paragraphs (f), (g), and (h) of this section,  $\S60.482-1(c)$  and (f), and  $\S\S60.483-1$  and  $\S60.483-2$ .

- (2) A valve that begins operation in gas/vapor service or light liquid service after the initial startup date for the process unit must be monitored according to paragraphs (a)(2)(i) or (ii), except for a valve that replaces a leaking valve and except as provided in paragraphs (f), (g), and (h) of this section, §60.482–1(c), and §§60.483–1 and 60.483–2.
- (i) Monitor the valve as in paragraph (a)(1) of this section. The valve must be monitored for the first time within 30 days after the end of its startup period to ensure proper installation.
- (ii) If the valves on the process unit are monitored in accordance with §60.483–1 or §60.483–2, count the new valve as leaking when calculating the percentage of valves leaking as described in §60.483–2(b)(5). If less than 2.0 percent of the valves are leaking for that process unit, the valve must be monitored for the first time during the next scheduled monitoring event for existing valves in the process unit or within 90 days, whichever comes first.
- (b) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (c)(1)(i) Any valve for which a leak is not detected for 2 successive months may be monitored the first month of every quarter, beginning with the next quarter, until a leak is detected.
- (ii) As an alternative to monitoring all of the valves in the first month of a quarter, an owner or operator may elect to subdivide the process unit into 2 or 3 subgroups of valves and monitor each subgroup in a different month during the quarter, provided each subgroup is monitored every 3 months. The owner or operator must keep records of the valves assigned to each subgroup.
- (2) If a leak is detected, the valve shall be monitored monthly until a leak is not detected for 2 successive months.
- (d)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but no later than 15 calendar days after the leak is detected, except as provided in §60.482–9.
- (2) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected.
- (e) First attempts at repair include, but are not limited to, the following best practices where practicable:
- (1) Tightening of bonnet bolts;
- (2) Replacement of bonnet bolts;
- (3) Tightening of packing gland nuts;
- (4) Injection of lubricant into lubricated packing.
- (f) Any valve that is designated, as described in §60.486(e)(2), for no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) if the valve:
- (1) Has no external actuating mechanism in contact with the process fluid,
- (2) Is operated with emissions less than 500 ppm above background as determined by the method specified in §60.485(c), and

- (3) Is tested for compliance with paragraph (f)(2) of this section initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (g) Any valve that is designated, as described in §60.486(f)(1), as an unsafe-to-monitor valve is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) if:
- (1) The owner or operator of the valve demonstrates that the valve is unsafe to monitor because monitoring personnel would be exposed to an immediate danger as a consequence of complying with paragraph (a), and
- (2) The owner or operator of the valve adheres to a written plan that requires monitoring of the valve as frequently as practicable during safe-to-monitor times.
- (h) Any valve that is designated, as described in §60.486(f)(2), as a difficult-to-monitor valve is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) if:
- (1) The owner or operator of the valve demonstrates that the valve cannot be monitored without elevating the monitoring personnel more than 2 meters above a support surface.
- (2) The process unit within which the valve is located either becomes an affected facility through §60.14 or §60.15 or the owner or operator designates less than 3.0 percent of the total number of valves as difficult-to-monitor, and
- (3) The owner or operator of the valve follows a written plan that requires monitoring of the valve at least once per calendar year.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 49 FR 22608, May 30, 1984; 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 72 FR 64881, Nov. 16, 2007]

# § 60.482-8 Standards: Pumps and valves in heavy liquid service, pressure relief devices in light liquid or heavy liquid service, and connectors.

- (a) If evidence of a potential leak is found by visual, audible, olfactory, or any other detection method at pumps and valves in heavy liquid service, pressure relief devices in light liquid or heavy liquid service, and connectors, the owner or operator shall follow either one of the following procedures:
- (1) The owner or operator shall monitor the equipment within 5 days by the method specified in §60.485(b) and shall comply with the requirements of paragraphs (b) through (d) of this section.
- (2) The owner or operator shall eliminate the visual, audible, olfactory, or other indication of a potential leak within 5 calendar days of detection.
- (b) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (c)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in §60.482–9.
- (2) The first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected.
- (d) First attempts at repair include, but are not limited to, the best practices described under §\$60.482-

2(c)(2) and 60.482-7(e).

[48 CFR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64882, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.482-9 Standards: Delay of repair.

- (a) Delay of repair of equipment for which leaks have been detected will be allowed if repair within 15 days is technically infeasible without a process unit shutdown. Repair of this equipment shall occur before the end of the next process unit shutdown. Monitoring to verify repair must occur within 15 days after startup of the process unit.
- (b) Delay of repair of equipment will be allowed for equipment which is isolated from the process and which does not remain in VOC service.
- (c) Delay of repair for valves will be allowed if:
- (1) The owner or operator demonstrates that emissions of purged material resulting from immediate repair are greater than the fugitive emissions likely to result from delay of repair, and
- (2) When repair procedures are effected, the purged material is collected and destroyed or recovered in a control device complying with §60.482–10.
- (d) Delay of repair for pumps will be allowed if:
- (1) Repair requires the use of a dual mechanical seal system that includes a barrier fluid system, and
- (2) Repair is completed as soon as practicable, but not later than 6 months after the leak was detected.
- (e) Delay of repair beyond a process unit shutdown will be allowed for a valve, if valve assembly replacement is necessary during the process unit shutdown, valve assembly supplies have been depleted, and valve assembly supplies had been sufficiently stocked before the supplies were depleted. Delay of repair beyond the next process unit shutdown will not be allowed unless the next process unit shutdown occurs sooner than 6 months after the first process unit shutdown.
- (f) When delay of repair is allowed for a leaking pump or valve that remains in service, the pump or valve may be considered to be repaired and no longer subject to delay of repair requirements if two consecutive monthly monitoring instrument readings are below the leak definition.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64882, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.482-10 Standards: Closed vent systems and control devices.

- (a) Owners or operators of closed vent systems and control devices used to comply with provisions of this subpart shall comply with the provisions of this section.
- (b) Vapor recovery systems (for example, condensers and absorbers) shall be designed and operated to recover the VOC emissions vented to them with an efficiency of 95 percent or greater, or to an exit concentration of 20 parts per million by volume, whichever is less stringent.
- (c) Enclosed combustion devices shall be designed and operated to reduce the VOC emissions vented to them with an efficiency of 95 percent or greater, or to an exit concentration of 20 parts per million by volume, on a dry basis, corrected to 3 percent oxygen, whichever is less stringent or to provide a

minimum residence time of 0.75 seconds at a minimum temperature of 816 °C.

- (d) Flares used to comply with this subpart shall comply with the requirements of §60.18.
- (e) Owners or operators of control devices used to comply with the provisions of this subpart shall monitor these control devices to ensure that they are operated and maintained in conformance with their designs.
- (f) Except as provided in paragraphs (i) through (k) of this section, each closed vent system shall be inspected according to the procedures and schedule specified in paragraphs (f)(1) and (f)(2) of this section.
- (1) If the vapor collection system or closed vent system is constructed of hard-piping, the owner or operator shall comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(1)(ii) of this section:
- (i) Conduct an initial inspection according to the procedures in §60.485(b); and
- (ii) Conduct annual visual inspections for visible, audible, or olfactory indications of leaks.
- (2) If the vapor collection system or closed vent system is constructed of ductwork, the owner or operator shall:
- (i) Conduct an initial inspection according to the procedures in §60.485(b); and
- (ii) Conduct annual inspections according to the procedures in §60.485(b).
- (g) Leaks, as indicated by an instrument reading greater than 500 parts per million by volume above background or by visual inspections, shall be repaired as soon as practicable except as provided in paragraph (h) of this section.
- (1) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after the leak is detected.
- (2) Repair shall be completed no later than 15 calendar days after the leak is detected.
- (h) Delay of repair of a closed vent system for which leaks have been detected is allowed if the repair is technically infeasible without a process unit shutdown or if the owner or operator determines that emissions resulting from immediate repair would be greater than the fugitive emissions likely to result from delay of repair. Repair of such equipment shall be complete by the end of the next process unit shutdown.
- (i) If a vapor collection system or closed vent system is operated under a vacuum, it is exempt from the inspection requirements of paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(2) of this section.
- (j) Any parts of the closed vent system that are designated, as described in paragraph (I)(1) of this section, as unsafe to inspect are exempt from the inspection requirements of paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(2) of this section if they comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (j)(1) and (j)(2) of this section:
- (1) The owner or operator determines that the equipment is unsafe to inspect because inspecting personnel would be exposed to an imminent or potential danger as a consequence of complying with paragraphs (f)(1)(i) or (f)(2) of this section; and
- (2) The owner or operator has a written plan that requires inspection of the equipment as frequently as

practicable during safe-to-inspect times.

- (k) Any parts of the closed vent system that are designated, as described in paragraph (I)(2) of this section, as difficult to inspect are exempt from the inspection requirements of paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(2) of this section if they comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (k)(1) through (k)(3) of this section:
- (1) The owner or operator determines that the equipment cannot be inspected without elevating the inspecting personnel more than 2 meters above a support surface; and
- (2) The process unit within which the closed vent system is located becomes an affected facility through §§60.14 or 60.15, or the owner or operator designates less than 3.0 percent of the total number of closed vent system equipment as difficult to inspect; and
- (3) The owner or operator has a written plan that requires inspection of the equipment at least once every 5 years. A closed vent system is exempt from inspection if it is operated under a vacuum.
- (I) The owner or operator shall record the information specified in paragraphs (I)(1) through (I)(5) of this section.
- (1) Identification of all parts of the closed vent system that are designated as unsafe to inspect, an explanation of why the equipment is unsafe to inspect, and the plan for inspecting the equipment.
- (2) Identification of all parts of the closed vent system that are designated as difficult to inspect, an explanation of why the equipment is difficult to inspect, and the plan for inspecting the equipment.
- (3) For each inspection during which a leak is detected, a record of the information specified in §60.486(c).
- (4) For each inspection conducted in accordance with §60.485(b) during which no leaks are detected, a record that the inspection was performed, the date of the inspection, and a statement that no leaks were detected.
- (5) For each visual inspection conducted in accordance with paragraph (f)(1)(ii) of this section during which no leaks are detected, a record that the inspection was performed, the date of the inspection, and a statement that no leaks were detected.
- (m) Closed vent systems and control devices used to comply with provisions of this subpart shall be operated at all times when emissions may be vented to them.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 51 FR 2702, Jan. 21, 1986; 60 FR 43258, Aug. 18, 1995; 61 FR 29878, June 12, 1996; 65 FR 78277, Dec. 14, 2000]

# § 60.483-1 Alternative standards for valves—allowable percentage of valves leaking.

- (a) An owner or operator may elect to comply with an allowable percentage of valves leaking of equal to or less than 2.0 percent.
- (b) The following requirements shall be met if an owner or operator wishes to comply with an allowable percentage of valves leaking:
- (1) An owner or operator must notify the Administrator that the owner or operator has elected to comply

with the allowable percentage of valves leaking before implementing this alternative standard, as specified in §60.487(d).

- (2) A performance test as specified in paragraph (c) of this section shall be conducted initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (3) If a valve leak is detected, it shall be repaired in accordance with §60.482–7(d) and (e).
- (c) Performance tests shall be conducted in the following manner:
- (1) All valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service within the affected facility shall be monitored within 1 week by the methods specified in §60.485(b).
- (2) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (3) The leak percentage shall be determined by dividing the number of valves for which leaks are detected by the number of valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service within the affected facility.
- (d) Owners and operators who elect to comply with this alternative standard shall not have an affected facility with a leak percentage greater than 2.0 percent, determined as described in §60.485(h).

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78278, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64882, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.483-2 Alternative standards for valves—skip period leak detection and repair.

- (a)(1) An owner or operator may elect to comply with one of the alternative work practices specified in paragraphs (b)(2) and (3) of this section.
- (2) An owner or operator must notify the Administrator before implementing one of the alternative work practices, as specified in §60.487(d).
- (b)(1) An owner or operator shall comply initially with the requirements for valves in gas/vapor service and valves in light liquid service, as described in §60.482–7.
- (2) After 2 consecutive quarterly leak detection periods with the percent of valves leaking equal to or less than 2.0, an owner or operator may begin to skip 1 of the quarterly leak detection periods for the valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service.
- (3) After 5 consecutive quarterly leak detection periods with the percent of valves leaking equal to or less than 2.0, an owner or operator may begin to skip 3 of the quarterly leak detection periods for the valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service.
- (4) If the percent of valves leaking is greater than 2.0, the owner or operator shall comply with the requirements as described in §60.482–7 but can again elect to use this section.
- (5) The percent of valves leaking shall be determined as described in §60.485(h).
- (6) An owner or operator must keep a record of the percent of valves found leaking during each leak detection period.
- (7) A valve that begins operation in gas/vapor service or light liquid service after the initial startup date for

a process unit following one of the alternative standards in this section must be monitored in accordance with §60.482–7(a)(2)(i) or (ii) before the provisions of this section can be applied to that valve.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78278, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64882, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.484 Equivalence of means of emission limitation.

- (a) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart may apply to the Administrator for determination of equivalence for any means of emission limitation that achieves a reduction in emissions of VOC at least equivalent to the reduction in emissions of VOC achieved by the controls required in this subpart.
- (b) Determination of equivalence to the equipment, design, and operational requirements of this subpart will be evaluated by the following guidelines:
- (1) Each owner or operator applying for an equivalence determination shall be responsible for collecting and verifying test data to demonstrate equivalence of means of emission limitation.
- (2) The Administrator will compare test data for demonstrating equivalence of the means of emission limitation to test data for the equipment, design, and operational requirements.
- (3) The Administrator may condition the approval of equivalence on requirements that may be necessary to assure operation and maintenance to achieve the same emission reduction as the equipment, design, and operational requirements.
- (c) Determination of equivalence to the required work practices in this subpart will be evaluated by the following guidelines:
- (1) Each owner or operator applying for a determination of equivalence shall be responsible for collecting and verifying test data to demonstrate equivalence of an equivalent means of emission limitation.
- (2) For each affected facility for which a determination of equivalence is requested, the emission reduction achieved by the required work practice shall be demonstrated.
- (3) For each affected facility, for which a determination of equivalence is requested, the emission reduction achieved by the equivalent means of emission limitation shall be demonstrated.
- (4) Each owner or operator applying for a determination of equivalence shall commit in writing to work practice(s) that provide for emission reductions equal to or greater than the emission reductions achieved by the required work practice.
- (5) The Administrator will compare the demonstrated emission reduction for the equivalent means of emission limitation to the demonstrated emission reduction for the required work practices and will consider the commitment in paragraph (c)(4).
- (6) The Administrator may condition the approval of equivalence on requirements that may be necessary to assure operation and maintenance to achieve the same emission reduction as the required work practice.
- (d) An owner or operator may offer a unique approach to demonstrate the equivalence of any equivalent means of emission limitation.

- (e)(1) After a request for determination of equivalence is received, the Administrator will publish a notice in the Federal Registerand provide the opportunity for public hearing if the Administrator judges that the request may be approved.
- (2) After notice and opportunity for public hearing, the Administrator will determine the equivalence of a means of emission limitation and will publish the determination in the Federal Register.
- (3) Any equivalent means of emission limitations approved under this section shall constitute a required work practice, equipment, design, or operational standard within the meaning of section 111(h)(1) of the Clean Air Act.
- (f)(1) Manufacturers of equipment used to control equipment leaks of VOC may apply to the Administrator for determination of equivalence for any equivalent means of emission limitation that achieves a reduction in emissions of VOC achieved by the equipment, design, and operational requirements of this subpart.
- (2) The Administrator will make an equivalence determination according to the provisions of paragraphs (b), (c), (d), and (e) of this section.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61762, Oct. 17, 2000; 72 FR 64882, Nov. 16, 2007]

## § 60.485 Test methods and procedures.

- (a) In conducting the performance tests required in §60.8, the owner or operator shall use as reference methods and procedures the test methods in appendix A of this part or other methods and procedures as specified in this section, except as provided in §60.8(b).
- (b) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the standards in §§60.482–1 through 60.482–10, 60.483, and 60.484 as follows:
- (1) Method 21 shall be used to determine the presence of leaking sources. The instrument shall be calibrated before use each day of its use by the procedures specified in Method 21. The following calibration gases shall be used:
- (i) Zero air (less than 10 ppm of hydrocarbon in air); and
- (ii) A mixture of methane or n-hexane and air at a concentration of about, but less than, 10,000 ppm methane or n-hexane.
- (c) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the no detectable emission standards in §§60.482–2(e), 60.482–3(i), 60.482–4, 60.482–7(f), and 60.482–10(e) as follows:
- (1) The requirements of paragraph (b) shall apply.
- (2) Method 21 shall be used to determine the background level. All potential leak interfaces shall be traversed as close to the interface as possible. The arithmetic difference between the maximum concentration indicated by the instrument and the background level is compared with 500 ppm for determining compliance.
- (d) The owner or operator shall test each piece of equipment unless he demonstrates that a process unit is not in VOC service, i.e., that the VOC content would never be reasonably expected to exceed 10

percent by weight. For purposes of this demonstration, the following methods and procedures shall be used:

- (1) Procedures that conform to the general methods in ASTM E260–73, 91, or 96, E168–67, 77, or 92, E169–63, 77, or 93 (incorporated by reference—see §60.17) shall be used to determine the percent VOC content in the process fluid that is contained in or contacts a piece of equipment.
- (2) Organic compounds that are considered by the Administrator to have negligible photochemical reactivity may be excluded from the total quantity of organic compounds in determining the VOC content of the process fluid.
- (3) Engineering judgment may be used to estimate the VOC content, if a piece of equipment had not been shown previously to be in service. If the Administrator disagrees with the judgment, paragraphs (d) (1) and (2) of this section shall be used to resolve the disagreement.
- (e) The owner or operator shall demonstrate that a piece of equipment is in light liquid service by showing that all the following conditions apply:
- (1) The vapor pressure of one or more of the organic components is greater than 0.3 kPa at 20  $^{\circ}$ C (1.2 in. H<sub>2</sub>O at 68  $^{\circ}$ F). Standard reference texts or ASTM D2879–83, 96, or 97 (incorporated by reference—see §60.17) shall be used to determine the vapor pressures.
- (2) The total concentration of the pure organic components having a vapor pressure greater than 0.3 kPa at 20  $^{\circ}$ C (1.2 in. H<sub>2</sub>O at 68  $^{\circ}$ F) is equal to or greater than 20 percent by weight.
- (3) The fluid is a liquid at operating conditions.
- (f) Samples used in conjunction with paragraphs (d), (e), and (g) of this section shall be representative of the process fluid that is contained in or contacts the equipment or the gas being combusted in the flare.
- (g) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the standards of flares as follows:
- (1) Method 22 shall be used to determine visible emissions.
- (2) A thermocouple or any other equivalent device shall be used to monitor the presence of a pilot flame in the flare.
- (3) The maximum permitted velocity for air assisted flares shall be computed using the following equation:

$$V_{\text{max}} = K_1 + K_2 H_T$$

Where:

V<sub>max</sub>= Maximum permitted velocity, m/sec (ft/sec)

 $H_T$ = Net heating value of the gas being combusted, MJ/scm (Btu/scf).

 $K_1$ = 8.706 m/sec (metric units)

= 28.56 ft/sec (English units)

 $K_2$ = 0.7084 m<sup>4</sup> /(MJ-sec) (metric units)

= 0.087 ft<sup>4</sup> /(Btu-sec) (English units)

(4) The net heating value  $(H_T)$  of the gas being combusted in a flare shall be computed using the following equation:

$$H_{\mathbf{I}} = K \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{i} H_{i}$$

Where:

K = Conversion constant,  $1.740 \times 10^{-7}$  (g-mole)(MJ)/(ppm-scm-kcal) (metric units) =  $4.674 \times 10^{-6}$  [(g-mole)(Btu)/(ppm-scf-kcal)] (English units)

C<sub>i</sub>= Concentration of sample component "i," ppm

 $H_i$ = Net heat of combustion of sample component "i" at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (77 °F and 14.7 psi), kcal/g-mole

- (5) Method 18 or ASTM D6420–99 (2004) (where the target compound(s) are those listed in Section 1.1 of ASTM D6420–99, and the target concentration is between 150 parts per billion by volume and 100 parts per million by volume) and ASTM D2504–67, 77 or 88 (Reapproved 1993) (incorporated by reference—see §60.17) shall be used to determine the concentration of sample component "i."
- (6) ASTM D2382–76 or 88 or D4809–95 (incorporated by reference—see §60.17) shall be used to determine the net heat of combustion of component "i" if published values are not available or cannot be calculated.
- (7) Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D, as appropriate, shall be used to determine the actual exit velocity of a flare. If needed, the unobstructed (free) cross-sectional area of the flare tip shall be used.
- (h) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with §60.483–1 or §60.483–2 as follows:
- (1) The percent of valves leaking shall be determined using the following equation:

$$%V_L = (V_L/V_T) * 100$$

Where:

%V<sub>I</sub> = Percent leaking valves

V<sub>I</sub> = Number of valves found leaking

V<sub>T</sub>= The sum of the total number of valves monitored

- (2) The total number of valves monitored shall include difficult-to-monitor and unsafe-to-monitor valves only during the monitoring period in which those valves are monitored.
- (3) The number of valves leaking shall include valves for which repair has been delayed.

- (4) Any new valve that is not monitored within 30 days of being placed in service shall be included in the number of valves leaking and the total number of valves monitored for the monitoring period in which the valve is placed in service.
- (5) If the process unit has been subdivided in accordance with §60.482–7(c)(1)(ii), the sum of valves found leaking during a monitoring period includes all subgroups.
- (6) The total number of valves monitored does not include a valve monitored to verify repair.

[54 FR 6678, Feb. 14, 1989, as amended at 54 FR 27016, June 27, 1989; 65 FR 61763, Oct. 17, 2000; 72 FR 64882, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.486 Recordkeeping requirements.

- (a)(1) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall comply with the recordkeeping requirements of this section.
- (2) An owner or operator of more than one affected facility subject to the provisions of this subpart may comply with the recordkeeping requirements for these facilities in one recordkeeping system if the system identifies each record by each facility.
- (b) When each leak is detected as specified in §§60.482–2, 60.482–3, 60.482–7, 60.482–8, and 60.483–2, the following requirements apply:
- (1) A weatherproof and readily visible identification, marked with the equipment identification number, shall be attached to the leaking equipment.
- (2) The identification on a valve may be removed after it has been monitored for 2 successive months as specified in §60.482–7(c) and no leak has been detected during those 2 months.
- (3) The identification on equipment except on a valve, may be removed after it has been repaired.
- (c) When each leak is detected as specified in §§60.482–2, 60.482–3, 60.482–7, 60.482–8, and 60.483–2, the following information shall be recorded in a log and shall be kept for 2 years in a readily accessible location:
- (1) The instrument and operator identification numbers and the equipment identification number.
- (2) The date the leak was detected and the dates of each attempt to repair the leak.
- (3) Repair methods applied in each attempt to repair the leak.
- (4) "Above 10,000" if the maximum instrument reading measured by the methods specified in §60.485(a) after each repair attempt is equal to or greater than 10,000 ppm.
- (5) "Repair delayed" and the reason for the delay if a leak is not repaired within 15 calendar days after discovery of the leak.
- (6) The signature of the owner or operator (or designate) whose decision it was that repair could not be effected without a process shutdown.
- (7) The expected date of successful repair of the leak if a leak is not repaired within 15 days.

- (8) Dates of process unit shutdowns that occur while the equipment is unrepaired.
- (9) The date of successful repair of the leak.
- (d) The following information pertaining to the design requirements for closed vent systems and control devices described in §60.482–10 shall be recorded and kept in a readily accessible location:
- (1) Detailed schematics, design specifications, and piping and instrumentation diagrams.
- (2) The dates and descriptions of any changes in the design specifications.
- (3) A description of the parameter or parameters monitored, as required in §60.482–10(e), to ensure that control devices are operated and maintained in conformance with their design and an explanation of why that parameter (or parameters) was selected for the monitoring.
- (4) Periods when the closed vent systems and control devices required in §§60.482–2, 60.482–3, 60.482–4, and 60.482–5 are not operated as designed, including periods when a flare pilot light does not have a flame.
- (5) Dates of startups and shutdowns of the closed vent systems and control devices required in §§60.482–2, 60.482–3, 60.482–4, and 60.482–5.
- (e) The following information pertaining to all equipment subject to the requirements in §§60.482–1 to 60.482–10 shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location:
- (1) A list of identification numbers for equipment subject to the requirements of this subpart.
- (2)(i) A list of identification numbers for equipment that are designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of §§60.482–2(e), 60.482–3(i) and 60.482–7(f).
- (ii) The designation of equipment as subject to the requirements of §60.482–2(e), §60.482–3(i), or §60.482–7(f) shall be signed by the owner or operator. Alternatively, the owner or operator may establish a mechanism with their permitting authority that satisfies this requirement.
- (3) A list of equipment identification numbers for pressure relief devices required to comply with §60.482–4.
- (4)(i) The dates of each compliance test as required in §§60.482–2(e), 60.482–3(i), 60.482–4, and 60.482–7(f).
- (ii) The background level measured during each compliance test.
- (iii) The maximum instrument reading measured at the equipment during each compliance test.
- (5) A list of identification numbers for equipment in vacuum service.
- (6) A list of identification numbers for equipment that the owner or operator designates as operating in VOC service less than 300 hr/yr in accordance with §60.482–1(e), a description of the conditions under which the equipment is in VOC service, and rationale supporting the designation that it is in VOC service less than 300 hr/yr.
- (f) The following information pertaining to all valves subject to the requirements of §60.482–7(g) and (h)

and to all pumps subject to the requirements of §60.482–2(g) shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location:

- (1) A list of identification numbers for valves and pumps that are designated as unsafe-to-monitor, an explanation for each valve or pump stating why the valve or pump is unsafe-to-monitor, and the plan for monitoring each valve or pump.
- (2) A list of identification numbers for valves that are designated as difficult-to-monitor, an explanation for each valve stating why the valve is difficult-to-monitor, and the schedule for monitoring each valve.
- (g) The following information shall be recorded for valves complying with §60.483–2:
- (1) A schedule of monitoring.
- (2) The percent of valves found leaking during each monitoring period.
- (h) The following information shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location:
- (1) Design criterion required in §§60.482–2(d)(5) and 60.482–3(e)(2) and explanation of the design criterion; and
- (2) Any changes to this criterion and the reasons for the changes.
- (i) The following information shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location for use in determining exemptions as provided in §60.480(d):
- (1) An analysis demonstrating the design capacity of the affected facility,
- (2) A statement listing the feed or raw materials and products from the affected facilities and an analysis demonstrating whether these chemicals are heavy liquids or beverage alcohol, and
- (3) An analysis demonstrating that equipment is not in VOC service.
- (j) Information and data used to demonstrate that a piece of equipment is not in VOC service shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location.
- (k) The provisions of §60.7 (b) and (d) do not apply to affected facilities subject to this subpart.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61763, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78278, Dec. 14, 2000; 72 FR 64883, Nov. 16, 2007]

#### § 60.487 Reporting requirements.

- (a) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall submit semiannual reports to the Administrator beginning six months after the initial startup date.
- (b) The initial semiannual report to the Administrator shall include the following information:
- (1) Process unit identification.
- (2) Number of valves subject to the requirements of §60.482–7, excluding those valves designated for no

detectable emissions under the provisions of §60.482–7(f).

- (3) Number of pumps subject to the requirements of §60.482–2, excluding those pumps designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of §60.482–2(e) and those pumps complying with §60.482–2(f).
- (4) Number of compressors subject to the requirements of §60.482–3, excluding those compressors designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of §60.482–3(i) and those compressors complying with §60.482–3(h).
- (c) All semiannual reports to the Administrator shall include the following information, summarized from the information in §60.486:
- (1) Process unit identification.
- (2) For each month during the semiannual reporting period,
- (i) Number of valves for which leaks were detected as described in §60.482–7(b) or §60.483–2,
- (ii) Number of valves for which leaks were not repaired as required in §60.482–7(d)(1),
- (iii) Number of pumps for which leaks were detected as described in §60.482–2(b), (d)(4)(ii)(A) or (B), or (d)(5)(iii),
- (iv) Number of pumps for which leaks were not repaired as required in §60.482–2(c)(1) and (d)(6),
- (v) Number of compressors for which leaks were detected as described in §60.482–3(f),
- (vi) Number of compressors for which leaks were not repaired as required in §60.482–3(q)(1), and
- (vii) The facts that explain each delay of repair and, where appropriate, why a process unit shutdown was technically infeasible.
- (3) Dates of process unit shutdowns which occurred within the semiannual reporting period.
- (4) Revisions to items reported according to paragraph (b) if changes have occurred since the initial report or subsequent revisions to the initial report.
- (d) An owner or operator electing to comply with the provisions of §§60.483–1 or 60.483–2 shall notify the Administrator of the alternative standard selected 90 days before implementing either of the provisions.
- (e) An owner or operator shall report the results of all performance tests in accordance with §60.8 of the General Provisions. The provisions of §60.8(d) do not apply to affected facilities subject to the provisions of this subpart except that an owner or operator must notify the Administrator of the schedule for the initial performance tests at least 30 days before the initial performance tests.
- (f) The requirements of paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section remain in force until and unless EPA, in delegating enforcement authority to a State under section 111(c) of the Act, approves reporting requirements or an alternative means of compliance surveillance adopted by such State. In that event, affected sources within the State will be relieved of the obligation to comply with the requirements of paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section, provided that they comply with the requirements established by the State.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 49 FR 22608, May 30, 1984; 65 FR 61763, Oct. 17, 2000; 72 FR 64883, Nov. 16, 2007]

## § 60.488 Reconstruction.

For the purposes of this subpart:

- (a) The cost of the following frequently replaced components of the facility shall not be considered in calculating either the "fixed capital cost of the new components" or the "fixed capital costs that would be required to construct a comparable new facility" under §60.15: pump seals, nuts and bolts, rupture disks, and packings.
- (b) Under §60.15, the "fixed capital cost of new components" includes the fixed capital cost of all depreciable components (except components specified in §60.488 (a)) which are or will be replaced pursuant to all continuous programs of component replacement which are commenced within any 2-year period following the applicability date for the appropriate subpart. (See the "Applicability and designation of affected facility" section of the appropriate subpart.) For purposes of this paragraph, "commenced" means that an owner or operator has undertaken a continuous program of component replacement or that an owner or operator has entered into a contractual obligation to undertake and complete, within a reasonable time, a continuous program of component replacement.

[49 FR 22608, May 30, 1984]

## § 60.489 List of chemicals produced by affected facilities.

The following chemicals are produced, as intermediates or final products, by process units covered under this subpart. The applicability date for process units producing one or more of these chemicals is January 5, 1981.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
105–57–7	Acetal.
75–07–0	Acetaldehyde.
107–89–1	Acetaldol.
60–35–5	Acetamide.
103–84–4	Acetanilide.
64–19–7	Acetic acid.
108–24–7	Acetic anhydride.
67–64–1	Acetone.
75–86–5	Acetone cyanohydrin.
75–05–8	Acetonitrile.
98–86–2	Acetophenone.
75–36–5	Acetyl chloride.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical	
74–86–2	Acetylene.	
107–02–8	Acrolein.	
79–06–1	Acrylamide.	
79–10–7	Acrylic acid.	
107–13–1	Acrylonitrile.	
124–04–9	Adipic acid.	
111–69–3	Adiponitrile.	
( <sup>b</sup> )	Alkyl naphthalenes.	
107–18–6	Allyl alcohol.	
107–05–1	Allyl chloride.	
1321–11–5	Aminobenzoic acid.	
111–41–1	Aminoethylethanolamine.	
123–30–8	p-Aminophenol.	
628–63–7, 123–92–2	Amyl acetates.	
71–41–0°	Amyl alcohols.	
110–58–7	Amyl amine.	
543–59–9	Amyl chloride.	
110–66–7 <sup>c</sup>	Amyl mercaptans.	
1322–06–1	Amyl phenol.	
62–53–3	Aniline.	
142–04–1	Aniline hydrochloride.	
29191–52–4	Anisidine.	
100–66–3	Anisole.	
118–92–3	Anthranilic acid.	
84–65–1	Anthraquinone.	
100–52–7	Benzaldehyde.	
55–21–0	Benzamide.	
71–43–2	Benzene.	
98–48–6	Benzenedisulfonic acid.	
98–11–3	Benzenesulfonic acid.	
134–81–6	Benzil.	
76–93–7	Benzilic acid.	

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
65–85–0	Benzoic acid.
119–53–9	Benzoin.
100-47-0	Benzonitrile.
119–61–9	Benzophenone.
98–07–7	Benzotrichloride.
98–88–4	Benzoyl chloride.
100–51–6	Benzyl alcohol.
100-46-9	Benzylamine.
120–51–4	Benzyl benzoate.
100–44–7	Benzyl chloride.
98–87–3	Benzyl dichloride.
92–52–4	Biphenyl.
80–05–7	Bisphenol A.
10–86–1	Bromobenzene.
27497–51–4	Bromonaphthalene.
106–99–0	Butadiene.
106–98–9	1-butene.
123–86–4	n-butyl acetate.
141–32–2	n-butyl acrylate.
71–36–3	n-butyl alcohol.
78–92–2	s-butyl alcohol.
75–65–0	t-butyl alcohol.
109–73–9	n-butylamine.
13952–84–6	s-butylamine.
75–64–9	t-butylamine.
98–73–7	p-tert-butyl benzoic acid.
107–88–0	1,3-butylene glycol.
123–72–8	n-butyraldehyde.
107–92–6	Butyric acid.
106–31–0	Butyric anhydride.
109–74–0	Butyronitrile.
105–60–2	Caprolactam.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
75–1–50	Carbon disulfide.
558–13–4	Carbon tetrabromide.
56–23–5	Carbon tetrachloride.
9004–35–7	Cellulose acetate.
79–11–8	Chloroacetic acid.
108–42–9	m-chloroaniline.
95–51–2	o-chloroaniline.
106–47–8	p-chloroaniline.
35913–09–8	Chlorobenzaldehyde.
108–90–7	Chlorobenzene.
118–91–2, 535–80–8, 74–11–3°	Chlorobenzoic acid.
2136–81–4, 2136–89–2, 5216–25–1°	Chlorobenzotrichloride.
1321–03–5	Chlorobenzoyl chloride.
25497–29–4	Chlorodifluoromethane.
75–45–6	Chlorodifluoroethane.
67–66–3	Chloroform.
25586–43–0	Chloronaphthalene.
88–73–3	o-chloronitrobenzene.
100-00-5	p-chloronitrobenzene.
25167–80–0	Chlorophenols.
126–99–8	Chloroprene.
7790–94–5	Chlorosulfonic acid.
108–41–8	m-chlorotoluene.
95–49–8	o-chlorotoluene.
106–43–4	p-chlorotoluene.
75–72–9	Chlorotrifluoromethane.
108–39–4	m-cresol.
95–48–7	o-cresol.
106–44–5	p-cresol.
1319–77–3	Mixed cresols.
1319–77–3	Cresylic acid.
4170–30–0	Crotonaldehyde.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
3724–65–0	Crotonic acid.
98–82–8	Cumene.
80–15–9	Cumene hydroperoxide.
372–09–8	Cyanoacetic acid.
506–77–4	Cyanogen chloride.
108–80–5	Cyanuric acid.
108–77–0	Cyanuric chloride.
110–82–7	Cyclohexane.
108–93–0	Cyclohexanol.
108–94–1	Cyclohexanone.
110–83–8	Cyclohexene.
108–91–8	Cyclohexylamine.
111–78–4	Cyclooctadiene.
112–30–1	Decanol.
123-42-2	Diacetone alcohol.
27576–04–1	Diaminobenzoic acid.
95–76–1, 95–82–9, 554–00–7, 608–27–5, 608–31–1, 626–43–7, 27134–27–6, 57311–92–9°	Dichloroaniline.
541–73–1	m-dichlorobenzene.
95–50–1	o-dichlorobenzene.
106–46–7	p-dichlorobenzene.
75–71–8	Dichlorodifluoromethane.
111–44–4	Dichloroethyl ether.
107–06–2	1,2-dichloroethane (EDC).
96–23–1	Dichlorohydrin.
26952–23–8	Dichloropropene.
101–83–7	Dicyclohexylamine.
109–89–7	Diethylamine.
111–46–6	Diethylene glycol.
112–36–7	Diethylene glycol diethyl ether.
111–96–6	Diethylene glycol dimethyl ether.
112–34–5	Diethylene glycol monobutyl ether.

CAS No.ª	Chemical
124–17–4	Diethylene glycol monobutyl ether acetate.
111–90–0	Diethylene glycol monoethyl ether.
112–15–2	Diethylene glycol monoethyl ether acetate.
111–77–3	Diethylene glycol monomethyl ether.
64–67–5	Diethyl sulfate.
75–37–6	Difluoroethane.
25167–70–8	Diisobutylene.
26761–40–0	Diisodecyl phthalate.
27554–26–3	Diisooctyl phthalate.
674–82–8	Diketene.
124–40–3	Dimethylamine.
121–69–7	N,N-dimethylaniline.
115–10–6	N,N-dimethyl ether.
68–12–2	N,N-dimethylformamide.
57–14–7	Dimethylhydrazine.
77–78–1	Dimethyl sulfate.
75–18–3	Dimethyl sulfide.
67–68–5	Dimethyl sulfoxide.
120–61–6	Dimethyl terephthalate.
99–34–3	3,5-dinitrobenzoic acid.
51–28–5	Dinitrophenol.
25321–14–6	Dinitrotoluene.
123–91–1	Dioxane.
646–06–0	Dioxilane.
122–39–4	Diphenylamine.
101–84–8	Diphenyl oxide.
102–08–9	Diphenyl thiourea.
25265–71–8	Dipropylene glycol.
25378–22–7	Dodecene.
28675–17–4	Dodecylaniline.
27193–86–8	Dodecylphenol.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
106–89–8	Epichlorohydrin.
64–17–5	Ethanol.
141–43–5°	Ethanolamines.
141–78–6	Ethyl acetate.
141–97–9	Ethyl acetoacetate.
140–88–5	Ethyl acrylate.
75–04–7	Ethylamine.
100–41–4	Ethylbenzene.
74–96–4	Ethyl bromide.
9004–57–3	Ethylcellulose.
75–00–3	Ethyl chloride.
105–39–5	Ethyl chloroacetate.
105–56–6	Ethylcyanoacetate.
74–85–1	Ethylene.
96–49–1	Ethylene carbonate.
107–07–3	Ethylene chlorohydrin.
107–15–3	Ethylenediamine.
106–93–4	Ethylene dibromide.
107–21–1	Ethylene glycol.
111–55–7	Ethylene glycol diacetate.
110–71–4	Ethylene glycol dimethyl ether.
111–76–2	Ethylene glycol monobutyl ether.
112–07–2	Ethylene glycol monobutyl ether acetate.
110–80–5	Ethylene glycol monoethyl ether.
111–15–9	Ethylene glycol monethyl ether acetate.
109–86–4	Ethylene glycol monomethyl ether.
110–49–6	Ethylene glycol monomethyl ether acetate.
122–99–6	Ethylene glycol monophenyl ether.
2807–30–9	Ethylene glycol monopropyl ether.
75–21–8	Ethylene oxide.
60–29–7	Ethyl ether

CAS No.ª	Chemical
104–76–7	2-ethylhexanol.
122–51–0	Ethyl orthoformate.
95–92–1	Ethyl oxalate.
41892–71–1	Ethyl sodium oxalacetate.
50-00-0	Formaldehyde.
75–12–7	Formamide.
64–18–6	Formic acid.
110–17–8	Fumaric acid.
98–01–1	Furfural.
56–81–5	Glycerol.
26545–73–7	Glycerol dichlorohydrin.
25791–96–2	Glycerol triether.
56–40–6	Glycine.
107–22–2	Glyoxal.
118–74–1	Hexachlorobenzene.
67–72–1	Hexachloroethane.
36653–82–4	Hexadecyl alcohol.
124-09-4	Hexamethylenediamine.
629–11–8	Hexamethylene glycol.
100–97–0	Hexamethylenetetramine.
74–90–8	Hydrogen cyanide.
123–31–9	Hydroquinone.
99–96–7	p-hydroxybenzoic acid.
26760–64–5	Isoamylene.
78–83–1	Isobutanol.
110–19–0	Isobutyl acetate.
115–11–7	Isobutylene.
78–84–2	Isobutyraldehyde.
79–31–2	Isobutyric acid.
25339–17–7	Isodecanol.
26952–21–6	Isooctyl alcohol.
78–78–4	Isopentane.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical		
78–59–1	Isophorone.		
121–91–5	Isophthalic acid.		
78–79–5	Isoprene.		
-63-0 Isopropanol.			
108–21–4	Isopropyl acetate.		
75–31–0	Isopropylamine.		
75–29–6	Isopropyl chloride.		
25168–06–3	Isopropylphenol.		
463–51–4	Ketene.		
( <sup>b</sup> )	Linear alkyl sulfonate.		
123-01-3	Linear alkylbenzene (linear dodecylbenzene).		
110–16–7	Maleic acid.		
108–31–6	Maleic anhydride.		
6915–15–7	Malic acid.		
141–79–7	Mesityl oxide.		
121–47–1	Metanilic acid.		
79–41–4	Methacrylic acid.		
563–47–3	Methallyl chloride.		
67–56–1	Methanol.		
79–20–9	Methyl acetate.		
105–45–3	Methyl acetoacetate.		
74–89–5	Methylamine.		
100–61–8	n-methylaniline.		
74–83–9	Methyl bromide.		
37365–71–2	Methyl butynol.		
74–87–3	Methyl chloride.		
108–87–2	Methylcyclohexane.		
1331–22–2	Methylcyclohexanone.		
75–09–2	Methylene chloride.		
101–77–9	Methylene dianiline.		
101–68–8	Methylene diphenyl diisocyanate.		
78–93–3	Methyl ethyl ketone.		

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical		
107–31–3	Methyl formate.		
108–11–2	Methyl isobutyl carbinol.		
108–10–1	Methyl isobutyl ketone.		
80–62–6	Methyl methacrylate.		
77–75–8	Methylpentynol.		
98–83–9	a-methylstyrene.		
110–91–8	Morpholine.		
85–47–2	a-naphthalene sulfonic acid.		
120–18–3	b-naphthalene sulfonic acid.		
90–15–3	a-naphthol.		
135–19–3	b-naphthol.		
75–98–9	Neopentanoic acid.		
88–74–4	o-nitroaniline.		
100–01–6	p-nitroaniline.		
91–23–6	o-nitroanisole.		
100–17–4	p-nitroanisole.		
98–95–3	Nitrobenzene.		
27178–83–2 <sup>c</sup>	Nitrobenzoic acid (o,m, and p).		
79–24–3	Nitroethane.		
75–52–5	Nitromethane.		
88–75–5	2-Nitrophenol.		
25322-01-4	Nitropropane.		
1321–12–6	Nitrotoluene.		
27215–95–8	Nonene.		
25154–52–3	Nonylphenol.		
27193–28–8	Octylphenol.		
123–63–7	Paraldehyde.		
115–77–5	Pentaerythritol.		
109–66–0	n-pentane.		
109–67–1	1-pentene		
127–18–4	Perchloroethylene.		
594–42–3	Perchloromethyl mercaptan.		

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
94–70–2	o-phenetidine.
156–43–4	p-phenetidine.
108–95–2	Phenol.
98–67–9, 585–38–6, 609–46–1, 1333–39–7 <sup>c</sup>	Phenolsulfonic acids.
91–40–7	Phenyl anthranilic acid.
( <sup>b</sup> )	Phenylenediamine.
75–44–5	Phosgene.
85–44–9	Phthalic anhydride.
85–41–6	Phthalimide.
108–99–6	b-picoline.
110–85–0	Piperazine.
9003–29–6, 25036–29–7 <sup>c</sup>	Polybutenes.
25322–68–3	Polyethylene glycol.
25322–69–4	Polypropylene glycol.
123–38–6	Propionaldehyde.
79–09–4	Propionic acid.
71–23–8	n-propyl alcohol.
107–10–8	Propylamine.
540–54–5	Propyl chloride.
115–07–1	Propylene.
127–00–4	Propylene chlorohydrin.
78–87–5	Propylene dichloride.
57–55–6	Propylene glycol.
75–56–9	Propylene oxide.
110–86–1	Pyridine.
106–51–4	Quinone.
108–46–3	Resorcinol.
27138–57–4	Resorcylic acid.
69–72–7	Salicylic acid.
127–09–3	Sodium acetate.
532–32–1	Sodium benzoate.
9004–32–4	Sodium carboxymethyl cellulose.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
3926–62–3	Sodium chloroacetate.
141–53–7	Sodium formate.
139–02–6	Sodium phenate.
110-44-1	Sorbic acid.
100–42–5	Styrene.
110–15–6	Succinic acid.
110–61–2	Succinonitrile.
121–57–3	Sulfanilic acid.
126–33–0	Sulfolane.
1401–55–4	Tannic acid.
100–21–0	Terephthalic acid.
79–34–5 <sup>c</sup>	Tetrachloroethanes.
117–08–8	Tetrachlorophthalic anhydride.
78–00–2	Tetraethyl lead.
119–64–2	Tetrahydronaphthalene.
85–43–8	Tetrahydrophthalic anhydride.
75–74–1	Tetramethyl lead.
110–60–1	Tetramethylenediamine.
110–18–9	Tetramethylethylenediamine.
108–88–3	Toluene.
95–80–7	Toluene-2,4-diamine.
584–84–9	Toluene-2,4-diisocyanate.
26471–62–5	Toluene diisocyanates (mixture).
1333–07–9	Toluenesulfonamide.
104–15–4°	Toluenesulfonic acids.
98–59–9	Toluenesulfonyl chloride.
26915–12–8	Toluidines.
87–61–6, 108–70–3, 120–82–1°	Trichlorobenzenes.
71–55–6	1,1,1-trichloroethane.
79–00–5	1,1,2-trichloroethane.
79–01–6	Trichloroethylene.
75–69–4	Trichlorofluoromethane.

CAS No. <sup>a</sup>	Chemical
96–18–4	1,2,3-trichloropropane.
76–13–1	1,1,2-trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane.
121–44–8	Triethylamine.
112–27–6	Triethylene glycol.
112–49–2	Triethylene glycol dimethyl ether.
7756–94–7	Triisobutylene.
75–50–3	Trimethylamine.
57–13–6	Urea.
108–05–4	Vinyl acetate.
75–01–4	Vinyl chloride.
75–35–4	Vinylidene chloride.
25013–15–4	Vinyl toluene.
1330–20–7	Xylenes (mixed).
95–47–6	o-xylene.
106–42–3	p-xylene.
1300–71–6	Xylenol.
1300–73–8	Xylidine.

<sup>a</sup>CAS numbers refer to the Chemical Abstracts Registry numbers assigned to specific chemicals, isomers, or mixtures of chemicals. Some isomers or mixtures that are covered by the standards do not have CAS numbers assigned to them. The standards apply to all of the chemicals listed, whether CAS numbers have been assigned or not.

<sup>b</sup>No CAS number(s) have been assigned to this chemical, its isomers, or mixtures containing these chemicals.

<sup>c</sup>CAS numbers for some of the isomers are listed; the standards apply to all of the isomers and mixtures, even if CAS numbers have not been assigned.

[48 FR 48335, Oct. 18, 1983, as amended at 65 FR 61763, Oct. 17, 2000]

### Attachment D

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

## PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Subpart NNN—Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations

**Source:** 55 FR 26942, June 29, 1990, unless otherwise noted.

## § 60.660 Applicability and designation of affected facility.

- (a) The provisions of this subpart apply to each affected facility designated in paragraph (b) of this section that is part of a process unit that produces any of the chemicals listed in §60.667 as a product, coproduct, by-product, or intermediate, except as provided in paragraph (c).
- (b) The affected facility is any of the following for which construction, modification, or reconstruction commenced after December 30, 1983:
- (1) Each distillation unit not discharging its vent stream into a recovery system.
- (2) Each combination of a distillation unit and the recovery system into which its vent stream is discharged.
- (3) Each combination of two or more distillation units and the common recovery system into which their vent streams are discharged.
- (c) Exemptions from the provisions of paragraph (a) of this section are as follows:
- (1) Any distillation unit operating as part of a process unit which produces coal tar or beverage alcohols, or which uses, contains, and produces no VOC is not an affected facility.
- (2) Any distillation unit that is subject to the provisions of subpart DDD is not an affected facility.
- (3) Any distillation unit that is designed and operated as a batch operation is not an affected facility.
- (4) Each affected facility that has a total resource effectiveness (TRE) index value greater than 8.0 is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for §§60.662; 60.664 (d), (e), and (f); and 60.665 (h) and (l).
- (5) Each affected facility in a process unit with a total design capacity for all chemicals produced within that unit of less than one gigagram per year is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for the recordkeeping and reporting requirements in paragraphs (j), (l)(6), and (n) of §60.665.
- (6) Each affected facility operated with a vent stream flow rate less than 0.008 scm/min is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for the test method and procedure and the recordkeeping and reporting requirements in §60.664(g) and paragraphs (i), (I)(5), and (o) of §60.665.

- (d) Alternative means of compliance —(1) Option to comply with part 65. Owners or operators of process vents that are subject to this subpart may choose to comply with the provisions of 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, to satisfy the requirements of §§60.662 through 60.665 and 60.668. The provisions of 40 CFR part 65 also satisfy the criteria of paragraphs (c)(4) and (6) of this section. Other provisions applying to an owner or operator who chooses to comply with 40 CFR part 65 are provided in 40 CFR 65.1.
- (2) Part 60, subpart A. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, must also comply with §§60.1, 60.2, 60.5, 60.6, 60.7(a)(1) and (4), 60.14, 60.15, and 60.16 for those process vents. All sections and paragraphs of subpart A of this part that are not mentioned in this paragraph (d)(2) do not apply to owners or operators of process vents complying with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, except that provisions required to be met prior to implementing 40 CFR part 65 still apply. Owners and operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, must comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart A.
- (3) Compliance date. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, at initial startup shall comply with paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section for each vent stream on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed, but not later than 60 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, or 180 days after the initial startup, whichever date comes first.
- (4) *Initial startup notification*. Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart that chooses to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, at initial startup shall notify the Administrator of the specific provisions of 40 CFR 65.63(a)(1), (2), or (3), with which the owner or operator has elected to comply. Notification shall be submitted with the notifications of initial startup required by 40 CFR 65.5(b).

[Note: The intent of these standards is to minimize the emissions of VOC through the application of best demonstrated technology (BDT). The numerical emission limits in these standards are expressed in terms of total organic compounds (TOC), measured as TOC less methane and ethane. This emission limit reflects the performance of BDT.]

[55 FR 26942, June 29, 2000, as amended at 65 FR 78279, Dec. 14, 2000]

### § 60.661 Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined here shall have the meaning given them in the Act and in subpart A of part 60, and the following terms shall have the specific meanings given them.

Batch distillation operation means a noncontinuous distillation operation in which a discrete quantity or batch of liquid feed is charged into a distillation unit and distilled at one time. After the initial charging of the liquid feed, no additional liquid is added during the distillation operation.

Boiler means any enclosed combustion device that extracts useful energy in the form of steam.

By compound means by individual stream components, not carbon equivalents.

Continuous recorder means a data recording device recording an instantaneous data value at least once every 15 minutes.

Distillation operation means an operation separating one or more feed stream(s) into two or more exit stream(s), each exit stream having component concentrations different from those in the feed stream(s). The separation is achieved by the redistribution of the components between the liquid and vapor-phase as they approach equilibrium within the distillation unit.

Distillation unit means a device or vessel in which distillation operations occur, including all associated internals (such as trays or packing) and accessories (such as reboiler, condenser, vacuum pump, steam jet, etc.), plus any associated recovery system.

Flame zone means the portion of the combustion chamber in a boiler occupied by the flame envelope.

Flow indicator means a device which indicates whether gas flow is present in a vent stream.

Halogenated vent stream means any vent stream determined to have a total concentration (by volume) of compounds containing halogens of 20 ppmv (by compound) or greater.

*Incinerator* means any enclosed combustion device that is used for destroying organic compounds and does not extract energy in the form of steam or process heat.

*Process heater* means a device that transfers heat liberated by burning fuel to fluids contained in tubes, including all fluids except water that is heated to produce steam.

*Process unit* means equipment assembled and connected by pipes or ducts to produce, as intermediates or final products, one or more of the chemicals in §60.667. A process unit can operate independently if supplied with sufficient fuel or raw materials and sufficient product storage facilities.

*Product* means any compound or chemical listed in §60.667 that is produced for sale as a final product as that chemical, or for use in the production of other chemicals or compounds. By-products, co-products, and intermediates are considered to be products.

Recovery device means an individual unit of equipment, such as an absorber, carbon adsorber, or condenser, capable of and used for the purpose of recovering chemicals for use, reuse, or sale.

Recovery system means an individual recovery device or series of such devices applied to the same vent stream.

Total organic compounds (TOC) means those compounds measured according to the procedures in §60.664(b)(4). For the purposes of measuring molar composition as required in §60.664(d)(2)(i); hourly emissions rate as required in §60.664(d)(5) and §60.664(e); and TOC concentration as required in §60.665(b)(4) and §60.665(g)(4), those compounds which the Administrator has determined do not contribute appreciably to the formation of ozone are to be excluded. The compounds to be excluded are identified in Environmental Protection Agency's statements on ozone abatement policy for State Implementation Plans (SIP) revisions (42 FR 35314; 44 FR 32042; 45 FR 32424; 45 FR 48942).

TRE index value means a measure of the supplemental total resource requirement per unit reduction of TOC associated with an individual distillation vent stream, based on vent stream flow rate, emission rate of TOC net heating value, and corrosion properties (whether or not the vent stream is halogenated), as quantified by the equation given under §60.664(e).

Vent stream means any gas stream discharged directly from a distillation facility to the atmosphere or indirectly to the atmosphere after diversion through other process equipment. The vent stream excludes relief valve discharges and equipment leaks including, but not limited to, pumps, compressors, and valves.

# § 60.662 Standards.

Each owner or operator of any affected facility shall comply with paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section for each vent stream on and after the date on which the initial performance test required by §60.8 and

§60.664 is completed, but not later than 60 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, or 180 days after the initial start-up, whichever date comes first. Each owner or operator shall either:

- (a) Reduce emissions of TOC (less methane and ethane) by 98 weight-percent, or to a TOC (less methane and ethane) concentration of 20 ppmv, on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, whichever is less stringent. If a boiler or process heater is used to comply with this paragraph, then the vent stream shall be introduced into the flame zone of the boiler or process heater; or
- (b) Combust the emissions in a flare that meets the requirements of §60.18; or
- (c) Maintain a TRE index value greater than 1.0 without use of VOC emission control devices.

# § 60.663 Monitoring of emissions and operations.

- (a) The owner or operator of an affected facility that uses an incinerator to seek to comply with the TOC emission limit specified under §60.662(a) shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate according to manufacturer's specifications the following equipment:
- (1) A temperature monitoring device equipped with a continuous recorder and having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater.
- (i) Where an incinerator other than a catalytic incinerator is used, a temperature monitoring device shall be installed in the firebox.
- (ii) Where a catalytic incinerator is used, temperature monitoring devices shall be installed in the gas stream immediately before and after the catalyst bed.
- (2) A flow indicator that provides a record of vent stream flow to the incinerator at least once every hour for each affected facility. The flow indicator shall be installed in the vent stream from each affected facility at a point closest to the inlet of each incinerator and before being joined with any other vent stream.
- (b) The owner or operator of an affected facility that uses a flare to seek to comply with §60.662(b) shall install, calibrate, maintain and operate according to manufacturer's specifications the following equipment:
- (1) A heat sensing device, such as an ultra-violet beam sensor or thermocouple, at the pilot light to indicate the continuous presence of a flame.
- (2) A flow indicator that provides a record of vent stream flow to the flare at least once every hour for each affected facility. The flow indicator shall be installed in the vent stream from each affected facility at a point closest to the flare and before being joined with any other vent stream.
- (c) The owner or operator of an affected facility that uses a boiler or process heater to seek to comply with §60.662(a) shall install, calibrate, maintain and operate according to the manufacturer's specifications the following equipment:
- (1) A flow indicator that provides a record of vent stream flow to the boiler or process heater at least once every hour for each affected facility. The flow indicator shall be installed in the vent stream from each distillation unit within an affected facility at a point closest to the inlet of each boiler or process heater and before being joined with any other vent stream.

- (2) A temperature monitoring device in the firebox equipped with a continuous recorder and having an accuracy of ±1 percent of the temperature being measured expressed in degrees Celsius or ±0.5 °C, whichever is greater, for boilers or process heaters of less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr) heat input design capacity.
- (d) Monitor and record the periods of operation of the boiler or process heater if the design heat input capacity of the boiler or process heater is 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr) or greater. The records must be readily available for inspection.
- (e) The owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to comply with the TRE index value limit specified under §60.662(c) shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate according to manufacturer's specifications the following equipment, unless alternative monitoring procedures or requirements are approved for that facility by the Administrator:
- (1) Where an absorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system:
- (i) A scrubbing liquid temperature monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater, and a specific gravity monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 0.02$  specific gravity units, each equipped with a continuous recorder, or
- (ii) An organic monitoring device used to indicate the concentration level of organic compounds exiting the recovery device based on a detection principle such as infrared, photoionization, or thermal conductivity, each equipped with a continuous recorder.
- (2) Where a condenser is the final recovery device in the recovery system:
- (i) A condenser exit (product side) temperature monitoring device equipped with a continuous recorder and having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater, or
- (ii) An organic monitoring device used to monitor organic compounds exiting the recovery device based on a detection principle such as infra-red, photoionization, or thermal conductivity, each equipped with a continuous recorder.
- (3) Where a carbon adsorber is the final recovery device unit in the recovery system:
- (i) An integrating steam flow monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 10$  percent, and a carbon bed temperature monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater, both equipped with a continuous recorder, or
- (ii) An organic monitoring device used to indicate the concentration level of organic compounds exiting the recovery device based on a detection principle such as infra-red, photoionization, or thermal conductivity, each equipped with a continuous recorder.
- (f) An owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance with the standards specified under §60.662 with control devices other than incinerator, boiler, process heater, or flare; or recovery device other than an absorber, condenser, or carbon adsorber shall provide to the Administrator information describing the operation of the control device or recovery device and the process parameter(s) which would indicate proper operation and maintenance of the device. The Administrator may request further information and will specify appropriate monitoring procedures or requirements.

[55 FR 26942, June 29, 1990, as amended at 65 FR 61774, Oct. 17, 2000]

# § 60.664 Test methods and procedures.

- (a) For the purpose of demonstrating compliance with §60.662, all affected facilities shall be run at full operating conditions and flow rates during any performance test.
- (b) The following methods in appendix A to this part, except as provided under §60.8(b), shall be used as reference methods to determine compliance with the emission limit or percent reduction efficiency specified under §60.662(a).
- (1) Method 1 or 1A, as appropriate, for selection of the sampling sites. The control device inlet sampling site for determination of vent stream molar composition or TOC (less methane and ethane) reduction efficiency shall be prior to the inlet of the control device and after the recovery system.
- (2) Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D, as appropriate, for determination of the gas volumetric flow rates.
- (3) The emission rate correction factor, integrated sampling and analysis procedure of Method 3 shall be used to determine the oxygen concentration ( $^{\circ}O_{2d}$ ) for the purposes of determining compliance with the 20 ppmv limit. The sampling site shall be the same as that of the TOC samples, and the samples shall be taken during the same time that the TOC samples are taken.

The TOC concentration corrected to 3 percent  $0_2(C_c)$  shall be computed using the following equation:

$$C_c = C_{roc} \frac{17.9}{20.9 - \% O_{2d}}$$

where:

C<sub>c</sub>=Concentration of TOC corrected to 3 percent O<sub>2</sub>, dry basis, ppm by volume.

C<sub>TOC</sub>=Concentration of TOC (minus methane and ethane), dry basis, ppm by volume.

%O<sub>2d</sub>=Concentration of O<sub>2</sub>, dry basis, percent by volume.

- (4) Method 18 to determine the concentration of TOC in the control device outlet and the concentration of TOC in the inlet when the reduction efficiency of the control device is to be determined.
- (i) The sampling time for each run shall be 1 hour in which either an integrated sample or four grab samples shall be taken. If grab sampling is used then the samples shall be taken at 15-minute intervals.
- (ii) The emission reduction (R) of TOC (minus methane and ethane) shall be determined using the following equation:

$$R = \frac{E_i - E_o}{E_i} \times 100$$

where:

R=Emission reduction, percent by weight.

E<sub>i</sub>=Mass rate of TOC entering the control device, kg/hr (lb/hr).

 $E_0$ =Mass rate of TOC discharged to the atmosphere, kg/hr (lb/hr).

(iii) The mass rates of TOC ( $E_i$ ,  $E_o$ ) shall be computed using the following equations:

$$E_i = K_2 \left( \sum_{j=1}^n C_{ij} M_{ij} \right) Q_i$$

$$E_O = K_2 \left( \sum_{i=1}^n C_{qi} M_{qj} \right) Q_O$$

where:

 $C_{ij}$ ,  $C_{oj}$ =Concentration of sample component "j" of the gas stream at the inlet and outlet of the control device, respectively, dry basis, ppm by volume.

M<sub>ij</sub>, M<sub>oj</sub>=Molecular weight of sample component "j" of the gas stream at the inlet and outlet of the control device, respectively, g/g-mole (lb/lb-mole).

 $Q_i$ ,  $Q_o$ =Flow rate of gas stream at the inlet and outlet of the control device, respectively, dscm/min (dscf/min).

 $K_2$ = 2.494 × 10<sup>-6</sup>(1/ppm)(g-mole/scm) (kg/g) (min/hr) (metric units), where standard temperature for (g-mole/scm) is 20 °C.

=  $1.557 \times 10^{-7}$  (1/ppm) (lb-mole/scf) (min/hr) (English units), where standard temperature for (lb-mole/scf) is 68 °F.

(iv) The TOC concentration ( $C_{\text{TOC}}$ ) is the sum of the individual components and shall be computed for each run using the following equation:

$$C_{TOC} = \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{j}$$

where:

C<sub>TOC</sub>=Concentration of TOC (minus methane and ethane), dry basis, ppm by volume.

C<sub>i</sub>=Concentration of sample components "j", dry basis, ppm by volume.

n=Number of components in the sample.

(c) When a boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of 44 MW (150 million Btu/hour) or greater is used to seek to comply with §60.662(a), the requirement for an initial performance test is waived, in accordance with §60.8(b). However, the Administrator reserves the option to require testing at such other times as may be required, as provided for in section 114 of the Act.

- (d) When a flare is used to seek to comply with §60.662(b), the flare shall comply with the requirements of §60.18.
- (e) The following test methods in appendix A to this part, except as provided under §60.8(b), shall be used for determining the net heating value of the gas combusted to determine compliance under §60.662(b) and for determining the process vent stream TRE index value to determine compliance under §60.662(c).
- (1)(i) Method 1 or 1A, as appropriate, for selection of the sampling site. The sampling site for the vent stream flow rate and molar composition determination prescribed in §60.664(e)(2) and (3) shall be, except for the situations outlined in paragraph (e)(1)(ii) of this section, prior to the inlet of any control device, prior to any post-distillation dilution of the stream with air, and prior to any post-distillation introduction of halogenated compounds into the process vent stream. No transverse site selection method is needed for vents smaller than 10 centimeters (4 inches) in diameter.
- (ii) If any gas stream other than the distillation vent stream from the affected facility is normally conducted through the final recovery device.
- (A) The sampling site for vent stream flow rate and molar composition shall be prior to the final recovery device and prior to the point at which the nondistillation stream is introduced.
- (B) The efficiency of the final recovery device is determined by measuring the TOC concentration using Method 18 at the inlet to the final recovery device after the introduction of any nondistillation vent stream and at the outlet of the final recovery device.
- (C) This efficiency is applied to the TOC concentration measured prior to the final recovery device and prior to the introduction of the nondistillation stream to determine the concentration of TOC in the distillation vent stream from the final recovery device. This concentration of TOC is then used to perform the calculations outlined in §60.664(e)(4) and (5).
- (2) The molar composition of the process vent stream shall be determined as follows:
- (i) Method 18 to measure the concentration of TOC including those containing halogens.
- (ii) ASTM D1946–77 or 90 (Reapproved 1994) (incorporation by reference as specified in §60.17 of this part) to measure the concentration of carbon monoxide and hydrogen.
- (iii) Method 4 to measure the content of water vapor.
- (3) The volumetric flow rate shall be determined using Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D, as appropriate.
- (4) The net heating value of the vent stream shall be calculated using the following equation:

$$H_T = K_1 \left( \sum_{j=1}^n C_j H_j \right)$$

where:

 $H_T$ = Net heating value of the sample, MJ/scm (Btu/scf), where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (77 °F and 30 in. Hg), but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C (68 °F).

 $K_1$ = 1.74 × 10<sup>-7</sup>(1/ppm) (g-mole/scm) (MJ/kcal) (metric units), where standard temperature for (g-mole/scm) is 20 °C.

=  $1.03 \times 10^{-11} (1/ppm)$  (lb-mole/scf) (Btu/kcal) (English units) where standard temperature for (lb/mole/scf) is 68 °F.

C<sub>j</sub>= Concentration on a wet basis of compound j in ppm, as measured for organics by Method 18 and measured for hydrogen and carbon monoxide by ASTM D1946–77 or 90 (Reapproved 1994) (incorporation by reference as specified in §60.17 of this part) as indicated in §60.664(e)(2).

 $H_j$ = Net heat of combustion of compound j, kcal/(g-mole) [kcal/(lb-mole)], based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (77 °F and 30 in. Hg).

The heats of combustion of vent stream components would be required to be determined using ASTM D2382–76 (incorporation by reference as specified in §60.17 of this part) if published values are not available or cannot be calculated.

(5) The emission rate of TOC in the vent stream shall be calculated using the following equation:

$$E_{TOC} = K_2 \left[ \sum_{j=1}^{n} C_j M_j \right] Q_s$$

where:

E<sub>TOC</sub>= Measured emission rate of TOC, kg/hr (lb/hr).

 $K_2$ = 2.494×10<sup>-6</sup>(1/ppm) (g-mole/scm) (kg/g) (min/hr) (metric units), where standard temperature for (g-mole/scm) is 20 °C.

=  $1.557 \times 10^{-7}$  (1/ppm) (lb-mole/scf) (min/hr) (English units), where standard temperature for (lb-mole/scf) is 68 °F.

 $C_j$ = Concentration on a wet basis of compound j in ppm, as measured by Method 18 as indicated in  $\S60.664(e)(2)$ .

M<sub>i</sub>= Molecular weight of sample j, g/g-mole (lb/lb-mole).

Q<sub>s</sub>= Vent stream flow rate, scm/min (scf/min), at a temperature of 20 °C (68 °F).

- (6) The total process vent stream concentration (by volume) of compounds containing halogens (ppmv, by compound) shall be summed from the individual concentrations of compounds containing halogens which were measured by Method 18.
- (f) For purposes of complying with §60.662(c) the owner or operator of a facility affected by this subpart shall calculate the TRE index value of the vent stream using the equation for incineration in paragraph (e)(1) of this section for halogenated vent streams. The owner or operator of an affected facility with a nonhalogenated vent stream shall determine the TRE index value by calculating values using both the incinerator equation in (e)(1) and the flare equation in (e)(2) of this section and selecting the lower of the two values.

(1) The equation for calculating the TRE index value of a vent stream controlled by an incinerator is as follows:

$$TRE = \frac{1}{E_{TOC}} \left[ a + b \left( Q_s \right) + c \left( Q_s \right)^{0.88} + d \left( Q_s \right) \left( H_T \right) + e \left( Q_s \right)^{0.88} \left( H_T \right)^{0.88} + f \left( Y_s \right)^{0.5} \right]$$

(i) Where for a vent stream flow rate that is greater than or equal to 14.2 scm/min (501 scf/min) at a standard temperature of 20 °C (68 °F):

TRE = TRE index value.

Q<sub>s</sub>= Vent stream flow rate, scm/min (scf/min), at a temperature of 20 °C (68 °F).

 $H_T$ = Vent stream net heating value, MJ/scm (Btu/scf), where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (68 °F and 30 in. Hg), but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C (68 °F) as in the definition of  $Q_s$ .

 $Y_s$ =  $Q_s$ for all vent stream categories listed in table 1 except for Category E vent streams where  $Y_s$ =  $Q_sH_T/3.6$ .

E<sub>TOC</sub>= Hourly emissions of TOC, kg/hr (lb/hr).

a, b, c, d, e, and f are coefficients.

The set of coefficients that apply to a vent stream can be obtained from table 1.

TABLE 1. DISTILLATION NSPS TRE COEFFICIENTS FOR VENT STREAMS

#### CONTROLLED BY AN INCINERATOR

DESIGN CATEGORY A1. FOR HALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0 < NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm) < 3.5 OR IF 0 < NET HEATING VALUE (Btu/scf) < 94:

Q <sub>s</sub> = Vent Stream Flow rate scm/min (scf/min)	а	b	c	d	6	· f
14.2 s Q <sub>e</sub> ≤ 18.8	18.84466	0.26742	-0.20044	. 0	0	0.01025
(501 ≤ Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 664)	(41.54494)	(0.016696)	(-0.019194)	(0)	(0)	(0.003803)
18.8 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 699	19.66658	0.26742	-0.25332	. 0	.0	0.01025
(664 < Q <sub>5</sub> s 24,700)	(43.35694)	(0.016696)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.003803)
699 < Q <sub>S</sub> ≤ 1400	39.19213	0.29062	-0.25332	0	0	0.01449
(24,700 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 49,000)	(86.40297)	(0.018145)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.005376)
1400 < Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 2100	58.71768	0.30511	-0.25332	0	0	0.01775
(49,000 < Q <sub>8</sub> < 74,000)	(129.4490)	(0.019050)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.006585)
2100 < Q <sub>8</sub> < 2800	78.24323	0.31582	-0.25332	0	0	0.02049
(74,000 < Q <sub>8</sub> < 99,000)	(172.4950)	(0.019718)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.007602)
2800 < Q <sub>5</sub> < 3500	97.76879	0.32439	-0.25332	0	0	0.02291
(99,000 < Q <sub>s</sub> x 120,000)	(215.5411)	(0.020253)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.008500)

# View or download PDF

DESIGN CATEGORY A2.

FOR HALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF NET HEATING VALUE < 3.5 (MJ/scm)
OR IF NET HEATING VALUE < 94 (Btu/scf):

Q <sub>8</sub> = Vent Stream Flow rate scm/min(scf/min)	а	Ь	. C	d	. 0	f
14.2 ≤ Q <sub>g</sub> ≤ 18.8	18.84466	0.26742	-0.20044	0	0	0.01025
(501 ≤ Q <sub>g</sub> ≤ 664)	(41.54494)	(0.016696)	(-0.019194)	(0)	(0)	(0.003803)
18.8 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 699	19.66658	0.26742	-0.25332	0 .	. 0	0.01025
(664 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 24,700)	(43.35694)	(0.016696)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.003803)
699 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 1400	39.19213	0.29082	-0.25332	0	0	0.01449
(24,700 < Q <sub>s</sub> × 49,000)	(86.40297)	(0.018145)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.005376)
1400 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 2100	58.71768	0.30511	-0.25332	0	0	0.01775
(49,000 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 74,000)	(129.4490)	(0.019050)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.006585)
2100 < Q <sub>s</sub> < 2800	78.24323	0.31582	-0.25332	0	. 0	0.02049
(74,000 < Q <sub>s</sub> < 99,000)	(172.4950)	(0.019718)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.007602)
2800 < Q <sub>s</sub> x 3500	97.76879	0.32439	-0.25332	0	0	0.02291
(99,000 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 120,000)	(215.5411)	(0.020253)	(-0.024258)	(0)	(0)	(0.008500)

DESIGN CATEGORY B. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0 s NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm) s 0.48
OR IF 0 s NET HEATING VALUE (Blu/scf) s 13:

Q <sub>s</sub> = Vent Stream Flow rate scm/min(sct/min)	а	b	c	d	6	f .
14.2 s Q <sub>8</sub> s 1340	8.54245	0.10555	0.09030	-0.17109	0	0.01025
(501 ≤ Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 47,300)	(18.83268)	(0.0065901)	(0.008647)	(-0.00039762)	(0)	(0.003803)
1340 < Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 2690	16.94386	0.11470	0.09030	-0.17109	0	0.01449
(47,300 < Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 95,000)	(37.35443)	(0.0071614)	(0.008647)	(-0.00039762)	(0)	(0.005376)
2690 < Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 4040	25.34528	0.12042	0.09030	-0.17109	0	0.01775
(95,000 < Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 143,000)	(55.87620)	(0.0075185)	(0.008647)	(-0.00039762)	(0)	(0.006585)

View or download PDF

DESIGN CATEGORY C. FOR NONHALOGENTED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0.48 < NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm) < 1.9

OR IF 13 < NET HEATING VALUE (Btu/scf) < 51;

Q <sub>s</sub> = Vent Stream Flow rate scm/min(scf/min)	а	b	С	d	6	f
14.2 ≤ Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 1340	9.25233	0.06105	0.31937	-0.16181	0	0.01025
(501 ≤ Q <sub>6</sub> ≤ 47,300)	(20.39769)	(0.003812)	(0.030582)	(-0.00037605)	(0)	(0.003803)
1340 < Q <sub>s</sub> < 2690	18.36363	0.06635	0.31937	-0.16181	0	0.01449
(47,300 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 95,000)	(40.48446)	(0.004143)	(0.030582)	(-0.00037605)	(0)	(0.005376)
2690 < Q <sub>s</sub> ≤ 4040	27,47492	0.06965	0.31937	-0.16181	0	0.01775
(95,000 < Q <sub>s</sub> < 143,000)	(60.57121)	(0.004349)	(0.030582)	(-0.00037605)	(0)	(0.006585)

DESIGN CATEGORY D. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 1.9 < NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm) s 3.6 OR IF 51 < NET HEATING VALUE (Btu/scf) s 97:

Q <sub>s</sub> = Vent Stream Flow rate scm/min(scf/min)	a	ь	e ·	đ	е	f
.14.2 ≤ Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 1180	6.67868	0.06943	0.02582	0	0	0.01025
(501 ≤ Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 41,700)	(14.72382)	(0.004335)	(0.002472)	(0)	(0)	(0.003803)
1180 < Q <sub>s</sub> ± 2370	13.21633	0.07546	0.02582	0	0	0.01449
(41,700 < Q <sub>5</sub> < 83,700)	(29.13672)	(0.004711)	(0.002472)	(0)	(0)	(0.005376)
2370 < Q <sub>8</sub> ≤ 3550	19.75398	0.07922	0.02582	0	0	0.01775
(83,700 < Q <sub>S</sub> ≤ 125,000)	(43,54962)	(0.004946)	(0.002472)	(0)	(0)	(0.006585)

# View or download PDF

DESIGN CATEGORY E. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF NET HEATING VALUE > 3.6 MJ/scm OR IF NET HEATING VALUE > 97 (Btu/scf):

Q <sub>s</sub> = Vent Stream Flow rate scm/min(scf/min)	а	ь	С	d	e	f .
14.2 ≤ Y <sub>s</sub> ≤ 1180	6.67868	0 -	0	-0.00707	0.02220	0.01025
(501 ≤ Y <sub>S</sub> ≤ 41,700)	(14.72382)	(0)	(0)	(-0.0000164)	(0.0001174)	(0.003803)
1180 < Y <sub>8</sub> ≤ 2370	13.21633	0	0	-0.00707	0.02412	0.01449
(41,700 < Y <sub>8</sub> ≤ 83,700)	(29.13672)	(0)	(0)	(-0.0000164)	(0.0001276)	(0.005376)
2370 < Y <sub>e</sub> < 3550	19.75398	0	0	-0.00707	0.02533	0.01775
(83,700 < Y <sub>S</sub> × 125,000)	(43.54962)	(0)	(0)	(-0.0000164)	(0.0001340)	(0.006585)

# View or download PDF

(ii) Where for a vent stream flow rate that is less than 14.2 scm/min (501 scf/min) at a standard temperature of 20  $^{\circ}$ C (68  $^{\circ}$ F):

TRE = TRE index value.

 $Q_s$ = 14.2 scm/min (501 scf/min).

 $H_T$ = (FLOW) (HVAL)/ $Q_s$ .

Where the following inputs are used:

FLOW = Vent stream flow rate, scm/min (scf/min), at a temperature of 20 °C (68 °F).

HVAL = Vent stream net heating value, MJ/scm (Btu/scf), where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (68 °F and 30 in. Hg), but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C (68 °F) as in the definition of  $Q_s$ .

 $Y_s$ =  $Q_s$ for all vent stream categories listed in table 1 except for Category E vent streams where  $Y_s$ =  $Q_sH_T/3.6$ .

E<sub>TOC</sub>= Hourly emissions of TOC, kg/hr (lb/hr).

a, b, c, d, e, and f are coefficients

The set of coefficients that apply to a vent stream can be obtained from table 1.

(2) The equation for calculating the TRE index value of a vent stream controlled by a flare is as follows:

$$TRE = \frac{1}{E_{TOC}} \left[ a \left( Q_s \right) + b \left( Q_s \right)^{0.8} + c \left( Q_s \right) \left( H_T \right) + d \left( E_{TOC} \right) + e \right]$$

where:

TRE = TRE index value.

E<sub>TOC</sub>= Hourly emissions of TOC, kg/hr (lb/hr).

Q<sub>s</sub>= Vent stream flow rate, scm/min (scf/min), at a standard temperature of 20 °C (68 °F).

 $H_T$ = Vent stream net heating value, MJ/scm (Btu/scf), where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (68 °F and 30 in. Hg), but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C (68 °F) as in the definition of  $Q_s$ .

a, b, c, d, and e are coefficients.

The set of coefficients that apply to a vent stream shall be obtained from table 2.

	а	b	С	d	е
H <sub>T</sub> < 11.2 MJ/scm	2.25	0.288	-0.193	-0.0051	2.08
(H <sub>T</sub> < 301 Btu/scf)	(0.140)	(0.0367)	(-0.000448)	(-0.0051)	(4.59)
H <sub>T</sub> ≥ 11.2 MJ/scm	0.309	0.0619	-0.0043	-0.0034	2.08
(H <sub>T</sub> ≥ 301 Btu/scf)	(0.0193)	(0.00788)	(-0.0000010)	(-0.0034)	(4.59)

- (g) Each owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to comply with §60.660(c)(4) or §60.662(c) shall recalculate the TRE index value for that affected facility whenever process changes are made. Examples of process changes include changes in production capacity, feedstock type, or catalyst type, or whenever there is replacement, removal, or addition of recovery equipment. The TRE index value shall be recalculated based on test data, or on best engineering estimates of the effects of the change to the recovery system.
- (1) Where the recalculated TRE index value is less than or equal to 1.0, the owner or operator shall notify the Administrator within 1 week of the recalculation and shall conduct a performance test according to the methods and procedures required by §60.664 in order to determine compliance with §60.662(a). Performance tests must be conducted as soon as possible after the process change but no later than 180 days from the time of the process change.
- (2) Where the initial TRE index value is greater than 8.0 and the recalculated TRE index value is less than or equal to 8.0 but greater than 1.0, the owner or operator shall conduct a performance test in accordance with §§60.8 and 60.664 and shall comply with §§60.663, 60.664 and 60.665. Performance tests must be conducted as soon as possible after the process change but no later than 180 days from the time of the process change.
- (h) Any owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeking to demonstrate compliance with §60.660(c)(6) shall use Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D as appropriate, for determination of volumetric flow rate.

[55 FR 26942, June 29, 1990, as amended at 65 FR 61774, Oct. 17, 2000]

# § 60.665 Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

- (a) Each owner or operator subject to §60.662 shall notify the Administrator of the specific provisions of §60.662 (§60.662 (a), (b), or (c)) with which the owner or operator has elected to comply. Notification shall be submitted with the notification of initial start-up required by §60.7(a)(3). If an owner or operator elects at a later date to use an alternative provision of §60.662 with which he or she will comply, then the Administrator shall be notified by the owner or operator 90 days before implementing a change and, upon implementing the change, a performance test shall be performed as specified by §60.664 within 180 days.
- (b) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep an up-to-date, readily accessible record of the following data measured during each performance test, and also include the following data in the report of the initial performance test required under §60.8. Where a boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of 44 MW (150 million Btu/hour) or greater is used to comply with §60.662(a), a report containing performance test data need not be submitted, but a report containing the information in §60.665(b)(2)(i) is required. The same data specified in this section shall be submitted in the reports of all subsequently required performance tests where either the emission control efficiency of

a control device, outlet concentration of TOC, or the TRE index value of a vent stream from a recovery system is determined.

- (1) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.662(a) through use of either a thermal or catalytic incinerator:
- (i) The average firebox temperature of the incinerator (or the average temperature upstream and downstream of the catalyst bed for a catalytic incinerator), measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing, and
- (ii) The percent reduction of TOC determined as specified in §60.664(b) achieved by the incinerator, or the concentration of TOC (ppmv, by compound) determined as specified in §60.664(b) at the outlet of the control device on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen.
- (2) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.662(a) through use of a boiler or process heater:
- (i) A description of the location at which the vent stream is introduced into the boiler or process heater, and
- (ii) The average combustion temperature of the boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr) measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing.
- (3) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.662(b) through use of a smokeless flare, flare design (i.e., steam-assisted, air-assisted or nonassisted), all visible emission readings, heat content determinations, flow rate measurements, and exit velocity determinations made during the performance test, continuous records of the flare pilot flame monitoring, and records of all periods of operations during which the pilot flame is absent.
- (4) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.662(c):
- (i) Where an absorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system, the exit specific gravity (or alternative parameter which is a measure of the degree of absorbing liquid saturation, if approved by the Administrator), and average exit temperature, of the absorbing liquid measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing (both measured while the vent stream is normally routed and constituted), or
- (ii) Where a condenser is the final recovery device in the recovery system, the average exit (product side) temperature measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing while the vent stream is routed and constituted normally, or
- (iii) Where a carbon adsorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system, the total steam mass flow measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance test (full carbon bed cycle), temperature of the carbon bed after regeneration (and within 15 minutes of completion of any cooling cycle(s)), and duration of the carbon bed steaming cycle (all measured while the vent stream is routed and constituted normally), or
- (iv) As an alternative to §60.665(b)(4) ((i), (ii) or (iii), the concentration level or reading indicated by the organics monitoring device at the outlet of the absorber, condenser, or carbon adsorber, measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing while the vent stream is normally routed and constituted.

- (v) All measurements and calculations performed to determine the TRE index value of the vent stream.
- (c) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the equipment operating parameters specified to be monitored under §60.663 (a) and (c) as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance test are exceeded. The Administrator may at any time require a report of these data. Where a combustion device is used to comply with §60.662(a), periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance tests are exceeded are defined as follows:
- (1) For thermal incinerators, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average combustion temperature was more than 28 °C (50 °F) below the average combustion temperature during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.662(a) was determined.
- (2) For catalytic incinerators, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average temperature of the vent stream immediately before the catalyst bed is more than 28 °C (50 °F) below the average temperature of the vent stream during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.662(a) was determined. The owner or operator also shall record all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average temperature difference across the catalyst bed is less than 80 percent of the average temperature difference of the device during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.662(a) was determined.
- (3) All 3-hour periods of operation during which the average combustion temperature was more than 28 °C (50 °F) below the average combustion temperature during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.662(a) was determined for boilers or process heaters with a design heat input capacity of less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr).
- (4) For boilers or process heaters, whenever there is a change in the location at which the vent stream is introduced into the flame zone as required under §60.662(a).
- (d) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up to date, readily accessible continuous records of the flow indication specified under §60.663(a)(2), §60.663(b)(2) and §60.663(c)(1), as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of all periods when the vent stream is diverted from the control device or has no flow rate.
- (e) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart who uses a boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of 44 MW (150 million Btu/hour) or greater to comply with §60.662(a) shall keep an up-to-date, readily accessible record of all periods of operation of the boiler or process heater. (Examples of such records could include records of steam use, fuel use, or monitoring data collected pursuant to other State or Federal regulatory requirements.)
- (f) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the flare pilot flame monitoring specified under §60.663(b), as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of all periods of operations in which the pilot flame is absent.
- (g) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the equipment operating parameters specified to be monitored under §60.663(e), as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance test are exceeded. The Administrator may at any time require a report of these data. Where an owner or operator seeks to comply with §60.662(c), periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance tests are exceeded are defined as follows:

- (1) Where an absorber is the final recovery device in a recovery system, and where an organic compound monitoring device is not used:
- (i) All 3-hour periods of operation during which the average absorbing liquid temperature was more than 11 °C (20 °F) above the average absorbing liquid temperature during the most recent performance test, or
- (ii) All 3-hour periods of operation during which the average absorbing liquid specific gravity was more than 0.1 unit above, or more than 0.1 unit below, the average absorbing liquid specific gravity during the most recent performance test (unless monitoring of an alternative parameter, which is a measure of the degree of absorbing liquid saturation, is approved by the Administrator, in which case he will define appropriate parameter boundaries and periods of operation during which they are exceeded).
- (2) Where a condenser is the final recovery device in a system, and where an organic compound monitoring device is not used, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average exit (product side) condenser operating temperature was more than 6 °C (1 1 °F) above the average exit (product side) operating temperature during the most recent performance test.
- (3) Where a carbon adsorber is the final recovery device in a system, and where an organic compound monitoring device is not used:
- (i) All carbon bed regeneration cycles during which the total mass steam flow was more than 10 percent below the total mass steam flow during the most recent performance test, or
- (ii) All carbon bed regeneration cycles during which the temperature of the carbon bed after regeneration (and after completion of any cooling cycle(s)) was more than 10 percent greater than the carbon bed temperature (in degrees Celsius) during the most recent performance test.
- (4) Where an absorber, condenser, or carbon adsorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system and where an organic compound monitoring device is used, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average organic compound concentration level or reading of organic compounds in the exhaust gases is more than 20 percent greater than the exhaust gas organic compound concentration level or reading measured by the monitoring device during the most recent performance test.
- (h) Each owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the provisions of this subpart and seeking to demonstrate compliance with §60.662(c) shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records of:
- (1) Any changes in production capacity, feedstock type, or catalyst type, or of any replacement, removal or addition of recovery equipment or a distillation unit;
- (2) Any recalculation of the TRE index value performed pursuant to §60.664(f); and
- (3) The results of any performance test performed pursuant to the methods and procedures required by §60.664(d).
- (i) Each owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the flow rate cutoff in §60.660(c)(6) shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records to indicate that the vent stream flow rate is less than 0.008 scm/min (0.3 scf/min) and of any change in equipment or process operation that increases the operating vent stream flow rate, including a measurement of the new vent stream flow rate.
- (j) Each owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the design production capacity provision in §60.660(c)(5) shall keep up-to-

date, readily accessible records of any change in equipment or process operation that increases the design production capacity of the process unit in which the affected facility is located.

- (k) Each owner and operator subject to the provisions of this subpart is exempt from the quarterly reporting requirements contained in §60.7(c) of the General Provisions.
- (I) Each owner or operator that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the requirements of  $\S60.660$  (c)(4), (c)(5), or (c)(6) or  $\S60.662$  shall submit to the Administrator semiannual reports of the following recorded information. The initial report shall be submitted within 6 months after the initial start-up date.
- (1) Exceedances of monitored parameters recorded under §60.665 (c) and (g).
- (2) All periods recorded under §60.665(d) when the vent stream is diverted from the control device or has no flow rate.
- (3) All periods recorded under §60.665(e) when the boiler or process heater was not operating.
- (4) All periods recorded under §60.665(f) in which the pilot flame of the flare was absent.
- (5) Any change in equipment or process operation that increases the operating vent stream flow rate above the low flow exemption level in  $\S60.660(c)(6)$ , including a measurement of the new vent stream flow rate, as recorded under  $\S60.665(i)$ . These must be reported as soon as possible after the change and no later than 180 days after the change. These reports may be submitted either in conjunction with semiannual reports or as a single separate report. A performance test must be completed with the same time period to verify the recalculated flow value and to obtain the vent stream characteristics of heating value and  $E_{TOC}$ . The performance test is subject to the requirements of  $\S60.8$  of the General Provisions. Unless the facility qualifies for an exemption under the low capacity exemption status in  $\S60.660(c)(5)$ , the facility must begin compliance with the requirements set forth in  $\S60.662$ .
- (6) Any change in equipment or process operation, as recorded under paragraph (j) of this section, that increases the design production capacity above the low capacity exemption level in  $\S60.660(c)(5)$  and the new capacity resulting from the change for the distillation process unit containing the affected facility. These must be reported as soon as possible after the change and no later than 180 days after the change. These reports may be submitted either in conjunction with semiannual reports or as a single separate report. A performance test must be completed within the same time period to obtain the vent stream flow rate, heating value, and  $E_{TOC}$ . The performance test is subject to the requirements of  $\S60.8$ . The facility must begin compliance with the requirements set forth in  $\S60.660(d)$  or  $\S60.662$ . If the facility chooses to comply with  $\S60.662$ , the facility may qualify for an exemption in  $\S60.660(c)(4)$  or (6).
- (7) Any recalculation of the TRE index value, as recorded under §60.665(h).
- (m) The requirements of §60.665(I) remain in force until and unless EPA, in delegating enforcement authority to a State under section 111(c) of the Act, approves reporting requirements or an alternative means of compliance surveillance adopted by such State. In that event, affected sources within the State will be relieved of the obligation to comply with §60.665(I), provided that they comply with the requirements established by the State.
- (n) Each owner or operator that seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.660(c)(5) must submit to the Administrator an initial report detailing the design production capacity of the process unit.

- (o) Each owner or operator that seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.660(c)(6) must submit to the Administrator an initial report including a flow rate measurement using the test methods specified in §60.664.
- (p) The Administrator will specify appropriate reporting and recordkeeping requirements where the owner or operator of an affected facility complies with the standards specified under §60.662 other than as provided under §60.663(a), (b), (c) and (d).

[55 FR 26922, June 29, 1990; 55 FR 36932, Sept. 7, 1990, as amended at 60 FR 58237, Nov. 27, 1995; 65 FR 61778, Oct. 17, 2000; 65 FR 78279, Dec. 14, 2000]

### § 60.666 Reconstruction.

For purposes of this subpart "fixed capital cost of the new components," as used in §60.15, includes the fixed capital cost of all depreciable components which are or will be replaced pursuant to all continuous programs of component replacement which are commenced within any 2-year period following December 30, 1983. For purposes of this paragraph, "commenced" means that an owner or operator has undertaken a continuous program of component replacement or that an owner or operator has entered into a contractual obligation to undertake and complete, within a reasonable time, a continuous program of component replacement.

## § 60.667 Chemicals affected by subpart NNN.

Chemical name	CAS No.*
Acetaldehyde	75–07–0
Acetaldol	107–89–1
Acetic acid	64–19–7
Acetic anhydride	108–24–7
Acetone	67–64–1
Acetone cyanohydrin	75–86–5
Acetylene	74–86–2
Acrylic acid	79–10–7
Acrylonitrile	107–13–1
Adipic acid	124–04–9
Adiponitrile	111–69–3
Alcohols, C–11 or lower, mixtures	
Alcohols, C–12 or higher, mixtures	
Allyl chloride	107–05–1
Amylene	513–35–9
Amylenes, mixed	
Aniline	62–53–3

Chemical name	CAS No.*
Benzene	71–43–2
Benzenesulfonic acid	98–11–3
Benzenesulfonic acid C <sub>10-16</sub> -alkyl derivatives, sodium salts	68081–81–2
Benzoic acid, tech	65–85–0
Benzyl chloride	100–44–7
Biphenyl	92–52–4
Bisphenol A	80–05–7
Brometone	76–08–4
1,3-Butadiene	106–99–0
Butadiene and butene fractions	
n-Butane	106–97–8
1,4-Butanediol	110–63–4
Butanes, mixed	
1-Butene	106–98–9
2-Butene	25167–67–3
Butenes, mixed	
n-Butyl acetate	123–86–4
Butyl acrylate	141–32–2
n-Butyl alcohol	71–36–3
sec-Butyl alcohol	78–92–2
tert-Butyl alcohol	75–65–0
Butylbenzyl phthalate	85–68–7
Butylene glycol	107–88–0
tert-Butyl hydroperoxide	75–91–2
2-Butyne-1,4-diol	110–65–6
Butyraldehyde	123–72–8
Butyric anhydride	106–31–0
Caprolactam	105–60–2
Carbon disulfide	75–15–0
Carbon tetrabromide	558–13–4
Carbon tetrachloride	56–23–5
Chlorobenzene	108–90–7

Chemical name	CAS No.*
2-Chloro-4-(ethylamino)-6-(isopropylamino)-s-triazine	1912–24–9
Chloroform	67–66–3
p-Chloronitrobenzene	100-00-5
Chloroprene	126–99–8
Citric acid	77–92–9
Crotonaldehyde	4170–30–0
Crotonic acid	3724–65–0
Cumene	98–82–8
Cumene hydroperoxide	80–15–9
Cyanuric chloride	108–77–0
Cyclohexane	110–82–7
Cyclohexane, oxidized	68512–15–2
Cyclohexanol	108–93–0
Cyclohexanone	108–94–1
Cyclohexanone oxime	100–64–1
Cyclohexene	110–83–8
1,3-Cyclopentadiene	542–92–7
Cyclopropane	75–19–4
Diacetone alcohol	123–42–2
Dibutanized aromatic concentrate	
1,4-Dichlorobutene	110–57–6
3,4-Dichloro-1-butene	64037–54–3
Dichlorodifluoromethane	75–71–8
Dichlorodimethylsilane	75–78–5
Dichlorofluoromethane	75–43–4
-Dichlorohydrin	96–23–1
Diethanolamine	111–42–2
Diethylbenzene	25340–17–4
Diethylene glycol	111–46–6
Di-n-heptyl-n-nonyl undecyl phthalate	85–68–7
Di-isodecyl phthalate	26761–40–0
Diisononyl phthalate	28553–12–0

Chemical name	CAS No.*
Dimethylamine	124–40–3
Dimethyl terephthalate	120–61–6
2,4-Dinitrotoluene	121–14–2
2,4-(and 2,6)-dinitrotoluene	121–14–2
	606–20–2
Dioctyl phthalate	117–81–7
Dodecene	25378–22–7
Dodecylbenzene, non linear	
Dodecylbenzenesulfonic acid	27176–87–0
Dodecylbenzenesulfonic acid, sodium salt	25155–30–0
Epichlorohydrin	106–89–8
Ethanol	64–17–5
Ethanolamine	141–43–5
Ethyl acetate	141–78–6
Ethyl acrylate	140–88–5
Ethylbenzene	100–41–4
Ethyl chloride	75–00–3
Ethyl cyanide	107–12–0
Ethylene	74–85–1
Ethylene dibromide	106–93–4
Ethylene dichloride	107–06–2
Ethylene glycol	107–21–1
Ethylene glycol monobutyl	111–76–2
Ethylene glycol monoethyl ether	110–80–5
Ethylene glycol monoethyl ether acetate	111–15–9
Ethylene glycol monomethyl ether	109–86–4
Ethylene oxide	75–21–8
2-Ethylhexanal	26266–68–2
2-Ethylhexyl alcohol	104–76–7
(2-Ethylhexyl) amine	104–75–6
Ethylmethylbenzene	25550–14–5
6-Ethyl-1,2,3,4-tetrahydro 9,10-anthracenedione	15547–17–8

Chemical name	CAS No.*
Formaldehyde	50-00-0
Glycerol	56–81–5
n-Heptane	142–82–5
Heptenes (mixed)	
Hexadecyl chloride	
Hexamethylene diamine	124–09–4
Hexamethylene diamine adipate	3323–53–3
Hexamethylenetetramine	100–97–0
Hexane	110–54–3
2-Hexenedinitrile	13042-02-9
3-Hexenedinitrile	1119–85–3
Hydrogen cyanide	74–90–8
Isobutane	75–28–5
Isobutanol	78–83–1
Isobutylene	115–11–7
Isobutyraldehyde	78–84–2
Isodecyl alcohol	25339–17–7
Isooctyl alcohol	26952–21–6
Isopentane	78–78–4
Isophthalic acid	121–91–5
Isoprene	78–79–5
Isopropanol	67–63–0
Ketene	463–51–4
Linear alcohols, ethoxylated, mixed	
Linear alcohols, ethoxylated, and sulfated, sodium salt, mixed	
Linear alcohols, sulfated, sodium salt, mixed	
Linear alkylbenzene	123–01–3
Magnesium acetate	142–72–3
Maleic anhydride	108–31–6
Melamine	108–78–1
Mesityl oxide	141–79–7
Methacrylonitrile	126–98–7

Chemical name	CAS No.*
Methanol	67–56–1
Methylamine	74–89–5
ar-Methylbenzenediamine	25376–45–8
Methyl chloride	74–87–3
Methylene chloride	75–09–2
Methyl ethyl ketone	78–93–3
Methyl iodide	74–88–4
Methyl isobutyl ketone	108–10–1
Methyl methacrylate	80–62–6
2-Methylpentane	107–83–5
1-Methyl-2-pyrrolidone	872–50–4
Methyl tert-butyl ether	
Naphthalene	91–20–3
Nitrobenzene	98–95–3
1-Nonene	27215–95–8
Nonyl alcohol	143–08–8
Nonylphenol	25154–52–3
Nonylphenol, ethoxylated	9016–45–9
Octene	25377–83–7
Oil-soluble petroleum sulfonate, calcium salt	
Oil-soluble petroleum sulfonate, sodium salt	
Pentaerythritol	115–77–5
n-Pentane	109–66–0
3-Pentenenitrile	4635–87–4
Pentenes, mixed	109–67–1
Perchloroethylene	127–18–4
Phenol	108–95–2
1-Phenylethyl hydroperoxide	3071–32–7
Phenylpropane	103–65–1
Phosgene	75–44–5
Phthalic anhydride	85–44–9
Propane	74–98–6

Chemical name	CAS No.*
Propionaldehyde	123–38–6
Propionic acid	79–09–4
Propyl alcohol	71–23–8
Propylene	115–07–1
Propylene chlorohydrin	78–89–7
Propylene glycol	57–55–6
Propylene oxide	75–56–9
Sodium cyanide	143–33–9
Sorbitol	50–70–4
Styrene	100–42–5
Terephthalic acid	100–21–0
1,1,2,2-Tetrachloroethane	79–34–5
Tetraethyl lead	78–00–2
Tetrahydrofuran	109–99–9
Tetra (methyl-ethyl) lead	
Tetramethyl lead	75–74–1
Toluene	108–88–3
Toluene-2,4-diamine	95–80–7
Toluene-2,4-(and, 2,6)-diisocyanate (80/20 mixture)	26471–62–5
Tribromomethane	75–25–2
1,1,1-Trichloroethane	71–55–6
1,1,2-Trichloroethane	79–00–5
Trichloroethylene	79–01–6
Trichlorofluoromethane	75–69–4
1,1,2-Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane	76–13–1
Triethanolamine	102–71–6
Triethylene glycol	112–27–6
Vinyl acetate	108–05–4
Vinyl chloride	75–01–4
Vinylidene chloride	75–35–4
m-Xylene	108–38–3
o-Xylene	95–47–6

Chemical name	CAS No.*
p-Xylene	106–42–3
Xylenes (mixed)	1330–20–7
m-Xylenol	576–26–1

<sup>\*</sup>CAS numbers refer to the Chemical Abstracts Registry numbers assigned to specific chemicals, isomers, or mixtures of chemicals. Some isomers or mixtures that are covered by the standards do not have CAS numbers assigned to them. The standards apply to all of the chemicals listed, whether CAS numbers have been assigned or not.

[55 FR 26942, June 29, 1990, as amended at 60 FR 58237, 58238, Nov. 27, 1995]

# § 60.668 Delegation of authority.

- (a) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority to a State under §111(c) of the Act, the authorities contained in paragraph (b) of this section shall be retained by the Administrator and not transferred to a State.
- (b) Authorities which will not be delegated to States: §60.663(e).

### Attachment E

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

## PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Subpart RRR—Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Reactor Processes

**Source:** 58 FR 45962, Aug. 31, 1993, unless otherwise noted.

## § 60.700 Applicability and designation of affected facility.

- (a) The provisions of this subpart apply to each affected facility designated in paragraph (b) of this section that is part of a process unit that produces any of the chemicals listed in §60.707 as a product, coproduct, by-product, or intermediate, except as provided in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (b) The affected facility is any of the following for which construction, modification, or reconstruction commenced after June 29, 1990:
- (1) Each reactor process not discharging its vent stream into a recovery system.
- (2) Each combination of a reactor process and the recovery system into which its vent stream is discharged.
- (3) Each combination of two or more reactor processes and the common recovery system into which their vent streams are discharged.
- (c) Exemptions from the provisions of paragraph (a) of this section are as follows:
- (1) Any reactor process that is designed and operated as a batch operation is not an affected facility.
- (2) Each affected facility that has a total resource effectiveness (TRE) index value greater than 8.0 is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for §§60.702(c); 60.704 (d), (e), and (f); and 60.705 (g), (I)(1), (I)(6), and (t).
- (3) Each affected facility in a process unit with a total design capacity for all chemicals produced within that unit of less than 1 gigagram per year (1,100 tons per year) is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for the recordkeeping and reporting requirements in §60.705 (i), (I)(5), and (n).
- (4) Each affected facility operated with a vent stream flow rate less than 0.011 scm/min is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for the test method and procedure and the recordkeeping and reporting requirements in §60.704(g) and §70.705 (h), (I)(4), and (o).
- (5) If the vent stream from an affected facility is routed to a distillation unit subject to subpart NNN and has no other releases to the air except for a pressure relief valve, the facility is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for §60.705(r).

- (6) Any reactor process operating as part of a process unit which produces beverage alcohols, or which uses, contains, and produces no VOC is not an affected facility.
- (7) Any reactor process that is subject to the provisions of subpart DDD is not an affected facility.
- (8) Each affected facility operated with a concentration of total organic compounds (TOC) (less methane and ethane) in the vent stream less than 300 ppmv as measured by Method 18 or a concentration of TOC in the vent stream less than 150 ppmv as measured by Method 25A is exempt from all provisions of this subpart except for the test method and procedure and the reporting and recordkeeping requirements in §60.704(h) and paragraphs (j), (l)(8), and (p) of §60.705.
- (d) Alternative means of compliance —(1) Option to comply with part 65. Owners or operators of process vents that are subject to this subpart may choose to comply with the provisions of 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, to satisfy the requirements of §§60.702 through 60.705 and 60.708. The provisions of 40 CFR part 65 also satisfy the criteria of paragraphs (c)(2), (4), and (8) of this section. Other provisions applying to an owner or operator who chooses to comply with 40 CFR part 65 are provided in 40 CFR 65.1.
- (2) Part 60, subpart A. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, must also comply with §§60.1, 60.2, 60.5, 60.6, 60.7(a)(1) and (4), 60.14, 60.15, and 60.16 for those process vents. All sections and paragraphs of subpart A of this part that are not mentioned in this paragraph (d)(2) do not apply to owners or operators of process vents complying with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, except that provisions required to be met prior to implementing 40 CFR part 65 still apply. Owners and operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, must comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart A.
- (3) Compliance date. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D at initial startup shall comply with paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section for each vent stream on and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed, but not later than 60 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, or 180 days after the initial startup, whichever date comes first.
- (4) *Initial startup notification*. Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart that chooses to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart D, at initial startup shall notify the Administrator of the specific provisions of 40 CFR 65.63(a)(1), (2), or (3), with which the owner or operator has elected to comply. Notification shall be submitted with the notifications of initial startup required by 40 CFR 65.5(b).

(Note: The intent of these standards is to minimize emissions of VOC through the application of best demonstrated technology (BDT). The numerical emission limits in these standards are expressed in terms of TOC, measured as TOC less methane and ethane. This emission limit reflects the performance of BDT.)

[58 FR 45962, Aug. 31, 1993, as amended at 60 FR 58238, Nov. 27, 1995; 65 FR 78279, Dec. 14, 2000]

# § 60.701 Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined here shall have the meaning given them in the Act and in subpart A of part 60, and the following terms shall have the specific meanings given them.

*Batch operation* means any noncontinuous reactor process that is not characterized by steady-state conditions and in which reactants are not added and products are not removed simultaneously.

Boiler means any enclosed combustion device that extracts useful energy in the form of steam and is not an incinerator.

By compound means by individual stream components, not carbon equivalents.

Car-seal means a seal that is placed on a device that is used to change the position of a valve (e.g., from opened to closed) in such a way that the position of the valve cannot be changed without breaking the seal.

Combustion device means an individual unit of equipment, such as an incinerator, flare, boiler, or process heater, used for combustion of a vent stream discharged from the process vent.

Continuous recorder means a data recording device recording an instantaneous data value at least once every 15 minutes.

Flame zone means the portion of the combustion chamber in a boiler occupied by the flame envelope.

Flow indicator means a device which indicates whether gas flow is present in a line.

Halogenated vent stream means any vent stream determined to have a total concentration (by volume) of compounds containing halogens of 20 ppmv (by compound) or greater.

*Incinerator* means an enclosed combustion device that is used for destroying organic compounds. If there is energy recovery, the energy recovery section and the combustion chambers are not of integral design. That is, the energy recovery section and the combustion section are not physically formed into one manufactured or assembled unit but are joined by ducts or connections carrying flue gas.

*Primary fuel* means the fuel fired through a burner or a number of similar burners. The primary fuel provides the principal heat input to the device, and the amount of fuel is sufficient to sustain operation without the addition of other fuels.

*Process heater* means a device that transfers heat liberated by burning fuel directly to process streams or to heat transfer liquids other than water.

*Process unit* means equipment assembled and connected by pipes or ducts to produce, as intermediates or final products, one or more of the chemicals in §60.707. A process unit can operate independently if supplied with sufficient feed or raw materials and sufficient product storage facilities.

*Product* means any compound or chemical listed in §60.707 which is produced for sale as a final product as that chemical, or for use in the production of other chemicals or compounds. By-products, co-products, and intermediates are considered to be products.

Reactor processes are unit operations in which one or more chemicals, or reactants other than air, are combined or decomposed in such a way that their molecular structures are altered and one or more new organic compounds are formed.

Recovery device means an individual unit of equipment, such as an absorber, carbon adsorber, or condenser, capable of and used for the purpose of recovering chemicals for use, reuse, or sale.

Recovery system means an individual recovery device or series of such devices applied to the same vent stream.

Relief valve means a valve used only to release an unplanned, nonroutine discharge. A relief valve discharge results from an operator error, a malfunction such as a power failure or equipment failure, or

other unexpected cause that requires immediate venting of gas from process equipment in order to avoid safety hazards or equipment damage.

Secondary fuel means a fuel fired through a burner other than a primary fuel burner. The secondary fuel may provide supplementary heat in addition to the heat provided by the primary fuel.

Total organic compounds or TOC means those compounds measured according to the procedures in §60.704(b)(4). For the purposes of measuring molar composition as required in §60.704(d)(2)(i) and §60.704(d)(2)(ii), hourly emission rate as required in §60.704(d)(5) and §60.704(e), and TOC concentration as required in §60.705(b)(4) and §60.705(f)(4), those compounds which the Administrator has determined do not contribute appreciably to the formation of ozone are to be excluded.

Total resource effectiveness or TRE index value means a measure of the supplemental total resource requirement per unit reduction of TOC associated with a vent stream from an affected reactor process facility, based on vent stream flow rate, emission rate of TOC, net heating value, and corrosion properties (whether or not the vent stream contains halogenated compounds), as quantified by the equation given under §60.704(e).

*Vent stream* means any gas stream discharged directly from a reactor process to the atmosphere or indirectly to the atmosphere after diversion through other process equipment. The vent stream excludes relief valve discharges and equipment leaks.

## § 60.702 Standards.

Each owner or operator of any affected facility shall comply with paragraph (a), (b), or (c) of this section for each vent stream on and after the date on which the initial performance test required by §60.8 and §60.704 is completed, but not later than 60 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affected facility will be operated, or 180 days after the initial start-up, whichever date comes first. Each owner or operator shall either:

- (a) Reduce emissions of TOC (less methane and ethane) by 98 weight-percent, or to a TOC (less methane and ethane) concentration of 20 ppmv, on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, whichever is less stringent. If a boiler or process heater is used to comply with this paragraph, then the vent stream shall be introduced into the flame zone of the boiler or process heater; or
- (b) Combust the emissions in a flare that meets the requirements of §60.18; or
- (c) Maintain a TRE index value greater than 1.0 without use of a VOC emission control device.

### § 60.703 Monitoring of emissions and operations.

- (a) The owner or operator of an affected facility that uses an incinerator to seek to comply with the TOC emission limit specified under §60.702(a) shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate according to manufacturer's specifications the following equipment:
- (1) A temperature monitoring device equipped with a continuous recorder and having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater.
- (i) Where an incinerator other than a catalytic incinerator is used, a temperature monitoring device shall be installed in the firebox or in the ductwork immediately downstream of the firebox in a position before any substantial heat exchange is encountered.

- (ii) Where a catalytic incinerator is used, temperature monitoring devices shall be installed in the gas stream immediately before and after the catalyst bed.
- (2) A flow indicator that provides a record of vent stream flow diverted from being routed to the incinerator at least once every 15 minutes for each affected facility, except as provided in paragraph (a)(2)(ii) of this section.
- (i) The flow indicator shall be installed at the entrance to any bypass line that could divert the vent stream from being routed to the incinerator, resulting in its emission to the atmosphere.
- (ii) Where the bypass line valve is secured in the closed position with a car-seal or a lock-and-key type configuration, a flow indicator is not required. A visual inspection of the seal or closure mechanism shall be performed at least once every month to ensure that the valve is maintained in the closed position and the vent stream is not diverted through the bypass line.
- (b) The owner or operator of an affected facility that uses a flare to seek to comply with §60.702(b) shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate according to manufacturer's specifications the following equipment:
- (1) A heat sensing device, such as an ultraviolet beam sensor or thermocouple, at the pilot light to indicate the continuous presence of a flame.
- (2) A flow indicator that provides a record of vent stream flow diverted from being routed to the flare at least once every 15 minutes for each affected facility, except as provided in paragraph (b)(2)(ii) of this section.
- (i) The flow indicator shall be installed at the entrance to any bypass line that could divert the vent stream from being routed to the flare, resulting in its emission to the atmosphere.
- (ii) Where the bypass line valve is secured in the closed position with a car-seal or a lock-and-key type configuration, a flow indicator is not required. A visual inspection of the seal or closure mechanism shall be performed at least once every month to ensure that the valve is maintained in the closed position and the vent stream is not diverted through the bypass line.
- (c) The owner or operator of an affected facility that uses a boiler or process heater to seek to comply with §60.702(a) shall install, calibrate, maintain and operate according to the manufacturer's specifications the following equipment:
- (1) A flow indicator that provides a record of vent stream flow diverted from being routed to the boiler or process heater at least once every 15 minutes for each affected facility, except as provided in paragraph (c)(1)(ii) of this section.
- (i) The flow indicator shall be installed at the entrance to any bypass line that could divert the vent stream from being routed to the boiler or process heater, resulting in its emission to the atmosphere.
- (ii) Where the bypass line valve is secured in the closed position with a car-seal or a lock-and-key type configuration, a flow indicator is not required. A visual inspection of the seal or closure mechanism shall be performed at least once every month to ensure that the valve is maintained in the closed position and the vent stream is not diverted through the bypass line.
- (2) A temperature monitoring device in the firebox equipped with a continuous recorder and having an accuracy of ±1 percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or ±0.5 °C, whichever is greater, for boilers or process heaters of less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr) design heat

input capacity. Any vent stream introduced with primary fuel into a boiler or process heater is exempt from this requirement.

- (d) The owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to demonstrate compliance with the TRE index value limit specified under §60.702(c) shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate according to manufacturer's specifications the following equipment, unless alternative monitoring procedures or requirements are approved for that facility by the Administrator:
- (1) Where an absorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system:
- (i) A scrubbing liquid temperature monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater, and a specific gravity monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 0.02$  specific gravity units, each equipped with a continuous recorder: or
- (ii) An organic monitoring device used to indicate the concentration level of organic compounds exiting the recovery device based on a detection principle such as infra-red, photoionization, or thermal conductivity, each equipped with a continuous recorder.
- (2) Where a condenser is the final recovery device in the recovery system:
- (i) A condenser exit (product side) temperature monitoring device equipped with a continuous recorder and having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater; or
- (ii) An organic monitoring device used to indicate the concentration level of organic compounds exiting the recovery device based on a detection principle such as infra-red, photoionization, or thermal conductivity, each equipped with a continuous recorder.
- (3) Where a carbon adsorber is the final recovery device unit in the recovery system:
- (i) An integrating steam flow monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 10$  percent, and a carbon bed temperature monitoring device having an accuracy of  $\pm 1$  percent of the temperature being monitored expressed in degrees Celsius or  $\pm 0.5$  °C, whichever is greater, both equipped with a continuous recorder; or
- (ii) An organic monitoring device used to indicate the concentration level of organic compounds exiting the recovery device based on a detection principle such as infra-red, photoionization, or thermal conductivity, each equipped with a continuous recorder.
- (e) An owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance with the standards specified under §60.702 with a control device other than an incinerator, boiler, process heater, or flare; or a recovery device other than an absorber, condenser, or carbon adsorber, shall provide to the Administrator information describing the operation of the control device or recovery device and the process parameter(s) which would indicate proper operation and maintenance of the device. The Administrator may request further information and will specify appropriate monitoring procedures or requirements.

#### § 60.704 Test methods and procedures.

(a) For the purpose of demonstrating compliance with §60.702, all affected facilities shall be run at full operating conditions and flow rates during any performance test.

- (b) The following methods in appendix A to this part, except as provided under §60.8(b), shall be used as reference methods to determine compliance with the emission limit or percent reduction efficiency specified under §60.702(a).
- (1) Method 1 or 1A, as appropriate, for selection of the sampling sites. The control device inlet sampling site for determination of vent stream molar composition or TOC (less methane and ethane) reduction efficiency shall be prior to the inlet of the control device and after the recovery system.
- (2) Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D, as appropriate, for determination of the gas volumetric flow rates.
- (3) The emission rate correction factor, integrated sampling and analysis procedure of Method 3B shall be used to determine the oxygen concentration ( $^{\circ}O_{2d}$ ) for the purposes of determining compliance with the 20 ppmv limit. The sampling site shall be the same as that of the TOC samples, and the samples shall be taken during the same time that the TOC samples are taken. The TOC concentration corrected to 3 percent  $O_2(Cc)$  shall be computed using the following equation:

$$C_C = C_{TOC} \frac{17.9}{20.9 - \% O_{2d}}$$

where:

C<sub>c</sub>=Concentration of TOC corrected to 3 percent O<sub>2</sub>, dry basis, ppm by volume.

C<sub>TOC</sub>=Concentration of TOC (minus methane and ethane), dry basis, ppm by volume.

 $^{\circ}O_{2d}$ =Concentration of  $O_2$ , dry basis, percent by volume.

- (4) Method 18 to determine the concentration of TOC in the control device outlet and the concentration of TOC in the inlet when the reduction efficiency of the control device is to be determined.
- (i) The minimum sampling time for each run shall be 1 hour in which either an integrated sample or four grab samples shall be taken. If grab sampling is used, then the samples shall be taken at approximately 15-minute intervals.
- (ii) The emission reduction (R) of TOC (minus methane and ethane) shall be determined using the following equation:

$$R = \frac{E_i - E_o}{E_i} \times 100$$

where:

R=Emission reduction, percent by weight.

E=Mass rate of TOC entering the control device, kg TOC/hr.

E<sub>o</sub>=Mass rate of TOC discharged to the atmosphere, kg TOC/hr.

(iii) The mass rates of TOC ( $E_i$ ,  $E_o$ ) shall be computed using the following equations:

$$E_i = K_2 \sum_{j=1}^n C_{ij} M_{ij} Q_i$$

$$E_i = K_2 \sum_{j=1}^n C_{oj} M_{ij} Q_o$$

where:

 $C_{ij}$ .  $C_{oj}$ =Concentration of sample component "j" of the gas stream at the inlet and outlet of the control device, respectively, dry basis, ppm by volume.

 $M_{ij}$ ,  $M_{oj}$ =Molecular weight of sample component "j" of the gas stream at the inlet and outlet of the control device, respectively, g/g-mole (lb/lb-mole).

 $Q_i$ ,  $Q_o$ =Flow rate of gas stream at the inlet and outlet of the control device, respectively, dscm/min (dscf/hr).

 $K_2$ =Constant, 2.494×10<sup>-6</sup>(I/ppm) (g-mole/scm) (kg/g) (min/hr), where standard temperature for (g-mole/scm) is 20 °C.

(iv) The TOC concentration ( $C_{TOC}$ ) is the sum of the individual components and shall be computed for each run using the following equation:

$$C_{TOC} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} \ C_{j}$$

where:

C<sub>TOC</sub>=Concentration of TOC (minus methane and ethane), dry basis, ppm by volume.

C<sub>i</sub>=Concentration of sample components "j", dry basis, ppm by volume.

n=Number of components in the sample.

- (5) The requirement for an initial performance test is waived, in accordance with §60.8(b), for the following:
- (i) When a boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of 44 MW (150 million Btu/hour) or greater is used to seek compliance with §60.702(a).
- (ii) When a vent stream is introduced into a boiler or process heater with the primary fuel.
- (iii) The Administrator reserves the option to require testing at such other times as may be required, as provided for in section 114 of the Act.
- (6) For purposes of complying with the 98 weight-percent reduction in §60.702(a), if the vent stream entering a boiler or process heater with a design capacity less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hour) is introduced with the combustion air or as secondary fuel, the weight-percent reduction of TOC (minus methane and ethane) across the combustion device shall be determined by comparing the TOC (minus

methane and ethane) in all combusted vent streams, primary fuels, and secondary fuels with the TOC (minus methane and ethane) exiting the combustion device.

- (c) When a flare is used to seek to comply with §60.702(b), the flare shall comply with the requirements of §60.18.
- (d) The following test methods in appendix A to this part, except as provided under §60.8(b), shall be used for determining the net heating value of the gas combusted to determine compliance under §60.702(b) and for determining the process vent stream TRE index value to determine compliance under §60.700(c)(2) and §60.702(c).
- (1)(i) Method 1 or 1A, as appropriate, for selection of the sampling site. The sampling site for the vent stream flow rate and molar composition determination prescribed in §60.704 (d)(2) and (d)(3) shall be, except for the situations outlined in paragraph (d)(1)(ii) of this section, prior to the inlet of any control device, prior to any postreactor dilution of the stream with air, and prior to any postreactor introduction of halogenated compounds into the process vent stream. No traverse site selection method is needed for vents smaller than 4 inches in diameter.
- (ii) If any gas stream other than the reactor vent stream is normally conducted through the final recovery device:
- (A) The sampling site for vent stream flow rate and molar composition shall be prior to the final recovery device and prior to the point at which any nonreactor stream or stream from a nonaffected reactor process is introduced.
- (B) The efficiency of the final recovery device is determined by measuring the TOC concentration using Method 18 at the inlet to the final recovery device after the introduction of any vent stream and at the outlet of the final recovery device.
- (C) This efficiency of the final recovery device shall be applied to the TOC concentration measured prior to the final recovery device and prior to the introduction of any nonreactor stream or stream from a nonaffected reactor process to determine the concentration of TOC in the reactor process vent stream from the final recovery device. This concentration of TOC is then used to perform the calculations outlined in §60.704(d) (4) and (5).
- (2) The molar composition of the process vent stream shall be determined as follows:
- (i) Method 18 to measure the concentration of TOC including those containing halogens.
- (ii) ASTM D1946–77 or 90 (Reapproved 1994) (incorporation by reference as specified in §60.17 of this part) to measure the concentration of carbon monoxide and hydrogen.
- (iii) Method 4 to measure the content of water vapor.
- (3) The volumetric flow rate shall be determined using Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D, as appropriate.
- (4) The net heating value of the vent stream shall be calculated using the following equation:

$$H_T = K_1 \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_j H_j \quad 1 - B_w,$$

where:

 $H_T$ =Net heating value of the sample, MJ/scm, where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg, but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C, as in the definition of  $Q_s$ (vent stream flow rate).

 $K_1$ =Constant, 1.740×10<sup>-7</sup>(I/ppm) (g-mole/scm) (MJ/kcal), where standard temperature for (g-mole/scm) is 20 °C.

C<sub>j</sub>=Concentration on a dry basis of compound j in ppm, as measured for organics by Method 18 and measured for hydrogen and carbon monoxide by ASTM D1946–77 or 90 (Reapproved 1994) (incorporation by reference as specified in §60.17 of this part) as indicated in §60.704(d)(2).

H<sub>j</sub>=Net heat of combustion of compound j, kcal/g-mole, based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg. The heats of combustion of vent stream components would be required to be determined using ASTM D2382–76 or 88 or D4809–95 (incorporation by reference as specified in §60.17 of this part) if published values are not available or cannot be calculated.

B<sub>ws</sub>=Water vapor content of the vent stream, proportion by volume.

(5) The emission rate of TOC in the vent stream shall be calculated using the following equation:

$$E_{TOC} = K_2 \sum_{j=1}^{n} C_j M_j Q_s$$

where:

E<sub>TOC</sub>=Emission rate of TOC in the sample, kg/hr.

 $K_2$ =Constant, 2.494×10<sup>-6</sup>(I/ppm) (g-mole/scm) (kg/g) (min/hr), where standard temperature for (g-mole/scm) is 20 °C.

 $C_j$ =Concentration on a dry basis of compound j in ppm as measured by Method 18 as indicated in  $\S60.704(d)(2)$ .

M<sub>i</sub>=Molecular weight of sample j, g/g-mole.

Q<sub>s</sub>=Vent stream flow rate (dscm/min) at a temperature of 20 °C.

- (6) The total vent stream concentration (by volume) of compounds containing halogens (ppmv, by compound) shall be summed from the individual concentrations of compounds containing halogens which were measured by Method 18.
- (e) For purposes of complying with §60.700(c)(2) and §60.702(c), the owner or operator of a facility affected by this subpart shall calculate the TRE index value of the vent stream using the equation for incineration in paragraph (e)(1) of this section for halogenated vent streams. The owner or operator of an affected facility with a nonhalogenated vent stream shall determine the TRE index value by calculating values using both the incinerator equation in (e)(1) of this section and the flare equation in (e)(2) of this section and selecting the lower of the two values.

(1) The equation for calculating the TRE index value of a vent stream controlled by an incinerator is as follows:

$$TRE = \frac{1}{E_{TOC}} \left[ a + b \left( Q_s \right)^{0.88} + c \left( Q_s \right) + d \left( Q_s \right) \right. \left. \left( H_T \right) + e \left( Q_s \right)^{0.88} \left( H_T \right)^{-0.88} + f \left( Y_s \right)^{0.5} \right]$$

(i) Where for a vent stream flow rate (scm/min) at a standard temperature of 20 °C that is greater than or equal to 14.2 scm/min:

TRE=TRE index value.

Q<sub>s</sub>=Vent stream flow rate (scm/min) at a standard temperature of 20 °C.

 $H_T$ =Vent stream net heating value (MJ/scm), where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg, but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C as in the definition of  $Q_s$ .

 $Y_s=Q_s$  for all vent stream categories listed in table 1 except for Category E vent streams where  $Y_s=(Q_s)(H_T)/3.6$ .

E<sub>TOC</sub>=Hourly emissions of TOC reported in kg/hr.

a, b, c, d, e, and f are coefficients. The set of coefficients that apply to a vent stream can be obtained from table 1.

Table 1—Total Resource Effectiveness Coefficients for Vent Streams Controlled by an Incinerator Subject to the New Source Performance Standards for Reactor Processes

	а	b	С	d	е	f
DESIGN CATEGORY	DESIGN CATEGORY A1. FOR HALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0≤NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm)≤3.5: Q <sub>s</sub> = Vent Stream Flow Rate (scm/min)					
14.2≤Q <sub>s</sub> ≤18.8	19.18370	0.27580	0.75762	-0.13064	0	0.01025
18.8 <q₅≤699< td=""><td>20.00563</td><td>0.27580</td><td>0.30387</td><td>-0.13064</td><td>0</td><td>0.01025</td></q₅≤699<>	20.00563	0.27580	0.30387	-0.13064	0	0.01025
699 <q<sub>s≤1,400</q<sub>	39.87022	0.29973	0.30387	-0.13064	0	0.01449
1,400 <q<sub>s≤2,100</q<sub>	59.73481	0.31467	0.30387	-0.13064	0	0.01775
2,100 <q<sub>s≤2,800</q<sub>	79.59941	0.32572	0.30387	-0.13064	0	0.02049
2,800 <q<sub>s≤3,500</q<sub>	99.46400	0.33456	0.30387	-0.13064	0	0.02291
DESIGN CATEGORY A2. FOR HALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm)>3.5: $Q_s$ = Vent Stream Flow Rate (scm/min)						
14.2 <q<sub>s≤18.8</q<sub>	18.84466	0.26742	-0.20044	0	0	0.01025
18.8 <q<sub>s≤699</q<sub>	19.66658	0.26742	-0.25332	0	0	0.01025
699 <q<sub>s≤1,400</q<sub>	39.19213	0.29062	-0.25332	0	0	0.01449
1,400 <q<sub>s≤2,100</q<sub>	58.71768	0.30511	-0.25332	0	0	0.01775
2,100 <q<sub>s≤2,800</q<sub>	78.24323	0.31582	-0 25332	0	0	0.02049

	а	b	С	d	е	f	
DESIGN CATEGORY A1. FOR HALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0≤NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm)≤3.5: Q s= Vent Stream Flow Rate (scm/min)							
2,800 <q<sub>s≤3,500</q<sub>	97.76879	0.32439	-0.25332	0	0	0.02291	
DESIGN CATEGORY B.	DESIGN CATEGORY B. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0≤NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm)≤0.48: Q s= Vent Stream Flow Rate (scm/min)						
14.2≤Q <sub>s</sub> ≤1,340	8.54245	0.10555	0.09030	-0.17109	0	0.01025	
1,340 <q<sub>s≤2,690</q<sub>	16.94386	0.11470	0.09030	-0.17109	0	0.01449	
2,690 <q<sub>s≤4,040</q<sub>	25.34528	0.12042	0.09030	-0.17109	0	0.01775	
DESIGN CATEGORY C. F	DESIGN CATEGORY C. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 0.48 <net (mj="" (scm="" flow="" heating="" min)<="" q="" rate="" s="Vent" scm)≤1.9:="" stream="" td="" value=""></net>						
14.2≤Q <sub>s</sub> ≤1,340	9.25233	0.06105	0.31937	-0.16181	0	0.01025	
1,340 <q<sub>s≤2,690</q<sub>	18.36363	0.06635	0.31937	-0.16181	0	0.01449	
2,690 <q<sub>s≤4,040</q<sub>	27.47492	0.06965	0.31937	-0.16181	0	0.01775	
DESIGN CATEGORY D. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF 1.9 <net (mj="" (scm="" flow="" heating="" min)<="" q="" rate="" s="Vent" scm)≤3.6:="" stream="" td="" value=""></net>							
14.2≤Q <sub>s</sub> ≤1,180	6.67868	0.06943	0.02582	0	0	0.01025	
1,180 <q<sub>s≤2,370</q<sub>	13.21633	0.07546	0.02582	0	0	0.01449	
2,370 <q<sub>s≤3,550</q<sub>	19.75398	0.07922	0.02582	0	0	0.01755	
DESIGN CATEGORY E. FOR NONHALOGENATED PROCESS VENT STREAMS, IF NET HEATING VALUE (MJ/scm)>3.6: $Y_s$ = Dilution Flow Rate (scm/min)=( $Q_s$ ) ( $H_T$ )/3.6							
14.2≤Y <sub>s</sub> ≤1,180	6.67868	0	0	-0.00707	0.02220	0.01025	
1,180 <y<sub>s≤2,370</y<sub>	13.21633	0	0	-0.00707	0.02412	0.01449	
2,370 <y<sub>s≤3,550</y<sub>	19.75398	0	0	-0.00707	0.02533	0.01755	

(ii) For a vent stream flow rate (scm/min) at a standard temperature of 20 °C that is less than 14.2 scm/min:

TRE=TRE index value.

 $Q_s$ =14.2 scm/min.

 $H_T=(FLOW)(HVAL)/14.2$ 

where the following inputs are used:

FLOW=Vent stream flow rate (scm/min), at a standard temperature of 20 °C.

HVAL=Vent stream net heating value (MJ/scm), where the net enthalpy per mole of vent stream is based on combustion at 25  $^{\circ}$ C and 760 mm Hg, but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20  $^{\circ}$ C as in definition of  $Q_s$ .

 $Y_s$ =14.2 scm/min for all vent streams except for Category E vent streams, where  $Y_s$ =(14.2)( $H_T$ )/3.6.

E<sub>TOC</sub>=Hourly emissions of TOC reported in kg/hr.

a, b, c, d, e, and f are coefficients. The set of coefficients that apply to a vent stream can be obtained from table 1.

(2) The equation for calculating the TRE index value of a vent stream controlled by a flare is as follows:

$$TRE = \frac{1}{E_{TOC}} \left[ a(Q_s) + b(Q_s)^{0.8} + c(Q_s)(H_T) + d(E_{TOC}) + e \right]$$

where:

TRE=TRE index value.

E<sub>TOC</sub>=Hourly emission rate of TOC reported in kg/hr.

Q<sub>s</sub>=Vent stream flow rate (scm/min) at a standard temperature of 20 °C.

 $H_T$ =Vent stream net heating value (MJ/scm) where the net enthalpy per mole of offgas is based on combustion at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg, but the standard temperature for determining the volume corresponding to one mole is 20 °C as in the definition of  $Q_s$ .

a, b, c, d, and e are coefficients. The set of coefficients that apply to a vent stream can be obtained from table 2.

Table 2—Total Resource Effectiveness Coefficients for Vent Streams Controlled by a Flare Subject to the New Source Performance Standards for Reactor Processes

	а	b	С	d	е
H <sub>T</sub> <11.2 MJ/scm	2.25	0.288	-0.193	-0.0051	2.08
H <sub>T</sub> ≥11.2 MJ/scm	0.309	0.0619	-0.0043	-0.0034	2.08

- (f) Each owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to comply with §60.700(c)(2) or §60.702(c) shall recalculate the TRE index value for that affected facility whenever process changes are made. Examples of process changes include changes in production capacity, feedstock type, or catalyst type, or whenever there is replacement, removal, or addition of recovery equipment. The TRE index value shall be recalculated based on test data, or on best engineering estimates of the effects of the change on the recovery system.
- (1) Where the recalculated TRE index value is less than or equal to 1.0, the owner or operator shall notify the Administrator within 1 week of the recalculation and shall conduct a performance test according to the methods and procedures required by §60.704 in order to determine compliance with §60.702 (a) or (b). Performance tests must be conducted as soon as possible after the process change but no later than 180 days from the time of the process change.
- (2) Where the recalculated TRE index value is less than or equal to 8.0 but greater than 1.0, the owner or operator shall conduct a performance test in accordance with §60.8 and §60.704 and shall comply with §60.703, §60.704 and §60.705. Performance tests must be conducted as soon as possible after the process change but no later than 180 days from the time of the process change.

- (g) Any owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeking to demonstrate compliance with §60.700(c)(4) shall use Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D of appendix A to 40 CFR part 60, as appropriate, for determination of volumetric flow rate.
- (h) Each owner or operator seeking to demonstrate that a reactor process vent stream has a TOC concentration for compliance with the low concentration exemption in §60.700(c)(8) shall conduct an initial test to measure TOC concentration.
- (1) The sampling site shall be selected as specified in paragraph (d)(1)(i) of this section.
- (2) Method 18 or Method 25A of part 60, appendix A shall be used to measure concentration.
- (3) Where Method 18 is used to qualify for the low concentration exclusion in §60.700(c)(8), the procedures in §60.704(b)(4) (i) and (iv) shall be used to measure TOC concentration, and the procedures of §60.704(b)(3) shall be used to correct the TOC concentration to 3 percent oxygen. To qualify for the exclusion, the results must demonstrate that the concentration of TOC, corrected to 3 percent oxygen, is below 300 ppm by volume.
- (4) Where Method 25A is used, the following procedures shall be used to calculate ppm by volume TOC concentration, corrected to 3 percent oxygen:
- (i) Method 25A shall be used only if a single organic compound is greater than 50 percent of total TOC, by volume, in the reactor process vent stream. This compound shall be the principal organic compound.
- (ii) The principal organic compound may be determined by either process knowledge or test data collected using an appropriate EPA Reference Method. Examples of information that could constitute process knowledge include calculations based on material balances, process stoichiometry, or previous test results provided the results are still relevant to the current reactor process vent stream conditions.
- (iii) The principal organic compound shall be used as the calibration gas for Method 25A.
- (iv) The span value for Method 25A shall be 300 ppmv.
- (v) Use of Method 25A is acceptable if the response from the high-level calibration gas is at least 20 times the standard deviation of the response from the zero calibration gas when the instrument is zeroed on the most sensitive scale.
- (vi) The owner or operator shall demonstrate that the concentration of TOC including methane and ethane measured by Method 25A, corrected to 3 percent oxygen, is below 150 ppm by volume to qualify for the low concentration exclusion in §60.700(c)(8).
- (vii) The concentration of TOC shall be corrected to 3 percent oxygen using the procedures and equation in paragraph (b)(3) of this section.
- [58 FR 45962, Aug. 31, 1993, as amended at 60 FR 58238, Nov. 27, 1995; 65 FR 61778, Oct. 17, 2000]

### § 60.705 Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

(a) Each owner or operator subject to §60.702 shall notify the Administrator of the specific provisions of §60.702 (§60.702 (a), (b), or (c)) with which the owner or operator has elected to comply. Notification shall be submitted with the notification of initial start-up required by §60.7(a)(3). If an owner or operator elects at a later date to use an alternative provision of §60.702 with which he or she will comply, then the

Administrator shall be notified by the owner or operator 90 days before implementing a change and, upon implementing the change, a performance test shall be performed as specified by §60.704 no later than 180 days from initial start-up.

- (b) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep an up-to-date, readily accessible record of the following data measured during each performance test, and also include the following data in the report of the initial performance test required under §60.8. Where a boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of 44 MW (150 million Btu/hour) or greater is used or where the reactor process vent stream is introduced as the primary fuel to any size boiler or process heater to comply with §60.702(a), a report containing performance test data need not be submitted, but a report containing the information in §60.705(b)(2)(i) is required. The same data specified in this section shall be submitted in the reports of all subsequently required performance tests where either the emission control efficiency of a combustion device, outlet concentration of TOC, or the TRE index value of a vent stream from a recovery system is determined.
- (1) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.702(a) through use of either a thermal or catalytic incinerator:
- (i) The average firebox temperature of the incinerator (or the average temperature upstream and downstream of the catalyst bed for a catalytic incinerator), measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing, and
- (ii) The percent reduction of TOC determined as specified in §60.704(b) achieved by the incinerator, or the concentration of TOC (ppmv, by compound) determined as specified in §60.704(b) at the outlet of the control device on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen.
- (2) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.702(a) through use of a boiler or process heater:
- (i) A description of the location at which the vent stream is introduced into the boiler or process heater, and
- (ii) The average combustion temperature of the boiler or process heater with a design heat input capacity of less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr) measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing.
- (3) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.702(b) through use of a smokeless flare, flare design (i.e., steam-assisted, air-assisted or nonassisted), all visible emission readings, heat content determinations, flow rate measurements, and exit velocity determinations made during the performance test, continuous records of the flare pilot flame monitoring, and records of all periods of operations during which the pilot flame is absent.
- (4) Where an owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.702(c):
- (i) Where an absorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system, the exit specific gravity (or alternative parameter which is a measure of the degree of absorbing liquid saturation, if approved by the Administrator), and average exit temperature, of the absorbing liquid measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing (both measured while the vent stream is normally routed and constituted); or

- (ii) Where a condenser is the final recovery device in the recovery system, the average exit (product side) temperature measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing while the vent stream is routed and constituted normally; or
- (iii) Where a carbon adsorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system, the total steam mass flow measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance test (full carbon bed cycle), temperature of the carbon bed after regeneration [and within 15 minutes of completion of any cooling cycle(s)], and duration of the carbon bed steaming cycle (all measured while the vent stream is routed and constituted normally); or
- (iv) As an alternative to §60.705(b)(4) (i), (ii) or (iii), the concentration level or reading indicated by the organics monitoring device at the outlet of the absorber, condenser, or carbon adsorber, measured at least every 15 minutes and averaged over the same time period of the performance testing while the vent stream is normally routed and constituted.
- (v) All measurements and calculations performed to determine the TRE index value of the vent stream.
- (c) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the equipment operating parameters specified to be monitored under §60.703 (a) and (c) as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance test are exceeded. The Administrator may at any time require a report of these data. Where a combustion device is used to comply with §60.702(a), periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance tests are exceeded are defined as follows:
- (1) For thermal incinerators, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average combustion temperature was more than 28 °C (50 °F) below the average combustion temperature during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.702(a) was determined.
- (2) For catalytic incinerators, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average temperature of the vent stream immediately before the catalyst bed is more than 28 °C (50 °F) below the average temperature of the vent stream during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.702(a) was determined. The owner or operator also shall record all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average temperature difference across the catalyst bed is less than 80 percent of the average temperature difference of the bed during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.702(a) was determined.
- (3) All 3-hour periods of operation during which the average combustion temperature was more than 28 °C (50 °F) below the average combustion temperature during the most recent performance test at which compliance with §60.702(a) was determined for boilers or process heaters with a design heat input capacity of less than 44 MW (150 million Btu/hr) where the vent stream is introduced with the combustion air or as a secondary fuel.
- (4) For boilers or process heaters, whenever there is a change in the location at which the vent stream is introduced into the flame zone as required under §60.702(a).
- (d) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep records of the following:
- (1) Up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the flow indication specified under §60.703(a)(2)(i), §60.703(b)(2)(i) and §60.703(c)(1)(i), as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of all periods and the duration when the vent stream is diverted from the control device.

- (2) Where a seal mechanism is used to comply with §60.703(a)(2)(ii), §60.703(b)(2)(ii), and §60.703(c)(1)(ii), a record of continuous flow is not required. In such cases, the owner or operator shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records of all monthly visual inspections of the seals as well as readily accessible records of all periods and the duration when the seal mechanism is broken, the bypass line valve position has changed, the serial number of the broken car-seal has changed, or when the key for a lock-and-key type configuration has been checked out.
- (e) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the flare pilot flame monitoring specified under §60.703(b), as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of all periods of operations in which the pilot flame is absent.
- (f) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of the equipment operating parameters specified to be monitored under §60.703(d), as well as up-to-date, readily accessible records of periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance test are exceeded. The Administrator may at any time require a report of these data. Where an owner or operator seeks to comply with §60.702(c), periods of operation during which the parameter boundaries established during the most recent performance tests are exceeded are defined as follows:
- (1) Where an absorber is the final recovery device in a recovery system, and where an organic compound monitoring device is not used:
- (i) All 3-hour periods of operation during which the average absorbing liquid temperature was more than 11 °C (20 °F) above the average absorbing liquid temperature during the most recent performance test, or
- (ii) All 3-hour periods of operation during which the average absorbing liquid specific gravity was more than 0.1 unit above, or more than 0.1 unit below, the average absorbing liquid specific gravity during the most recent performance test (unless monitoring of an alternative parameter, which is a measure of the degree of absorbing liquid saturation, is approved by the Administrator, in which case he will define appropriate parameter boundaries and periods of operation during which they are exceeded).
- (2) Where a condenser is the final recovery device in a system, and where an organic compound monitoring device is not used, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average exit (product side) condenser operating temperature was more than 6 °C (11 °F) above the average exit (product side) operating temperature during the most recent performance test.
- (3) Where a carbon adsorber is the final recovery device in a system, and where an organic compound monitoring device is not used:
- (i) All carbon bed regeneration cycles during which the total mass steam flow was more than 10 percent below the total mass steam flow during the most recent performance test, or
- (ii) All carbon bed regeneration cycles during which the temperature of the carbon bed after regeneration (and after completion of any cooling cycle(s)) was more than 10 percent or 5 °C greater, whichever is less stringent, than the carbon bed temperature (in degrees Celsius) during the most recent performance test.
- (4) Where an absorber, condenser, or carbon adsorber is the final recovery device in the recovery system and where an organic compound monitoring device is used, all 3-hour periods of operation during which the average organic compound concentration level or reading of organic compounds in the exhaust gases is more than 20 percent greater than the exhaust gas organic compound concentration level or reading measured by the monitoring device during the most recent performance test.

- (g) Each owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the provisions of this subpart and seeking to demonstrate compliance with §60.702(c) shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records of:
- (1) Any changes in production capacity, feedstock type, or catalyst type, or of any replacement, removal or addition of recovery equipment or reactors;
- (2) Any recalculation of the TRE index value performed pursuant to §60.704(f); and
- (3) The results of any performance test performed pursuant to the methods and procedures required by §60.704(d).
- (h) Each owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the flow rate cutoff in §60.700(c)(4) shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records to indicate that the vent stream flow rate is less than 0.011 scm/min and of any change in equipment or process operation that increases the operating vent stream flow rate, including a measurement of the new vent stream flow rate.
- (i) Each owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the design production capacity provision in §60.700(c)(3) shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records of any change in equipment or process operation that increases the design production capacity of the process unit in which the affected facility is located.
- (j) Each owner or operator of an affected facility that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the low concentration exemption in §60.700(c)(8) shall keep up-to-date, readily accessible records of any change in equipment or process operation that increases the concentration of the vent stream of the affected facility.
- (k) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart is exempt from the quarterly reporting requirements contained in §60.7(c) of the General Provisions.
- (I) Each owner or operator that seeks to comply with the requirements of this subpart by complying with the requirements of  $\S60.700$  (c)(2), (c)(3), or (c)(4) or  $\S60.702$  shall submit to the Administrator semiannual reports of the following recorded information. The initial report shall be submitted within 6 months after the initial start-up date.
- (1) Exceedances of monitored parameters recorded under §60.705 (c), (f), and (g).
- (2) All periods and duration recorded under §60.705(d) when the vent stream is diverted from the control device to the atmosphere.
- (3) All periods recorded under §60.705(f) in which the pilot flame of the flare was absent.
- (4) Any change in equipment or process operation that increases the operating vent stream flow rate above the low flow exemption level in  $\S60.700(c)(4)$ , including a measurement of the new vent stream flow rate, as recorded under  $\S60.705(i)$ . These must be reported as soon as possible after the change and no later than 180 days after the change. These reports may be submitted either in conjunction with semiannual reports or as a single separate report. A performance test must be completed within the same time period to verify the recalculated flow value and to obtain the vent stream characteristics of heating value and  $E_{TOC}$ . The performance test is subject to the requirements of  $\S60.8$  of the General Provisions. Unless the facility qualifies for an exemption under any of the exemption provisions listed in  $\S60.700(c)$ , except for the total resource effectiveness index greater than 8.0 exemption in  $\S60.700(c)(2)$ , the facility must begin compliance with the requirements set forth in  $\S60.702$ .

- (5) Any change in equipment or process operation, as recorded under paragraph (i) of this section, that increases the design production capacity above the low capacity exemption level in  $\S60.700(c)(3)$  and the new capacity resulting from the change for the reactor process unit containing the affected facility. These must be reported as soon as possible after the change and no later than 180 days after the change. These reports may be submitted either in conjunction with semiannual reports or as a single separate report. A performance test must be completed within the same time period to obtain the vent stream flow rate, heating value, and  $E_{TOC}$ . The performance test is subject to the requirements of  $\S60.8$ . The facility must begin compliance with the requirements set forth in  $\S60.702$  or  $\S60.700(d)$ . If the facility chooses to comply with  $\S60.702$ , the facility may qualify for an exemption under  $\S60.700(c)(2)$ , (4), or (8).
- (6) Any recalculation of the TRE index value, as recorded under §60.705(g).
- (7) All periods recorded under §60.705(d) in which the seal mechanism is broken or the by-pass line valve position has changed. A record of the serial number of the car-seal or a record to show that the key to unlock the bypass line valve was checked out must be maintained to demonstrate the period, the duration, and frequency in which the bypass line was operated.
- (8) Any change in equipment or process operation that increases the vent stream concentration above the low concentration exemption level in  $\S60.700(c)(8)$ , including a measurement of the new vent stream concentration, as recorded under  $\S60.705(j)$ . These must be reported as soon as possible after the change and no later than 180 days after the change. These reports may be submitted either in conjunction with semiannual reports or as a single separate report. If the vent stream concentration is above 300 ppmv as measured using Method 18 or above 150 ppmv as measured using Method 25A, a performance test must be completed within the same time period to obtain the vent stream flow rate, heating value, and  $E_{TOC}$ . The performance test is subject to the requirements of  $\S60.8$  of the General Provisions. Unless the facility qualifies for an exemption under any of the exemption provisions listed in  $\S60.700(c)$ , except for the TRE index greater than 8.0 exemption in  $\S60.700(c)(2)$ , the facility must begin compliance with the requirements set forth in  $\S60.702$ .
- (m) The requirements of §60.705(I) remain in force until and unless EPA, in delegating enforcement authority to a State under section 111(c) of the Act, approves reporting requirements or an alternative means of compliance surveillance adopted by such State. In that event, affected sources within the State will be relieved of the obligation to comply with §60.705(I), provided that they comply with the requirements established by the State.
- (n) Each owner or operator that seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.700(c)(3) must submit to the Administrator an initial report detailing the design production capacity of the process unit.
- (o) Each owner or operator that seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.700(c)(4) must submit to the Administrator an initial report including a flow rate measurement using the test methods specified in §60.704.
- (p) Each owner or operator that seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.700(c)(8) must submit to the Administrator an initial report including a concentration measurement using the test method specified in §60.704.
- (q) The Administrator will specify appropriate reporting and recordkeeping requirements where the owner or operator of an affected facility complies with the standards specified under §60.702 other than as provided under §60.703 (a), (b), (c), and (d).
- (r) Each owner or operator whose reactor process vent stream is routed to a distillation unit subject to subpart NNN and who seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.700(c)(5) shall submit to the Administrator a process design description as part of the initial report. This process design description

must be retained for the life of the process. No other records or reports would be required unless process changes are made.

- (s) Each owner or operator who seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.702 (a) or (b) using a control device must maintain on file a schematic diagram of the affected vent streams, collection system(s), fuel systems, control devices, and bypass systems as part of the initial report. This schematic diagram must be retained for the life of the system.
- (t) Each owner or operator that seeks to demonstrate compliance with §60.700(c)(2) must maintain a record of the initial test for determining the total resource effectiveness index and the results of the initial total resource effectiveness index calculation.

[58 FR 45962, Aug. 31, 1993, as amended at 60 FR 58238, Nov. 27, 1995; 65 FR 78279, Dec. 14, 2000]

### § 60.706 Reconstruction.

(a) For purposes of this subpart "fixed capital cost of the new components," as used in §60.15, includes the fixed capital cost of all depreciable components which are or will be replaced pursuant to all continuous programs of component replacement which are commenced within any 2-year period following June 29, 1990. For purposes of this paragraph, "commenced" means that an owner or operator has undertaken a continuous program of component replacement or that an owner or operator has entered into a contractual obligation to undertake and complete, within a reasonable time, a continuous program of component replacement.

### (b) [Reserved]

### § 60.707 Chemicals affected by subpart RRR.

Chemical	CAS No. <sup>1</sup>
Acetaldehyde	75–07–0
Acetic acid	64–19–7
Acetic anhydride	108–24–7
Acetone	67–64–1
Acetone cyanohydrin	75–86–5
Acetylene	74–86–2
Acrylic acid	79–10–7
Acrylonitrile	107–13–1
Adipic acid	124–04–9
Adiponitrile	111–69–3
Alcohols, C–11 or lower, mixtures	
Alcohols, C–12 or higher, mixtures	
Alcohols, C–12 or higher, unmixed	
Allyl chloride	107–05–1
Amylene	513–35–9

Chemical	CAS No. <sup>1</sup>
Amylenes, mixed	
Aniline	62–53–3
Benzene	71–43–2
Benzenesulfonic acid	98–11–3
Benzenesulfonic acid C <sub>10–16</sub> -alkyl derivatives, sodium salts	68081–81–2
Benzyl chloride	100–44–7
Bisphenol A	80–05–7
Brometone	76–08–4
1,3-Butadiene	106–99–0
Butadiene and butene fractions	
n-Butane	106–97–8
1,4-Butanediol	110–63–4
Butanes, mixed	
1-Butene	106–98–9
2-Butene	25167–67–3
Butenes, mixed	
n-Butyl acetate	123–86–4
Butyl acrylate	141–32–2
n-Butyl alcohol	71–36–3
sec-Butyl alcohol	78–92–2
tert-Butyl alcohol	75–65–0
Butylbenzyl phthalate	85–68–7
tert-Butyl hydroperoxide	75–91–2
2-Butyne-1,4-diol	110–65–6
Butyraldehyde	123–72–8
Butyric anhydride	106–31–0
Caprolactam	105–60–2
Carbon disulfide	75–15–0
Carbon tetrachloride	56–23–5
Chloroacetic acid	79–11–8
Chlorobenzene	108–90–7
Chlorodifluoromethane	75–45–6
Chloroform	67–66–3
p-Chloronitrobenzene	100–00–5

Chemical	CAS No. <sup>1</sup>
Citric acid	77–92–9
Cumene	98–82–8
Cumene hydroperoxide	80–15–9
Cyanuric chloride	108–77–0
Cyclohexane	110–82–7
Cyclohexane, oxidized	68512–15–2
Cyclohexanol	108–93–0
Cyclohexanone	108–94–1
Cyclohexanone oxime	100–64–1
Cyclohexene	110–83–8
Cyclopropane	75–19–4
Diacetone alcohol	123–42–2
1,4-Dichlorobutene	110–57–6
3,4-Dichloro-1-butene	64037–54–3
Dichlorodifluoromethane	75–71–8
Dichlorodimethylsilane	75–78–5
Dichlorofluoromethane	75–43–4
Diethanolamine	111–42–2
Diethylbenzene	25340–17–4
Diethylene glycol	111–46–6
Di-isodecyl phthalate	26761–40–0
Dimethyl terephthalate	120–61–6
2,4-(and 2,6)-dinitrotoluene	121–14–2
	606–20–2
Dioctyl phthalate	117–81–7
Dodecene	25378–22–7
Dodecylbenzene, nonlinear	
Dodecylbenzenesulfonic acid	27176–87–0
Dodecylbenzenesulfonic acid, sodium salt	25155–30–0
Epichlorohydrin	106–89–8
Ethanol	64–17–5
Ethanolamine	141–43–5
Ethyl acetate	141–78–6
Ethyl acrylate	140–88–5

Chemical	CAS No. <sup>1</sup>
Ethylbenzene	100–41–4
Ethyl chloride	75–00–3
Ethylene	74–85–1
Ethylene dibromide	106–93–4
Ethylene dichloride	107–06–2
Ethylene glycol	107–21–1
Ethylene glycol monobutyl ether	111–76–2
Ethylene glycol monoethyl ether acetate	111–15–9
Ethylene glycol monomethyl ether	109–86–4
Ethylene oxide	75–21–8
2-Ethylhexyl alcohol	104–76–7
(2-Ethylhexyl) amine	104–75–6
6-Ethyl-1,2,3,4-tetrahydro 9,10-anthracenedione	15547–17–8
Formaldehyde	50-00-0
Glycerol	56–81–5
n-Heptane	142–82–5
Heptenes (mixed)	
Hexamethylene diamine	124–09–4
Hexamethylene diamine adipate	3323–53–3
Hexamethylenetetramine	100–97–0
Hexane	110–54–3
Isobutane	75–28–5
Isobutanol	78–83–1
Isobutylene	115–11–7
Isobutyraldehyde	78–84–2
Isopentane	78–78–4
Isoprene	78–79–5
Isopropanol	67–63–0
Ketene	463–51–4
Linear alcohols, ethoxylated, mixed	
Linear alcohols, ethoxylated, and sulfated, sodium salt, mixed	
Linear alcohols, sulfated, sodium salt, mixed	
Linear alkylbenzene	123–01–3
Maleic anhydride	108–31–6

Chemical	CAS No. <sup>1</sup>
Mesityl oxide	141–79–7
Methanol	67–56–1
Methylamine	74–39–5
ar-Methylbenzenediamine	25376–45–8
Methyl chloride	74–87–3
Methylene chloride	75–09–2
Methyl ethyl ketone	78–93–3
Methyl isobutyl ketone	108–10–1
Methyl methacrylate	80–62–6
1-Methyl-2-pyrrolidone	872–50–4
Methyl tert-butyl ether	
Naphthalene	91–20–3
Nitrobenzene	98–95–3
1-Nonene	27215–95–8
Nonyl alcohol	143-08-8
Nonylphenol	25154–52–3
Nonylphenol, ethoxylated	9016–45–9
Octene	25377–83–7
Oil-soluble petroleum sulfonate, calcium salt	
Pentaerythritol	115–77–5
3-Pentenenitrile	4635–87–4
Pentenes, mixed	109–67–1
Perchloroethylene	127–18–4
Phenol	108–95–2
1-Phenylethyl hydroperoxide	3071–32–7
Phenylpropane	103–65–1
Phosgene	75–44–5
Phthalic anhydride	85–44–9
Propane	74–98–6
Propionaldehyde	123–38–6
Propyl alcohol	71–23–8
Propylene	115–07–1
Propylene glycol	57–55–6
Propylene oxide	75–56–9

Chemical	CAS No. <sup>1</sup>
Sorbitol	50–70–4
Styrene	100–42–5
Terephthalic acid	100–21–0
Tetraethyl lead	78–00–2
Tetrahydrofuran	109–99–9
Tetra (methyl-ethyl) lead	
Tetramethyl lead	75–74–1
Toluene	108–88–3
Toluene-2,4-diamine	95–80–7
Toluene-2,4-(and, 2,6)-diisocyanate (80/20 mixture)	26471–62–5
1,1,1-Trichloroethane	71–55–6
1,1,2-Trichloroethane	79–00–5
Trichloroethylene	79–01–6
Trichlorofluoromethane	75–69–4
1,1,2-Trichloro-1,2,2-trifluoroethane	76–13–1
Triethanolamine	102–71–6
Triethylene glycol	112–27–6
Vinyl acetate	108–05–4
Vinyl chloride	75–01–4
Vinylidene chloride	75–35–4
m-Xylene	108–38–3
o-Xylene	95–47–6
p-Xylene	106–42–3
Xylenes (mixed)	1330–20–7

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>CAS numbers refer to the Chemical Abstracts Registry numbers assigned to specific chemicals, isomers, or mixtures of chemicals. Some isomers or mixtures that are covered by the standards do not have CAS numbers assigned to them. The standards apply to all of the chemicals listed, whether CAS numbers have been assigned or not.

[58 FR 45962, Aug. 31, 1993, as amended at 60 FR 58238, Nov. 27, 1995]

### § 60.708 Delegation of authority.

- (a) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority to a State under section 111(c) of the Act, the authorities contained in paragraph (b) of this section shall be retained by the Administrator and not transferred to a State.
- (b) Authorities which will not be delegated to States: §60.703(e).

### Attachment F

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

### **Title 40: Protection of Environment**

#### PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

# Subpart IIII—Standards of Performance for Stationary Compression Ignition Internal Combustion Engines

Source: 71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, unless otherwise noted.

### What This Subpart Covers

### § 60.4200 Am I subject to this subpart?

- (a) The provisions of this subpart are applicable to manufacturers, owners, and operators of stationary compression ignition (CI) internal combustion engines (ICE) and other persons as specified in paragraphs (a)(1) through (4) of this section. For the purposes of this subpart, the date that construction commences is the date the engine is ordered by the owner or operator.
- (1) Manufacturers of stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder where the model year is:
- (i) 2007 or later, for engines that are not fire pump engines;
- (ii) The model year listed in Table 3 to this subpart or later model year, for fire pump engines.
- (2) Owners and operators of stationary CI ICE that commence construction after July 11, 2005, where the stationary CI ICE are:
- (i) Manufactured after April 1, 2006, and are not fire pump engines, or
- (ii) Manufactured as a certified National Fire Protection Association (NFPA) fire pump engine after July 1, 2006.
- (3) Owners and operators of any stationary CI ICE that are modified or reconstructed after July 11, 2005 and any person that modifies or reconstructs any stationary CI ICE after July 11, 2005.
- (4) The provisions of § 60.4208 of this subpart are applicable to all owners and operators of stationary CI ICE that commence construction after July 11, 2005.
- (b) The provisions of this subpart are not applicable to stationary CI ICE being tested at a stationary CI ICE test cell/stand.
- (c) If you are an owner or operator of an area source subject to this subpart, you are exempt from the obligation to obtain a permit under 40 CFR part 70 or 40 CFR part 71, provided you are not required to obtain a permit under 40 CFR 70.3(a) or 40 CFR 71.3(a) for a reason other than your status as an area source under this subpart. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, you must continue to comply with the provisions of this subpart applicable to area sources.

(d) Stationary CI ICE may be eligible for exemption from the requirements of this subpart as described in 40 CFR part 1068, subpart C (or the exemptions described in 40 CFR part 89, subpart J and 40 CFR part 94, subpart J, for engines that would need to be certified to standards in those parts), except that owners and operators, as well as manufacturers, may be eligible to request an exemption for national security.

Attachment F

(e) Owners and operators of facilities with CI ICE that are acting as temporary replacement units and that are located at a stationary source for less than 1 year and that have been properly certified as meeting the standards that would be applicable to such engine under the appropriate nonroad engine provisions. are not required to meet any other provisions under this subpart with regard to such engines.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37967, June 28, 2011]

#### Emission Standards for Manufacturers

### § 60.4201 What emission standards must I meet for non-emergency engines if I am a stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturer?

- (a) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their 2007 model year and later non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 2,237 kilowatt (KW) (3,000 horsepower (HP)) and a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder to the certification emission standards for new nonroad CI engines in 40 CFR 89.112, 40 CFR 89.113, 40 CFR 1039.101, 40 CFR 1039.102, 40 CFR 1039.104, 40 CFR 1039.105, 40 CFR 1039.107, and 40 CFR 1039.115, as applicable, for all pollutants, for the same model year and maximum engine power.
- (b) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their 2007 through 2010 model year non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 2,237 KW (3,000 HP) and a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder to the emission standards in table 1 to this subpart, for all pollutants, for the same maximum engine power.
- (c) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their 2011 model year and later non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 2,237 KW (3,000 HP) and a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder to the certification emission standards for new nonroad CI engines in 40 CFR 1039.101, 40 CFR 1039.102, 40 CFR 1039.104, 40 CFR 1039.105, 40 CFR 1039.107, and 40 CFR 1039.115, as applicable, for all pollutants, for the same maximum engine power.
- (d) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify the following non-emergency stationary CI ICE to the certification emission standards for new marine CI engines in 40 CFR 94.8, as applicable, for all pollutants, for the same displacement and maximum engine power:
- (1) Their 2007 model year through 2012 non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder;
- (2) Their 2013 model year non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 3,700 KW (4,958 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 15 liters per cylinder; and
- (3) Their 2013 model year non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 15 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder.
- (e) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify the following non-emergency stationary CI ICE to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new marine CI engines in 40 CFR 1042.101, 40 CFR 1042.107, 40 CFR 1042.110, 40 CFR 1042.115, 40 CFR

- 1042.120, and 40 CFR 1042.145, as applicable, for all pollutants, for the same displacement and maximum engine power:
- (1) Their 2013 model year non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power less than 3,700 KW (4,958 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 15 liters per cylinder; and
- (2) Their 2014 model year and later non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder.
- (f) Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section, stationary nonemergency CI ICE identified in paragraphs (a) and (c) may be certified to the provisions of 40 CFR part 94 or, if Table 1 to 40 CFR 1042.1 identifies 40 CFR part 1042 as being applicable, 40 CFR part 1042, if the engines will be used solely in either or both of the following locations:
- (1) Areas of Alaska not accessible by the Federal Aid Highway System (FAHS); and
- (2) Marine offshore installations.
- (g) Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this section, stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers are not required to certify reconstructed engines; however manufacturers may elect to do so. The reconstructed engine must be certified to the emission standards specified in paragraphs (a) through (e) of this section that are applicable to the model year, maximum engine power, and displacement of the reconstructed stationary CI ICE.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37967, June 28, 2011]

# § 60.4202 What emission standards must I meet for emergency engines if I am a stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturer?

- (a) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their 2007 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 2,237 KW (3,000 HP) and a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder that are not fire pump engines to the emission standards specified in paragraphs (a)(1) through (2) of this section.
- (1) For engines with a maximum engine power less than 37 KW (50 HP):
- (i) The certification emission standards for new nonroad CI engines for the same model year and maximum engine power in 40 CFR 89.112 and 40 CFR 89.113 for all pollutants for model year 2007 engines, and
- (ii) The certification emission standards for new nonroad CI engines in 40 CFR 1039.104, 40 CFR 1039.105, 40 CFR 1039.107, 40 CFR 1039.115, and table 2 to this subpart, for 2008 model year and later engines.
- (2) For engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 37 KW (50 HP), the certification emission standards for new nonroad CI engines for the same model year and maximum engine power in 40 CFR 89.112 and 40 CFR 89.113 for all pollutants beginning in model year 2007.
- (b) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their 2007 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 2,237 KW (3,000 HP) and a

displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder that are not fire pump engines to the emission standards specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (2) of this section.

- (1) For 2007 through 2010 model years, the emission standards in table 1 to this subpart, for all pollutants, for the same maximum engine power.
- (2) For 2011 model year and later, the certification emission standards for new nonroad CI engines for engines of the same model year and maximum engine power in 40 CFR 89.112 and 40 CFR 89.113 for all pollutants.

### (c) [Reserved]

- (d) Beginning with the model years in table 3 to this subpart, stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their fire pump stationary CI ICE to the emission standards in table 4 to this subpart, for all pollutants, for the same model year and NFPA nameplate power.
- (e) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify the following emergency stationary CI ICE that are not fire pump engines to the certification emission standards for new marine CI engines in 40 CFR 94.8, as applicable, for all pollutants, for the same displacement and maximum engine power:
- (1) Their 2007 model year through 2012 emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder;
- (2) Their 2013 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 3,700 KW (4,958 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 15 liters per cylinder;
- (3) Their 2013 model year emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 15 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder; and
- (4) Their 2014 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 2,000 KW (2,682 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 15 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder.
- (f) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify the following emergency stationary CI ICE to the certification emission standards and other requirements applicable to Tier 3 new marine CI engines in 40 CFR 1042.101, 40 CFR 1042.107, 40 CFR 1042.115, 40 CFR 1042.120, and 40 CFR 1042.145, for all pollutants, for the same displacement and maximum engine power:
- (1) Their 2013 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power less than 3,700 KW (4,958 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 15 liters per cylinder; and
- (2) Their 2014 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power less than 2,000 KW (2,682 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 15 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder.
- (g) Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this section, stationary emergency CI internal combustion engines identified in paragraphs (a) and (c) may be certified to the provisions of 40 CFR part 94 or, if Table 2 to 40 CFR 1042.101 identifies Tier 3 standards as being applicable, the

requirements applicable to Tier 3 engines in 40 CFR part 1042, if the engines will be used solely in either or both of the following locations:

- (1) Areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS; and
- (2) Marine offshore installations.
- (h) Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this section, stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers are not required to certify reconstructed engines; however manufacturers may elect to do so. The reconstructed engine must be certified to the emission standards specified in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this section that are applicable to the model year, maximum engine power and displacement of the reconstructed emergency stationary CI ICE.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37968, June 28, 2011]

# § 60.4203 How long must my engines meet the emission standards if I am a manufacturer of stationary CI internal combustion engines?

Engines manufactured by stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must meet the emission standards as required in §§ 60.4201 and 60.4202 during the certified emissions life of the engines.

[76 FR 37968, June 28, 2011]

### **Emission Standards for Owners and Operators**

# § 60.4204 What emission standards must I meet for non-emergency engines if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine?

- (a) Owners and operators of pre-2007 model year non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder must comply with the emission standards in table 1 to this subpart. Owners and operators of pre-2007 model year non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder must comply with the emission standards in 40 CFR 94.8(a)(1).
- (b) Owners and operators of 2007 model year and later non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder must comply with the emission standards for new CI engines in § 60.4201 for their 2007 model year and later stationary CI ICE, as applicable.
- (c) Owners and operators of non-emergency stationary CI engines with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder must meet the following requirements:
- (1) For engines installed prior to January 1, 2012, limit the emissions of NO<sub>x</sub> in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 17.0 grams per kilowatt-hour (g/KW-hr) (12.7 grams per horsepower-hr (g/HP-hr)) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 revolutions per minute (rpm);
- (ii)  $45 \cdot n^{-0.2}$  g/KW-hr ( $34 \cdot n^{-0.2}$  g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is 130 or more but less than 2,000 rpm, where n is maximum engine speed; and
- (iii) 9.8 g/KW-hr (7.3 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is 2,000 rpm or more.

- (2) For engines installed on or after January 1, 2012 and before January 1, 2016, limit the emissions of  $NO_x$  in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 14.4 g/KW-hr (10.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 rpm;
- (ii)  $44 \cdot n^{-0.23}$  g/KW-hr ( $33 \cdot n^{-0.23}$  g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 130 but less than 2.000 rpm and where n is maximum engine speed; and
- (iii) 7.7 g/KW-hr (5.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 2,000 rpm.
- (3) For engines installed on or after January 1, 2016, limit the emissions of  $NO_x$  in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 3.4 g/KW-hr (2.5 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 rpm;
- (ii)  $9.0 \cdot n^{-0.20}$  g/KW-hr ( $6.7 \cdot n^{-0.20}$  g/HP-hr) where n (maximum engine speed) is 130 or more but less than 2,000 rpm; and
- (iii) 2.0 g/KW-hr (1.5 g/HP-hr) where maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 2,000 rpm.
- (4) Reduce particulate matter (PM) emissions by 60 percent or more, or limit the emissions of PM in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to 0.15 g/KW-hr (0.11 g/HP-hr).
- (d) Owners and operators of non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder who conduct performance tests in-use must meet the not-to-exceed (NTE) standards as indicated in § 60.4212.
- (e) Owners and operators of any modified or reconstructed non-emergency stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart must meet the emission standards applicable to the model year, maximum engine power, and displacement of the modified or reconstructed non-emergency stationary CI ICE that are specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this section.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37968, June 28, 2011]

# § 60.4205 What emission standards must I meet for emergency engines if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine?

- (a) Owners and operators of pre-2007 model year emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder that are not fire pump engines must comply with the emission standards in Table 1 to this subpart. Owners and operators of pre-2007 model year emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder that are not fire pump engines must comply with the emission standards in 40 CFR 94.8(a)(1).
- (b) Owners and operators of 2007 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder that are not fire pump engines must comply with the emission standards for new nonroad CI engines in § 60.4202, for all pollutants, for the same model year and maximum engine power for their 2007 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE.
- (c) Owners and operators of fire pump engines with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder must comply with the emission standards in table 4 to this subpart, for all pollutants.

- (d) Owners and operators of emergency stationary CI engines with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder must meet the requirements in this section.
- (1) For engines installed prior to January 1, 2012, limit the emissions of NO<sub>x</sub> in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 17.0 g/KW-hr (12.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 rpm;
- (ii)  $45 \cdot n^{-0.2}$  g/KW-hr ( $34 \cdot n^{-0.2}$  g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is 130 or more but less than 2,000 rpm, where n is maximum engine speed; and
- (iii) 9.8 g/kW-hr (7.3 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is 2,000 rpm or more.
- (2) For engines installed on or after January 1, 2012, limit the emissions of NO<sub>x</sub> in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 14.4 g/KW-hr (10.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 rpm;
- (ii)  $44 \cdot n^{-0.23}$  g/KW-hr ( $33 \cdot n^{-0.23}$  g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 130 but less than 2,000 rpm and where n is maximum engine speed; and
- (iii) 7.7 g/KW-hr (5.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 2,000 rpm.
- (3) Limit the emissions of PM in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to 0.40 g/KW-hr (0.30 g/HP-hr).
- (e) Owners and operators of emergency stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder who conduct performance tests in-use must meet the NTE standards as indicated in § 60.4212.
- (f) Owners and operators of any modified or reconstructed emergency stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart must meet the emission standards applicable to the model year, maximum engine power, and displacement of the modified or reconstructed CI ICE that are specified in paragraphs (a) through (e) of this section.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37969, June 28, 2011]

# § 60.4206 How long must I meet the emission standards if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine?

Owners and operators of stationary CI ICE must operate and maintain stationary CI ICE that achieve the emission standards as required in §§ 60.4204 and 60.4205 over the entire life of the engine.

[76 FR 37969, June 28, 2011]

### Fuel Requirements for Owners and Operators

# § 60.4207 What fuel requirements must I meet if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine subject to this subpart?

(a) Beginning October 1, 2007, owners and operators of stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart that use diesel fuel must use diesel fuel that meets the requirements of 40 CFR 80.510(a).

(b) Beginning October 1, 2010, owners and operators of stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder that use diesel fuel must use diesel fuel that meets the requirements of 40 CFR 80.510(b) for nonroad diesel fuel, except that any existing diesel fuel purchased (or otherwise obtained) prior to October 1, 2010, may be used until depleted.

### (c) [Reserved]

- (d) Beginning June 1, 2012, owners and operators of stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder are no longer subject to the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section, and must use fuel that meets a maximum per-gallon sulfur content of 1,000 parts per million (ppm).
- (e) Stationary CI ICE that have a national security exemption under § 60.4200(d) are also exempt from the fuel requirements in this section.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37969, June 28, 2011; 78 FR 6695, Jan. 30, 2013]

### Other Requirements for Owners and Operators

# § 60.4208 What is the deadline for importing or installing stationary CI ICE produced in previous model years?

- (a) After December 31, 2008, owners and operators may not install stationary CI ICE (excluding fire pump engines) that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2007 model year engines.
- (b) After December 31, 2009, owners and operators may not install stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power of less than 19 KW (25 HP) (excluding fire pump engines) that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2008 model year engines.
- (c) After December 31, 2014, owners and operators may not install non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power of greater than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP) and less than 56 KW (75 HP) that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2013 model year non-emergency engines.
- (d) After December 31, 2013, owners and operators may not install non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power of greater than or equal to 56 KW (75 HP) and less than 130 KW (175 HP) that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2012 model year non-emergency engines.
- (e) After December 31, 2012, owners and operators may not install non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power of greater than or equal to 130 KW (175 HP), including those above 560 KW (750 HP), that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2011 model year non-emergency engines.
- (f) After December 31, 2016, owners and operators may not install non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power of greater than or equal to 560 KW (750 HP) that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2015 model year non-emergency engines.
- (g) After December 31, 2018, owners and operators may not install non-emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 600 KW (804 HP) and less than 2,000 KW (2,680 HP) and a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder that do not meet the applicable requirements for 2017 model year non-emergency engines.
- (h) In addition to the requirements specified in §§ 60.4201, 60.4202, 60.4204, and 60.4205, it is prohibited to import stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder that do not meet the

applicable requirements specified in paragraphs (a) through (g) of this section after the dates specified in paragraphs (a) through (g) of this section.

(i) The requirements of this section do not apply to owners or operators of stationary CI ICE that have been modified, reconstructed, and do not apply to engines that were removed from one existing location and reinstalled at a new location.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37969, June 28, 2011]

### § 60.4209 What are the monitoring requirements if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine?

If you are an owner or operator, you must meet the monitoring requirements of this section. In addition, you must also meet the monitoring requirements specified in § 60.4211.

- (a) If you are an owner or operator of an emergency stationary CI internal combustion engine that does not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, you must install a non-resettable hour meter prior to startup of the engine.
- (b) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine equipped with a diesel particulate filter to comply with the emission standards in § 60.4204, the diesel particulate filter must be installed with a backpressure monitor that notifies the owner or operator when the high backpressure limit of the engine is approached.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37969, June 28, 2011]

### **Compliance Requirements**

### § 60.4210 What are my compliance requirements if I am a stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturer?

- (a) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder to the emission standards specified in § 60.4201(a) through (c) and § 60.4202(a), (b) and (d) using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 89, subpart B, or 40 CFR part 1039, subpart C, as applicable, and must test their engines as specified in those parts. For the purposes of this subpart, engines certified to the standards in table 1 to this subpart shall be subject to the same requirements as engines certified to the standards in 40 CFR part 89. For the purposes of this subpart, engines certified to the standards in table 4 to this subpart shall be subject to the same requirements as engines certified to the standards in 40 CFR part 89, except that engines with NFPA nameplate power of less than 37 KW (50 HP) certified to model year 2011 or later standards shall be subject to the same requirements as engines certified to the standards in 40 CFR part 1039.
- (b) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder to the emission standards specified in § 60.4201(d) and (e) and § 60.4202(e) and (f) using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 94, subpart C, or 40 CFR part 1042, subpart C, as applicable, and must test their engines as specified in 40 CFR part 94 or 1042, as applicable.
- (c) Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must meet the requirements of 40 CFR 1039.120, 1039.125, 1039.130, and 1039.135, and 40 CFR part 1068 for engines that are certified to the emission standards in 40 CFR part 1039. Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must meet the corresponding provisions of 40 CFR part 89, 40 CFR part 94 or 40 CFR part 1042 for engines that would be covered by that part if they were nonroad (including marine) engines. Labels on such

engines must refer to stationary engines, rather than or in addition to nonroad or marine engines, as appropriate. Stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must label their engines according to paragraphs (c)(1) through (3) of this section.

- (1) Stationary CI internal combustion engines manufactured from January 1, 2006 to March 31, 2006 (January 1, 2006 to June 30, 2006 for fire pump engines), other than those that are part of certified engine families under the nonroad CI engine regulations, must be labeled according to 40 CFR 1039.20.
- (2) Stationary CI internal combustion engines manufactured from April 1, 2006 to December 31, 2006 (or, for fire pump engines, July 1, 2006 to December 31 of the year preceding the year listed in table 3 to this subpart) must be labeled according to paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section:
- (i) Stationary CI internal combustion engines that are part of certified engine families under the nonroad regulations must meet the labeling requirements for nonroad CI engines, but do not have to meet the labeling requirements in 40 CFR 1039.20.
- (ii) Stationary CI internal combustion engines that meet Tier 1 requirements (or requirements for fire pumps) under this subpart, but do not meet the requirements applicable to nonroad CI engines must be labeled according to 40 CFR 1039.20. The engine manufacturer may add language to the label clarifying that the engine meets Tier 1 requirements (or requirements for fire pumps) of this subpart.
- (iii) Stationary CI internal combustion engines manufactured after April 1, 2006 that do not meet Tier 1 requirements of this subpart, or fire pumps engines manufactured after July 1, 2006 that do not meet the requirements for fire pumps under this subpart, may not be used in the U.S. If any such engines are manufactured in the U.S. after April 1, 2006 (July 1, 2006 for fire pump engines), they must be exported or must be brought into compliance with the appropriate standards prior to initial operation. The export provisions of 40 CFR 1068.230 would apply to engines for export and the manufacturers must label such engines according to 40 CFR 1068.230.
- (3) Stationary CI internal combustion engines manufactured after January 1, 2007 (for fire pump engines, after January 1 of the year listed in table 3 to this subpart, as applicable) must be labeled according to paragraphs (c)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) Stationary CI internal combustion engines that meet the requirements of this subpart and the corresponding requirements for nonroad (including marine) engines of the same model year and HP must be labeled according to the provisions in 40 CFR parts 89, 94, 1039 or 1042, as appropriate.
- (ii) Stationary CI internal combustion engines that meet the requirements of this subpart, but are not certified to the standards applicable to nonroad (including marine) engines of the same model year and HP must be labeled according to the provisions in 40 CFR parts 89, 94, 1039 or 1042, as appropriate, but the words "stationary" must be included instead of "nonroad" or "marine" on the label. In addition, such engines must be labeled according to 40 CFR 1039.20.
- (iii) Stationary CI internal combustion engines that do not meet the requirements of this subpart must be labeled according to 40 CFR 1068.230 and must be exported under the provisions of 40 CFR 1068.230.
- (d) An engine manufacturer certifying an engine family or families to standards under this subpart that are identical to standards applicable under 40 CFR parts 89, 94, 1039 or 1042 for that model year may certify any such family that contains both nonroad (including marine) and stationary engines as a single engine family and/or may include any such family containing stationary engines in the averaging, banking and trading provisions applicable for such engines under those parts.

- (e) Manufacturers of engine families discussed in paragraph (d) of this section may meet the labeling requirements referred to in paragraph (c) of this section for stationary CI ICE by either adding a separate label containing the information required in paragraph (c) of this section or by adding the words "and stationary" after the word "nonroad" or "marine," as appropriate, to the label.
- (f) Starting with the model years shown in table 5 to this subpart, stationary CI internal combustion engine manufacturers must add a permanent label stating that the engine is for stationary emergency use only to each new emergency stationary CI internal combustion engine greater than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP) that meets all the emission standards for emergency engines in § 60.4202 but does not meet all the emission standards for non-emergency engines in § 60.4201. The label must be added according to the labeling requirements specified in 40 CFR 1039.135(b). Engine manufacturers must specify in the owner's manual that operation of emergency engines is limited to emergency operations and required maintenance and testing.
- (g) Manufacturers of fire pump engines may use the test cycle in table 6 to this subpart for testing fire pump engines and may test at the NFPA certified nameplate HP, provided that the engine is labeled as "Fire Pump Applications Only".
- (h) Engine manufacturers, including importers, may introduce into commerce uncertified engines or engines certified to earlier standards that were manufactured before the new or changed standards took effect until inventories are depleted, as long as such engines are part of normal inventory. For example, if the engine manufacturers' normal industry practice is to keep on hand a one-month supply of engines based on its projected sales, and a new tier of standards starts to apply for the 2009 model year, the engine manufacturer may manufacture engines based on the normal inventory requirements late in the 2008 model year, and sell those engines for installation. The engine manufacturer may not circumvent the provisions of §§ 60.4201 or 60.4202 by stockpiling engines that are built before new or changed standards take effect. Stockpiling of such engines beyond normal industry practice is a violation of this subpart.
- (i) The replacement engine provisions of 40 CFR 89.1003(b)(7), 40 CFR 94.1103(b)(3), 40 CFR 94.1103(b)(4) and 40 CFR 1068.240 are applicable to stationary CI engines replacing existing equipment that is less than 15 years old.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37969, June 28, 2011]

# § 60.4211 What are my compliance requirements if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine?

- (a) If you are an owner or operator and must comply with the emission standards specified in this subpart, you must do all of the following, except as permitted under paragraph (g) of this section:
- (1) Operate and maintain the stationary CI internal combustion engine and control device according to the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions;
- (2) Change only those emission-related settings that are permitted by the manufacturer; and
- (3) Meet the requirements of 40 CFR parts 89, 94 and/or 1068, as they apply to you.
- (b) If you are an owner or operator of a pre-2007 model year stationary CI internal combustion engine and must comply with the emission standards specified in §§ 60.4204(a) or 60.4205(a), or if you are an owner or operator of a CI fire pump engine that is manufactured prior to the model years in table 3 to this

subpart and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4205(c), you must demonstrate compliance according to one of the methods specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section.

- (1) Purchasing an engine certified according to 40 CFR part 89 or 40 CFR part 94, as applicable, for the same model year and maximum engine power. The engine must be installed and configured according to the manufacturer's specifications.
- (2) Keeping records of performance test results for each pollutant for a test conducted on a similar engine. The test must have been conducted using the same methods specified in this subpart and these methods must have been followed correctly.
- (3) Keeping records of engine manufacturer data indicating compliance with the standards.
- (4) Keeping records of control device vendor data indicating compliance with the standards.
- (5) Conducting an initial performance test to demonstrate compliance with the emission standards according to the requirements specified in § 60.4212, as applicable.
- (c) If you are an owner or operator of a 2007 model year and later stationary CI internal combustion engine and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4204(b) or § 60.4205(b), or if you are an owner or operator of a CI fire pump engine that is manufactured during or after the model year that applies to your fire pump engine power rating in table 3 to this subpart and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4205(c), you must comply by purchasing an engine certified to the emission standards in § 60.4204(b), or § 60.4205(b) or (c), as applicable, for the same model year and maximum (or in the case of fire pumps, NFPA nameplate) engine power. The engine must be installed and configured according to the manufacturer's emission-related specifications, except as permitted in paragraph (g) of this section.
- (d) If you are an owner or operator and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4204(c) or § 60.4205(d), you must demonstrate compliance according to the requirements specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) Conducting an initial performance test to demonstrate initial compliance with the emission standards as specified in § 60.4213.
- (2) Establishing operating parameters to be monitored continuously to ensure the stationary internal combustion engine continues to meet the emission standards. The owner or operator must petition the Administrator for approval of operating parameters to be monitored continuously. The petition must include the information described in paragraphs (d)(2)(i) through (v) of this section.
- (i) Identification of the specific parameters you propose to monitor continuously;
- (ii) A discussion of the relationship between these parameters and  $NO_x$  and PM emissions, identifying how the emissions of these pollutants change with changes in these parameters, and how limitations on these parameters will serve to limit  $NO_x$  and PM emissions;
- (iii) A discussion of how you will establish the upper and/or lower values for these parameters which will establish the limits on these parameters in the operating limitations;
- (iv) A discussion identifying the methods and the instruments you will use to monitor these parameters, as well as the relative accuracy and precision of these methods and instruments; and

- (v) A discussion identifying the frequency and methods for recalibrating the instruments you will use for monitoring these parameters.
- (3) For non-emergency engines with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder, conducting annual performance tests to demonstrate continuous compliance with the emission standards as specified in § 60.4213.
- (e) If you are an owner or operator of a modified or reconstructed stationary CI internal combustion engine and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4204(e) or § 60.4205(f), you must demonstrate compliance according to one of the methods specified in paragraphs (e)(1) or (2) of this section.
- (1) Purchasing, or otherwise owning or operating, an engine certified to the emission standards in § 60.4204(e) or § 60.4205(f), as applicable.
- (2) Conducting a performance test to demonstrate initial compliance with the emission standards according to the requirements specified in § 60.4212 or § 60.4213, as appropriate. The test must be conducted within 60 days after the engine commences operation after the modification or reconstruction.
- (f) If you own or operate an emergency stationary ICE, you must operate the emergency stationary ICE according to the requirements in paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of this section. In order for the engine to be considered an emergency stationary ICE under this subpart, any operation other than emergency operation, maintenance and testing, emergency demand response, and operation in non-emergency situations for 50 hours per year, as described in paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of this section, is prohibited. If you do not operate the engine according to the requirements in paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of this section, the engine will not be considered an emergency engine under this subpart and must meet all requirements for non-emergency engines.
- (1) There is no time limit on the use of emergency stationary ICE in emergency situations.
- (2) You may operate your emergency stationary ICE for any combination of the purposes specified in paragraphs (f)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section for a maximum of 100 hours per calendar year. Any operation for non-emergency situations as allowed by paragraph (f)(3) of this section counts as part of the 100 hours per calendar year allowed by this paragraph (f)(2).
- (i) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for maintenance checks and readiness testing, provided that the tests are recommended by federal, state or local government, the manufacturer, the vendor, the regional transmission organization or equivalent balancing authority and transmission operator, or the insurance company associated with the engine. The owner or operator may petition the Administrator for approval of additional hours to be used for maintenance checks and readiness testing, but a petition is not required if the owner or operator maintains records indicating that federal, state, or local standards require maintenance and testing of emergency ICE beyond 100 hours per calendar year.
- (ii) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for emergency demand response for periods in which the Reliability Coordinator under the North American Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) Reliability Standard EOP-002-3, Capacity and Energy Emergencies (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), or other authorized entity as determined by the Reliability Coordinator, has declared an Energy Emergency Alert Level 2 as defined in the NERC Reliability Standard EOP-002-3.
- (iii) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for periods where there is a deviation of voltage or frequency of 5 percent or greater below standard voltage or frequency.

- (3) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for up to 50 hours per calendar year in non-emergency situations. The 50 hours of operation in non-emergency situations are counted as part of the 100 hours per calendar year for maintenance and testing and emergency demand response provided in paragraph (f)(2) of this section. Except as provided in paragraph (f)(3)(i) of this section, the 50 hours per calendar year for non-emergency situations cannot be used for peak shaving or non-emergency demand response, or to generate income for a facility to an electric grid or otherwise supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity.
- (i) The 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations can be used to supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity if all of the following conditions are met:
- (A) The engine is dispatched by the local balancing authority or local transmission and distribution system operator;
- (B) The dispatch is intended to mitigate local transmission and/or distribution limitations so as to avert potential voltage collapse or line overloads that could lead to the interruption of power supply in a local area or region.
- (C) The dispatch follows reliability, emergency operation or similar protocols that follow specific NERC, regional, state, public utility commission or local standards or guidelines.
- (D) The power is provided only to the facility itself or to support the local transmission and distribution system.
- (E) The owner or operator identifies and records the entity that dispatches the engine and the specific NERC, regional, state, public utility commission or local standards or guidelines that are being followed for dispatching the engine. The local balancing authority or local transmission and distribution system operator may keep these records on behalf of the engine owner or operator.

### (ii) [Reserved]

- (g) If you do not install, configure, operate, and maintain your engine and control device according to the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions, or you change emission-related settings in a way that is not permitted by the manufacturer, you must demonstrate compliance as follows:
- (1) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine with maximum engine power less than 100 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance to demonstrate compliance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, if you do not install and configure the engine and control device according to the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions, or you change the emission-related settings in a way that is not permitted by the manufacturer, you must conduct an initial performance test to demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission standards within 1 year of such action.
- (2) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine greater than or equal to 100 HP and less than or equal to 500 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, you must conduct an initial performance test to demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission standards within 1 year of startup, or within 1 year after an engine and control device is no longer installed, configured, operated, and maintained in accordance with the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions, or within 1 year after you change emission-related settings in a way that is not permitted by the manufacturer.

(3) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine greater than 500 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, you must conduct an initial performance test to demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission standards within 1 year of startup, or within 1 year after an engine and control device is no longer installed, configured, operated, and maintained in accordance with the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions, or within 1 year after you change emission-related settings in a way that is not permitted by the manufacturer. You must conduct subsequent performance testing every 8,760 hours of engine operation or 3 years, whichever comes first, thereafter to demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission standards.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37970, June 28, 2011; 78 FR 6695, Jan. 30, 2013]

### Testing Requirements for Owners and Operators

§ 60.4212 What test methods and other procedures must I use if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder?

Owners and operators of stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder who conduct performance tests pursuant to this subpart must do so according to paragraphs (a) through (e) of this section.

- (a) The performance test must be conducted according to the in-use testing procedures in 40 CFR part 1039, subpart F, for stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder, and according to 40 CFR part 1042, subpart F, for stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder.
- (b) Exhaust emissions from stationary CI ICE that are complying with the emission standards for new CI engines in 40 CFR part 1039 must not exceed the not-to-exceed (NTE) standards for the same model year and maximum engine power as required in 40 CFR 1039.101(e) and 40 CFR 1039.102(g)(1), except as specified in 40 CFR 1039.104(d). This requirement starts when NTE requirements take effect for nonroad diesel engines under 40 CFR part 1039.
- (c) Exhaust emissions from stationary CI ICE that are complying with the emission standards for new CI engines in 40 CFR 89.112 or 40 CFR 94.8, as applicable, must not exceed the NTE numerical requirements, rounded to the same number of decimal places as the applicable standard in 40 CFR 89.112 or 40 CFR 94.8, as applicable, determined from the following equation:

NTE requirement for each pollutant =  $(1.25) \times (STD)$  (Eq. 1)

Where:

STD = The standard specified for that pollutant in 40 CFR 89.112 or 40 CFR 94.8, as applicable.

Alternatively, stationary CI ICE that are complying with the emission standards for new CI engines in 40 CFR 89.112 or 40 CFR 94.8 may follow the testing procedures specified in § 60.4213 of this subpart, as appropriate.

(d) Exhaust emissions from stationary CI ICE that are complying with the emission standards for pre-2007 model year engines in § 60.4204(a), § 60.4205(a), or § 60.4205(c) must not exceed the NTE numerical requirements, rounded to the same number of decimal places as the applicable standard in § 60.4204(a), § 60.4205(a), or § 60.4205(c), determined from the equation in paragraph (c) of this section.

Where:

STD = The standard specified for that pollutant in § 60.4204(a), § 60.4205(a), or § 60.4205(c).

Alternatively, stationary CI ICE that are complying with the emission standards for pre-2007 model year engines in § 60.4204(a), § 60.4205(a), or § 60.4205(c) may follow the testing procedures specified in § 60.4213, as appropriate.

(e) Exhaust emissions from stationary CI ICE that are complying with the emission standards for new CI engines in 40 CFR part 1042 must not exceed the NTE standards for the same model year and maximum engine power as required in 40 CFR 1042.101(c).

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37971, June 28, 2011]

# § 60.4213 What test methods and other procedures must I use if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder?

Owners and operators of stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder must conduct performance tests according to paragraphs (a) through (f) of this section.

- (a) Each performance test must be conducted according to the requirements in § 60.8 and under the specific conditions that this subpart specifies in table 7. The test must be conducted within 10 percent of 100 percent peak (or the highest achievable) load.
- (b) You may not conduct performance tests during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction, as specified in § 60.8(c).
- (c) You must conduct three separate test runs for each performance test required in this section, as specified in § 60.8(f). Each test run must last at least 1 hour.
- (d) To determine compliance with the percent reduction requirement, you must follow the requirements as specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) You must use Equation 2 of this section to determine compliance with the percent reduction requirement:

$$\frac{C_i - C_o}{C_i} \times 100 = R \qquad (Eq. 2)$$

Where:

C<sub>i</sub> = concentration of NO<sub>x</sub> or PM at the control device inlet,

 $C_{\circ}$  = concentration of  $NO_{x}$  or PM at the control device outlet, and

R = percent reduction of  $NO_x$  or PM emissions.

(2) You must normalize the  $NO_x$  or PM concentrations at the inlet and outlet of the control device to a dry basis and to 15 percent oxygen ( $O_2$ ) using Equation 3 of this section, or an equivalent percent carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ) using the procedures described in paragraph (d)(3) of this section.

$$C_{adj} = C_4 \frac{5.9}{20.9 - \% O_2}$$
 (Eq. 3)

Where:

 $C_{adj}$  = Calculated NO<sub>x</sub> or PM concentration adjusted to 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>.

C<sub>d</sub> = Measured concentration of NO<sub>x</sub> or PM, uncorrected.

5.9 = 20.9 percent  $O_2 - 15$  percent  $O_2$ , the defined  $O_2$  correction value, percent.

 $%O_2$  = Measured  $O_2$  concentration, dry basis, percent.

- (3) If pollutant concentrations are to be corrected to 15 percent  $O_2$  and  $CO_2$  concentration is measured in lieu of  $O_2$  concentration measurement, a  $CO_2$  correction factor is needed. Calculate the  $CO_2$  correction factor as described in paragraphs (d)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) Calculate the fuel-specific F<sub>o</sub> value for the fuel burned during the test using values obtained from Method 19, Section 5.2, and the following equation:

$$F_{\phi} = \frac{0.209_{\text{H}_{a}}}{F_{a}}$$
 (Eq. 4)

Where:

 $F_{\circ}$  = Fuel factor based on the ratio of  $O_2$  volume to the ultimate  $CO_2$  volume produced by the fuel at zero percent excess air.

0.209 = Fraction of air that is  $O_2$ , percent/100.

F<sub>d</sub> = Ratio of the volume of dry effluent gas to the gross calorific value of the fuel from Method 19, dsm³ /J (dscf/10° Btu).

F<sub>c</sub> = Ratio of the volume of CO<sub>2</sub> produced to the gross calorific value of the fuel from Method 19, dsm³ /J (dscf/10° Btu).

(ii) Calculate the CO₂ correction factor for correcting measurement data to 15 percent O₂, as follows:

$$X_{CO_k} = \frac{5.9}{F_o}$$
 (Eq. 5)

Where:

 $X_{CO2} = CO_2$  correction factor, percent.

5.9 = 20.9 percent  $O_2 - 15$  percent  $O_2$ , the defined  $O_2$  correction value, percent.

(iii) Calculate the NO<sub>x</sub> and PM gas concentrations adjusted to 15 percent O<sub>2</sub> using CO<sub>2</sub> as follows:

$$C_{adj} = C_d \frac{X_{CO_d}}{\%CO_2}$$
 (Eq. 6)

Where:

 $C_{adi}$  = Calculated NO<sub>x</sub> or PM concentration adjusted to 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>.

C<sub>d</sub> = Measured concentration of NO<sub>x</sub> or PM, uncorrected.

%CO<sub>2</sub> = Measured CO<sub>2</sub> concentration, dry basis, percent.

(e) To determine compliance with the  $NO_x$  mass per unit output emission limitation, convert the concentration of  $NO_x$  in the engine exhaust using Equation 7 of this section:

$$ER = \frac{C_4 \times 1.912 \times 10^{-3} \times Q \times T}{KW\text{-hour}} \qquad (Eq. 7)$$

Where:

ER = Emission rate in grams per KW-hour.

 $C_d$  = Measured  $NO_x$  concentration in ppm.

1.912x10<sup>-3</sup> = Conversion constant for ppm NO<sub>x</sub> to grams per standard cubic meter at 25 degrees Celsius.

Q = Stack gas volumetric flow rate, in standard cubic meter per hour.

T = Time of test run, in hours.

KW-hour = Brake work of the engine, in KW-hour.

(f) To determine compliance with the PM mass per unit output emission limitation, convert the concentration of PM in the engine exhaust using Equation 8 of this section:

$$ER = \frac{C_{adj} \times Q \times T}{KW_{about}} \qquad (E \neq 8)$$

Where:

ER = Emission rate in grams per KW-hour.

 $C_{adj}$  = Calculated PM concentration in grams per standard cubic meter.

Q = Stack gas volumetric flow rate, in standard cubic meter per hour.

T = Time of test run, in hours.

KW-hour = Energy output of the engine, in KW.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37971, June 28, 2011]

#### Notification, Reports, and Records for Owners and Operators

§ 60.4214 What are my notification, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements if I am an owner or operator of a stationary CI internal combustion engine?

(a) Owners and operators of non-emergency stationary CI ICE that are greater than 2,237 KW (3,000 HP), or have a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder, or are pre-2007 model year engines that are greater than 130 KW (175 HP) and not certified, must meet the requirements of paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this section.

- (1) Submit an initial notification as required in § 60.7(a)(1). The notification must include the information in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) through (v) of this section.
- (i) Name and address of the owner or operator;
- (ii) The address of the affected source;
- (iii) Engine information including make, model, engine family, serial number, model year, maximum engine power, and engine displacement;
- (iv) Emission control equipment; and
- (v) Fuel used.
- (2) Keep records of the information in paragraphs (a)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) All notifications submitted to comply with this subpart and all documentation supporting any notification.
- (ii) Maintenance conducted on the engine.
- (iii) If the stationary CI internal combustion is a certified engine, documentation from the manufacturer that the engine is certified to meet the emission standards.
- (iv) If the stationary CI internal combustion is not a certified engine, documentation that the engine meets the emission standards.
- (b) If the stationary CI internal combustion engine is an emergency stationary internal combustion engine, the owner or operator is not required to submit an initial notification. Starting with the model years in table 5 to this subpart, if the emergency engine does not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines in the applicable model year, the owner or operator must keep records of the operation of the engine in emergency and non-emergency service that are recorded through the non-resettable hour meter. The owner must record the time of operation of the engine and the reason the engine was in operation during that time.
- (c) If the stationary CI internal combustion engine is equipped with a diesel particulate filter, the owner or operator must keep records of any corrective action taken after the backpressure monitor has notified the owner or operator that the high backpressure limit of the engine is approached.
- (d) If you own or operate an emergency stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power more than 100 HP that operates or is contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) or that operates for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(3)(i), you must submit an annual report according to the requirements in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) The report must contain the following information:
- (i) Company name and address where the engine is located.
- (ii) Date of the report and beginning and ending dates of the reporting period.
- (iii) Engine site rating and model year.

- (iv) Latitude and longitude of the engine in decimal degrees reported to the fifth decimal place.
- (v) Hours operated for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(2)(ii) and (iii), including the date, start time, and end time for engine operation for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (vi) Number of hours the engine is contractually obligated to be available for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (vii) Hours spent for operation for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(3)(i), including the date, start time, and end time for engine operation for the purposes specified in § 60.4211(f)(3)(i). The report must also identify the entity that dispatched the engine and the situation that necessitated the dispatch of the engine.
- (2) The first annual report must cover the calendar year 2015 and must be submitted no later than March 31, 2016. Subsequent annual reports for each calendar year must be submitted no later than March 31 of the following calendar year.
- (3) The annual report must be submitted electronically using the subpart specific reporting form in the Compliance and Emissions Data Reporting Interface (CEDRI) that is accessed through EPA's Central Data Exchange (CDX) ( <a href="https://www.epa.gov/cdx">www.epa.gov/cdx</a>). However, if the reporting form specific to this subpart is not available in CEDRI at the time that the report is due, the written report must be submitted to the Administrator at the appropriate address listed in § 60.4.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 78 FR 6696, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### Special Requirements

# § 60.4215 What requirements must I meet for engines used in Guam, American Samoa, or the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands?

- (a) Stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder that are used in Guam, American Samoa, or the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands are required to meet the applicable emission standards in §§ 60.4202 and 60.4205.
- (b) Stationary CI ICE that are used in Guam, American Samoa, or the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands are not required to meet the fuel requirements in § 60.4207.
- (c) Stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder that are used in Guam, American Samoa, or the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands are required to meet the following emission standards:
- (1) For engines installed prior to January 1, 2012, limit the emissions of NO<sub>x</sub> in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 17.0 g/KW-hr (12.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 rpm;
- (ii)  $45 \cdot n^{-0.2}$  g/KW-hr ( $34 \cdot n^{-0.2}$  g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is 130 or more but less than 2,000 rpm, where n is maximum engine speed; and
- (iii) 9.8 g/KW-hr (7.3 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is 2,000 rpm or more.

- (2) For engines installed on or after January 1, 2012, limit the emissions of NO<sub>x</sub> in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to the following:
- (i) 14.4 g/KW-hr (10.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is less than 130 rpm;
- (ii)  $44 \cdot n^{-0.23}$  g/KW-hr ( $33 \cdot n^{-0.23}$  g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 130 but less than 2,000 rpm and where n is maximum engine speed; and
- (iii) 7.7 g/KW-hr (5.7 g/HP-hr) when maximum engine speed is greater than or equal to 2,000 rpm.
- (3) Limit the emissions of PM in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust to 0.40 g/KW-hr (0.30 g/HP-hr).

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37971, June 28, 2011]

#### § 60.4216 What requirements must I meet for engines used in Alaska?

- (a) Prior to December 1, 2010, owners and operators of stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder located in areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS should refer to 40 CFR part 69 to determine the diesel fuel requirements applicable to such engines.
- (b) Except as indicated in paragraph (c) of this section, manufacturers, owners and operators of stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder located in areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS may meet the requirements of this subpart by manufacturing and installing engines meeting the requirements of 40 CFR parts 94 or 1042, as appropriate, rather than the otherwise applicable requirements of 40 CFR parts 89 and 1039, as indicated in sections §§ 60.4201(f) and 60.4202(g) of this subpart.
- (c) Manufacturers, owners and operators of stationary CI ICE that are located in areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS may choose to meet the applicable emission standards for emergency engines in § 60.4202 and § 60.4205, and not those for non-emergency engines in § 60.4201 and § 60.4204, except that for 2014 model year and later non-emergency CI ICE, the owner or operator of any such engine that was not certified as meeting Tier 4 PM standards, must meet the applicable requirements for PM in § 60.4201 and § 60.4204 or install a PM emission control device that achieves PM emission reductions of 85 percent, or 60 percent for engines with a displacement of greater than or equal to 30 liters per cylinder, compared to engine-out emissions.
- (d) The provisions of § 60.4207 do not apply to owners and operators of pre-2014 model year stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart that are located in areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS.
- (e) The provisions of § 60.4208(a) do not apply to owners and operators of stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart that are located in areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS until after December 31, 2009.
- (f) The provisions of this section and § 60.4207 do not prevent owners and operators of stationary CI ICE subject to this subpart that are located in areas of Alaska not accessible by the FAHS from using fuels mixed with used lubricating oil, in volumes of up to 1.75 percent of the total fuel. The sulfur content of the used lubricating oil must be less than 200 parts per million. The used lubricating oil must meet the onspecification levels and properties for used oil in 40 CFR 279.11.

# § 60.4217 What emission standards must I meet if I am an owner or operator of a stationary internal combustion engine using special fuels?

Owners and operators of stationary CI ICE that do not use diesel fuel may petition the Administrator for approval of alternative emission standards, if they can demonstrate that they use a fuel that is not the fuel on which the manufacturer of the engine certified the engine and that the engine cannot meet the applicable standards required in § 60.4204 or § 60.4205 using such fuels and that use of such fuel is appropriate and reasonably necessary, considering cost, energy, technical feasibility, human health and environmental, and other factors, for the operation of the engine.

[76 FR 37972, June 28, 2011]

#### **General Provisions**

## § 60.4218 What parts of the General Provisions apply to me?

Table 8 to this subpart shows which parts of the General Provisions in §§ 60.1 through 60.19 apply to you.

#### **DEFINITIONS**

#### § 60.4219 What definitions apply to this subpart?

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the CAA and in subpart A of this part.

Certified emissions life means the period during which the engine is designed to properly function in terms of reliability and fuel consumption, without being remanufactured, specified as a number of hours of operation or calendar years, whichever comes first. The values for certified emissions life for stationary CI ICE with a displacement of less than 10 liters per cylinder are given in 40 CFR 1039.101(g). The values for certified emissions life for stationary CI ICE with a displacement of greater than or equal to 10 liters per cylinder and less than 30 liters per cylinder are given in 40 CFR 94.9(a).

Combustion turbine means all equipment, including but not limited to the turbine, the fuel, air, lubrication and exhaust gas systems, control systems (except emissions control equipment), and any ancillary components and sub-components comprising any simple cycle combustion turbine, any regenerative/recuperative cycle combustion turbine, the combustion turbine portion of any cogeneration cycle combustion system, or the combustion turbine portion of any combined cycle steam/electric generating system.

Compression ignition means relating to a type of stationary internal combustion engine that is not a spark ignition engine.

Date of manufacture means one of the following things:

- (1) For freshly manufactured engines and modified engines, date of manufacture means the date the engine is originally produced.
- (2) For reconstructed engines, date of manufacture means the date the engine was originally produced, except as specified in paragraph (3) of this definition.

(3) Reconstructed engines are assigned a new date of manufacture if the fixed capital cost of the new and refurbished components exceeds 75 percent of the fixed capital cost of a comparable entirely new facility. An engine that is produced from a previously used engine block does not retain the date of manufacture of the engine in which the engine block was previously used if the engine is produced using all new components except for the engine block. In these cases, the date of manufacture is the date of reconstruction or the date the new engine is produced.

Diesel fuel means any liquid obtained from the distillation of petroleum with a boiling point of approximately 150 to 360 degrees Celsius. One commonly used form is number 2 distillate oil.

Diesel particulate filter means an emission control technology that reduces PM emissions by trapping the particles in a flow filter substrate and periodically removes the collected particles by either physical action or by oxidizing (burning off) the particles in a process called regeneration.

Emergency stationary internal combustion engine means any stationary reciprocating internal combustion engine that meets all of the criteria in paragraphs (1) through (3) of this definition. All emergency stationary ICE must comply with the requirements specified in § 60.4211(f) in order to be considered emergency stationary ICE. If the engine does not comply with the requirements specified in § 60.4211(f), then it is not considered to be an emergency stationary ICE under this subpart.

- (1) The stationary ICE is operated to provide electrical power or mechanical work during an emergency situation. Examples include stationary ICE used to produce power for critical networks or equipment (including power supplied to portions of a facility) when electric power from the local utility (or the normal power source, if the facility runs on its own power production) is interrupted, or stationary ICE used to pump water in the case of fire or flood, etc.
- (2) The stationary ICE is operated under limited circumstances for situations not included in paragraph (1) of this definition, as specified in § 60.4211(f).
- (3) The stationary ICE operates as part of a financial arrangement with another entity in situations not included in paragraph (1) of this definition only as allowed in  $\S$  60.4211(f)(2)(ii) or (iii) and  $\S$  60.4211(f)(3)(i).

Engine manufacturer means the manufacturer of the engine. See the definition of "manufacturer" in this section.

Fire pump engine means an emergency stationary internal combustion engine certified to NFPA requirements that is used to provide power to pump water for fire suppression or protection.

*Freshly manufactured engine* means an engine that has not been placed into service. An engine becomes freshly manufactured when it is originally produced.

*Installed* means the engine is placed and secured at the location where it is intended to be operated.

*Manufacturer* has the meaning given in section 216(1) of the Act. In general, this term includes any person who manufactures a stationary engine for sale in the United States or otherwise introduces a new stationary engine into commerce in the United States. This includes importers who import stationary engines for sale or resale.

Maximum engine power means maximum engine power as defined in 40 CFR 1039.801.

*Model year* means the calendar year in which an engine is manufactured (see "date of manufacture"), except as follows:

- (1) Model year means the annual new model production period of the engine manufacturer in which an engine is manufactured (see "date of manufacture"), if the annual new model production period is different than the calendar year and includes January 1 of the calendar year for which the model year is named. It may not begin before January 2 of the previous calendar year and it must end by December 31 of the named calendar year.
- (2) For an engine that is converted to a stationary engine after being placed into service as a nonroad or other non-stationary engine, model year means the calendar year or new model production period in which the engine was manufactured (see "date of manufacture").

Other internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine, except combustion turbines, which is not a reciprocating internal combustion engine or rotary internal combustion engine.

Reciprocating internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine which uses reciprocating motion to convert heat energy into mechanical work.

Rotary internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine which uses rotary motion to convert heat energy into mechanical work.

Spark ignition means relating to a gasoline, natural gas, or liquefied petroleum gas fueled engine or any other type of engine with a spark plug (or other sparking device) and with operating characteristics significantly similar to the theoretical Otto combustion cycle. Spark ignition engines usually use a throttle to regulate intake air flow to control power during normal operation. Dual-fuel engines in which a liquid fuel (typically diesel fuel) is used for CI and gaseous fuel (typically natural gas) is used as the primary fuel at an annual average ratio of less than 2 parts diesel fuel to 100 parts total fuel on an energy equivalent basis are spark ignition engines.

Stationary internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine, except combustion turbines, that converts heat energy into mechanical work and is not mobile. Stationary ICE differ from mobile ICE in that a stationary internal combustion engine is not a nonroad engine as defined at 40 CFR 1068.30 (excluding paragraph (2)(ii) of that definition), and is not used to propel a motor vehicle, aircraft, or a vehicle used solely for competition. Stationary ICE include reciprocating ICE, rotary ICE, and other ICE, except combustion turbines.

Subpart means 40 CFR part 60, subpart IIII.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37972, June 28, 2011; 78 FR 6696, Jan. 30, 2013]

Table 1 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Emission Standards for Stationary Pre-2007 Model Year Engines With a Displacement of <10 Liters per Cylinder and 2007-2010 Model Year Engines >2,237 KW (3,000 HP) and With a Displacement of <10 Liters per Cylinder

[As stated in §§ 60.4201(b), 60.4202(b), 60.4204(a), and 60.4205(a), you must comply with the following emission standards]

	Emission standards for s liters per cylinder and displace	2007-2010 mo	del year engine		00 HP) and with a
Maximum engine power	NMHC + NO <sub>X</sub>	НС	NO <sub>X</sub>	СО	РМ
KW<8 (HP<11)	10.5 (7.8)			8.0 (6.0)	1.0 (0.75)
8≤KW<19 (11≤HP<25)	9.5 (7.1)			6.6 (4.9)	0.80 (0.60)
19≤KW<37 (25≤HP<50)	9.5 (7.1)			5.5 (4.1)	0.80 (0.60)
37≤KW<56 (50≤HP<75)			9.2 (6.9)		
56≤KW<75 (75≤HP<100)			9.2 (6.9)		
75≤KW<130 (100≤HP<175)			9.2 (6.9)		
130≤KW<225 (175≤HP<300)		1.3 (1.0)	9.2 (6.9)	11.4 (8.5)	0.54 (0.40)
225≤KW<450 (300≤HP<600)		1.3 (1.0)	9.2 (6.9)	11.4 (8.5)	0.54 (0.40)
450≤KW≤560 (600≤HP≤750)		1.3 (1.0)	9.2 (6.9)	11.4 (8.5)	0.54 (0.40)
KW>560 (HP>750)		1.3 (1.0)	9.2 (6.9)	11.4 (8.5)	0.54 (0.40)

Table 2 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Emission Standards for 2008 Model Year and Later Emergency Stationary CI ICE <37 KW (50 HP) With a Displacement of <10 Liters per Cylinder

[As stated in § 60.4202(a)(1), you must comply with the following emission standards]

	Emission standards for 2008 model year and later emergency stationary CI ICE <37 KW (50 HP) with a displacement of <10 liters per cylinder in g/KW-hr (g/HP-hr)					
Engine power	Model year(s)	NO <sub>X</sub> + NMHC	со	PM		
KW<8 (HP<11)	2008+	7.5 (5.6)	8.0 (6.0)	0.40 (0.30)		
8≤KW<19 (11≤HP<25)	2008+	7.5 (5.6)	6.6 (4.9)	0.40 (0.30)		
19≤KW<37 (25≤HP<50)	2008+	7.5 (5.6)	5.5 (4.1)	0.30 (0.22)		

## Table 3 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Certification Requirements for Stationary Fire Pump Engines

As stated in § 60.4202(d), you must certify new stationary fire pump engines beginning with the following model years:

Engine power	Starting model year engine manufacturers must certify new stationary fire pump engines according to § 60.4202(d) <sup>1</sup>
KW<75 (HP<100)	2011
75≤KW<130 (100≤HP<175)	2010
130≤KW≤560 (175≤HP≤750)	2009
KW>560 (HP>750)	2008

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Manufacturers of fire pump stationary CI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 37 kW (50 HP) and less than 450 KW (600 HP) and a rated speed of greater than 2,650 revolutions per minute (rpm) are not required to certify such engines until three model years following the model year indicated in this Table 3 for engines in the applicable engine power category.

[71 FR 39172, July 11, 2006, as amended at 76 FR 37972, June 28, 2011]

#### Table 4 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Emission Standards for Stationary Fire Pump Engines

[As stated in §§ 60.4202(d) and 60.4205(c), you must comply with the following emission standards for stationary fire pump engines]

Maximum engine power	Model year(s)	NMHC + NO <sub>X</sub>	СО	РМ
KW<8 (HP<11)	2010 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	8.0 (6.0)	1.0 (0.75)
	2011+	7.5 (5.6)		0.40 (0.30)
8≤KW<19 (11≤HP<25)	2010 and earlier	9.5 (7.1)	6.6 (4.9)	0.80 (0.60)
	2011+	7.5 (5.6)		0.40 (0.30)
19≤KW<37 (25≤HP<50)	2010 and earlier	9.5 (7.1)	5.5 (4.1)	0.80 (0.60)
	2011+	7.5 (5.6)		0.30 (0.22)
37≤KW<56 (50≤HP<75)	2010 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	5.0 (3.7)	0.80 (0.60)
	2011+ <sup>1</sup>	4.7 (3.5)		0.40 (0.30)
56≤KW<75 (75≤HP<100)	2010 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	5.0 (3.7)	0.80 (0.60)
	2011+ <sup>1</sup>	4.7 (3.5)		0.40 (0.30)
75≤KW<130 (100≤HP<175)	2009 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	5.0 (3.7)	0.80 (0.60)
	2010+ <sup>2</sup>	4.0 (3.0)		0.30 (0.22)
130≤KW<225 (175≤HP<300)	2008 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	3.5 (2.6)	0.54 (0.40)
	2009+ <sup>3</sup>	4.0 (3.0)		0.20 (0.15)

225≤KW<450 (300≤HP<600)	2008 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	3.5 (2.6)	0.54 (0.40)
	2009+ <sup>3</sup>	4.0 (3.0)		0.20 (0.15)
450≤KW≤560 (600≤HP≤750)	2008 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	3.5 (2.6)	0.54 (0.40)
	2009+	4.0 (3.0)		0.20 (0.15)
KW>560 (HP>750)	2007 and earlier	10.5 (7.8)	3.5 (2.6)	0.54 (0.40)
	2008+	6.4 (4.8)		0.20 (0.15)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> For model years 2011-2013, manufacturers, owners and operators of fire pump stationary CI ICE in this engine power category with a rated speed of greater than 2,650 revolutions per minute (rpm) may comply with the emission limitations for 2010 model year engines.

# Table 5 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Labeling and Recordkeeping Requirements for New Stationary Emergency Engines

[You must comply with the labeling requirements in § 60.4210(f) and the recordkeeping requirements in § 60.4214(b) for new emergency stationary CI ICE beginning in the following model years:]

Engine power	Starting model year
19≤KW<56 (25≤HP<75)	2013
56≤KW<130 (75≤HP<175)	2012
KW≥130 (HP≥175)	2011

## Table 6 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Optional 3-Mode Test Cycle for Stationary Fire Pump Engines

[As stated in § 60.4210(g), manufacturers of fire pump engines may use the following test cycle for testing fire pump engines:]

Mode No.	Engine speed <sup>1</sup>	Torque (percent) <sup>2</sup>	Weighting factors
1	Rated	100	0.30
2	Rated	75	0.50
3	Rated	50	0.20

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Engine speed: ±2 percent of point.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For model years 2010-2012, manufacturers, owners and operators of fire pump stationary CI ICE in this engine power category with a rated speed of greater than 2,650 rpm may comply with the emission limitations for 2009 model year engines.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> In model years 2009-2011, manufacturers of fire pump stationary CI ICE in this engine power category with a rated speed of greater than 2,650 rpm may comply with the emission limitations for 2008 model year engines.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Torque: NFPA certified nameplate HP for 100 percent point. All points should be ±2 percent of engine percent load value.

# Table 7 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Requirements for Performance Tests for Stationary CI ICE With a Displacement of ≥30 Liters per Cylinder

[As stated in § 60.4213, you must comply with the following requirements for performance tests for stationary CI ICE with a displacement of ≥30 liters per cylinder:]

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You must	Using	According to the following requirements
internal	a. Reduce NO <sub>x</sub> emissions by 90 percent or more	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points;	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(a) Sampling sites must be located at the inlet and outlet of the control device.
		ii. Measure O₂at the inlet and outlet of the control device;	(2) Method 3, 3A, or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(b) Measurements to determine O₂concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for NO <sub>x</sub> concentration.
		iii. If necessary, measure moisture content at the inlet and outlet of the control device; and,	(3) Method 4 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17)	(c) Measurements to determine moisture content must be made at the same time as the measurements for NO <sub>X</sub> concentration.
		iv. Measure NO <sub>x</sub> at the inlet and outlet of the control device	(4) Method 7E of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17)	(d) NO <sub>x</sub> concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
	b. Limit the concentration of NO <sub>x</sub> in the stationary CI internal combustion engine exhaust.	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points;	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(a) If using a control device, the sampling site must be located at the outlet of the control device.
		ii. Determine the O₂concentration of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location; and,	(2) Method 3, 3A, or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(b) Measurements to determine O <sub>2</sub> concentration must be made at the same time as the measurement for NO <sub>X</sub> concentration.
		iii. If necessary, measure moisture content of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling	part 60, appendix A, Method 320 of 40 CFR	(c) Measurements to determine moisture content must be made at the same time as the measurement for NO <sub>X</sub> concentration.

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You must	Using	According to the following requirements
roi eacii	requirement to	port location; and,	(incorporated by reference, see § 60.17)	Tollowing requirements
		iv. Measure NO <sub>x</sub> at the exhaust of the stationary internal combustion engine	(4) Method 7E of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17)	(d) NO <sub>x</sub> concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
	c. Reduce PM emissions by 60 percent or more	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points;	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(a) Sampling sites must be located at the inlet and outlet of the control device.
		ii. Measure O <sub>2</sub> at the inlet and outlet of the control device;	(2) Method 3, 3A, or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(b) Measurements to determine O <sub>2</sub> concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for PM concentration.
		iii. If necessary, measure moisture content at the inlet and outlet of the control device; and	(3) Method 4 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(c) Measurements to determine and moisture content must be made at the same time as the measurements for PM concentration.
		iv. Measure PM at the inlet and outlet of the control device	(4) Method 5 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(d) PM concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
	concentration of PM	number of traverse	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(a) If using a control device, the sampling site must be located at the outlet of the control device.
		ii. Determine the O₂concentration of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location; and	(2) Method 3, 3A, or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(b) Measurements to determine O₂concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for PM concentration.
		iii. If necessary, measure moisture content of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location; and	(3) Method 4 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(c) Measurements to determine moisture content must be made at the same time as the measurements for PM concentration.
		iv. Measure PM at the exhaust of the stationary internal combustion		(d) PM concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You must	Using	According to the following requirements
		engine		consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.

# Table 8 to Subpart IIII of Part 60—Applicability of General Provisions to Subpart IIII

[As stated in § 60.4218, you must comply with the following applicable General Provisions:]

General Provisions citation	Subject of citation	Applies to subpart	
§ 60.1	General applicability of the General Provisions	Yes	
§ 60.2	Definitions	Yes	Additional terms defined in § 60.4219.
§ 60.3	Units and abbreviations	Yes	
§ 60.4	Address	Yes	
§ 60.5	Determination of construction or modification	Yes	
§ 60.6	Review of plans	Yes	
§ 60.7	Notification and Recordkeeping	Yes	Except that § 60.7 only applies as specified in § 60.4214(a).
§ 60.8	Performance tests	Yes	Except that § 60.8 only applies to stationary CI ICE with a displacement of (≥30 liters per cylinder and engines that are not certified.
§ 60.9	Availability of information	Yes	
§ 60.10	State Authority	Yes	
§ 60.11	Compliance with standards and maintenance requirements	No	Requirements are specified in subpart IIII.
§ 60.12	Circumvention	Yes	
§ 60.13	Monitoring requirements	Yes	Except that § 60.13 only applies to stationary CI ICE with a displacement of (≥30 liters per cylinder.
§ 60.14	Modification	Yes	
§ 60.15	Reconstruction	Yes	
§ 60.16	Priority list	Yes	
§ 60.17	Incorporations by reference	Yes	
§ 60.18	General control device requirements	No	
§ 60.19	General notification and reporting requirements	Yes	

#### Attachment G

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

# PART 63—NATIONAL EMISSION STANDARDS FOR HAZARDOUS AIR POLLUTANTS

Subpart FFFF—National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing

Source: 68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, unless otherwise noted.

What This Subpart Covers

#### § 63.2430 What is the purpose of this subpart?

This subpart establishes national emission standards for hazardous air pollutants (NESHAP) for miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing. This subpart also establishes requirements to demonstrate initial and continuous compliance with the emission limits, operating limits, and work practice standards.

#### § 63.2435 Am I subject to the requirements in this subpart?

- (a) You are subject to the requirements in this subpart if you own or operate miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process units (MCPU) that are located at, or are part of, a major source of hazardous air pollutants (HAP) emissions as defined in section 112(a) of the Clean Air Act (CAA).
- (b) An MCPU includes equipment necessary to operate a miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process, as defined in §63.2550, that satisfies all of the conditions specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (3) of this section. An MCPU also includes any assigned storage tanks and transfer racks; equipment in open systems that is used to convey or store water having the same concentration and flow characteristics as wastewater; and components such as pumps, compressors, agitators, pressure relief devices, sampling connection systems, open-ended valves or lines, valves, connectors, and instrumentation systems that are used to manufacture any material or family of materials described in paragraphs (b)(1)(i) through (v) of this section.
- (1) The MCPU produces material or family of materials that is described in paragraph (b)(1)(i), (ii), (iii), (iv), or (v) of this section.
- (i) An organic chemical(s) classified using the 1987 version of SIC code 282, 283, 284, 285, 286, 287, 289, or 386, except as provided in paragraph (c)(5) of this section.
- (ii) An organic chemical(s) classified using the 1997 version of NAICS code 325, except as provided in paragraph (c)(5) of this section.
- (iii) Quaternary ammonium compounds and ammonium sulfate produced with caprolactam.
- (iv) Hydrazine.
- (v) Organic solvents classified in any of the SIC or NAICS codes listed in paragraph (b)(1)(i) or (ii) of this section that are recovered using nondedicated solvent recovery operations.

- (2) The MCPU processes, uses, or generates any of the organic HAP listed in section 112(b) of the CAA or hydrogen halide and halogen HAP, as defined in §63.2550.
- (3) The MCPU is not an affected source or part of an affected source under another subpart of this part 63, except for process vents from batch operations within a chemical manufacturing process unit (CMPU), as identified in §63.100(j)(4). For this situation, the MCPU is the same as the CMPU as defined in §63.100, and you are subject only to the requirements for batch process vents in this subpart.
- (c) The requirements in this subpart do not apply to the operations specified in paragraphs (c)(1) through (7) of this section.
- (1) Research and development facilities, as defined in section 112(c)(7) of the CAA.
- (2) The manufacture of ammonium sulfate as a by-product, if the slurry entering the by-product manufacturing process contains 50 parts per million by weight (ppmw) HAP or less or 10 ppmw benzene or less. You must retain information, data, and analysis to document the HAP concentration in the entering slurry in order to claim this exemption.
- (3) The affiliated operations located at an affected source under subparts GG (National Emission Standards for Aerospace Manufacturing and Rework Facilities), KK (National Emission Standards for the Printing and Publishing Industry), JJJJ (NESHAP: Paper and Other Web Coating), future MMMM (NESHAP: Surface Coating of Miscellaneous Metal Parts and Products), and SSSS (NESHAP: Surface Coating of Metal Coil) of this part 63. Affiliated operations include, but are not limited to, mixing or dissolving of coating ingredients; coating mixing for viscosity adjustment, color tint or additive blending, or pH adjustment; cleaning of coating lines and coating line parts; handling and storage of coatings and solvent; and conveyance and treatment of wastewater.
- (4) Fabricating operations (such as spinning or compressing a solid polymer into its end use); compounding operations (in which blending, melting, and resolidification of a solid polymer product occur for the purpose of incorporating additives, colorants, or stabilizers); and extrusion and drawing operations (converting an already produced solid polymer into a different shape by melting or mixing the polymer and then forcing it or pulling it through an orifice to create an extruded product). An operation is not exempt if it involves processing with HAP solvent or if an intended purpose of the operation is to remove residual HAP monomer.
- (5) Production activities described using the 1997 version of NAICS codes 325131, 325181, 325188 (except the requirements do apply to hydrazine), 325314, 325991 (except the requirements do apply to reformulating plastics resins from recycled plastics products), and 325992 (except the requirements do apply to photographic chemicals).
- (6) Tall oil recovery systems.
- (7) Carbon monoxide production.
- (d) If the predominant use of a transfer rack loading arm or storage tank (including storage tanks in series) is associated with a miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process, and the loading arm or storage tank is not part of an affected source under a subpart of this part 63, then you must assign the loading arm or storage tank to the MCPU for that miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process. If the predominant use cannot be determined, then you may assign the loading arm or storage tank to any MCPU that shares it and is subject to this subpart. If the use varies from year to year, then you must base the determination on the utilization that occurred during the year preceding November 10, 2003 or, if the loading arm or storage tank was not in operation during that year, you must base the use on the expected use for the first 5-year period after startup. You must include the determination in the notification of

compliance status report specified in §63.2520(d). You must redetermine the primary use at least once every 5 years, or any time you implement emissions averaging or pollution prevention after the compliance date.

(e) For nondedicated equipment used to create at least one MCPU, you may elect to develop process unit groups (PUG), determine the primary product of each PUG, and comply with the requirements of the subpart in 40 CFR part 63 that applies to that primary product as specified in §63.2535(I).

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40331, July 14, 2006]

#### § 63.2440 What parts of my plant does this subpart cover?

- (a) This subpart applies to each miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing affected source.
- (b) The miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing affected source is the facilitywide collection of MCPU and heat exchange systems, wastewater, and waste management units that are associated with manufacturing materials described in §63.2435(b)(1).
- (c) A new affected source is described by either paragraph (c)(1) or (2) of this section.
- (1) Each affected source defined in paragraph (b) of this section for which you commenced construction or reconstruction after April 4, 2002, and you meet the applicability criteria at the time you commenced construction or reconstruction.
- (2) Each dedicated MCPU that has the potential to emit 10 tons per year (tpy) of any one HAP or 25 tpy of combined HAP, and you commenced construction or reconstruction of the MCPU after April 4, 2002. For the purposes of this paragraph, an MCPU is an affected source in the definition of the term "reconstruction" in §63.2.
- (d) An MCPU that is also a CMPU under §63.100 is reconstructed for the purposes of this subpart if, and only if, the CMPU meets the requirements for reconstruction in §63.100(I)(2).

#### Compliance Dates

#### § 63.2445 When do I have to comply with this subpart?

- (a) If you have a new affected source, you must comply with this subpart according to the requirements in paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) If you startup your new affected source before November 10, 2003, then you must comply with the requirements for new sources in this subpart no later than November 10, 2003.
- (2) If you startup your new affected source after November 10, 2003, then you must comply with the requirements for new sources in this subpart upon startup of your affected source.
- (b) If you have an existing source on November 10, 2003, you must comply with the requirements for existing sources in this subpart no later than May 10, 2008.
- (c) You must meet the notification requirements in §63.2515 according to the dates specified in that section and in subpart A of this part 63. Some of the notifications must be submitted before you are required to comply with the emission limits, operating limits, and work practice standards in this subpart.

- (d) If you have a Group 2 emission point that becomes a Group 1 emission point after the compliance date for your affected source, you must comply with the Group 1 requirements beginning on the date the switch occurs. An initial compliance demonstration as specified in this subpart must be conducted within 150 days after the switch occurs.
- (e) If, after the compliance date for your affected source, hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions from process vents in a process increase to more than 1,000 lb/yr, or HAP metals emissions from a process at a new affected source increase to more than 150 lb/yr, you must comply with the applicable emission limits specified in Table 3 to this subpart and the associated compliance requirements beginning on the date the emissions exceed the applicable threshold. An initial compliance demonstration as specified in this subpart must be conducted within 150 days after the switch occurs.
- (f) If you have a small control device for process vent or transfer rack emissions that becomes a large control device, as defined in §63.2550(i), you must comply with monitoring and associated recordkeeping and reporting requirements for large control devices beginning on the date the switch occurs. An initial compliance demonstration as specified in this subpart must be conducted within 150 days after the switch occurs.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 10442, Mar. 1, 2006; 71 FR 40332, July 14, 2006]

#### Emission Limits, Work Practice Standards, and Compliance Requirements

# § 63.2450 What are my general requirements for complying with this subpart?

- (a) You must be in compliance with the emission limits and work practice standards in tables 1 through 7 to this subpart at all times, except during periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction (SSM), and you must meet the requirements specified in §§63.2455 through 63.2490 (or the alternative means of compliance in §63.2495, §63.2500, or §63.2505), except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (s) of this section. You must meet the notification, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements specified in §§63.2515, 63.2520, and 63.2525.
- (b) Determine halogenated vent streams. You must determine if an emission stream is a halogenated vent stream, as defined in §63.2550, by calculating the mass emission rate of halogen atoms in accordance with §63.115(d)(2)(v). Alternatively, you may elect to designate the emission stream as halogenated.
- (c) Requirements for combined emission streams. When organic HAP emissions from different emission types (e.g., continuous process vents, batch process vents, storage tanks, transfer operations, and waste management units) are combined, you must comply with the requirements of either paragraph (c)(1) or (2) of this section.
- (1) Comply with the applicable requirements of this subpart for each kind of organic HAP emissions in the stream ( *e.g.*, the requirements of table 1 to this subpart for continuous process vents and the requirements of table 4 to this subpart for emissions from storage tanks).
- (2) Determine the applicable requirements based on the hierarchy presented in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through (vi) of this section. For a combined stream, the applicable requirements are specified in the highest-listed paragraph in the hierarchy that applies to any of the individual streams that make up the combined stream. For example, if a combined stream consists of emissions from Group 1 batch process vents and any other type of emission stream, then you must comply with the requirements in paragraph (c)(2)(i) of this section for the combined stream; compliance with the requirements in paragraph (c)(2)(i) of this section constitutes compliance for the other emission streams in the combined stream. Two exceptions are that you must comply with the requirements in table 3 to this subpart and §63.2465 for all

process vents with hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions, and recordkeeping requirements for Group 2 applicability or compliance are still required (e.g., the requirement in §63.2525(f) to track the number of batches produced and calculate rolling annual emissions for processes with Group 2 batch process vents).

- (i) The requirements of table 2 to this subpart and §63.2460 for Group 1 batch process vents, including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.
- (ii) The requirements of table 1 to this subpart and §63.2455 for continuous process vents that are routed to a control device, as defined in §63.981, including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.
- (iii) The requirements of table 5 to this subpart and §63.2475 for transfer operations, including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.
- (iv) The requirements of table 7 to this subpart and §63.2485 for emissions from waste management units that are used to manage and treat Group 1 wastewater streams and residuals from Group 1 wastewater streams, including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.
- (v) The requirements of table 4 to this subpart and §63.2470 for control of emissions from storage tanks, including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.
- (vi) The requirements of table 1 to this subpart and §63.2455 for continuous process vents after a recovery device including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.

#### (d) [Reserved]

- (e) Requirements for control devices. (1) Except when complying with §63.2485, if you reduce organic HAP emissions by venting emissions through a closed-vent system to any combination of control devices (except a flare) or recovery devices, you must meet the requirements of §63.982(c) and the requirements referenced therein.
- (2) Except when complying with §63.2485, if you reduce organic HAP emissions by venting emissions through a closed-vent system to a flare, you must meet the requirements of §63.982(b) and the requirements referenced therein.
- (3) If you use a halogen reduction device to reduce hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions from halogenated vent streams, you must meet the requirements of §63.994 and the requirements referenced therein. If you use a halogen reduction device before a combustion device, you must determine the halogen atom emission rate prior to the combustion device according to the procedures in §63.115(d)(2)(v).
- (f) Requirements for flare compliance assessments. (1) As part of a flare compliance assessment required in §63.987(b), you have the option of demonstrating compliance with the requirements of §63.11(b) by complying with the requirements in either §63.11(b)(6)(i) or §63.987(b)(3)(ii).
- (2) If you elect to meet the requirements in §63.11(b)(6)(i), you must keep flare compliance assessment records as specified in paragraphs (f)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) Keep records as specified in §63.998(a)(1)(i), except that a record of the heat content determination is not required.
- (ii) Keep records of the flare diameter, hydrogen content, exit velocity, and maximum permitted velocity. Include these records in the flare compliance report required in §63.999(a)(2).

- (g) Requirements for performance tests. The requirements specified in paragraphs (g)(1) through (5) of this section apply instead of or in addition to the requirements specified in subpart SS of this part 63.
- (1) Conduct gas molecular weight analysis using Method 3, 3A, or 3B in appendix A to part 60 of this chapter.
- (2) Measure moisture content of the stack gas using Method 4 in appendix A to part 60 of this chapter.
- (3) If the uncontrolled or inlet gas stream to the control device contains carbon disulfide, you must conduct emissions testing according to paragraph (g)(3)(i) or (ii) of this section.
- (i) If you elect to comply with the percent reduction emission limits in tables 1 through 7 to this subpart, and carbon disulfide is the principal organic HAP component ( *i.e.*, greater than 50 percent of the HAP in the stream by volume), then you must use Method 18, or Method 15 (40 CFR part 60, appendix A) to measure carbon disulfide at the inlet and outlet of the control device. Use the percent reduction in carbon disulfide as a surrogate for the percent reduction in total organic HAP emissions.
- (ii) If you elect to comply with the outlet total organic compound (TOC) concentration emission limits in tables 1 through 7 to this subpart, and the uncontrolled or inlet gas stream to the control device contains greater than 10 percent (volume concentration) carbon disulfide, you must use Method 18 or Method 15 to separately determine the carbon disulfide concentration. Calculate the total HAP or TOC emissions by totaling the carbon disulfide emissions measured using Method 18 or 15 and the other HAP emissions measured using Method 18 or 25A.
- (4) As an alternative to using Method 18, Method 25/25A, or Method 26/26A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, to comply with any of the emission limits specified in tables 1 through 7 to this subpart, you may use Method 320 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A. When using Method 320, you must follow the analyte spiking procedures of section 13 of Method 320, unless you demonstrate that the complete spiking procedure has been conducted at a similar source.
- (5) Section 63.997(c)(1) does not apply. For the purposes of this subpart, results of all initial compliance demonstrations must be included in the notification of compliance status report, which is due 150 days after the compliance date, as specified in §63.2520(d)(1).
- (h) Design evaluation. To determine the percent reduction of a small control device that is used to comply with an emission limit specified in table 1, 2, 3, or 5 to this subpart, you may elect to conduct a design evaluation as specified in §63.1257(a)(1) instead of a performance test as specified in subpart SS of this part 63. You must establish the value(s) and basis for the operating limits as part of the design evaluation. For continuous process vents, the design evaluation must be conducted at maximum representative operating conditions for the process, unless the Administrator specifies or approves alternate operating conditions. For transfer racks, the design evaluation must demonstrate that the control device achieves the required control efficiency during the reasonably expected maximum transfer loading rate.
- (i) Outlet concentration correction for combustion devices. When §63.997(e)(2)(iii)(C) requires you to correct the measured concentration at the outlet of a combustion device to 3 percent oxygen if you add supplemental combustion air, the requirements in either paragraph (i)(1) or (2) of this section apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (1) You must correct the concentration in the gas stream at the outlet of the combustion device to 3 percent oxygen if you add supplemental gases, as defined in §63.2550, to the vent stream, or;

- (2) You must correct the measured concentration for supplemental gases using Equation 1 of §63.2460; you may use process knowledge and representative operating data to determine the fraction of the total flow due to supplemental gas.
- (j) Continuous emissions monitoring systems. Each continuous emissions monitoring system (CEMS) must be installed, operated, and maintained according to the requirements in §63.8 and paragraphs (j)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) Each CEMS must be installed, operated, and maintained according to the applicable Performance Specification of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, and according to paragraph (j)(2) of this section, except as specified in paragraph (j)(1)(i) of this section. For any CEMS meeting Performance Specification 8, you must also comply with appendix F, procedure 1 of 40 CFR part 60.
- (i) If you wish to use a CEMS other than an Fourier Transform Infrared Spectroscopy (FTIR) meeting the requirements of Performance Specification 15 to measure hydrogen halide and halogen HAP before we promulgate a Performance Specification for such CEMS, you must prepare a monitoring plan and submit it for approval in accordance with the procedures specified in §63.8.

# (ii) [Reserved]

- (2) You must determine the calibration gases and reporting units for TOC CEMS in accordance with paragraph (j)(2)(i), (ii), or (iii) of this section.
- (i) For CEMS meeting Performance Specification 9 or 15 requirements, determine the target analyte(s) for calibration using either process knowledge of the control device inlet stream or the screening procedures of Method 18 on the control device inlet stream.
- (ii) For CEMS meeting Performance Specification 8 used to monitor performance of a combustion device, calibrate the instrument on the predominant organic HAP and report the results as carbon (C1), and use Method 25A or any approved alternative as the reference method for the relative accuracy tests.
- (iii) For CEMS meeting Performance Specification 8 used to monitor performance of a noncombustion device, determine the predominant organic HAP using either process knowledge or the screening procedures of Method 18 on the control device inlet stream, calibrate the monitor on the predominant organic HAP, and report the results as C<sub>1</sub>. Use Method 18, ASTM D6420–99, or any approved alternative as the reference method for the relative accuracy tests, and report the results as C<sub>1</sub>.
- (3) You must conduct a performance evaluation of each CEMS according to the requirements in 40 CFR 63.8 and according to the applicable Performance Specification of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, except that the schedule in §63.8(e)(4) does not apply, and the results of the performance evaluation must be included in the notification of compliance status report.
- (4) The CEMS data must be reduced to operating day or operating block averages computed using valid data consistent with the data availability requirements specified in §63.999(c)(6)(i)(B) through (D), except monitoring data also are sufficient to constitute a valid hour of data if measured values are available for at least two of the 15-minute periods during an hour when calibration, quality assurance, or maintenance activities are being performed. An operating block is a period of time from the beginning to end of batch operations within a process. Operating block averages may be used only for batch process vent data.
- (5) If you add supplemental gases, you must correct the measured concentrations in accordance with paragraph (i) of this section and §63.2460(c)(6).

- (k) Continuous parameter monitoring. The provisions in paragraphs (k)(1) through (6) of this section apply in addition to the requirements for continuous parameter monitoring system (CPMS) in subpart SS of this part 63.
- (1) You must record the results of each calibration check and all maintenance performed on the CPMS as specified in §63.998(c)(1)(ii)(A).
- (2) When subpart SS of this part 63 uses the term "a range" or "operating range" of a monitored parameter, it means an "operating limit" for a monitored parameter for the purposes of this subpart.
- (3) As an alternative to continuously measuring and recording pH as specified in §§63.994(c)(1)(i) and 63.998(a)(2)(ii)(D), you may elect to continuously monitor and record the caustic strength of the effluent. For halogen scrubbers used to control only batch process vents you may elect to monitor and record either the pH or the caustic strength of the scrubber effluent at least once per day.
- (4) As an alternative to the inlet and outlet temperature monitoring requirements for catalytic incinerators as specified in §63.988(c)(2) and the related recordkeeping requirements specified in §63.998(a)(2)(ii)(B)(2) and (c)(2)(ii), you may elect to comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (k)(4)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) Monitor and record the inlet temperature as specified in subpart SS of this part 63.
- (ii) Check the activity level of the catalyst at least every 12 months and take any necessary corrective action, such as replacing the catalyst to ensure that the catalyst is performing as designed.
- (iii) Maintain records of the annual checks of catalyst activity levels and the subsequent corrective actions.
- (iv) Recording the downstream temperature and temperature difference across the catalyst bed as specified in §63.998(a)(2)(ii)(B)(2) and (b)(2)(ii) is not required.
- (5) For absorbers that control organic compounds and use water as the scrubbing fluid, you must conduct monitoring and recordkeeping as specified in paragraphs (k)(5)(i) through (iii) of this section instead of the monitoring and recordkeeping requirements specified in §§63.990(c)(1), 63.993(c)(1), and 63.998(a)(2)(ii)(C).
- (i) You must use a flow meter capable of providing a continuous record of the absorber influent liquid flow.
- (ii) You must determine gas stream flow using one of the procedures specified in §63.994(c)(1)(ii)(A) through (D).
- (iii) You must record the absorber liquid-to-gas ratio averaged over the time period of any performance test.
- (6) For a control device with total inlet HAP emissions less than 1 tpy, you must establish an operating limit(s) for a parameter(s) that you will measure and record at least once per averaging period (i.e., daily or block) to verify that the control device is operating properly. You may elect to measure the same parameter(s) that is required for control devices that control inlet HAP emissions equal to or greater than 1 tpy. If the parameter will not be measured continuously, you must request approval of your proposed procedure in the precompliance report. You must identify the operating limit(s) and the measurement frequency, and you must provide rationale to support how these measurements demonstrate the control device is operating properly.

- (I) Startup, shutdown, and malfunction. Sections 63.152(f)(7)(ii) through (iv) and 63.998(b)(2)(iii) and (b)(6)(i)(A), which apply to the exclusion of monitoring data collected during periods of SSM from daily averages, do not apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (m) Reporting. (1) When §§63.2455 through 63.2490 reference other subparts in this part 63 that use the term "periodic report," it means "compliance report" for the purposes of this subpart. The compliance report must include the information specified in §63.2520(e), as well as the information specified in referenced subparts.
- (2) When there are conflicts between this subpart and referenced subparts for the due dates of reports required by this subpart, reports must be submitted according to the due dates presented in this subpart.
- (3) Excused excursions, as defined in subparts G and SS of this part 63, are not allowed.
- (n) [Reserved]
- (o) You may not use a flare to control halogenated vent streams or hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions.
- (p) Opening a safety device, as defined in §63.2550, is allowed at any time conditions require it to avoid unsafe conditions.
- (q) If an emission stream contains energetics or organic peroxides that, for safety reasons, cannot meet an applicable emission limit specified in Tables 1 through 7 to this subpart, then you must submit documentation in your precompliance report explaining why an undue safety hazard would be created if the air emission controls were installed, and you must describe the procedures that you will implement to minimize HAP emissions from these vent streams.
- (r) Surge control vessels and bottoms receivers. For each surge control vessel or bottoms receiver that meets the capacity and vapor pressure thresholds for a Group 1 storage tank, you must meet emission limits and work practice standards specified in Table 4 to this subpart.
- (s) For the purposes of determining Group status for continuous process vents, batch process vents, and storage tanks in §§63.2455, 63.2460, and 63.2470, hydrazine is to be considered an organic HAP.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38559, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40332, July 14, 2006]

# § 63.2455 What requirements must I meet for continuous process vents?

- (a) You must meet each emission limit in Table 1 to this subpart that applies to your continuous process vents, and you must meet each applicable requirement specified in paragraphs (b) through (c) of this section.
- (b) For each continuous process vent, you must either designate the vent as a Group 1 continuous process vent or determine the total resource effectiveness (TRE) index value as specified in §63.115(d), except as specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) You are not required to determine the Group status or the TRE index value for any continuous process vent that is combined with Group 1 batch process vents before a control device or recovery device because the requirements of §63.2450(c)(2)(i) apply to the combined stream.

- (2) When a TRE index value of 4.0 is referred to in §63.115(d), TRE index values of 5.0 for existing affected sources and 8.0 for new and reconstructed affected sources apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (3) When §63.115(d) refers to "emission reductions specified in §63.113(a)," the reductions specified in Table 1 to this subpart apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (c) If you use a recovery device to maintain the TRE above a specified threshold, you must meet the requirements of §63.982(e) and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2450 and paragraph (c)(1) of this section.
- (1) When §63.993 uses the phrase "the TRE index value is between the level specified in a referencing subpart and 4.0," the phrase "the TRE index value is >1.9 but ≤5.0" applies for an existing affected source, and the phrase "the TRE index value is >5.0 but ≤8.0" applies for a new and reconstructed affected source, for the purposes of this subpart.
- (2) [Reserved]

#### § 63.2460 What requirements must I meet for batch process vents?

- (a) You must meet each emission limit in Table 2 to this subpart that applies to you, and you must meet each applicable requirement specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section.
- (b) *Group status*. If a process has batch process vents, as defined in §63.2550, you must determine the group status of the batch process vents by determining and summing the uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from each of the batch process vents within the process using the procedures specified in §63.1257(d)(2)(i) and (ii), except as specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (7) of this section.
- (1) To calculate emissions caused by the heating of a vessel without a process condenser to a temperature lower than the boiling point, you must use the procedures in  $\S63.1257(d)(2)(i)(C)(3)$ .
- (2) To calculate emissions from depressurization of a vessel without a process condenser, you must use the procedures in  $\S63.1257(d)(2)(i)(D)(10)$ .
- (3) To calculate emissions from vacuum systems for the purposes of this subpart, the receiving vessel is part of the vacuum system, and terms used in Equation 33 to 40 CFR part 63, subpart GGG, are defined as follows:

P<sub>svstem</sub>= absolute pressure of the receiving vessel;

P<sub>i</sub>= partial pressure of the HAP determined at the exit temperature and exit pressure conditions of the condenser or at the conditions of the dedicated receiver;

 $P_j$ = partial pressure of condensables (including HAP) determined at the exit temperature and exit pressure conditions of the condenser or at the conditions of the dedicated receiver;

MW<sub>HAP</sub>= molecular weight of the HAP determined at the exit temperature and exit pressure conditions of the condenser or at the conditions of the dedicated receiver.

(4) To calculate uncontrolled emissions when a vessel is equipped with a process condenser, you must use the procedures in §63.1257(d)(3)(i)(B), except as specified in paragraphs (b)(4)(i) through (vii) of this section.

- (i) You must determine the flowrate of gas (or volume of gas), partial pressures of condensables, temperature (T), and HAP molecular weight (MW<sub>HAP</sub>) at the exit temperature and exit pressure conditions of the condenser or at the conditions of the dedicated receiver.
- (ii) You must assume that all of the components contained in the condenser exit vent stream are in equilibrium with the same components in the exit condensate stream (except for noncondensables).
- (iii) You must perform a material balance for each component.
- (iv) For the emissions from gas evolution, the term for time, t, must be used in Equation 12 to 40 CFR part 63, subpart GGG.
- (v) Emissions from empty vessel purging shall be calculated using Equation 36 to 40 CFR part 63, subpart GGG and the exit temperature and exit pressure conditions of the condenser or the conditions of the dedicated receiver.
- (vi) You must conduct an engineering assessment as specified in §63.1257(d)(2)(ii) for each emission episode that is not due to vapor displacement, purging, heating, depressurization, vacuum operations, gas evolution, air drying, or empty vessel purging. The requirements of paragraphs (b)(3) through (4) of this section shall apply.
- (vii) You may elect to conduct an engineering assessment if you can demonstrate to the Administrator that the methods in §63.1257(d)(3)(i)(B) are not appropriate.
- (5) You may elect to designate the batch process vents within a process as Group 1 and not calculate uncontrolled emissions under either of the situations in paragraph (b)(5)(i), (ii), or (iii) of this section.
- (i) If you comply with the alternative standard specified in §63.2505.
- (ii) If all Group 1 batch process vents within a process are controlled; you conduct the performance test under hypothetical worst case conditions, as defined in §63.1257(b)(8)(i)(B); and the emission profile is based on capture and control system limitations as specified in §63.1257(b)(8)(ii)(C).
- (iii) If you comply with an emission limit using a flare that meets the requirements specified in §63.987.
- (6) You may change from Group 2 to Group 1 in accordance with either paragraph (b)(6)(i) or (ii) of this section. You must comply with the requirements of this section and submit the test report in the next Compliance report.
- (i) You may switch at any time after operating as Group 2 for at least 1 year so that you can show compliance with the 10,000 pounds per year (lb/yr) threshold for Group 2 batch process vents for at least 365 days before the switch. You may elect to start keeping records of emissions from Group 2 batch process vents before the compliance date. Report a switch based on this provision in your next compliance report in accordance with §63.2520(e)(10)(i).
- (ii) If the conditions in paragraph (b)(6)(i) of this section are not applicable, you must provide a 60-day advance notice in accordance with §63.2520(e)(10)(ii) before switching.
- (7) As an alternative to determining the uncontrolled organic HAP emissions as specified in §63.1257(d)(2)(i) and (ii), you may elect to demonstrate that non-reactive organic HAP are the only HAP used in the process and non-reactive HAP usage in the process is less than 10,000 lb/yr. You must provide data and supporting rationale in your notification of compliance status report explaining why the non-reactive organic HAP usage will be less than 10,000 lb/yr. You must keep records of the non-reactive

organic HAP usage as specified in §63.2525(e)(2) and include information in compliance reports as specified in §63.2520(e)(5)(iv).

- (c) Exceptions to the requirements in subparts SS and WW of this part 63 are specified in paragraphs (c)(1) through (9) of this section.
- (1) *Process condensers*. Process condensers, as defined in §63.2550(i), are not considered to be control devices for batch process vents. You must determine whether a condenser is a control device for a batch process vent or a process condenser from which the uncontrolled HAP emissions are evaluated as part of the initial compliance demonstration for each MCPU and report the results with supporting rationale in your notification of compliance status report.
- (2) *Initial compliance*. (i) To demonstrate initial compliance with a percent reduction emission limit in Table 2 to this subpart FFFF, you must compare the sums of the controlled and uncontrolled emissions for the applicable Group 1 batch process vents within the process, and show that the specified reduction is met. This requirement does not apply if you comply with the emission limits of Table 2 to this subpart FFFF by using a flare that meets the requirements of §63.987.
- (ii) When you conduct a performance test or design evaluation for a non-flare control device used to control emissions from batch process vents, you must establish emission profiles and conduct the test under worst-case conditions according to §63.1257(b)(8) instead of under normal operating conditions as specified in §63.7(e)(1). The requirements in §63.997(e)(1)(i) and (iii) also do not apply for performance tests conducted to determine compliance with the emission limits for batch process vents. For purposes of this subpart FFFF, references in §63.997(b)(1) to "methods specified in §63.997(e)" include the methods specified in §63.1257(b)(8).
- (iii) As an alternative to conducting a performance test or design evaluation to demonstrate initial compliance with a percent reduction requirement for a condenser, you may determine controlled emissions using the procedures specified in §63.1257(d)(3)(i)(B) and paragraphs (b)(3) through (4) of this section.
- (iv) When §63.1257(d)(3)(i)(B)( 7 ) specifies that condenser-controlled emissions from an air dryer must be calculated using Equation 11 of 40 CFR part 63, subpart GGG, with "V equal to the air flow rate," it means "V equal to the dryer outlet gas flow rate," for the purposes of this subpart. Alternatively, you may use Equation 12 of 40 CFR part 63, subpart GGG, with V equal to the dryer inlet air flow rate. Account for time as appropriate in either equation.
- (v) If a process condenser is used for any boiling operations, you must demonstrate that it is properly operated according to the procedures specified in  $\S63.1257(d)(2)(i)(C)(4)(ii)$  and (d)(3)(iii)(B), and the demonstration must occur only during the boiling operation. The reference in  $\S63.1257(d)(3)(iii)(B)$  to the alternative standard in  $\S63.1254(c)$  means  $\S63.2505$  for the purposes of this subpart. As an alternative to measuring the exhaust gas temperature, as required by  $\S63.1257(d)(3)(iii)(B)$ , you may elect to measure the liquid temperature in the receiver.
- (vi) You must conduct a subsequent performance test or compliance demonstration equivalent to an initial compliance demonstration within 180 days of a change in the worst-case conditions.
- (3) Establishing operating limits. You must establish operating limits under the conditions required for your initial compliance demonstration, except you may elect to establish operating limit(s) for conditions other than those under which a performance test was conducted as specified in paragraph (c)(3)(i) of this section and, if applicable, paragraph (c)(3)(ii) of this section.

- (i) The operating limits may be based on the results of the performance test and supplementary information such as engineering assessments and manufacturer's recommendations. These limits may be established for conditions as unique as individual emission episodes for a batch process. You must provide rationale in the precompliance report for the specific level for each operating limit, including any data and calculations used to develop the limit and a description of why the limit indicates proper operation of the control device. The procedures provided in this paragraph (c)(3)(i) have not been approved by the Administrator and determination of the operating limit using these procedures is subject to review and approval by the Administrator.
- (ii) If you elect to establish separate monitoring levels for different emission episodes within a batch process, you must maintain records in your daily schedule or log of processes indicating each point at which you change from one operating limit to another, even if the duration of the monitoring for an operating limit is less than 15 minutes. You must maintain a daily schedule or log of processes according to §63.2525(c).
- (4) Averaging periods. As an alternative to the requirement for daily averages in §63.998(b)(3), you may determine averages for operating blocks. An operating block is a period of time that is equal to the time from the beginning to end of batch process operations within a process.

## (5) [Reserved]

(6) Outlet concentration correction for supplemental gases. If you use a control device other than a combustion device to comply with a TOC, organic HAP, or hydrogen halide and halogen HAP outlet concentration emission limit for batch process vents, you must correct the actual concentration for supplemental gases using Equation 1 of this section; you may use process knowledge and representative operating data to determine the fraction of the total flow due to supplemental gas.

$$C_a = C_m \left( \frac{Q_s + Q_a}{Q_a} \right) \qquad (Eq. \ 1)$$

Where:

C<sub>a</sub>= corrected outlet TOC, organic HAP, or hydrogen halide and halogen HAP concentration, dry basis, ppmv;

C<sub>m</sub>= actual TOC, organic HAP, or hydrogen halide and halogen HAP concentration measured at control device outlet, dry basis, ppmv;

Q<sub>a</sub>= total volumetric flowrate of all gas streams vented to the control device, except supplemental gases;

Q<sub>s</sub>= total volumetric flowrate of supplemental gases.

- (7) If flow to a control device could be intermittent, you must install, calibrate, and operate a flow indicator at the inlet or outlet of the control device to identify periods of no flow. Periods of no flow may not be used in daily or block averages, and it may not be used in fulfilling a minimum data availability requirement.
- (8) *Terminology*. When the term "storage vessel" is used in subpart WW of this part 63, the term "process tank," as defined in §63.2550(i), applies for the purposes of this section.

- (9) Requirements for a biofilter. If you use a biofilter to meet either the 95 percent reduction requirement or outlet concentration requirement specified in Table 2 to this subpart, you must meet the requirements specified in paragraphs (c)(9)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) Operational requirements. The biofilter must be operated at all times when emissions are vented to it.
- (ii) *Performance tests.* To demonstrate initial compliance, you must conduct a performance test according to the procedures in §63.997 and paragraphs (c)(9)(ii)(A) through (D) of this section. The design evaluation option for small control devices is not applicable if you use a biofilter.
- (A) Keep up-to-date, readily accessible continuous records of either the biofilter bed temperature averaged over the full period of the performance test or the outlet total organic HAP or TOC concentration averaged over the full period of the performance test. Include these data in your notification of compliance status report as required by §63.999(b)(3)(ii).
- (B) Record either the percent reduction of total organic HAP achieved by the biofilter determined as specified in §63.997(e)(2)(iv) or the concentration of TOC or total organic HAP determined as specified in §63.997(e)(2)(iii) at the outlet of the biofilter, as applicable.
- (C) If you monitor the biofilter bed temperature, you may elect to use multiple thermocouples in representative locations throughout the biofilter bed and calculate the average biofilter bed temperature across these thermocouples prior to reducing the temperature data to 15 minute (or shorter) averages for purposes of establishing operating limits for the biofilter. If you use multiple thermocouples, include your rationale for their site selection in your notification of compliance status report.
- (D) Submit a performance test report as specified in §63.999(a)(2)(i) and (ii). Include the records from paragraph (c)(9)(ii)(B) of this section in your performance test report.
- (iii) Monitoring requirements. Use either a biofilter bed temperature monitoring device (or multiple devices) capable of providing a continuous record or an organic monitoring device capable of providing a continuous record. Keep records of temperature or other parameter monitoring results as specified in §63.998(b) and (c), as applicable. General requirements for monitoring are contained in §63.996. If you monitor temperature, the operating temperature range must be based on only the temperatures measured during the performance test; these data may not be supplemented by engineering assessments or manufacturer's recommendations as otherwise allowed in §63.999(b)(3)(ii)(A). If you establish the operating range (minimum and maximum temperatures) using data from previous performance tests in accordance with §63.996(c)(6), replacement of the biofilter media with the same type of media is not considered a process change under §63.997(b)(1). You may expand your biofilter bed temperature operating range by conducting a repeat performance test that demonstrates compliance with the 95 percent reduction requirement or outlet concentration limit, as applicable.
- (iv) Repeat performance tests. You must conduct a repeat performance test using the applicable methods specified in §63.997 within 2 years following the previous performance test and within 150 days after each replacement of any portion of the biofilter bed media with a different type of media or each replacement of more than 50 percent (by volume) of the biofilter bed media with the same type of media.
- [68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38559, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40333, July 14, 2006]

# § 63.2465 What requirements must I meet for process vents that emit hydrogen halide and halogen HAP or HAP metals?

(a) You must meet each emission limit in Table 3 to this subpart that applies to you, and you must meet each applicable requirement in paragraphs (b) through (d) of this section.

- (b) If any process vents within a process emit hydrogen halide and halogen HAP, you must determine and sum the uncontrolled hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions from each of the process vents within the process using the procedures specified in §63.1257(d)(2)(i) and/or (ii), as appropriate. When §63.1257(d)(2)(ii)(E) requires documentation to be submitted in the precompliance report, it means the notification of compliance status report for the purposes of this paragraph.
- (c) If collective uncontrolled hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions from the process vents within a process are greater than or equal to 1,000 pounds per year (lb/yr), you must comply with §63.994 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in paragraphs (c)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) When §63.994(b)(1) requires a performance test, you may elect to conduct a design evaluation in accordance with §63.1257(a)(1).
- (2) When §63.994(b)(1) refers to "a combustion device followed by a halogen scrubber or other halogen reduction device," it means any combination of control devices used to meet the emission limits specified in Table 3 to this subpart.
- (3) Section 63.994(b)(2) does not apply for the purposes of this section.
- (d) To demonstrate compliance with the emission limit in Table 3 to this subpart for HAP metals at a new source, you must comply with paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) Determine the mass emission rate of HAP metals based on process knowledge, engineering assessment, or test data.
- (2) Conduct an initial performance test of each control device that is used to comply with the emission limit for HAP metals specified in Table 3 to this subpart. Conduct the performance test according to the procedures in §63.997. Use Method 29 of appendix A of 40 CFR part 60 to determine the HAP metals at the inlet and outlet of each control device, or use Method 5 of appendix A of 40 CFR part 60 to determine the total particulate matter (PM) at the inlet and outlet of each control device. You have demonstrated initial compliance if the overall reduction of either HAP metals or total PM from the process is greater than or equal to 97 percent by weight.
- (3) Comply with the monitoring requirements specified in §63.1366(b)(1)(xi) for each fabric filter used to control HAP metals.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40334, July 14, 2006]

# § 63.2470 What requirements must I meet for storage tanks?

- (a) You must meet each emission limit in Table 4 to this subpart that applies to your storage tanks, and you must meet each applicable requirement specified in paragraphs (b) through (e) of this section.
- (b) [Reserved]
- (c) Exceptions to subparts SS and WW of this part 63. (1) If you conduct a performance test or design evaluation for a control device used to control emissions only from storage tanks, you must establish operating limits, conduct monitoring, and keep records using the same procedures as required in subpart SS of this part 63 for control devices used to reduce emissions from process vents instead of the procedures specified in §§63.985(c), 63.998(d)(2)(i), and 63.999(b)(2).
- (2) When the term "storage vessel" is used in subparts SS and WW of this part 63, the term "storage tank," as defined in §63.2550 applies for the purposes of this subpart.

- (d) *Planned routine maintenance*. The emission limits in Table 4 to this subpart for control devices used to control emissions from storage tanks do not apply during periods of planned routine maintenance. Periods of planned routine maintenance of each control device, during which the control device does not meet the emission limit specified in Table 4 to this subpart, must not exceed 240 hours per year (hr/yr). You may submit an application to the Administrator requesting an extension of this time limit to a total of 360 hr/yr. The application must explain why the extension is needed, it must indicate that no material will be added to the storage tank between the time the 240-hr limit is exceeded and the control device is again operational, and it must be submitted at least 60 days before the 240-hr limit will be exceeded.
- (e) Vapor balancing alternative. As an alternative to the emission limits specified in Table 4 to this subpart, you may elect to implement vapor balancing in accordance with §63.1253(f), except as specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) When §63.1253(f)(6)(i) refers to a 90 percent reduction, 95 percent applies for the purposes of this subpart.
- (2) To comply with  $\S63.1253(f)(6)(i)$ , the owner or operator of an offsite cleaning or reloading facility must comply with  $\S63.2445$  through 63.2550 instead of complying with  $\S63.1253(f)(7)(ii)$ , except as specified in paragraph (e)(2)(i) or (ii) of this section.
- (i) The reporting requirements in §63.2520 do not apply to the owner or operator of the offsite cleaning or reloading facility.
- (ii) As an alternative to complying with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting provisions in §§63.2445 through 63.2550, the owner or operator of an offsite cleaning or reloading facility may comply as specified in §63.2535(a)(2) with any other subpart of this part 63 which has monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting provisions as specified in §63.2535(a)(2).
- (3) You may elect to set a pressure relief device to a value less than the 2.5 pounds per square inch gage pressure (psig) required in §63.1253(f)(5) if you provide rationale in your notification of compliance status report explaining why the alternative value is sufficient to prevent breathing losses at all times.
- (4) You may comply with the vapor balancing alternative in §63.1253(f) when your storage tank is filled from a barge. All requirements for tank trucks and railcars specified in §63.1253(f) also apply to barges, except as specified in §63.2470(e)(4)(i).
- (i) When §63.1253(f)(2) refers to pressure testing certifications, the requirements in 40 CFR 61.304(f) apply for barges.
- (ii) [Reserved]

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38559, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40335, July 14, 2006]

#### § 63.2475 What requirements must I meet for transfer racks?

- (a) You must comply with each emission limit and work practice standard in table 5 to this subpart that applies to your transfer racks, and you must meet each applicable requirement in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section.
- (b) When the term "high throughput transfer rack" is used in subpart SS of this part 63, the term "Group 1 transfer rack," as defined in §63.2550, applies for the purposes of this subpart.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40335, July 14, 2006]

#### § 63.2480 What requirements must I meet for equipment leaks?

- (a) You must meet each requirement in table 6 to this subpart that applies to your equipment leaks, except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (d) of this section.
- (b) If you comply with either subpart H or subpart UU of this part 63, you may elect to comply with the provisions in paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section as an alternative to the referenced provisions in subpart H or subpart UU of this part.
- (1) The requirements for pressure testing in §63.179(b) or §63.1036(b) may be applied to all processes, not just batch processes.
- (2) For the purposes of this subpart, pressure testing for leaks in accordance with §63.179(b) or §63.1036(b) is not required after reconfiguration of an equipment train if flexible hose connections are the only disturbed equipment.
- (3) For an existing source, you are not required to develop an initial list of identification numbers for connectors as would otherwise be required under §63.1022(b)(1) or §63.181(b)(1)(i).
- (4) For connectors in gas/vapor and light liquid service at an existing source, you may elect to comply with the requirements in §63.169 or §63.1029 for connectors in heavy liquid service, including all associated recordkeeping and reporting requirements, rather than the requirements of §63.174 or §63.1027.
- (5) For pumps in light liquid service in an MCPU that has no continuous process vents and is part of an existing source, you may elect to consider the leak definition that defines a leak to be 10,000 parts per million (ppm) or greater as an alternative to the values specified in §63.1026(b)(2)(i) through (iii) or §63.163(b)(2).
- (c) If you comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, you may elect to comply with the provisions in paragraphs (c)(1) through (9) of this section as an alternative to the referenced provisions in 40 CFR part 65, subpart F.
- (1) The requirements for pressure testing in §65.117(b) may be applied to all processes, not just batch processes.
- (2) For the purposes of this subpart, pressure testing for leaks in accordance with §65.117(b) is not required after reconfiguration of an equipment train if flexible hose connections are the only disturbed equipment.
- (3) For an existing source, you are not required to develop an initial list of identification numbers for connectors as would otherwise be required under §65.103(b)(1).
- (4) You may elect to comply with the monitoring and repair requirements specified in §65.108(e)(3) as an alternative to the requirements specified in §65.108(a) through (d) for any connectors at your affected source.
- (5) For pumps in light liquid service in an MCPU that has no continuous process vents and is part of an existing source, you may elect to consider the leak definition that defines a leak to be 10,000 ppm or greater as an alternative to the values specified in §65.107(b)(2)(i) through (iii).

- (6) When 40 CFR part 65, subpart F refers to the implementation date specified in §65.1(f), it means the compliance date specified in §63.2445.
- (7) When §§65.105(f) and 65.117(d)(3) refer to §65.4, it means §63.2525.
- (8) When §65.120(a) refers to §65.5(d), it means §63.2515.
- (9) When §65.120(b) refers to §65.5(e), it means §63.2520.
- (d) The provisions of this section do not apply to bench-scale processes, regardless of whether the processes are located at the same plant site as a process subject to the provisions of this subpart.

[71 FR 40335, July 14, 2006]

# § 63.2485 What requirements must I meet for wastewater streams and liquid streams in open systems within an MCPU?

- (a) You must meet each requirement in table 7 to this subpart that applies to your wastewater streams and liquid streams in open systems within an MCPU, except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (o) of this section.
- (b) Wastewater HAP. Where §63.105 and §§63.132 through 63.148 refer to compounds in table 9 of subpart G of this part 63, the compounds in tables 8 and 9 to this subpart apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (c) *Group 1 wastewater*. Section 63.132(c)(1) (i) and (ii) do not apply. For the purposes of this subpart, a process wastewater stream is Group 1 for compounds in tables 8 and 9 to this subpart if any of the conditions specified in paragraphs (c) (1) through (3) of this section are met.
- (1) The total annual average concentration of compounds in table 8 to this subpart is greater than or equal to 10,000 ppmw at any flowrate, and the total annual load of compounds in table 8 to this subpart is greater than or equal to 200 lb/yr.
- (2) The total annual average concentration of compounds in table 8 to this subpart is greater than or equal to 1,000 ppmw, and the annual average flowrate is greater than or equal to 1 l/min.
- (3) The combined total annual average concentration of compounds in tables 8 and 9 to this subpart is greater than or equal to 30,000 ppmw, and the combined total annual load of compounds in tables 8 and 9 to this subpart is greater than or equal to 1 tpy.
- (d) Wastewater tank requirements. (1) When §§63.133 and 63.147 reference floating roof requirements in §§63.119 and 63.120, the corresponding requirements in subpart WW of this part 63 may be applied for the purposes of this subpart.
- (2) When §63.133(a) refers to table 10 of subpart G of this part 63, the maximum true vapor pressure in the table shall be limited to the HAP listed in tables 8 and 9 of this subpart FFFF.
- (3) For the purposes of this subpart, the requirements of §63.133(a)(2) are satisfied by operating and maintaining a fixed roof if you demonstrate that the total soluble and partially soluble HAP emissions from the wastewater tank are no more than 5 percent higher than the emissions would be if the contents of the wastewater tank were not heated, treated by an exothermic reaction, or sparged.

- (4) The emission limits specified in §§63.133(b)(2) and 63.139 for control devices used to control emissions from wastewater tanks do not apply during periods of planned routine maintenance of the control device(s) of no more than 240 hr/yr. You may request an extension to a total of 360 hr/yr in accordance with the procedures specified in §63.2470(d).
- (e) *Individual drain systems*. The provisions of §63.136(e)(3) apply except as specified in paragraph (e)(1) of this section.
- (1) A sewer line connected to drains that are in compliance with §63.136(e)(1) may be vented to the atmosphere, provided that the sewer line entrance to the first downstream junction box is water sealed and the sewer line vent pipe is designed as specified in §63.136(e)(2)(ii)(A).

# (2) [Reserved]

- (f) Closed-vent system requirements. When §63.148(k) refers to closed vent systems that are subject to the requirements of §63.172, the requirements of either §63.172 or §63.1034 apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (g) Halogenated vent stream requirements. For each halogenated vent stream from a Group 1 wastewater stream or residual removed from a Group 1 wastewater stream that is vented through a closed-vent system to a combustion device to reduce organic HAP emissions, you must meet the same emission limits as specified for batch process vents in item 2 of table 2 to this subpart.
- (h) Alternative test methods. (1) As an alternative to the test methods specified in §63.144(b)(5)(i), you may use Method 8260 or 8270 as specified in §63.1257(b)(10)(iii).
- (2) As an alternative to using the methods specified in §63.144(b)(5)(i), you may conduct wastewater analyses using Method 1666 or 1671 of 40 CFR part 136 and comply with the sampling protocol requirements specified in §63.144(b)(5)(ii). The validation requirements specified in §63.144(b)(5)(iii) do not apply if you use Method 1666 or 1671 of 40 CFR part 136.
- (3) As an alternative to using Method 18 of 40 CFR part 60, as specified in §§63.139(c)(1)(ii) and 63.145(i)(2), you may elect to use Method 25A of 40 CFR part 60 as specified in §63.997.
- (i) Offsite management and treatment option. (1) If you ship wastewater to an offsite treatment facility that meets the requirements of §63.138(h), you may elect to document in your notification of compliance status report that the wastewater will be treated as hazardous waste at a facility that meets the requirements of §63.138(h) as an alternative to having the offsite facility submit the certification specified in §63.132(g)(2).
- (2) As an alternative to the management and treatment options specified in §63.132(g)(2), any affected wastewater stream (or residual removed from an affected wastewater stream) with a total annual average concentration of compounds in Table 8 to this subpart less than 50 ppmw may be transferred offsite in accordance with paragraphs (i)(2) (i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) The transferee (or you) must demonstrate that less than 5 percent of the HAP in Table 9 to this subpart is emitted from the waste management units up to the activated sludge unit.
- (ii) The transferee must treat the wastewater stream or residual in a biological treatment unit in accordance with §§63.138 and 63.145 and the requirements referenced therein.

Claypool, Indiana

- (j) You must determine the annual average concentration and annual average flowrate for wastewater streams for each MCPU. The procedures for flexible operation units specified in \63.144 (b) and (c) do not apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (k) The requirement to correct outlet concentrations from combustion devices to 3 percent oxygen in §§63.139(c)(1)(ii) and 63.146(i)(6) applies only if supplemental gases are combined with a vent stream from a Group 1 wastewater stream. If emissions are controlled with a vapor recovery system as specified in §63.139(c)(2), you must correct for supplemental gases as specified in §63.2460(c)(6).
- (I) Requirements for liquid streams in open systems. (1) References in §63.149 to §63.100(b) mean §63.2435(b) for the purposes of this subpart.
- (2) When §63.149(e) refers to 40 CFR 63.100(I) (1) or (2), §63.2445(a) applies for the purposes of this subpart.
- (3) When §63.149 uses the term "chemical manufacturing process unit," the term "MCPU" applies for the purposes of this subpart.
- (4) When §63.149(e)(1) refers to characteristics of water that contain compounds in Table 9 to 40 CFR part 63, subpart G, the characteristics specified in paragraphs (c) (1) through (3) of this section apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (5) When \$63.149(e)(2) refers to characteristics of water that contain compounds in Table 9 to 40 CFR part 63, subpart G, the characteristics specified in paragraph (c)(2) of this section apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (m) When §63.132(f) refers to "a concentration of greater than 10,000 ppmw of table 9 compounds," the phrase "a concentration of greater than 30,000 ppmw of total partially soluble HAP (PSHAP) and soluble HAP (SHAP) or greater than 10,000 ppmw of PSHAP" shall apply for the purposes of this subpart.
- (n) Alternative requirements for wastewater that is Group 1 for soluble HAP only. The option specified in this paragraph (n) applies to wastewater that is Group 1 for soluble HAP in accordance with paragraph (c)(3) of this section and is discharged to biological treatment. Except as provided in paragraph (n)(4) of this section, this option does not apply to wastewater that is Group 1 for partially soluble HAP in accordance with paragraph (c)(1), (c)(2), or (c)(4) of this section. For wastewater that is Group 1 for SHAP, you need not comply with §§63.133 through 63.137 for any equalization unit, neutralization unit, and/or clarifier prior to the activated sludge unit, and you need not comply with the venting requirements in §63.136(e)(2)(ii)(A) for lift stations with a volume larger than 10,000 gal, provided you comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (n)(1) through (3) of this section and all otherwise applicable requirements specified in table 7 to this subpart. For this option, the treatment requirements in §63.138 and the performance testing requirements in §63.145 do not apply to the biological treatment unit, except as specified in paragraphs (n)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (1) Wastewater must be hard-piped between the equalization unit, clarifier, and activated sludge unit. This requirement does not apply to the transfer between any of these types of units that are part of the same structure and one unit overflows into the next.
- (2) Calculate the destruction efficiency of the biological treatment unit using Equation 1 of this section in accordance with the procedures described in paragraphs (n)(2)(i) through (vi) of this section. You have demonstrated initial compliance if E is greater than or equal to 90 percent.

$$E = \frac{(QMW_{a} - QMG_{a} - QMG_{a} - QMG_{c})(F_{bio})}{QMW_{a}} \times 100 \quad (Eq. 1)$$

Where:

E = destruction efficiency of total PSHAP and SHAP for the biological treatment unit including the equalization unit, neutralization unit, and/or clarifier, percent;

QMW<sub>a</sub>= mass flow rate of total PSHAP and SHAP compounds entering the equalization unit (or whichever of the three types of units is first), kilograms per hour (kg/hr);

QMG<sub>e</sub>= mass flow rate of total PSHAP and SHAP compounds emitted from the equalization unit, kg/hr;

QMG<sub>n</sub>= mass flow rate of total PSHAP and SHAP compounds emitted from the neutralization unit, kg/hr;

QMG<sub>c</sub>= mass flow rate of total PSHAP and SHAP compounds emitted from the clarifier, kg/hr

F<sub>bio</sub>= site-specific fraction of PSHAP and SHAP compounds biodegraded in the biological treatment unit.

- (i) Include all PSHAP and SHAP compounds in both Group 1 and Group 2 wastewater streams from all MCPU, except you may exclude any compounds that meet the criteria specified in §63.145(a)(6)(ii) or (iii).
- (ii) Conduct the demonstration under representative process unit and treatment unit operating conditions in accordance with §63.145(a)(3) and (4).
- (iii) Determine PSHAP and SHAP concentrations and the total wastewater flow rate at the inlet to the equalization unit in accordance with §63.145(f)(1) and (2). References in §63.145(f)(1) and (2) to required mass removal and actual mass removal do not apply for the purposes of this section.
- (iv) Determine  $F_{bio}$  for the activated sludge unit as specified in §63.145(h), except as specified in paragraph (n)(2)(iv)(A) or paragraph (n)(2)(iv)(B) of this section.
- (A) If the biological treatment process meets both of the requirements specified in  $\S63.145(h)(1)(i)$  and (ii), you may elect to replace the  $F_{bio}$  term in Equation 1 of this section with the numeral "1."
- (B) You may elect to assume f<sub>bio</sub>is zero for any compounds on List 2 of table 36 in subpart G.
- (v) Determine  $QMG_e$ ,  $QMG_n$ , and  $QMG_c$ using EPA's WATER9 model or the most recent update to this model, and conduct testing or use other procedures to validate the modeling results.
- (vi) Submit the data and results of your demonstration, including both a description of and the results of your WATER9 modeling validation procedures, in your notification of compliance status report as specified in §63.2520(d)(2)(ii).
- (3) As an alternative to the venting requirements in §63.136(e)(2)(ii)(A), a lift station with a volume larger than 10,000 gal may have openings necessary for proper venting of the lift station. The size and other design characteristics of these openings may be established based on manufacturer recommendations or engineering judgment for venting under normal operating conditions. You must describe the design of such openings and your supporting calculations and other rationale in your notification of compliance status report.

- (4) For any wastewater streams that are Group 1 for both PSHAP and SHAP, you may elect to meet the requirements specified in table 7 to this subpart for the PSHAP and then comply with paragraphs (n)(1) through (3) of this section for the SHAP in the wastewater system. You may determine the SHAP mass removal rate, in kg/hr, in treatment units that are used to meet the requirements for PSHAP and add this amount to both the numerator and denominator in Equation 1 of this section.
- (o) Compliance records. For each CPMS used to monitor a nonflare control device for wastewater emissions, you must keep records as specified in §63.998(c)(1) in addition to the records required in §63.147(d).

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38559, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40335, July 14, 2006]

# § 63.2490 What requirements must I meet for heat exchange systems?

- (a) You must comply with each requirement in Table 10 to this subpart that applies to your heat exchange systems, except as specified in paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section.
- (b) The phrase "a chemical manufacturing process unit meeting the conditions of §63.100 (b)(1) through (b)(3) of this section" in §63.104(a) means "an MCPU meeting the conditions of §63.2435" for the purposes of this subpart.
- (c) The reference to §63.100(c) in §63.104(a) does not apply for the purposes of this subpart.

#### Alternative Means of Compliance

#### § 63.2495 How do I comply with the pollution prevention standard?

- (a) You may elect to comply with the pollution prevention alternative requirements specified in paragraphs (a) (1) and (2) of this section in lieu of the emission limitations and work practice standards contained in Tables 1 through 7 to this subpart for any MCPU for which initial startup occurred before April 4, 2002.
- (1) You must reduce the production-indexed HAP consumption factor (HAP factor) by at least 65 percent from a 3-year average baseline beginning no earlier than the 1994 through 1996 calendar years. For any reduction in the HAP factor that you achieve by reducing HAP that are also volatile organic compounds (VOC), you must demonstrate an equivalent reduction in the production-indexed VOC consumption factor (VOC factor) on a mass basis. For any reduction in the HAP factor that you achieve by reducing a HAP that is not a VOC, you may not increase the VOC factor.
- (2) Any MCPU for which you seek to comply by using the pollution prevention alternative must begin with the same starting material(s) and end with the same product(s). You may not comply by eliminating any steps of a process by transferring the step offsite (to another manufacturing location). You may also not merge a solvent recovery step conducted offsite to onsite and as part of an existing process as a method of reducing consumption.
- (3) You may comply with the requirements of paragraph (a)(1) of this section for a series of processes, including situations where multiple processes are merged, if you demonstrate to the satisfaction of the Administrator that the multiple processes were merged after the baseline period into an existing process or processes.
- (b) Exclusions. (1) You must comply with the emission limitations and work practice standards contained in tables 1 through 7 of this subpart for all HAP that are generated in the MCPU and that are not included in consumption, as defined in §63.2550. If any vent stream routed to the combustion control is a halogenated vent stream, as defined in §63.2550, then hydrogen halides that are generated as a result of

combustion control must be controlled according to the requirements of §63.994 and the requirements referenced therein.

- (2) You may not merge nondedicated formulation or nondedicated solvent recovery processes with any other processes.
- (c) *Initial compliance procedures.* To demonstrate initial compliance with paragraph (a) of this section, you must prepare a demonstration summary in accordance with paragraph (c) (1) of this section and calculate baseline and target annual HAP and VOC factors in accordance with paragraphs (c) (2) and (3) of this section.
- (1) Demonstration plan. You must prepare a pollution prevention demonstration plan that contains, at a minimum, the information in paragraphs (c)(1) (i) through (iii) of this section for each MCPU for which you comply with paragraph (a) of this section.
- (i) Descriptions of the methodologies and forms used to measure and record consumption of HAP and VOC compounds.
- (ii) Descriptions of the methodologies and forms used to measure and record production of the product(s).
- (iii) Supporting documentation for the descriptions provided in accordance with paragraphs (c)(1) (i) and (ii) of this section including, but not limited to, samples of operator log sheets and daily, monthly, and/or annual inventories of materials and products. You must describe how this documentation will be used to calculate the annual factors required in paragraph (d) of this section.
- (2) Baseline factors. You must calculate baseline HAP and VOC factors by dividing the consumption of total HAP and total VOC by the production rate, per process, for the first 3-year period in which the process was operational, beginning no earlier than the period consisting of the 1994 through 1996 calendar years.
- (3) Target annual factors. You must calculate target annual HAP and VOC factors. The target annual HAP factor must be equal to 35 percent of the baseline HAP factor. The target annual VOC factor must be lower than the baseline VOC factor by an amount equivalent to the reduction in any HAP that is also a VOC, on a mass basis. The target annual VOC factor may be the same as the baseline VOC factor if the only HAP you reduce is not a VOC.
- (d) Continuous compliance requirements. You must calculate annual rolling average values of the HAP and VOC factors (annual factors) in accordance with the procedures specified in paragraphs (d) (1) through (3) of this section. To show continuous compliance, the annual factors must be equal to or less than the target annual factors calculated according to paragraph (c)(3) of this section.
- (1) To calculate the annual factors, you must divide the consumption of both total HAP and total VOC by the production rate, per process, for 12-month periods at the frequency specified in either paragraph (d) (2) or (3) of this section, as applicable.
- (2) For continuous processes, you must calculate the annual factors every 30 days for the 12-month period preceding the 30th day (i.e., annual rolling average calculated every 30 days). A process with both batch and continuous operations is considered a continuous process for the purposes of this section.
- (3) For batch processes, you must calculate the annual factors every 10 batches for the 12-month period preceding the 10th batch ( *i.e.*, annual rolling average calculated every 10 batches), except as specified in paragraphs (d)(3) (i) and (ii) of this section.

- (i) If you produce more than 10 batches during a month, you must calculate the annual factors at least once during that month.
- (ii) If you produce less than 10 batches in a 12-month period, you must calculate the annual factors for the number of batches in the 12-month period since the previous calculations.
- (e) *Records*. You must keep records of HAP and VOC consumption, production, and the rolling annual HAP and VOC factors for each MCPU for which you are complying with paragraph (a) of this section.
- (f) Reporting. (1) You must include the pollution prevention demonstration plan in the precompliance report required by §63.2520(c).
- (2) You must identify all days when the annual factors were above the target factors in the compliance reports.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40336, July 14, 2006]

### § 63.2500 How do I comply with emissions averaging?

- (a) For an existing source, you may elect to comply with the percent reduction emission limitations in Tables 1, 2, 4, 5, and 7 to this subpart by complying with the emissions averaging provisions specified in §63.150, except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (f) of this section.
- (b) The batch process vents in an MCPU collectively are considered one individual emission point for the purposes of emissions averaging, except that only individual batch process vents must be excluded to meet the requirements of §63.150(d)(5).
- (c) References in §63.150 to §§63.112 through 63.130 mean the corresponding requirements in §§63.2450 through 63.2490, including applicable monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting.
- (d) References to "periodic reports" in §63.150 mean "compliance report" for the purposes of this subpart.
- (e) For batch process vents, estimate uncontrolled emissions for a standard batch using the procedures in §63.1257(d)(2)(i) and (ii) instead of the procedures in §63.150(g)(2). Multiply the calculated emissions per batch by the number of batches per month when calculating the monthly emissions for use in calculating debits and credits.
- (f) References to "storage vessels" in §63.150 mean "storage tank" as defined in §63.2550 for the purposes of this subpart.

## § 63.2505 How do I comply with the alternative standard?

As an alternative to complying with the emission limits and work practice standards for process vents and storage tanks in Tables 1 through 4 to this subpart and the requirements in §§63.2455 through 63.2470, you may comply with the emission limits in paragraph (a) of this section and demonstrate compliance in accordance with the requirements in paragraph (b) of this section.

(a) Emission limits and work practice standards. (1) You must route vent streams through a closed-vent system to a control device that reduces HAP emissions as specified in either paragraph (a)(1)(i) or (ii) of this section.

- (i) If you use a combustion control device, it must reduce HAP emissions as specified in paragraphs (a)(1)(i)(A), (B), and (C) of this section.
- (A) To an outlet TOC concentration of 20 parts per million by volume (ppmv) or less.
- (B) To an outlet concentration of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP of 20 ppmv or less.
- (C) As an alternative to paragraph (a)(1)(i)(B) of this section, if you control halogenated vent streams emitted from a combustion device followed by a scrubber, reduce the hydrogen halide and halogen HAP generated in the combustion device by greater than or equal to 95 percent by weight in the scrubber.
- (ii) If you use a noncombustion control device(s), it must reduce HAP emissions to an outlet total organic HAP concentration of 50 ppmv or less, and an outlet concentration of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP of 50 ppmv or less.
- (2) Any Group 1 process vents within a process that are not controlled according to this alternative standard must be controlled according to the emission limits in tables 1 through 3 to this subpart.
- (b) Compliance requirements. To demonstrate compliance with paragraph (a) of this section, you must meet the requirements of §63.1258(b)(5) beginning no later than the initial compliance date specified in §63.2445, except as specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (9) of this section.
- (1) You must comply with the requirements in §63.983 and the requirements referenced therein for closed-vent systems.
- (2) When §63.1258(b)(5)(i) refers to §§63.1253(d) and 63.1254(c), the requirements in paragraph (a) of this section apply for the purposes of this subpart FFFF.
- (3) When §63.1258(b)(5)(i)(B) refers to "HCI," it means "total hydrogen halide and halogen HAP" for the purposes of this subpart FFFF.
- (4) When  $\S63.1258(b)(5)(ii)$  refers to  $\S63.1257(a)(3)$ , it means  $\S63.2450(j)(5)$  for the purposes of this subpart FFFF.
- (5) You must submit the results of any determination of the target analytes of predominant HAP in the notification of compliance status report.
- (6) If you elect to comply with the requirement to reduce hydrogen halide and halogen HAP by greater than or equal to 95 percent by weight in paragraph (a)(1)(i)(C) of this section, you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (b)(6)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) Demonstrate initial compliance with the 95 percent reduction by conducting a performance test and setting a site-specific operating limit(s) for the scrubber in accordance with §63.994 and the requirements referenced therein. You must submit the results of the initial compliance demonstration in the notification of compliance status report.
- (ii) Install, operate, and maintain CPMS for the scrubber as specified in §§63.994(c) and 63.2450(k), instead of as specified in §63.1258(b)(5)(i)(C).
- (7) If flow to the scrubber could be intermittent, you must install, calibrate, and operate a flow indicator as specified in  $\S63.2460(c)(7)$ .

- (8) Use the operating day as the averaging period for CEMS data and scrubber parameter monitoring data.
- (9) The requirements in paragraph (a) of this section do not apply to emissions from storage tanks during periods of planned routine maintenance of the control device that do not exceed 240 hr/yr. You may submit an application to the Administrator requesting an extension of this time limit to a total of 360 hr/yr in accordance with the procedures specified in §63.2470(d). You must comply with the recordkeeping and reporting specified in §863.998(d)(2)(ii) and 63.999(c)(4) for periods of planned routine maintenance.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38559, July 1, 2005]

#### Notification, Reports, and Records

## § 63.2515 What notifications must I submit and when?

- (a) You must submit all of the notifications in §§63.6(h)(4) and (5), 63.7(b) and (c), 63.8(e), (f)(4) and (6), and 63.9(b) through (h) that apply to you by the dates specified.
- (b) *Initial notification*. As specified in §63.9(b)(2), if you startup your affected source before November 10, 2003, you must submit an initial notification not later than 120 calendar days after November 10, 2003.
- (2) As specified in §63.9(b)(3), if you startup your new affected source on or after November 10, 2003, you must submit an initial notification not later than 120 calendar days after you become subject to this subpart.
- (c) Notification of performance test. If you are required to conduct a performance test, you must submit a notification of intent to conduct a performance test at least 60 calendar days before the performance test is scheduled to begin as required in §63.7(b)(1). For any performance test required as part of the initial compliance procedures for batch process vents in table 2 to this subpart, you must also submit the test plan required by §63.7(c) and the emission profile with the notification of the performance test.

### § 63.2520 What reports must I submit and when?

- (a) You must submit each report in Table 11 to this subpart that applies to you.
- (b) Unless the Administrator has approved a different schedule for submission of reports under §63.10(a), you must submit each report by the date in table 11 to this subpart and according to paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) The first compliance report must cover the period beginning on the compliance date that is specified for your affected source in §63.2445 and ending on June 30 or December 31, whichever date is the first date following the end of the first 6 months after the compliance date that is specified for your affected source in §63.2445.
- (2) The first compliance report must be postmarked or delivered no later than August 31 or February 28, whichever date is the first date following the end of the first reporting period specified in paragraph (b)(1) of this section.
- (3) Each subsequent compliance report must cover the semiannual reporting period from January 1 through June 30 or the semiannual reporting period from July 1 through December 31.

- (4) Each subsequent compliance report must be postmarked or delivered no later than August 31 or February 28, whichever date is the first date following the end of the semiannual reporting period.
- (5) For each affected source that is subject to permitting regulations pursuant to 40 CFR part 70 or 40 CFR part 71, and if the permitting authority has established dates for submitting semiannual reports pursuant to 40 CFR 70.6(a)(3)(iii)(A) or 40 CFR 71.6(a)(3)(iii)(A), you may submit the first and subsequent compliance reports according to the dates the permitting authority has established instead of according to the dates in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (c) *Precompliance report.* You must submit a precompliance report to request approval for any of the items in paragraphs (c)(1) through (7) of this section. We will either approve or disapprove the report within 90 days after we receive it. If we disapprove the report, you must still be in compliance with the emission limitations and work practice standards in this subpart by the compliance date. To change any of the information submitted in the report, you must notify us 60 days before the planned change is to be implemented.
- (1) Requests for approval to set operating limits for parameters other than those specified in §§63.2455 through 63.2485 and referenced therein. Alternatively, you may make these requests according to §63.8(f).
- (2) Descriptions of daily or per batch demonstrations to verify that control devices subject to §63.2460(c)(5) are operating as designed.
- (3) A description of the test conditions, data, calculations, and other information used to establish operating limits according to §63.2460(c)(3).
- (4) Data and rationale used to support an engineering assessment to calculate uncontrolled emissions in accordance with §63.1257(d)(2)(ii). This requirement does not apply to calculations of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions as specified in §63.2465(b), to determinations that the total HAP concentration is less than 50 ppmv, or if you use previous test data to establish the uncontrolled emissions.
- (5) The pollution prevention demonstration plan required in §63.2495(c)(1), if you are complying with the pollution prevention alternative.
- (6) Documentation of the practices that you will implement to minimize HAP emissions from streams that contain energetics and organic peroxides, and rationale for why meeting the emission limit specified in tables 1 through 7 to this subpart would create an undue safety hazard.
- (7) For fabric filters that are monitored with bag leak detectors, an operation and maintenance plan that describes proper operation and maintenance procedures, and a corrective action plan that describes corrective actions to be taken, and the timing of those actions, when the PM concentration exceeds the set point and activates the alarm.
- (d) Notification of compliance status report. You must submit a notification of compliance status report according to the schedule in paragraph (d)(1) of this section, and the notification of compliance status report must contain the information specified in paragraph (d)(2) of this section.
- (1) You must submit the notification of compliance status report no later than 150 days after the applicable compliance date specified in §63.2445.
- (2) The notification of compliance status report must include the information in paragraphs (d)(2)(i) through (ix) of this section.

- (i) The results of any applicability determinations, emission calculations, or analyses used to identify and quantify HAP usage or HAP emissions from the affected source.
- (ii) The results of emissions profiles, performance tests, engineering analyses, design evaluations, flare compliance assessments, inspections and repairs, and calculations used to demonstrate initial compliance according to §§63.2455 through 63.2485. For performance tests, results must include descriptions of sampling and analysis procedures and quality assurance procedures.
- (iii) Descriptions of monitoring devices, monitoring frequencies, and the operating limits established during the initial compliance demonstrations, including data and calculations to support the levels you establish.
- (iv) All operating scenarios.
- (v) Descriptions of worst-case operating and/or testing conditions for control devices.
- (vi) Identification of parts of the affected source subject to overlapping requirements described in §63.2535 and the authority under which you will comply.
- (vii) The information specified in §63.1039(a)(1) through (3) for each process subject to the work practice standards for equipment leaks in Table 6 to this subpart.
- (viii) Identify storage tanks for which you are complying with the vapor balancing alternative in §63.2470(e).
- (ix) Records as specified in §63.2535(I)(1) through (3) of process units used to create a PUG and calculations of the initial primary product of the PUG.
- (e) Compliance report. The compliance report must contain the information specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (10) of this section.
- (1) Company name and address.
- (2) Statement by a responsible official with that official's name, title, and signature, certifying the accuracy of the content of the report.
- (3) Date of report and beginning and ending dates of the reporting period.
- (4) For each SSM during which excess emissions occur, the compliance report must include records that the procedures specified in your startup, shutdown, and malfunction plan (SSMP) were followed or documentation of actions taken that are not consistent with the SSMP, and include a brief description of each malfunction.
- (5) The compliance report must contain the information on deviations, as defined in §63.2550, according to paragraphs (e)(5)(i), (ii), (iii), and (iv) of this section.
- (i) If there are no deviations from any emission limit, operating limit or work practice standard specified in this subpart, include a statement that there were no deviations from the emission limits, operating limits, or work practice standards during the reporting period.
- (ii) For each deviation from an emission limit, operating limit, and work practice standard that occurs at an affected source where you are not using a continuous monitoring system (CMS) to comply with the

emission limit or work practice standard in this subpart, you must include the information in paragraphs (e)(5)(ii)(A) through (C) of this section. This includes periods of SSM.

- (A) The total operating time of the affected source during the reporting period.
- (B) Information on the number, duration, and cause of deviations (including unknown cause, if applicable), as applicable, and the corrective action taken.
- (C) Operating logs of processes with batch vents from batch operations for the day(s) during which the deviation occurred, except operating logs are not required for deviations of the work practice standards for equipment leaks.
- (iii) For each deviation from an emission limit or operating limit occurring at an affected source where you are using a CMS to comply with an emission limit in this subpart, you must include the information in paragraphs (e)(5)(iii)(A) through (L) of this section. This includes periods of SSM.
- (A) The date and time that each CMS was inoperative, except for zero (low-level) and high-level checks.
- (B) The date, time, and duration that each CEMS was out-of-control, including the information in §63.8(c)(8).
- (C) The date and time that each deviation started and stopped, and whether each deviation occurred during a period of startup, shutdown, or malfunction or during another period.
- (D) A summary of the total duration of the deviation during the reporting period, and the total duration as a percent of the total operating time of the affected source during that reporting period.
- (E) A breakdown of the total duration of the deviations during the reporting period into those that are due to startup, shutdown, control equipment problems, process problems, other known causes, and other unknown causes.
- (F) A summary of the total duration of CMS downtime during the reporting period, and the total duration of CMS downtime as a percent of the total operating time of the affected source during that reporting period.
- (G) An identification of each HAP that is known to be in the emission stream.
- (H) A brief description of the process units.
- (I) A brief description of the CMS.
- (J) The date of the latest CMS certification or audit.
- (K) Operating logs of processes with batch vents from batch operations for each day(s) during which the deviation occurred.
- (L) The operating day or operating block average values of monitored parameters for each day(s) during which the deviation occurred.
- (iv) If you documented in your notification of compliance status report that an MCPU has Group 2 batch process vents because the non-reactive HAP is the only HAP and usage is less than 10,000 lb/yr, the total uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from the batch process vents in an MCPU will be less than 1,000 lb/yr for the anticipated number of standard batches, or total uncontrolled hydrogen halide and

halogen HAP emissions from all batch process vents and continuous process vents in a process are less than 1,000 lb/yr, include the records associated with each calculation required by §63.2525(e) that exceeds an applicable HAP usage or emissions threshold.

- (6) If you use a CEMS, and there were no periods during which it was out-of-control as specified in §63.8(c)(7), include a statement that there were no periods during which the CEMS was out-of-control during the reporting period.
- (7) Include each new operating scenario which has been operated since the time period covered by the last compliance report and has not been submitted in the notification of compliance status report or a previous compliance report. For each new operating scenario, you must provide verification that the operating conditions for any associated control or treatment device have not been exceeded and that any required calculations and engineering analyses have been performed. For the purposes of this paragraph, a revised operating scenario for an existing process is considered to be a new operating scenario.
- (8) Records of process units added to a PUG as specified in §63.2525(i)(4) and records of primary product redeterminations as specified in §63.2525(i)(5).
- (9) Applicable records and information for periodic reports as specified in referenced subparts F, G, H, SS, UU, WW, and GGG of this part and subpart F of 40 CFR part 65.
- (10) Notification of process change. (i) Except as specified in paragraph (e)(10)(ii) of this section, whenever you make a process change, or change any of the information submitted in the notification of compliance status report or a previous compliance report, that is not within the scope of an existing operating scenario, you must document the change in your compliance report. A process change does not include moving within a range of conditions identified in the standard batch, and a nonstandard batch does not constitute a process change. The notification must include all of the information in paragraphs (e)(10)(i)(A) through (C) of this section.
- (A) A description of the process change.
- (B) Revisions to any of the information reported in the original notification of compliance status report under paragraph (d) of this section.
- (C) Information required by the notification of compliance status report under paragraph (d) of this section for changes involving the addition of processes or equipment at the affected source.
- (ii) You must submit a report 60 days before the scheduled implementation date of any of the changes identified in paragraph (e)(10)(ii)(A), (B), or (C) of this section.
- (A) Any change to the information contained in the precompliance report.
- (B) A change in the status of a control device from small to large.
- (C) A change from Group 2 to Group 1 for any emission point except for batch process vents that meet the conditions specified in §63.2460(b)(6)(i).
- [68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38560, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40336, July 14, 2006]

#### § 63.2525 What records must I keep?

You must keep the records specified in paragraphs (a) through (k) of this section.

- (a) Each applicable record required by subpart A of this part 63 and in referenced subparts F, G, SS, UU, WW, and GGG of this part 63 and in referenced subpart F of 40 CFR part 65.
- (b) Records of each operating scenario as specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (8) of this section.
- (1) A description of the process and the type of process equipment used.
- (2) An identification of related process vents, including their associated emissions episodes if not complying with the alternative standard in §63.2505; wastewater point of determination (POD); storage tanks; and transfer racks.
- (3) The applicable control requirements of this subpart, including the level of required control, and for vents, the level of control for each vent.
- (4) The control device or treatment process used, as applicable, including a description of operating and/or testing conditions for any associated control device.
- (5) The process vents, wastewater POD, transfer racks, and storage tanks (including those from other processes) that are simultaneously routed to the control device or treatment process(s).
- (6) The applicable monitoring requirements of this subpart and any parametric level that assures compliance for all emissions routed to the control device or treatment process.
- (7) Calculations and engineering analyses required to demonstrate compliance.
- (8) For reporting purposes, a change to any of these elements not previously reported, except for paragraph (b)(5) of this section, constitutes a new operating scenario.
- (c) A schedule or log of operating scenarios for processes with batch vents from batch operations updated each time a different operating scenario is put into effect.
- (d) The information specified in paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section for Group 1 batch process vents in compliance with a percent reduction emission limit in Table 2 to this subpart if some of the vents are controlled to less the percent reduction requirement.
- (1) Records of whether each batch operated was considered a standard batch.
- (2) The estimated uncontrolled and controlled emissions for each batch that is considered to be a nonstandard batch.
- (e) The information specified in paragraph (e)(2), (3), or (4) of this section, as applicable, for each process with Group 2 batch process vents or uncontrolled hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions from the sum of all batch and continuous process vents less than 1,000 lb/yr. No records are required for situations described in paragraph (e)(1) of this section.
- (1) No records are required if you documented in your notification of compliance status report that the MCPU meets any of the situations described in paragraph (e)(1)(i), (ii), or (iii) of this section.
- (i) The MCPU does not process, use, or generate HAP.

(ii) You control the Group 2 batch process vents using a flare that meets the requirements of §63.987.

Attachment G

40 CFR 63, Subpart FFFF

- (iii) You control the Group 2 batch process vents using a control device for which your determination of worst case for initial compliance includes the contribution of all Group 2 batch process vents.
- (2) If you documented in your notification of compliance status report that an MCPU has Group 2 batch process vents because the non-reactive organic HAP is the only HAP and usage is less than 10,000 lb/yr, as specified in §63.2460(b)(7), you must keep records of the amount of HAP material used, and calculate the daily rolling annual sum of the amount used no less frequently than monthly. If a record indicates usage exceeds 10,000 lb/yr, you must estimate emissions for the preceding 12 months based on the number of batches operated and the estimated emissions for a standard batch, and you must begin recordkeeping as specified in paragraph (e)(4) of this section. After 1 year, you may revert to recording only usage if the usage during the year is less than 10,000 lb.
- (3) If you documented in your notification of compliance status report that total uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from the batch process vents in an MCPU will be less than 1,000 lb/yr for the anticipated number of standard batches, then you must keep records of the number of batches operated and calculate a daily rolling annual sum of batches operated no less frequently than monthly. If the number of batches operated results in organic HAP emissions that exceed 1,000 lb/yr, you must estimate emissions for the preceding 12 months based on the number of batches operated and the estimated emissions for a standard batch, and you must begin recordkeeping as specified in paragraph (e)(4) of this section. After 1 year, you may revert to recording only the number of batches if the number of batches operated during the year results in less than 1,000 lb of organic HAP emissions.
- (4) If you meet none of the conditions specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (3) of this section, you must keep records of the information specified in paragraphs (e)(4)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) A record of the day each batch was completed and/or the operating hours per day for continuous operations with hydrogen halide and halogen emissions.
- (ii) A record of whether each batch operated was considered a standard batch.
- (iii) The estimated uncontrolled and controlled emissions for each batch that is considered to be a nonstandard batch.
- (iv) Records of the daily 365-day rolling summations of emissions, or alternative records that correlate to the emissions (e.g., number of batches), calculated no less frequently than monthly.
- (f) A record of each time a safety device is opened to avoid unsafe conditions in accordance with §63.2450(s).
- (g) Records of the results of each CPMS calibration check and the maintenance performed, as specified in §63.2450(k)(1).
- (h) For each CEMS, you must keep records of the date and time that each deviation started and stopped, and whether the deviation occurred during a period of startup, shutdown, or malfunction or during another period.
- (i) For each PUG, you must keep records specified in paragraphs (i)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) Descriptions of the MCPU and other process units in the initial PUG required by §63.2535(I)(1)(v).

- (2) Rationale for including each MCPU and other process unit in the initial PUG ( *i.e.*, identify the overlapping equipment between process units) required by §63.2535(I)(1)(v).
- (3) Calculations used to determine the primary product for the initial PUG required by §63.2535(I)(2)(iv).
- (4) Descriptions of process units added to the PUG after the creation date and rationale for including the additional process units in the PUG as required by §63.2535(I)(1)(v).
- (5) The calculation of each primary product redetermination required by §63.2535(I)(2)(iv).
- (j) In the SSMP required by §63.6(e)(3), you are not required to include Group 2 emission points, unless those emission points are used in an emissions average. For equipment leaks, the SSMP requirement is limited to control devices and is optional for other equipment.
- (k) For each bag leak detector used to monitor PM HAP emissions from a fabric filter, maintain records of any bag leak detection alarm, including the date and time, with a brief explanation of the cause of the alarm and the corrective action taken.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38560, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40337, July 14, 2006]

#### Other Requirements and Information

## § 63.2535 What compliance options do I have if part of my plant is subject to both this subpart and another subpart?

For any equipment, emission stream, or wastewater stream subject to the provisions of both this subpart and another rule, you may elect to comply only with the provisions as specified in paragraphs (a) through (I) of this section. You also must identify the subject equipment, emission stream, or wastewater stream, and the provisions with which you will comply, in your notification of compliance status report required by §63.2520(d).

- (a) Compliance with other subparts of this part 63. (1) If you have an MCPU that includes a batch process vent that also is part of a CMPU as defined in subparts F and G of this part 63, you must comply with the emission limits; operating limits; work practice standards; and the compliance, monitoring, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements for batch process vents in this subpart, and you must continue to comply with the requirements in subparts F, G, and H of this part 63 that are applicable to the CMPU and associated equipment.
- (2) After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, at an offsite reloading or cleaning facility subject to §63.1253(f), as referenced from §63.2470(e), compliance with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting provisions of any other subpart of this part 63 constitutes compliance with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting provisions of §63.1253(f)(7)(ii) or §63.1253(f)(7)(iii). You must identify in your notification of compliance status report required by §63.2520(d) the subpart of this part 63 with which the owner or operator of the offsite reloading or cleaning facility complies.
- (b) Compliance with 40 CFR parts 264 and 265, subparts AA, BB, and/or CC. (1) After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if a control device that you use to comply with this subpart is also subject to monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements in 40 CFR part 264, subpart AA, BB, or CC; or the monitoring and recordkeeping requirements in 40 CFR part 265, subpart AA, BB, or CC; and you comply with the periodic reporting requirements under 40 CFR part 264, subpart AA, BB, or CC that would apply to the device if your facility had final-permitted status, you may elect to comply either with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements of this subpart; or with the monitoring and recordkeeping requirements in 40 CFR part 264 or 265 and the reporting requirements in 40 CFR part 264, as described

in this paragraph (b)(1), which constitute compliance with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements of this subpart. If you elect to comply with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements in 40 CFR parts 264 and/or 265, you must report the information described in §63.2520(e).

- (2) After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if you have an affected source with equipment that is also subject to 40 CFR part 264, subpart BB, or to 40 CFR part 265, subpart BB, then compliance with the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of 40 CFR parts 264 and/or 265 may be used to comply with the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of this subpart, to the extent that the requirements of 40 CFR parts 264 and/or 265 duplicate the requirements of this subpart.
- (c) Compliance with 40 CFR part 60, subpart Kb and 40 CFR part 61, subpart Y. After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, you are in compliance with the provisions of this subpart FFFF for any storage tank that is assigned to an MCPU and that is both controlled with a floating roof and in compliance with the provisions of either 40 CFR part 60, subpart Kb, or 40 CFR part 61, subpart Y. You are in compliance with this subpart FFFF if you have a storage tank with a fixed roof, closed-vent system, and control device in compliance with the provisions of either 40 CFR part 60, subpart Kb, or 40 CFR part 61, subpart Y, except that you must comply with the monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements in this subpart FFFF. Alternatively, if a storage tank assigned to an MCPU is subject to control under 40 CFR part 60, subpart Kb, or 40 CFR part 61, subpart Y, you may elect to comply only with the requirements for Group 1 storage tanks in this subpart FFFF.
- (d) Compliance with subpart I, GGG, or MMM of this part 63. After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if you have an affected source with equipment subject to subpart I, GGG, or MMM of this part 63, you may elect to comply with the provisions of subpart H, GGG, or MMM of this part 63, respectively, for all such equipment.
- (e) Compliance with subpart GGG of this part 63 for wastewater. After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if you have an affected source subject to this subpart and you have an affected source that generates wastewater streams that meet the applicability thresholds specified in §63.1256, you may elect to comply with the provisions of this subpart FFFF for all such wastewater streams.
- (f) Compliance with subpart MMM of this part 63 for wastewater. After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if you have an affected source subject to this subpart, and you have an affected source that generates wastewater streams that meet the applicability thresholds specified in §63.1362(d), you may elect to comply with the provisions of this subpart FFFF for all such wastewater streams (except that the 99 percent reduction requirement for streams subject to §63.1362(d)(10) still applies).
- (g) Compliance with other regulations for wastewater. After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if you have a Group 1 wastewater stream that is also subject to provisions in 40 CFR parts 260 through 272, you may elect to determine whether this subpart or 40 CFR parts 260 through 272 contain the more stringent control requirements ( e.g., design, operation, and inspection requirements for waste management units; numerical treatment standards; etc.) and the more stringent testing, monitoring, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements. Compliance with provisions of 40 CFR parts 260 through 272 that are determined to be more stringent than the requirements of this subpart constitute compliance with this subpart. For example, provisions of 40 CFR parts 260 through 272 for treatment units that meet the conditions specified in §63.138(h) constitute compliance with this subpart. You must identify in the notification of compliance status report required by §63.2520(d) the information and procedures that you used to make any stringency determinations.
- (h) Compliance with 40 CFR part 60, subpart DDD, III, NNN, or RRR. After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, if you have an MCPU that contains equipment subject to the provisions of this subpart that are also subject to the provisions of 40 CFR part 60, subpart DDD, III, NNN, or RRR, you may elect to apply this subpart to all such equipment in the MCPU. If an MCPU subject to the provisions of this subpart has equipment to which this subpart does not apply but which is subject to a standard in

- 40 CFR part 60, subpart DDD, III, NNN, or RRR, you may elect to comply with the requirements for Group 1 process vents in this subpart for such equipment. If you elect any of these methods of compliance, you must consider all total organic compounds, minus methane and ethane, in such equipment for purposes of compliance with this subpart, as if they were organic HAP. Compliance with the provisions of this subpart, in the manner described in this paragraph (h), will constitute compliance with 40 CFR part 60, subpart DDD, III, NNN, or RRR, as applicable.
- (i) Compliance with 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB. (1) After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, a Group 1 transfer rack, as defined in §63.2550, that is also subject to the provisions of 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB, you are required to comply only with the provisions of this subpart.
- (2) After the compliance dates specified in §63.2445, a Group 2 transfer rack, as defined in §63.2550, that is also subject to the provisions of 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB, is required to comply with the provisions of either paragraph (I)(2)(i) or (ii) of this section.
- (i) If the transfer rack is subject to the control requirements specified in §61.302 of 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB, then you may elect to comply with either the requirements of 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB, or the requirements for Group 1 transfer racks under this subpart FFFF.
- (ii) If the transfer rack is subject only to reporting and recordkeeping requirements under 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB, then you are required to comply only with the reporting and recordkeeping requirements specified in this subpart for Group 2 transfer racks, and you are exempt from the reporting and recordkeeping requirements in 40 CFR part 61, subpart BB.
- (j) Compliance with 40 CFR part 61, subpart FF. After the compliance date specified in §63.2445, for a Group 1 or Group 2 wastewater stream that is also subject to the provisions of 40 CFR 61.342(c) through (h), and is not exempt under 40 CFR 61.342(c)(2) or (3), you may elect to comply only with the requirements for Group 1 wastewater streams in this subpart FFFF. If a Group 2 wastewater stream is exempted from 40 CFR 61.342(c)(1) under 40 CFR 61.342(c)(2) or (3), then you are required to comply only with the reporting and recordkeeping requirements specified in this subpart for Group 2 wastewater streams, and you are exempt from the requirements in 40 CFR part 61, subpart FF.
- (k) Compliance with 40 CFR part 60, subpart VV, and 40 CFR part 61, subpart V. After the compliance date specified in §63.2445, if you have an affected source with equipment that is also subject to the requirements of 40 CFR part 60, subpart VV, or 40 CFR part 61, subpart V, you may elect to apply this subpart to all such equipment. After the compliance date specified in §63.2445, if you have an affected source with equipment to which this subpart does not apply, but which is subject to the requirements of 40 CFR part 60, subpart VV, or 40 CFR part 61, subpart V, you may elect to apply this subpart to all such equipment. If you elect either of these methods of compliance, you must consider all total organic compounds, minus methane and ethane, in such equipment for purposes of compliance with this subpart, as if they were organic HAP. Compliance with the provisions of this subpart, in the manner described in this paragraph (k), will constitute compliance with 40 CFR part 60, subpart VV and 40 CFR part 61, subpart V, as applicable.
- (I) Applicability of process units included in a process unit group. You may elect to develop and comply with the requirements for PUG in accordance with paragraphs (I)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) Procedures to create process unit groups. Develop and document changes in a PUG in accordance with the procedures specified in paragraphs (I)(1)(i) through (v) of this section.
- (i) Initially, identify an MCPU that is created from nondedicated equipment that will operate on or after November 10, 2003 and identify all processing equipment that is part of this MCPU, based on descriptions in operating scenarios.

- (ii) Add to the group any other nondedicated MCPU and other nondedicated process units expected to be operated in the 5 years after the date specified in paragraph (I)(1)(i) of this section, provided they satisfy the criteria specified in paragraphs (I)(1)(ii)(A) through (C) of this section. Also identify all of the processing equipment used for each process unit based on information from operating scenarios and other applicable documentation.
- (A) Each process unit that is added to a group must have some processing equipment that is also part of one or more process units in the group.
- (B) No process unit may be part of more than one PUG.
- (C) The processing equipment used to satisfy the requirement of paragraph (I)(1)(ii)(A) of this section may not be a storage tank or control device.
- (iii) The initial PUG consists of all of the processing equipment for the process units identified in paragraphs (I)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section. As an alternative to the procedures specified in paragraphs (I)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section, you may use a PUG that was developed in accordance with §63.1360(h) as your initial PUG.
- (iv) Add process units developed in the future in accordance with the conditions specified in paragraphs (I)(1)(ii)(A) and (B) of this section.
- (v) Maintain records that describe the process units in the initial PUG, the procedure used to create the PUG, and subsequent changes to each PUG as specified in §63.2525(i). Submit the records in reports as specified in §63.2520(d)(2)(ix) and (e)(8).
- (2) Determine primary product. You must determine the primary product of each PUG created in paragraph (I)(1) of this section according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (I)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) The primary product is the type of product ( e.g., organic chemicals subject to §63.2435(b)(1), pharmaceutical products subject to §63.1250, or pesticide active ingredients subject to §63.1360) expected to be produced for the greatest operating time in the 5-year period specified in paragraph (I)(1)(ii) of this section.
- (ii) If the PUG produces multiple types of products equally based on operating time, then the primary product is the type of product with the greatest production on a mass basis over the 5-year period specified in paragraph (I)(1)(ii) of this section.
- (iii) At a minimum, you must redetermine the primary product of the PUG following the procedure specified in paragraphs (I)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section every 5 years.
- (iv) You must record the calculation of the initial primary product determination as specified in §63.2525(i)(3) and report the results in the notification of compliance status report as specified in §63.2520(d)(8)(ix). You must record the calculation of each redetermination of the primary product as specified in §63.2525(i)(5) and report the calculation in a compliance report submitted no later than the report covering the period for the end of the 5th year after cessation of production of the previous primary product, as specified in §63.2520(e)(8).
- (3) Compliance requirements. (i) If the primary product of the PUG is determined according to paragraph (I)(2) of this section to be material described in §63.2435(b)(1), then you must comply with this subpart for each MCPU in the PUG. You may also elect to comply with this subpart for all other process units in the PUG, which constitutes compliance with other part 63 rules.

- (ii) If the primary product of the PUG is determined according to paragraph (I)(2) of this section to be material not described in §63.2435(b)(1), then you must comply with paragraph (I)(3)(ii)(A), (B), or (C) of this section, as applicable.
- (A) If the primary product is subject to subpart GGG of this part 63, then comply with the requirements of subpart GGG for each MCPU in the PUG.
- (B) If the primary product is subject to subpart MMM of this part 63, then comply with the requirements of subpart MMM for each MCPU in the PUG.
- (C) If the primary product is subject to any subpart in this part 63 other than subpart GGG or subpart MMM, then comply with the requirements of this subpart for each MCPU in the PUG.
- (iii) The requirements for new and reconstructed sources in the alternative subpart apply to all MCPU in the PUG if and only if the affected source under the alternative subpart meets the requirements for construction or reconstruction.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40337, July 14, 2006]

### § 63.2540 What parts of the General Provisions apply to me?

Table 12 to this subpart shows which parts of the General Provisions in §§63.1 through 63.15 apply to you.

### § 63.2545 Who implements and enforces this subpart?

- (a) This subpart can be implemented and enforced by us, the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA), or a delegated authority such as your State, local, or tribal agency. If the U.S. EPA Administrator has delegated authority to your State, local, or tribal agency, then that agency also has the authority to implement and enforce this subpart. You should contact your U.S. EPA Regional Office to find out if this subpart is delegated to your State, local, or tribal agency.
- (b) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority of this subpart to a State, local, or tribal agency under 40 CFR part 63, subpart E, the authorities contained in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section are retained by the Administrator of U.S. EPA and are not delegated to the State, local, or tribal agency.
- (1) Approval of alternatives to the non-opacity emission limits and work practice standards in §63.2450(a) under §63.6(g).
- (2) Approval of major alternatives to test methods under §63.7(e)(2)(ii) and (f) and as defined in §63.90.
- (3) Approval of major alternatives to monitoring under §63.8(f) and as defined in §63.90.
- (4) Approval of major alternatives to recordkeeping and reporting under §63.10(f) and as defined in §63.90.

### § 63.2550 What definitions apply to this subpart?

(a) For an affected source complying with the requirements in subpart SS of this part 63, the terms used in this subpart and in subpart SS of this part 63 have the meaning given them in §63.981, except as specified in §§63.2450(k)(2) and (m), 63.2470(c)(2), 63.2475(b), and paragraph (i) of this section.

- (b) For an affected source complying with the requirements in 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, the terms used in this subpart and in 40 CFR part 65, subpart F have the meaning given to them in §65.2.
- (c) For an affected source complying with the requirements in subpart UU of this part 63, the terms used in this subpart and in subpart UU of this part 63 have the meaning given them in §63.1020.
- (d) For an affected source complying with the requirements in subpart WW of this part 63, the terms used in this subpart and subpart WW of this part 63 have the meaning given them in §63.1061, except as specified in §§63.2450(m), 63.2470(c)(2), and paragraph (i) of this section.
- (e) For an affected source complying with the requirements in §§63.132 through 63.149, the terms used in this subpart and §§63.132 through 63.149 have the meaning given them in §§63.101 and 63.111, except as specified in §63.2450(m) and paragraph (i) of this section.
- (f) For an affected source complying with the requirements in §§63.104 and 63.105, the terms used in this subpart and in §§63.104 and 63.105 of this subpart have the meaning given them in §63.101, except as specified in §§63.2450(m), 63.2490(b), and paragraph (i) of this section.
- (g) For an affected source complying with requirements in §§63.1253, 63.1257, and 63.1258, the terms used in this subpart and in §§63.1253, 63.1257, and 63.1258 have the meaning given them in §63.1251, except as specified in §63.2450(m) and paragraph (i) of this section.
- (h) For an affected source complying with the requirements in 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, the terms used in this subpart and in 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, have the meaning given them in 40 CFR 65.2.
- (i) All other terms used in this subpart are defined in the Clean Air Act (CAA), in 40 CFR 63.2, and in this paragraph (i). If a term is defined in §63.2, §63.101, §63.111, §63.981, §63.1020, §63.1061, §63.1251, or §65.2 and in this paragraph (i), the definition in this paragraph (i) applies for the purposes of this subpart.

Ancillary activities means boilers and incinerators (not used to comply with the emission limits in Tables 1 through 7 to this subpart), chillers and refrigeration systems, and other equipment and activities that are not directly involved ( *i.e.*, they operate within a closed system and materials are not combined with process fluids) in the processing of raw materials or the manufacturing of a product or isolated intermediate.

Batch operation means a noncontinuous operation involving intermittent or discontinuous feed into equipment, and, in general, involves the emptying of the equipment after the operation ceases and prior to beginning a new operation. Addition of raw material and withdrawal of product do not occur simultaneously in a batch operation.

Batch process vent means a vent from a unit operation or vents from multiple unit operations within a process that are manifolded together into a common header, through which a HAP-containing gas stream is, or has the potential to be, released to the atmosphere. Examples of batch process vents include, but are not limited to, vents on condensers used for product recovery, reactors, filters, centrifuges, and process tanks. The following are not batch process vents for the purposes of this subpart:

- (1) Continuous process vents;
- (2) Bottoms receivers:
- (3) Surge control vessels:
- (4) Gaseous streams routed to a fuel gas system(s);

- (5) Vents on storage tanks, wastewater emission sources, or pieces of equipment subject to the emission limits and work practice standards in Tables 4, 6, and 7 to this subpart;
- (6) Drums, pails, and totes;
- (7) Flexible elephant trunk systems that draw ambient air ( *i.e.*, the system is not ducted, piped, or otherwise connected to the unit operations) away from operators when vessels are opened; and
- (8) Emission streams from emission episodes that are undiluted and uncontrolled containing less than 50 ppmv HAP are not part of any batch process vent. A vent from a unit operation, or a vent from multiple unit operations that are manifolded together, from which total uncontrolled HAP emissions are less than 200 lb/yr is not a batch process vent; emissions for all emission episodes associated with the unit operation(s) must be included in the determination of the total mass emitted. The HAP concentration or mass emission rate may be determined using any of the following: process knowledge that no HAP are present in the emission stream; an engineering assessment as discussed in §63.1257(d)(2)(ii), except that you do not need to demonstrate that the equations in §63.1257(d)(2)(i) do not apply, and the precompliance reporting requirements specified in §63.1257(d)(2)(ii)(E) do not apply for the purposes of this demonstration; equations specified in §63.1257(d)(2)(i), as applicable; test data using Method 18 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A; or any other test method that has been validated according to the procedures in Method 301 of appendix A of this part.

Biofilter means an enclosed control system such as a tank or series of tanks with a fixed roof that contact emissions with a solid media (such as bark) and use microbiological activity to transform organic pollutants in a process vent stream to innocuous compounds such as carbon dioxide, water, and inorganic salts. Wastewater treatment processes such as aeration lagoons or activated sludge systems are not considered to be biofilters.

Bottoms receiver means a tank that collects bottoms from continuous distillation before the stream is sent for storage or for further downstream processing.

Construction means the onsite fabrication, erection, or installation of an affected source or MCPU. Addition of new equipment to an MCPU subject to existing source standards does not constitute construction, but it may constitute reconstruction of the affected source or MCPU if it satisfies the definition of reconstruction in §63.2.

Consumption means the quantity of all HAP raw materials entering a process in excess of the theoretical amount used as reactant, assuming 100 percent stoichiometric conversion. The raw materials include reactants, solvents, and any other additives. If a HAP is generated in the process as well as added as a raw material, consumption includes the quantity generated in the process.

Continuous operation means any operation that is not a batch operation.

Continuous process vent means the point of discharge to the atmosphere (or the point of entry into a control device, if any) of a gas stream if the gas stream has the characteristics specified in §63.107(b) through (h), or meets the criteria specified in §63.107(i), except:

- (1) The reference in §63.107(e) to a chemical manufacturing process unit that meets the criteria of §63.100(b) means an MCPU that meets the criteria of §63.2435(b);
- (2) The reference in §63.107(h)(4) to §63.113 means Table 1 to this subpart;
- (3) The references in §63.107(h)(7) to §§63.119 and 63.126 mean tables 4 and 5 to this subpart; and

- (4) For the purposes of §63.2455, all references to the characteristics of a process vent ( *e.g.*, flowrate, total HAP concentration, or TRE index value) mean the characteristics of the gas stream.
- (5) The reference to "total organic HAP" in §63.107(d) means "total HAP" for the purposes of this subpart FFFF.
- (6) The references to an "air oxidation reactor, distillation unit, or reactor" in §63.107 mean any continuous operation for the purposes of this subpart.
- (7) A separate determination is required for the emissions from each MCPU, even if emission streams from two or more MCPU are combined prior to discharge to the atmosphere or to a control device.

Dedicated MCPU means an MCPU that consists of equipment that is used exclusively for one process, except that storage tanks assigned to the process according to the procedures in §63.2435(d) also may be shared by other processes.

Deviation means any instance in which an affected source subject to this subpart, or an owner or operator of such a source:

- (1) Fails to meet any requirement or obligation established by this subpart including, but not limited to, any emission limit, operating limit, or work practice standard; or
- (2) Fails to meet any term or condition that is adopted to implement an applicable requirement in this subpart and that is included in the operating permit for any affected source required to obtain such a permit; or
- (3) Fails to meet any emission limit, operating limit, or work practice standard in this subpart during startup, shutdown, or malfunction, regardless of whether or not such failure is permitted by this subpart.

*Emission point* means each continuous process vent, batch process vent, storage tank, transfer rack, and wastewater stream.

*Energetics* means propellants, explosives, and pyrotechnics and include materials listed at 49 CFR 172.101 as Hazard Class I Hazardous Materials, Divisions 1.1 through 1.6.

*Equipment* means each pump, compressor, agitator, pressure relief device, sampling connection system, open-ended valve or line, valve, connector, and instrumentation system in organic HAP service; and any control devices or systems used to comply with Table 6 to this subpart.

Excess emissions means emissions greater than those allowed by the emission limit.

Family of materials means a grouping of materials with the same basic composition or the same basic end use or functionality produced using the same basic feedstocks with essentially identical HAP emission profiles (primary constituent and relative magnitude on a pound per product basis) and manufacturing equipment configuration. Examples of families of materials include multiple grades of the same product or different variations of a product ( e.g., blue, black, and red resins).

Group 1 batch process vent means each of the batch process vents in a process for which the collective uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from all of the batch process vents are greater than or equal to 10,000 lb/yr at an existing source or greater than or equal to 3,000 lb/yr at a new source.

Group 2 batch process vent means each batch process vent that does not meet the definition of Group 1 batch process vent.

Group 1 continuous process vent means a continuous process vent for which the flow rate is greater than or equal to 0.005 standard cubic meter per minute, and the total resource effectiveness index value, calculated according to §63.2455(b), is less than or equal to 1.9 at an existing source and less than or equal to 5.0 at a new source.

*Group 2 continuous process vent* means a continuous process vent that does not meet the definition of a Group 1 continuous process vent.

*Group 1 storage tank* means a storage tank with a capacity greater than or equal to 10,000 gal storing material that has a maximum true vapor pressure of total HAP greater than or equal to 6.9 kilopascals at an existing source or greater than or equal to 0.69 kilopascals at a new source.

Group 2 storage tank means a storage tank that does not meet the definition of a Group 1 storage tank.

*Group 1 transfer rack* means a transfer rack that loads more than 0.65 million liters/year of liquids that contain organic HAP with a rack-weighted average partial pressure, as defined in §63.111, greater than or equal to 1.5 pound per square inch absolute.

Group 2 transfer rack means a transfer rack that does not meet the definition of a Group 1 transfer rack.

Group 1 wastewater stream means a wastewater stream consisting of process wastewater at an existing or new source that meets the criteria for Group 1 status in §63.2485(c) for compounds in Tables 8 and 9 to this subpart and/or a wastewater stream consisting of process wastewater at a new source that meets the criteria for Group 1 status in §63.132(d) for compounds in Table 8 to subpart G of this part 63.

*Group 2 wastewater stream* means any process wastewater stream that does not meet the definition of a Group 1 wastewater stream.

Halogen atoms mean chlorine and fluorine.

Halogenated vent stream means a vent stream determined to have a mass emission rate of halogen atoms contained in organic compounds of 0.45 kilograms per hour or greater determined by the procedures presented in §63.115(d)(2)(v).

*HAP metals* means the metal portion of antimony compounds, arsenic compounds, beryllium compounds, cadmium compounds, chromium compounds, cobalt compounds, lead compounds, manganese compounds, mercury compounds, nickel compounds, and selenium compounds.

Hydrogen halide and halogen HAP means hydrogen chloride, hydrogen fluoride, and chlorine.

In organic HAP service means that a piece of equipment either contains or contacts a fluid (liquid or gas) that is at least 5 percent by weight of total organic HAP as determined according to the provisions of §63.180(d). The provisions of §63.180(d) also specify how to determine that a piece of equipment is not in organic HAP service.

Isolated intermediate means a product of a process that is stored before subsequent processing. An isolated intermediate is usually a product of a chemical synthesis, fermentation, or biological extraction process. Storage of an isolated intermediate marks the end of a process. Storage occurs at any time the intermediate is placed in equipment used solely for storage. The storage equipment is part of the MCPU that produces the isolated intermediate and is not assigned as specified in §63.2435(d).

Large control device means a control device that controls total HAP emissions of greater than or equal to 10 tpy, before control.

Maintenance wastewater means wastewater generated by the draining of process fluid from components in the MCPU into an individual drain system in preparation for or during maintenance activities. Maintenance wastewater can be generated during planned and unplanned shutdowns and during periods not associated with a shutdown. Examples of activities that can generate maintenance wastewater include descaling of heat exchanger tubing bundles, cleaning of distillation column traps, draining of pumps into an individual drain system, and draining of portions of the MCPU for repair. Wastewater from routine cleaning operations occurring as part of batch operations is not considered maintenance wastewater.

Maximum true vapor pressure has the meaning given in §63.111, except that it applies to all HAP rather than only organic HAP.

Miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process means all equipment which collectively function to produce a product or isolated intermediate that are materials described in §63.2435(b). For the purposes of this subpart, process includes any, all or a combination of reaction, recovery, separation, purification, or other activity, operation, manufacture, or treatment which are used to produce a product or isolated intermediate. A process is also defined by the following:

- (1) Routine cleaning operations conducted as part of batch operations are considered part of the process;
- (2) Each nondedicated solvent recovery operation is considered a single process;
- (3) Each nondedicated formulation operation is considered a single process that is used to formulate numerous materials and/or products;
- (4) Quality assurance/quality control laboratories are not considered part of any process; and
- (5) Ancillary activities are not considered a process or part of any process.
- (6) The end of a process that produces a solid material is either up to and including the dryer or extruder, or for a polymer production process without a dryer or extruder, it is up to and including the extruder, die plate, or solid-state reactor, except in two cases. If the dryer, extruder, die plate, or solid-state reactor is followed by an operation that is designed and operated to remove HAP solvent or residual HAP monomer from the solid, then the solvent removal operation is the last step in the process. If the dried solid is diluted or mixed with a HAP-based solvent, then the solvent removal operation is the last step in the process.

Nondedicated solvent recovery operation means a distillation unit or other purification equipment that receives used solvent from more than one MCPU.

Nonstandard batch means a batch process that is operated outside of the range of operating conditions that are documented in an existing operating scenario but is still a reasonably anticipated event. For example, a nonstandard batch occurs when additional processing or processing at different operating conditions must be conducted to produce a product that is normally produced under the conditions described by the standard batch. A nonstandard batch may be necessary as a result of a malfunction, but it is not itself a malfunction.

On-site or on site means, with respect to records required to be maintained by this subpart or required by another subpart referenced by this subpart, that records are stored at a location within a major source

which encompasses the affected source. On-site includes, but is not limited to, storage at the affected source or MCPU to which the records pertain, or storage in central files elsewhere at the major source.

Operating scenario means, for the purposes of reporting and recordkeeping, any specific operation of an MCPU as described by records specified in §63.2525(b).

Organic group means structures that contain primarily carbon, hydrogen, and oxygen atoms.

Organic peroxides means organic compounds containing the bivalent -o-o-structure which may be considered to be a structural derivative of hydrogen peroxide where one or both of the hydrogen atoms has been replaced by an organic radical.

Point of determination means each point where process wastewater exits the MCPU or control device.

Note to definition for point of determination: The regulation allows determination of the characteristics of a wastewater stream: At the point of determination; or downstream of the point of determination if corrections are made for changes in flow rate and annual average concentration of soluble HAP and partially soluble HAP compounds as determined according to procedures in §63.144 of subpart G in this part 63. Such changes include losses by air emissions; reduction of annual average concentration or changes in flow rate by mixing with other water or wastewater streams; and reduction in flow rate or annual average concentration by treating or otherwise handling the wastewater stream to remove or destroy HAP.

*Predominant HAP* means as used in calibrating an analyzer, the single organic HAP that constitutes the largest percentage of the total organic HAP in the analyzed gas stream, by volume.

*Process condenser* means a condenser whose primary purpose is to recover material as an integral part of an MCPU. All condensers recovering condensate from an MCPU at or above the boiling point or all condensers in line prior to a vacuum source are considered process condensers. Typically, a primary condenser or condensers in series are considered to be integral to the MCPU if they are capable of and normally used for the purpose of recovering chemicals for fuel value (i.e., net positive heating value), use, reuse or for sale for fuel value, use, or reuse. This definition does not apply to a condenser that is used to remove materials that would hinder performance of a downstream recovery device as follows:

- (1) To remove water vapor that would cause icing in a downstream condenser, or
- (2) To remove water vapor that would negatively affect the adsorption capacity of carbon in a downstream carbon adsorber, or
- (3) To remove high molecular weight organic compounds or other organic compounds that would be difficult to remove during regeneration of a downstream carbon adsorber.

*Process tank* means a tank or vessel that is used within a process to collect material discharged from a feedstock storage tank or equipment within the process before the material is transferred to other equipment within the process or a product storage tank. A process tank has emissions that are related to the characteristics of the batch cycle, and it does not accumulate product over multiple batches. Surge control vessels and bottoms receivers are not process tanks.

*Production-indexed HAP consumption factor (HAP factor)* means the result of dividing the annual consumption of total HAP by the annual production rate, per process.

Production-indexed VOC consumption factor (VOC factor) means the result of dividing the annual consumption of total VOC by the annual production rate, per process.

Quaternary ammonium compounds means a type of organic nitrogen compound in which the molecular structure includes a central nitrogen atom joined to four organic groups as well as an acid radical of some sort.

Recovery device means an individual unit of equipment used for the purpose of recovering chemicals from process vent streams and from wastewater streams for fuel value (i.e., net positive heating value), use, reuse, or for sale for fuel value, use, or reuse. For the purposes of meeting requirements in table 2 to this subpart, the recovery device must not be a process condenser and must recover chemicals to be reused in a process on site. Examples of equipment that may be recovery devices include absorbers, carbon adsorbers, condensers, oil-water separators or organic-water separators, or organic removal devices such as decanters, strippers, or thin-film evaporation units. To be a recovery device for a wastewater stream, a decanter and any other equipment based on the operating principle of gravity separation must receive only multi-phase liquid streams.

Responsible official means responsible official as defined in 40 CFR 70.2.

Safety device means a closure device such as a pressure relief valve, frangible disc, fusible plug, or any other type of device which functions exclusively to prevent physical damage or permanent deformation to a unit or its air emission control equipment by venting gases or vapors directly to the atmosphere during unsafe conditions resulting from an unplanned, accidental, or emergency event. For the purposes of this subpart, a safety device is not used for routine venting of gases or vapors from the vapor headspace underneath a cover such as during filling of the unit or to adjust the pressure in response to normal daily diurnal ambient temperature fluctuations. A safety device is designed to remain in a closed position during normal operations and open only when the internal pressure, or another relevant parameter, exceeds the device threshold setting applicable to the air emission control equipment as determined by the owner or operator based on manufacturer recommendations, applicable regulations, fire protection and prevention codes and practices, or other requirements for the safe handling of flammable, combustible, explosive, reactive, or hazardous materials.

Shutdown means the cessation of operation of a continuous operation for any purpose. Shutdown also means the cessation of a batch operation, or any related individual piece of equipment required or used to comply with this subpart, if the steps taken to cease operation differ from those described in a standard batch or nonstandard batch. Shutdown also applies to emptying and degassing storage vessels. Shutdown does not apply to cessation of batch operations at the end of a campaign or between batches within a campaign when the steps taken are routine operations.

Small control device means a control device that controls total HAP emissions of less than 10 tpy, before control.

Standard batch means a batch process operated within a range of operating conditions that are documented in an operating scenario. Emissions from a standard batch are based on the operating conditions that result in highest emissions. The standard batch defines the uncontrolled and controlled emissions for each emission episode defined under the operating scenario.

Startup means the setting in operation of a continuous operation for any purpose; the first time a new or reconstructed batch operation begins production; for new equipment added, including equipment required or used to comply with this subpart, the first time the equipment is put into operation; or for the introduction of a new product/process, the first time the product or process is run in equipment. For batch operations, startup applies to the first time the equipment is put into operation at the start of a campaign to produce a product that has been produced in the past if the steps taken to begin production differ from those specified in a standard batch or nonstandard batch. Startup does not apply when the equipment is put into operation as part of a batch within a campaign when the steps taken are routine operations.

Storage tank means a tank or other vessel that is used to store liquids that contain organic HAP and/or hydrogen halide and halogen HAP and that has been assigned to an MCPU according to the procedures in §63.2435(d). The following are not considered storage tanks for the purposes of this subpart:

- (1) Vessels permanently attached to motor vehicles such as trucks, railcars, barges, or ships;
- (2) Pressure vessels designed to operate in excess of 204.9 kilopascals and without emissions to the atmosphere;
- (3) Vessels storing organic liquids that contain HAP only as impurities;
- (4) Wastewater storage tanks;
- (5) Bottoms receivers;
- (6) Surge control vessels; and
- (7) Process tanks.

Supplemental gases means the air that is added to a vent stream after the vent stream leaves the unit operation. Air that is part of the vent stream as a result of the nature of the unit operation is not considered supplemental gases. Air required to operate combustion device burner(s) is not considered supplemental gases.

*Surge control vessel* means feed drums, recycle drums, and intermediate vessels as part of any continuous operation. Surge control vessels are used within an MCPU when in-process storage, mixing, or management of flowrates or volumes is needed to introduce material into continuous operations.

Total organic compounds or (TOC) means the total gaseous organic compounds (minus methane and ethane) in a vent stream.

Transfer rack means the collection of loading arms and loading hoses, at a single loading rack, that are assigned to an MCPU according to the procedures specified in §63.2435(d) and are used to fill tank trucks and/or rail cars with organic liquids that contain one or more of the organic HAP listed in section 112(b) of the CAA of this subpart. Transfer rack includes the associated pumps, meters, shutoff valves, relief valves, and other piping and valves.

*Unit operation* means those processing steps that occur within distinct equipment that are used, among other things, to prepare reactants, facilitate reactions, separate and purify products, and recycle materials. Equipment used for these purposes includes, but is not limited to, reactors, distillation columns, extraction columns, absorbers, decanters, dryers, condensers, and filtration equipment.

Waste management unit means the equipment, structure(s), and/or device(s) used to convey, store, treat, or dispose of wastewater streams or residuals. Examples of waste management units include wastewater tanks, air flotation units, surface impoundments, containers, oil-water or organic-water separators, individual drain systems, biological wastewater treatment units, waste incinerators, and organic removal devices such as steam and air stripper units, and thin film evaporation units. If such equipment is being operated as a recovery device, then it is part of a miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process and is not a waste management unit.

Wastewater means water that is discarded from an MCPU or control device through a POD and that contains either: an annual average concentration of compounds in tables 8 and 9 to this subpart of at least 5 ppmw and has an annual average flowrate of 0.02 liters per minute or greater; or an annual

average concentration of compounds in tables 8 and 9 to this subpart of at least 10,000 ppmw at any flowrate. Wastewater means process wastewater or maintenance wastewater. The following are not considered wastewater for the purposes of this subpart:

- (1) Stormwater from segregated sewers;
- (2) Water from fire-fighting and deluge systems, including testing of such systems;
- (3) Spills;
- (4) Water from safety showers;
- (5) Samples of a size not greater than reasonably necessary for the method of analysis that is used;
- (6) Equipment leaks;
- (7) Wastewater drips from procedures such as disconnecting hoses after cleaning lines; and
- (8) Noncontact cooling water.

Wastewater stream means a stream that contains only wastewater as defined in this paragraph (i).

Work practice standard means any design, equipment, work practice, or operational standard, or combination thereof, that is promulgated pursuant to section 112(h) of the CAA.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38560, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40338, July 14, 2006]

## Table 1 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Emission Limits and Work Practice Standards for Continuous Process Vents

As required in §63.2455, you must meet each emission limit and work practice standard in the following table that applies to your continuous process vents:

For each	For which	Then you must
Group 1 continuous process vent	a. Not applicable	i. Reduce emissions of total organic HAP by ≥98 percent by weight or to an outlet process concentration ≤20 ppmv as organic HAP or TOC by venting emissions through a closed-vent system to any combination of control devices (except a flare); or
		ii. Reduce emissions of total organic HAP by venting emissions through a closed vent system to a flare; or
		iii. Use a recovery device to maintain the TRE above 1.9 for an existing source or above 5.0 for a new source.
1 continuous process	A. You use a combustion control device to control organic HAP emissions	i. Use a halogen reduction device after the combustion device to reduce emissions of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP by ≥99 percent by weight, or to ≤0.45 kg/hr, or to ≤20 ppmv; or ii. Use a halogen reduction device before the combustion device to reduce the halogen atom mass emission rate to ≤0.45 kg/hr or to a concentration ≤20 ppmv.
3. Group 2 continuous process vent at an	You use a recovery device to maintain the	Comply with the requirements in §63.993 and the requirements referenced therein.

existing source	TRE level >1.9 but ≤5.0	
4. Group 2 continuous process vent at a new source	device to maintain the	Comply with the requirements in §63.993 and the requirements referenced therein.

## Table 2 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Emission Limits and Work Practice Standards for Batch Process Vents

As required in §63.2460, you must meet each emission limit and work practice standard in the following table that applies to your batch process vents:

For each	Then you must	And you must
Process with Group 1 batch process vents	a. Reduce collective uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from the sum of all batch process vents within the process by ≥98 percent by weight by venting emissions from a sufficient number of the vents through one or more closed-vent systems to any combination of control devices (except a flare); or	Not applicable.
	b. Reduce collective uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from the sum of all batch process vents within the process by ≥95 percent by weight by venting emissions from a sufficient number of the vents through one or more closed-vent systems to any combination of recovery devices or a biofilter, except you may elect to comply with the requirements of subpart WW of this part for any process tank; or	Not applicable.
	c. Reduce uncontrolled organic HAP emissions from one or more batch process vents within the process by venting through a closed-vent system to a flare or by venting through one or more closed-vent systems to any combination of control devices (excluding a flare) that reduce organic HAP to an outlet concentration ≤20 ppmv as TOC or total organic HAP.	For all other batch process vents within the process, reduce collective organic HAP emissions as specified in item 1.a and/or item 1.b of this table.
2. Halogenated Group 1 batch process vent for which you use a combustion device to control organic HAP emissions	a. Use a halogen reduction device after the combustion control device; or	i. Reduce overall emissions of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP by ≥99 percent; or ii. Reduce overall emissions of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP to ≤0.45 kg/hr; or iii. Reduce overall emissions of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP to a concentration ≤20 ppmv.
	b. Use a halogen reduction device before the combustion control device	Reduce the halogen atom mass emission rate to ≤0.45 kg/hr or to a concentration ≤20 ppmv.

## Table 3 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Emission Limits for Hydrogen Halide and Halogen HAP Emissions or HAP Metals Emissions From Process Vents

As required in §63.2465, you must meet each emission limit in the following table that applies to your process vents that contain hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions or PM HAP emissions:

For each	You must	
halide and halogen HAP emissions	a. Reduce collective hydrogen halide and halogen HAP emissions by ≥99 percent by weight or to an outlet concentration ≤20 ppmv by venting through one or more closed-vent systems to any combination of control devices, or	
	b. Reduce the halogen atom mass emission rate from the sum of all batch process vents and each individual continuous process vent to ≤0.45 kg/hr by venting through one or more closed-vent systems to a halogen reduction device.	
2. Process at a new source with uncontrolled emissions from process vents ≥150 lb/yr of HAP metals	Reduce overall emissions of HAP metals by ≥97 percent by weight.	

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40340, July 14, 2006]

## Table 4 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Emission Limits for Storage Tanks

As required in §63.2470, you must meet each emission limit in the following table that applies to your storage tanks:

For each	For which	Then you must
Group 1 storage tank	a. The maximum true vapor pressure of total HAP at the storage temperature is ≥76.6 kilopascals	i. Reduce total HAP emissions by ≥95 percent by weight or to ≤20 ppmv of TOC or organic HAP and ≤20 ppmv of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP by venting emissions through a closed vent system to any combination of control devices (excluding a flare); or
		ii. Reduce total organic HAP emissions by venting emissions through a closed vent system to a flare; or
		iii. Reduce total HAP emissions by venting emissions to a fuel gas system or process in accordance with §63.982(d) and the requirements referenced therein.
	b. The maximum true vapor pressure of total HAP at the storage temperature is <76.6 kilopascals	i. Comply with the requirements of subpart WW of this part, except as specified in §63.2470; or
		ii. Reduce total HAP emissions by ≥95 percent by weight or to ≤20 ppmv of TOC or organic HAP and ≤20 ppmv of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP by venting emissions through a closed vent system to any combination of control devices (excluding a flare); or
		iii. Reduce total organic HAP emissions by venting emissions through a closed vent system to a flare; or
		iv. Reduce total HAP emissions by venting emissions to a fuel

	gas system or process in accordance with §63.982(d) and the requirements referenced therein.
stream from a Group	Meet one of the emission limit options specified in Item 2.a.i or ii. in Table 1 to this subpart.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40340, July 14, 2006]

## Table 5 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Emission Limits and Work Practice Standards for Transfer Racks

As required in §63.2475, you must meet each emission limit and work practice standard in the following table that applies to your transfer racks:

For each	You must
Group 1 transfer rack	a. Reduce emissions of total organic HAP by ≥98 percent by weight or to an outlet concentration ≤20 ppmv as organic HAP or TOC by venting emissions through a closed-vent system to any combination of control devices (except a flare); or
	b. Reduce emissions of total organic HAP by venting emissions through a closed-vent system to a flare; or
	c. Reduce emissions of total organic HAP by venting emissions to a fuel gas system or process in accordance with §63.982(d) and the requirements referenced therein; or
	d. Use a vapor balancing system designed and operated to collect organic HAP vapors displaced from tank trucks and railcars during loading and route the collected HAP vapors to the storage tank from which the liquid being loaded originated or to another storage tank connected by a common header.
vent stream for which you use a	a. Use a halogen reduction device after the combustion device to reduce emissions of hydrogen halide and halogen HAP by ≥99 percent by weight, to ≤0.45 kg/hr, or to ≤20 ppmv; or b. Use a halogen reduction device before the combustion device to reduce the halogen atom mass emission rate to ≤0.45 kg/hr or to a concentration ≤20 ppmv.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40341, July 14, 2006]

## Table 6 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Requirements for Equipment Leaks

As required in §63.2480, you must meet each requirement in the following table that applies to your equipment leaks:

For all	And that is part of	You must
	a. Comply with the requirements of subpart UU of this part 63 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2480(b) and (d); or	
	b. Comply with the requirements of subpart H of this part 63 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2480(b) and (d); or	
	c. Comply with the requirements of 40 CFR part 65, subpart F and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2480(c) and (d).	
2. Equipment that is in organic HAP service at a new source	a. Any MCPU	i. Comply with the requirements of subpart UU of this part 63 and the requirements referenced therein; or ii. Comply with the requirements of 40 CFR part 65, subpart F.

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 71 FR 40341, July 14, 2006]

# Table 7 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Requirements for Wastewater Streams and Liquid Streams in Open Systems Within an MCPU

As required in §63.2485, you must meet each requirement in the following table that applies to your wastewater streams and liquid streams in open systems within an MCPU:

For each	You must	
	Comply with the requirements in §§63.132 through 63.148 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2485.	
2. Maintenance wastewater stream	Comply with the requirements in §63.105 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2485.	
3. Liquid streams in an open	Comply with the requirements in §63.149 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2485.	

## Table 8 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Partially Soluble Hazardous Air Pollutants

As specified in §63.2485, the partially soluble HAP in wastewater that are subject to management and treatment requirements in this subpart FFFF are listed in the following table:

Chemical name	CAS No.
1. 1,1,1–Trichloroethane (methyl chloroform)	71556
2. 1,1,2,2-Tetrachloroethane	79345
3. 1,1,2–Trichloroethane	79005
4. 1,1–Dichloroethylene (vinylidene chloride)	75354
5. 1,2–Dibromoethane	106934
6. 1,2-Dichloroethane (ethylene dichloride)	107062
7. 1,2–Dichloropropane	78875
8. 1,3–Dichloropropene	542756
9. 2,4,5–Trichlorophenol	95954
10. 1,4–Dichlorobenzene	106467
11. 2–Nitropropane	79469
12. 4–Methyl-2-pentanone (MIBK)	108101
13. Acetaldehyde	75070
14. Acrolein	107028
15. Acrylonitrile	107131
16. Allyl chloride	107051
17. Benzene	71432
18. Benzyl chloride	100447
19. Biphenyl	92524
20. Bromoform (tribromomethane)	75252
21. Bromomethane	74839
22. Butadiene	106990
23. Carbon disulfide	75150
24. Chlorobenzene	108907
25. Chloroethane (ethyl chloride)	75003
26. Chloroform	67663
27. Chloromethane	74873
28. Chloroprene	126998

Chemical name	CAS No.
29. Cumene	98828
30. Dichloroethyl ether	111444
31. Dinitrophenol	51285
32. Epichlorohydrin	106898
33. Ethyl acrylate	140885
34. Ethylbenzene	100414
35. Ethylene oxide	75218
36. Ethylidene dichloride	75343
37. Hexachlorobenzene	118741
38. Hexachlorobutadiene	87683
39. Hexachloroethane	67721
40. Methyl methacrylate	80626
41. Methyl-t-butyl ether	1634044
42. Methylene chloride	75092
43. N-hexane	110543
44. N,N-dimethylaniline	121697
45. Naphthalene	91203
46. Phosgene	75445
47. Propionaldehyde	123386
48. Propylene oxide	75569
49. Styrene	100425
50. Tetrachloroethylene (perchloroethylene)	127184
51. Tetrachloromethane (carbon tetrachloride)	56235
52. Toluene	108883
53. Trichlorobenzene (1,2,4-)	120821
54. Trichloroethylene	79016
55. Trimethylpentane	540841
56. Vinyl acetate	108054
57. Vinyl chloride	75014
58. Xylene (m)	108383
59. Xylene (o)	95476

Chemical name	CAS No.
60. Xylene (p)	106423

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38560, July 1, 2005; 71 FR 40341, July 14, 2006]

## Table 9 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Soluble Hazardous Air Pollutants

As specified in §63.2485, the soluble HAP in wastewater that are subject to management and treatment requirements of this subpart FFFF are listed in the following table:

Chemical name	CAS No.
1. Acetonitrile	75058
2. Acetophenone	98862
3. Diethyl sulfate	64675
4. Dimethyl hydrazine (1,1)	57147
5. Dimethyl sulfate	77781
6. Dinitrotoluene (2,4)	121142
7. Dioxane (1,4)	123911
8. Ethylene glycol dimethyl ether	110714
Ethylene glycol monobutyl ether acetate	112072
10. Ethylene glycol monomethyl ether acetate	110496
11. Isophorone	78591
12. Methanol	67561
13. Nitrobenzene	98953
14. Toluidine (o-)	95534
15. Triethylamine	121448

[68 FR 63888, Nov. 10, 2003, as amended at 70 FR 38561, July 1, 2005]

## Table 10 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Work Practice Standards for Heat Exchange Systems

As required in §63.2490, you must meet each requirement in the following table that applies to your heat exchange systems:

For each	You must
	Comply with the requirements of §63.104 and the requirements referenced therein, except as specified in §63.2490.

## Table 11 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Requirements for Reports

As required in §63.2520(a) and (b), you must submit each report that applies to you on the schedule shown in the following table:

You must submit a(n)	The report must contain	You must submit the report
Precompliance report	The information specified in §63.2520(c)	At least 6 months prior to the compliance date; or for new sources, with the application for approval of construction or reconstruction.
Notification of compliance status report	The information specified in §63.2520(d)	No later than 150 days after the compliance date specified in §63.2445.
3. Compliance report	The information specified in §63.2520(e)	Semiannually according to the requirements in §63.2520(b).

## Table 12 to Subpart FFFF of Part 63—Applicability of General Provisions to Subpart FFFF

As specified in §63.2540, the parts of the General Provisions that apply to you are shown in the following table:

Citation	Subject	Explanation
§63.1	Applicability	Yes.
§63.2	Definitions	Yes.
§63.3	Units and Abbreviations	Yes.
§63.4	Prohibited Activities	Yes.
§63.5	Construction/Reconstruction	Yes.
§63.6(a)	Applicability	Yes.
§63.6(b)(1)–(4)	Compliance Dates for New and Reconstructed sources	Yes.
§63.6(b)(5)	Notification	Yes.
§63.6(b)(6)	[Reserved]	
§63.6(b)(7)	Compliance Dates for New and Reconstructed Area Sources That Become Major	Yes.
§63.6(c)(1)–(2)	Compliance Dates for Existing Sources	Yes.
§63.6(c)(3)–(4)	[Reserved]	
§63.6(c)(5)	Compliance Dates for Existing Area Sources That Become Major	Yes
§63.6(d)	[Reserved]	
§63.6(e)(1)–(2)	Operation & Maintenance	Yes.

Citation	Subject	Explanation
§63.6(e)(3)(i), (ii), and (v) through (viii)	Startup, Shutdown, Malfunction Plan (SSMP)	Yes, except information regarding Group 2 emission points and equipment leaks is not required in the SSMP, as specified in §63.2525(j).
§63.6(e)(3)(iii) and (iv)	Recordkeeping and Reporting During SSM	No, §63.998(d)(3) and 63.998(c)(1)(ii)(D) through (G) specify the recordkeeping requirement for SSM events, and §63.2520(e)(4) specifies reporting requirements.
§63.6(e)(3)(ix)	SSMP incorporation into title V permit	Yes.
§63.6(f)(1)	Compliance Except During SSM	Yes.
§63.6(f)(2)–(3)	Methods for Determining Compliance	Yes.
§63.6(g)(1)–(3)	Alternative Standard	Yes.
§63.6(h)	Opacity/Visible Emission (VE) Standards	Only for flares for which Method 22 observations are required as part of a flare compliance assessment.
§63.6(i)(1)–(14)	Compliance Extension	Yes.
§63.6(j)	Presidential Compliance Exemption	Yes.
§63.7(a)(1)–(2)	Performance Test Dates	Yes, except substitute 150 days for 180 days.
§63.7(a)(3)	Section 114 Authority	Yes, and this paragraph also applies to flare compliance assessments as specified under §63.997(b)(2).
§63.7(b)(1)	Notification of Performance Test	Yes.
§63.7(b)(2)	Notification of Rescheduling	Yes.
§63.7(c)	Quality Assurance/Test Plan	Yes, except the test plan must be submitted with the notification of the performance test if the control device controls batch process vents.
§63.7(d)	Testing Facilities	Yes.
§63.7(e)(1)	Conditions for Conducting Performance Tests	Yes, except that performance tests for batch process vents must be conducted under worst-case conditions as specified in §63.2460.
§63.7(e)(2)	Conditions for Conducting Performance Tests	Yes.
§63.7(e)(3)	Test Run Duration	Yes.
§63.7(f)	Alternative Test Method	Yes.
§63.7(g)	Performance Test Data Analysis	Yes.
§63.7(h)	Waiver of Tests	Yes.
§63.8(a)(1)	Applicability of Monitoring Requirements	Yes.
§63.8(a)(2)	Performance Specifications	Yes.
§63.8(a)(3)	[Reserved]	

Citation	Subject	Explanation
§63.8(a)(4)	Monitoring with Flares	Yes.
§63.8(b)(1)	Monitoring	Yes.
§63.8(b)(2)–(3)	Multiple Effluents and Multiple Monitoring Systems	Yes.
§63.8(c)(1)	Monitoring System Operation and Maintenance	Yes.
§63.8(c)(1)(i)	Routine and Predictable SSM	Yes.
§63.8(c)(1)(ii)	SSM not in SSMP	Yes.
§63.8(c)(1)(iii)	Compliance with Operation and Maintenance Requirements	Yes.
§63.8(c)(2)–(3)	Monitoring System Installation	Yes.
§63.8(c)(4)	CMS Requirements	Only for CEMS. Requirements for CPMS are specified in referenced subparts G and SS of part 63. Requirements for COMS do not apply because subpart FFFF does not require continuous opacity monitoring systems (COMS).
§63.8(c)(4)(i)	COMS Measurement and Recording Frequency	No; subpart FFFF does not require COMS.
§63.8(c)(4)(ii)	CEMS Measurement and Recording Frequency	Yes.
§63.8(c)(5)	COMS Minimum Procedures	No. Subpart FFFF does not contain opacity or VE limits.
§63.8(c)(6)	CMS Requirements	Only for CEMS; requirements for CPMS are specified in referenced subparts G and SS of this part 63. Requirements for COMS do not apply because subpart FFFF does not require COMS.
§63.8(c)(7)–(8)	CMS Requirements	Only for CEMS. Requirements for CPMS are specified in referenced subparts G and SS of part 63. Requirements for COMS do not apply because subpart FFFF does not require COMS.
§63.8(d)	CMS Quality Control	Only for CEMS.
§63.8(e)	CMS Performance Evaluation	Only for CEMS. Section 63.8(e)(5)(ii) does not apply because subpart FFFF does not require COMS.
§63.8(f)(1)–(5)	Alternative Monitoring Method	Yes, except you may also request approval using the precompliance report.
§63.8(f)(6)	Alternative to Relative Accuracy Test	Only applicable when using CEMS to demonstrate compliance, including the alternative standard in §63.2505.
§63.8(g)(1)–(4)	Data Reduction	Only when using CEMS, including for the alternative standard in §63.2505, except that the requirements for COMS do not apply because subpart FFFF has no opacity or VE limits, and §63.8(g)(2) does not apply because data reduction requirements for CEMS are specified in §63.2450(j).

Citation	Subject	Explanation
§63.8(g)(5)	Data Reduction	No. Requirements for CEMS are specified in §63.2450(j). Requirements for CPMS are specified in referenced subparts G and SS of this part 63.
§63.9(a)	Notification Requirements	Yes.
§63.9(b)(1)–(5)	Initial Notifications	Yes.
§63.9(c)	Request for Compliance Extension	Yes.
§63.9(d)	Notification of Special Compliance Requirements for New Source	Yes.
§63.9(e)	Notification of Performance Test	Yes.
§63.9(f)	Notification of VE/Opacity Test	No. Subpart FFFF does not contain opacity or VE limits.
§63.9(g)	Additional Notifications When Using CMS	Only for CEMS. Section 63.9(g)(2) does not apply because subpart FFFF does not require COMS.
63.9(h)(1)–(6)	Notification of Compliance Status	Yes, except subpart FFFF has no opacity or VE limits, and 63.9(h)(2)(i)(A) through (G) and (ii) do not apply because 63.2520(d) specifies the required contents and due date of the notification of compliance status report.
§63.9(i)	Adjustment of Submittal Deadlines	Yes.
§63.9(j)	Change in Previous Information	No, §63.2520(e) specifies reporting requirements for process changes.
§63.10(a)	Recordkeeping/Reporting	Yes.
§63.10(b)(1)	Recordkeeping/Reporting	Yes.
§63.10(b)(2)(i)–(ii), (iv), (v)	Records related to SSM	No, §§63.998(d)(3) and 63.998(c)(1)(ii)(D) through (G) specify recordkeeping requirements for periods of SSM.
§63.10(b)(2)(iii)	Records related to maintenance of air pollution control equipment	Yes.
§63.10(b)(2)(vi), (x), and (xi)	CMS Records	Only for CEMS; requirements for CPMS are specified in referenced subparts G and SS of this part 63.
§63.10(b)(2)(vii)– (ix)	Records	Yes.
§63.10(b)(2)(xii)	Records	Yes.
§63.10(b)(2)(xiii)	Records	Only for CEMS.
§63.10(b)(2)(xiv)	Records	Yes.
§63.10(b)(3)	Records	Yes.
§63.10(c)(1)– (6),(9)–(15)	Records	Only for CEMS. Recordkeeping requirements for CPMS are specified in referenced subparts G and SS of this part 63.
§63.10(c)(7)–(8)	Records	No. Recordkeeping requirements are specified in §63.2525.

Citation	Subject	Explanation
§63.10(d)(1)	General Reporting Requirements	Yes.
§63.10(d)(2)	Report of Performance Test Results	Yes.
§63.10(d)(3)	Reporting Opacity or VE Observations	No. Subpart FFFF does not contain opacity or VE limits.
§63.10(d)(4)	Progress Reports	Yes.
§63.10(d)(5)(i)	Periodic Startup, Shutdown, and Malfunction Reports	No, §63.2520(e)(4) and (5) specify the SSM reporting requirements.
§63.10(d)(5)(ii)	Immediate SSM Reports	No.
§63.10(e)(1)	Additional CEMS Reports	Yes.
§63.10(e)(2)(i)	Additional CMS Reports	Only for CEMS.
§63.10(e)(2)(ii)	Additional COMS Reports	No. Subpart FFFF does not require COMS.
§63.10(e)(3)	Reports	No. Reporting requirements are specified in §63.2520.
§63.10(e)(3)(i)–(iii)	Reports	No. Reporting requirements are specified in §63.2520.
§63.10(e)(3)(iv)–(v)	Excess Emissions Reports	No. Reporting requirements are specified in §63.2520.
§63.10(e)(3)(iv)–(v)	Excess Emissions Reports	No. Reporting requirements are specified in §63.2520.
§63.10(e)(3)(vi)– (viii)	Excess Emissions Report and Summary Report	No. Reporting requirements are specified in §63.2520.
§63.10(e)(4)	Reporting COMS data	No. Subpart FFFF does not contain opacity or VE limits.
§63.10(f)	Waiver for Recordkeeping/Reporting	Yes.
§63.11	Control device requirements for flares and work practice requirements for equipment leaks	Yes.
§63.12	Delegation	Yes.
§63.13	Addresses	Yes.
§63.14	Incorporation by Reference	Yes.
§63.15	Availability of Information	Yes.

 $[68\ FR\ 63888,\ Nov.\ 10,\ 2003,\ as\ amended\ at\ 70\ FR\ 38561,\ July\ 1,\ 2005;\ 71\ FR\ 20463,\ Apr.\ 20,\ 2006;\ 71\ FR\ 40341,\ July\ 14,\ 2006;\ 73\ FR\ 72816,\ Dec.\ 22,\ 2008]$ 

#### Attachment H

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 63—NATIONAL EMISSION STANDARDS FOR HAZARDOUS AIR POLLUTANTS

Subpart GGGG—National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants: Solvent Extraction for Vegetable Oil Production

Source: 66 FR 19011, Apr. 12, 2001, unless otherwise noted.

What This Subpart Covers

# § 63.2830 What is the purpose of this subpart?

This subpart establishes national emission standards for hazardous air pollutants (NESHAP) for emissions during vegetable oil production. This subpart limits hazardous air pollutant (HAP) emissions from specified vegetable oil production processes. This subpart also establishes requirements to demonstrate initial and continuous compliance with the emission standards.

# § 63.2831 Where can I find definitions of key words used in this subpart?

You can find definitions of key words used in this subpart in §63.2872.

# § 63.2832 Am I subject to this subpart?

- (a) You are an affected source subject to this subpart if you meet all of the criteria listed in paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this section:
- (1) You own or operate a vegetable oil production process that is a major source of HAP emissions or is collocated within a plant site with other sources that are individually or collectively a major source of HAP emissions.
- (i) A *vegetable oil production process* is defined in §63.2872. In general, it is the collection of continuous process equipment and activities that produce crude vegetable oil and meal products by removing oil from oilseeds listed in Table 1 to §63.2840 through direct contact with an organic solvent, such as a hexane isomer blend.
- (ii) A major source of HAP emissions is a plant site that emits or has the potential to emit any single HAP at a rate of 10 tons (9.07 megagrams) or more per year or any combination of HAP at a rate of 25 tons (22.68 megagrams) or more per year.
- (2) Your vegetable oil production process processes any combination of eight types of oilseeds listed in paragraphs (a)(2)(i) through (viii) of this section:
- (i) Corn germ;
- (ii) Cottonseed;

- (iii) Flax;
- (iv) Peanut;
- (v) Rapeseed (for example, canola);
- (vi) Safflower;
- (vii) Soybean; and
- (viii) Sunflower.
- (b) You are not subject to this subpart if your vegetable oil production process meets any of the criteria listed in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section:
- (1) It uses only mechanical extraction techniques that use no organic solvent to remove oil from a listed oilseed.
- (2) It uses only batch solvent extraction and batch desolventizing equipment.
- (3) It processes only agricultural products that are not listed oilseeds as defined in §63.2872.
- (4) It functions only as a research and development facility and is not a major source.
- (c) As listed in §63.1(c)(5) of the General Provisions, if your HAP emissions increase such that you become a major source, then you are subject to all of the requirements of this subpart.

#### § 63.2833 Is my source categorized as existing or new?

(a) This subpart applies to each existing and new affected source. You must categorize your vegetable oil production process as either an existing or a new source in accordance with the criteria in Table 1 of this section, as follows:

Table 1 to §63.2833—Categorizing Your Source as Existing or New

If your affected source	And if	Then your affected source	
(1) was constructed or began construction before May 26, 2000	reconstruction has not occurred	is an existing source.	
(2) began reconstruction, as defined in §63.2, on or after May 26, 2000	(i) reconstruction was part of a scheduled plan to comply with the existing source requirements of this subpart; and (ii) reconstruction was completed no later than 3 years after the effective date of this subpart	remains an existing source.	
(3) began a significant modification, as defined in §63.2872, at any time on an existing source	the modification does not constitute reconstruction	remains an existing source.	

If your affected source	And if	Then your affected source
(4) began a significant modification, as defined in §63.2872, at any time on a new source	the modification does not constitute reconstruction	remains a new source.
(5) began reconstruction on or after May 26, 2000	reconstruction was completed later than 3 years after the effective date of this subpart	is a new source
(6) began construction on or after May 26, 2000		is a new source.

- (b) Reconstruction of a source. Any affected source is reconstructed if components are replaced so that the criteria in the definition of reconstruction in §63.2 are satisfied. In general, a vegetable oil production process is reconstructed if the fixed capital cost of the new components exceeds 50 percent of the fixed capital cost for constructing a new vegetable oil production process, and it is technically and economically feasible for the reconstructed source to meet the relevant new source requirements of this subpart. The effect of reconstruction on the categorization of your existing and new affected source is described in paragraphs (b)(1) and (2) of this section:
- (1) After reconstruction of an existing source, the affected source is recategorized as a new source and becomes subject to the new source requirements of this subpart.
- (2) After reconstruction of a new source, the affected source remains categorized as a new source and remains subject to the new source requirements of this subpart.
- (c) Significant modification of a source. A significant modification to an affected source is a term specific to this subpart and is defined in §63.2872.
- (1) In general, a significant modification to your source consists of adding new equipment or the modification of existing equipment within the affected source that significantly affects solvent losses from the affected source. Examples include adding or replacing extractors, desolventizer-toasters (conventional and specialty), and meal dryer-coolers. All other significant modifications must meet the criteria listed in paragraphs (c)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section:
- (i) The fixed capital cost of the modification represents a significant percentage of the fixed capital cost of building a comparable new vegetable oil production process.
- (ii) It does not constitute reconstruction as defined in §63.2.
- (2) A significant modification has no effect on the categorization of your source as existing and new. An existing source remains categorized as an existing source and subject to the existing source requirements of this subpart. A new source remains categorized as a new source and subject to the new source requirements of this subpart.
- (d) Changes in the type of oilseed processed by your affected source does not affect the categorization of your source as new or existing. Recategorizing an affected source from existing to new occurs only when you add or modify process equipment within the source which meets the definition of *reconstruction*.

§ 63.2834 When do I have to comply with the standards in this subpart?

You must comply with this subpart in accordance with one of the schedules in Table 1 of this section, as follows:

Table 1 of §63.2834—Compliance Dates for Existing and New Sources

If your affected source is categorized as	And if	Then your compliance date is
(a) an existing source		3 years after the effective date of this subpart.
(b) a new source	you startup your affected source before the effective date of this subpart	the effective date of this subpart.
(c) a new source	you startup your affected source on or after the effective date of this subpart	your startup date.

#### Standards

#### § 63.2840 What emission requirements must I meet?

For each facility meeting the applicability criteria in §63.2832, you must comply with either the requirements specified in paragraphs (a) through (d), or the requirements in paragraph (e) of this section.

(a)(1) The emission requirements limit the number of gallons of HAP lost per ton of listed oilseeds processed. For each operating month, you must calculate a compliance ratio which compares your actual HAP loss to your allowable HAP loss for the previous 12 operating months as shown in Equation 1 of this section. An operating month, as defined in §63.2872, is any calendar month in which a source processes a listed oilseed, excluding any entire calendar month in which the source operated under an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2) or a malfunction period subject to §63.2850(e)(2). Equation 1 of this section follows:

(2) Equation 1 of this section can also be expressed as a function of total solvent loss as shown in Equation 2 of this section. Equation 2 of this section follows:

Compliance Ratio=
$$\frac{f * Actual Solvent Loss}{0.64 * \sum_{i=1}^{n} ((Oilseed)_{i} * (SLF)_{i})}$$
(Eq. 2)

Where:

f = The weighted average volume fraction of HAP in solvent received during the previous 12 operating months, as determined in §63.2854, dimensionless.

0.64 = The average volume fraction of HAP in solvent in the baseline performance data, dimensionless.

Actual Solvent Loss = Gallons of actual solvent loss during previous 12 operating months, as determined in §63.2853.

Oilseed = Tons of each oilseed type "i" processed during the previous 12 operating months, as shown in §63.2855.

SLF = The corresponding solvent loss factor (gal/ton) for oilseed "i" listed in Table 1 of this section, as follows:

Table 1 of §63.2840—Oilseed Solvent Loss Factors for Determining Allowable HAP Loss

Type of oilseed	A source that	Oilseed solvent loss factor (gal/ton)		
process		Existing sources	New sources	
(i) Corn Germ, Wet Milling	processes corn germ that has been separated from other corn components using a "wet" process of centrifuging a slurry steeped in a dilute sulfurous acid solution	0.4	0.3	
(ii) Corn Germ, Dry Milling	processes corn germ that has been separated from the other corn components using a "dry" process of mechanical chafing and air sifting	0.7	0.7	
(iii) Cottonseed, Large	processes 120,000 tons or more of a combination of cottonseed and other listed oilseeds during all normal operating periods in a 12 operating month period	0.5	0.4	
(iv) Cottonseed, Small	processes less than 120,000 tons of a combination of cottonseed and other listed oilseeds during all normal operating periods in a 12 operating month period	0.7	0.4	
(v) Flax	processes flax	0.6	0.6	
(vi) Peanuts	processes peanuts	1.2	0.7	
(vii) Rapeseed	processes rapeseed	0.7	0.3	
(viii) Safflower	processes safflower	0.7	0.7	
(ix) Soybean, Conventional	uses a conventional style desolventizer to produce crude soybean oil products and soybean animal feed products	0.2	0.2	
(x) Soybean, Specialty	uses a special style desolventizer to produce soybean meal products for human and animal consumption	1.7	1.5	
(xi) Soybean, Combination Plant with Low Specialty Production	ombination Plant normal operating periods is less than 3.3 percent of total soybeans th Low Specialty processed during all normal operating periods in a 12 operating month		0.25	
(xii) Sunflower	processes sunflower	0.4	0.3	

- (b) When your source has processed listed oilseed for 12 operating months, calculate the compliance ratio by the end of each calendar month following an operating month using Equation 2 of this section. When calculating your compliance ratio, consider the conditions and exclusions in paragraphs (b)(1) through (6) of this section:
- (1) If your source processes any quantity of listed oilseeds in a calendar month and the source is not operating under an initial startup period or malfunction period subject to §63.2850, then you must categorize the month as an operating month, as defined in §63.2872.

- (2) The 12-month compliance ratio may include operating months occurring prior to a source shutdown and operating months that follow after the source resumes operation.
- (3) If your source shuts down and processes no listed oilseed for an entire calendar month, then you must categorize the month as a nonoperating month, as defined in §63.2872. Exclude any nonoperating months from the compliance ratio determination.
- (4) If your source is subject to an initial startup period as defined in §63.2872, exclude from the compliance ratio determination any solvent and oilseed information recorded for the initial startup period.
- (5) If your source is subject to a malfunction period as defined in §63.2872, exclude from the compliance ratio determination any solvent and oilseed information recorded for the malfunction period.
- (6) For sources processing cottonseed or specialty soybean, the solvent loss factor you use to determine the compliance ratio may change each operating month depending on the tons of oilseed processed during all normal operating periods in a 12 operating month period.
- (c) If the compliance ratio is less than or equal to 1.00, your source was in compliance with the HAP emission requirements for the previous operating month.
- (d) To determine the compliance ratio in Equation 2 of this section, you must select the appropriate oilseed solvent loss factor from Table 1 of this section. First, determine whether your source is new or existing using Table 1 of §63.2833. Then, under the appropriate existing or new source column, select the oilseed solvent loss factor that corresponds to each type oilseed or process operation for each operating month.
- (e) Low-HAP solvent option. For all vegetable oil production processes subject to this subpart, you must exclusively use solvent where the volume fraction of each HAP comprises 1 percent or less by volume of the solvent (low-HAP solvent) in each delivery, and you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (e)(1) through (5) of this section. Your vegetable oil production process is not subject to the requirements in §§63.2850 through 63.2870 unless specifically referenced in paragraphs (e)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) You shall determine the HAP content of your solvent in accordance with the specifications in §63.2854(b)(1).
- (2) You shall maintain documentation of the HAP content determination for each delivery of the solvent at the facility at all times.
- (3) You must submit an initial notification for existing sources in accordance with §63.2860(a).
- (4) You must submit an initial notification for new and reconstructed sources in accordance with §63.2860(b).
- (5) You must submit an annual compliance certification in accordance with §63.2861(a). The certification should only include the information required under §63.2861(a)(1) and (2), and a certification indicating whether the source complied with all of the requirements in paragraph (e) of this section.
- (f) You may change compliance options for your source if you submit a notice to the Administrator at least 60 days prior to changing compliance options. If your source changes from the low-HAP solvent option to the compliance ratio determination option, you must determine the compliance ratio for the most recent 12 operating months beginning with the first month after changing compliance options.

# Compliance Requirements

# § 63.2850 How do I comply with the hazardous air pollutant emission standards?

- (a) General requirements. The requirements in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) through (iv) of this section apply to all affected sources:
- (1) Submit the necessary notifications in accordance with §63.2860, which include:
- (i) Initial notifications for existing sources.
- (ii) Initial notifications for new and reconstructed sources.
- (iii) Initial notifications for significant modifications to existing or new sources.
- (iv) Notification of compliance status.
- (2) Develop and implement a plan for demonstrating compliance in accordance with §63.2851.
- (3) Develop a written startup, shutdown and malfunction (SSM) plan in accordance with the provisions in §63.2852.
- (4) Maintain all the necessary records you have used to demonstrate compliance with this subpart in accordance with §63.2862.
- (5) Submit the reports in paragraphs (a)(5)(i) through (iii) of this section:
- (i) Annual compliance certifications in accordance with §63.2861(a).
- (ii) Periodic SSM reports in accordance with §63.2861(c).
- (iii) Immediate SSM reports in accordance with §63.2861(d).
- (6) Submit all notifications and reports and maintain all records required by the General Provisions for performance testing if you add a control device that destroys solvent.
- (b) Existing sources under normal operation. You must meet all of the requirements listed in paragraph (a) of this section and table 1 of this section for sources under normal operation, and the schedules for demonstrating compliance for existing sources under normal operation in table 2 of this section.
- (c) New sources. Your new source, including a source that is categorized as new due to reconstruction, must meet the requirements associated with one of two compliance options. Within 15 days of the startup date, you must choose to comply with one of the options listed in paragraph (c)(1) or (2) of this section:
- (1) Normal operation. Upon startup of your new source, you must meet all of the requirements listed in §63.2850(a) and table 1 of this section for sources under normal operation, and the schedules for demonstrating compliance for new sources under normal operation in table 2 of this section.
- (2) *Initial startup period.* For up to 6 calendar months after the startup date of your new source, you must meet all of the requirements listed in paragraph (a) of this section and table 1 of this section for sources operating under an initial startup period, and the schedules for demonstrating compliance for new sources

operating under an initial startup period in Table 2 of this section. After a maximum of 6 calendar months, your new source must then meet all of the requirements listed in table 1 of this section for sources under normal operation.

- (d) Existing or new sources that have been significantly modified. Your existing or new source that has been significantly modified must meet the requirements associated with one of two compliance options. Within 15 days of the modified source startup date, you must choose to comply with one of the options listed in paragraph (d)(1) or (2) of this section:
- (1) Normal operation. Upon startup of your significantly modified existing or new source, you must meet all of the requirements listed in paragraph (a) of this section and table 1 of this section for sources under normal operation, and the schedules for demonstrating compliance for an existing or new source that has been significantly modified in table 2 of this section.
- (2) Initial startup period. For up to 3 calendar months after the startup date of your significantly modified existing or new source, you must meet all of the requirements listed in paragraph (a) of this section and table 1 of this section for sources operating under an initial startup period, and the schedules for demonstrating compliance for a significantly modified existing or new source operating under an initial startup period in table 2 of this section. After a maximum of 3 calendar months, your new or existing source must meet all of the requirements listed in Table 1 of this section for sources under normal operation.
- (e) Existing or new sources experiencing a malfunction. A malfunction is defined in §63.2. In general, it means any sudden, infrequent, and not reasonably preventable failure of air pollution control equipment or process equipment to function in a usual manner. If your existing or new source experiences an unscheduled shutdown as a result of a malfunction, continues to operate during a malfunction (including the period reasonably necessary to correct the malfunction), or starts up after a shutdown resulting from a malfunction, then you must meet the requirements associated with one of two compliance options. Routine or scheduled process startups and shutdowns resulting from, but not limited to, market demands, maintenance activities, and switching types of oilseed processed, are not startups or shutdowns resulting from a malfunction and, therefore, do not qualify for this provision. Within 15 days of the beginning date of the malfunction, you must choose to comply with one of the options listed in paragraphs (e)(1) through (2) of this section:
- (1) Normal operation. Your source must meet all of the requirements listed in paragraph (a) of this section and one of the options listed in paragraphs (e)(1)(i) through (iii) of this section:
- (i) Existing source normal operation requirements in paragraph (b) of this section.
- (ii) New source normal operation requirements in paragraph (c)(1) of this section.
- (iii) Normal operation requirements for sources that have been significantly modified in paragraph (d)(1) of this section.
- (2) *Malfunction period.* Throughout the malfunction period, you must meet all of the requirements listed in paragraph (a) of this section and Table 1 of this section for sources operating during a malfunction period. At the end of the malfunction period, your source must then meet all of the requirements listed in table 1 of this section for sources under normal operation. Table 1 of this section follows:

Are you required to	For periods of normal operation?	For initial startup periods subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2)?	For malfunction periods subject to §63.2850(e)(2)?
(a) Operate and maintain your source in accordance with general duty provisions of §63.6(e)?	Yes. Additionally, the HAP emission limits will apply.	Yes, you are required to minimize emissions to the extent practible throughout the initial startup period. Such measures should be described in the SSM plan.	Yes, you are required to minimizwe emissions to the extent practible throughout the initial startup period. Such measures should be described in the SSM plan.
(b) Determine and record the extraction solvent loss in gallons from your source?	Yes, as described in §63.2853	Yes, as described in §63.2862(e)	Yes, as described in §63.2862(e).
(c) Record the volume fraction of HAP present at greater than 1 percent by volume and gallons of extraction solvent in shipment received?	Yes	Yes	Yes.
(d) Determine and record the tons of each oilseed type processed by your source?	Yes, as described in §63.2855	No	No.
(e) Determine the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent received as described in §63.2854 by the end of the following calendar month?	Yes	No. Except for solvent received by a new or reconstructed source commencing operation under an initial startup period, the HAP volume fraction in any solvent received during an initial startup period is included in the weighted average HAP determination for the next operating month	No, the HAP volume fraction in any solvent received during a malfunction period is included in the weighted average HAP determination for the next operating month.
(f) Determine and record the actual solvent loss, weighted average volume fraction HAP, oilseed processed and compliance ratio for each 12 operating month period as described in §63.2840 by the end of the following calendar month?	Yes,	No, these requirements are not applicable because your source is not required to determine the compliance ratio with data recorded for an initial startup period	No, these requirements are not applicable because your source is not required to determine the compliance ratio with data recorded for a malfunction period.
(g) Submit a Notification of Compliance Status or Annual Compliance Certification as appropriate?	Yes, as described in §§63.2860(d) and 63.2861(a)	No. However, you may be required to submit an annual compliance certification for previous operating months, if the deadline for the annual compliance certification happens to occur during the initial startup period	No. However, you may be required to submit an annual compliance certification for previous operating months, if the deadline for the annual compliance certification happens to occur during the malfunction period.

Are you required to	For periods of normal operation?	For initial startup periods subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2)?	For malfunction periods subject to §63.2850(e)(2)?
(h) Submit a Deviation Notification Report by the end of the calendar month following the month in which you determined that the compliance ratio exceeds 1.00 as described in §63.2861(b)?	Yes	No, these requirements are not applicable because your source is not required to determine the compliance ratio with data recorded for an initial startup period	No, these requirements are not applicable because your source is not required to determine the compliance ratio with data recorded for a malfunction period.
(i) Submit a Periodic SSM Report as described in §63.2861(c)?	No, a SSM activity is not categorized as normal operation	Yes	Yes.
	No, a SSM activity is not categorized as normal operation	Yes, only if your source does not follow the SSM plan	Yes, only if your source does not follow the SSM plan.

Table 2 of §63.2850—Schedules for Demonstrating Compliance Under Various Source Operating Modes

If your source is	and is operating under	then your recordkeeping schedule	You must determine your first compliance ratio by the end of the calendar month following	Base your first compliance ratio on information recorded
I(a) Existing	Normal operation	Begins on the compliance date	The first 12 operating months after the compliance date	During the first 12 operating months after the compliance date.
(b) New	(1) Normal operation		-	During the first 12 operating months after the startup date of the new source.
	(2) An initial startup period	date of your new source	months after termination of	During the first 12 operating months after the initial startup period, which can last for up to 6 months.
(c) Existing or new that has been significantly modified	(1) Normal operation	Resumes on the startup date of the modified source	The first operating month after the startup date of the	During the previous 11 operating months prior to the significant modification and the first operating month following the initial startup date of the source.
	(2) An initial startup period	Resumes on the startup date of the modified source	after termination of the initial startup period, which	During the 11 operating months before the significant modification and the first operating month after the initial startup period.

# § 63.2851 What is a plan for demonstrating compliance?

- (a) You must develop and implement a written plan for demonstrating compliance that provides the detailed procedures you will follow to monitor and record data necessary for demonstrating compliance with this subpart. Procedures followed for quantifying solvent loss from the source and amount of oilseed processed vary from source to source because of site-specific factors such as equipment design characteristics and operating conditions. Typical procedures include one or more accurate measurement methods such as weigh scales, volumetric displacement, and material mass balances. Because the industry does not have a uniform set of procedures, you must develop and implement your own site-specific plan for demonstrating compliance before the compliance date for your source. You must also incorporate the plan for demonstrating compliance by reference in the source's title V permit and keep the plan on-site and readily available as long as the source is operational. If you make any changes to the plan for demonstrating compliance, then you must keep all previous versions of the plan and make them readily available for inspection for at least 5 years after each revision. The plan for demonstrating compliance must include the items in paragraphs (a)(1) through (7) of this section:
- (1) The name and address of the owner or operator.
- (2) The physical address of the vegetable oil production process.
- (3) A detailed description of all methods of measurement your source will use to determine your solvent losses, HAP content of solvent, and the tons of each type of oilseed processed.
- (4) When each measurement will be made.
- (5) Examples of each calculation you will use to determine your compliance status. Include examples of how you will convert data measured with one parameter to other terms for use in compliance determination.
- (6) Example logs of how data will be recorded.
- (7) A plan to ensure that the data continue to meet compliance demonstration needs.
- (b) The responsible agency of these NESHAP may require you to revise your plan for demonstrating compliance. The responsible agency may require reasonable revisions if the procedures lack detail, are inconsistent or do not accurately determine solvent loss, HAP content of the solvent, or the tons of oilseed processed.

# § 63.2852 What is a startup, shutdown, and malfunction plan?

You must develop a written SSM plan in accordance with §63.6(e)(3). You must complete the SSM plan before the compliance date for your source. You must also keep the SSM plan on-site and readily available as long as the source is operational. The SSM plan provides detailed procedures for operating and maintaining your source to minimize emissions during a qualifying SSM event for which the source chooses the §63.2850(e)(2) malfunction period, or the §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2) initial startup period. The SSM plan must specify a program of corrective action for malfunctioning process and air pollution control equipment and reflect the best practices now in use by the industry to minimize emissions. Some or all of the procedures may come from plans you developed for other purposes such as a Standard Operating Procedure manual or an Occupational Safety and Health Administration Process Safety Management plan. To qualify as a SSM plan, other such plans must meet all the applicable requirements of these NESHAP.

[66 FR 19011, Apr. 12, 2001, as amended at 67 FR 16321, Apr. 5, 2002; 71 FR 20463, Apr. 20, 2006]

# § 63.2853 How do I determine the actual solvent loss?

By the end of each calendar month following an operating month, you must determine the total solvent loss in gallons for the previous operating month. The total solvent loss for an operating month includes all solvent losses that occur during normal operating periods within the operating month. If you have determined solvent losses for 12 or more operating months, then you must also determine the 12 operating months rolling sum of actual solvent loss in gallons by summing the monthly actual solvent loss for the previous 12 operating months. The 12 operating months rolling sum of solvent loss is the "actual solvent loss," which is used to calculate your compliance ratio as described in §63.2840.

- (a) To determine the actual solvent loss from your source, follow the procedures in your plan for demonstrating compliance to determine the items in paragraphs (a)(1) through (7) of this section:
- (1) The dates that define each operating status period during a calendar month. The dates that define each operating status period include the beginning date of each calendar month and the date of any change in the source operating status. If the source maintains the same operating status during an entire calendar month, these dates are the beginning and ending dates of the calendar month. If, prior to the effective date of this rule, your source determines the solvent loss on an accounting month, as defined in §63.2872, rather than a calendar month basis, and you have 12 complete accounting months of approximately equal duration in a calendar year, you may substitute the accounting month time interval for the calendar month time interval. If you choose to use an accounting month rather than a calendar month, you must document this measurement frequency selection in your plan for demonstrating compliance, and you must remain on this schedule unless you request and receive written approval from the agency responsible for these NESHAP.
- (2) Source operating status. You must categorize the operating status of your source for each recorded time interval in accordance with criteria in Table 1 of this section, as follows:

Table 1 of §63.2853—Categorizing Your Source Operating Status

If during a recorded time interval	then your source operating status is
(i) Your source processes any amount of listed oilseed and source is not operating under an initial startup operating period or a malfunction period subject to §63.2850(c)(2), (d)(2), or (e)(2)	A normal operating period.
(ii) Your source processes no agricultural product and your source is not operating under an initial startup period or malfunction period subject to §63.2850(c)(2), (d)(2), or (e)(2)	A nonoperating period.
(iii) You choose to operate your source under an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2)	An initial startup period.
(iv) You choose to operate your source under a malfunction period subject to §63.2850(e)(2)	A malfunction period.
(v) Your source processes agricultural products not defined as listed oilseed	An exempt period.

(3) Measuring the beginning and ending solvent inventory. You are required to measure and record the solvent inventory on the beginning and ending dates of each normal operating period that occurs during an operating month. An operating month is any calendar month with at least one normal operating period. You must consistently follow the procedures described in your plan for demonstrating compliance, as specified in §63.2851, to determine the extraction solvent inventory, and maintain readily available records of the actual solvent loss inventory, as described in §63.2862(c)(1). In general, you must measure and record the solvent inventory only when the source is actively processing any type of

agricultural product. When the source is not active, some or all of the solvent working capacity is transferred to solvent storage tanks which can artificially inflate the solvent inventory.

- (4) Gallons of extraction solvent received. Record the total gallons of extraction solvent received in each shipment. For most processes, the gallons of solvent received represents purchases of delivered solvent added to the solvent storage inventory. However, if your process refines additional vegetable oil from off-site sources, recovers solvent from the off-site oil, and adds it to the on-site solvent inventory, then you must determine the quantity of recovered solvent and include it in the gallons of extraction solvent received.
- (5) Solvent inventory adjustments. In some situations, solvent losses determined directly from the measured solvent inventory and quantity of solvent received is not an accurate estimate of the "actual solvent loss" for use in determining compliance ratios. In such cases, you may adjust the total solvent loss for each normal operating period as long as you provide a reasonable justification for the adjustment. Situations that may require adjustments of the total solvent loss include, but are not limited to, situations in paragraphs (a)(5)(i) and (ii) of this section:
- (i) Solvent destroyed in a control device. You may use a control device to reduce solvent emissions to meet the emission standard. The use of a control device does not alter the emission limit for the source. If you use a control device that reduces solvent emissions through destruction of the solvent instead of recovery, then determine the gallons of solvent that enter the control device and are destroyed there during each normal operating period. All solvent destroyed in a control device during a normal operating period can be subtracted from the total solvent loss. Examples of destructive emission control devices include catalytic incinerators, boilers, or flares. Identify and describe, in your plan for demonstrating compliance, each type of reasonable and sound measurement method that you use to quantify the gallons of solvent entering and exiting the control device and to determine the destruction efficiency of the control device. You may use design evaluations to document the gallons of solvent destroyed or removed by the control device instead of performance testing under §63.7. The design evaluations must be based on the procedures and options described in §63.985(b)(1)(i)(A) through (C) or §63.11, as appropriate. All data, assumptions, and procedures used in such evaluations must be documented and available for inspection. If you use performance testing to determine solvent flow rate to the control device or destruction efficiency of the device, follow the procedures as outlined in §63.997(e)(1) and (2). Instead of periodic performance testing to demonstrate continued good operation of the control device, you may develop a monitoring plan, following the procedures outlined in §63.988(c) and using operational parametric measurement devices such as fan parameters, percent measurements of lower explosive limits, and combustion temperature.
- (ii) Changes in solvent working capacity. In records you keep on-site, document any process modifications resulting in changes to the solvent working capacity in your vegetable oil production process. *Solvent working capacity* is defined in §63.2872. In general, solvent working capacity is the volume of solvent normally retained in solvent recovery equipment such as the extractor, desolventizer-toaster, solvent storage, working tanks, mineral oil absorber, condensers, and oil/solvent distillation system. If the change occurs during a normal operating period, you must determine the difference in working solvent volume and make a one-time documented adjustment to the solvent inventory.
- (b) Use Equation 1 of this section to determine the actual solvent loss occurring from your affected source for all normal operating periods recorded within a calendar month. Equation 1 of this section follows:

Monthly Actual Solvent =  $\sum_{i=1}^{n} (SOLV_B - SOLV_F + SOLV_R \pm SOLV_A)_i \qquad (Eq. 1)$  (gal)

#### Where:

 $SOLV_B$ = Gallons of solvent in the inventory at the beginning of normal operating period "i" as determined in paragraph (a)(3) of this section.

 $SOLV_E$ = Gallons of solvent in the inventory at the end of normal operating period "i" as determined in paragraph (a)(3) of this section.

SOLV<sub>R</sub>= Gallons of solvent received between the beginning and ending inventory dates of normal operating period "i" as determined in paragraph (a)(4) of this section.

SOLV<sub>A</sub>= Gallons of solvent added or removed from the extraction solvent inventory during normal operating period "i" as determined in paragraph (a)(5) of this section.

n = Number of normal operating periods in a calendar month.

- (c) The actual solvent loss is the total solvent losses during normal operating periods for the previous 12 operating months. You determine your actual solvent loss by summing the monthly actual solvent losses for the previous 12 operating months. You must record the actual solvent loss by the end of each calendar month following an operating month. Use the actual solvent loss in Equation 2 of §63.2840 to determine the compliance ratio. Actual solvent loss does not include losses that occur during operating status periods listed in paragraphs (c)(1) through (4) of this section. If any one of these four operating status periods span an entire month, then the month is treated as nonoperating and there is no compliance ratio determination.
- (1) Nonoperating periods as described in paragraph (a)(2)(ii) of this section.
- (2) Initial startup periods as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2).
- (3) Malfunction periods as described in §63.2850(e)(2).
- (4) Exempt operation periods as described in paragraph (a)(2)(v) of this section.

# § 63.2854 How do I determine the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in the actual solvent loss?

- (a) This section describes the information and procedures you must use to determine the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent received for use in your vegetable oil production process. By the end of each calendar month following an operating month, determine the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent received since the end of the previous operating month. If you have determined the monthly weighted average volume fraction of HAP in solvent received for 12 or more operating months, then also determine an overall weighted average volume fraction of HAP in solvent received for the previous 12 operating months. Use the volume fraction of HAP determined as a 12 operating months weighted average in Equation 2 of §63.2840 to determine the compliance ratio.
- (b) To determine the volume fraction of HAP in the extraction solvent determined as a 12 operating months weighted average, you must comply with paragraphs (b)(1) through (3) of this section:
- (1) Record the volume fraction of each HAP comprising more than 1 percent by volume of the solvent in each delivery of solvent, including solvent recovered from off-site oil. To determine the HAP content of the material in each delivery of solvent, the reference method is EPA Method 311 of appendix A of this part. You may use EPA Method 311, an approved alternative method, or any other reasonable means for

determining the HAP content. Other reasonable means of determining HAP content include, but are not limited to, a material safety data sheet or a manufacturer's certificate of analysis. A certificate of analysis is a legal and binding document provided by a solvent manufacturer. The purpose of a certificate of analysis is to list the test methods and analytical results that determine chemical properties of the solvent and the volume percentage of all HAP components present in the solvent at quantities greater than 1 percent by volume. You are not required to test the materials that you use, but the Administrator may require a test using EPA Method 311 (or an approved alternative method) to confirm the reported HAP content. However, if the results of an analysis by EPA Method 311 are different from the HAP content determined by another means, the EPA Method 311 results will govern compliance determinations.

(2) Determine the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in the extraction solvent each operating month. The weighted average volume fraction of HAP for an operating month includes all solvent received since the end of the last operating month, regardless of the operating status at the time of the delivery. Determine the monthly weighted average volume fraction of HAP by summing the products of the HAP volume fraction of each delivery and the volume of each delivery and dividing the sum by the total volume of all deliveries as expressed in Equation 1 of this section. Record the result by the end of each calendar month following an operating month. Equation 1 of this section follows:

Monthly Weighted

Average HAP Content
of Extraction Solvent

(volume fraction)

$$\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (\text{Received}_{i} * Content_{i})}{Total \text{ Received}} \qquad (Eq. 1)$$

Where:

Received = Gallons of extraction solvent received in delivery "i."

Content<sub>i</sub>= The volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent delivery "i."

Total Received = Total gallons of extraction solvent received since the end of the previous operating month.

- n = Number of extraction solvent deliveries since the end of the previous operating month.
- (3) Determine the volume fraction of HAP in your extraction solvent as a 12 operating months weighted average. When your source has processed oilseed for 12 operating months, sum the products of the monthly weighted average HAP volume fraction and corresponding volume of solvent received, and divide the sum by the total volume of solvent received for the 12 operating months, as expressed by Equation 2 of this section. Record the result by the end of each calendar month following an operating month and use it in Equation 2 of §63.2840 to determine the compliance ratio. Equation 2 of this section follows:

$$\frac{Average \text{ of HAP Content}}{\text{in Solvent Received}} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{12} (\text{Received}_i * Content_i)}{Total \text{ Received}}$$
(Eq. 2)
(volume fraction)

Where:

Received<sub>i</sub>= Gallons of extraction solvent received in operating month "i" as determined in accordance with §63.2853(a)(4).

Content<sub>i</sub>= Average volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent received in operating month "i" as determined in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of this section.

Total Received = Total gallons of extraction solvent received during the previous 12 operating months.

# § 63.2855 How do I determine the quantity of oilseed processed?

All oilseed measurements must be determined on an *as received* basis, as defined in §63.2872. The as received basis refers to the oilseed chemical and physical characteristics as initially received by the source and prior to any oilseed handling and processing. By the end of each calendar month following an operating month, you must determine the tons as received of each listed oilseed processed for the operating month. The total oilseed processed for an operating month includes the total of each oilseed processed during all normal operating periods that occur within the operating month. If you have determined the tons of oilseed processed for 12 or more operating months, then you must also determine the 12 operating months rolling sum of each type oilseed processed by summing the tons of each type of oilseed processed for the previous 12 operating months. The 12 operating months rolling sum of each type of oilseed processed is used to calculate the compliance ratio as described in §63.2840.

- (a) To determine the tons as received of each type of oilseed processed at your source, follow the procedures in your plan for demonstrating compliance to determine the items in paragraphs (a)(1) through (5) of this section:
- (1) The dates that define each operating status period. The dates that define each operating status period include the beginning date of each calendar month and the date of any change in the source operating status. If, prior to the effective date of this rule, your source determines the oilseed inventory on an accounting month rather than a calendar month basis, and you have 12 complete accounting months of approximately equal duration in a calendar year, you may substitute the accounting month time interval for the calendar month time interval. If you choose to use an accounting month rather than a calendar month, you must document this measurement frequency selection in your plan for demonstrating compliance, and you must remain on this schedule unless you request and receive written approval from the agency responsible for these NESHAP. The dates on each oilseed inventory log must be consistent with the dates recorded for the solvent inventory.
- (2) Source operating status. You must categorize the source operation for each recorded time interval. The source operating status for each time interval recorded on the oilseed inventory for each type of oilseed must be consistent with the operating status recorded on the solvent inventory logs as described in §63.2853(a)(2).
- (3) Measuring the beginning and ending inventory for each oilseed. You are required to measure and record the oilseed inventory on the beginning and ending dates of each normal operating period that occurs during an operating month. An operating month is any calendar month with at least one normal operating period. You must consistently follow the procedures described in your plan for demonstrating compliance, as specified in §63.2851, to determine the oilseed inventory on an as received basis and maintain readily available records of the oilseed inventory as described by §63.2862(c)(3).
- (4) *Tons of each oilseed received.* Record the type of oilseed and tons of each shipment of oilseed received and added to your on-site storage.
- (5) Oilseed inventory adjustments. In some situations, determining the quantity of oilseed processed directly from the measured oilseed inventory and quantity of oilseed received is not an accurate estimate

of the tons of oilseed processed for use in determining compliance ratios. For example, spoiled and molded oilseed removed from storage but not processed by your source will result in an overestimate of the quantity of oilseed processed. In such cases, you must adjust the oilseed inventory and provide a justification for the adjustment. Situations that may require oilseed inventory adjustments include, but are not limited to, the situations listed in paragraphs (a)(5)(i) through (v) of this section:

- (i) Oilseed that mold or otherwise become unsuitable for processing.
- (ii) Oilseed you sell before it enters the processing operation.
- (iii) Oilseed destroyed by an event such as a process malfunction, fire, or natural disaster.
- (iv) Oilseed processed through operations prior to solvent extraction such as screening, dehulling, cracking, drying, and conditioning; but that are not routed to the solvent extractor for further processing.
- (v) Periodic physical measurements of inventory. For example, some sources periodically empty oilseed storage silos to physically measure the current oilseed inventory. This periodic measurement procedure typically results in a small inventory correction. The correction factor, usually less than 1 percent, may be used to make an adjustment to the source's oilseed inventory that was estimated previously with indirect measurement techniques. To make this adjustment, your plan for demonstrating compliance must provide for such an adjustment.
- (b) Use Equation 1 of this section to determine the quantity of each oilseed type processed at your affected source during normal operating periods recorded within a calendar month. Equation 1 of this section follows:

Monthly Quantity of Each Oilseed = 
$$\sum_{n=1}^{n} (SEED_B - SEED_F + SEED_R \pm SEED_A)$$
 (Eq. 1) Processed (tons)

Where:

SEED<sub>B</sub>= Tons of oilseed in the inventory at the beginning of normal operating period "i" as determined in accordance with paragraph (a)(3) of this section.

SEED<sub>E</sub>= Tons of oilseed in the inventory at the end of normal operating period "i" as determined in accordance with paragraph (a)(3) of this section.

SEED<sub>R</sub>= Tons of oilseed received during normal operating period "i" as determined in accordance with paragraph (a)(4) of this section.

SEED<sub>A</sub>= Tons of oilseed added or removed from the oilseed inventory during normal operating period "i" as determined in accordance with paragraph (a)(5) of this section.

- n = Number of normal operating periods in the calendar month during which this type oilseed was processed.
- (c) The quantity of each oilseed processed is the total tons of each type of listed oilseed processed during normal operating periods in the previous 12 operating months. You determine the tons of each oilseed processed by summing the monthly quantity of each oilseed processed for the previous 12 operating months. You must record the 12 operating months quantity of each type of oilseed processed by the end

of each calendar month following an operating month. Use the 12 operating months quantity of each type of oilseed processed to determine the compliance ratio as described in §63.2840. The quantity of oilseed processed does not include oilseed processed during the operating status periods in paragraphs (c)(1) through (4) of this section:

- (1) Nonoperating periods as described in §63.2853 (a)(2)(ii).
- (2) Initial startup periods as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2).
- (3) Malfunction periods as described in §63.2850(e)(2).
- (4) Exempt operation periods as described in §63.2853 (a)(2)(v).
- (5) If any one of these four operating status periods span an entire calendar month, then the calendar month is treated as a nonoperating month and there is no compliance ratio determination.

# Notifications, Reports, and Records

## § 63.2860 What notifications must I submit and when?

You must submit the one-time notifications listed in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this section to the responsible agency:

- (a) *Initial notification for existing sources*. For an existing source, submit an initial notification to the agency responsible for these NESHAP no later than 120 days after the effective date of this subpart. In the notification, include the items in paragraphs (a)(1) through (5) of this section:
- (1) The name and address of the owner or operator.
- (2) The physical address of the vegetable oil production process.
- (3) Identification of the relevant standard, such as the vegetable oil production NESHAP, and compliance date.
- (4) A brief description of the source including the types of listed oilseeds processed, nominal operating capacity, and type of desolventizer(s) used.
- (5) A statement designating the source as a major source of HAP or a demonstration that the source meets the definition of an area source. An area source is a source that is not a major source and is not collocated within a plant site with other sources that are individually or collectively a major source.
- (b) *Initial notifications for new and reconstructed sources*. New or reconstructed sources must submit a series of notifications before, during, and after source construction per the schedule listed in §63.9. The information requirements for the notifications are the same as those listed in the General Provisions with the exceptions listed in paragraphs (b)(1) and (2) of this section:
- (1) The application for approval of construction does not require the specific HAP emission data required in §63.5(d)(1)(ii)(H) and (iii), (d)(2) and (d)(3)(ii). The application for approval of construction would include, instead, a brief description of the source including the types of listed oilseeds processed, nominal operating capacity, and type of desolventizer(s) used.

- (2) The notification of actual startup date must also include whether you have elected to operate under an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(c)(2) and provide an estimate and justification for the anticipated duration of the initial startup period.
- (c) Significant modification notifications. Any existing or new source that plans to undergo a significant modification as defined in §63.2872 must submit two reports as described in paragraphs (c)(1) and (2) of this section:
- (1) Initial notification. You must submit an initial notification to the agency responsible for these NESHAP 30 days prior to initial startup of the significantly modified source. The initial notification must demonstrate that the proposed changes qualify as a significant modification. The initial notification must include the items in paragraphs (c)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section:
- (i) The expected startup date of the modified source.
- (ii) A description of the significant modification including a list of the equipment that will be replaced or modified. If the significant modification involves changes other than adding or replacing extractors, desolventizer-toasters (conventional and specialty), and meal dryer-coolers, then you must also include the fixed capital cost of the new components, expressed as a percentage of the fixed capital cost to build a comparable new vegetable oil production process; supporting documentation for the cost estimate; and documentation that the proposed changes will significantly affect solvent losses.
- (2) Notification of actual startup. You must submit a notification of actual startup date within 15 days after initial startup of the modified source. The notification must include the items in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section:
- (i) The initial startup date of the modified source.
- (ii) An indication whether you have elected to operate under an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(d)(2).
- (iii) The anticipated duration of any initial startup period.
- (iv) A justification for the anticipated duration of any initial startup period.
- (d) *Notification of compliance status*. As an existing, new, or reconstructed source, you must submit a notification of compliance status report to the responsible agency no later than 60 days after determining your initial 12 operating months compliance ratio. If you are an existing source, you generally must submit this notification no later than 50 calendar months after the effective date of these NESHAP (36 calendar months for compliance, 12 operating months to record data, and 2 calendar months to complete the report). If you are a new or reconstructed source, the notification of compliance status is generally due no later than 20 calendar months after initial startup (6 calendar months for the initial startup period, 12 operating months to record data, and 2 calendar months to complete the report). The notification of compliance status must contain the items in paragraphs (d)(1) through (6) of this section:
- (1) The name and address of the owner or operator.
- (2) The physical address of the vegetable oil production process.
- (3) Each listed oilseed type processed during the previous 12 operating months.

- (4) Each HAP identified under §63.2854(a) as being present in concentrations greater than 1 percent by volume in each delivery of solvent received during the 12 operating months period used for the initial compliance determination.
- (5) A statement designating the source as a major source of HAP or a demonstration that the source qualifies as an area source. An area source is a source that is not a major source and is not collocated within a plant site with other sources that are individually or collectively a major source.
- (6) A compliance certification indicating whether the source complied with all of the requirements of this subpart throughout the 12 operating months used for the initial source compliance determination. This certification must include a certification of the items in paragraphs (d)(6)(i) through (iii) of this section:
- (i) The plan for demonstrating compliance (as described in §63.2851) and SSM plan (as described in §63.2852) are complete and available on-site for inspection.
- (ii) You are following the procedures described in the plan for demonstrating compliance.
- (iii) The compliance ratio is less than or equal to 1.00.

## § 63.2861 What reports must I submit and when?

After the initial notifications, you must submit the reports in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this section to the agency responsible for these NESHAP at the appropriate time intervals:

- (a) Annual compliance certifications. The first annual compliance certification is due 12 calendar months after you submit the notification of compliance status. Each subsequent annual compliance certification is due 12 calendar months after the previous annual compliance certification. The annual compliance certification provides the compliance status for each operating month during the 12 calendar months period ending 60 days prior to the date on which the report is due. Include the information in paragraphs (a)(1) through (6) of this section in the annual certification:
- (1) The name and address of the owner or operator.
- (2) The physical address of the vegetable oil production process.
- (3) Each listed oilseed type processed during the 12 calendar months period covered by the report.
- (4) Each HAP identified under §63.2854(a) as being present in concentrations greater than 1 percent by volume in each delivery of solvent received during the 12 calendar months period covered by the report.
- (5) A statement designating the source as a major source of HAP or a demonstration that the source qualifies as an area source. An area source is a source that is not a major source and is not collocated within a plant site with other sources that are individually or collectively a major source.
- (6) A compliance certification to indicate whether the source was in compliance for each compliance determination made during the 12 calendar months period covered by the report. For each such compliance determination, you must include a certification of the items in paragraphs (a)(6)(i) through (ii) of this section:
- (i) You are following the procedures described in the plan for demonstrating compliance.
- (ii) The compliance ratio is less than or equal to 1.00.

- (b) Deviation notification report. Submit a deviation report for each compliance determination you make in which the compliance ratio exceeds 1.00 as determined under §63.2840(c). Submit the deviation report by the end of the month following the calendar month in which you determined the deviation. The deviation notification report must include the items in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section:
- (1) The name and address of the owner or operator.
- (2) The physical address of the vegetable oil production process.
- (3) Each listed oilseed type processed during the 12 operating months period for which you determined the deviation.
- (4) The compliance ratio comprising the deviation. You may reduce the frequency of submittal of the deviation notification report if the agency responsible for these NESHAP does not object as provided in §63.10(e)(3)(iii).
- (c) Periodic startup, shutdown, and malfunction report. If you choose to operate your source under an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2) or a malfunction period subject to §63.2850(e)(2), you must submit a periodic SSM report by the end of the calendar month following each month in which the initial startup period or malfunction period occurred. The periodic SSM report must include the items in paragraphs (c)(1) through (3) of this section:
- (1) The name, title, and signature of a source's responsible official who is certifying that the report accurately states that all actions taken during the initial startup or malfunction period were consistent with the SSM plan.
- (2) A description of events occurring during the time period, the date and duration of the events, and reason the time interval qualifies as an initial startup period or malfunction period.
- (3) An estimate of the solvent loss during the initial startup or malfunction period with supporting documentation.
- (d) *Immediate SSM reports*. If you handle a SSM during an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2) or a malfunction period subject to §63.2850(e)(2) differently from procedures in the SSM plan and the relevant emission requirements in §63.2840 are exceeded, then you must submit an immediate SSM report. Immediate SSM reports consist of a telephone call or facsimile transmission to the responsible agency within 2 working days after starting actions inconsistent with the SSM plan, followed by a letter within 7 working days after the end of the event. The letter must include the items in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section:
- (1) The name, title, and signature of a source's responsible official who is certifying the accuracy of the report, an explanation of the event, and the reasons for not following the SSM plan.
- (2) A description and date of the SSM event, its duration, and reason it qualifies as a SSM.
- (3) An estimate of the solvent loss for the duration of the SSM event with supporting documentation.

[66 FR 19011, Apr. 12, 2001, as amended at 67 FR 16321, Apr. 5, 2002]

§ 63.2862 What records must I keep?

- (a) You must satisfy the recordkeeping requirements of this section by the compliance date for your source specified in Table 1 of §63.2834.
- (b) Prepare a plan for demonstrating compliance (as described in §63.2851) and a SSM plan (as described in §63.2852). In these two plans, describe the procedures you will follow in obtaining and recording data, and determining compliance under normal operations or a SSM subject to the §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2) initial startup period or the §63.2850(e)(2) malfunction period. Complete both plans before the compliance date for your source and keep them on-site and readily available as long as the source is operational.
- (c) If your source processes any listed oilseed, record the items in paragraphs (c)(1) through (5) of this section:
- (1) For the solvent inventory, record the information in paragraphs (c)(1)(i) through (vii) of this section in accordance with your plan for demonstrating compliance:
- (i) Dates that define each operating status period during a calendar month.
- (ii) The operating status of your source such as normal operation, nonoperating, initial startup period, malfunction period, or exempt operation for each recorded time interval.
- (iii) Record the gallons of extraction solvent in the inventory on the beginning and ending dates of each normal operating period.
- (iv) The gallons of all extraction solvent received, purchased, and recovered during each calendar month.
- (v) All extraction solvent inventory adjustments, additions or subtractions. You must document the reason for the adjustment and justify the quantity of the adjustment.
- (vi) The total solvent loss for each calendar month, regardless of the source operating status.
- (vii) The actual solvent loss in gallons for each operating month.
- (2) For the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in the extraction solvent, you must record the items in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section:
- (i) The gallons of extraction solvent received in each delivery.
- (ii) The volume fraction of each HAP exceeding 1 percent by volume in each delivery of extraction solvent.
- (iii) The weighted average volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent received since the end of the last operating month as determined in accordance with §63.2854(b)(2).
- (3) For each type of listed oilseed processed, record the items in paragraphs (c)(3)(i) through (vi) of this section, in accordance with your plan for demonstrating compliance:
- (i) The dates that define each operating status period. These dates must be the same as the dates entered for the extraction solvent inventory.
- (ii) The operating status of your source such as normal operation, nonoperating, initial startup period, malfunction period, or exempt operation for each recorded time interval. On the log for each type of listed

oilseed that is not being processed during a normal operating period, you must record which type of listed oilseed is being processed in addition to the source operating status.

- (iii) The oilseed inventory for the type of listed oilseed being processed on the beginning and ending dates of each normal operating period.
- (iv) The tons of each type of listed oilseed received at the affected source each normal operating period.
- (v) All listed oilseed inventory adjustments, additions or subtractions for normal operating periods. You must document the reason for the adjustment and justify the quantity of the adjustment.
- (vi) The tons of each type of listed oilseed processed during each operating month.
- (d) After your source has processed listed oilseed for 12 operating months, and you are not operating during an initial startup period as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2), or a malfunction period as described in §63.2850(e)(2), record the items in paragraphs (d)(1) through (5) of this section by the end of the calendar month following each operating month:
- (1) The 12 operating months rolling sum of the actual solvent loss in gallons as described in §63.2853(c).
- (2) The weighted average volume fraction of HAP in extraction solvent received for the previous 12 operating months as described in §63.2854(b)(3).
- (3) The 12 operating months rolling sum of each type of listed oilseed processed at the affected source in tons as described in §63.2855(c).
- (4) A determination of the compliance ratio. Using the values from §§63.2853, 63.2854, 63.2855, and Table 1 of §63.2840, calculate the compliance ratio using Equation 2 of §63.2840.
- (5) A statement of whether the source is in compliance with all of the requirements of this subpart. This includes a determination of whether you have met all of the applicable requirements in §63.2850.
- (e) For each SSM event subject to an initial startup period as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2), or a malfunction period as described in §63.2850(e)(2), record the items in paragraphs (e)(1) through (3) of this section by the end of the calendar month following each month in which the initial startup period or malfunction period occurred:
- (1) A description and date of the SSM event, its duration, and reason it qualifies as an initial startup or malfunction.
- (2) An estimate of the solvent loss in gallons for the duration of the initial startup or malfunction period with supporting documentation.
- (3) A checklist or other mechanism to indicate whether the SSM plan was followed during the initial startup or malfunction period.

#### § 63.2863 In what form and how long must I keep my records?

(a) Your records must be in a form suitable and readily available for review in accordance with §63.10(b)(1).

- (b) As specified in §63.10(b)(1), you must keep each record for 5 years following the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record.
- (c) You must keep each record on-site for at least 2 years after the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record, in accordance with §3.10(b)(1). You can keep the records off-site for the remaining 3 years.

## Other Requirements and Information

# § 63.2870 What parts of the General Provisions apply to me?

Table 1 of this section shows which parts of the General Provisions in §§63.1 through 63.15 apply to you. Table 1 of §63.2870 follows:

Table 1 of §63.2870—Applicability of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart A, to 40 CFR, Part 63, Subpart GGGG

General provisions citation	Subject of citation	Brief description of requirement	Applies to subpart	Explanation
§63.1	Applicability	Initial applicability determination; applicability after standard established; permit requirements; extensions; notifications	Yes	
§63.2	Definitions	Definitions for part 63 standards	Yes	Except as specifically provided in this subpart.
§63.3	Units and abbreviations	Units and abbreviations for part 63 standards	Yes	
§63.4	Prohibited activities and circumvention	Prohibited activities; compliance date; circumvention; severability	Yes	
§63.5	Construction/reconstruction	Applicability; applications; approvals	Yes	Except for subsections of §63.5 as listed below.
§63.5(c)	[Reserved]			
§63.5(d)(1)(ii)(H)	Application for approval	Type and quantity of HAP, operating parameters	No	All sources emit HAP. Subpart GGGG does not require control from specific emission points.
§63.5(d)(1)(ii)(l)	[Reserved]			

General provisions citation	Subject of citation	Brief description of requirement	Applies to subpart	Explanation
§63.5(d)(1)(iii), (d)(2), (d)(3)(ii)		Application for approval	No	The requirements of the application for approval for new, reconstructed and significantly modified sources are described in §63.2860(b) and (c) of subpart GGGG. General provision requirements for identification of HAP emission points or estimates of actual emissions are not required. Descriptions of control and methods, and the estimated and actual control efficiency of such do not apply. Requirements for describing control equipment and the estimated and actual control efficiency of such equipment apply only to control equipment to which the subpart GGGG requirements for quantifying.
§63.6	Applicability of General Provisions	Applicability	Yes	Except for subsections of §63.6 as listed below.
§63.6(b)(1)–(3)	Compliance dates, new and reconstructed sources		No	Section 63.2834 of subpart GGGG specifies the compliance dates for new and reconstructed sources.
§63.6(b)(6)	[Reserved]			
§63.6(c)(3)–(4)	[Reserved]			
§63.6(d)	[Reserved]			
§63.6(e)(1) through (e)(3)(ii) and §63.6(e)(3)(v) through (vii)	Operation and maintenance requirements		Yes	Minimize emissions to the extent practical.
§63.6(e)(3)(iii)	Operation and maintenance requirements		No	Minimize emissions to the extent practical
§63.6(e)(3)(iv)	Operation and maintenance requirements		No	Report SSM and in accordance with §63.2861(c) and (d).
§63.6(e)(3)(viii)	Operation and maintenance requirements		Yes	Except, report each revision to your SSM plan in accordance with §63.2861(c) rather than §63.10(d)(5) as required under §63.6(e)(3) (viii).
§63.6(e)(3)(ix)	Title V permit		Yes	
§63.6(f)–(g)	Compliance with nonopacity emission standards except during SSM	Comply with emission standards at all times except during SSM	No	Subpart GGGG does not have nonopacity requirements.
§63.6(h)	Opacity/Visible emission (VE) standards		No	Subpart GGGG has no opacity or VE standards.

General provisions citation	Subject of citation	Brief description of requirement	Applies to subpart	Explanation
§63.6(i)	Compliance extension	Procedures and criteria for responsible agency to grant compliance extension	Yes	
§63.6(j)	Presidential compliance exemption	President may exempt source category from requirement to comply with subpart	Yes	
§63.7	Performance testing requirements	Schedule, conditions, notifications and procedures	Yes	Subpart GGGG requires performance testing only if the source applies additional control that destroys solvent. Section 63.2850(a)(6) requires sources to follow the performance testing guidelines of the General Provisions if a control is added.
§63.8	Monitoring requirements		No	Subpart GGGG does not require monitoring other than as specified therein.
§63.9	Notification requirements	Applicability and state delegation	Yes	Except for subsections of §63.9 as listed below.
§63.9(b)(2)	Notification requirements	Initial notification requirements for existing sources	No	Section 63.2860(a) of subpart GGGG specifies the requirements of the initial notification for existing sources.
§63.9(b)(3)–(5)	Notification requirements	Notification requirement for certain new/reconstructed sources	Yes	Except the information requirements differ as described in §63.2860(b) of subpart GGGG.
§63.9(e)	Notification of performance test	Notify responsible agency 60 days ahead	Yes	Applies only if performance testing is performed.
§63.9(f)	Notification of VE/opacity observations	Notify responsible agency 30 days ahead	No	Subpart GGGG has no opacity or VE standards.
§63.9(g)	Additional notifications when using a continuous monitoring system (CMS)	Notification of performance evaluation; Notification using COMS data; notification that exceeded criterion for relative accuracy	No	Subpart GGGG has no CMS requirements.
§63.9(h)	Notification of compliance status	Contents	No	Section 63.2860(d) of subpart GGGG specifies requirements for the notification of compliance status.
§63.10	Recordkeeping/reporting	Schedule for reporting, record storage	Yes	Except for subsections of §63.10 as listed below.

General provisions citation	Subject of citation	Brief description of requirement	Applies to subpart	Explanation
§63.10(b)(2)(i)	Recordkeeping	Record SSM event	Yes	Applicable to periods when sources must implement their SSM plan as specified in subpart GGGG.
§63.10(b)(2)(ii)–(iii)	Recordkeeping	Malfunction of air pollution equipment	No	Applies only if air pollution control equipment has been added to the process and is necessary for the source to meet the emission limit.
§63.10(b)(2)(vi)	Recordkeeping	CMS recordkeeping	No	Subpart GGGG has no CMS requirements.
§63.10(b)(2)(viii)– (ix)	Recordkeeping	Conditions of performance test	Yes	Applies only if performance tests are performed. Subpart GGGG does not have any CMS opacity or VE observation requirements.
§63.10(b)(2)(x)– (xii)	Recordkeeping	CMS, performance testing, and opacity and VE observations recordkeeping	No	Subpart GGGG does not require CMS.
§63.10(c)	Recordkeeping	Additional CMS recordkeeping	No	Subpart GGGG does not require CMS.
§63.10(d)(2)	Reporting	Reporting performance test results	Yes	Applies only if performance testing is performed.
§63.10(d)(3)	Reporting	Reporting opacity or VE observations	No	Subpart GGGG has no opacity or VE standards.
§63.10(d)(4)	Reporting	Progress reports	Yes	Applies only if a condition of compliance extension exists.
§63.10(d)(5)	Reporting	SSM reporting	No	Section 63.2861(c) and (d) specify SSM reporting requirements.
§63.10(e)	Reporting	Additional CMS reports	No	Subpart GGGG does not require CMS.
§63.11	Control device requirements	Requirements for flares	Yes	Applies only if your source uses a flare to control solvent emissions. Subpart GGGG does not require flares.
§63.12	State authority and delegations	State authority to enforce standards	Yes	
§63.13	State/regional addresses	Addresses where reports, notifications, and requests are sent	Yes	
§63.14	Incorporation by reference	Test methods incorporated by reference	Yes	
§63.15	Availability of information and confidentiality	Public and confidential information	Yes	

[66 FR 19011, Apr. 12, 2001, as amended at 67 FR 16321, Apr. 5, 2002; 71 FR 20463, Apr. 20, 2006]

# § 63.2871 Who implements and enforces this subpart?

- (a) This subpart can be implemented by us, the U.S. EPA, or a delegated authority such as your State, local, or tribal agency. If the U.S. EPA Administrator has delegated authority to your State, local, or tribal agency, then that agency, as well as the U.S. EPA, has the authority to implement and enforce this subpart. You should contact your U.S. EPA Regional Office to find out if this subpart is delegated to your State, local, or tribal agency.
- (b) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority of this subpart to a State, local, or tribal agency under section 40 CFR part 63, subpart E, the authorities contained in paragraph (c) of this section are retained by the Administrator of the U.S. EPA and are not transferred to the State, local, or tribal agency.
- (c) The authorities that will not be delegated to State, local, or tribal agencies are as follows:
- (1) Approval of alternative nonopacity emissions standards under §63.6(g).
- (2) Approval of alternative opacity standards under §63.6(h)(9).
- (3) Approval of major alternatives to test methods under §63.7(e)(2)(ii) and (f) and as defined in §63.90.
- (4) Approval of major alternatives to monitoring under §63.8(f) and as defined in §63.90.
- (5) Approval of major alternatives to recordkeeping and reporting under §63.10(f) and as defined in §63.90.

# § 63.2872 What definitions apply to this subpart?

Terms used in this subpart are defined in the sources listed:

- (a) The Clean Air Act, section 112(a).
- (b) In 40 CFR 63.2, the NESHAP General Provisions.
- (c) In this section as follows:

Accounting month means a time interval defined by a business firm during which corporate economic and financial factors are determined on a consistent and regular basis. An accounting month will consist of approximately 4 to 5 calendar weeks and each accounting month will be of approximate equal duration. An accounting month may not correspond exactly to a calendar month, but 12 accounting months will correspond exactly to a calendar year.

Actual solvent loss means the gallons of solvent lost from a source during 12 operating months as determined in accordance with §63.2853.

Agricultural product means any commercially grown plant or plant product.

Allowable HAP loss means the gallons of HAP that would have been lost from a source if the source was operating at the solvent loss factor for each listed oilseed type. The allowable HAP loss in gallons is determined by multiplying the tons of each oilseed type processed during the previous 12 operating

months, as determined in accordance with §63.2855, by the corresponding oilseed solvent loss factor (gal/ton) listed in Table 1 of §63.2840, and by the dimensionless constant 0.64, and summing the result for all oilseed types processed.

Area source means any source that does not meet the major source definition.

As received is the basis upon which all oilseed measurements must be determined and refers to the oilseed chemical and physical characteristics as initially received by the source and prior to any oilseed handling and processing.

Batch operation means any process that operates in a manner where the addition of raw material and withdrawal of product do not occur simultaneously. Typically, raw material is added to a process, operational steps occur, and a product is removed from the process. More raw material is then added to the process and the cycle repeats.

Calendar month means 1 month as specified in a calendar.

Compliance date means the date on which monthly compliance recordkeeping begins. For existing sources, recordkeeping typically begins 3 years after the effective date of the subpart. For new and reconstructed sources, recordkeeping typically begins upon initial startup, except as noted in §63.2834.

Compliance ratio means a ratio of the actual HAP loss in gallons from the previous 12 operating months to an allowable HAP loss in gallons, which is determined by using oilseed solvent loss factors in Table 1 of §63.2840, the weighted average volume fraction of HAP in solvent received for the previous 12 operating months, and the tons of each type of listed oilseed processed in the previous 12 operating months. Months during which no listed oilseed is processed, or months during which the §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2) initial startup period or the §63.2850(e)(2) malfunction period applies, are excluded from this calculation. Equation 2 of §63.2840 is used to calculate this value. If the value is less than or equal to 1.00, the source is in compliance. If the value is greater than 1.00, the source is deviating from compliance.

Continuous operation means any process that adds raw material and withdraws product simultaneously. Mass, temperature, concentration and other properties typically approach steady-state conditions.

Conventional desolventizer means a desolventizer toaster that operates with indirect and direct-contact steam to remove solvent from the extracted meal. Oilseeds processed in a conventional desolventizer produce crude vegetable oil and crude meal products, such as animal feed.

Corn germ dry milling means a source that processes corn germ that has been separated from the other corn components using a "dry" process of mechanical chafing and air sifting.

Corn germ wet milling means a source that processes corn germ that has been separated from other corn components using a "wet" process of centrifuging a slurry steeped in a dilute sulfurous acid solution.

Exempt period means a period of time during which a source processes agricultural products not defined as listed oilseed.

Extraction solvent means an organic chemical medium used to remove oil from an oilseed. Typically, the extraction solvent is a commercial grade of hexane isomers which have an approximate HAP content of 64 percent by volume.

Hazardous air pollutant (HAP) means any substance or mixture of substances listed as a hazardous air pollutant under section 112(b) of the Clean Air Act, as of April 12, 2001.

*Initial startup date* means the first calendar day that a new, reconstructed or significantly modified source processes any listed oilseed.

Initial startup period means a period of time from the initial startup date of a new, reconstructed or significantly modified source, for which you choose to operate the source under an initial startup period subject to §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2). During an initial startup period, a source complies with the standards by minimizing HAP emissions to the extent practical. The initial startup period following initial startup of a new or reconstructed source may not exceed 6 calendar months. The initial startup period following a significant modification may not exceed 3 calendar months. Solvent and oilseed inventory information recorded during the initial startup period is excluded from use in any compliance ratio determinations.

Large cottonseed plant means a vegetable oil production process that processes 120,000 tons or more of cottonseed and other listed oilseed during all normal operating periods in a 12 operating months period used to determine compliance.

Malfunction period means a period of time between the beginning and end of a process malfunction and the time reasonably necessary for a source to correct the malfunction for which you choose to operate the source under a malfunction period subject to §63.2850(e)(2). This period may include the duration of an unscheduled process shutdown, continued operation during a malfunction, or the subsequent process startup after a shutdown resulting from a malfunction. During a malfunction period, a source complies with the standards by minimizing HAP emissions to the extent practical. Therefore, solvent and oilseed inventory information recorded during a malfunction period is excluded from use in any compliance ratio determinations.

Mechanical extraction means removing vegetable oil from oilseeds using only mechanical devices such as presses or screws that physically force the oil from the oilseed. Mechanical extraction techniques use no organic solvents to remove oil from an oilseed.

Nonoperating period means any period of time in which a source processes no agricultural product. This operating status does not apply during any period in which the source operates under an initial startup period as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2), or a malfunction period, as described in §63.2850(e)(2).

Normal operating period means any period of time in which a source processes a listed oilseed that is not categorized as an initial startup period as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2), or a malfunction period, as described in §63.2850(e)(2). At the beginning and ending dates of a normal operating period, solvent and oilseed inventory information is recorded and included in the compliance ratio determination.

Oilseed or listed oilseed means the following agricultural products: corn germ, cottonseed, flax, peanut, rapeseed (for example, canola), safflower, soybean, and sunflower.

Oilseed solvent loss factor means a ratio expressed as gallons of solvent loss per ton of oilseed processed. The solvent loss factors are presented in Table 1 of §63.2840 and are used to determine the allowable HAP loss.

Operating month means any calendar or accounting month in which a source processes any quantity of listed oilseed, excluding any entire calendar or accounting month in which the source operated under an initial startup period as described in §63.2850(c)(2) or (d)(2), or a malfunction period as described in §63.2850(e)(2). An operating month may include time intervals characterized by several types of operating status. However, an operating month must have at least one normal operating period.

Significant modification means the addition of new equipment or the modification of existing equipment that:

- (1) Significantly affects solvent losses from your vegetable oil production process;
- (2) The fixed capital cost of the new components represents a significant percentage of the fixed capital cost of building a comparable new vegetable oil production process;
- (3) The fixed capital cost of the new equipment does not constitute reconstruction as defined in §63.2; and
- (4) Examples of significant modifications include replacement of or major changes to solvent recovery equipment such as extractors, desolventizer-toasters/dryer-coolers, flash desolventizers, and distillation equipment associated with the mineral oil system, and equipment affecting desolventizing efficiency and steady-state operation of your vegetable oil production process such as flaking mills, oilseed heating and conditioning equipment, and cracking mills.

Small cottonseed plant means a vegetable oil production process that processes less than 120,000 tons of cottonseed and other listed oilseed during all normal operating periods in a 12 operating months period used to determine compliance.

Solvent extraction means removing vegetable oil from listed oilseed using an organic solvent in a direct-contact system.

Solvent working capacity means the volume of extraction solvent normally retained in solvent recovery equipment. Examples include components such as the solvent extractor, desolventizer-toaster, solvent storage and working tanks, mineral oil absorption system, condensers, and oil/solvent distillation system.

Specialty desolventizer means a desolventizer that removes excess solvent from soybean meal using vacuum conditions, energy from superheated solvent vapors, or reduced operating conditions (e.g., temperature) as compared to the typical operation of a conventional desolventizer. Soybeans processed in a specialty desolventizer result in high-protein vegetable meal products for human and animal consumption, such as calf milk replacement products and meat extender products.

Vegetable oil production process means the equipment comprising a continuous process for producing crude vegetable oil and meal products, including specialty soybean products, in which oil is removed from listed oilseeds through direct contact with an organic solvent. Process equipment typically includes the following components: oilseed preparation operations (including conditioning, drying, dehulling, and cracking), solvent extractors, desolventizer-toasters, meal dryers, meal coolers, meal conveyor systems, oil distillation units, solvent evaporators and condensers, solvent recovery system (also referred to as a mineral oil absorption system), vessels storing solvent-laden materials, and crude meal packaging and storage vessels. A vegetable oil production process does not include vegetable oil refining operations (including operations such as bleaching, hydrogenation, and deodorizing) and operations that engage in additional chemical treatment of crude soybean meals produced in specialty desolventizer units (including operations such as soybean isolate production).

[66 FR 19011, Apr. 12, 2001, as amended at 71 FR 20464, Apr. 20, 2006]

#### Attachment I

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 63—NATIONAL EMISSION STANDARDS FOR HAZARDOUS AIR POLLUTANTS

Subpart ZZZZ—National Emissions Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Stationary Reciprocating Internal Combustion Engines

Source: 69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, unless otherwise noted.

What This Subpart Covers

# § 63.6580 What is the purpose of subpart ZZZZ?

Subpart ZZZZ establishes national emission limitations and operating limitations for hazardous air pollutants (HAP) emitted from stationary reciprocating internal combustion engines (RICE) located at major and area sources of HAP emissions. This subpart also establishes requirements to demonstrate initial and continuous compliance with the emission limitations and operating limitations.

[73 FR 3603, Jan. 18, 2008]

# § 63.6585 Am I subject to this subpart?

You are subject to this subpart if you own or operate a stationary RICE at a major or area source of HAP emissions, except if the stationary RICE is being tested at a stationary RICE test cell/stand.

- (a) A stationary RICE is any internal combustion engine which uses reciprocating motion to convert heat energy into mechanical work and which is not mobile. Stationary RICE differ from mobile RICE in that a stationary RICE is not a non-road engine as defined at 40 CFR 1068.30, and is not used to propel a motor vehicle or a vehicle used solely for competition.
- (b) A major source of HAP emissions is a plant site that emits or has the potential to emit any single HAP at a rate of 10 tons (9.07 megagrams) or more per year or any combination of HAP at a rate of 25 tons (22.68 megagrams) or more per year, except that for oil and gas production facilities, a major source of HAP emissions is determined for each surface site.
  - (c) An area source of HAP emissions is a source that is not a major source.
- (d) If you are an owner or operator of an area source subject to this subpart, your status as an entity subject to a standard or other requirements under this subpart does not subject you to the obligation to obtain a permit under 40 CFR part 70 or 71, provided you are not required to obtain a permit under 40 CFR 70.3(a) or 40 CFR 71.3(a) for a reason other than your status as an area source under this subpart. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, you must continue to comply with the provisions of this subpart as applicable.
- (e) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary RICE used for national security purposes, you may be eligible to request an exemption from the requirements of this subpart as described in 40 CFR part 1068, subpart C.

- (f) The emergency stationary RICE listed in paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of this section are not subject to this subpart. The stationary RICE must meet the definition of an emergency stationary RICE in § 63.6675, which includes operating according to the provisions specified in § 63.6640(f).
- (1) Existing residential emergency stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions that do not operate or are not contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) and that do not operate for the purpose specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii).
- (2) Existing commercial emergency stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions that do not operate or are not contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) and that do not operate for the purpose specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii).
- (3) Existing institutional emergency stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions that do not operate or are not contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) and that do not operate for the purpose specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii).

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 73 FR 3603, Jan. 18, 2008; 78 FR 6700, Jan. 30, 2013]

# § 63.6590 What parts of my plant does this subpart cover?

This subpart applies to each affected source.

- (a) Affected source. An affected source is any existing, new, or reconstructed stationary RICE located at a major or area source of HAP emissions, excluding stationary RICE being tested at a stationary RICE test cell/stand.
  - (1) Existing stationary RICE.
- (i) For stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake horsepower (HP) located at a major source of HAP emissions, a stationary RICE is existing if you commenced construction or reconstruction of the stationary RICE before December 19, 2002.
- (ii) For stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, a stationary RICE is existing if you commenced construction or reconstruction of the stationary RICE before June 12, 2006.
- (iii) For stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, a stationary RICE is existing if you commenced construction or reconstruction of the stationary RICE before June 12, 2006.
- (iv) A change in ownership of an existing stationary RICE does not make that stationary RICE a new or reconstructed stationary RICE.
- (2) New stationary RICE. (i) A stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions is new if you commenced construction of the stationary RICE on or after December 19, 2002.
- (ii) A stationary RICE with a site rating of equal to or less than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions is new if you commenced construction of the stationary RICE on or after June 12, 2006.

- (iii) A stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions is new if you commenced construction of the stationary RICE on or after June 12, 2006.
- (3) Reconstructed stationary RICE. (i) A stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions is reconstructed if you meet the definition of reconstruction in § 63.2 and reconstruction is commenced on or after December 19, 2002.
- (ii) A stationary RICE with a site rating of equal to or less than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions is reconstructed if you meet the definition of reconstruction in § 63.2 and reconstruction is commenced on or after June 12, 2006.
- (iii) A stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions is reconstructed if you meet the definition of reconstruction in § 63.2 and reconstruction is commenced on or after June 12, 2006.
- (b) Stationary RICE subject to limited requirements. (1) An affected source which meets either of the criteria in paragraphs (b)(1)(i) through (ii) of this section does not have to meet the requirements of this subpart and of subpart A of this part except for the initial notification requirements of § 63.6645(f).
- (i) The stationary RICE is a new or reconstructed emergency stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions that does not operate or is not contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (ii) The stationary RICE is a new or reconstructed limited use stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
- (2) A new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions which combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis must meet the initial notification requirements of § 63.6645(f) and the requirements of §§ 63.6625(c), 63.6650(g), and 63.6655(c). These stationary RICE do not have to meet the emission limitations and operating limitations of this subpart.
- (3) The following stationary RICE do not have to meet the requirements of this subpart and of subpart A of this part, including initial notification requirements:
- (i) Existing spark ignition 2 stroke lean burn (2SLB) stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (ii) Existing spark ignition 4 stroke lean burn (4SLB) stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (iii) Existing emergency stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions that does not operate or is not contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (iv) Existing limited use stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (v) Existing stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions that combusts landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis;

- (c) Stationary RICE subject to Regulations under 40 CFR Part 60. An affected source that meets any of the criteria in paragraphs (c)(1) through (7) of this section must meet the requirements of this part by meeting the requirements of 40 CFR part 60 subpart IIII, for compression ignition engines or 40 CFR part 60 subpart JJJJ, for spark ignition engines. No further requirements apply for such engines under this part.
  - (1) A new or reconstructed stationary RICE located at an area source;
- (2) A new or reconstructed 2SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (3) A new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of less than 250 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (4) A new or reconstructed spark ignition 4 stroke rich burn (4SRB) stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (5) A new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions which combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis;
- (6) A new or reconstructed emergency or limited use stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (7) A new or reconstructed compression ignition (CI) stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 73 FR 3604, Jan. 18, 2008; 75 FR 9674, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 37733, June 30, 2010; 75 FR 51588, Aug. 20, 2010; 78 FR 6700, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### § 63.6595 When do I have to comply with this subpart?

- (a) Affected sources. (1) If you have an existing stationary RICE, excluding existing non-emergency CI stationary RICE, with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations, operating limitations and other requirements no later than June 15, 2007. If you have an existing non-emergency CI stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, an existing stationary CI RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, or an existing stationary CI RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations, operating limitations, and other requirements no later than May 3, 2013. If you have an existing stationary SI RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, or an existing stationary SI RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations, operating limitations, and other requirements no later than October 19, 2013.
- (2) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions before August 16, 2004, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations and operating limitations in this subpart no later than August 16, 2004.
- (3) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions after August 16, 2004, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations and operating limitations in this subpart upon startup of your affected source.

- (4) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions before January 18, 2008, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations and operating limitations in this subpart no later than January 18, 2008.
- (5) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions after January 18, 2008, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations and operating limitations in this subpart upon startup of your affected source.
- (6) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions before January 18, 2008, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations and operating limitations in this subpart no later than January 18, 2008.
- (7) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions after January 18, 2008, you must comply with the applicable emission limitations and operating limitations in this subpart upon startup of your affected source.
- (b) Area sources that become major sources. If you have an area source that increases its emissions or its potential to emit such that it becomes a major source of HAP, the compliance dates in paragraphs (b)(1) and (2) of this section apply to you.
- (1) Any stationary RICE for which construction or reconstruction is commenced after the date when your area source becomes a major source of HAP must be in compliance with this subpart upon startup of your affected source.
- (2) Any stationary RICE for which construction or reconstruction is commenced before your area source becomes a major source of HAP must be in compliance with the provisions of this subpart that are applicable to RICE located at major sources within 3 years after your area source becomes a major source of HAP.
- (c) If you own or operate an affected source, you must meet the applicable notification requirements in § 63.6645 and in 40 CFR part 63, subpart A.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 73 FR 3604, Jan. 18, 2008; 75 FR 9675, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51589, Aug. 20, 2010; 78 FR 6701, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### Emission and Operating Limitations

§ 63.6600 What emission limitations and operating limitations must I meet if I own or operate a stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions?

Compliance with the numerical emission limitations established in this subpart is based on the results of testing the average of three 1-hour runs using the testing requirements and procedures in § 63.6620 and Table 4 to this subpart.

(a) If you own or operate an existing, new, or reconstructed spark ignition 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the emission limitations in Table 1a to this subpart and the operating limitations in Table 1b to this subpart which apply to you.

- (b) If you own or operate a new or reconstructed 2SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at major source of HAP emissions, a new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at major source of HAP emissions, or a new or reconstructed CI stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the emission limitations in Table 2a to this subpart and the operating limitations in Table 2b to this subpart which apply to you.
- (c) If you own or operate any of the following stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you do not need to comply with the emission limitations in Tables 1a, 2a, 2c, and 2d to this subpart or operating limitations in Tables 1b and 2b to this subpart: an existing 2SLB stationary RICE; an existing 4SLB stationary RICE; a stationary RICE that combusts landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis; an emergency stationary RICE; or a limited use stationary RICE.
- (d) If you own or operate an existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the emission limitations in Table 2c to this subpart and the operating limitations in Table 2b to this subpart which apply to you.

[73 FR 3605, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 75 FR 9675, Mar. 3, 2010]

§ 63.6601 What emission limitations must I meet if I own or operate a new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 brake HP and less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions?

Compliance with the numerical emission limitations established in this subpart is based on the results of testing the average of three 1-hour runs using the testing requirements and procedures in § 63.6620 and Table 4 to this subpart. If you own or operate a new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 and less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at major source of HAP emissions manufactured on or after January 1, 2008, you must comply with the emission limitations in Table 2a to this subpart and the operating limitations in Table 2b to this subpart which apply to you.

[73 FR 3605, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 75 FR 9675, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51589, Aug. 20, 2010]

§ 63.6602 What emission limitations and other requirements must I meet if I own or operate an existing stationary RICE with a site rating of equal to or less than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions?

If you own or operate an existing stationary RICE with a site rating of equal to or less than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the emission limitations and other requirements in Table 2c to this subpart which apply to you. Compliance with the numerical emission limitations established in this subpart is based on the results of testing the average of three 1-hour runs using the testing requirements and procedures in § 63.6620 and Table 4 to this subpart.

[78 FR 6701, Jan. 30, 2013]

### § 63.6603 What emission limitations, operating limitations, and other requirements must I meet if I own or operate an existing stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions?

Compliance with the numerical emission limitations established in this subpart is based on the results of testing the average of three 1-hour runs using the testing requirements and procedures in § 63.6620 and Table 4 to this subpart.

- (a) If you own or operate an existing stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, you must comply with the requirements in Table 2d to this subpart and the operating limitations in Table 2b to this subpart that apply to you.
- (b) If you own or operate an existing stationary non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP that meets either paragraph (b)(1) or (2) of this section, you do not have to meet the numerical CO emission limitations specified in Table 2d of this subpart. Existing stationary non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP that meet either paragraph (b)(1) or (2) of this section must meet the management practices that are shown for stationary non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 300 HP in Table 2d of this subpart.
- (1) The area source is located in an area of Alaska that is not accessible by the Federal Aid Highway System (FAHS).
- (2) The stationary RICE is located at an area source that meets paragraphs (b)(2)(i), (ii), and (iii) of this section.
- (i) The only connection to the FAHS is through the Alaska Marine Highway System (AMHS), or the stationary RICE operation is within an isolated grid in Alaska that is not connected to the statewide electrical grid referred to as the Alaska Railbelt Grid.
- (ii) At least 10 percent of the power generated by the stationary RICE on an annual basis is used for residential purposes.
- (iii) The generating capacity of the area source is less than 12 megawatts, or the stationary RICE is used exclusively for backup power for renewable energy.
- (c) If you own or operate an existing stationary non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located on an offshore vessel that is an area source of HAP and is a nonroad vehicle that is an Outer Continental Shelf (OCS) source as defined in 40 CFR 55.2, you do not have to meet the numerical CO emission limitations specified in Table 2d of this subpart. You must meet all of the following management practices:
- (1) Change oil every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first. Sources have the option to utilize an oil analysis program as described in § 63.6625(i) in order to extend the specified oil change requirement.
- (2) Inspect and clean air filters every 750 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.
- (3) Inspect fuel filters and belts, if installed, every 750 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.
- (4) Inspect all flexible hoses every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.

- (d) If you own or operate an existing non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions that is certified to the Tier 1 or Tier 2 emission standards in Table 1 of 40 CFR 89.112 and that is subject to an enforceable state or local standard that requires the engine to be replaced no later than June 1, 2018, you may until January 1, 2015, or 12 years after the installation date of the engine (whichever is later), but not later than June 1, 2018, choose to comply with the management practices that are shown for stationary non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 300 HP in Table 2d of this subpart instead of the applicable emission limitations in Table 2d, operating limitations in Table 2b, and crankcase ventilation system requirements in § 63.6625(g). You must comply with the emission limitations in Table 2d and operating limitations in Table 2b that apply for non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions by January 1, 2015, or 12 years after the installation date of the engine (whichever is later), but not later than June 1, 2018. You must also comply with the crankcase ventilation system requirements in § 63.6625(g) by January 1, 2015, or 12 years after the installation date of the engine (whichever is later), but not later than June 1, 2018.
- (e) If you own or operate an existing non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions that is certified to the Tier 3 (Tier 2 for engines above 560 kilowatt (kW)) emission standards in Table 1 of 40 CFR 89.112, you may comply with the requirements under this part by meeting the requirements for Tier 3 engines (Tier 2 for engines above 560 kW) in 40 CFR part 60 subpart IIII instead of the emission limitations and other requirements that would otherwise apply under this part for existing non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions.
- (f) An existing non-emergency SI 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 HP located at area sources of HAP must meet the definition of remote stationary RICE in § 63.6675 on the initial compliance date for the engine, October 19, 2013, in order to be considered a remote stationary RICE under this subpart. Owners and operators of existing non-emergency SI 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 HP located at area sources of HAP that meet the definition of remote stationary RICE in § 63.6675 of this subpart as of October 19, 2013 must evaluate the status of their stationary RICE every 12 months. Owners and operators must keep records of the initial and annual evaluation of the status of the engine. If the evaluation indicates that the stationary RICE no longer meets the definition of remote stationary RICE in § 63.6675 of this subpart, the owner or operator must comply with all of the requirements for existing non-emergency SI 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 HP located at area sources of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE within 1 year of the evaluation.

[75 FR 9675, Mar. 3, 2010, as amended at 75 FR 51589, Aug. 20, 2010; 76 FR 12866, Mar. 9, 2011; 78 FR 6701, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### § 63.6604 What fuel requirements must I meet if I own or operate a stationary CI RICE?

- (a) If you own or operate an existing non-emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 300 brake HP with a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder that uses diesel fuel, you must use diesel fuel that meets the requirements in 40 CFR 80.510(b) for nonroad diesel fuel.
- (b) Beginning January 1, 2015, if you own or operate an existing emergency CI stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 100 brake HP and a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder that uses diesel fuel and operates or is contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) or that operates for the purpose specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii), you must use diesel fuel that meets the requirements in 40 CFR 80.510(b) for nonroad diesel fuel, except that any existing diesel fuel purchased (or otherwise obtained) prior to January 1, 2015, may be used until depleted.

- (c) Beginning January 1, 2015, if you own or operate a new emergency CI stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP and a displacement of less than 30 liters per cylinder located at a major source of HAP that uses diesel fuel and operates or is contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii), you must use diesel fuel that meets the requirements in 40 CFR 80.510(b) for nonroad diesel fuel, except that any existing diesel fuel purchased (or otherwise obtained) prior to January 1, 2015, may be used until depleted.
- (d) Existing CI stationary RICE located in Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, at area sources in areas of Alaska that meet either § 63.6603(b)(1) or § 63.6603(b)(2), or are on offshore vessels that meet § 63.6603(c) are exempt from the requirements of this section.

[78 FR 6702, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### **General Compliance Requirements**

#### § 63.6605 What are my general requirements for complying with this subpart?

- (a) You must be in compliance with the emission limitations, operating limitations, and other requirements in this subpart that apply to you at all times.
- (b) At all times you must operate and maintain any affected source, including associated air pollution control equipment and monitoring equipment, in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions. The general duty to minimize emissions does not require you to make any further efforts to reduce emissions if levels required by this standard have been achieved. Determination of whether such operation and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Administrator which may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, review of operation and maintenance procedures, review of operation and maintenance records, and inspection of the source.

[75 FR 9675, Mar. 3, 2010, as amended at 78 FR 6702, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### Testing and Initial Compliance Requirements

§ 63.6610 By what date must I conduct the initial performance tests or other initial compliance demonstrations if I own or operate a stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions?

If you own or operate a stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions you are subject to the requirements of this section.

- (a) You must conduct the initial performance test or other initial compliance demonstrations in Table 4 to this subpart that apply to you within 180 days after the compliance date that is specified for your stationary RICE in § 63.6595 and according to the provisions in § 63.7(a)(2).
- (b) If you commenced construction or reconstruction between December 19, 2002 and June 15, 2004 and own or operate stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must demonstrate initial compliance with either the proposed emission limitations or the promulgated emission limitations no later than February 10, 2005 or no later than 180 days after startup of the source, whichever is later, according to § 63.7(a)(2)(ix).

- (c) If you commenced construction or reconstruction between December 19, 2002 and June 15, 2004 and own or operate stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, and you chose to comply with the proposed emission limitations when demonstrating initial compliance, you must conduct a second performance test to demonstrate compliance with the promulgated emission limitations by December 13, 2007 or after startup of the source, whichever is later, according to § 63.7(a)(2)(ix).
- (d) An owner or operator is not required to conduct an initial performance test on units for which a performance test has been previously conducted, but the test must meet all of the conditions described in paragraphs (d)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) The test must have been conducted using the same methods specified in this subpart, and these methods must have been followed correctly.
  - (2) The test must not be older than 2 years.
  - (3) The test must be reviewed and accepted by the Administrator.
- (4) Either no process or equipment changes must have been made since the test was performed, or the owner or operator must be able to demonstrate that the results of the performance test, with or without adjustments, reliably demonstrate compliance despite process or equipment changes.
- (5) The test must be conducted at any load condition within plus or minus 10 percent of 100 percent load.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 73 FR 3605, Jan. 18, 2008]

§ 63.6611 By what date must I conduct the initial performance tests or other initial compliance demonstrations if I own or operate a new or reconstructed 4SLB SI stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 and less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions?

If you own or operate a new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 and less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must conduct an initial performance test within 240 days after the compliance date that is specified for your stationary RICE in § 63.6595 and according to the provisions specified in Table 4 to this subpart, as appropriate.

[73 FR 3605, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 75 FR 51589, Aug. 20, 2010]

§ 63.6612 By what date must I conduct the initial performance tests or other initial compliance demonstrations if I own or operate an existing stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions or an existing stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions?

If you own or operate an existing stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions or an existing stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions you are subject to the requirements of this section.

(a) You must conduct any initial performance test or other initial compliance demonstration according to Tables 4 and 5 to this subpart that apply to you within 180 days after the compliance date that is specified for your stationary RICE in § 63.6595 and according to the provisions in § 63.7(a)(2).

- (b) An owner or operator is not required to conduct an initial performance test on a unit for which a performance test has been previously conducted, but the test must meet all of the conditions described in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) The test must have been conducted using the same methods specified in this subpart, and these methods must have been followed correctly.
  - (2) The test must not be older than 2 years.
  - (3) The test must be reviewed and accepted by the Administrator.
- (4) Either no process or equipment changes must have been made since the test was performed, or the owner or operator must be able to demonstrate that the results of the performance test, with or without adjustments, reliably demonstrate compliance despite process or equipment changes.

[75 FR 9676, Mar. 3, 2010, as amended at 75 FR 51589, Aug. 20, 2010]

#### § 63.6615 When must I conduct subsequent performance tests?

If you must comply with the emission limitations and operating limitations, you must conduct subsequent performance tests as specified in Table 3 of this subpart.

#### § 63.6620 What performance tests and other procedures must I use?

- (a) You must conduct each performance test in Tables 3 and 4 of this subpart that applies to you.
- (b) Each performance test must be conducted according to the requirements that this subpart specifies in Table 4 to this subpart. If you own or operate a non-operational stationary RICE that is subject to performance testing, you do not need to start up the engine solely to conduct the performance test. Owners and operators of a non-operational engine can conduct the performance test when the engine is started up again. The test must be conducted at any load condition within plus or minus 10 percent of 100 percent load for the stationary RICE listed in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
- (2) New non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
- (3) New non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
- (4) New non-emergency CI stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
  - (c) [Reserved]
- (d) You must conduct three separate test runs for each performance test required in this section, as specified in § 63.7(e)(3). Each test run must last at least 1 hour, unless otherwise specified in this subpart.

(e)(1) You must use Equation 1 of this section to determine compliance with the percent reduction requirement:

$$\frac{C_i - C_o}{C_i} \times 100 = R$$
 (Eq. 1)

Where:

C<sub>i</sub> = concentration of carbon monoxide (CO), total hydrocarbons (THC), or formaldehyde at the control device inlet,

C<sub>o</sub> = concentration of CO, THC, or formaldehyde at the control device outlet, and

R = percent reduction of CO, THC, or formaldehyde emissions.

- (2) You must normalize the CO, THC, or formaldehyde concentrations at the inlet and outlet of the control device to a dry basis and to 15 percent oxygen, or an equivalent percent carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ). If pollutant concentrations are to be corrected to 15 percent oxygen and  $CO_2$  concentration is measured in lieu of oxygen concentration measurement, a  $CO_2$  correction factor is needed. Calculate the  $CO_2$  correction factor as described in paragraphs (e)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) Calculate the fuel-specific  $F_0$  value for the fuel burned during the test using values obtained from Method 19, Section 5.2, and the following equation:

$$F_O = \frac{0.209 \ F_d}{F_C}$$
 (Eq. 2)

Where:

 $F_o$  = Fuel factor based on the ratio of oxygen volume to the ultimate  $CO_2$  volume produced by the fuel at zero percent excess air.

0.209 = Fraction of air that is oxygen, percent/100.

 $F_d$  = Ratio of the volume of dry effluent gas to the gross calorific value of the fuel from Method 19, dsm<sup>3</sup> /J (dscf/10<sup>6</sup> Btu).

 $F_c$  = Ratio of the volume of  $CO_2$  produced to the gross calorific value of the fuel from Method 19, dsm<sup>3</sup> /J (dscf/10<sup>6</sup> Btu)

(ii) Calculate the  $CO_2$  correction factor for correcting measurement data to 15 percent  $O_2$ , as follows:

$$X_{CO2} = \frac{5.9}{F_O}$$
 (Eq. 3)

Where:

 $X_{CO2}$  =  $CO_2$  correction factor, percent.

5.9 = 20.9 percent  $O_2$  —15 percent  $O_2$ , the defined  $O_2$  correction value, percent.

(iii) Calculate the CO, THC, and formaldehyde gas concentrations adjusted to 15 percent  $O_2$  using  $CO_2$  as follows:

$$C_{adj} = C_d \frac{X_{CO2}}{\& CO_2} (Eq. 4)$$

Where:

C<sub>adj</sub> = Calculated concentration of CO, THC, or formaldehyde adjusted to 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>.

 $C_d$  = Measured concentration of CO, THC, or formaldehyde, uncorrected.

 $X_{CO2} = CO_2$  correction factor, percent.

 $%CO_2$  = Measured  $CO_2$  concentration measured, dry basis, percent.

- (f) If you comply with the emission limitation to reduce CO and you are not using an oxidation catalyst, if you comply with the emission limitation to reduce formaldehyde and you are not using NSCR, or if you comply with the emission limitation to limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and you are not using an oxidation catalyst or NSCR, you must petition the Administrator for operating limitations to be established during the initial performance test and continuously monitored thereafter; or for approval of no operating limitations. You must not conduct the initial performance test until after the petition has been approved by the Administrator.
- (g) If you petition the Administrator for approval of operating limitations, your petition must include the information described in paragraphs (g)(1) through (5) of this section.
  - (1) Identification of the specific parameters you propose to use as operating limitations;
- (2) A discussion of the relationship between these parameters and HAP emissions, identifying how HAP emissions change with changes in these parameters, and how limitations on these parameters will serve to limit HAP emissions;
- (3) A discussion of how you will establish the upper and/or lower values for these parameters which will establish the limits on these parameters in the operating limitations;
- (4) A discussion identifying the methods you will use to measure and the instruments you will use to monitor these parameters, as well as the relative accuracy and precision of these methods and instruments; and
- (5) A discussion identifying the frequency and methods for recalibrating the instruments you will use for monitoring these parameters.
- (h) If you petition the Administrator for approval of no operating limitations, your petition must include the information described in paragraphs (h)(1) through (7) of this section.
- (1) Identification of the parameters associated with operation of the stationary RICE and any emission control device which could change intentionally ( *e.g.*, operator adjustment, automatic controller adjustment, etc.) or unintentionally ( *e.g.*, wear and tear, error, etc.) on a routine basis or over time;
- (2) A discussion of the relationship, if any, between changes in the parameters and changes in HAP emissions;
- (3) For the parameters which could change in such a way as to increase HAP emissions, a discussion of whether establishing limitations on the parameters would serve to limit HAP emissions;

- (4) For the parameters which could change in such a way as to increase HAP emissions, a discussion of how you could establish upper and/or lower values for the parameters which would establish limits on the parameters in operating limitations;
- (5) For the parameters, a discussion identifying the methods you could use to measure them and the instruments you could use to monitor them, as well as the relative accuracy and precision of the methods and instruments;
- (6) For the parameters, a discussion identifying the frequency and methods for recalibrating the instruments you could use to monitor them; and
- (7) A discussion of why, from your point of view, it is infeasible or unreasonable to adopt the parameters as operating limitations.
- (i) The engine percent load during a performance test must be determined by documenting the calculations, assumptions, and measurement devices used to measure or estimate the percent load in a specific application. A written report of the average percent load determination must be included in the notification of compliance status. The following information must be included in the written report: the engine model number, the engine manufacturer, the year of purchase, the manufacturer's site-rated brake horsepower, the ambient temperature, pressure, and humidity during the performance test, and all assumptions that were made to estimate or calculate percent load during the performance test must be clearly explained. If measurement devices such as flow meters, kilowatt meters, beta analyzers, stain gauges, etc. are used, the model number of the measurement device, and an estimate of its accurate in percentage of true value must be provided.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 75 FR 9676, Mar. 3, 2010; 78 FR 6702, Jan. 30, 2013]

### § 63.6625 What are my monitoring, installation, collection, operation, and maintenance requirements?

- (a) If you elect to install a CEMS as specified in Table 5 of this subpart, you must install, operate, and maintain a CEMS to monitor CO and either  $O_2$  or  $CO_2$  according to the requirements in paragraphs (a)(1) through (4) of this section. If you are meeting a requirement to reduce CO emissions, the CEMS must be installed at both the inlet and outlet of the control device. If you are meeting a requirement to limit the concentration of CO, the CEMS must be installed at the outlet of the control device.
- (1) Each CEMS must be installed, operated, and maintained according to the applicable performance specifications of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B.
- (2) You must conduct an initial performance evaluation and an annual relative accuracy test audit (RATA) of each CEMS according to the requirements in § 63.8 and according to the applicable performance specifications of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B as well as daily and periodic data quality checks in accordance with 40 CFR part 60, appendix F, procedure 1.
- (3) As specified in § 63.8(c)(4)(ii), each CEMS must complete a minimum of one cycle of operation (sampling, analyzing, and data recording) for each successive 15-minute period. You must have at least two data points, with each representing a different 15-minute period, to have a valid hour of data.
- (4) The CEMS data must be reduced as specified in § 63.8(g)(2) and recorded in parts per million or parts per billion (as appropriate for the applicable limitation) at 15 percent oxygen or the equivalent  $CO_2$  concentration.

- (b) If you are required to install a continuous parameter monitoring system (CPMS) as specified in Table 5 of this subpart, you must install, operate, and maintain each CPMS according to the requirements in paragraphs (b)(1) through (6) of this section. For an affected source that is complying with the emission limitations and operating limitations on March 9, 2011, the requirements in paragraph (b) of this section are applicable September 6, 2011.
- (1) You must prepare a site-specific monitoring plan that addresses the monitoring system design, data collection, and the quality assurance and quality control elements outlined in paragraphs (b)(1)(i) through (v) of this section and in § 63.8(d). As specified in § 63.8(f)(4), you may request approval of monitoring system quality assurance and quality control procedures alternative to those specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section in your site-specific monitoring plan.
- (i) The performance criteria and design specifications for the monitoring system equipment, including the sample interface, detector signal analyzer, and data acquisition and calculations;
- (ii) Sampling interface ( *e.g.*, thermocouple) location such that the monitoring system will provide representative measurements;
  - (iii) Equipment performance evaluations, system accuracy audits, or other audit procedures;
- (iv) Ongoing operation and maintenance procedures in accordance with provisions in § 63.8(c)(1)(ii) and (c)(3); and
- (v) Ongoing reporting and recordkeeping procedures in accordance with provisions in § 63.10(c), (e)(1), and (e)(2)(i).
- (2) You must install, operate, and maintain each CPMS in continuous operation according to the procedures in your site-specific monitoring plan.
  - (3) The CPMS must collect data at least once every 15 minutes (see also § 63.6635).
- (4) For a CPMS for measuring temperature range, the temperature sensor must have a minimum tolerance of 2.8 degrees Celsius (5 degrees Fahrenheit) or 1 percent of the measurement range, whichever is larger.
- (5) You must conduct the CPMS equipment performance evaluation, system accuracy audits, or other audit procedures specified in your site-specific monitoring plan at least annually.
- (6) You must conduct a performance evaluation of each CPMS in accordance with your site-specific monitoring plan.
- (c) If you are operating a new or reconstructed stationary RICE which fires landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, you must monitor and record your fuel usage daily with separate fuel meters to measure the volumetric flow rate of each fuel. In addition, you must operate your stationary RICE in a manner which reasonably minimizes HAP emissions.
- (d) If you are operating a new or reconstructed emergency 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 and less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you must install a non-resettable hour meter prior to the startup of the engine.
- (e) If you own or operate any of the following stationary RICE, you must operate and maintain the stationary RICE and after-treatment control device (if any) according to the manufacturer's emission-

related written instructions or develop your own maintenance plan which must provide to the extent practicable for the maintenance and operation of the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions:

- (1) An existing stationary RICE with a site rating of less than 100 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (2) An existing emergency or black start stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions;
- (3) An existing emergency or black start stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions:
- (4) An existing non-emergency, non-black start stationary CI RICE with a site rating less than or equal to 300 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions;
- (5) An existing non-emergency, non-black start 2SLB stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions;
- (6) An existing non-emergency, non-black start stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions which combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis.
- (7) An existing non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating less than or equal to 500 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions;
- (8) An existing non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating less than or equal to 500 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions;
- (9) An existing, non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating greater than 500 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions that is operated 24 hours or less per calendar year; and
- (10) An existing, non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating greater than 500 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions that is operated 24 hours or less per calendar year.
- (f) If you own or operate an existing emergency stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions or an existing emergency stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, you must install a non-resettable hour meter if one is not already installed.
- (g) If you own or operate an existing non-emergency, non-black start CI engine greater than or equal to 300 HP that is not equipped with a closed crankcase ventilation system, you must comply with either paragraph (g)(1) or paragraph (2) of this section. Owners and operators must follow the manufacturer's specified maintenance requirements for operating and maintaining the open or closed crankcase ventilation systems and replacing the crankcase filters, or can request the Administrator to approve different maintenance requirements that are as protective as manufacturer requirements. Existing CI engines located at area sources in areas of Alaska that meet either § 63.6603(b)(1) or § 63.6603(b)(2) do not have to meet the requirements of this paragraph (g). Existing CI engines located on offshore vessels that meet § 63.6603(c) do not have to meet the requirements of this paragraph (g).

- (1) Install a closed crankcase ventilation system that prevents crankcase emissions from being emitted to the atmosphere, or
- (2) Install an open crankcase filtration emission control system that reduces emissions from the crankcase by filtering the exhaust stream to remove oil mist, particulates and metals.
- (h) If you operate a new, reconstructed, or existing stationary engine, you must minimize the engine's time spent at idle during startup and minimize the engine's startup time to a period needed for appropriate and safe loading of the engine, not to exceed 30 minutes, after which time the emission standards applicable to all times other than startup in Tables 1a, 2a, 2c, and 2d to this subpart apply.
- (i) If you own or operate a stationary CI engine that is subject to the work, operation or management practices in items 1 or 2 of Table 2c to this subpart or in items 1 or 4 of Table 2d to this subpart, you have the option of utilizing an oil analysis program in order to extend the specified oil change requirement in Tables 2c and 2d to this subpart. The oil analysis must be performed at the same frequency specified for changing the oil in Table 2c or 2d to this subpart. The analysis program must at a minimum analyze the following three parameters: Total Base Number, viscosity, and percent water content. The condemning limits for these parameters are as follows: Total Base Number is less than 30 percent of the Total Base Number of the oil when new; viscosity of the oil has changed by more than 20 percent from the viscosity of the oil when new; or percent water content (by volume) is greater than 0.5. If all of these condemning limits are not exceeded, the engine owner or operator is not required to change the oil. If any of the limits are exceeded, the engine owner or operator must change the oil within 2 business days of receiving the results of the analysis; if the engine is not in operation when the results of the analysis are received, the engine owner or operator must change the oil within 2 business days or before commencing operation, whichever is later. The owner or operator must keep records of the parameters that are analyzed as part of the program, the results of the analysis, and the oil changes for the engine. The analysis program must be part of the maintenance plan for the engine.
- (j) If you own or operate a stationary SI engine that is subject to the work, operation or management practices in items 6, 7, or 8 of Table 2c to this subpart or in items 5, 6, 7, 9, or 11 of Table 2d to this subpart, you have the option of utilizing an oil analysis program in order to extend the specified oil change requirement in Tables 2c and 2d to this subpart. The oil analysis must be performed at the same frequency specified for changing the oil in Table 2c or 2d to this subpart. The analysis program must at a minimum analyze the following three parameters: Total Acid Number, viscosity, and percent water content. The condemning limits for these parameters are as follows: Total Acid Number increases by more than 3.0 milligrams of potassium hydroxide (KOH) per gram from Total Acid Number of the oil when new; viscosity of the oil has changed by more than 20 percent from the viscosity of the oil when new; or percent water content (by volume) is greater than 0.5. If all of these condemning limits are not exceeded, the engine owner or operator is not required to change the oil. If any of the limits are exceeded, the engine owner or operator must change the oil within 2 business days of receiving the results of the analysis; if the engine is not in operation when the results of the analysis are received, the engine owner or operator must change the oil within 2 business days or before commencing operation, whichever is later. The owner or operator must keep records of the parameters that are analyzed as part of the program, the results of the analysis, and the oil changes for the engine. The analysis program must be part of the maintenance plan for the engine.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 73 FR 3606, Jan. 18, 2008; 75 FR 9676, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51589, Aug. 20, 2010; 76 FR 12866, Mar. 9, 2011; 78 FR 6703, Jan. 30, 2013]

### § 63.6630 How do I demonstrate initial compliance with the emission limitations, operating limitations, and other requirements?

(a) You must demonstrate initial compliance with each emission limitation, operating limitation, and other requirement that applies to you according to Table 5 of this subpart.

- (b) During the initial performance test, you must establish each operating limitation in Tables 1b and 2b of this subpart that applies to you.
- (c) You must submit the Notification of Compliance Status containing the results of the initial compliance demonstration according to the requirements in § 63.6645.
- (d) Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE complying with the requirement to reduce formaldehyde emissions by 76 percent or more can demonstrate initial compliance with the formaldehyde emission limit by testing for THC instead of formaldehyde. The testing must be conducted according to the requirements in Table 4 of this subpart. The average reduction of emissions of THC determined from the performance test must be equal to or greater than 30 percent.
- (e) The initial compliance demonstration required for existing non-emergency 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE and that are operated more than 24 hours per calendar year must be conducted according to the following requirements:
  - (1) The compliance demonstration must consist of at least three test runs.
- (2) Each test run must be of at least 15 minute duration, except that each test conducted using the method in appendix A to this subpart must consist of at least one measurement cycle and include at least 2 minutes of test data phase measurement.
- (3) If you are demonstrating compliance with the CO concentration or CO percent reduction requirement, you must measure CO emissions using one of the CO measurement methods specified in Table 4 of this subpart, or using appendix A to this subpart.
- (4) If you are demonstrating compliance with the THC percent reduction requirement, you must measure THC emissions using Method 25A, reported as propane, of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A.
- (5) You must measure  $O_2$  using one of the  $O_2$  measurement methods specified in Table 4 of this subpart. Measurements to determine  $O_2$  concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for CO or THC concentration.
- (6) If you are demonstrating compliance with the CO or THC percent reduction requirement, you must measure CO or THC emissions and  $O_2$  emissions simultaneously at the inlet and outlet of the control device.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 78 FR 6704, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### **Continuous Compliance Requirements**

#### § 63.6635 How do I monitor and collect data to demonstrate continuous compliance?

- (a) If you must comply with emission and operating limitations, you must monitor and collect data according to this section.
- (b) Except for monitor malfunctions, associated repairs, required performance evaluations, and required quality assurance or control activities, you must monitor continuously at all times that the stationary RICE is operating. A monitoring malfunction is any sudden, infrequent, not reasonably preventable failure of the monitoring to provide valid data. Monitoring failures that are caused in part by poor maintenance or careless operation are not malfunctions.

(c) You may not use data recorded during monitoring malfunctions, associated repairs, and required quality assurance or control activities in data averages and calculations used to report emission or operating levels. You must, however, use all the valid data collected during all other periods.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 76 FR 12867, Mar. 9, 2011]

# § 63.6640 How do I demonstrate continuous compliance with the emission limitations, operating limitations, and other requirements?

- (a) You must demonstrate continuous compliance with each emission limitation, operating limitation, and other requirements in Tables 1a and 1b, Tables 2a and 2b, Table 2c, and Table 2d to this subpart that apply to you according to methods specified in Table 6 to this subpart.
- (b) You must report each instance in which you did not meet each emission limitation or operating limitation in Tables 1a and 1b, Tables 2a and 2b, Table 2c, and Table 2d to this subpart that apply to you. These instances are deviations from the emission and operating limitations in this subpart. These deviations must be reported according to the requirements in § 63.6650. If you change your catalyst, you must reestablish the values of the operating parameters measured during the initial performance test. When you reestablish the values of your operating parameters, you must also conduct a performance test to demonstrate that you are meeting the required emission limitation applicable to your stationary RICE.
- (c) The annual compliance demonstration required for existing non-emergency 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE and that are operated more than 24 hours per calendar year must be conducted according to the following requirements:
  - (1) The compliance demonstration must consist of at least one test run.
- (2) Each test run must be of at least 15 minute duration, except that each test conducted using the method in appendix A to this subpart must consist of at least one measurement cycle and include at least 2 minutes of test data phase measurement.
- (3) If you are demonstrating compliance with the CO concentration or CO percent reduction requirement, you must measure CO emissions using one of the CO measurement methods specified in Table 4 of this subpart, or using appendix A to this subpart.
- (4) If you are demonstrating compliance with the THC percent reduction requirement, you must measure THC emissions using Method 25A, reported as propane, of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A.
- (5) You must measure  $O_2$  using one of the  $O_2$  measurement methods specified in Table 4 of this subpart. Measurements to determine  $O_2$  concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for CO or THC concentration.
- (6) If you are demonstrating compliance with the CO or THC percent reduction requirement, you must measure CO or THC emissions and  $O_2$  emissions simultaneously at the inlet and outlet of the control device.
- (7) If the results of the annual compliance demonstration show that the emissions exceed the levels specified in Table 6 of this subpart, the stationary RICE must be shut down as soon as safely possible, and appropriate corrective action must be taken (e.g., repairs, catalyst cleaning, catalyst replacement). The stationary RICE must be retested within 7 days of being restarted and the emissions must meet the levels specified in Table 6 of this subpart. If the retest shows that the emissions continue to exceed the specified levels, the stationary RICE must again be shut down as soon as safely possible, and the

stationary RICE may not operate, except for purposes of startup and testing, until the owner/operator demonstrates through testing that the emissions do not exceed the levels specified in Table 6 of this subpart.

- (d) For new, reconstructed, and rebuilt stationary RICE, deviations from the emission or operating limitations that occur during the first 200 hours of operation from engine startup (engine burn-in period) are not violations. Rebuilt stationary RICE means a stationary RICE that has been rebuilt as that term is defined in 40 CFR 94.11(a).
- (e) You must also report each instance in which you did not meet the requirements in Table 8 to this subpart that apply to you. If you own or operate a new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions (except new or reconstructed 4SLB engines greater than or equal to 250 and less than or equal to 500 brake HP), a new or reconstructed stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, or any of the following RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you do not need to comply with the requirements in Table 8 to this subpart: An existing 2SLB stationary RICE, an existing 4SLB stationary RICE, an existing emergency stationary RICE, an existing limited use stationary RICE, or an existing stationary RICE which fires landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis. If you own or operate any of the following RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you do not need to comply with the requirements in Table 8 to this subpart, except for the initial notification requirements: a new or reconstructed stationary RICE that combusts landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, a new or reconstructed emergency stationary RICE, or a new or reconstructed limited use stationary RICE.
- (f) If you own or operate an emergency stationary RICE, you must operate the emergency stationary RICE according to the requirements in paragraphs (f)(1) through (4) of this section. In order for the engine to be considered an emergency stationary RICE under this subpart, any operation other than emergency operation, maintenance and testing, emergency demand response, and operation in non-emergency situations for 50 hours per year, as described in paragraphs (f)(1) through (4) of this section, is prohibited. If you do not operate the engine according to the requirements in paragraphs (f)(1) through (4) of this section, the engine will not be considered an emergency engine under this subpart and must meet all requirements for non-emergency engines.
  - (1) There is no time limit on the use of emergency stationary RICE in emergency situations.
- (2) You may operate your emergency stationary RICE for any combination of the purposes specified in paragraphs (f)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section for a maximum of 100 hours per calendar year. Any operation for non-emergency situations as allowed by paragraphs (f)(3) and (4) of this section counts as part of the 100 hours per calendar year allowed by this paragraph (f)(2).
- (i) Emergency stationary RICE may be operated for maintenance checks and readiness testing, provided that the tests are recommended by federal, state or local government, the manufacturer, the vendor, the regional transmission organization or equivalent balancing authority and transmission operator, or the insurance company associated with the engine. The owner or operator may petition the Administrator for approval of additional hours to be used for maintenance checks and readiness testing, but a petition is not required if the owner or operator maintains records indicating that federal, state, or local standards require maintenance and testing of emergency RICE beyond 100 hours per calendar year.
- (ii) Emergency stationary RICE may be operated for emergency demand response for periods in which the Reliability Coordinator under the North American Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) Reliability Standard EOP-002-3, Capacity and Energy Emergencies (incorporated by reference, see

- § 63.14), or other authorized entity as determined by the Reliability Coordinator, has declared an Energy Emergency Alert Level 2 as defined in the NERC Reliability Standard EOP-002-3.
- (iii) Emergency stationary RICE may be operated for periods where there is a deviation of voltage or frequency of 5 percent or greater below standard voltage or frequency.
- (3) Emergency stationary RICE located at major sources of HAP may be operated for up to 50 hours per calendar year in non-emergency situations. The 50 hours of operation in non-emergency situations are counted as part of the 100 hours per calendar year for maintenance and testing and emergency demand response provided in paragraph (f)(2) of this section. The 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations cannot be used for peak shaving or non-emergency demand response, or to generate income for a facility to supply power to an electric grid or otherwise supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity.
- (4) Emergency stationary RICE located at area sources of HAP may be operated for up to 50 hours per calendar year in non-emergency situations. The 50 hours of operation in non-emergency situations are counted as part of the 100 hours per calendar year for maintenance and testing and emergency demand response provided in paragraph (f)(2) of this section. Except as provided in paragraphs (f)(4)(i) and (ii) of this section, the 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations cannot be used for peak shaving or non-emergency demand response, or to generate income for a facility to an electric grid or otherwise supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity.
- (i) Prior to May 3, 2014, the 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations can be used for peak shaving or non-emergency demand response to generate income for a facility, or to otherwise supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity if the engine is operated as part of a peak shaving (load management program) with the local distribution system operator and the power is provided only to the facility itself or to support the local distribution system.
- (ii) The 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations can be used to supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity if all of the following conditions are met:
- (A) The engine is dispatched by the local balancing authority or local transmission and distribution system operator.
- (B) The dispatch is intended to mitigate local transmission and/or distribution limitations so as to avert potential voltage collapse or line overloads that could lead to the interruption of power supply in a local area or region.
- (C) The dispatch follows reliability, emergency operation or similar protocols that follow specific NERC, regional, state, public utility commission or local standards or guidelines.
- (D) The power is provided only to the facility itself or to support the local transmission and distribution system.
- (E) The owner or operator identifies and records the entity that dispatches the engine and the specific NERC, regional, state, public utility commission or local standards or guidelines that are being followed for dispatching the engine. The local balancing authority or local transmission and distribution system operator may keep these records on behalf of the engine owner or operator.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 71 FR 20467, Apr. 20, 2006; 73 FR 3606, Jan. 18, 2008; 75 FR 9676, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51591, Aug. 20, 2010; 78 FR 6704, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### Notifications, Reports, and Records

#### § 63.6645 What notifications must I submit and when?

- (a) You must submit all of the notifications in §§ 63.7(b) and (c), 63.8(e), (f)(4) and (f)(6), 63.9(b) through (e), and (g) and (h) that apply to you by the dates specified if you own or operate any of the following;
- (1) An existing stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
  - (2) An existing stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions.
- (3) A stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
- (4) A new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
- (5) This requirement does not apply if you own or operate an existing stationary RICE less than 100 HP, an existing stationary emergency RICE, or an existing stationary RICE that is not subject to any numerical emission standards.
- (b) As specified in § 63.9(b)(2), if you start up your stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions before the effective date of this subpart, you must submit an Initial Notification not later than December 13, 2004.
- (c) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions on or after August 16, 2004, you must submit an Initial Notification not later than 120 days after you become subject to this subpart.
- (d) As specified in § 63.9(b)(2), if you start up your stationary RICE with a site rating of equal to or less than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions before the effective date of this subpart and you are required to submit an initial notification, you must submit an Initial Notification not later than July 16, 2008.
- (e) If you start up your new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of equal to or less than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions on or after March 18, 2008 and you are required to submit an initial notification, you must submit an Initial Notification not later than 120 days after you become subject to this subpart.
- (f) If you are required to submit an Initial Notification but are otherwise not affected by the requirements of this subpart, in accordance with § 63.6590(b), your notification should include the information in § 63.9(b)(2)(i) through (v), and a statement that your stationary RICE has no additional requirements and explain the basis of the exclusion (for example, that it operates exclusively as an emergency stationary RICE if it has a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions).
- (g) If you are required to conduct a performance test, you must submit a Notification of Intent to conduct a performance test at least 60 days before the performance test is scheduled to begin as required in § 63.7(b)(1).

- (h) If you are required to conduct a performance test or other initial compliance demonstration as specified in Tables 4 and 5 to this subpart, you must submit a Notification of Compliance Status according to § 63.9(h)(2)(ii).
- (1) For each initial compliance demonstration required in Table 5 to this subpart that does not include a performance test, you must submit the Notification of Compliance Status before the close of business on the 30th day following the completion of the initial compliance demonstration.
- (2) For each initial compliance demonstration required in Table 5 to this subpart that includes a performance test conducted according to the requirements in Table 3 to this subpart, you must submit the Notification of Compliance Status, including the performance test results, before the close of business on the 60th day following the completion of the performance test according to § 63.10(d)(2).
- (i) If you own or operate an existing non-emergency CI RICE with a site rating of more than 300 HP located at an area source of HAP emissions that is certified to the Tier 1 or Tier 2 emission standards in Table 1 of 40 CFR 89.112 and subject to an enforceable state or local standard requiring engine replacement and you intend to meet management practices rather than emission limits, as specified in § 63.6603(d), you must submit a notification by March 3, 2013, stating that you intend to use the provision in § 63.6603(d) and identifying the state or local regulation that the engine is subject to.

[73 FR 3606, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 75 FR 9677, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51591, Aug. 20, 2010; 78 FR 6705, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### § 63.6650 What reports must I submit and when?

- (a) You must submit each report in Table 7 of this subpart that applies to you.
- (b) Unless the Administrator has approved a different schedule for submission of reports under § 63.10(a), you must submit each report by the date in Table 7 of this subpart and according to the requirements in paragraphs (b)(1) through (b)(9) of this section.
- (1) For semiannual Compliance reports, the first Compliance report must cover the period beginning on the compliance date that is specified for your affected source in § 63.6595 and ending on June 30 or December 31, whichever date is the first date following the end of the first calendar half after the compliance date that is specified for your source in § 63.6595.
- (2) For semiannual Compliance reports, the first Compliance report must be postmarked or delivered no later than July 31 or January 31, whichever date follows the end of the first calendar half after the compliance date that is specified for your affected source in § 63.6595.
- (3) For semiannual Compliance reports, each subsequent Compliance report must cover the semiannual reporting period from January 1 through June 30 or the semiannual reporting period from July 1 through December 31.
- (4) For semiannual Compliance reports, each subsequent Compliance report must be postmarked or delivered no later than July 31 or January 31, whichever date is the first date following the end of the semiannual reporting period.
- (5) For each stationary RICE that is subject to permitting regulations pursuant to 40 CFR part 70 or 71, and if the permitting authority has established dates for submitting semiannual reports pursuant to 40 CFR 70.6(a)(3)(iii)(A) or 40 CFR 71.6 (a)(3)(iii)(A), you may submit the first and subsequent Compliance reports according to the dates the permitting authority has established instead of according to the dates in paragraphs (b)(1) through (b)(4) of this section.

- (6) For annual Compliance reports, the first Compliance report must cover the period beginning on the compliance date that is specified for your affected source in § 63.6595 and ending on December 31.
- (7) For annual Compliance reports, the first Compliance report must be postmarked or delivered no later than January 31 following the end of the first calendar year after the compliance date that is specified for your affected source in § 63.6595.
- (8) For annual Compliance reports, each subsequent Compliance report must cover the annual reporting period from January 1 through December 31.
- (9) For annual Compliance reports, each subsequent Compliance report must be postmarked or delivered no later than January 31.
- (c) The Compliance report must contain the information in paragraphs (c)(1) through (6) of this section.
  - (1) Company name and address.
- (2) Statement by a responsible official, with that official's name, title, and signature, certifying the accuracy of the content of the report.
  - (3) Date of report and beginning and ending dates of the reporting period.
- (4) If you had a malfunction during the reporting period, the compliance report must include the number, duration, and a brief description for each type of malfunction which occurred during the reporting period and which caused or may have caused any applicable emission limitation to be exceeded. The report must also include a description of actions taken by an owner or operator during a malfunction of an affected source to minimize emissions in accordance with § 63.6605(b), including actions taken to correct a malfunction.
- (5) If there are no deviations from any emission or operating limitations that apply to you, a statement that there were no deviations from the emission or operating limitations during the reporting period.
- (6) If there were no periods during which the continuous monitoring system (CMS), including CEMS and CPMS, was out-of-control, as specified in § 63.8(c)(7), a statement that there were no periods during which the CMS was out-of-control during the reporting period.
- (d) For each deviation from an emission or operating limitation that occurs for a stationary RICE where you are not using a CMS to comply with the emission or operating limitations in this subpart, the Compliance report must contain the information in paragraphs (c)(1) through (4) of this section and the information in paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) The total operating time of the stationary RICE at which the deviation occurred during the reporting period.
- (2) Information on the number, duration, and cause of deviations (including unknown cause, if applicable), as applicable, and the corrective action taken.
- (e) For each deviation from an emission or operating limitation occurring for a stationary RICE where you are using a CMS to comply with the emission and operating limitations in this subpart, you must include information in paragraphs (c)(1) through (4) and (e)(1) through (12) of this section.

- (1) The date and time that each malfunction started and stopped.
- (2) The date, time, and duration that each CMS was inoperative, except for zero (low-level) and high-level checks.
- (3) The date, time, and duration that each CMS was out-of-control, including the information in § 63.8(c)(8).
- (4) The date and time that each deviation started and stopped, and whether each deviation occurred during a period of malfunction or during another period.
- (5) A summary of the total duration of the deviation during the reporting period, and the total duration as a percent of the total source operating time during that reporting period.
- (6) A breakdown of the total duration of the deviations during the reporting period into those that are due to control equipment problems, process problems, other known causes, and other unknown causes.
- (7) A summary of the total duration of CMS downtime during the reporting period, and the total duration of CMS downtime as a percent of the total operating time of the stationary RICE at which the CMS downtime occurred during that reporting period.
- (8) An identification of each parameter and pollutant (CO or formaldehyde) that was monitored at the stationary RICE.
  - (9) A brief description of the stationary RICE.
  - (10) A brief description of the CMS.
  - (11) The date of the latest CMS certification or audit.
  - (12) A description of any changes in CMS, processes, or controls since the last reporting period.
- (f) Each affected source that has obtained a title V operating permit pursuant to 40 CFR part 70 or 71 must report all deviations as defined in this subpart in the semiannual monitoring report required by 40 CFR 70.6 (a)(3)(iii)(A) or 40 CFR 71.6(a)(3)(iii)(A). If an affected source submits a Compliance report pursuant to Table 7 of this subpart along with, or as part of, the semiannual monitoring report required by 40 CFR 70.6(a)(3)(iii)(A) or 40 CFR 71.6(a)(3)(iii)(A), and the Compliance report includes all required information concerning deviations from any emission or operating limitation in this subpart, submission of the Compliance report shall be deemed to satisfy any obligation to report the same deviations in the semiannual monitoring report. However, submission of a Compliance report shall not otherwise affect any obligation the affected source may have to report deviations from permit requirements to the permit authority.
- (g) If you are operating as a new or reconstructed stationary RICE which fires landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, you must submit an annual report according to Table 7 of this subpart by the date specified unless the Administrator has approved a different schedule, according to the information described in paragraphs (b)(1) through (b)(5) of this section. You must report the data specified in (g)(1) through (g)(3) of this section.
- (1) Fuel flow rate of each fuel and the heating values that were used in your calculations. You must also demonstrate that the percentage of heat input provided by landfill gas or digester gas is equivalent to 10 percent or more of the total fuel consumption on an annual basis.

- (2) The operating limits provided in your federally enforceable permit, and any deviations from these limits.
  - (3) Any problems or errors suspected with the meters.
- (h) If you own or operate an emergency stationary RICE with a site rating of more than 100 brake HP that operates or is contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) or that operates for the purpose specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii), you must submit an annual report according to the requirements in paragraphs (h)(1) through (3) of this section.
  - (1) The report must contain the following information:
  - (i) Company name and address where the engine is located.
  - (ii) Date of the report and beginning and ending dates of the reporting period.
  - (iii) Engine site rating and model year.
  - (iv) Latitude and longitude of the engine in decimal degrees reported to the fifth decimal place.
- (v) Hours operated for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii), including the date, start time, and end time for engine operation for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (vi) Number of hours the engine is contractually obligated to be available for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (vii) Hours spent for operation for the purpose specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii), including the date, start time, and end time for engine operation for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii). The report must also identify the entity that dispatched the engine and the situation that necessitated the dispatch of the engine.
- (viii) If there were no deviations from the fuel requirements in § 63.6604 that apply to the engine (if any), a statement that there were no deviations from the fuel requirements during the reporting period.
- (ix) If there were deviations from the fuel requirements in § 63.6604 that apply to the engine (if any), information on the number, duration, and cause of deviations, and the corrective action taken.
- (2) The first annual report must cover the calendar year 2015 and must be submitted no later than March 31, 2016. Subsequent annual reports for each calendar year must be submitted no later than March 31 of the following calendar year.
- (3) The annual report must be submitted electronically using the subpart specific reporting form in the Compliance and Emissions Data Reporting Interface (CEDRI) that is accessed through EPA's Central Data Exchange (CDX) ( <a href="https://www.epa.gov/cdx">www.epa.gov/cdx</a>). However, if the reporting form specific to this subpart is not available in CEDRI at the time that the report is due, the written report must be submitted to the Administrator at the appropriate address listed in § 63.13.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 75 FR 9677, Mar. 3, 2010; 78 FR 6705, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### § 63.6655 What records must I keep?

- (a) If you must comply with the emission and operating limitations, you must keep the records described in paragraphs (a)(1) through (b)(1) through (b)(3) and (c) of this section.
- (1) A copy of each notification and report that you submitted to comply with this subpart, including all documentation supporting any Initial Notification or Notification of Compliance Status that you submitted, according to the requirement in § 63.10(b)(2)(xiv).
- (2) Records of the occurrence and duration of each malfunction of operation ( *i.e.*, process equipment) or the air pollution control and monitoring equipment.
  - (3) Records of performance tests and performance evaluations as required in § 63.10(b)(2)(viii).
- (4) Records of all required maintenance performed on the air pollution control and monitoring equipment.
- (5) Records of actions taken during periods of malfunction to minimize emissions in accordance with § 63.6605(b), including corrective actions to restore malfunctioning process and air pollution control and monitoring equipment to its normal or usual manner of operation.
- (b) For each CEMS or CPMS, you must keep the records listed in paragraphs (b)(1) through (3) of this section.
  - (1) Records described in § 63.10(b)(2)(vi) through (xi).
- (2) Previous ( *i.e.*, superseded) versions of the performance evaluation plan as required in § 63.8(d)(3).
- (3) Requests for alternatives to the relative accuracy test for CEMS or CPMS as required in § 63.8(f)(6)(i), if applicable.
- (c) If you are operating a new or reconstructed stationary RICE which fires landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, you must keep the records of your daily fuel usage monitors.
- (d) You must keep the records required in Table 6 of this subpart to show continuous compliance with each emission or operating limitation that applies to you.
- (e) You must keep records of the maintenance conducted on the stationary RICE in order to demonstrate that you operated and maintained the stationary RICE and after-treatment control device (if any) according to your own maintenance plan if you own or operate any of the following stationary RICE;
- (1) An existing stationary RICE with a site rating of less than 100 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions.
  - (2) An existing stationary emergency RICE.
- (3) An existing stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions subject to management practices as shown in Table 2d to this subpart.

(f) If you own or operate any of the stationary RICE in paragraphs (f)(1) through (2) of this section, you must keep records of the hours of operation of the engine that is recorded through the non-resettable hour meter. The owner or operator must document how many hours are spent for emergency operation, including what classified the operation as emergency and how many hours are spent for non-emergency operation. If the engine is used for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) or (iii) or § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii), the owner or operator must keep records of the notification of the emergency situation, and the date, start time, and end time of engine operation for these purposes.

Attachment I 40 CFR 63, Subpart ZZZZ

- (1) An existing emergency stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions that does not meet the standards applicable to nonemergency engines.
- (2) An existing emergency stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions that does not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 75 FR 9678, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51592, Aug. 20, 2010; 78 FR 6706, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### § 63.6660 In what form and how long must I keep my records?

- (a) Your records must be in a form suitable and readily available for expeditious review according to § 63.10(b)(1).
- (b) As specified in § 63.10(b)(1), you must keep each record for 5 years following the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record.
- (c) You must keep each record readily accessible in hard copy or electronic form for at least 5 years after the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record, according to § 63.10(b)(1).

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 75 FR 9678, Mar. 3, 2010]

#### Other Requirements and Information

#### § 63.6665 What parts of the General Provisions apply to me?

Table 8 to this subpart shows which parts of the General Provisions in §§ 63.1 through 63.15 apply to you. If you own or operate a new or reconstructed stationary RICE with a site rating of less than or equal to 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions (except new or reconstructed 4SLB engines greater than or equal to 250 and less than or equal to 500 brake HP), a new or reconstructed stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP emissions, or any of the following RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you do not need to comply with any of the requirements of the General Provisions specified in Table 8: An existing 2SLB stationary RICE, an existing 4SLB stationary RICE, an existing stationary RICE that combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, an existing emergency stationary RICE, or an existing limited use stationary RICE. If you own or operate any of the following RICE with a site rating of more than 500 brake HP located at a major source of HAP emissions, you do not need to comply with the requirements in the General Provisions specified in Table 8 except for the initial notification requirements: A new stationary RICE that combusts landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, a new emergency stationary RICE, or a new limited use stationary RICE.

#### § 63.6670 Who implements and enforces this subpart?

- (a) This subpart is implemented and enforced by the U.S. EPA, or a delegated authority such as your State, local, or tribal agency. If the U.S. EPA Administrator has delegated authority to your State, local, or tribal agency, then that agency (as well as the U.S. EPA) has the authority to implement and enforce this subpart. You should contact your U.S. EPA Regional Office to find out whether this subpart is delegated to your State, local, or tribal agency.
- (b) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority of this subpart to a State, local, or tribal agency under 40 CFR part 63, subpart E, the authorities contained in paragraph (c) of this section are retained by the Administrator of the U.S. EPA and are not transferred to the State, local, or tribal agency.
  - (c) The authorities that will not be delegated to State, local, or tribal agencies are:
- (1) Approval of alternatives to the non-opacity emission limitations and operating limitations in § 63.6600 under § 63.6(g).
- (2) Approval of major alternatives to test methods under § 63.7(e)(2)(ii) and (f) and as defined in § 63.90.
  - (3) Approval of major alternatives to monitoring under § 63.8(f) and as defined in § 63.90.
- (4) Approval of major alternatives to recordkeeping and reporting under § 63.10(f) and as defined in § 63.90.
- (5) Approval of a performance test which was conducted prior to the effective date of the rule, as specified in § 63.6610(b).

#### § 63.6675 What definitions apply to this subpart?

Terms used in this subpart are defined in the Clean Air Act (CAA); in 40 CFR 63.2, the General Provisions of this part; and in this section as follows:

Alaska Railbelt Grid means the service areas of the six regulated public utilities that extend from Fairbanks to Anchorage and the Kenai Peninsula. These utilities are Golden Valley Electric Association; Chugach Electric Association; Matanuska Electric Association; Homer Electric Association; Anchorage Municipal Light & Power; and the City of Seward Electric System.

Area source means any stationary source of HAP that is not a major source as defined in part 63.

Associated equipment as used in this subpart and as referred to in section 112(n)(4) of the CAA, means equipment associated with an oil or natural gas exploration or production well, and includes all equipment from the well bore to the point of custody transfer, except glycol dehydration units, storage vessels with potential for flash emissions, combustion turbines, and stationary RICE.

Backup power for renewable energy means an engine that provides backup power to a facility that generates electricity from renewable energy resources, as that term is defined in Alaska Statute 42.45.045(I)(5) (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14).

Black start engine means an engine whose only purpose is to start up a combustion turbine.

CAA means the Clean Air Act (42 U.S.C. 7401 et seq., as amended by Public Law 101-549, 104 Stat. 2399).

Commercial emergency stationary RICE means an emergency stationary RICE used in commercial establishments such as office buildings, hotels, stores, telecommunications facilities, restaurants, financial institutions such as banks, doctor's offices, and sports and performing arts facilities.

Compression ignition means relating to a type of stationary internal combustion engine that is not a spark ignition engine.

Custody transfer means the transfer of hydrocarbon liquids or natural gas: After processing and/or treatment in the producing operations, or from storage vessels or automatic transfer facilities or other such equipment, including product loading racks, to pipelines or any other forms of transportation. For the purposes of this subpart, the point at which such liquids or natural gas enters a natural gas processing plant is a point of custody transfer.

Deviation means any instance in which an affected source subject to this subpart, or an owner or operator of such a source:

- (1) Fails to meet any requirement or obligation established by this subpart, including but not limited to any emission limitation or operating limitation;
- (2) Fails to meet any term or condition that is adopted to implement an applicable requirement in this subpart and that is included in the operating permit for any affected source required to obtain such a permit; or
- (3) Fails to meet any emission limitation or operating limitation in this subpart during malfunction, regardless or whether or not such failure is permitted by this subpart.
  - (4) Fails to satisfy the general duty to minimize emissions established by § 63.6(e)(1)(i).

Diesel engine means any stationary RICE in which a high boiling point liquid fuel injected into the combustion chamber ignites when the air charge has been compressed to a temperature sufficiently high for auto-ignition. This process is also known as compression ignition.

Diesel fuel means any liquid obtained from the distillation of petroleum with a boiling point of approximately 150 to 360 degrees Celsius. One commonly used form is fuel oil number 2. Diesel fuel also includes any non-distillate fuel with comparable physical and chemical properties ( e.g. biodiesel) that is suitable for use in compression ignition engines.

Digester gas means any gaseous by-product of wastewater treatment typically formed through the anaerobic decomposition of organic waste materials and composed principally of methane and  $CO_2$ .

Dual-fuel engine means any stationary RICE in which a liquid fuel (typically diesel fuel) is used for compression ignition and gaseous fuel (typically natural gas) is used as the primary fuel.

Emergency stationary RICE means any stationary reciprocating internal combustion engine that meets all of the criteria in paragraphs (1) through (3) of this definition. All emergency stationary RICE must comply with the requirements specified in § 63.6640(f) in order to be considered emergency stationary RICE. If the engine does not comply with the requirements specified in § 63.6640(f), then it is not considered to be an emergency stationary RICE under this subpart.

- (1) The stationary RICE is operated to provide electrical power or mechanical work during an emergency situation. Examples include stationary RICE used to produce power for critical networks or equipment (including power supplied to portions of a facility) when electric power from the local utility (or the normal power source, if the facility runs on its own power production) is interrupted, or stationary RICE used to pump water in the case of fire or flood, etc.
- (2) The stationary RICE is operated under limited circumstances for situations not included in paragraph (1) of this definition, as specified in § 63.6640(f).
- (3) The stationary RICE operates as part of a financial arrangement with another entity in situations not included in paragraph (1) of this definition only as allowed in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) or (iii) and § 63.6640(f)(4)(i) or (ii).

Engine startup means the time from initial start until applied load and engine and associated equipment reaches steady state or normal operation. For stationary engine with catalytic controls, engine startup means the time from initial start until applied load and engine and associated equipment, including the catalyst, reaches steady state or normal operation.

Four-stroke engine means any type of engine which completes the power cycle in two crankshaft revolutions, with intake and compression strokes in the first revolution and power and exhaust strokes in the second revolution.

Gaseous fuel means a material used for combustion which is in the gaseous state at standard atmospheric temperature and pressure conditions.

Gasoline means any fuel sold in any State for use in motor vehicles and motor vehicle engines, or nonroad or stationary engines, and commonly or commercially known or sold as gasoline.

Glycol dehydration unit means a device in which a liquid glycol (including, but not limited to, ethylene glycol, diethylene glycol, or triethylene glycol) absorbent directly contacts a natural gas stream and absorbs water in a contact tower or absorption column (absorber). The glycol contacts and absorbs water vapor and other gas stream constituents from the natural gas and becomes "rich" glycol. This glycol is then regenerated in the glycol dehydration unit reboiler. The "lean" glycol is then recycled.

Hazardous air pollutants (HAP) means any air pollutants listed in or pursuant to section 112(b) of the CAA.

Institutional emergency stationary RICE means an emergency stationary RICE used in institutional establishments such as medical centers, nursing homes, research centers, institutions of higher education, correctional facilities, elementary and secondary schools, libraries, religious establishments, police stations, and fire stations.

ISO standard day conditions means 288 degrees Kelvin (15 degrees Celsius), 60 percent relative humidity and 101.3 kilopascals pressure.

Landfill gas means a gaseous by-product of the land application of municipal refuse typically formed through the anaerobic decomposition of waste materials and composed principally of methane and  $CO_2$ .

Lean burn engine means any two-stroke or four-stroke spark ignited engine that does not meet the definition of a rich burn engine.

Limited use stationary RICE means any stationary RICE that operates less than 100 hours per year.

Liquefied petroleum gas means any liquefied hydrocarbon gas obtained as a by-product in petroleum refining of natural gas production.

Liquid fuel means any fuel in liquid form at standard temperature and pressure, including but not limited to diesel, residual/crude oil, kerosene/naphtha (jet fuel), and gasoline.

Major Source, as used in this subpart, shall have the same meaning as in § 63.2, except that:

- (1) Emissions from any oil or gas exploration or production well (with its associated equipment (as defined in this section)) and emissions from any pipeline compressor station or pump station shall not be aggregated with emissions from other similar units, to determine whether such emission points or stations are major sources, even when emission points are in a contiguous area or under common control;
- (2) For oil and gas production facilities, emissions from processes, operations, or equipment that are not part of the same oil and gas production facility, as defined in § 63.1271 of subpart HHH of this part, shall not be aggregated;
- (3) For production field facilities, only HAP emissions from glycol dehydration units, storage vessel with the potential for flash emissions, combustion turbines and reciprocating internal combustion engines shall be aggregated for a major source determination; and
- (4) Emissions from processes, operations, and equipment that are not part of the same natural gas transmission and storage facility, as defined in § 63.1271 of subpart HHH of this part, shall not be aggregated.

*Malfunction* means any sudden, infrequent, and not reasonably preventable failure of air pollution control equipment, process equipment, or a process to operate in a normal or usual manner which causes, or has the potential to cause, the emission limitations in an applicable standard to be exceeded. Failures that are caused in part by poor maintenance or careless operation are not malfunctions.

Natural gas means a naturally occurring mixture of hydrocarbon and non-hydrocarbon gases found in geologic formations beneath the Earth's surface, of which the principal constituent is methane. Natural gas may be field or pipeline quality.

Non-selective catalytic reduction (NSCR) means an add-on catalytic nitrogen oxides (NO $_{\rm X}$ ) control device for rich burn engines that, in a two-step reaction, promotes the conversion of excess oxygen, NO $_{\rm X}$ , CO, and volatile organic compounds (VOC) into CO $_{\rm 2}$ , nitrogen, and water.

Oil and gas production facility as used in this subpart means any grouping of equipment where hydrocarbon liquids are processed, upgraded ( *i.e.*, remove impurities or other constituents to meet contract specifications), or stored prior to the point of custody transfer; or where natural gas is processed, upgraded, or stored prior to entering the natural gas transmission and storage source category. For purposes of a major source determination, facility (including a building, structure, or installation) means oil and natural gas production and processing equipment that is located within the boundaries of an individual surface site as defined in this section. Equipment that is part of a facility will typically be located within close proximity to other equipment located at the same facility. Pieces of production equipment or groupings of equipment located on different oil and gas leases, mineral fee tracts, lease tracts, subsurface or surface unit areas, surface fee tracts, surface lease tracts, or separate surface sites, whether or not connected by a road, waterway, power line or pipeline, shall not be considered part of the same facility. Examples of facilities in the oil and natural gas production source category include, but are not limited to, well sites, satellite tank batteries, central tank batteries, a compressor station that transports natural gas to a natural gas processing plant, and natural gas processing plants.

Oxidation catalyst means an add-on catalytic control device that controls CO and VOC by oxidation.

Peaking unit or engine means any standby engine intended for use during periods of high demand that are not emergencies.

Percent load means the fractional power of an engine compared to its maximum manufacturer's design capacity at engine site conditions. Percent load may range between 0 percent to above 100 percent.

Potential to emit means the maximum capacity of a stationary source to emit a pollutant under its physical and operational design. Any physical or operational limitation on the capacity of the stationary source to emit a pollutant, including air pollution control equipment and restrictions on hours of operation or on the type or amount of material combusted, stored, or processed, shall be treated as part of its design if the limitation or the effect it would have on emissions is federally enforceable. For oil and natural gas production facilities subject to subpart HH of this part, the potential to emit provisions in § 63.760(a) may be used. For natural gas transmission and storage facilities subject to subpart HHH of this part, the maximum annual facility gas throughput for storage facilities may be determined according to § 63.1270(a)(1) and the maximum annual throughput for transmission facilities may be determined according to § 63.1270(a)(2).

*Production field facility* means those oil and gas production facilities located prior to the point of custody transfer.

*Production well* means any hole drilled in the earth from which crude oil, condensate, or field natural gas is extracted.

*Propane* means a colorless gas derived from petroleum and natural gas, with the molecular structure  $C_3 \, H_8$ .

Remote stationary RICE means stationary RICE meeting any of the following criteria:

- (1) Stationary RICE located in an offshore area that is beyond the line of ordinary low water along that portion of the coast of the United States that is in direct contact with the open seas and beyond the line marking the seaward limit of inland waters.
- (2) Stationary RICE located on a pipeline segment that meets both of the criteria in paragraphs (2)(i) and (ii) of this definition.
- (i) A pipeline segment with 10 or fewer buildings intended for human occupancy and no buildings with four or more stories within 220 yards (200 meters) on either side of the centerline of any continuous 1-mile (1.6 kilometers) length of pipeline. Each separate dwelling unit in a multiple dwelling unit building is counted as a separate building intended for human occupancy.
- (ii) The pipeline segment does not lie within 100 yards (91 meters) of either a building or a small, well-defined outside area (such as a playground, recreation area, outdoor theater, or other place of public assembly) that is occupied by 20 or more persons on at least 5 days a week for 10 weeks in any 12-month period. The days and weeks need not be consecutive. The building or area is considered occupied for a full day if it is occupied for any portion of the day.
- (iii) For purposes of this paragraph (2), the term pipeline segment means all parts of those physical facilities through which gas moves in transportation, including but not limited to pipe, valves, and other appurtenance attached to pipe, compressor units, metering stations, regulator stations, delivery stations, holders, and fabricated assemblies. Stationary RICE located within 50 yards (46 meters) of the pipeline

segment providing power for equipment on a pipeline segment are part of the pipeline segment. Transportation of gas means the gathering, transmission, or distribution of gas by pipeline, or the storage of gas. A building is intended for human occupancy if its primary use is for a purpose involving the presence of humans.

(3) Stationary RICE that are not located on gas pipelines and that have 5 or fewer buildings intended for human occupancy and no buildings with four or more stories within a 0.25 mile radius around the engine. A building is intended for human occupancy if its primary use is for a purpose involving the presence of humans.

Residential emergency stationary RICE means an emergency stationary RICE used in residential establishments such as homes or apartment buildings.

Responsible official means responsible official as defined in 40 CFR 70.2.

Rich burn engine means any four-stroke spark ignited engine where the manufacturer's recommended operating air/fuel ratio divided by the stoichiometric air/fuel ratio at full load conditions is less than or equal to 1.1. Engines originally manufactured as rich burn engines, but modified prior to December 19, 2002 with passive emission control technology for  $NO_X$  (such as pre-combustion chambers) will be considered lean burn engines. Also, existing engines where there are no manufacturer's recommendations regarding air/fuel ratio will be considered a rich burn engine if the excess oxygen content of the exhaust at full load conditions is less than or equal to 2 percent.

Site-rated HP means the maximum manufacturer's design capacity at engine site conditions.

Spark ignition means relating to either: A gasoline-fueled engine; or any other type of engine with a spark plug (or other sparking device) and with operating characteristics significantly similar to the theoretical Otto combustion cycle. Spark ignition engines usually use a throttle to regulate intake air flow to control power during normal operation. Dual-fuel engines in which a liquid fuel (typically diesel fuel) is used for CI and gaseous fuel (typically natural gas) is used as the primary fuel at an annual average ratio of less than 2 parts diesel fuel to 100 parts total fuel on an energy equivalent basis are spark ignition engines.

Stationary reciprocating internal combustion engine (RICE) means any reciprocating internal combustion engine which uses reciprocating motion to convert heat energy into mechanical work and which is not mobile. Stationary RICE differ from mobile RICE in that a stationary RICE is not a non-road engine as defined at 40 CFR 1068.30, and is not used to propel a motor vehicle or a vehicle used solely for competition.

Stationary RICE test cell/stand means an engine test cell/stand, as defined in subpart PPPP of this part, that tests stationary RICE.

Stoichiometric means the theoretical air-to-fuel ratio required for complete combustion.

Storage vessel with the potential for flash emissions means any storage vessel that contains a hydrocarbon liquid with a stock tank gas-to-oil ratio equal to or greater than 0.31 cubic meters per liter and an American Petroleum Institute gravity equal to or greater than 40 degrees and an actual annual average hydrocarbon liquid throughput equal to or greater than 79,500 liters per day. Flash emissions occur when dissolved hydrocarbons in the fluid evolve from solution when the fluid pressure is reduced.

Subpart means 40 CFR part 63, subpart ZZZZ.

*Surface site* means any combination of one or more graded pad sites, gravel pad sites, foundations, platforms, or the immediate physical location upon which equipment is physically affixed.

Two-stroke engine means a type of engine which completes the power cycle in single crankshaft revolution by combining the intake and compression operations into one stroke and the power and exhaust operations into a second stroke. This system requires auxiliary scavenging and inherently runs lean of stoichiometric.

[69 FR 33506, June 15, 2004, as amended at 71 FR 20467, Apr. 20, 2006; 73 FR 3607, Jan. 18, 2008; 75 FR 9679, Mar. 3, 2010; 75 FR 51592, Aug. 20, 2010; 76 FR 12867, Mar. 9, 2011; 78 FR 6706, Jan. 30, 2013]

### Table 1 a to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Emission Limitations for Existing, New, and Reconstructed Spark Ignition, 4SRB Stationary RICE > 500 HP Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions

As stated in §§ 63.6600 and 63.6640, you must comply with the following emission limitations at 100 percent load plus or minus 10 percent for existing, new and reconstructed 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions:

For each	You must meet the following emission limitation, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
1. 4SRB stationary RICE	reconstruction between December 19, 2002 and	Minimize the engine's time spent at idle and minimize the engine's startup time at startup to a period needed for appropriate and safe loading of the engine, not to exceed 30 minutes, after which time the non-startup emission limitations apply. <sup>1</sup>
	b. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust to 350 ppbvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub>	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Sources can petition the Administrator pursuant to the requirements of 40 CFR 63.6(g) for alternative work practices.

[75 FR 9679, Mar. 3, 2010, as amended at 75 FR 51592, Aug. 20, 2010]

# Table 1 b to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Operating Limitations for Existing, New, and Reconstructed SI 4SRB Stationary RICE >500 HP Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions

As stated in §§ 63.6600, 63.6603, 63.6630 and 63.6640, you must comply with the following operating limitations for existing, new and reconstructed 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions:

### TABLE 1B TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—OPERATING LIMITATIONS FOR EXISTING, NEW, AND RECONSTRUCTED SI 4SRB STATIONARY RICE >500 HP LOCATED AT A MAJOR SOURCE OF HAP EMISSIONS

For each	You must meet the following operating limitation, except during periods of startup
if applicable) and using NSCR; or existing, new and reconstructed 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions	a. maintain your catalyst so that the pressure drop across the catalyst does not change by more than 2 inches of water at 100 percent load plus or minus 10 percent from the pressure drop across the catalyst measured during the initial performance test; and b. maintain the temperature of your stationary RICE exhaust so that the catalyst inlet temperature is greater than or equal to 750 °F and less than or equal to 1250 °F.
2. existing, new and reconstructed 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions complying with the requirement to reduce formaldehyde emissions by 76 percent or more (or by 75 percent or more, if applicable) and not using NSCR; or	Comply with any operating limitations approved by the Administrator.
existing, new and reconstructed 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions complying with the requirement to limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust to 350 ppbvd or less at 15 percent O₂and not using NSCR.	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Sources can petition the Administrator pursuant to the requirements of 40 CFR 63.8(f) for a different temperature range.

[78 FR 6706, Jan. 30, 2013]

# Table 2 a to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Emission Limitations for New and Reconstructed 2SLB and Compression Ignition Stationary RICE >500 HP and New and Reconstructed 4SLB Stationary RICE ≥250 HP Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions

As stated in §§ 63.6600 and 63.6640, you must comply with the following emission limitations for new and reconstructed lean burn and new and reconstructed compression ignition stationary RICE at 100 percent load plus or minus 10 percent:

	You must meet the following emission limitation, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
stationary RICE	b. Limit concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust to 12 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> . If you commenced construction or reconstruction between December 19, 2002 and June 15, 2004, you may limit	Minimize the engine's time spent at idle and minimize the engine's startup time at startup to a period needed for appropriate and safe loading of the engine, not to exceed 30 minutes, after which time the non-startup emission limitations apply. <sup>1</sup>
2. 4SLB stationary RICE	a. Reduce CO emissions by 93 percent or more; or	
	b. Limit concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust to 14 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub>	

3. CI stationary RICE	a. Reduce CO emissions by 70 percent or more; or	
	b. Limit concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust to 580 ppbvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub>	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Sources can petition the Administrator pursuant to the requirements of 40 CFR 63.6(g) for alternative work practices.

[75 FR 9680, Mar. 3, 2010]

Table 2 b to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Operating Limitations for New and Reconstructed 2SLB and CI Stationary RICE >500 HP Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions, New and Reconstructed 4SLB Stationary RICE ≥250 HP Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions, Existing CI Stationary RICE >500 HP

As stated in §§ 63.6600, 63.6601, 63.6603, 63.6630, and 63.6640, you must comply with the following operating limitations for new and reconstructed 2SLB and CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions; new and reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions; and existing CI stationary RICE >500 HP:

TABLE 2B TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—OPERATING LIMITATIONS FOR NEW AND RECONSTRUCTED 2SLB AND CI STATIONARY RICE >500 HP LOCATED AT A MAJOR SOURCE OF HAP EMISSIONS, NEW AND RECONSTRUCTED 4SLB STATIONARY RICE ≥250 HP LOCATED AT A MAJOR SOURCE OF HAP EMISSIONS, EXISTING CI STATIONARY RICE >500 HP

For each	You must meet the following operating limitation, except during periods of startup
1. New and reconstructed 2SLB and CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions and new and reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions complying with the requirement to reduce CO emissions and using an oxidation catalyst; and New and reconstructed 2SLB and CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions and new and reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions complying with the requirement to limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and using an oxidation catalyst.	across the catalyst does not change by more than 2 inches of water at 100 percent load plus or minus 10 percent from the pressure drop across the catalyst that was measured during the initial performance test; and b. maintain the temperature of your stationary RICE exhaust so that the catalyst inlet temperature is greater than or equal to 450 °F and less than or
2. Existing CI stationary RICE >500 HP complying with the requirement to limit or reduce the concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust and using an oxidation catalyst	a. maintain your catalyst so that the pressure drop across the catalyst does not change by more than 2 inches of water from the pressure drop across the catalyst that was measured during the initial performance test; and
	b. maintain the temperature of your stationary RICE exhaust so that the catalyst inlet temperature is greater than or equal to 450 °F and less than or equal to 1350 °F.
3. New and reconstructed 2SLB and CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions and new and reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions complying with the requirement to reduce CO emissions and not using an oxidation catalyst; and	Comply with any operating limitations approved by the Administrator.

New and reconstructed 2SLB and CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions and new and reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions complying with the requirement to limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and not using an oxidation catalyst; and	
existing CI stationary RICE >500 HP complying with the requirement to limit or reduce the concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust and not using an oxidation catalyst.	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Sources can petition the Administrator pursuant to the requirements of 40 CFR 63.8(f) for a different temperature range.

[78 FR 6707, Jan. 30, 2013]

Requirements for Existing Compression Ignition Stationary RICE Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions and Existing Spark Ignition Stationary RICE ≤500 HP Located at a Major Source of HAP Emissions

As stated in §§ 63.6600, 63.6602, and 63.6640, you must comply with the following requirements for existing compression ignition stationary RICE located at a major source of HAP emissions and existing spark ignition stationary RICE ≤500 HP located at a major source of HAP emissions:

TABLE 2C TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—REQUIREMENTS FOR EXISTING COMPRESSION IGNITION STATIONARY RICE LOCATED AT A MAJOR SOURCE OF HAP EMISSIONS AND EXISTING SPARK IGNITION STATIONARY RICE ≤500 HP LOCATED AT A MAJOR SOURCE OF HAP EMISSIONS

For each	You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
1. Emergency stationary CI RICE and black start stationary CI RICE <sup>1</sup>	a. Change oil and filter every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first. <sup>2</sup> b. Inspect air cleaner every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary. <sup>3</sup>	Minimize the engine's time spent at idle and minimize the engine's startup time at startup to a period needed for appropriate and safe loading of the engine, not to exceed 30 minutes, after which time the non-startup emission limitations apply. <sup>3</sup>
2. Non-Emergency, non-black start stationary CI RICE <100 HP	a. Change oil and filter every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first. <sup>2</sup> b. Inspect air cleaner every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as	

For each	You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
	necessary.3	
3. Non-Emergency, non-black start Cl stationary RICE 100≤HP≤300 HP	Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 230 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> .	
4. Non-Emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE 300>HP≤500." is corrected to read "4. Non-Emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE 300 <hp≤500.< td=""><td>a. Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 49 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>; or b. Reduce CO emissions by 70 percent or more.</td><td></td></hp≤500.<>	a. Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 49 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ; or b. Reduce CO emissions by 70 percent or more.	
5. Non-Emergency, non-black start stationary CI RICE >500 HP	a. Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 23 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ; or b. Reduce CO emissions by 70 percent or more.	
6. Emergency stationary SI RICE and black start stationary SI RICE. <sup>1</sup>	a. Change oil and filter every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>2</sup> b. Inspect spark plugs every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary. <sup>3</sup>	
7. Non-Emergency, non-black start stationary SI RICE <100 HP that are not 2SLB stationary RICE	a. Change oil and filter every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>2</sup> b. Inspect spark plugs every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary;	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary. <sup>3</sup>	
8. Non-Emergency, non-black start 2SLB stationary SI RICE <100 HP	a. Change oil and filter every 4,320 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>2</sup> b. Inspect spark plugs every	

For each	You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
	4,320 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary;	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 4,320 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary. <sup>3</sup>	
9. Non-emergency, non-black start 2SLB stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500	Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 225 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> .	
10. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500	Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 47 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> .	
11. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500	Limit concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust to 10.3 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> .	
12. Non-emergency, non-black start stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500 which combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis	Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 177 ppmvd or less at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> .	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> If an emergency engine is operating during an emergency and it is not possible to shut down the engine in order to perform the work practice requirements on the schedule required in Table 2c of this subpart, or if performing the work practice on the required schedule would otherwise pose an unacceptable risk under federal, state, or local law, the work practice can be delayed until the emergency is over or the unacceptable risk under federal, state, or local law has abated. The work practice should be performed as soon as practicable after the emergency has ended or the unacceptable risk under federal, state, or local law has abated. Sources must report any failure to perform the work practice on the schedule required and the federal, state or local law under which the risk was deemed unacceptable.

[78 FR 6708, Jan. 30, 2013, as amended at 78 FR 14457, Mar. 6, 2013]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Sources have the option to utilize an oil analysis program as described in § 63.6625(i) or (j) in order to extend the specified oil change requirement in Table 2c of this subpart.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Sources can petition the Administrator pursuant to the requirements of 40 CFR 63.6(g) for alternative work practices.

#### Requirements for Existing Stationary RICE Located at Area Sources of HAP Emissions

As stated in §§ 63.6603 and 63.6640, you must comply with the following requirements for existing stationary RICE located at area sources of HAP emissions:

# TABLE 2D TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—REQUIREMENTS FOR EXISTING STATIONARY RICE LOCATED AT AREA SOURCES OF HAP EMISSIONS

For each	You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
1. Non-Emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE ≤300 HP	every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup> b. Inspect air cleaner every	Minimize the engine's time spent at idle and minimize the engine's startup time at startup to a period needed for appropriate and safe loading of the engine, not to exceed 30 minutes, after which time the non-startup emission limitations apply.
2. Non-Emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE 300 <hp≤500< td=""><td>a. Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 49 ppmvd at 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>; or</td><td></td></hp≤500<>	a. Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 49 ppmvd at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ; or	
	b. Reduce CO emissions by 70 percent or more.	
3. Non-Emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE >500 HP	a. Limit concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust to 23 ppmvd at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ; or	
	b. Reduce CO emissions by 70 percent or more.	
4. Emergency stationary CI RICE and black start stationary CI RICE. <sup>2</sup>	a. Change oil and filter every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup>	
	b. Inspect air cleaner every 1,000 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; and	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 500 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	

For each	You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
5. Emergency stationary SI RICE; black start stationary SI RICE; non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB stationary RICE >500 HP that operate 24 hours or less per calendar year; non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP that operate 24 hours or less per calendar year. <sup>2</sup>	b. Inspect spark plugs	
6. Non-emergency, non-black start 2SLB stationary RICE	a. Change oil and filter every 4,320 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup>	
	b. Inspect spark plugs every 4,320 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; and	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 4,320 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	
7. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB stationary RICE ≤500 HP	a. Change oil and filter every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup>	
	b. Inspect spark plugs every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; and	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	
8. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB remote stationary RICE >500 HP	a. Change oil and filter every 2,160 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup>	
	b. Inspect spark plugs every 2,160 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and	

For each	You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
	replace as necessary; and	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 2,160 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	
9. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SLB stationary RICE >500 HP that are not remote stationary RICE and that operate more than 24 hours per calendar year	Install an oxidation catalyst to reduce HAP emissions from the stationary RICE.	
10. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB stationary RICE ≤500 HP	a. Change oil and filter every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup>	
	b. Inspect spark plugs every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; and	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	
11. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB remote stationary RICE >500 HP	a. Change oil and filter every 2,160 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup>	
	b. Inspect spark plugs every 2,160 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; and	
	c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 2,160 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	
12. Non-emergency, non-black start 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP that are not remote stationary RICE and that operate more than 24 hours per calendar year	Install NSCR to reduce HAP emissions from the stationary RICE.	
13. Non-emergency, non-black start stationary RICE which combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis	a. Change oil and filter every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first; <sup>1</sup> b. Inspect spark plugs every 1,440 hours of operation or annually,	

You must meet the following requirement, except during periods of startup	During periods of startup you must
whichever comes first, and replace as necessary; and	
c. Inspect all hoses and belts every 1,440 hours of operation or annually, whichever comes first, and replace as necessary.	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Sources have the option to utilize an oil analysis program as described in § 63.6625(i) or (j) in order to extend the specified oil change requirement in Table 2d of this subpart.

[78 FR 6709, Jan. 30, 2013]

### Subsequent Performance Tests

As stated in §§ 63.6615 and 63.6620, you must comply with the following subsequent performance test requirements:

TABLE 3 TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—SUBSEQUENT PERFORMANCE TESTS

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You must
	and not using a CEMS	Conduct subsequent performance tests semiannually. <sup>1</sup>
2. 4SRB stationary RICE ≥5,000 HP located at major sources	emissions	Conduct subsequent performance tests semiannually. <sup>1</sup>
3. Stationary RICE >500 HP located at major sources and new or reconstructed 4SLB stationary RICE 250≤HP≤500 located at major sources	Limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust	performance tests
4. Existing non-emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE >500 HP that are not limited use stationary RICE	emissions and not using a CEMS	Conduct subsequent performance tests every 8,760 hours or 3 years, whichever comes first.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> If an emergency engine is operating during an emergency and it is not possible to shut down the engine in order to perform the management practice requirements on the schedule required in Table 2d of this subpart, or if performing the management practice on the required schedule would otherwise pose an unacceptable risk under federal, state, or local law, the management practice can be delayed until the emergency is over or the unacceptable risk under federal, state, or local law has abated. The management practice should be performed as soon as practicable after the emergency has ended or the unacceptable risk under federal, state, or local law has abated. Sources must report any failure to perform the management practice on the schedule required and the federal, state or local law under which the risk was deemed unacceptable.

5. Existing non-emergency, non-black start CI stationary RICE >500 HP that are limited use stationary RICE	emissions and not using a CEMS	Conduct subsequent performance tests every 8,760 hours or 5 years, whichever comes first.
--	--------------------------------	---

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> After you have demonstrated compliance for two consecutive tests, you may reduce the frequency of subsequent performance tests to annually. If the results of any subsequent annual performance test indicate the stationary RICE is not in compliance with the CO or formaldehyde emission limitation, or you deviate from any of your operating limitations, you must resume semiannual performance tests.

[78 FR 6711, Jan. 30, 2013]

## Table 4 to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Requirements for Performance Tests

As stated in §§ 63.6610, 63.6611, 63.6612, 63.6620, and 63.6640, you must comply with the following requirements for performance tests for stationary RICE:

TABLE 4 TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63. REQUIREMENTS FOR PERFORMANCE TESTS

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You must	Using	According to the following requirements
1. 2SLB, 4SLB, and CI stationary RICE	a. reduce CO emissions	i. Measure the O₂at the inlet and outlet of the control device; and	(1) Method 3 or 3A or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, or ASTM Method D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005). a c	(a) Measurements to determine O <sub>2</sub> must be made at the same time as the measurements for CO concentration.
		ii. Measure the CO at the inlet and the outlet of the control device	(1) ASTM D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005) <sup>a b c</sup> or Method 10 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(a) The CO concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis.
2. 4SRB stationary RICE	a. reduce formaldehyde emissions	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points; and	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A § 63.7(d)(1)(i)	(a) sampling sites must be located at the inlet and outlet of the control device.
		ii. Measure O₂at the inlet and outlet of the control device; and	(1) Method 3 or 3A or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, or ASTM Method D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005). <sup>a</sup>	(a) measurements to determine O₂concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for formaldehyde or THC concentration.
		iii. Measure moisture content at the inlet and outlet of the control device; and	(1) Method 4 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, or Test Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03. <sup>a</sup>	(a) measurements to determine moisture content must be made at the same time and location as the measurements for formaldehyde or THC concentration.
		iv. If demonstrating compliance with the formaldehyde percent	(1) Method 320 or 323 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A; or ASTM D6348-03, aprovided in	(a) formaldehyde concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis.

	reduction requirement, measure formaldehyde at the inlet and the outlet of the control device	ASTM D6348-03 Annex A5 (Analyte Spiking Technique), the percent R must be greater than or equal to 70 and less than or equal to 130	Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
	v. If demonstrating compliance with the THC percent reduction requirement, measure THC at the inlet and the outlet of the control device	(1) Method 25A, reported as propane, of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(a) THC concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
concentration of formaldehyde or CO in the stationary RICE	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points; and	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A § 63.7(d)(1)(i)	(a) if using a control device, the sampling site must be located at the outlet of the control device.
	ii. Determine the O₂concentration of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and	(1) Method 3 or 3A or 3B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, or ASTM Method D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005). <sup>a</sup>	(a) measurements to determine O <sub>2</sub> concentration must be made at the same time and location as the measurements for formaldehyde or CO concentration.
	iii. Measure moisture content of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and	(1) Method 4 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, or Test Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348- 03. <sup>a</sup>	(a) measurements to determine moisture content must be made at the same time and location as the measurements for formaldehyde or CO concentration.
	iv. Measure formaldehyde at the exhaust of the stationary RICE; or	(1) Method 320 or 323 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A; or ASTM D6348-03, aprovided in ASTM D6348-03 Annex A5 (Analyte Spiking Technique), the percent R must be greater than or equal to 70 and less than or equal to 130	(a) Formaldehyde concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
	v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.	D6522-00 (2005), a c Method 320	(a) CO concentration must be at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis. Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
	a. limit the concentration of formaldehyde or CO in the stationary RICE exhaust	measure formaldehyde at the inlet and the outlet of the control device  v. If demonstrating compliance with the THC percent reduction requirement, measure THC at the inlet and the outlet of the control device  a. limit the concentration of formaldehyde or CO in the stationary RICE exhaust  ii. Determine the O2concentration of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and  iii. Measure moisture content of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and  iv. Measure formaldehyde at the exhaust of the stationary RICE; or  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary	measure formaldehyde at the inlet and the outlet of the control device  v. If demonstrating compliance with the THC percent reduction requirement, measure THC at the inlet and the outlet of the control device  a. Ilimit the concentration of formaldehyde or CO in the stationary RICE exhaust  ii. Determine the O2concentration of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and  iii. Measure moisture content of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and  iii. Measure moisture content of the stationary RICE exhaust at the sampling port location; and  iv. Measure formaldehyde at the exhaust of the stationary RICE; or  iv. Measure formaldehyde at the exhaust of the stationary RICE; or  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.  v. measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary RICE.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 63.14. You may also obtain copies from University Microfilms International, 300 North Zeeb Road, Ann Arbor, MI 48106.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> You may also use Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D6348-03.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm c}$  ASTM-D6522-00 (2005) may be used to test both CI and SI stationary RICE.

[78 FR 6711, Jan. 30, 2013]

# Table 5 to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Initial Compliance With Emission Limitations, Operating Limitations, and Other Requirements

As stated in §§ 63.6612, 63.6625 and 63.6630, you must initially comply with the emission and operating limitations as required by the following:

# TABLE 5 TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—INITIAL COMPLIANCE WITH EMISSION LIMITATIONS, OPERATING LIMITATIONS, AND OTHER REQUIREMENTS

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You have demonstrated initial compliance if
1. New or reconstructed non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP, non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP	a. Reduce CO emissions and using oxidation catalyst, and using a CPMS	i. The average reduction of emissions of CO determined from the initial performance test achieves the required CO percent reduction; and ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor catalyst inlet temperature according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and iii. You have recorded the catalyst pressure drop and catalyst inlet temperature during the initial performance test.
2. Non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP	a. Limit the concentration of CO, using oxidation catalyst, and using a CPMS	i. The average CO concentration determined from the initial performance test is less than or equal to the CO emission limitation; and
		ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor catalyst inlet temperature according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. You have recorded the catalyst pressure drop and catalyst inlet temperature during the initial performance test.
3. New or reconstructed non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP, non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP	a. Reduce CO emissions and not using oxidation catalyst	i. The average reduction of emissions of CO determined from the initial performance test achieves the required CO percent reduction; and ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor operating parameters approved by the Administrator (if any) according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and iii. You have recorded the approved operating parameters (if any) during the initial performance test.
4. Non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP	concentration of CO, and not using oxidation catalyst	i. The average CO concentration determined from the initial performance test is less than or equal to the CO emission limitation; and ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor operating parameters approved by the Administrator (if any) according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and

		iii. You have recorded the approved operating parameters (if any) during the initial performance test.
5. New or reconstructed non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP, non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP	a. Reduce CO emissions, and using a CEMS	i. You have installed a CEMS to continuously monitor CO and either O <sub>2</sub> or CO <sub>2</sub> at both the inlet and outlet of the oxidation catalyst according to the requirements in § 63.6625(a); and ii. You have conducted a performance evaluation of your CEMS using PS 3 and 4A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B; and
		iii. The average reduction of CO calculated using § 63.6620 equals or exceeds the required percent reduction. The initial test comprises the first 4-hour period after successful validation of the CEMS. Compliance is based on the average percent reduction achieved during the 4-hour period.
6. Non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP	a. Limit the concentration of CO, and using a CEMS	i. You have installed a CEMS to continuously monitor CO and either O <sub>2</sub> or CO <sub>2</sub> at the outlet of the oxidation catalyst according to the requirements in § 63.6625(a); and
		ii. You have conducted a performance evaluation of your CEMS using PS 3 and 4A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B; and
		iii. The average concentration of CO calculated using § 63.6620 is less than or equal to the CO emission limitation. The initial test comprises the first 4-hour period after successful validation of the CEMS. Compliance is based on the average concentration measured during the 4-hour period.
7. Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	a. Reduce formaldehyde emissions and using NSCR	i. The average reduction of emissions of formaldehyde determined from the initial performance test is equal to or greater than the required formaldehyde percent reduction, or the average reduction of emissions of THC determined from the initial performance test is equal to or greater than 30 percent; and
		ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor catalyst inlet temperature according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. You have recorded the catalyst pressure drop and catalyst inlet temperature during the initial performance test.
8. Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	a. Reduce formaldehyde emissions and not	i. The average reduction of emissions of formaldehyde determined from the initial performance test is equal to or greater than

	using NSCR	the required formaldehyde percent reduction or the average reduction of emissions of THC determined from the initial performance test is equal to or greater than 30 percent; and
		ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor operating parameters approved by the Administrator (if any) according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. You have recorded the approved operating parameters (if any) during the initial performance test.
9. New or reconstructed non-emergency stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE 250≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	a. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and using oxidation catalyst or NSCR	i. The average formaldehyde concentration, corrected to 15 percent $O_2$ , dry basis, from the three test runs is less than or equal to the formaldehyde emission limitation; and ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor catalyst inlet temperature according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. You have recorded the catalyst pressure drop and catalyst inlet temperature during the initial performance test.
10. New or reconstructed non-emergency stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE 250≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	a. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and not using oxidation catalyst or NSCR	i. The average formaldehyde concentration, corrected to 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis, from the three test runs is less than or equal to the formaldehyde emission limitation; and ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor operating parameters approved by the Administrator (if any) according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. You have recorded the approved operating parameters (if any) during the initial performance test.
11. Existing non-emergency stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE 300 <hp≤500 an="" area="" at="" hap<="" located="" of="" source="" td=""><td>a. Reduce CO emissions</td><td>i. The average reduction of emissions of CO or formaldehyde, as applicable determined from the initial performance test is equal to or greater than the required CO or formaldehyde, as applicable, percent reduction.</td></hp≤500>	a. Reduce CO emissions	i. The average reduction of emissions of CO or formaldehyde, as applicable determined from the initial performance test is equal to or greater than the required CO or formaldehyde, as applicable, percent reduction.
12. Existing non-emergency stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE 300 <hp≤500 an="" area="" at="" hap<="" located="" of="" source="" td=""><td>a. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde or CO in the stationary RICE exhaust</td><td>i. The average formaldehyde or CO concentration, as applicable, corrected to 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>, dry basis, from the three test runs is less than or equal to the formaldehyde or CO emission limitation, as applicable.</td></hp≤500>	a. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde or CO in the stationary RICE exhaust	i. The average formaldehyde or CO concentration, as applicable, corrected to 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , dry basis, from the three test runs is less than or equal to the formaldehyde or CO emission limitation, as applicable.
13. Existing non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE and that are operated more than 24 hours per calendar year	a. Install an oxidation catalyst	i. You have conducted an initial compliance demonstration as specified in § 63.6630(e) to show that the average reduction of emissions of CO is 93 percent or more, or the average CO concentration is less than or equal to 47 ppmvd at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ;

		ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor catalyst inlet temperature according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b), or you have installed equipment to automatically shut down the engine if the catalyst inlet temperature exceeds 1350 °F.
14. Existing non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE and that are operated more than 24 hours per calendar year	a. Install NSCR	i. You have conducted an initial compliance demonstration as specified in § 63.6630(e) to show that the average reduction of emissions of CO is 75 percent or more, the average CO concentration is less than or equal to 270 ppmvd at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> , or the average reduction of emissions of THC is 30 percent or more;
		ii. You have installed a CPMS to continuously monitor catalyst inlet temperature according to the requirements in § 63.6625(b), or you have installed equipment to automatically shut down the engine if the catalyst inlet temperature exceeds 1250 °F.

[78 FR 6712, Jan. 30, 2013]

# Table 6 to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Continuous Compliance With Emission Limitations, and Other Requirements

As stated in § 63.6640, you must continuously comply with the emissions and operating limitations and work or management practices as required by the following:

TABLE 6 TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—CONTINUOUS COMPLIANCE WITH EMISSION LIMITATIONS, AND OTHER REQUIREMENTS

For each		You must demonstrate continuous compliance by
1. New or reconstructed non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP, and new or reconstructed non-emergency CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	oxidation catalyst, and using a CPMS	i. Conducting semiannual performance tests for CO to demonstrate that the required CO percent reduction is achieved <sup>a</sup> ; and ii. Collecting the catalyst inlet temperature data according to § 63.6625(b); and iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the catalyst inlet temperature; and
		v. Measuring the pressure drop across the catalyst once per month and demonstrating that the pressure drop across the catalyst is within the operating limitation established during the performance test.
New or reconstructed non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major	a. Reduce CO emissions and not	i. Conducting semiannual performance tests for CO to demonstrate that the

source of HAP, new or reconstructed non- emergency 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP, and new or reconstructed non-emergency CI stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	using an oxidation catalyst, and using a CPMS	required CO percent reduction is achieved <sup>a</sup> ; and ii. Collecting the approved operating parameter (if any) data according to § 63.6625(b); and iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the operating parameters established during the performance test.
3. New or reconstructed non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE ≥250 HP located at a major source of HAP, new or reconstructed non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP, and existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE >500 HP		i. Collecting the monitoring data according to § 63.6625(a), reducing the measurements to 1-hour averages, calculating the percent reduction or concentration of CO emissions according to § 63.6620; and ii. Demonstrating that the catalyst achieves the required percent reduction of CO emissions over the 4-hour averaging period, or that the emission remain at or below the CO concentration limit; and
		iii. Conducting an annual RATA of your CEMS using PS 3 and 4A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, as well as daily and periodic data quality checks in accordance with 40 CFR part 60, appendix F, procedure 1.
4. Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	a. Reduce formaldehyde emissions and using NSCR	i. Collecting the catalyst inlet temperature data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		ii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iii. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the catalyst inlet temperature; and
		iv. Measuring the pressure drop across the catalyst once per month and demonstrating that the pressure drop across the catalyst is within the operating limitation established during the performance test.
5. Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP	a. Reduce formaldehyde emissions and not using NSCR	i. Collecting the approved operating parameter (if any) data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		ii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iii. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the operating parameters established during the performance test.
6. Non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE with a	a. Reduce	Conducting semiannual performance tests

brake HP ≥5,000 located at a major source of HAP	formaldehyde emissions	for formaldehyde to demonstrate that the required formaldehyde percent reduction is achieved, or to demonstrate that the average reduction of emissions of THC determined from the performance test is equal to or greater than 30 percent. <sup>a</sup>
7. New or reconstructed non-emergency stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP and new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE 250≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP	a. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and using oxidation catalyst or NSCR	i. Conducting semiannual performance tests for formaldehyde to demonstrate that your emissions remain at or below the formaldehyde concentration limit <sup>a</sup> ; and ii. Collecting the catalyst inlet temperature data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the catalyst inlet temperature; and
		v. Measuring the pressure drop across the catalyst once per month and demonstrating that the pressure drop across the catalyst is within the operating limitation established during the performance test.
8. New or reconstructed non-emergency stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP and new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE 250≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP	a. Limit the concentration of formaldehyde in the stationary RICE exhaust and not using oxidation catalyst or NSCR	i. Conducting semiannual performance tests for formaldehyde to demonstrate that your emissions remain at or below the formaldehyde concentration limit <sup>a</sup> ; and ii. Collecting the approved operating parameter (if any) data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the operating parameters established during the performance test.
9. Existing emergency and black start stationary RICE ≤500 HP located at a major source of HAP, existing non-emergency stationary RICE <100 HP located at a major source of HAP, existing emergency and black start stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP, existing non-emergency stationary CI RICE ≤300 HP located at an area source of HAP, existing non-emergency 2SLB stationary RICE located at an area source of HAP, existing non-emergency SI RICE located at an area source of HAP which combusts landfill or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis, existing non-emergency 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE ≤500 HP located at an area source of HAP, existing non-emergency 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP that operate 24 hours or less per		i. Operating and maintaining the stationary RICE according to the manufacturer's emission-related operation and maintenance instructions; or ii. Develop and follow your own maintenance plan which must provide to the extent practicable for the maintenance and operation of the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions.

calendar year, and existing non-emergency 4SLB and 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are remote stationary RICE		
, and the second	a. Reduce CO emissions, or limit the concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust, and using oxidation catalyst	i. Conducting performance tests every 8,760 hours or 3 years, whichever comes first, for CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, to demonstrate that the required CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, percent reduction is achieved or that your emissions remain at or below the CO or formaldehyde concentration limit; and
		ii. Collecting the catalyst inlet temperature data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the catalyst inlet temperature; and
		v. Measuring the pressure drop across the catalyst once per month and demonstrating that the pressure drop across the catalyst is within the operating limitation established during the performance test.
, and the second	a. Reduce CO emissions, or limit the concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust, and not using oxidation catalyst	i. Conducting performance tests every 8,760 hours or 3 years, whichever comes first, for CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, to demonstrate that the required CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, percent reduction is achieved or that your emissions remain at or below the CO or formaldehyde concentration limit; and
		ii. Collecting the approved operating parameter (if any) data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the operating parameters established during the performance test.
HP	a. Reduce CO emissions or limit the concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust, and using an oxidation catalyst	i. Conducting performance tests every 8,760 hours or 5 years, whichever comes first, for CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, to demonstrate that the required CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, percent reduction is achieved or that your emissions remain at or below the CO or formaldehyde concentration limit; and
		ii. Collecting the catalyst inlet temperature

		data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the catalyst inlet temperature; and
		v. Measuring the pressure drop across the catalyst once per month and demonstrating that the pressure drop across the catalyst is within the operating limitation established during the performance test.
13. Existing limited use CI stationary RICE >500 HP	a. Reduce CO emissions or limit the concentration of CO in the stationary RICE exhaust, and not using an oxidation catalyst	i. Conducting performance tests every 8,760 hours or 5 years, whichever comes first, for CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, to demonstrate that the required CO or formaldehyde, as appropriate, percent reduction is achieved or that your emissions remain at or below the CO or formaldehyde concentration limit; and
		ii. Collecting the approved operating parameter (if any) data according to § 63.6625(b); and
		iii. Reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and
		iv. Maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the operating limitations for the operating parameters established during the performance test.
14. Existing non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE and that are operated more than 24 hours per calendar year	a. Install an oxidation catalyst	i. Conducting annual compliance demonstrations as specified in § 63.6640(c) to show that the average reduction of emissions of CO is 93 percent or more, or the average CO concentration is less than or equal to 47 ppmvd at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ; and either ii. Collecting the catalyst inlet temperature data according to § 63.6625(b), reducing these data to 4-hour rolling averages; and maintaining the 4-hour rolling averages within the limitation of greater than 450 °F and less than or equal to 1350 °F for the catalyst inlet temperature; or iii. Immediately shutting down the engine if the catalyst inlet temperature exceeds 1350 °F.
15. Existing non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at an area source of HAP that are not remote stationary RICE and that are operated more than 24 hours per calendar year	a. Install NSCR	i. Conducting annual compliance demonstrations as specified in § 63.6640(c) to show that the average reduction of emissions of CO is 75 percent or more, the average CO concentration is less than or equal to 270 ppmvd at 15 percent O <sub>2</sub> ,or the average reduction of emissions of THC is 30 percent or more;

the catalyst inlet temperature exceeds 1250 °F.
---

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> After you have demonstrated compliance for two consecutive tests, you may reduce the frequency of subsequent performance tests to annually. If the results of any subsequent annual performance test indicate the stationary RICE is not in compliance with the CO or formaldehyde emission limitation, or you deviate from any of your operating limitations, you must resume semiannual performance tests.

[78 FR 6715, Jan. 30, 2013]

## Table 7 to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Requirements for Reports

As stated in § 63.6650, you must comply with the following requirements for reports:

TABLE 7 TO SUBPART ZZZZ OF PART 63—REQUIREMENTS FOR REPORTS

For each	You must submit a	The report must contain	You must submit the report
1. Existing non-emergency, non-black start stationary RICE 100≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP; existing non-emergency, non-black start stationary CI RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP; existing non-emergency 4SRB stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP; existing non-emergency, non-black start stationary CI RICE >300 HP located at an area source of HAP; new or reconstructed non-emergency stationary RICE >500 HP located at a major source of HAP; and new or reconstructed non-emergency 4SLB stationary RICE 250≤HP≤500 located at a major source of HAP	Compliance report	a. If there are no deviations from any emission limitations or operating limitations that apply to you, a statement that there were no deviations from the emission limitations or operating limitations during the reporting period. If there were no periods during which the CMS, including CEMS and CPMS, was out-of-control, as specified in § 63.8(c)(7), a statement that there were not periods during which the CMS was out-of-control during the reporting period; or	i. Semiannually according to the requirements in § 63.6650(b)(1)-(5) for engines that are not limited use stationary RICE subject to numerical emission limitations; and ii. Annually according to the requirements in § 63.6650(b)(6)-(9) for engines that are limited use stationary RICE subject to numerical emission limitations.
		b. If you had a deviation from any emission limitation or operating limitation during the reporting period, the information in § 63.6650(d). If there were periods during which the CMS, including CEMS and CPMS, was out-of-control, as specified in § 63.8(c)(7), the information in § 63.6650(e); or	i. Semiannually according to the requirements in § 63.6650(b).
		c. If you had a malfunction during the reporting period, the information in § 63.6650(c)(4).	i. Semiannually according to the requirements in § 63.6650(b).
2. New or reconstructed non- emergency stationary RICE that combusts landfill gas or digester gas equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis	Report	a. The fuel flow rate of each fuel and the heating values that were used in your calculations, and you must demonstrate that the percentage of heat input provided by landfill gas or digester gas, is equivalent to 10 percent or more of the gross heat input on an annual basis; and	i. Annually, according to the requirements in § 63.6650.
		b. The operating limits provided in your federally enforceable permit, and any deviations from these limits; and	i. See item 2.a.i.
		c. Any problems or errors suspected with the meters.	i. See item 2.a.i.

	report	compliance demonstration, if conducted during the reporting period.	i. Semiannually according to the requirements in § 63.6650(b)(1)-(5).
4. Emergency stationary RICE that operate or are contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per year for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(2)(ii) and (iii) or that operate for the purposes specified in § 63.6640(f)(4)(ii)			i. annually according to the requirements in § 63.6650(h)(2)-(3).

[78 FR 6719, Jan. 30, 2013]

## Table 8 to Subpart ZZZZ of Part 63—Applicability of General Provisions to Subpart ZZZZ.

As stated in § 63.6665, you must comply with the following applicable general provisions.

General			
provisions citation	Subject of citation	Applies to subpart	Explanation
§ 63.1	General applicability of the General Provisions	Yes.	
§ 63.2	Definitions	Yes	Additional terms defined in § 63.6675.
§ 63.3	Units and abbreviations	Yes.	
§ 63.4	Prohibited activities and circumvention	Yes.	
§ 63.5	Construction and reconstruction	Yes.	
§ 63.6(a)	Applicability	Yes.	
§ 63.6(b)(1)-(4)	Compliance dates for new and reconstructed sources	Yes.	
§ 63.6(b)(5)	Notification	Yes.	
§ 63.6(b)(6)	[Reserved]		
§ 63.6(b)(7)	Compliance dates for new and reconstructed area sources that become major sources	Yes.	
§ 63.6(c)(1)-(2)	Compliance dates for existing sources	Yes.	
§ 63.6(c)(3)-(4)	[Reserved]		
§ 63.6(c)(5)	Compliance dates for existing area sources that become major sources	Yes.	
§ 63.6(d)	[Reserved]		
§ 63.6(e)	Operation and maintenance	No.	
§ 63.6(f)(1)	Applicability of standards	No.	

§ 63.6(f)(2)	Methods for determining compliance	Yes.	
§ 63.6(f)(3)	Finding of compliance	Yes.	
§ 63.6(g)(1)-(3)	Use of alternate standard	Yes.	
§ 63.6(h)	Opacity and visible emission standards	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not contain opacity or visible emission standards.
§ 63.6(i)	Compliance extension procedures and criteria	Yes.	
§ 63.6(j)	Presidential compliance exemption	Yes.	
§ 63.7(a)(1)-(2)	Performance test dates	Yes	Subpart ZZZZ contains performance test dates at §§ 63.6610, 63.6611, and 63.6612.
§ 63.7(a)(3)	CAA section 114 authority	Yes.	
§ 63.7(b)(1)	Notification of performance test	Yes	Except that § 63.7(b)(1) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.7(b)(2)	Notification of rescheduling	Yes	Except that § 63.7(b)(2) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.7(c)	Quality assurance/test plan	Yes	Except that § 63.7(c) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.7(d)	Testing facilities	Yes.	
§ 63.7(e)(1)	Conditions for conducting performance tests	No.	Subpart ZZZZ specifies conditions for conducting performance tests at § 63.6620.
§ 63.7(e)(2)	Conduct of performance tests and reduction of data	Yes	Subpart ZZZZ specifies test methods at § 63.6620.
§ 63.7(e)(3)	Test run duration	Yes.	
§ 63.7(e)(4)	Administrator may require other testing under section 114 of the CAA	Yes.	
§ 63.7(f)	Alternative test method provisions	Yes.	
§ 63.7(g)	Performance test data analysis, recordkeeping, and reporting	Yes.	
§ 63.7(h)	Waiver of tests	Yes.	
§ 63.8(a)(1)	Applicability of monitoring requirements	Yes	Subpart ZZZZ contains specific requirements for monitoring at § 63.6625.
§ 63.8(a)(2)	Performance specifications	Yes.	
§ 63.8(a)(3)	[Reserved]		
§ 63.8(a)(4)	Monitoring for control devices	No.	
§ 63.8(b)(1)	Monitoring	Yes.	
§ 63.8(b)(2)-(3)	Multiple effluents and multiple monitoring systems	Yes.	
§ 63.8(c)(1)	Monitoring system operation and	Yes.	

	maintenance		
§ 63.8(c)(1)(i)	Routine and predictable SSM	No	
§ 63.8(c)(1)(ii)	SSM not in Startup Shutdown Malfunction Plan	Yes.	
§ 63.8(c)(1)(iii)	Compliance with operation and maintenance requirements	No	
§ 63.8(c)(2)-(3)	Monitoring system installation	Yes.	
§ 63.8(c)(4)	Continuous monitoring system (CMS) requirements	Yes	Except that subpart ZZZZ does not require Continuous Opacity Monitoring System (COMS).
§ 63.8(c)(5)	COMS minimum procedures	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not require COMS.
§ 63.8(c)(6)-(8)	CMS requirements	Yes	Except that subpart ZZZZ does not require COMS.
§ 63.8(d)	CMS quality control	Yes.	
§ 63.8(e)	CMS performance evaluation	Yes	Except for § 63.8(e)(5)(ii), which applies to COMS.
		Except that § 63.8(e) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.	
§ 63.8(f)(1)-(5)	Alternative monitoring method	Yes	Except that § 63.8(f)(4) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.8(f)(6)	Alternative to relative accuracy test	Yes	Except that § 63.8(f)(6) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.8(g)	Data reduction	Yes	Except that provisions for COMS are not applicable. Averaging periods for demonstrating compliance are specified at §§ 63.6635 and 63.6640.
§ 63.9(a)	Applicability and State delegation of notification requirements	Yes.	
§ 63.9(b)(1)-(5)	Initial notifications	Yes	Except that § 63.9(b)(3) is reserved.
		Except that § 63.9(b) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.	
§ 63.9(c)	Request for compliance extension	Yes	Except that § 63.9(c) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.9(d)	Notification of special compliance requirements for new sources	Yes	Except that § 63.9(d) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.9(e)	Notification of performance test	Yes	Except that § 63.9(e) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.9(f)	Notification of visible emission (VE)/opacity test	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not contain opacity or VE standards.
§ 63.9(g)(1)	Notification of performance evaluation	Yes	Except that § 63.9(g) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.

§ 63.9(g)(2)	Notification of use of COMS data	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not contain opacity
			or VE standards.
§ 63.9(g)(3)	Notification that criterion for alternative to RATA is exceeded	Yes	If alternative is in use.
		Except that § 63.9(g) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.	
§ 63.9(h)(1)-(6)	Notification of compliance status	Yes	Except that notifications for sources using a CEMS are due 30 days after completion of performance evaluations. § 63.9(h)(4) is reserved.
			Except that § 63.9(h) only applies as specified in § 63.6645.
§ 63.9(i)	Adjustment of submittal deadlines	Yes.	
§ 63.9(j)	Change in previous information	Yes.	
§ 63.10(a)	Administrative provisions for recordkeeping/reporting	Yes.	
§ 63.10(b)(1)	Record retention	Yes	Except that the most recent 2 years of data do not have to be retained on site.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(i)-(v)	Records related to SSM	No.	
§ 63.10(b)(2)(vi)- (xi)	Records	Yes.	
§ 63.10(b)(2)(xii)	Record when under waiver	Yes.	
§ 63.10(b)(2)(xiii)	Records when using alternative to RATA	Yes	For CO standard if using RATA alternative.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(xiv)	Records of supporting documentation	Yes.	
§ 63.10(b)(3)	Records of applicability determination	Yes.	
§ 63.10(c)	Additional records for sources using CEMS	Yes	Except that § 63.10(c)(2)-(4) and (9) are reserved.
§ 63.10(d)(1)	General reporting requirements	Yes.	
§ 63.10(d)(2)	Report of performance test results	Yes.	
§ 63.10(d)(3)	Reporting opacity or VE observations	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not contain opacity or VE standards.
§ 63.10(d)(4)	Progress reports	Yes.	
§ 63.10(d)(5)	Startup, shutdown, and malfunction reports	No.	
§ 63.10(e)(1) and (2)(i)	Additional CMS Reports	Yes.	
§ 63.10(e)(2)(ii)	COMS-related report	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not require COMS.
§ 63.10(e)(3)	Excess emission and parameter exceedances reports	Yes.	Except that § 63.10(e)(3)(i) (C) is reserved.

§ 63.10(e)(4)	Reporting COMS data	No	Subpart ZZZZ does not require COMS.
§ 63.10(f)	Waiver for recordkeeping/reporting	Yes.	
§ 63.11	Flares	No.	
§ 63.12	State authority and delegations	Yes.	
§ 63.13	Addresses	Yes.	
§ 63.14	Incorporation by reference	Yes.	
§ 63.15	Availability of information	Yes.	

Attachment I

40 CFR 63, Subpart ZZZZ

[75 FR 9688, Mar. 3, 2010, as amended at 78 FR 6720, Jan. 30, 2013]

## Appendix A—Protocol for Using an Electrochemical Analyzer to Determine Oxygen and Carbon Monoxide Concentrations From Certain Engines

1.0 Scope and Application. What is this Protocol?

This protocol is a procedure for using portable electrochemical (EC) cells for measuring carbon monoxide (CO) and oxygen ( $O_2$ ) concentrations in controlled and uncontrolled emissions from existing stationary 4-stroke lean burn and 4-stroke rich burn reciprocating internal combustion engines as specified in the applicable rule.

1.1 Analytes. What does this protocol determine?

This protocol measures the engine exhaust gas concentrations of carbon monoxide (CO) and oxygen ( $O_2$ ).

Analyte	CAS No.	Sensitivity
Carbon monoxide (CO)		Minimum detectable limit should be 2 percent of the nominal range or 1 ppm, whichever is less restrictive.
Oxygen (O <sub>2</sub> )	7782-44- 7	

1.2 Applicability. When is this protocol acceptable?

This protocol is applicable to 40 CFR part 63, subpart ZZZZ. Because of inherent cross sensitivities of EC cells, you must not apply this protocol to other emissions sources without specific instruction to that effect.

1.3 Data Quality Objectives. How good must my collected data be?

Refer to Section 13 to verify and document acceptable analyzer performance.

1.4 Range. What is the targeted analytical range for this protocol?

The measurement system and EC cell design(s) conforming to this protocol will determine the analytical range for each gas component. The nominal ranges are defined by choosing up-scale calibration gas concentrations near the maximum anticipated flue gas concentrations for CO and  $O_2$ , or no more than twice the permitted CO level.

1.5 Sensitivity. What minimum detectable limit will this protocol yield for a particular gas component?

The minimum detectable limit depends on the nominal range and resolution of the specific EC cell used, and the signal to noise ratio of the measurement system. The minimum detectable limit should be 2 percent of the nominal range or 1 ppm, whichever is less restrictive.

### 2.0 SUMMARY OF PROTOCOL

In this protocol, a gas sample is extracted from an engine exhaust system and then conveyed to a portable EC analyzer for measurement of CO and  $O_2$  gas concentrations. This method provides measurement system performance specifications and sampling protocols to ensure reliable data. You may use additions to, or modifications of vendor supplied measurement systems (e.g., heated or unheated sample lines, thermocouples, flow meters, selective gas scrubbers, etc.) to meet the design specifications of this protocol. Do not make changes to the measurement system from the as-verified configuration (Section 3.12).

#### 3.0 DEFINITIONS

- 3.1 Measurement System. The total equipment required for the measurement of CO and O<sub>2</sub> concentrations. The measurement system consists of the following major subsystems:
- 3.1.1 Data Recorder. A strip chart recorder, computer or digital recorder for logging measurement data from the analyzer output. You may record measurement data from the digital data display manually or electronically.
- 3.1.2 Electrochemical (EC) Cell. A device, similar to a fuel cell, used to sense the presence of a specific analyte and generate an electrical current output proportional to the analyte concentration.
- 3.1.3 Interference Gas Scrubber. A device used to remove or neutralize chemical compounds that may interfere with the selective operation of an EC cell.
- 3.1.4 Moisture Removal System. Any device used to reduce the concentration of moisture in the sample stream so as to protect the EC cells from the damaging effects of condensation and to minimize errors in measurements caused by the scrubbing of soluble gases.
- 3.1.5 Sample Interface. The portion of the system used for one or more of the following: sample acquisition; sample transport; sample conditioning or protection of the EC cell from any degrading effects of the engine exhaust effluent; removal of particulate matter and condensed moisture.
- 3.2 Nominal Range. The range of analyte concentrations over which each EC cell is operated (normally 25 percent to 150 percent of up-scale calibration gas value). Several nominal ranges can be used for any given cell so long as the calibration and repeatability checks for that range remain within specifications.
- 3.3 Calibration Gas. A vendor certified concentration of a specific analyte in an appropriate balance gas.
- 3.4 Zero Calibration Error. The analyte concentration output exhibited by the EC cell in response to zero-level calibration gas.
- 3.5 *Up-Scale Calibration Error*. The mean of the difference between the analyte concentration exhibited by the EC cell and the certified concentration of the up-scale calibration gas.

- 3.6 Interference Check. A procedure for quantifying analytical interference from components in the engine exhaust gas other than the targeted analytes.
- 3.7 Repeatability Check. A protocol for demonstrating that an EC cell operated over a given nominal analyte concentration range provides a stable and consistent response and is not significantly affected by repeated exposure to that gas.
- 3.8 Sample Flow Rate. The flow rate of the gas sample as it passes through the EC cell. In some situations, EC cells can experience drift with changes in flow rate. The flow rate must be monitored and documented during all phases of a sampling run.
- 3.9 Sampling Run. A timed three-phase event whereby an EC cell's response rises and plateaus in a sample conditioning phase, remains relatively constant during a measurement data phase, then declines during a refresh phase. The sample conditioning phase exposes the EC cell to the gas sample for a length of time sufficient to reach a constant response. The measurement data phase is the time interval during which gas sample measurements can be made that meet the acceptance criteria of this protocol. The refresh phase then purges the EC cells with CO-free air. The refresh phase replenishes requisite O<sub>2</sub> and moisture in the electrolyte reserve and provides a mechanism to de-gas or desorb any interference gas scrubbers or filters so as to enable a stable CO EC cell response. There are four primary types of sampling runs: pre- sampling calibrations; stack gas sampling; post-sampling calibration checks; and measurement system repeatability checks. Stack gas sampling runs can be chained together for extended evaluations, providing all other procedural specifications are met.
- 3.10 Sampling Day. A time not to exceed twelve hours from the time of the pre-sampling calibration to the post-sampling calibration check. During this time, stack gas sampling runs can be repeated without repeated recalibrations, providing all other sampling specifications have been met.
- 3.11 Pre-Sampling Calibration/Post-Sampling Calibration Check. The protocols executed at the beginning and end of each sampling day to bracket measurement readings with controlled performance checks.
- 3.12 Performance-Established Configuration. The EC cell and sampling system configuration that existed at the time that it initially met the performance requirements of this protocol.

#### 4.0 INTERFERENCES.

When present in sufficient concentrations, NO and  $NO_2$  are two gas species that have been reported to interfere with CO concentration measurements. In the likelihood of this occurrence, it is the protocol user's responsibility to employ and properly maintain an appropriate CO EC cell filter or scrubber for removal of these gases, as described in Section 6.2.12.

- 5.0 SAFETY. [RESERVED]
- 6.0 EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES.
- 6.1 What equipment do I need for the measurement system?

The system must maintain the gas sample at conditions that will prevent moisture condensation in the sample transport lines, both before and as the sample gas contacts the EC cells. The essential components of the measurement system are described below.

6.2 Measurement System Components.

- 6.2.1 Sample Probe. A single extraction-point probe constructed of glass, stainless steel or other non-reactive material, and of length sufficient to reach any designated sampling point. The sample probe must be designed to prevent plugging due to condensation or particulate matter.
- 6.2.2 Sample Line. Non-reactive tubing to transport the effluent from the sample probe to the EC cell.
- 6.2.3 Calibration Assembly (optional). A three-way valve assembly or equivalent to introduce calibration gases at ambient pressure at the exit end of the sample probe during calibration checks. The assembly must be designed such that only stack gas or calibration gas flows in the sample line and all gases flow through any gas path filters.
- 6.2.4 Particulate Filter (optional). Filters before the inlet of the EC cell to prevent accumulation of particulate material in the measurement system and extend the useful life of the components. All filters must be fabricated of materials that are non-reactive to the gas mixtures being sampled.
- 6.2.5 Sample Pump. A leak-free pump to provide undiluted sample gas to the system at a flow rate sufficient to minimize the response time of the measurement system. If located upstream of the EC cells, the pump must be constructed of a material that is non-reactive to the gas mixtures being sampled.
- 6.2.8 Sample Flow Rate Monitoring. An adjustable rotameter or equivalent device used to adjust and maintain the sample flow rate through the analyzer as prescribed.
- 6.2.9 Sample Gas Manifold (optional). A manifold to divert a portion of the sample gas stream to the analyzer and the remainder to a by-pass discharge vent. The sample gas manifold may also include provisions for introducing calibration gases directly to the analyzer. The manifold must be constructed of a material that is non-reactive to the gas mixtures being sampled.
- 6.2.10 EC cell. A device containing one or more EC cells to determine the CO and  $O_2$  concentrations in the sample gas stream. The EC cell(s) must meet the applicable performance specifications of Section 13 of this protocol.
- 6.2.11 Data Recorder. A strip chart recorder, computer or digital recorder to make a record of analyzer output data. The data recorder resolution (i.e., readability) must be no greater than 1 ppm for CO; 0.1 percent for  $O_2$ ; and one degree (either °C or °F) for temperature. Alternatively, you may use a digital or analog meter having the same resolution to observe and manually record the analyzer responses.
- 6.2.12 Interference Gas Filter or Scrubber. A device to remove interfering compounds upstream of the CO EC cell. Specific interference gas filters or scrubbers used in the performance-established configuration of the analyzer must continue to be used. Such a filter or scrubber must have a means to determine when the removal agent is exhausted. Periodically replace or replenish it in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.
- 7.0 REAGENTS AND STANDARDS. WHAT CALIBRATION GASES ARE NEEDED?
- 7.1 Calibration Gases. CO calibration gases for the EC cell must be CO in nitrogen or CO in a mixture of nitrogen and  $O_2$ . Use CO calibration gases with labeled concentration values certified by the manufacturer to be within  $\pm$  5 percent of the label value. Dry ambient air (20.9 percent  $O_2$ ) is acceptable for calibration of the  $O_2$  cell. If needed, any lower percentage  $O_2$  calibration gas must be a mixture of  $O_2$  in nitrogen.

- 7.1.1 Up-Scale CO Calibration Gas Concentration. Choose one or more up-scale gas concentrations such that the average of the stack gas measurements for each stack gas sampling run are between 25 and 150 percent of those concentrations. Alternatively, choose an up-scale gas that does not exceed twice the concentration of the applicable outlet standard. If a measured gas value exceeds 150 percent of the up-scale CO calibration gas value at any time during the stack gas sampling run, the run must be discarded and repeated.
  - 7.1.2 Up-Scale O<sub>2</sub> Calibration Gas Concentration.

Select an  $O_2$  gas concentration such that the difference between the gas concentration and the average stack gas measurement or reading for each sample run is less than 15 percent  $O_2$ . When the average exhaust gas  $O_2$  readings are above 6 percent, you may use dry ambient air (20.9 percent  $O_2$ ) for the up-scale  $O_2$  calibration gas.

- 7.1.3 Zero Gas. Use an inert gas that contains less than 0.25 percent of the up-scale CO calibration gas concentration. You may use dry air that is free from ambient CO and other combustion gas products (e.g.,  $CO_2$ ).
- 8.0 SAMPLE COLLECTION AND ANALYSIS
  - 8.1 Selection of Sampling Sites.
- 8.1.1 Control Device Inlet. Select a sampling site sufficiently downstream of the engine so that the combustion gases should be well mixed. Use a single sampling extraction point near the center of the duct (e.g., within the 10 percent centroidal area), unless instructed otherwise.
- 8.1.2 Exhaust Gas Outlet. Select a sampling site located at least two stack diameters downstream of any disturbance (e.g., turbocharger exhaust, crossover junction or recirculation take-off) and at least one-half stack diameter upstream of the gas discharge to the atmosphere. Use a single sampling extraction point near the center of the duct (e.g., within the 10 percent centroidal area), unless instructed otherwise.
- 8.2~Stack~Gas~Collection~and~Analysis. Prior to the first stack gas sampling run, conduct that the pre-sampling calibration in accordance with Section 10.1. Use Figure 1 to record all data. Zero the analyzer with zero gas. Confirm and record that the scrubber media color is correct and not exhausted. Then position the probe at the sampling point and begin the sampling run at the same flow rate used during the up-scale calibration. Record the start time. Record all EC cell output responses and the flow rate during the "sample conditioning phase" once per minute until constant readings are obtained. Then begin the "measurement data phase" and record readings every 15 seconds for at least two minutes (or eight readings), or as otherwise required to achieve two continuous minutes of data that meet the specification given in Section 13.1. Finally, perform the "refresh phase" by introducing dry air, free from CO and other combustion gases, until several minute-to-minute readings of consistent value have been obtained. For each run use the "measurement data phase" readings to calculate the average stack gas CO and  $O_2$  concentrations.
- $8.3\ EC\ Cell\ Rate$ . Maintain the EC cell sample flow rate so that it does not vary by more than  $\pm$  10 percent throughout the pre-sampling calibration, stack gas sampling and post-sampling calibration check. Alternatively, the EC cell sample flow rate can be maintained within a tolerance range that does not affect the gas concentration readings by more than  $\pm$  3 percent, as instructed by the EC cell manufacturer.
- 9.0 QUALITY CONTROL (RESERVED)
- 10.0 Calibration and Standardization

- 10.1 Pre-Sampling Calibration. Conduct the following protocol once for each nominal range to be used on each EC cell before performing a stack gas sampling run on each field sampling day. Repeat the calibration if you replace an EC cell before completing all of the sampling runs. There is no prescribed order for calibration of the EC cells; however, each cell must complete the measurement data phase during calibration. Assemble the measurement system by following the manufacturer's recommended protocols including for preparing and preconditioning the EC cell. Assure the measurement system has no leaks and verify the gas scrubbing agent is not depleted. Use Figure 1 to record all data.
- 10.1.1 Zero Calibration. For both the  $O_2$  and CO cells, introduce zero gas to the measurement system (e.g., at the calibration assembly) and record the concentration reading every minute until readings are constant for at least two consecutive minutes. Include the time and sample flow rate. Repeat the steps in this section at least once to verify the zero calibration for each component gas.
- 10.1.2 Zero Calibration Tolerance. For each zero gas introduction, the zero level output must be less than or equal to  $\pm$  3 percent of the up-scale gas value or  $\pm$  1 ppm, whichever is less restrictive, for the CO channel and less than or equal to  $\pm$  0.3 percent O<sub>2</sub> for the O<sub>2</sub> channel.
- 10.1.3 Up-Scale Calibration. Individually introduce each calibration gas to the measurement system (e.g., at the calibration assembly) and record the start time. Record all EC cell output responses and the flow rate during this "sample conditioning phase" once per minute until readings are constant for at least two minutes. Then begin the "measurement data phase" and record readings every 15 seconds for a total of two minutes, or as otherwise required. Finally, perform the "refresh phase" by introducing dry air, free from CO and other combustion gases, until readings are constant for at least two consecutive minutes. Then repeat the steps in this section at least once to verify the calibration for each component gas. Introduce all gases to flow through the entire sample handling system (i.e., at the exit end of the sampling probe or the calibration assembly).
- 10.1.4 Up-Scale Calibration Error. The mean of the difference of the "measurement data phase" readings from the reported standard gas value must be less than or equal to  $\pm$  5 percent or  $\pm$  1 ppm for CO or  $\pm$  0.5 percent O<sub>2</sub>, whichever is less restrictive, respectively. The maximum allowable deviation from the mean measured value of any single "measurement data phase" reading must be less than or equal to  $\pm$  2 percent or  $\pm$  1 ppm for CO or  $\pm$  0.5 percent O<sub>2</sub>, whichever is less restrictive, respectively.
- 10.2 Post-Sampling Calibration Check. Conduct a stack gas post-sampling calibration check after the stack gas sampling run or set of runs and within 12 hours of the initial calibration. Conduct up-scale and zero calibration checks using the protocol in Section 10.1. Make no changes to the sampling system or EC cell calibration until all post-sampling calibration checks have been recorded. If either the zero or up-scale calibration error exceeds the respective specification in Sections 10.1.2 and 10.1.4 then all measurement data collected since the previous successful calibrations are invalid and re-calibration and re-sampling are required. If the sampling system is disassembled or the EC cell calibration is adjusted, repeat the calibration check before conducting the next analyzer sampling run.

#### 11.0 ANALYTICAL PROCEDURE

The analytical procedure is fully discussed in Section 8.

## 12.0 CALCULATIONS AND DATA ANALYSIS

Determine the CO and  $O_2$  concentrations for each stack gas sampling run by calculating the mean gas concentrations of the data recorded during the "measurement data phase".

## 13.0 PROTOCOL PERFORMANCE

Use the following protocols to verify consistent analyzer performance during each field sampling day.

13.1 Measurement Data Phase Performance Check. Calculate the mean of the readings from the "measurement data phase". The maximum allowable deviation from the mean for each of the individual readings is  $\pm$  2 percent, or  $\pm$  1 ppm, whichever is less restrictive. Record the mean value and maximum deviation for each gas monitored. Data must conform to Section 10.1.4. The EC cell flow rate must conform to the specification in Section 8.3.

Example: A measurement data phase is invalid if the maximum deviation of any single reading comprising that mean is greater than  $\pm$  2 percent or  $\pm$  1 ppm (the default criteria). For example, if the mean = 30 ppm, single readings of below 29 ppm and above 31 ppm are disallowed).

- 13.2 Interference Check. Before the initial use of the EC cell and interference gas scrubber in the field, and semi-annually thereafter, challenge the interference gas scrubber with NO and  $NO_2$  gas standards that are generally recognized as representative of diesel-fueled engine NO and  $NO_2$  emission values. Record the responses displayed by the CO EC cell and other pertinent data on Figure 1 or a similar form.
- 13.2.1 Interference Response. The combined NO and  $NO_2$  interference response should be less than or equal to  $\pm$  5 percent of the up-scale CO calibration gas concentration.
- 13.3 Repeatability Check. Conduct the following check once for each nominal range that is to be used on the CO EC cell within 5 days prior to each field sampling program. If a field sampling program lasts longer than 5 days, repeat this check every 5 days. Immediately repeat the check if the EC cell is replaced or if the EC cell is exposed to gas concentrations greater than 150 percent of the highest upscale gas concentration.
- 13.3.1 Repeatability Check Procedure. Perform a complete EC cell sampling run (all three phases) by introducing the CO calibration gas to the measurement system and record the response. Follow Section 10.1.3. Use Figure 1 to record all data. Repeat the run three times for a total of four complete runs. During the four repeatability check runs, do not adjust the system except where necessary to achieve the correct calibration gas flow rate at the analyzer.
- 13.3.2 Repeatability Check Calculations. Determine the highest and lowest average "measurement data phase" CO concentrations from the four repeatability check runs and record the results on Figure 1 or a similar form. The absolute value of the difference between the maximum and minimum average values recorded must not vary more than  $\pm$  3 percent or  $\pm$  1 ppm of the up-scale gas value, whichever is less restrictive.
- 14.0 POLLUTION PREVENTION (RESERVED)
- 15.0 WASTE MANAGEMENT (RESERVED)
- 16.0 ALTERNATIVE PROCEDURES (RESERVED)
- 17.0 REFERENCES
- (1) "Development of an Electrochemical Cell Emission Analyzer Test Protocol", Topical Report, Phil Juneau, Emission Monitoring, Inc., July 1997.
- (2) "Determination of Nitrogen Oxides, Carbon Monoxide, and Oxygen Emissions from Natural Gas-Fired Engines, Boilers, and Process Heaters Using Portable Analyzers", EMC Conditional Test Protocol 30 (CTM-30), Gas Research Institute Protocol GRI-96/0008, Revision 7, October 13, 1997.

- (3) "ICAC Test Protocol for Periodic Monitoring", EMC Conditional Test Protocol 34 (CTM-034), The Institute of Clean Air Companies, September 8, 1999.
- (4) "Code of Federal Regulations", Protection of Environment, 40 CFR, Part 60, Appendix A, Methods 1-4; 10.

TABLE 1: APPENDIX A—SAMPLING RUN DATA.

Facility	Engine I.D.	Date		
Run Type:	(_)	(_)	(_)	(_)
(X)	Pre-Sample Calibration	Stack Gas Sample	Post-Sample Cal. Check	Repeatability Check

						1		r	1		
Run #	1	1	2	2	3	3	4	4	Time	Scrub. OK	Flow- Rate
Gas	O <sub>2</sub>	СО									
Sample Cond. Phase											
"											
"											
"											
"											
Measurement Data Phase											
"											
"											
"											
"											
"											
"											
"											
"											
"											

ıı .						
Mean						
Refresh Phase						
II						
"						
"						
"						

[78 FR 6721, Jan. 30, 2013]

### Attachment J

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 63—NATIONAL EMISSION STANDARDS FOR HAZARDOUS AIR POLLUTANTS

Subpart DDDDD—National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Industrial, Commercial, and Institutional Boilers and Process Heater

Source: 76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, unless otherwise noted.

#### **What This Subpart Covers**

#### § 63.7480 What is the purpose of this subpart?

This subpart establishes national emission limitations and work practice standards for hazardous air pollutants (HAP) emitted from industrial, commercial, and institutional boilers and process heaters located at major sources of HAP. This subpart also establishes requirements to demonstrate initial and continuous compliance with the emission limitations and work practice standards.

## § 63.7485 Am I subject to this subpart?

You are subject to this subpart if you own or operate an industrial, commercial, or institutional boiler or process heater as defined in § 63.7575 that is located at, or is part of, a major source of HAP, except as specified in § 63.7491. For purposes of this subpart, a major source of HAP is as defined in § 63.2, except that for oil and natural gas production facilities, a major source of HAP is as defined in § 63.7575.

[78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7490 What is the affected source of this subpart?

- (a) This subpart applies to new, reconstructed, and existing affected sources as described in paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) The affected source of this subpart is the collection at a major source of all existing industrial, commercial, and institutional boilers and process heaters within a subcategory as defined in § 63.7575.
- (2) The affected source of this subpart is each new or reconstructed industrial, commercial, or institutional boiler or process heater, as defined in § 63.7575, located at a major source.
- (b) A boiler or process heater is new if you commence construction of the boiler or process heater after June 4, 2010, and you meet the applicability criteria at the time you commence construction.
- (c) A boiler or process heater is reconstructed if you meet the reconstruction criteria as defined in § 63.2, you commence reconstruction after June 4, 2010, and you meet the applicability criteria at the time you commence reconstruction.
  - (d) A boiler or process heater is existing if it is not new or reconstructed.

(e) An existing electric utility steam generating unit (EGU) that meets the applicability requirements of this subpart after the effective date of this final rule due to a change (e.g., fuel switch) is considered to be an existing source under this subpart.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7491 Are any boilers or process heaters not subject to this subpart?

The types of boilers and process heaters listed in paragraphs (a) through (n) of this section are not subject to this subpart.

- (a) An electric utility steam generating unit (EGU) covered by subpart UUUUU of this part.
- (b) A recovery boiler or furnace covered by subpart MM of this part.
- (c) A boiler or process heater that is used specifically for research and development, including test steam boilers used to provide steam for testing the propulsion systems on military vessels. This does not include units that provide heat or steam to a process at a research and development facility.
  - (d) A hot water heater as defined in this subpart.
  - (e) A refining kettle covered by subpart X of this part.
  - (f) An ethylene cracking furnace covered by subpart YY of this part.
- (g) Blast furnace stoves as described in EPA-453/R-01-005 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14).
- (h) Any boiler or process heater that is part of the affected source subject to another subpart of this part, such as boilers and process heaters used as control devices to comply with subparts JJJ, OOO, PPP, and U of this part.
- (i) Any boiler or process heater that is used as a control device to comply with another subpart of this part, or part 60, part 61, or part 65 of this chapter provided that at least 50 percent of the average annual heat input during any 3 consecutive calendar years to the boiler or process heater is provided by regulated gas streams that are subject to another standard.
  - (j) Temporary boilers as defined in this subpart.
  - (k) Blast furnace gas fuel-fired boilers and process heaters as defined in this subpart.
- (I) Any boiler specifically listed as an affected source in any standard(s) established under section 129 of the Clean Air Act.
- (m) A unit that burns hazardous waste covered by Subpart EEE of this part. A unit that is exempt from Subpart EEE as specified in § 63.1200(b) is not covered by Subpart EEE.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013]

EDITORIAL NOTE: At 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013, § 63.7491 was amended by revising paragraph (n). However, there is no paragraph (n) to revise.

## § 63.7495 When do I have to comply with this subpart?

- (a) If you have a new or reconstructed boiler or process heater, you must comply with this subpart by January 31, 2013, or upon startup of your boiler or process heater, whichever is later.
- (b) If you have an existing boiler or process heater, you must comply with this subpart no later than January 31, 2016, except as provided in § 63.6(i).
- (c) If you have an area source that increases its emissions or its potential to emit such that it becomes a major source of HAP, paragraphs (c)(1) and (2) of this section apply to you.
- (1) Any new or reconstructed boiler or process heater at the existing source must be in compliance with this subpart upon startup.
- (2) Any existing boiler or process heater at the existing source must be in compliance with this subpart within 3 years after the source becomes a major source.
- (d) You must meet the notification requirements in § 63.7545 according to the schedule in § 63.7545 and in subpart A of this part. Some of the notifications must be submitted before you are required to comply with the emission limits and work practice standards in this subpart.
- (e) If you own or operate an industrial, commercial, or institutional boiler or process heater and would be subject to this subpart except for the exemption in § 63.7491(I) for commercial and industrial solid waste incineration units covered by part 60, subpart CCCC or subpart DDDD, and you cease combusting solid waste, you must be in compliance with this subpart on the effective date of the switch from waste to fuel.
- (f) If you own or operate an existing EGU that becomes subject to this subpart after January 31, 2013, you must be in compliance with the applicable existing source provisions of this subpart on the effective date such unit becomes subject to this subpart.
- (g) If you own or operate an existing industrial, commercial, or institutional boiler or process heater and would be subject to this subpart except for a exemption in § 63.7491(i) that becomes subject to this subpart after January 31, 2013, you must be in compliance with the applicable existing source provisions of this subpart within 3 years after such unit becomes subject to this subpart.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013]

EDITORIAL NOTE: At 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013, § 63.7495 was amended by adding paragraph (e). However, there is already a paragraph (e).

## **Emission Limitations and Work Practice Standards**

## § 63.7499 What are the subcategories of boilers and process heaters?

The subcategories of boilers and process heaters, as defined in § 63.7575 are:

- (a) Pulverized coal/solid fossil fuel units.
- (b) Stokers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel.
- (c) Fluidized bed units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel.
- (d) Stokers/sloped grate/other units designed to burn kiln dried biomass/bio-based solid.
- (e) Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
- (f) Suspension burners designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
- (g) Fuel cells designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
- (h) Hybrid suspension/grate burners designed to burn wet biomass/bio-based solid.
- (i) Stokers/sloped grate/other units designed to burn wet biomass/bio-based solid.
- (j) Dutch ovens/pile burners designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
- (k) Units designed to burn liquid fuel that are non-continental units.
- (I) Units designed to burn gas 1 fuels.
- (m) Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases.
- (n) Metal process furnaces.
- (o) Limited-use boilers and process heaters.
- (p) Units designed to burn solid fuel.
- (q) Units designed to burn liquid fuel.
- (r) Units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel.
- (s) Fluidized bed units with an integrated fluidized bed heat exchanger designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel.
- (t) Units designed to burn heavy liquid fuel.
- (u) Units designed to burn light liquid fuel.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7500 What emission limitations, work practice standards, and operating limits must I meet?

- (a) You must meet the requirements in paragraphs (a)(1) through (3) of this section, except as provided in paragraphs (b), through (e) of this section. You must meet these requirements at all times the affected unit is operating, except as provided in paragraph (f) of this section.
- (1) You must meet each emission limit and work practice standard in Tables 1 through 3, and 11 through 13 to this subpart that applies to your boiler or process heater, for each boiler or process heater at your source, except as provided under § 63.7522. The output-based emission limits, in units of pounds per million Btu of steam output, in Tables 1 or 2 to this subpart are an alternative applicable only to boilers and process heaters that generate steam. The output-based emission limits, in units of pounds per megawatt-hour, in Tables 1 or 2 to this subpart are an alternative applicable only to boilers that generate electricity. If you operate a new boiler or process heater, you can choose to comply with alternative limits as discussed in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) through (a)(1)(iii) of this section, but on or after January 31, 2016, you must comply with the emission limits in Table 1 to this subpart.
- (i) If your boiler or process heater commenced construction or reconstruction after June 4, 2010 and before May 20, 2011, you may comply with the emission limits in Table 1 or 11 to this subpart until January 31, 2016.
- (ii) If your boiler or process heater commenced construction or reconstruction after May 20, 2011 and before December 23, 2011, you may comply with the emission limits in Table 1 or 12 to this subpart until January 31, 2016.
- (iii) If your boiler or process heater commenced construction or reconstruction after December 23, 2011 and before January 31, 2013, you may comply with the emission limits in Table 1 or 13 to this subpart until January 31, 2016.
- (2) You must meet each operating limit in Table 4 to this subpart that applies to your boiler or process heater. If you use a control device or combination of control devices not covered in Table 4 to this subpart, or you wish to establish and monitor an alternative operating limit or an alternative monitoring parameter, you must apply to the EPA Administrator for approval of alternative monitoring under § 63.8(f).
- (3) At all times, you must operate and maintain any affected source (as defined in § 63.7490), including associated air pollution control equipment and monitoring equipment, in a manner consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices for minimizing emissions. Determination of whether such operation and maintenance procedures are being used will be based on information available to the Administrator that may include, but is not limited to, monitoring results, review of operation and maintenance procedures, review of operation and maintenance records, and inspection of the source.
- (b) As provided in § 63.6(g), EPA may approve use of an alternative to the work practice standards in this section.
- (c) Limited-use boilers and process heaters must complete a tune-up every 5 years as specified in § 63.7540. They are not subject to the emission limits in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart, the annual tune-up, or the energy assessment requirements in Table 3 to this subpart, or the operating limits in Table 4 to this subpart.
- (d) Boilers and process heaters with a heat input capacity of less than or equal to 5 million Btu per hour in the units designed to burn gas 2 (other) fuels subcategory or units designed to burn light liquid fuels subcategory must complete a tune-up every 5 years as specified in § 63.7540.

- (e) Boilers and process heaters in the units designed to burn gas 1 fuels subcategory with a heat input capacity of less than or equal to 5 million Btu per hour must complete a tune-up every 5 years as specified in § 63.7540. Boilers and process heaters in the units designed to burn gas 1 fuels subcategory with a heat input capacity greater than 5 million Btu per hour and less than 10 million Btu per hour must complete a tune-up every 2 years as specified in § 63.7540. Boilers and process heaters in the units designed to burn gas 1 fuels subcategory are not subject to the emission limits in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart, or the operating limits in Table 4 to this subpart.
- (f) These standards apply at all times the affected unit is operating, except during periods of startup and shutdown during which time you must comply only with Table 3 to this subpart.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7162, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7501 Affirmative Defense for Violation of Emission Standards During Malfunction.

In response to an action to enforce the standards set forth in § 63.7500 you may assert an affirmative defense to a claim for civil penalties for violations of such standards that are caused by malfunction, as defined at § 63.2. Appropriate penalties may be assessed if you fail to meet your burden of proving all of the requirements in the affirmative defense. The affirmative defense shall not be available for claims for injunctive relief.

- (a) Assertion of affirmative defense. To establish the affirmative defense in any action to enforce such a standard, you must timely meet the reporting requirements in paragraph (b) of this section, and must prove by a preponderance of evidence that:
  - (1) The violation:
- (i) Was caused by a sudden, infrequent, and unavoidable failure of air pollution control equipment, process equipment, or a process to operate in a normal or usual manner; and
- (ii) Could not have been prevented through careful planning, proper design, or better operation and maintenance practices; and
- (iii) Did not stem from any activity or event that could have been foreseen and avoided, or planned for; and
- (iv) Was not part of a recurring pattern indicative of inadequate design, operation, or maintenance; and
  - (2) Repairs were made as expeditiously as possible when a violation occurred; and
- (3) The frequency, amount, and duration of the violation (including any bypass) were minimized to the maximum extent practicable; and
- (4) If the violation resulted from a bypass of control equipment or a process, then the bypass was unavoidable to prevent loss of life, personal injury, or severe property damage; and
- (5) All possible steps were taken to minimize the impact of the violation on ambient air quality, the environment, and human health; and
- (6) All emissions monitoring and control systems were kept in operation if at all possible, consistent with safety and good air pollution control practices; and

- (7) All of the actions in response to the violation were documented by properly signed, contemporaneous operating logs; and
- (8) At all times, the affected source was operated in a manner consistent with good practices for minimizing emissions; and
- (9) A written root cause analysis has been prepared, the purpose of which is to determine, correct, and eliminate the primary causes of the malfunction and the violation resulting from the malfunction event at issue. The analysis shall also specify, using best monitoring methods and engineering judgment, the amount of any emissions that were the result of the malfunction.
- (b) Report. The owner or operator seeking to assert an affirmative defense shall submit a written report to the Administrator with all necessary supporting documentation, that it has met the requirements set forth in § 63.7500 of this section. This affirmative defense report shall be included in the first periodic compliance, deviation report or excess emission report otherwise required after the initial occurrence of the violation of the relevant standard (which may be the end of any applicable averaging period). If such compliance, deviation report or excess emission report is due less than 45 days after the initial occurrence of the violation, the affirmative defense report may be included in the second compliance, deviation report or excess emission report due after the initial occurrence of the violation of the relevant standard.

[78 FR 7163, Jan. 31, 2013]

## **General Compliance Requirements**

## § 63.7505 What are my general requirements for complying with this subpart?

- (a) You must be in compliance with the emission limits, work practice standards, and operating limits in this subpart. These limits apply to you at all times the affected unit is operating except for the periods noted in § 63.7500(f).
  - (b) [Reserved]
- (c) You must demonstrate compliance with all applicable emission limits using performance stack testing, fuel analysis, or continuous monitoring systems (CMS), including a continuous emission monitoring system (CEMS), continuous opacity monitoring system (COMS), continuous parameter monitoring system (CPMS), or particulate matter continuous parameter monitoring system (PM CPMS), where applicable. You may demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limit for hydrogen chloride (HCl), mercury, or total selected metals (TSM) using fuel analysis if the emission rate calculated according to § 63.7530(c) is less than the applicable emission limit. (For gaseous fuels, you may not use fuel analyses to comply with the TSM alternative standard or the HCl standard.) Otherwise, you must demonstrate compliance for HCl, mercury, or TSM using performance testing, if subject to an applicable emission limit listed in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart.
- (d) If you demonstrate compliance with any applicable emission limit through performance testing and subsequent compliance with operating limits (including the use of CPMS), or with a CEMS, or COMS, you must develop a site-specific monitoring plan according to the requirements in paragraphs (d)(1) through (4) of this section for the use of any CEMS, COMS, or CPMS. This requirement also applies to you if you petition the EPA Administrator for alternative monitoring parameters under § 63.8(f).
- (1) For each CMS required in this section (including CEMS, COMS, or CPMS), you must develop, and submit to the Administrator for approval upon request, a site-specific monitoring plan that addresses design, data collection, and the quality assurance and quality control elements outlined in § 63.8(d) and the elements described in paragraphs (d)(1)(i) through (iii) of this section. You must submit this site-

specific monitoring plan, if requested, at least 60 days before your initial performance evaluation of your CMS. This requirement to develop and submit a site specific monitoring plan does not apply to affected sources with existing CEMS or COMS operated according to the performance specifications under appendix B to part 60 of this chapter and that meet the requirements of § 63.7525. Using the process described in § 63.8(f)(4), you may request approval of alternative monitoring system quality assurance and quality control procedures in place of those specified in this paragraph and, if approved, include the alternatives in your site-specific monitoring plan.

- (i) Installation of the CMS sampling probe or other interface at a measurement location relative to each affected process unit such that the measurement is representative of control of the exhaust emissions (e.g., on or downstream of the last control device);
- (ii) Performance and equipment specifications for the sample interface, the pollutant concentration or parametric signal analyzer, and the data collection and reduction systems; and
- (iii) Performance evaluation procedures and acceptance criteria (e.g., calibrations, accuracy audits, analytical drift).
- (2) In your site-specific monitoring plan, you must also address paragraphs (d)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) Ongoing operation and maintenance procedures in accordance with the general requirements of § 63.8(c)(1)(ii), (c)(3), and (c)(4)(ii);
- (ii) Ongoing data quality assurance procedures in accordance with the general requirements of § 63.8(d); and
- (iii) Ongoing recordkeeping and reporting procedures in accordance with the general requirements of § 63.10(c) (as applicable in Table 10 to this subpart), (e)(1), and (e)(2)(i).
- (3) You must conduct a performance evaluation of each CMS in accordance with your site-specific monitoring plan.
- (4) You must operate and maintain the CMS in continuous operation according to the site-specific monitoring plan.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7164, Jan. 31, 2013]

#### Testing, Fuel Analyses, and Initial Compliance Requirements

## § 63.7510 What are my initial compliance requirements and by what date must I conduct them?

- (a) For each boiler or process heater that is required or that you elect to demonstrate compliance with any of the applicable emission limits in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 of this subpart through performance testing, your initial compliance requirements include all the following:
  - (1) Conduct performance tests according to § 63.7520 and Table 5 to this subpart.

- (2) Conduct a fuel analysis for each type of fuel burned in your boiler or process heater according to § 63.7521 and Table 6 to this subpart, except as specified in paragraphs (a)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) For each boiler or process heater that burns a single type of fuel, you are not required to conduct a fuel analysis for each type of fuel burned in your boiler or process heater according to § 63.7521 and Table 6 to this subpart. For purposes of this subpart, units that use a supplemental fuel only for startup, unit shutdown, and transient flame stability purposes still qualify as units that burn a single type of fuel, and the supplemental fuel is not subject to the fuel analysis requirements under § 63.7521 and Table 6 to this subpart.
- (ii) When natural gas, refinery gas, or other gas 1 fuels are co-fired with other fuels, you are not required to conduct a fuel analysis of those fuels according to § 63.7521 and Table 6 to this subpart. If gaseous fuels other than natural gas, refinery gas, or other gas 1 fuels are co-fired with other fuels and those gaseous fuels are subject to another subpart of this part, part 60, part 61, or part 65, you are not required to conduct a fuel analysis of those fuels according to § 63.7521 and Table 6 to this subpart.
- (iii) You are not required to conduct a chlorine fuel analysis for any gaseous fuels. You must conduct a fuel analysis for mercury on gaseous fuels unless the fuel is exempted in paragraphs (a)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section.
  - (3) Establish operating limits according to § 63.7530 and Table 7 to this subpart.
  - (4) Conduct CMS performance evaluations according to § 63.7525.
- (b) For each boiler or process heater that you elect to demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limits in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart for HCl, mercury, or TSM through fuel analysis, your initial compliance requirement is to conduct a fuel analysis for each type of fuel burned in your boiler or process heater according to § 63.7521 and Table 6 to this subpart and establish operating limits according to § 63.7530 and Table 8 to this subpart. The fuels described in paragraph (a)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section are exempt from these fuel analysis and operating limit requirements. The fuels described in paragraph (a)(2)(ii) of this section are exempt from the chloride fuel analysis and operating limit requirements. Boilers and process heaters that use a CEMS for mercury or HCl are exempt from the performance testing and operating limit requirements specified in paragraph (a) of this section for the HAP for which CEMS are used.
- (c) If your boiler or process heater is subject to a carbon monoxide (CO) limit, your initial compliance demonstration for CO is to conduct a performance test for CO according to Table 5 to this subpart or conduct a performance evaluation of your continuous CO monitor, if applicable, according to § 63.7525(a). Boilers and process heaters that use a CO CEMS to comply with the applicable alternative CO CEMS emission standard listed in Tables 12, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, as specified in § 63.7525(a), are exempt from the initial CO performance testing and oxygen concentration operating limit requirements specified in paragraph (a) of this section.
- (d) If your boiler or process heater is subject to a PM limit, your initial compliance demonstration for PM is to conduct a performance test in accordance with § 63.7520 and Table 5 to this subpart.
- (e) For existing affected sources (as defined in § 63.7490), you must complete the initial compliance demonstration, as specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this section, no later than 180 days after the compliance date that is specified for your source in § 63.7495 and according to the applicable provisions in § 63.7(a)(2) as cited in Table 10 to this subpart, except as specified in paragraph (j) of this section. You must complete an initial tune-up by following the procedures described in § 63.7540(a)(10)(i) through (vi) no later than the compliance date specified in § 63.7495, except as specified in paragraph (j) of this

section. You must complete the one-time energy assessment specified in Table 3 to this subpart no later than the compliance date specified in § 63.7495, except as specified in paragraph (j) of this section.

- (f) For new or reconstructed affected sources (as defined in § 63.7490), you must complete the initial compliance demonstration with the emission limits no later than July 30, 2013 or within 180 days after startup of the source, whichever is later. If you are demonstrating compliance with an emission limit in Tables 11 through 13 to this subpart that is less stringent (that is, higher) than the applicable emission limit in Table 1 to this subpart, you must demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limit in Table 1 no later than July 29, 2016.
- (g) For new or reconstructed affected sources (as defined in § 63.7490), you must demonstrate initial compliance with the applicable work practice standards in Table 3 to this subpart within the applicable annual, biennial, or 5-year schedule as specified in § 63.7540(a) following the initial compliance date specified in § 63.7495(a). Thereafter, you are required to complete the applicable annual, biennial, or 5-year tune-up as specified in § 63.7540(a).
- (h) For affected sources (as defined in § 63.7490) that ceased burning solid waste consistent with § 63.7495(e) and for which the initial compliance date has passed, you must demonstrate compliance within 60 days of the effective date of the waste-to-fuel switch. If you have not conducted your compliance demonstration for this subpart within the previous 12 months, you must complete all compliance demonstrations for this subpart before you commence or recommence combustion of solid waste.
- (i) For an existing EGU that becomes subject after January 31, 2013, you must demonstrate compliance within 180 days after becoming an affected source.
- (j) For existing affected sources (as defined in § 63.7490) that have not operated between the effective date of the rule and the compliance date that is specified for your source in § 63.7495, you must complete the initial compliance demonstration, if subject to the emission limits in Table 2 to this subpart, as specified in paragraphs (a) through (d) of this section, no later than 180 days after the re-start of the affected source and according to the applicable provisions in § 63.7(a)(2) as cited in Table 10 to this subpart. You must complete an initial tune-up by following the procedures described in § 63.7540(a)(10)(i) through (vi) no later than 30 days after the re-start of the affected source and, if applicable, complete the one-time energy assessment specified in Table 3 to this subpart, no later than the compliance date specified in § 63.7495.

[78 FR 7164, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7515 When must I conduct subsequent performance tests, fuel analyses, or tune-ups?

- (a) You must conduct all applicable performance tests according to § 63.7520 on an annual basis, except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (e), (g), and (h) of this section. Annual performance tests must be completed no more than 13 months after the previous performance test, except as specified in paragraphs (b) through (e), (g), and (h) of this section.
- (b) If your performance tests for a given pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years show that your emissions are at or below 75 percent of the emission limit (or, in limited instances as specified in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart, at or below the emission limit) for the pollutant, and if there are no changes in the operation of the individual boiler or process heater or air pollution control equipment that could increase emissions, you may choose to conduct performance tests for the pollutant every third year. Each such performance test must be conducted no more than 37 months after the previous performance test. If you elect to demonstrate compliance using emission averaging under § 63.7522, you must continue to conduct performance tests annually. The requirement to test at maximum chloride input level is waived unless the stack test is conducted for HCI. The requirement to test at maximum mercury

input level is waived unless the stack test is conducted for mercury. The requirement to test at maximum TSM input level is waived unless the stack test is conducted for TSM.

- (c) If a performance test shows emissions exceeded the emission limit or 75 percent of the emission limit (as specified in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart) for a pollutant, you must conduct annual performance tests for that pollutant until all performance tests over a consecutive 2-year period meet the required level (at or below 75 percent of the emission limit, as specified in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart).
- (d) If you are required to meet an applicable tune-up work practice standard, you must conduct an annual, biennial, or 5-year performance tune-up according to § 63.7540(a)(10), (11), or (12), respectively. Each annual tune-up specified in § 63.7540(a)(10) must be no more than 13 months after the previous tune-up. Each biennial tune-up specified in § 63.7540(a)(11) must be conducted no more than 25 months after the previous tune-up. Each 5-year tune-up specified in § 63.7540(a)(12) must be conducted no more than 61 months after the previous tune-up. For a new or reconstructed affected source (as defined in § 63.7490), the first annual, biennial, or 5-year tune-up must be no later than 13 months, 25 months, or 61 months, respectively, after the initial startup of the new or reconstructed affected source.
- (e) If you demonstrate compliance with the mercury, HCl, or TSM based on fuel analysis, you must conduct a monthly fuel analysis according to § 63.7521 for each type of fuel burned that is subject to an emission limit in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart. You may comply with this monthly requirement by completing the fuel analysis any time within the calendar month as long as the analysis is separated from the previous analysis by at least 14 calendar days. If you burn a new type of fuel, you must conduct a fuel analysis before burning the new type of fuel in your boiler or process heater. You must still meet all applicable continuous compliance requirements in § 63.7540. If each of 12 consecutive monthly fuel analyses demonstrates 75 percent or less of the compliance level, you may decrease the fuel analysis frequency to quarterly for that fuel. If any quarterly sample exceeds 75 percent of the compliance level or you begin burning a new type of fuel, you must return to monthly monitoring for that fuel, until 12 months of fuel analyses are again less than 75 percent of the compliance level.
- (f) You must report the results of performance tests and the associated fuel analyses within 60 days after the completion of the performance tests. This report must also verify that the operating limits for each boiler or process heater have not changed or provide documentation of revised operating limits established according to § 63.7530 and Table 7 to this subpart, as applicable. The reports for all subsequent performance tests must include all applicable information required in § 63.7550.
- (g) For affected sources (as defined in § 63.7490) that have not operated since the previous compliance demonstration and more than one year has passed since the previous compliance demonstration, you must complete the subsequent compliance demonstration, if subject to the emission limits in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, no later than 180 days after the re-start of the affected source and according to the applicable provisions in § 63.7(a)(2) as cited in Table 10 to this subpart. You must complete a subsequent tune-up by following the procedures described in § 63.7540(a)(10)(i) through (vi) and the schedule described in § 63.7540(a)(13) for units that are not operating at the time of their scheduled tune-up.
- (h) If your affected boiler or process heater is in the unit designed to burn light liquid subcategory and you combust ultra low sulfur liquid fuel, you do not need to conduct further performance tests if the pollutants measured during the initial compliance performance tests meet the emission limits in Tables 1 or 2 of this subpart providing you demonstrate ongoing compliance with the emissions limits by monitoring and recording the type of fuel combusted on a monthly basis. If you intend to use a fuel other than ultra low sulfur liquid fuel, natural gas, refinery gas, or other gas 1 fuel, you must conduct new performance tests within 60 days of burning the new fuel type.

(i) If you operate a CO CEMS that meets the Performance Specifications outlined in § 63.7525(a)(3) of this subpart to demonstrate compliance with the applicable alternative CO CEMS emission standard listed in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, you are not required to conduct CO performance tests and are not subject to the oxygen concentration operating limit requirement specified in § 63.7510(a).

[78 FR 7165, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7520 What stack tests and procedures must I use?

- (a) You must conduct all performance tests according to § 63.7(c), (d), (f), and (h). You must also develop a site-specific stack test plan according to the requirements in § 63.7(c). You shall conduct all performance tests under such conditions as the Administrator specifies to you based on the representative performance of each boiler or process heater for the period being tested. Upon request, you shall make available to the Administrator such records as may be necessary to determine the conditions of the performance tests.
- (b) You must conduct each performance test according to the requirements in Table 5 to this subpart.
- (c) You must conduct each performance test under the specific conditions listed in Tables 5 and 7 to this subpart. You must conduct performance tests at representative operating load conditions while burning the type of fuel or mixture of fuels that has the highest content of chlorine and mercury, and TSM if you are opting to comply with the TSM alternative standard and you must demonstrate initial compliance and establish your operating limits based on these performance tests. These requirements could result in the need to conduct more than one performance test. Following each performance test and until the next performance test, you must comply with the operating limit for operating load conditions specified in Table 4 to this subpart.
- (d) You must conduct a minimum of three separate test runs for each performance test required in this section, as specified in § 63.7(e)(3). Each test run must comply with the minimum applicable sampling times or volumes specified in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart.
- (e) To determine compliance with the emission limits, you must use the F-Factor methodology and equations in sections 12.2 and 12.3 of EPA Method 19 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 of this chapter to convert the measured particulate matter (PM) concentrations, the measured HCl concentrations, the measured mercury concentrations, and the measured TSM concentrations that result from the performance test to pounds per million Btu heat input emission rates.
- (f) Except for a 30-day rolling average based on CEMS (or sorbent trap monitoring system) data, if measurement results for any pollutant are reported as below the method detection level (e.g., laboratory analytical results for one or more sample components are below the method defined analytical detection level), you must use the method detection level as the measured emissions level for that pollutant in calculating compliance. The measured result for a multiple component analysis (e.g., analytical values for multiple Method 29 fractions both for individual HAP metals and for total HAP metals) may include a combination of method detection level data and analytical data reported above the method detection level.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7166, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7521 What fuel analyses, fuel specification, and procedures must I use?

- (a) For solid and liquid fuels, you must conduct fuel analyses for chloride and mercury according to the procedures in paragraphs (b) through (e) of this section and Table 6 to this subpart, as applicable. For solid fuels and liquid fuels, you must also conduct fuel analyses for TSM if you are opting to comply with the TSM alternative standard. For gas 2 (other) fuels, you must conduct fuel analyses for mercury according to the procedures in paragraphs (b) through (e) of this section and Table 6 to this subpart, as applicable. (For gaseous fuels, you may not use fuel analyses to comply with the TSM alternative standard or the HCl standard.) For purposes of complying with this section, a fuel gas system that consists of multiple gaseous fuels collected and mixed with each other is considered a single fuel type and sampling and analysis is only required on the combined fuel gas system that will feed the boiler or process heater. Sampling and analysis of the individual gaseous streams prior to combining is not required. You are not required to conduct fuel analyses for fuels used for only startup, unit shutdown, and transient flame stability purposes. You are required to conduct fuel analyses only for fuels and units that are subject to emission limits for mercury, HCl, or TSM in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart. Gaseous and liquid fuels are exempt from the sampling requirements in paragraphs (c) and (d) of this section and Table 6 to this subpart.
- (b) You must develop a site-specific fuel monitoring plan according to the following procedures and requirements in paragraphs (b)(1) and (2) of this section, if you are required to conduct fuel analyses as specified in § 63.7510.
- (1) If you intend to use an alternative analytical method other than those required by Table 6 to this subpart, you must submit the fuel analysis plan to the Administrator for review and approval no later than 60 days before the date that you intend to conduct the initial compliance demonstration described in § 63.7510.
- (2) You must include the information contained in paragraphs (b)(2)(i) through (vi) of this section in your fuel analysis plan.
  - (i) The identification of all fuel types anticipated to be burned in each boiler or process heater.
- (ii) For each anticipated fuel type, the notification of whether you or a fuel supplier will be conducting the fuel analysis.
- (iii) For each anticipated fuel type, a detailed description of the sample location and specific procedures to be used for collecting and preparing the composite samples if your procedures are different from paragraph (c) or (d) of this section. Samples should be collected at a location that most accurately represents the fuel type, where possible, at a point prior to mixing with other dissimilar fuel types.
- (iv) For each anticipated fuel type, the analytical methods from Table 6, with the expected minimum detection levels, to be used for the measurement of chlorine or mercury.
- (v) If you request to use an alternative analytical method other than those required by Table 6 to this subpart, you must also include a detailed description of the methods and procedures that you are proposing to use. Methods in Table 6 shall be used until the requested alternative is approved.
- (vi) If you will be using fuel analysis from a fuel supplier in lieu of site-specific sampling and analysis, the fuel supplier must use the analytical methods required by Table 6 to this subpart.

- (c) At a minimum, you must obtain three composite fuel samples for each fuel type according to the procedures in paragraph (c)(1) or (2) of this section, or the methods listed in Table 6 to this subpart, or use an automated sampling mechanism that provides representative composite fuel samples for each fuel type that includes both coarse and fine material.
- (1) If sampling from a belt (or screw) feeder, collect fuel samples according to paragraphs (c)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) Stop the belt and withdraw a 6-inch wide sample from the full cross-section of the stopped belt to obtain a minimum two pounds of sample. You must collect all the material (fines and coarse) in the full cross-section. You must transfer the sample to a clean plastic bag.
- (ii) Each composite sample will consist of a minimum of three samples collected at approximately equal one-hour intervals during the testing period for sampling during performance stack testing. For monthly sampling, each composite sample shall be collected at approximately equal 10-day intervals during the month.
- (2) If sampling from a fuel pile or truck, you must collect fuel samples according to paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) For each composite sample, you must select a minimum of five sampling locations uniformly spaced over the surface of the pile.
- (ii) At each sampling site, you must dig into the pile to a uniform depth of approximately 18 inches. You must insert a clean shovel into the hole and withdraw a sample, making sure that large pieces do not fall off during sampling; use the same shovel to collect all samples.
  - (iii) You must transfer all samples to a clean plastic bag for further processing.
- (d) You must prepare each composite sample according to the procedures in paragraphs (d)(1) through (7) of this section.
  - (1) You must thoroughly mix and pour the entire composite sample over a clean plastic sheet.
  - (2) You must break large sample pieces (e.g., larger than 3 inches) into smaller sizes.
- (3) You must make a pie shape with the entire composite sample and subdivide it into four equal parts.
  - (4) You must separate one of the guarter samples as the first subset.
- (5) If this subset is too large for grinding, you must repeat the procedure in paragraph (d)(3) of this section with the quarter sample and obtain a one-quarter subset from this sample.
  - (6) You must grind the sample in a mill.
- (7) You must use the procedure in paragraph (d)(3) of this section to obtain a one-quarter subsample for analysis. If the quarter sample is too large, subdivide it further using the same procedure.
- (e) You must determine the concentration of pollutants in the fuel (mercury and/or chlorine and/or TSM) in units of pounds per million Btu of each composite sample for each fuel type according to the procedures in Table 6 to this subpart, for use in Equations 7, 8, and 9 of this subpart.

- (f) To demonstrate that a gaseous fuel other than natural gas or refinery gas qualifies as an other gas 1 fuel, as defined in § 63.7575, you must conduct a fuel specification analyses for mercury according to the procedures in paragraphs (g) through (i) of this section and Table 6 to this subpart, as applicable, except as specified in paragraph (f)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) You are not required to conduct the fuel specification analyses in paragraphs (g) through (i) of this section for natural gas or refinery gas.
- (2) You are not required to conduct the fuel specification analyses in paragraphs (g) through (i) of this section for gaseous fuels that are subject to another subpart of this part, part 60, part 61, or part 65.
- (3) You are not required to conduct the fuel specification analyses in paragraphs (g) through (i) of this section on gaseous fuels for units that are complying with the limits for units designed to burn gas 2 (other) fuels.
- (4) You are not required to conduct the fuel specification analyses in paragraphs (g) through (i) of this section for gas streams directly derived from natural gas at natural gas production sites or natural gas plants.
- (g) You must develop and submit a site-specific fuel analysis plan for other gas 1 fuels to the EPA Administrator for review and approval according to the following procedures and requirements in paragraphs (g)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) If you intend to use an alternative analytical method other than those required by Table 6 to this subpart, you must submit the fuel analysis plan to the Administrator for review and approval no later than 60 days before the date that you intend to conduct the initial compliance demonstration described in § 63.7510.
- (2) You must include the information contained in paragraphs (g)(2)(i) through (vi) of this section in your fuel analysis plan.
- (i) The identification of all gaseous fuel types other than those exempted from fuel specification analysis under (f)(1) through (3) of this section anticipated to be burned in each boiler or process heater.
- (ii) For each anticipated fuel type, the notification of whether you or a fuel supplier will be conducting the fuel specification analysis.
- (iii) For each anticipated fuel type, a detailed description of the sample location and specific procedures to be used for collecting and preparing the samples if your procedures are different from the sampling methods contained in Table 6 to this subpart. Samples should be collected at a location that most accurately represents the fuel type, where possible, at a point prior to mixing with other dissimilar fuel types. If multiple boilers or process heaters are fueled by a common fuel stream it is permissible to conduct a single gas specification at the common point of gas distribution.
- (iv) For each anticipated fuel type, the analytical methods from Table 6 to this subpart, with the expected minimum detection levels, to be used for the measurement of mercury.
- (v) If you request to use an alternative analytical method other than those required by Table 6 to this subpart, you must also include a detailed description of the methods and procedures that you are proposing to use. Methods in Table 6 to this subpart shall be used until the requested alternative is approved.

- (vi) If you will be using fuel analysis from a fuel supplier in lieu of site-specific sampling and analysis, the fuel supplier must use the analytical methods required by Table 6 to this subpart.
- (h) You must obtain a single fuel sample for each fuel type according to the sampling procedures listed in Table 6 for fuel specification of gaseous fuels.
- (i) You must determine the concentration in the fuel of mercury, in units of microgram per cubic meter, dry basis, of each sample for each other gas 1 fuel type according to the procedures in Table 6 to this subpart.

[78 FR 7167, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7522 Can I use emissions averaging to comply with this subpart?

- (a) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of § 63.7500 for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury on a boiler or process heater-specific basis, if you have more than one existing boiler or process heater in any subcategories located at your facility, you may demonstrate compliance by emissions averaging, if your averaged emissions are not more than 90 percent of the applicable emission limit, according to the procedures in this section. You may not include new boilers or process heaters in an emissions average.
- (b) For a group of two or more existing boilers or process heaters in the same subcategory that each vent to a separate stack, you may average PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury emissions among existing units to demonstrate compliance with the limits in Table 2 to this subpart as specified in paragraph (b)(1) through (3) of this section, if you satisfy the requirements in paragraphs (c) through (g) of this section.
  - (1) You may average units using a CEMS or PM CPMS for demonstrating compliance.
  - (2) For mercury and HCI, averaging is allowed as follows:
  - (i) You may average among units in any of the solid fuel subcategories.
  - (ii) You may average among units in any of the liquid fuel subcategories.
  - (iii) You may average among units in a subcategory of units designed to burn gas 2 (other) fuels.
- (iv) You may not average across the units designed to burn liquid, units designed to burn solid fuel, and units designed to burn gas 2 (other) subcategories.
- (3) For PM (or TSM), averaging is only allowed between units within each of the following subcategories and you may not average across subcategories:
  - (i) Units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel.
  - (ii) Stokers/sloped grate/other units designed to burn kiln dried biomass/bio-based solids.
  - (iii) Stokers/sloped grate/other units designed to burn wet biomass/bio-based solids.
  - (iv) Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
  - (v) Suspension burners designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.

- (vi) Dutch ovens/pile burners designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
- (vii) Fuel Cells designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid.
- (viii) Hybrid suspension/grate burners designed to burn wet biomass/bio-based solid.
- (ix) Units designed to burn heavy liquid fuel.
- (x) Units designed to burn light liquid fuel.
- (xi) Units designed to burn liquid fuel that are non-continental units.
- (xii) Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases.
- (c) For each existing boiler or process heater in the averaging group, the emission rate achieved during the initial compliance test for the HAP being averaged must not exceed the emission level that was being achieved on January 31, 2013 or the control technology employed during the initial compliance test must not be less effective for the HAP being averaged than the control technology employed on January 31, 2013.
- (d) The averaged emissions rate from the existing boilers and process heaters participating in the emissions averaging option must not exceed 90 percent of the limits in Table 2 to this subpart at all times the affected units are operating following the compliance date specified in § 63.7495.
- (e) You must demonstrate initial compliance according to paragraph (e)(1) or (2) of this section using the maximum rated heat input capacity or maximum steam generation capacity of each unit and the results of the initial performance tests or fuel analysis.
- (1) You must use Equation 1a or 1b or 1c of this section to demonstrate that the PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury emissions from all existing units participating in the emissions averaging option for that pollutant do not exceed the emission limits in Table 2 to this subpart. Use Equation 1a if you are complying with the emission limits on a heat input basis, use Equation 1b if you are complying with the emission limits on a steam generation (output) basis, and use Equation 1c if you are complying with the emission limits on a electric generation (output) basis.

$$AveWeightedEmissions = 1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times Hm) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} Hm \qquad (Eq.1a)$$

AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emissions for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input.

Er = Emission rate (as determined during the initial compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM using the applicable equation in § 63.7530(c).

Hm = Maximum rated heat input capacity of unit, i, in units of million Btu per hour.

n = Number of units participating in the emissions averaging option.

1.1 = Required discount factor.

AveWeightedEmissions = 
$$1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times So) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} So$$
 (Eq. 1b)

AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emissions for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per million Btu of steam output.

Er = Emission rate (as determined during the initial compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per million Btu of steam output. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM using the applicable equation in § 63.7530(c). If you are taking credit for energy conservation measures from a unit according to § 63.7533, use the adjusted emission level for that unit, Eadj, determined according to § 63.7533 for that unit.

So = Maximum steam output capacity of unit, i, in units of million Btu per hour, as defined in § 63.7575.

n = Number of units participating in the emissions averaging option.

1.1 = Required discount factor.

AveWeightedEmissions = 
$$1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times Eo) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} Eo$$
 (Eq.1c)

Where:

AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emissions for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per megawatt hour.

Er = Emission rate (as determined during the initial compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per megawatt hour. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM using the applicable equation in § 63.7530(c). If you are taking credit for energy conservation measures from a unit according to § 63.7533, use the adjusted emission level for that unit, Eadi, determined according to § 63.7533 for that unit.

Eo = Maximum electric generating output capacity of unit, i, in units of megawatt hour, as defined in § 63.7575.

n = Number of units participating in the emissions averaging option.

1.1 = Required discount factor.

(2) If you are not capable of determining the maximum rated heat input capacity of one or more boilers that generate steam, you may use Equation 2 of this section as an alternative to using Equation 1a of this section to demonstrate that the PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury emissions from all existing units participating in the emissions averaging option do not exceed the emission limits for that pollutant in Table 2 to this subpart that are in pounds per million Btu of heat input.

$$AveWeightedEmissions = 1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times Sm \times Cfi) + \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Sm \times Cfi) \quad (Eq. 2)$$

Where:

AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emission level for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input.

- Er = Emission rate (as determined during the most recent compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM using the applicable equation in § 63.7530(c).
- Sm = Maximum steam generation capacity by unit, i, in units of pounds per hour.
- Cfi = Conversion factor, calculated from the most recent compliance test, in units of million Btu of heat input per pounds of steam generated for unit, i.
- 1.1 = Required discount factor.
- (f) After the initial compliance demonstration described in paragraph (e) of this section, you must demonstrate compliance on a monthly basis determined at the end of every month (12 times per year) according to paragraphs (f)(1) through (3) of this section. The first monthly period begins on the compliance date specified in § 63.7495. If the affected source elects to collect monthly data for up the 11 months preceding the first monthly period, these additional data points can be used to compute the 12-month rolling average in paragraph (f)(3) of this section.
- (1) For each calendar month, you must use Equation 3a or 3b or 3c of this section to calculate the average weighted emission rate for that month. Use Equation 3a and the actual heat input for the month for each existing unit participating in the emissions averaging option if you are complying with emission limits on a heat input basis. Use Equation 3b and the actual steam generation for the month if you are complying with the emission limits on a steam generation (output) basis. Use Equation 3c and the actual steam generation for the month if you are complying with the emission limits on a electrical generation (output) basis.

AveWeightedEmissions = 
$$1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times Hb) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} Hb$$
 (Eq. 3a)

- AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emission level for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input, for that calendar month.
- Er = Emission rate (as determined during the most recent compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM according to Table 6 to this subpart.

Hb = The heat input for that calendar month to unit, i, in units of million Btu.

n = Number of units participating in the emissions averaging option.

1.1 = Required discount factor.

AveWeightedEmissions = 
$$1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times So) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} So$$
 (Eq. 3b)

- AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emission level for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per million Btu of steam output, for that calendar month.
- Er = Emission rate (as determined during the most recent compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per million Btu of steam output. Determine the

emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM according to Table 6 to this subpart. If you are taking credit for energy conservation measures from a unit according to  $\S$  63.7533, use the adjusted emission level for that unit,  $E_{adj}$ , determined according to  $\S$  63.7533 for that unit.

So = The steam output for that calendar month from unit, i, in units of million Btu, as defined in § 63.7575.

n = Number of units participating in the emissions averaging option.

1.1 = Required discount factor.

AveWeightedEmissions = 
$$1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times Eo) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} Eo$$
 (3q. 3c)

Where:

AveWeightedEmissions = Average weighted emission level for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per megawatt hour, for that calendar month.

- Er = Emission rate (as determined during the most recent compliance demonstration) of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per megawatt hour. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM according to Table 6 to this subpart. If you are taking credit for energy conservation measures from a unit according to § 63.7533, use the adjusted emission level for that unit,  $E_{adj}$ , determined according to § 63.7533 for that unit.
- Eo = The electric generating output for that calendar month from unit, i, in units of megawatt hour, as defined in § 63.7575.
- n = Number of units participating in the emissions averaging option.
- 1.1 = Required discount factor.
- (2) If you are not capable of monitoring heat input, you may use Equation 4 of this section as an alternative to using Equation 3a of this section to calculate the average weighted emission rate using the actual steam generation from the boilers participating in the emissions averaging option.

AveWeightedEmissions = 
$$1.1 \times \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Er \times Sa \times Cfi) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Sa \times Cfi)$$
 (Eq. 4)

- AveWeightedEmissions = average weighted emission level for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input for that calendar month.
- Er = Emission rate (as determined during the most recent compliance demonstration of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury from unit, i, in units of pounds per million Btu of heat input. Determine the emission rate for PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury by performance testing according to Table 5 to this subpart, or by fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM according to Table 6 to this subpart.
- Sa = Actual steam generation for that calendar month by boiler, i, in units of pounds.
- Cfi = Conversion factor, as calculated during the most recent compliance test, in units of million Btu of heat input per pounds of steam generated for boiler, i.
- 1.1 = Required discount factor.

(3) Until 12 monthly weighted average emission rates have been accumulated, calculate and report only the average weighted emission rate determined under paragraph (f)(1) or (2) of this section for each calendar month. After 12 monthly weighted average emission rates have been accumulated, for each subsequent calendar month, use Equation 5 of this section to calculate the 12-month rolling average of the monthly weighted average emission rates for the current calendar month and the previous 11 calendar months.

$$Eavg = \sum_{i=1}^{n} ERi + 12$$
 (Eq. 5)

Where:

Eavg = 12-month rolling average emission rate, (pounds per million Btu heat input)

- ERi = Monthly weighted average, for calendar month "i" (pounds per million Btu heat input), as calculated by paragraph (f)(1) or (2) of this section.
- (g) You must develop, and submit upon request to the applicable Administrator for review and approval, an implementation plan for emission averaging according to the following procedures and requirements in paragraphs (g)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) You must submit the implementation plan no later than 180 days before the date that the facility intends to demonstrate compliance using the emission averaging option.
- (2) You must include the information contained in paragraphs (g)(2)(i) through (vii) of this section in your implementation plan for all emission sources included in an emissions average:
- (i) The identification of all existing boilers and process heaters in the averaging group, including for each either the applicable HAP emission level or the control technology installed as of January 31, 2013 and the date on which you are requesting emission averaging to commence;
- (ii) The process parameter (heat input or steam generated) that will be monitored for each averaging group;
- (iii) The specific control technology or pollution prevention measure to be used for each emission boiler or process heater in the averaging group and the date of its installation or application. If the pollution prevention measure reduces or eliminates emissions from multiple boilers or process heaters, the owner or operator must identify each boiler or process heater;
- (iv) The test plan for the measurement of PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury emissions in accordance with the requirements in § 63.7520;
- (v) The operating parameters to be monitored for each control system or device consistent with § 63.7500 and Table 4, and a description of how the operating limits will be determined;
- (vi) If you request to monitor an alternative operating parameter pursuant to § 63.7525, you must also include:
- (A) A description of the parameter(s) to be monitored and an explanation of the criteria used to select the parameter(s); and
- (B) A description of the methods and procedures that will be used to demonstrate that the parameter indicates proper operation of the control device; the frequency and content of monitoring, reporting, and

recordkeeping requirements; and a demonstration, to the satisfaction of the Administrator, that the proposed monitoring frequency is sufficient to represent control device operating conditions; and

- (vii) A demonstration that compliance with each of the applicable emission limit(s) will be achieved under representative operating load conditions. Following each compliance demonstration and until the next compliance demonstration, you must comply with the operating limit for operating load conditions specified in Table 4 to this subpart.
- (3) The Administrator shall review and approve or disapprove the plan according to the following criteria:
- (i) Whether the content of the plan includes all of the information specified in paragraph (g)(2) of this section; and
- (ii) Whether the plan presents sufficient information to determine that compliance will be achieved and maintained.
- (4) The applicable Administrator shall not approve an emission averaging implementation plan containing any of the following provisions:
  - (i) Any averaging between emissions of differing pollutants or between differing sources; or
  - (ii) The inclusion of any emission source other than an existing unit in the same subcategories.
- (h) For a group of two or more existing affected units, each of which vents through a single common stack, you may average PM (or TSM), HCl, or mercury emissions to demonstrate compliance with the limits for that pollutant in Table 2 to this subpart if you satisfy the requirements in paragraph (i) or (j) of this section.
- (i) For a group of two or more existing units in the same subcategories, each of which vents through a common emissions control system to a common stack, that does not receive emissions from units in other subcategories or categories, you may treat such averaging group as a single existing unit for purposes of this subpart and comply with the requirements of this subpart as if the group were a single unit.
- (j) For all other groups of units subject to the common stack requirements of paragraph (h) of this section, including situations where the exhaust of affected units are each individually controlled and then sent to a common stack, the owner or operator may elect to:
- (1) Conduct performance tests according to procedures specified in § 63.7520 in the common stack if affected units from other subcategories vent to the common stack. The emission limits that the group must comply with are determined by the use of Equation 6 of this section.

$$En = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (ELi \times Hi) \div \sum_{i=1}^{n} Hi$$
 (Eq. 6)

- En = HAP emission limit, pounds per million British thermal units (lb/MMBtu), parts per million (ppm), or nanograms per dry standard cubic meter (ng/dscm).
- ELi = Appropriate emission limit from Table 2 to this subpart for unit i, in units of lb/MMBtu, ppm or ng/dscm.

Hi = Heat input from unit i, MMBtu.

- (2) Conduct performance tests according to procedures specified in § 63.7520 in the common stack. If affected units and non-affected units vent to the common stack, the non-affected units must be shut down or vented to a different stack during the performance test unless the facility determines to demonstrate compliance with the non-affected units venting to the stack; and
- (3) Meet the applicable operating limit specified in § 63.7540 and Table 8 to this subpart for each emissions control system (except that, if each unit venting to the common stack has an applicable opacity operating limit, then a single continuous opacity monitoring system may be located in the common stack instead of in each duct to the common stack).
- (k) The common stack of a group of two or more existing boilers or process heaters in the same subcategories subject to paragraph (h) of this section may be treated as a separate stack for purposes of paragraph (b) of this section and included in an emissions averaging group subject to paragraph (b) of this section.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7168, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7525 What are my monitoring, installation, operation, and maintenance requirements?

- (a) If your boiler or process heater is subject to a CO emission limit in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, you must install, operate, and maintain an oxygen analyzer system, as defined in § 63.7575, or install, certify, operate and maintain continuous emission monitoring systems for CO and oxygen according to the procedures in paragraphs (a)(1) through (7) of this section.
- (1) Install the CO CEMS and oxygen analyzer by the compliance date specified in § 63.7495. The CO and oxygen levels shall be monitored at the same location at the outlet of the boiler or process heater.
- (2) To demonstrate compliance with the applicable alternative CO CEMS emission standard listed in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, you must install, certify, operate, and maintain a CO CEMS and an oxygen analyzer according to the applicable procedures under Performance Specification 4, 4A, or 4B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, the site-specific monitoring plan developed according to § 63.7505(d), and the requirements in § 63.7540(a)(8) and paragraph (a) of this section. Any boiler or process heater that has a CO CEMS that is compliant with Performance Specification 4, 4A, or 4B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, a site-specific monitoring plan developed according to § 63.7505(d), and the requirements in § 63.7540(a)(8) and paragraph (a) of this section must use the CO CEMS to comply with the applicable alternative CO CEMS emission standard listed in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart.
- (i) You must conduct a performance evaluation of each CO CEMS according to the requirements in § 63.8(e) and according to Performance Specification 4, 4A, or 4B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix B.
- (ii) During each relative accuracy test run of the CO CEMS, you must be collect emission data for CO concurrently (or within a 30- to 60-minute period) by both the CO CEMS and by Method 10, 10A, or 10B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-4. The relative accuracy testing must be at representative operating conditions.
- (iii) You must follow the quality assurance procedures (e.g., quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests) of Procedure 1 of appendix F to part 60. The measurement span value of the CO CEMS must be two times the applicable CO emission limit, expressed as a concentration.

- (iv) Any CO CEMS that does not comply with § 63.7525(a) cannot be used to meet any requirement in this subpart to demonstrate compliance with a CO emission limit listed in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart.
- (v) For a new unit, complete the initial performance evaluation no later than July 30, 2013, or 180 days after the date of initial startup, whichever is later. For an existing unit, complete the initial performance evaluation no later than July 29, 2016.
- (3) Complete a minimum of one cycle of CO and oxygen CEMS operation (sampling, analyzing, and data recording) for each successive 15-minute period. Collect CO and oxygen data concurrently. Collect at least four CO and oxygen CEMS data values representing the four 15-minute periods in an hour, or at least two 15-minute data values during an hour when CEMS calibration, quality assurance, or maintenance activities are being performed.
  - (4) Reduce the CO CEMS data as specified in § 63.8(g)(2).
- (5) Calculate one-hour arithmetic averages, corrected to 3 percent oxygen from each hour of CO CEMS data in parts per million CO concentration. The one-hour arithmetic averages required shall be used to calculate the 30-day or 10-day rolling average emissions. Use Equation 19-19 in section 12.4.1 of Method 19 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 for calculating the average CO concentration from the hourly values.
- (6) For purposes of collecting CO data, operate the CO CEMS as specified in § 63.7535(b). You must use all the data collected during all periods in calculating data averages and assessing compliance, except that you must exclude certain data as specified in § 63.7535(c). Periods when CO data are unavailable may constitute monitoring deviations as specified in § 63.7535(d).
- (7) Operate an oxygen trim system with the oxygen level set no lower than the lowest hourly average oxygen concentration measured during the most recent CO performance test as the operating limit for oxygen according to Table 7 to this subpart.
- (b) If your boiler or process heater is in the unit designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel subcategory or the unit designed to burn heavy liquid subcategory and has an average annual heat input rate greater than 250 MMBtu per hour from solid fossil fuel and/or heavy liquid, and you demonstrate compliance with the PM limit instead of the alternative TSM limit, you must install, certify, maintain, and operate a PM CPMS monitoring emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system as specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section. As an alternative to use of a PM CPMS to demonstrate compliance with the PM limit, you may choose to use a PM CEMS. If you choose to use a PM CEMS to demonstrate compliance with the PM limit instead of the alternative TSM limit, you must install, certify, maintain, and operate a PM CEMS monitoring emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system as specified in paragraph (b)(5) through (8) of this section. For other boilers or process heaters, you may elect to use a PM CPMS or PM CEMS operated in accordance with this section in lieu of using other CMS for monitoring PM compliance (e.g., bag leak detectors, ESP secondary power, PM scrubber pressure). Owners of boilers and process heaters who elect to comply with the alternative TSM limit are not required to install a PM CPMS.
- (1) Install, certify, operate, and maintain your PM CPMS according to the procedures in your approved site-specific monitoring plan developed in accordance with § 63.7505(d), the requirements in § 63.7540(a)(9), and paragraphs (b)(1)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) The operating principle of the PM CPMS must be based on in-stack or extractive light scatter, light scintillation, beta attenuation, or mass accumulation detection of PM in the exhaust gas or representative exhaust gas sample. The reportable measurement output from the PM CPMS must be expressed as milliamps.

- (ii) The PM CPMS must have a cycle time (i.e., period required to complete sampling, measurement, and reporting for each measurement) no longer than 60 minutes.
- (iii) The PM CPMS must be capable of detecting and responding to PM concentrations of no greater than 0.5 milligram per actual cubic meter.
- (2) For a new unit, complete the initial performance evaluation no later than July 30, 2013, or 180 days after the date of initial startup, whichever is later. For an existing unit, complete the initial performance evaluation no later than July 29, 2016.
- (3) Collect PM CPMS hourly average output data for all boiler or process heater operating hours except as indicated in § 63.7535(a) through (d). Express the PM CPMS output as milliamps.
- (4) Calculate the arithmetic 30-day rolling average of all of the hourly average PM CPMS output data collected during all boiler or process heater operating hours (milliamps).
- (5) Install, certify, operate, and maintain your PM CEMS according to the procedures in your approved site-specific monitoring plan developed in accordance with § 63.7505(d), the requirements in § 63.7540(a)(9), and paragraphs (b)(5)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) You shall conduct a performance evaluation of the PM CEMS according to the applicable requirements of § 60.8(e), and Performance Specification 11 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix B of this chapter.
- (ii) During each PM correlation testing run of the CEMS required by Performance Specification 11 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix B of this chapter, you shall collect PM and oxygen (or carbon dioxide) data concurrently (or within a 30-to 60-minute period) by both the CEMS and conducting performance tests using Method 5 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 or Method 17 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-6 of this chapter.
- (iii) You shall perform quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests in accordance with Procedure 2 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix F of this chapter. You must perform Relative Response Audits annually and perform Response Correlation Audits every 3 years.
- (iv) Within 60 days after the date of completing each CEMS relative accuracy test audit or performance test conducted to demonstrate compliance with this subpart, you must submit the relative accuracy test audit data and performance test data to the EPA by successfully submitting the data electronically into the EPA's Central Data Exchange by using the Electronic Reporting Tool (see <a href="http://www.epa.gov/ttn/chief/ert/erttool.html/">http://www.epa.gov/ttn/chief/ert/erttool.html/</a>).
- (6) For a new unit, complete the initial performance evaluation no later than July 30, 2013, or 180 days after the date of initial startup, whichever is later. For an existing unit, complete the initial performance evaluation no later than July 29, 2016.
- (7) Collect PM CEMS hourly average output data for all boiler or process heater operating hours except as indicated in § 63.7535(a) through (d).
- (8) Calculate the arithmetic 30-day rolling average of all of the hourly average PM CEMS output data collected during all boiler or process heater operating hours.
- (c) If you have an applicable opacity operating limit in this rule, and are not otherwise required or elect to install and operate a PM CPMS, PM CEMS, or a bag leak detection system, you must install,

operate, certify and maintain each COMS according to the procedures in paragraphs (c)(1) through (7) of this section by the compliance date specified in § 63.7495.

- (1) Each COMS must be installed, operated, and maintained according to Performance Specification 1 at appendix B to part 60 of this chapter.
- (2) You must conduct a performance evaluation of each COMS according to the requirements in § 63.8(e) and according to Performance Specification 1 at appendix B to part 60 of this chapter.
- (3) As specified in § 63.8(c)(4)(i), each COMS must complete a minimum of one cycle of sampling and analyzing for each successive 10-second period and one cycle of data recording for each successive 6-minute period.
  - (4) The COMS data must be reduced as specified in § 63.8(g)(2).
- (5) You must include in your site-specific monitoring plan procedures and acceptance criteria for operating and maintaining each COMS according to the requirements in § 63.8(d). At a minimum, the monitoring plan must include a daily calibration drift assessment, a quarterly performance audit, and an annual zero alignment audit of each COMS.
- (6) You must operate and maintain each COMS according to the requirements in the monitoring plan and the requirements of § 63.8(e). You must identify periods the COMS is out of control including any periods that the COMS fails to pass a daily calibration drift assessment, a quarterly performance audit, or an annual zero alignment audit. Any 6-minute period for which the monitoring system is out of control and data are not available for a required calculation constitutes a deviation from the monitoring requirements.
- (7) You must determine and record all the 6-minute averages (and daily block averages as applicable) collected for periods during which the COMS is not out of control.
- (d) If you have an operating limit that requires the use of a CMS other than a PM CPMS or COMS, you must install, operate, and maintain each CMS according to the procedures in paragraphs (d)(1) through (5) of this section by the compliance date specified in § 63.7495.
- (1) The CPMS must complete a minimum of one cycle of operation every 15-minutes. You must have a minimum of four successive cycles of operation, one representing each of the four 15-minute periods in an hour, to have a valid hour of data.
- (2) You must operate the monitoring system as specified in § 63.7535(b), and comply with the data calculation requirements specified in § 63.7535(c).
- (3) Any 15-minute period for which the monitoring system is out-of-control and data are not available for a required calculation constitutes a deviation from the monitoring requirements. Other situations that constitute a monitoring deviation are specified in § 63.7535(d).
- (4) You must determine the 30-day rolling average of all recorded readings, except as provided in § 63.7535(c).
  - (5) You must record the results of each inspection, calibration, and validation check.
- (e) If you have an operating limit that requires the use of a flow monitoring system, you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (d) and (e)(1) through (4) of this section.

- (1) You must install the flow sensor and other necessary equipment in a position that provides a representative flow.
- (2) You must use a flow sensor with a measurement sensitivity of no greater than 2 percent of the design flow rate.
- (3) You must minimize, consistent with good engineering practices, the effects of swirling flow or abnormal velocity distributions due to upstream and downstream disturbances.
- (4) You must conduct a flow monitoring system performance evaluation in accordance with your monitoring plan at the time of each performance test but no less frequently than annually.
- (f) If you have an operating limit that requires the use of a pressure monitoring system, you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (d) and (f)(1) through (6) of this section.
- (1) Install the pressure sensor(s) in a position that provides a representative measurement of the pressure ( *e.g.*, PM scrubber pressure drop).
- (2) Minimize or eliminate pulsating pressure, vibration, and internal and external corrosion consistent with good engineering practices.
- (3) Use a pressure sensor with a minimum tolerance of 1.27 centimeters of water or a minimum tolerance of 1 percent of the pressure monitoring system operating range, whichever is less.
- (4) Perform checks at least once each process operating day to ensure pressure measurements are not obstructed (e.g., check for pressure tap pluggage daily).
- (5) Conduct a performance evaluation of the pressure monitoring system in accordance with your monitoring plan at the time of each performance test but no less frequently than annually.
- (6) If at any time the measured pressure exceeds the manufacturer's specified maximum operating pressure range, conduct a performance evaluation of the pressure monitoring system in accordance with your monitoring plan and confirm that the pressure monitoring system continues to meet the performance requirements in you monitoring plan. Alternatively, install and verify the operation of a new pressure sensor.
- (g) If you have an operating limit that requires a pH monitoring system, you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (d) and (g)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) Install the pH sensor in a position that provides a representative measurement of scrubber effluent pH.
  - (2) Ensure the sample is properly mixed and representative of the fluid to be measured.
- (3) Conduct a performance evaluation of the pH monitoring system in accordance with your monitoring plan at least once each process operating day.
- (4) Conduct a performance evaluation (including a two-point calibration with one of the two buffer solutions having a pH within 1 of the pH of the operating limit) of the pH monitoring system in accordance with your monitoring plan at the time of each performance test but no less frequently than quarterly.

- (h) If you have an operating limit that requires a secondary electric power monitoring system for an electrostatic precipitator (ESP) operated with a wet scrubber, you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (h)(1) and (2) of this section.
  - (1) Install sensors to measure (secondary) voltage and current to the precipitator collection plates.
- (2) Conduct a performance evaluation of the electric power monitoring system in accordance with your monitoring plan at the time of each performance test but no less frequently than annually.
- (i) If you have an operating limit that requires the use of a monitoring system to measure sorbent injection rate (e.g., weigh belt, weigh hopper, or hopper flow measurement device), you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (d) and (i)(1) through (2) of this section.
- (1) Install the system in a position(s) that provides a representative measurement of the total sorbent injection rate.
- (2) Conduct a performance evaluation of the sorbent injection rate monitoring system in accordance with your monitoring plan at the time of each performance test but no less frequently than annually.
- (j) If you are not required to use a PM CPMS and elect to use a fabric filter bag leak detection system to comply with the requirements of this subpart, you must install, calibrate, maintain, and continuously operate the bag leak detection system as specified in paragraphs (j)(1) through (6) of this section.
- (1) You must install a bag leak detection sensor(s) in a position(s) that will be representative of the relative or absolute PM loadings for each exhaust stack, roof vent, or compartment (e.g., for a positive pressure fabric filter) of the fabric filter.
- (2) Conduct a performance evaluation of the bag leak detection system in accordance with your monitoring plan and consistent with the guidance provided in EPA-454/R-98-015 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14).
- (3) Use a bag leak detection system certified by the manufacturer to be capable of detecting PM emissions at concentrations of 10 milligrams per actual cubic meter or less.
- (4) Use a bag leak detection system equipped with a device to record continuously the output signal from the sensor.
- (5) Use a bag leak detection system equipped with a system that will alert plant operating personnel when an increase in relative PM emissions over a preset level is detected. The alert must easily recognizable (e.g., heard or seen) by plant operating personnel.
- (6) Where multiple bag leak detectors are required, the system's instrumentation and alert may be shared among detectors.
- (k) For each unit that meets the definition of limited-use boiler or process heater, you must keep fuel use records for the days the boiler or process heater was operating.
- (I) For each unit for which you decide to demonstrate compliance with the mercury or HCl emissions limits in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 of this subpart by use of a CEMS for mercury or HCl, you must install, certify, maintain, and operate a CEMS measuring emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system as specified in paragraphs (I)(1) through (8) of this section. For HCl, this

option for an affected unit takes effect on the date a final performance specification for a HCI CEMS is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER or the date of approval of a site-specific monitoring plan.

- (1) Notify the Administrator one month before starting use of the CEMS, and notify the Administrator one month before stopping use of the CEMS.
- (2) Each CEMS shall be installed, certified, operated, and maintained according to the requirements in § 63.7540(a)(14) for a mercury CEMS and § 63.7540(a)(15) for a HCI CEMS.
- (3) For a new unit, you must complete the initial performance evaluation of the CEMS by the latest of the dates specified in paragraph (I)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section.
  - (i) No later than July 30, 2013.
  - (ii) No later 180 days after the date of initial startup.
- (iii) No later 180 days after notifying the Administrator before starting to use the CEMS in place of performance testing or fuel analysis to demonstrate compliance.
- (4) For an existing unit, you must complete the initial performance evaluation by the latter of the two dates specified in paragraph (I)(4)(i) and (ii) of this section.
  - (i) No later than July 29, 2016.
- (ii) No later 180 days after notifying the Administrator before starting to use the CEMS in place of performance testing or fuel analysis to demonstrate compliance.
- (5) Compliance with the applicable emissions limit shall be determined based on the 30-day rolling average of the hourly arithmetic average emissions rates using the continuous monitoring system outlet data. The 30-day rolling arithmetic average emission rate (lb/MMBtu) shall be calculated using the equations in EPA Reference Method 19 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7, but substituting the mercury or HCl concentration for the pollutant concentrations normally used in Method 19.
- (6) Collect CEMS hourly averages for all operating hours on a 30-day rolling average basis. Collect at least four CMS data values representing the four 15-minute periods in an hour, or at least two 15-minute data values during an hour when CMS calibration, quality assurance, or maintenance activities are being performed.
- (7) The one-hour arithmetic averages required shall be expressed in lb/MMBtu and shall be used to calculate the boiler 30-day and 10-day rolling average emissions.
- (8) You are allowed to substitute the use of the PM, mercury or HCI CEMS for the applicable fuel analysis, annual performance test, and operating limits specified in Table 4 to this subpart to demonstrate compliance with the PM, mercury or HCI emissions limit, and if you are using an acid gas wet scrubber or dry sorbent injection control technology to comply with the HCI emission limit, you are allowed to substitute the use of a sulfur dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>) CEMS for the applicable fuel analysis, annual performance test, and operating limits specified in Table 4 to this subpart to demonstrate compliance with HCI emissions limit.
- (m) If your unit is subject to a HCl emission limit in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 of this subpart and you have an acid gas wet scrubber or dry sorbent injection control technology and you use an  $SO_2$  CEMS, you must install the monitor at the outlet of the boiler or process heater, downstream of all

emission control devices, and you must install, certify, operate, and maintain the CEMS according to part 75 of this chapter.

- (1) The SO<sub>2</sub> CEMS must be installed by the compliance date specified in § 63.7495.
- (2) For on-going quality assurance (QA), the SO<sub>2</sub> CEMS must meet the applicable daily, quarterly, and semiannual or annual requirements in sections 2.1 through 2.3 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter, with the following addition: You must perform the linearity checks required in section 2.2 of appendix B to part 75 of this chapter if the SO<sub>2</sub> CEMS has a span value of 30 ppm or less.
- (3) For a new unit, the initial performance evaluation shall be completed no later than July 30, 2013, or 180 days after the date of initial startup, whichever is later. For an existing unit, the initial performance evaluation shall be completed no later than July 29, 2016.
- (4) For purposes of collecting SO<sub>2</sub> data, you must operate the SO<sub>2</sub> CEMS as specified in § 63.7535(b). You must use all the data collected during all periods in calculating data averages and assessing compliance, except that you must exclude certain data as specified in § 63.7535(c). Periods when SO<sub>2</sub> data are unavailable may constitute monitoring deviations as specified in § 63.7535(d).
  - (5) Collect CEMS hourly averages for all operating hours on a 30-day rolling average basis.
- (6) Use only unadjusted, quality-assured SO<sub>2</sub> concentration values in the emissions calculations; do not apply bias adjustment factors to the part 75 SO<sub>2</sub> data and do not use part 75 substitute data values.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7171, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7530 How do I demonstrate initial compliance with the emission limitations, fuel specifications and work practice standards?

- (a) You must demonstrate initial compliance with each emission limit that applies to you by conducting initial performance tests and fuel analyses and establishing operating limits, as applicable, according to § 63.7520, paragraphs (b) and (c) of this section, and Tables 5 and 7 to this subpart. The requirement to conduct a fuel analysis is not applicable for units that burn a single type of fuel, as specified by § 63.7510(a)(2)(i). If applicable, you must also install, operate, and maintain all applicable CMS (including CEMS, COMS, and CPMS) according to § 63.7525.
- (b) If you demonstrate compliance through performance testing, you must establish each site-specific operating limit in Table 4 to this subpart that applies to you according to the requirements in § 63.7520, Table 7 to this subpart, and paragraph (b)(4) of this section, as applicable. You must also conduct fuel analyses according to § 63.7521 and establish maximum fuel pollutant input levels according to paragraphs (b)(1) through (3) of this section, as applicable, and as specified in § 63.7510(a)(2). (Note that § 63.7510(a)(2) exempts certain fuels from the fuel analysis requirements.) However, if you switch fuel(s) and cannot show that the new fuel(s) does (do) not increase the chlorine, mercury, or TSM input into the unit through the results of fuel analysis, then you must repeat the performance test to demonstrate compliance while burning the new fuel(s).
- (1) You must establish the maximum chlorine fuel input (Clinput) during the initial fuel analysis according to the procedures in paragraphs (b)(1)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) You must determine the fuel type or fuel mixture that you could burn in your boiler or process heater that has the highest content of chlorine.

- (ii) During the fuel analysis for hydrogen chloride, you must determine the fraction of the total heat input for each fuel type burned (Qi) based on the fuel mixture that has the highest content of chlorine, and the average chlorine concentration of each fuel type burned (Ci).
  - (iii) You must establish a maximum chlorine input level using Equation 7 of this section.

$$Clinput = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Ci \times Qi)$$
 (Eq. 7)

- Clinput = Maximum amount of chlorine entering the boiler or process heater through fuels burned in units of pounds per million Btu.
- Ci = Arithmetic average concentration of chlorine in fuel type, i, analyzed according to § 63.7521, in units of pounds per million Btu.
- Qi = Fraction of total heat input from fuel type, i, based on the fuel mixture that has the highest content of chlorine. If you do not burn multiple fuel types during the performance testing, it is not necessary to determine the value of this term. Insert a value of "1" for Qi.
- n = Number of different fuel types burned in your boiler or process heater for the mixture that has the highest content of chlorine.
- (2) You must establish the maximum mercury fuel input level (Mercuryinput) during the initial fuel analysis using the procedures in paragraphs (b)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) You must determine the fuel type or fuel mixture that you could burn in your boiler or process heater that has the highest content of mercury.
- (ii) During the compliance demonstration for mercury, you must determine the fraction of total heat input for each fuel burned (Qi) based on the fuel mixture that has the highest content of mercury, and the average mercury concentration of each fuel type burned (HGi).
  - (iii) You must establish a maximum mercury input level using Equation 8 of this section.

$$Mercury input = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (HGi \times Qi) \quad (\exists q. 8)$$

- Mercuryinput = Maximum amount of mercury entering the boiler or process heater through fuels burned in units of pounds per million Btu.
- HGi = Arithmetic average concentration of mercury in fuel type, i, analyzed according to § 63.7521, in units of pounds per million Btu.
- Qi = Fraction of total heat input from fuel type, i, based on the fuel mixture that has the highest mercury content. If you do not burn multiple fuel types during the performance test, it is not necessary to determine the value of this term. Insert a value of "1" for Qi.
- n = Number of different fuel types burned in your boiler or process heater for the mixture that has the highest content of mercury.

- (3) If you opt to comply with the alternative TSM limit, you must establish the maximum TSM fuel input (TSMinput) for solid or liquid fuels during the initial fuel analysis according to the procedures in paragraphs (b)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- (i) You must determine the fuel type or fuel mixture that you could burn in your boiler or process heater that has the highest content of TSM.
- (ii) During the fuel analysis for TSM, you must determine the fraction of the total heat input for each fuel type burned (Qi) based on the fuel mixture that has the highest content of TSM, and the average TSM concentration of each fuel type burned (TSMi).
  - (iii) You must establish a maximum TSM input level using Equation 9 of this section.

$$TSMinput = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (TSMi \times Qi)$$
 (Eq. 9)

- TSMinput = Maximum amount of TSM entering the boiler or process heater through fuels burned in units of pounds per million Btu.
- TSMi = Arithmetic average concentration of TSM in fuel type, i, analyzed according to § 63.7521, in units of pounds per million Btu.
- Qi = Fraction of total heat input from fuel type, i, based on the fuel mixture that has the highest content of TSM. If you do not burn multiple fuel types during the performance testing, it is not necessary to determine the value of this term. Insert a value of "1" for Qi.
- n = Number of different fuel types burned in your boiler or process heater for the mixture that has the highest content of TSM.
- (4) You must establish parameter operating limits according to paragraphs (b)(4)(i) through (ix) of this section. As indicated in Table 4 to this subpart, you are not required to establish and comply with the operating parameter limits when you are using a CEMS to monitor and demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limit for that control device parameter.
- (i) For a wet acid gas scrubber, you must establish the minimum scrubber effluent pH and liquid flow rate as defined in § 63.7575, as your operating limits during the performance test during which you demonstrate compliance with your applicable limit. If you use a wet scrubber and you conduct separate performance tests for HCl and mercury emissions, you must establish one set of minimum scrubber effluent pH, liquid flow rate, and pressure drop operating limits. The minimum scrubber effluent pH operating limit must be established during the HCl performance test. If you conduct multiple performance tests, you must set the minimum liquid flow rate operating limit at the higher of the minimum values established during the performance tests.
- (ii) For any particulate control device (e.g., ESP, particulate wet scrubber, fabric filter) for which you use a PM CPMS, you must establish your PM CPMS operating limit and determine compliance with it according to paragraphs (b)(4)(ii)(A) through (F) of this section.
- (A) Determine your operating limit as the average PM CPMS output value recorded during the most recent performance test run demonstrating compliance with the filterable PM emission limit or at the PM CPMS output value corresponding to 75 percent of the emission limit if your PM performance test demonstrates compliance below 75 percent of the emission limit. You must verify an existing or establish a new operating limit after each repeated performance test. You must repeat the performance test

annually and reassess and adjust the site-specific operating limit in accordance with the results of the performance test.

- (1) Your PM CPMS must provide a 4-20 milliamp output and the establishment of its relationship to manual reference method measurements must be determined in units of milliamps.
- (2) Your PM CPMS operating range must be capable of reading PM concentrations from zero to a level equivalent to at least two times your allowable emission limit. If your PM CPMS is an auto-ranging instrument capable of multiple scales, the primary range of the instrument must be capable of reading PM concentration from zero to a level equivalent to two times your allowable emission limit.
- (3) During the initial performance test or any such subsequent performance test that demonstrates compliance with the PM limit, record and average all milliamp output values from the PM CPMS for the periods corresponding to the compliance test runs (e.g., average all your PM CPMS output values for three corresponding 2-hour Method 5I test runs).
- (B) If the average of your three PM performance test runs are below 75 percent of your PM emission limit, you must calculate an operating limit by establishing a relationship of PM CPMS signal to PM concentration using the PM CPMS instrument zero, the average PM CPMS values corresponding to the three compliance test runs, and the average PM concentration from the Method 5 or performance test with the procedures in paragraphs (b)(4)(ii)(B)(1) through (4) of this section.
  - (1) Determine your instrument zero output with one of the following procedures:
- ( *i* ) Zero point data for *in-situ* instruments should be obtained by removing the instrument from the stack and monitoring ambient air on a test bench.
- ( *ii* ) Zero point data for *extractive* instruments should be obtained by removing the extractive probe from the stack and drawing in clean ambient air.
- ( *iii* ) The zero point may also be established by performing manual reference method measurements when the flue gas is free of PM emissions or contains very low PM concentrations (e.g., when your process is not operating, but the fans are operating or your source is combusting only natural gas) and plotting these with the compliance data to find the zero intercept.
- ( iv ) If none of the steps in paragraphs (b)(4)(ii)(B)( 1)( i ) through ( iii ) of this section are possible, you must use a zero output value provided by the manufacturer.
- (2) Determine your PM CPMS instrument average in milliamps, and the average of your corresponding three PM compliance test runs, using equation 10.

$$\overline{x} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{1,i} \overline{y} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} Y_{i} \qquad (Eq. 10)$$

Where:

 $X_1$  = the PM CPMS data points for the three runs constituting the performance test,

 $Y_1$  = the PM concentration value for the three runs constituting the performance test, and n = the number of data points.

(3) With your instrument zero expressed in milliamps, your three run average PM CPMS milliamp value, and your three run average PM concentration from your three compliance tests, determine a relationship of lb/MMBtu per milliamp with equation 11.

$$R = \frac{Y_1}{(X_1 - z)} \qquad (E_{\overline{4}}. 11)$$

Where:

R = the relative lb/MMBtu per milliamp for your PM CPMS,

 $Y_1$  = the three run average lb/MMBtu PM concentration,

 $X_1$  = the three run average milliamp output from you PM CPMS, and

z =the milliamp equivalent of your instrument zero determined from (B)(i).

(4) Determine your source specific 30-day rolling average operating limit using the lb/MMBtu per milliamp value from Equation 11 in equation 12, below. This sets your operating limit at the PM CPMS output value corresponding to 75 percent of your emission limit.

$$C_i = E + \frac{0.78GG}{E}$$
 (Eq. 12)

Where:

O<sub>I</sub> = the operating limit for your PM CPMS on a 30-day rolling average, in milliamps.

L = your source emission limit expressed in lb/MMBtu,

z = your instrument zero in milliamps, determined from (B)(i), and

R = the relative lb/MMBtu per milliamp for your PM CPMS, from Equation 11.

(C) If the average of your three PM compliance test runs is at or above 75 percent of your PM emission limit you must determine your 30-day rolling average operating limit by averaging the PM CPMS milliamp output corresponding to your three PM performance test runs that demonstrate compliance with the emission limit using equation 13 and you must submit all compliance test and PM CPMS data according to the reporting requirements in paragraph (b)(4)(ii)(F) of this section.

$$\mathcal{O}_{h} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} X_{i} \qquad (Eq. 13)$$

Where:

 $X_1$  = the PM CPMS data points for all runs i,

n = the number of data points, and

 $O_h$  = your site specific operating limit, in milliamps.

(D) To determine continuous compliance, you must record the PM CPMS output data for all periods when the process is operating and the PM CPMS is not out-of-control. You must demonstrate continuous compliance by using all quality-assured hourly average data collected by the PM CPMS for all operating hours to calculate the arithmetic average operating parameter in units of the operating limit (milliamps) on

a 30-day rolling average basis, updated at the end of each new operating hour. Use Equation 14 to determine the 30-day rolling average.

$$30-\text{day} = \frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} Hpw}{n}$$
 (Eq. 14)

Where:

30-day = 30-day average.

Hpvi = is the hourly parameter value for hour i

n = is the number of valid hourly parameter values collected over the previous 720 operating hours.

- (E) Use EPA Method 5 of appendix A to part 60 of this chapter to determine PM emissions. For each performance test, conduct three separate runs under the conditions that exist when the affected source is operating at the highest load or capacity level reasonably expected to occur. Conduct each test run to collect a minimum sample volume specified in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, as applicable, for determining compliance with a new source limit or an existing source limit. Calculate the average of the results from three runs to determine compliance. You need not determine the PM collected in the impingers ("back half") of the Method 5 particulate sampling train to demonstrate compliance with the PM standards of this subpart. This shall not preclude the permitting authority from requiring a determination of the "back half" for other purposes.
- (F) For PM performance test reports used to set a PM CPMS operating limit, the electronic submission of the test report must also include the make and model of the PM CPMS instrument, serial number of the instrument, analytical principle of the instrument (e.g. beta attenuation), span of the instruments primary analytical range, milliamp value equivalent to the instrument zero output, technique by which this zero value was determined, and the average milliamp signals corresponding to each PM compliance test run. (iii) For a particulate wet scrubber, you must establish the minimum pressure drop and liquid flow rate as defined in § 63.7575, as your operating limits during the three-run performance test during which you demonstrate compliance with your applicable limit. If you use a wet scrubber and you conduct separate performance tests for PM and TSM emissions, you must establish one set of minimum scrubber liquid flow rate and pressure drop operating limits. The minimum scrubber effluent pH operating limit must be established during the HCl performance test. If you conduct multiple performance tests, you must set the minimum liquid flow rate and pressure drop operating limits at the higher of the minimum values established during the performance tests.
- (iii) For an electrostatic precipitator (ESP) operated with a wet scrubber, you must establish the minimum total secondary electric power input, as defined in § 63.7575, as your operating limit during the three-run performance test during which you demonstrate compliance with your applicable limit. (These operating limits do not apply to ESP that are operated as dry controls without a wet scrubber.)
- (iv) For a dry scrubber, you must establish the minimum sorbent injection rate for each sorbent, as defined in § 63.7575, as your operating limit during the three-run performance test during which you demonstrate compliance with your applicable limit.
- (v) For activated carbon injection, you must establish the minimum activated carbon injection rate, as defined in § 63.7575, as your operating limit during the three-run performance test during which you demonstrate compliance with your applicable limit.
- (vi) The operating limit for boilers or process heaters with fabric filters that demonstrate continuous compliance through bag leak detection systems is that a bag leak detection system be installed according

to the requirements in § 63.7525, and that each fabric filter must be operated such that the bag leak detection system alert is not activated more than 5 percent of the operating time during a 6-month period.

- (vii) For a minimum oxygen level, if you conduct multiple performance tests, you must set the minimum oxygen level at the lower of the minimum values established during the performance tests.
- (viii) The operating limit for boilers or process heaters that demonstrate continuous compliance with the HCl emission limit using a  $SO_2$  CEMS is to install and operate the  $SO_2$  according to the requirements in § 63.7525(m) establish a maximum  $SO_2$  emission rate equal to the highest hourly average  $SO_2$  measurement during the most recent three-run performance test for HCl.
- (c) If you elect to demonstrate compliance with an applicable emission limit through fuel analysis, you must conduct fuel analyses according to § 63.7521 and follow the procedures in paragraphs (c)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) If you burn more than one fuel type, you must determine the fuel mixture you could burn in your boiler or process heater that would result in the maximum emission rates of the pollutants that you elect to demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis.
- (2) You must determine the 90th percentile confidence level fuel pollutant concentration of the composite samples analyzed for each fuel type using the one-sided t-statistic test described in Equation 15 of this section.

$$P90 = mean + (SD \times t)$$
 (Eq. 15)

Where:

P90 = 90th percentile confidence level pollutant concentration, in pounds per million Btu.

- Mean = Arithmetic average of the fuel pollutant concentration in the fuel samples analyzed according to § 63.7521, in units of pounds per million Btu.
- SD = Standard deviation of the mean of pollutant concentration in the fuel samples analyzed according to § 63.7521, in units of pounds per million Btu. SD is calculated as the sample standard deviation divided by the square root of the number of samples.
- t = t distribution critical value for 90th percentile ( $t_{0.1}$ ) probability for the appropriate degrees of freedom (number of samples minus one) as obtained from a t-Distribution Critical Value Table.
- (3) To demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limit for HCl, the HCl emission rate that you calculate for your boiler or process heater using Equation 16 of this section must not exceed the applicable emission limit for HCl.

$$HCl = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Ci90 \times Qi \times 1.028)$$
 (Eq. 16)

Where:

HCI = HCI emission rate from the boiler or process heater in units of pounds per million Btu.

Ci90 = 90th percentile confidence level concentration of chlorine in fuel type, i, in units of pounds per million Btu as calculated according to Equation 11 of this section.

- Qi = Fraction of total heat input from fuel type, i, based on the fuel mixture that has the highest content of chlorine. If you do not burn multiple fuel types, it is not necessary to determine the value of this term. Insert a value of "1" for Qi.
- n = Number of different fuel types burned in your boiler or process heater for the mixture that has the highest content of chlorine.
- 1.028 = Molecular weight ratio of HCl to chlorine.
- (4) To demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limit for mercury, the mercury emission rate that you calculate for your boiler or process heater using Equation 17 of this section must not exceed the applicable emission limit for mercury.

$$Mercury = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (Hgi90 \times Qi) \quad (Eq. 17)$$

- Mercury = Mercury emission rate from the boiler or process heater in units of pounds per million Btu.
- Hgi90 = 90th percentile confidence level concentration of mercury in fuel, i, in units of pounds per million Btu as calculated according to Equation 11 of this section.
- Qi = Fraction of total heat input from fuel type, i, based on the fuel mixture that has the highest mercury content. If you do not burn multiple fuel types, it is not necessary to determine the value of this term. Insert a value of "1" for Qi.
- n = Number of different fuel types burned in your boiler or process heater for the mixture that has the highest mercury content.
- (5) To demonstrate compliance with the applicable emission limit for TSM for solid or liquid fuels, the TSM emission rate that you calculate for your boiler or process heater from solid fuels using Equation 18 of this section must not exceed the applicable emission limit for TSM.

$$Metals = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (TSM90i \times Qi)$$
 (Eq. 18)

- Metals = TSM emission rate from the boiler or process heater in units of pounds per million Btu.
- TSMi90 = 90th percentile confidence level concentration of TSM in fuel, i, in units of pounds per million Btu as calculated according to Equation 11 of this section.
- Qi = Fraction of total heat input from fuel type, i, based on the fuel mixture that has the highest TSM content. If you do not burn multiple fuel types, it is not necessary to determine the value of this term. Insert a value of "1" for Qi.
- n = Number of different fuel types burned in your boiler or process heater for the mixture that has the highest TSM content.
- (d) If you own or operate an existing unit with a heat input capacity of less than 10 million Btu per hour or a unit in the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory, you must submit a signed statement in the Notification of Compliance Status report that indicates that you conducted a tune-up of the unit.

- (e) You must include with the Notification of Compliance Status a signed certification that the energy assessment was completed according to Table 3 to this subpart and is an accurate depiction of your facility at the time of the assessment.
- (f) You must submit the Notification of Compliance Status containing the results of the initial compliance demonstration according to the requirements in § 63.7545(e).
- (g) If you elect to demonstrate that a gaseous fuel meets the specifications of another gas 1 fuel as defined in § 63.7575, you must conduct an initial fuel specification analyses according to § 63.7521(f) through (i) and according to the frequency listed in § 63.7540(c) and maintain records of the results of the testing as outlined in § 63.7555(g). For samples where the initial mercury specification has not been exceeded, you will include a signed certification with the Notification of Compliance Status that the initial fuel specification test meets the gas specification outlined in the definition of other gas 1 fuels.
- (h) If you own or operate a unit subject to emission limits in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart, you must meet the work practice standard according to Table 3 of this subpart. During startup and shutdown, you must only follow the work practice standards according to item 5 of Table 3 of this subpart.
- (i) If you opt to comply with the alternative SO<sub>2</sub> CEMS operating limit in Tables 4 and 8 to this subpart, you may do so only if your affected boiler or process heater:
- (1) Has a system using wet scrubber or dry sorbent injection and  $SO_2$  CEMS installed on the unit; and
- (2) At all times, you operate the wet scrubber or dry sorbent injection for acid gas control on the unit consistent with § 63.7500(a)(3); and
- (3) You establish a unit-specific maximum  $SO_2$  operating limit by collecting the minimum hourly  $SO_2$  emission rate on the  $SO_2$  CEMS during the paired 3-run test for HCl. The maximum  $SO_2$  operating limit is equal to the highest hourly average  $SO_2$  concentration measured during the most recent HCl performance test

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2013, as amended at 78 FR 7174, Jan. 31, 2013]

# § 63.7533 Can I use efficiency credits earned from implementation of energy conservation measures to comply with this subpart?

- (a) If you elect to comply with the alternative equivalent output-based emission limits, instead of the heat input-based limits listed in Table 2 to this subpart, and you want to take credit for implementing energy conservation measures identified in an energy assessment, you may demonstrate compliance using efficiency credits according to the procedures in this section. You may use this compliance approach for an existing affected boiler for demonstrating initial compliance according to § 63.7522(e) and for demonstrating monthly compliance according to § 63.7522(f). Owners or operators using this compliance approach must establish an emissions benchmark, calculate and document the efficiency credits, develop an Implementation Plan, comply with the general reporting requirements, and apply the efficiency credit according to the procedures in paragraphs (b) through (f) of this section. You cannot use this compliance approach for a new or reconstructed affected boiler. Additional guidance from the Department of Energy on efficiency credits is available at: <a href="http://www.epa.gov/ttn/atw/boiler/boilerpg.html">http://www.epa.gov/ttn/atw/boiler/boilerpg.html</a>.
- (b) For each existing affected boiler for which you intend to apply emissions credits, establish a benchmark from which emission reduction credits may be generated by determining the actual annual fuel heat input to the affected boiler before initiation of an energy conservation activity to reduce energy

demand ( *i.e.*, fuel usage) according to paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section. The benchmark shall be expressed in trillion Btu per year heat input.

- (1) The benchmark from which efficiency credits may be generated shall be determined by using the most representative, accurate, and reliable process available for the source. The benchmark shall be established for a one-year period before the date that an energy demand reduction occurs, unless it can be demonstrated that a different time period is more representative of historical operations.
- (2) Determine the starting point from which to measure progress. Inventory all fuel purchased and generated on-site (off-gases, residues) in physical units (MMBtu, million cubic feet, etc.).
  - (3) Document all uses of energy from the affected boiler. Use the most recent data available.
- (4) Collect non-energy related facility and operational data to normalize, if necessary, the benchmark to current operations, such as building size, operating hours, etc. If possible, use actual data that are current and timely rather than estimated data.
- (c) Efficiency credits can be generated if the energy conservation measures were implemented after January 1, 2008 and if sufficient information is available to determine the appropriate value of credits.
  - (1) The following emission points cannot be used to generate efficiency credits:
- (i) Energy conservation measures implemented on or before January 1, 2008, unless the level of energy demand reduction is increased after January 1, 2008, in which case credit will be allowed only for change in demand reduction achieved after January 1, 2008.
- (ii) Efficiency credits on shut-down boilers. Boilers that are shut down cannot be used to generate credits unless the facility provides documentation linking the permanent shutdown to energy conservation measures identified in the energy assessment. In this case, the bench established for the affected boiler to which the credits from the shutdown will be applied must be revised to include the benchmark established for the shutdown boiler.
  - (2) For all points included in calculating emissions credits, the owner or operator shall:
- (i) Calculate annual credits for all energy demand points. Use Equation 19 to calculate credits. Energy conservation measures that meet the criteria of paragraph (c)(1) of this section shall not be included, except as specified in paragraph (c)(1)(i) of this section.
- (3) Credits are generated by the difference between the benchmark that is established for each affected boiler, and the actual energy demand reductions from energy conservation measures implemented after January 1, 2008. Credits shall be calculated using Equation 19 of this section as follows:
  - (i) The overall equation for calculating credits is:

$$ECredits = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} EIS_{(actual)}\right) + EI_{two-line} \qquad (Eq. 19)$$

Where:

ECredits = Energy Input Savings for all energy conservation measures implemented for an affected boiler, expressed as a decimal fraction of the baseline energy input.

- EIS<sub>iactual</sub> = Energy Input Savings for each energy conservation measure, i, implemented for an affected boiler, million Btu per year.
- El<sub>baseline</sub> = Energy Input baseline for the affected boiler, million Btu per year.
- n = Number of energy conservation measures included in the efficiency credit for the affected boiler.
  - (ii) [Reserved]
- (d) The owner or operator shall develop, and submit for approval upon request by the Administrator, an Implementation Plan containing all of the information required in this paragraph for all boilers to be included in an efficiency credit approach. The Implementation Plan shall identify all existing affected boilers to be included in applying the efficiency credits. The Implementation Plan shall include a description of the energy conservation measures implemented and the energy savings generated from each measure and an explanation of the criteria used for determining that savings. If requested, you must submit the implementation plan for efficiency credits to the Administrator for review and approval no later than 180 days before the date on which the facility intends to demonstrate compliance using the efficiency credit approach.
- (e) The emissions rate as calculated using Equation 20 of this section from each existing boiler participating in the efficiency credit option must be in compliance with the limits in Table 2 to this subpart at all times the affected unit is operating, following the compliance date specified in § 63.7495.
- (f) You must use Equation 20 of this section to demonstrate initial compliance by demonstrating that the emissions from the affected boiler participating in the efficiency credit compliance approach do not exceed the emission limits in Table 2 to this subpart.

$$E_{\alpha\beta} = E_{\alpha} \times (1 - ECredits)$$
 (Eq. 20)

- E<sub>adj</sub> = Emission level adjusted by applying the efficiency credits earned, lb per million Btu steam output (or lb per MWh) for the affected boiler.
- E<sub>m</sub> = Emissions measured during the performance test, lb per million Btu steam output (or lb per MWh) for the affected boiler.
- ECredits = Efficiency credits from Equation 19 for the affected boiler.
- (g) As part of each compliance report submitted as required under § 63.7550, you must include documentation that the energy conservation measures implemented continue to generate the credit for use in demonstrating compliance with the emission limits.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7178, Jan. 21, 2013]

## **Continuous Compliance Requirements**

#### § 63.7535 Is there a minimum amount of monitoring data I must obtain?

- (a) You must monitor and collect data according to this section and the site-specific monitoring plan required by § 63.7505(d).
- (b) You must operate the monitoring system and collect data at all required intervals at all times that each boiler or process heater is operating and compliance is required, except for periods of monitoring

system malfunctions or out of control periods (see § 63.8(c)(7) of this part), and required monitoring system quality assurance or control activities, including, as applicable, calibration checks, required zero and span adjustments, and scheduled CMS maintenance as defined in your site-specific monitoring plan. A monitoring system malfunction is any sudden, infrequent, not reasonably preventable failure of the monitoring system to provide valid data. Monitoring system failures that are caused in part by poor maintenance or careless operation are not malfunctions. You are required to complete monitoring system repairs in response to monitoring system malfunctions or out-of-control periods and to return the monitoring system to operation as expeditiously as practicable.

- (c) You may not use data recorded during monitoring system malfunctions or out-of-control periods, repairs associated with monitoring system malfunctions or out-of-control periods, or required monitoring system quality assurance or control activities in data averages and calculations used to report emissions or operating levels. You must record and make available upon request results of CMS performance audits and dates and duration of periods when the CMS is out of control to completion of the corrective actions necessary to return the CMS to operation consistent with your site-specific monitoring plan. You must use all the data collected during all other periods in assessing compliance and the operation of the control device and associated control system.
- (d) Except for periods of monitoring system malfunctions, repairs associated with monitoring system malfunctions, and required monitoring system quality assurance or quality control activities (including, as applicable, system accuracy audits, calibration checks, and required zero and span adjustments), failure to collect required data is a deviation of the monitoring requirements. In calculating monitoring results, do not use any data collected during periods when the monitoring system is out of control as specified in your site-specific monitoring plan, while conducting repairs associated with periods when the monitoring system is out of control, or while conducting required monitoring system quality assurance or quality control activities. You must calculate monitoring results using all other monitoring data collected while the process is operating. You must report all periods when the monitoring system is out of control in your annual report.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7179, Jan. 31, 2013]

## § 63.7540 How do I demonstrate continuous compliance with the emission limitations, fuel specifications and work practice standards?

- (a) You must demonstrate continuous compliance with each emission limit in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart, the work practice standards in Table 3 to this subpart, and the operating limits in Table 4 to this subpart that applies to you according to the methods specified in Table 8 to this subpart and paragraphs (a)(1) through (19) of this section.
- (1) Following the date on which the initial compliance demonstration is completed or is required to be completed under §§ 63.7 and 63.7510, whichever date comes first, operation above the established maximum or below the established minimum operating limits shall constitute a deviation of established operating limits listed in Table 4 of this subpart except during performance tests conducted to determine compliance with the emission limits or to establish new operating limits. Operating limits must be confirmed or reestablished during performance tests.
- (2) As specified in § 63.7550(c), you must keep records of the type and amount of all fuels burned in each boiler or process heater during the reporting period to demonstrate that all fuel types and mixtures of fuels burned would result in either of the following:
- (i) Lower emissions of HCl, mercury, and TSM than the applicable emission limit for each pollutant, if you demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis.

- (ii) Lower fuel input of chlorine, mercury, and TSM than the maximum values calculated during the last performance test, if you demonstrate compliance through performance testing.
- (3) If you demonstrate compliance with an applicable HCI emission limit through fuel analysis for a solid or liquid fuel and you plan to burn a new type of solid or liquid fuel, you must recalculate the HCI emission rate using Equation 12 of § 63.7530 according to paragraphs (a)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section. You are not required to conduct fuel analyses for the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii). You may exclude the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii) when recalculating the HCI emission rate.
- (i) You must determine the chlorine concentration for any new fuel type in units of pounds per million Btu, based on supplier data or your own fuel analysis, according to the provisions in your site-specific fuel analysis plan developed according to § 63.7521(b).
  - (ii) You must determine the new mixture of fuels that will have the highest content of chlorine.
- (iii) Recalculate the HCl emission rate from your boiler or process heater under these new conditions using Equation 12 of § 63.7530. The recalculated HCl emission rate must be less than the applicable emission limit.
- (4) If you demonstrate compliance with an applicable HCl emission limit through performance testing and you plan to burn a new type of fuel or a new mixture of fuels, you must recalculate the maximum chlorine input using Equation 7 of § 63.7530. If the results of recalculating the maximum chlorine input using Equation 7 of § 63.7530 are greater than the maximum chlorine input level established during the previous performance test, then you must conduct a new performance test within 60 days of burning the new fuel type or fuel mixture according to the procedures in § 63.7520 to demonstrate that the HCl emissions do not exceed the emission limit. You must also establish new operating limits based on this performance test according to the procedures in § 63.7530(b). In recalculating the maximum chlorine input and establishing the new operating limits, you are not required to conduct fuel analyses for and include the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii).
- (5) If you demonstrate compliance with an applicable mercury emission limit through fuel analysis, and you plan to burn a new type of fuel, you must recalculate the mercury emission rate using Equation 13 of § 63.7530 according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (a)(5)(i) through (iii) of this section. You are not required to conduct fuel analyses for the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii). You may exclude the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii) when recalculating the mercury emission rate.
- (i) You must determine the mercury concentration for any new fuel type in units of pounds per million Btu, based on supplier data or your own fuel analysis, according to the provisions in your site-specific fuel analysis plan developed according to § 63.7521(b).
  - (ii) You must determine the new mixture of fuels that will have the highest content of mercury.
- (iii) Recalculate the mercury emission rate from your boiler or process heater under these new conditions using Equation 13 of § 63.7530. The recalculated mercury emission rate must be less than the applicable emission limit.
- (6) If you demonstrate compliance with an applicable mercury emission limit through performance testing, and you plan to burn a new type of fuel or a new mixture of fuels, you must recalculate the maximum mercury input using Equation 8 of § 63.7530. If the results of recalculating the maximum mercury input using Equation 8 of § 63.7530 are higher than the maximum mercury input level established during the previous performance test, then you must conduct a new performance test within

60 days of burning the new fuel type or fuel mixture according to the procedures in § 63.7520 to demonstrate that the mercury emissions do not exceed the emission limit. You must also establish new operating limits based on this performance test according to the procedures in § 63.7530(b). You are not required to conduct fuel analyses for the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii). You may exclude the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii) when recalculating the mercury emission rate.

- (7) If your unit is controlled with a fabric filter, and you demonstrate continuous compliance using a bag leak detection system, you must initiate corrective action within 1 hour of a bag leak detection system alert and complete corrective actions as soon as practical, and operate and maintain the fabric filter system such that the periods which would cause an alert are no more than 5 percent of the operating time during a 6-month period. You must also keep records of the date, time, and duration of each alert, the time corrective action was initiated and completed, and a brief description of the cause of the alert and the corrective action taken. You must also record the percent of the operating time during each 6-month period that the conditions exist for an alert. In calculating this operating time percentage, if inspection of the fabric filter demonstrates that no corrective action is required, no alert time is counted. If corrective action is required, each alert shall be counted as a minimum of 1 hour. If you take longer than 1 hour to initiate corrective action, the alert time shall be counted as the actual amount of time taken to initiate corrective action.
- (8) To demonstrate compliance with the applicable alternative CO CEMS emission limit listed in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, you must meet the requirements in paragraphs (a)(8)(i) through (iv) of this section.
  - (i) Continuously monitor CO according to §§ 63.7525(a) and 63.7535.
- (ii) Maintain a CO emission level below or at your applicable alternative CO CEMS-based standard in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart at all times the affected unit is operating.
  - (iii) Keep records of CO levels according to § 63.7555(b).
- (iv) You must record and make available upon request results of CO CEMS performance audits, dates and duration of periods when the CO CEMS is out of control to completion of the corrective actions necessary to return the CO CEMS to operation consistent with your site-specific monitoring plan.
- (9) The owner or operator of a boiler or process heater using a PM CPMS or a PM CEMS to meet requirements of this subpart shall install, certify, operate, and maintain the PM CPMS or PM CEMS in accordance with your site-specific monitoring plan as required in § 63.7505(d).
- (10) If your boiler or process heater has a heat input capacity of 10 million Btu per hour or greater, you must conduct an annual tune-up of the boiler or process heater to demonstrate continuous compliance as specified in paragraphs (a)(10)(i) through (vi) of this section. This frequency does not apply to limited-use boilers and process heaters, as defined in § 63.7575, or units with continuous oxygen trim systems that maintain an optimum air to fuel ratio.
- (i) As applicable, inspect the burner, and clean or replace any components of the burner as necessary (you may delay the burner inspection until the next scheduled unit shutdown). Units that produce electricity for sale may delay the burner inspection until the first outage, not to exceed 36 months from the previous inspection. At units where entry into a piece of process equipment or into a storage vessel is required to complete the tune-up inspections, inspections are required only during planned entries into the storage vessel or process equipment;

- (ii) Inspect the flame pattern, as applicable, and adjust the burner as necessary to optimize the flame pattern. The adjustment should be consistent with the manufacturer's specifications, if available;
- (iii) Inspect the system controlling the air-to-fuel ratio, as applicable, and ensure that it is correctly calibrated and functioning properly (you may delay the inspection until the next scheduled unit shutdown). Units that produce electricity for sale may delay the inspection until the first outage, not to exceed 36 months from the previous inspection;
- (iv) Optimize total emissions of CO. This optimization should be consistent with the manufacturer's specifications, if available, and with any  $NO_X$  requirement to which the unit is subject;
- (v) Measure the concentrations in the effluent stream of CO in parts per million, by volume, and oxygen in volume percent, before and after the adjustments are made (measurements may be either on a dry or wet basis, as long as it is the same basis before and after the adjustments are made). Measurements may be taken using a portable CO analyzer; and
- (vi) Maintain on-site and submit, if requested by the Administrator, an annual report containing the information in paragraphs (a)(10)(vi)(A) through (C) of this section,
- (A) The concentrations of CO in the effluent stream in parts per million by volume, and oxygen in volume percent, measured at high fire or typical operating load, before and after the tune-up of the boiler or process heater;
  - (B) A description of any corrective actions taken as a part of the tune-up; and
- (C) The type and amount of fuel used over the 12 months prior to the tune-up, but only if the unit was physically and legally capable of using more than one type of fuel during that period. Units sharing a fuel meter may estimate the fuel used by each unit.
- (11) If your boiler or process heater has a heat input capacity of less than 10 million Btu per hour (except as specified in paragraph (a)(12) of this section), you must conduct a biennial tune-up of the boiler or process heater as specified in paragraphs (a)(10)(i) through (vi) of this section to demonstrate continuous compliance.
- (12) If your boiler or process heater has a continuous oxygen trim system that maintains an optimum air to fuel ratio, or a heat input capacity of less than or equal to 5 million Btu per hour and the unit is in the units designed to burn gas 1; units designed to burn gas 2 (other); or units designed to burn light liquid subcategories, or meets the definition of limited-use boiler or process heater in § 63.7575, you must conduct a tune-up of the boiler or process heater every 5 years as specified in paragraphs (a)(10)(i) through (vi) of this section to demonstrate continuous compliance. You may delay the burner inspection specified in paragraph (a)(10)(i) of this section until the next scheduled or unscheduled unit shutdown, but you must inspect each burner at least once every 72 months.
- (13) If the unit is not operating on the required date for a tune-up, the tune-up must be conducted within 30 calendar days of startup.
- (14) If you are using a CEMS measuring mercury emissions to meet requirements of this subpart you must install, certify, operate, and maintain the mercury CEMS as specified in paragraphs (a)(14)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) Operate the mercury CEMS in accordance with performance specification 12A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B or operate a sorbent trap based integrated monitor in accordance with performance specification 12B of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B. The duration of the performance test must be the

maximum of 30 unit operating days or 720 hours. For each day in which the unit operates, you must obtain hourly mercury concentration data, and stack gas volumetric flow rate data.

- (ii) If you are using a mercury CEMS, you must install, operate, calibrate, and maintain an instrument for continuously measuring and recording the mercury mass emissions rate to the atmosphere according to the requirements of performance specifications 6 and 12A of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, and quality assurance procedure 6 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix F.
- (15) If you are using a CEMS to measure HCl emissions to meet requirements of this subpart, you must install, certify, operate, and maintain the HCl CEMS as specified in paragraphs (a)(15)(i) and (ii) of this section. This option for an affected unit takes effect on the date a final performance specification for an HCl CEMS is published in the FEDERAL REGISTER or the date of approval of a site-specific monitoring plan.
- (i) Operate the continuous emissions monitoring system in accordance with the applicable performance specification in 40 CFR part 60, appendix B. The duration of the performance test must be the maximum of 30 unit operating days or 720 hours. For each day in which the unit operates, you must obtain hourly HCl concentration data, and stack gas volumetric flow rate data.
- (ii) If you are using a HCI CEMS, you must install, operate, calibrate, and maintain an instrument for continuously measuring and recording the HCI mass emissions rate to the atmosphere according to the requirements of the applicable performance specification of 40 CFR part 60, appendix B, and the quality assurance procedures of 40 CFR part 60, appendix F.
- (16) If you demonstrate compliance with an applicable TSM emission limit through performance testing, and you plan to burn a new type of fuel or a new mixture of fuels, you must recalculate the maximum TSM input using Equation 9 of § 63.7530. If the results of recalculating the maximum TSM input using Equation 9 of § 63.7530 are higher than the maximum total selected input level established during the previous performance test, then you must conduct a new performance test within 60 days of burning the new fuel type or fuel mixture according to the procedures in § 63.7520 to demonstrate that the TSM emissions do not exceed the emission limit. You must also establish new operating limits based on this performance test according to the procedures in § 63.7530(b). You are not required to conduct fuel analyses for the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii). You may exclude the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii) when recalculating the TSM emission rate.
- (17) If you demonstrate compliance with an applicable TSM emission limit through fuel analysis for solid or liquid fuels, and you plan to burn a new type of fuel, you must recalculate the TSM emission rate using Equation 14 of § 63.7530 according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (a)(5)(i) through (iii) of this section. You are not required to conduct fuel analyses for the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii). You may exclude the fuels described in § 63.7510(a)(2)(i) through (iii) when recalculating the TSM emission rate.
- (i) You must determine the TSM concentration for any new fuel type in units of pounds per million Btu, based on supplier data or your own fuel analysis, according to the provisions in your site-specific fuel analysis plan developed according to § 63.7521(b).
  - (ii) You must determine the new mixture of fuels that will have the highest content of TSM.
- (iii) Recalculate the TSM emission rate from your boiler or process heater under these new conditions using Equation 14 of § 63.7530. The recalculated TSM emission rate must be less than the applicable emission limit.

- (18) If you demonstrate continuous PM emissions compliance with a PM CPMS you will use a PM CPMS to establish a site-specific operating limit corresponding to the results of the performance test demonstrating compliance with the PM limit. You will conduct your performance test using the test method criteria in Table 5 of this subpart. You will use the PM CPMS to demonstrate continuous compliance with this operating limit. You must repeat the performance test annually and reassess and adjust the site-specific operating limit in accordance with the results of the performance test.
- (i) To determine continuous compliance, you must record the PM CPMS output data for all periods when the process is operating and the PM CPMS is not out-of-control. You must demonstrate continuous compliance by using all quality-assured hourly average data collected by the PM CPMS for all operating hours to calculate the arithmetic average operating parameter in units of the operating limit (milliamps) on a 30-day rolling average basis, updated at the end of each new boiler or process heater operating hour.
- (ii) For any deviation of the 30-day rolling PM CPMS average value from the established operating parameter limit, you must:
  - (A) Within 48 hours of the deviation, visually inspect the air pollution control device (APCD);
- (B) If inspection of the APCD identifies the cause of the deviation, take corrective action as soon as possible and return the PM CPMS measurement to within the established value; and
- (C) Within 30 days of the deviation or at the time of the annual compliance test, whichever comes first, conduct a PM emissions compliance test to determine compliance with the PM emissions limit and to verify or re-establish the CPMS operating limit. You are not required to conduct additional testing for any deviations that occur between the time of the original deviation and the PM emissions compliance test required under this paragraph.
- (iii) PM CPMS deviations from the operating limit leading to more than four required performance tests in a 12-month operating period constitute a separate violation of this subpart.
- (19) If you choose to comply with the PM filterable emissions limit by using PM CEMS you must install, certify, operate, and maintain a PM CEMS and record the output of the PM CEMS as specified in paragraphs (a)(19)(i) through (vii) of this section. The compliance limit will be expressed as a 30-day rolling average of the numerical emissions limit value applicable for your unit in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 of this subpart.
- (i) Install and certify your PM CEMS according to the procedures and requirements in Performance Specification 11—Specifications and Test Procedures for Particulate Matter Continuous Emission Monitoring Systems at Stationary Sources in Appendix B to part 60 of this chapter, using test criteria outlined in Table V of this rule. The reportable measurement output from the PM CEMS must be expressed in units of the applicable emissions limit (e.g., lb/MMBtu, lb/MWh).
- (ii) Operate and maintain your PM CEMS according to the procedures and requirements in Procedure 2— Quality Assurance Requirements for Particulate Matter Continuous Emission Monitoring Systems at Stationary Sources in Appendix F to part 60 of this chapter.
  - (A) You must conduct the relative response audit (RRA) for your PM CEMS at least once annually.
- (B) You must conduct the relative correlation audit (RCA) for your PM CEMS at least once every 3 years.
- (iii) Collect PM CEMS hourly average output data for all boiler operating hours except as indicated in paragraph (i) of this section.

- (iv) Calculate the arithmetic 30-day rolling average of all of the hourly average PM CEMS output data collected during all nonexempt boiler or process heater operating hours.
- (v) You must collect data using the PM CEMS at all times the unit is operating and at the intervals specified this paragraph (a), except for periods of monitoring system malfunctions, repairs associated with monitoring system malfunctions, and required monitoring system quality assurance or quality control activities.
- (vi) You must use all the data collected during all boiler or process heater operating hours in assessing the compliance with your operating limit except:
- (A) Any data collected during monitoring system malfunctions, repairs associated with monitoring system malfunctions, or required monitoring system quality assurance or control activities conducted during monitoring system malfunctions in calculations and report any such periods in your annual deviation report;
- (B) Any data collected during periods when the monitoring system is out of control as specified in your site-specific monitoring plan, repairs associated with periods when the monitoring system is out of control, or required monitoring system quality assurance or control activities conducted during out of control periods in calculations used to report emissions or operating levels and report any such periods in your annual deviation report;
  - (C) Any data recorded during periods of startup or shutdown.
- (vii) You must record and make available upon request results of PM CEMS system performance audits, dates and duration of periods when the PM CEMS is out of control to completion of the corrective actions necessary to return the PM CEMS to operation consistent with your site-specific monitoring plan.
- (b) You must report each instance in which you did not meet each emission limit and operating limit in Tables 1 through 4 or 11 through 13 to this subpart that apply to you. These instances are deviations from the emission limits or operating limits, respectively, in this subpart. These deviations must be reported according to the requirements in § 63.7550.
- (c) If you elected to demonstrate that the unit meets the specification for mercury for the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory, you must follow the sampling frequency specified in paragraphs (c)(1) through (4) of this section and conduct this sampling according to the procedures in § 63.7521(f) through (i).
- (1) If the initial mercury constituents in the gaseous fuels are measured to be equal to or less than half of the mercury specification as defined in § 63.7575, you do not need to conduct further sampling.
- (2) If the initial mercury constituents are greater than half but equal to or less than 75 percent of the mercury specification as defined in § 63.7575, you will conduct semi-annual sampling. If 6 consecutive semi-annual fuel analyses demonstrate 50 percent or less of the mercury specification, you do not need to conduct further sampling. If any semi-annual sample exceeds 75 percent of the mercury specification, you must return to monthly sampling for that fuel, until 12 months of fuel analyses again are less than 75 percent of the compliance level.
- (3) If the initial mercury constituents are greater than 75 percent of the mercury specification as defined in § 63.7575, you will conduct monthly sampling. If 12 consecutive monthly fuel analyses demonstrate 75 percent or less of the mercury specification, you may decrease the fuel analysis frequency to semi-annual for that fuel.

- (4) If the initial sample exceeds the mercury specification as defined in § 63.7575, each affected boiler or process heater combusting this fuel is not part of the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory and must be in compliance with the emission and operating limits for the appropriate subcategory. You may elect to conduct additional monthly sampling while complying with these emissions and operating limits to demonstrate that the fuel qualifies as another gas 1 fuel. If 12 consecutive monthly fuel analyses samples are at or below the mercury specification as defined in § 63.7575, each affected boiler or process heater combusting the fuel can elect to switch back into the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory until the mercury specification is exceeded.
- (d) For startup and shutdown, you must meet the work practice standards according to item 5 of Table 3 of this subpart.

[78 FR 7179, Jan. 31, 2013]

# § 63.7541 How do I demonstrate continuous compliance under the emissions averaging provision?

- (a) Following the compliance date, the owner or operator must demonstrate compliance with this subpart on a continuous basis by meeting the requirements of paragraphs (a)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) For each calendar month, demonstrate compliance with the average weighted emissions limit for the existing units participating in the emissions averaging option as determined in § 63.7522(f) and (g).
- (2) You must maintain the applicable opacity limit according to paragraphs (a)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) For each existing unit participating in the emissions averaging option that is equipped with a dry control system and not vented to a common stack, maintain opacity at or below the applicable limit.
- (ii) For each group of units participating in the emissions averaging option where each unit in the group is equipped with a dry control system and vented to a common stack that does not receive emissions from non-affected units, maintain opacity at or below the applicable limit at the common stack.
- (3) For each existing unit participating in the emissions averaging option that is equipped with a wet scrubber, maintain the 30-day rolling average parameter values at or above the operating limits established during the most recent performance test.
- (4) For each existing unit participating in the emissions averaging option that has an approved alternative operating parameter, maintain the 30-day rolling average parameter values consistent with the approved monitoring plan.
- (5) For each existing unit participating in the emissions averaging option venting to a common stack configuration containing affected units from other subcategories, maintain the appropriate operating limit for each unit as specified in Table 4 to this subpart that applies.
- (b) Any instance where the owner or operator fails to comply with the continuous monitoring requirements in paragraphs (a)(1) through (5) of this section is a deviation.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2013, as amended at 78 FR 7182, Jan. 31, 2013]

Notification, Reports, and Records

### § 63.7545 What notifications must I submit and when?

- (a) You must submit to the Administrator all of the notifications in §§ 63.7(b) and (c), 63.8(e), (f)(4) and (6), and 63.9(b) through (h) that apply to you by the dates specified.
- (b) As specified in § 63.9(b)(2), if you startup your affected source before January 31, 2013, you must submit an Initial Notification not later than 120 days after January 31, 2013.
- (c) As specified in § 63.9(b)(4) and (5), if you startup your new or reconstructed affected source on or after January 31, 2013, you must submit an Initial Notification not later than 15 days after the actual date of startup of the affected source.
- (d) If you are required to conduct a performance test you must submit a Notification of Intent to conduct a performance test at least 60 days before the performance test is scheduled to begin.
- (e) If you are required to conduct an initial compliance demonstration as specified in § 63.7530, you must submit a Notification of Compliance Status according to § 63.9(h)(2)(ii). For the initial compliance demonstration for each boiler or process heater, you must submit the Notification of Compliance Status, including all performance test results and fuel analyses, before the close of business on the 60th day following the completion of all performance test and/or other initial compliance demonstrations for all boiler or process heaters at the facility according to § 63.10(d)(2). The Notification of Compliance Status report must contain all the information specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (8), as applicable. If you are not required to conduct an initial compliance demonstration as specified in § 63.7530(a), the Notification of Compliance Status must only contain the information specified in paragraphs (e)(1) and (8).
- (1) A description of the affected unit(s) including identification of which subcategories the unit is in, the design heat input capacity of the unit, a description of the add-on controls used on the unit to comply with this subpart, description of the fuel(s) burned, including whether the fuel(s) were a secondary material determined by you or the EPA through a petition process to be a non-waste under § 241.3 of this chapter, whether the fuel(s) were a secondary material processed from discarded non-hazardous secondary materials within the meaning of § 241.3 of this chapter, and justification for the selection of fuel(s) burned during the compliance demonstration.
- (2) Summary of the results of all performance tests and fuel analyses, and calculations conducted to demonstrate initial compliance including all established operating limits, and including:
- (i) Identification of whether you are complying with the PM emission limit or the alternative TSM emission limit.
- (ii) Identification of whether you are complying with the output-based emission limits or the heat input-based (i.e., lb/MMBtu or ppm) emission limits,
- (3) A summary of the maximum CO emission levels recorded during the performance test to show that you have met any applicable emission standard in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, if you are not using a CO CEMS to demonstrate compliance.
- (4) Identification of whether you plan to demonstrate compliance with each applicable emission limit through performance testing, a CEMS, or fuel analysis.
- (5) Identification of whether you plan to demonstrate compliance by emissions averaging and identification of whether you plan to demonstrate compliance by using efficiency credits through energy conservation:

- (i) If you plan to demonstrate compliance by emission averaging, report the emission level that was being achieved or the control technology employed on January 31, 2013.
  - (ii) [Reserved]
- (6) A signed certification that you have met all applicable emission limits and work practice standards.
- (7) If you had a deviation from any emission limit, work practice standard, or operating limit, you must also submit a description of the deviation, the duration of the deviation, and the corrective action taken in the Notification of Compliance Status report.
- (8) In addition to the information required in § 63.9(h)(2), your notification of compliance status must include the following certification(s) of compliance, as applicable, and signed by a responsible official:
- (i) "This facility complies with the required initial tune-up according to the procedures in § 63.7540(a)(10)(i) through (vi)."
  - (ii) "This facility has had an energy assessment performed according to § 63.7530(e)."
- (iii) Except for units that burn only natural gas, refinery gas, or other gas 1 fuel, or units that qualify for a statutory exemption as provided in section 129(g)(1) of the Clean Air Act, include the following: "No secondary materials that are solid waste were combusted in any affected unit."
- (f) If you operate a unit designed to burn natural gas, refinery gas, or other gas 1 fuels that is subject to this subpart, and you intend to use a fuel other than natural gas, refinery gas, gaseous fuel subject to another subpart of this part, part 60, 61, or 65, or other gas 1 fuel to fire the affected unit during a period of natural gas curtailment or supply interruption, as defined in § 63.7575, you must submit a notification of alternative fuel use within 48 hours of the declaration of each period of natural gas curtailment or supply interruption, as defined in § 63.7575. The notification must include the information specified in paragraphs (f)(1) through (5) of this section.
  - (1) Company name and address.
  - (2) Identification of the affected unit.
- (3) Reason you are unable to use natural gas or equivalent fuel, including the date when the natural gas curtailment was declared or the natural gas supply interruption began.
  - (4) Type of alternative fuel that you intend to use.
  - (5) Dates when the alternative fuel use is expected to begin and end.
- (g) If you intend to commence or recommence combustion of solid waste, you must provide 30 days prior notice of the date upon which you will commence or recommence combustion of solid waste. The notification must identify:
- (1) The name of the owner or operator of the affected source, as defined in § 63.7490, the location of the source, the boiler(s) or process heater(s) that will commence burning solid waste, and the date of the notice.
  - (2) The currently applicable subcategories under this subpart.

- (3) The date on which you became subject to the currently applicable emission limits.
- (4) The date upon which you will commence combusting solid waste.
- (h) If you have switched fuels or made a physical change to the boiler and the fuel switch or physical change resulted in the applicability of a different subcategory, you must provide notice of the date upon which you switched fuels or made the physical change within 30 days of the switch/change. The notification must identify:
- (1) The name of the owner or operator of the affected source, as defined in § 63.7490, the location of the source, the boiler(s) and process heater(s) that have switched fuels, were physically changed, and the date of the notice.
  - (2) The currently applicable subcategory under this subpart.
  - (3) The date upon which the fuel switch or physical change occurred.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7183, Jan. 31, 2013]

#### § 63.7550 What reports must I submit and when?

- (a) You must submit each report in Table 9 to this subpart that applies to you.
- (b) Unless the EPA Administrator has approved a different schedule for submission of reports under § 63.10(a), you must submit each report, according to paragraph (h) of this section, by the date in Table 9 to this subpart and according to the requirements in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section. For units that are subject only to a requirement to conduct an annual, biennial, or 5-year tune-up according to § 63.7540(a)(10), (11), or (12), respectively, and not subject to emission limits or operating limits, you may submit only an annual, biennial, or 5-year compliance report, as applicable, as specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section, instead of a semi-annual compliance report.
- (1) The first compliance report must cover the period beginning on the compliance date that is specified for each boiler or process heater in § 63.7495 and ending on July 31 or January 31, whichever date is the first date that occurs at least 180 days (or 1, 2, or 5 years, as applicable, if submitting an annual, biennial, or 5-year compliance report) after the compliance date that is specified for your source in § 63.7495.
- (2) The first compliance report must be postmarked or submitted no later than July 31 or January 31, whichever date is the first date following the end of the first calendar half after the compliance date that is specified for each boiler or process heater in § 63.7495. The first annual, biennial, or 5-year compliance report must be postmarked or submitted no later than January 31.
- (3) Each subsequent compliance report must cover the semiannual reporting period from January 1 through June 30 or the semiannual reporting period from July 1 through December 31. Annual, biennial, and 5-year compliance reports must cover the applicable 1-, 2-, or 5-year periods from January 1 to December 31.
- (4) Each subsequent compliance report must be postmarked or submitted no later than July 31 or January 31, whichever date is the first date following the end of the semiannual reporting period. Annual, biennial, and 5-year compliance reports must be postmarked or submitted no later than January 31.
- (c) A compliance report must contain the following information depending on how the facility chooses to comply with the limits set in this rule.

- (1) If the facility is subject to a the requirements of a tune up they must submit a compliance report with the information in paragraphs (c)(5)(i) through (iv) and (xiv) of this section.
- (2) If a facility is complying with the fuel analysis they must submit a compliance report with the information in paragraphs (c)(5)(i) through (iv), (vi), (xi), (xi), (xii), (xv) and paragraph (d) of this section.
- (3) If a facility is complying with the applicable emissions limit with performance testing they must submit a compliance report with the information in (c)(5)(i) through (iv), (vi), (vii), (ix), (xi), (xiii), (xv) and paragraph (d) of this section.
- (4) If a facility is complying with an emissions limit using a CMS the compliance report must contain the information required in paragraphs (c)(5)(i) through (vi), (xi), (xiii), (xv) through (xvii), and paragraph (e) of this section.
  - (5)(i) Company and Facility name and address.
  - (ii) Process unit information, emissions limitations, and operating parameter limitations.
  - (iii) Date of report and beginning and ending dates of the reporting period.
  - (iv) The total operating time during the reporting period.
- (v) If you use a CMS, including CEMS, COMS, or CPMS, you must include the monitoring equipment manufacturer(s) and model numbers and the date of the last CMS certification or audit.
- (vi) The total fuel use by each individual boiler or process heater subject to an emission limit within the reporting period, including, but not limited to, a description of the fuel, whether the fuel has received a non-waste determination by the EPA or your basis for concluding that the fuel is not a waste, and the total fuel usage amount with units of measure.
- (vii) If you are conducting performance tests once every 3 years consistent with § 63.7515(b) or (c), the date of the last 2 performance tests and a statement as to whether there have been any operational changes since the last performance test that could increase emissions.
- (viii) A statement indicating that you burned no new types of fuel in an individual boiler or process heater subject to an emission limit. Or, if you did burn a new type of fuel and are subject to a HCI emission limit, you must submit the calculation of chlorine input, using Equation 7 of § 63.7530, that demonstrates that your source is still within its maximum chlorine input level established during the previous performance testing (for sources that demonstrate compliance through performance testing) or you must submit the calculation of HCl emission rate using Equation 12 of § 63.7530 that demonstrates that your source is still meeting the emission limit for HCI emissions (for boilers or process heaters that demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis). If you burned a new type of fuel and are subject to a mercury emission limit, you must submit the calculation of mercury input, using Equation 8 of § 63.7530, that demonstrates that your source is still within its maximum mercury input level established during the previous performance testing (for sources that demonstrate compliance through performance testing), or you must submit the calculation of mercury emission rate using Equation 13 of § 63.7530 that demonstrates that your source is still meeting the emission limit for mercury emissions (for boilers or process heaters that demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis). If you burned a new type of fuel and are subject to a TSM emission limit, you must submit the calculation of TSM input, using Equation 9 of § 63.7530, that demonstrates that your source is still within its maximum TSM input level established during the previous performance testing (for sources that demonstrate compliance through performance testing), or you must submit the calculation of TSM emission rate, using Equation 14 of § 63.7530, that

demonstrates that your source is still meeting the emission limit for TSM emissions (for boilers or process heaters that demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis).

- (ix) If you wish to burn a new type of fuel in an individual boiler or process heater subject to an emission limit and you cannot demonstrate compliance with the maximum chlorine input operating limit using Equation 7 of § 63.7530 or the maximum mercury input operating limit using Equation 8 of § 63.7530, or the maximum TSM input operating limit using Equation 9 of § 63.7530 you must include in the compliance report a statement indicating the intent to conduct a new performance test within 60 days of starting to burn the new fuel.
- (x) A summary of any monthly fuel analyses conducted to demonstrate compliance according to §§ 63.7521 and 63.7530 for individual boilers or process heaters subject to emission limits, and any fuel specification analyses conducted according to §§ 63.7521(f) and 63.7530(g).
- (xi) If there are no deviations from any emission limits or operating limits in this subpart that apply to you, a statement that there were no deviations from the emission limits or operating limits during the reporting period.
- (xii) If there were no deviations from the monitoring requirements including no periods during which the CMSs, including CEMS, COMS, and CPMS, were out of control as specified in § 63.8(c)(7), a statement that there were no deviations and no periods during which the CMS were out of control during the reporting period.
- (xiii) If a malfunction occurred during the reporting period, the report must include the number, duration, and a brief description for each type of malfunction which occurred during the reporting period and which caused or may have caused any applicable emission limitation to be exceeded. The report must also include a description of actions taken by you during a malfunction of a boiler, process heater, or associated air pollution control device or CMS to minimize emissions in accordance with § 63.7500(a)(3), including actions taken to correct the malfunction.
- (xiv) Include the date of the most recent tune-up for each unit subject to only the requirement to conduct an annual, biennial, or 5-year tune-up according to § 63.7540(a)(10), (11), or (12) respectively. Include the date of the most recent burner inspection if it was not done annually, biennially, or on a 5-year period and was delayed until the next scheduled or unscheduled unit shutdown.
- (xv) If you plan to demonstrate compliance by emission averaging, certify the emission level achieved or the control technology employed is no less stringent than the level or control technology contained in the notification of compliance status in § 63.7545(e)(5)(i).
- (xvi) For each reporting period, the compliance reports must include all of the calculated 30 day rolling average values based on the daily CEMS (CO and mercury) and CPMS (PM CPMS output, scrubber pH, scrubber liquid flow rate, scrubber pressure drop) data.
- (xvii) Statement by a responsible official with that official's name, title, and signature, certifying the truth, accuracy, and completeness of the content of the report.
- (d) For each deviation from an emission limit or operating limit in this subpart that occurs at an individual boiler or process heater where you are not using a CMS to comply with that emission limit or operating limit, the compliance report must additionally contain the information required in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) A description of the deviation and which emission limit or operating limit from which you deviated.

- (2) Information on the number, duration, and cause of deviations (including unknown cause), as applicable, and the corrective action taken.
- (3) If the deviation occurred during an annual performance test, provide the date the annual performance test was completed.
- (e) For each deviation from an emission limit, operating limit, and monitoring requirement in this subpart occurring at an individual boiler or process heater where you are using a CMS to comply with that emission limit or operating limit, the compliance report must additionally contain the information required in paragraphs (e)(1) through (9) of this section. This includes any deviations from your site-specific monitoring plan as required in § 63.7505(d).
- (1) The date and time that each deviation started and stopped and description of the nature of the deviation (i.e., what you deviated from).
- (2) The date and time that each CMS was inoperative, except for zero (low-level) and high-level checks.
- (3) The date, time, and duration that each CMS was out of control, including the information in § 63.8(c)(8).
  - (4) The date and time that each deviation started and stopped.
- (5) A summary of the total duration of the deviation during the reporting period and the total duration as a percent of the total source operating time during that reporting period.
- (6) A characterization of the total duration of the deviations during the reporting period into those that are due to control equipment problems, process problems, other known causes, and other unknown causes.
- (7) A summary of the total duration of CMS's downtime during the reporting period and the total duration of CMS downtime as a percent of the total source operating time during that reporting period.
  - (8) A brief description of the source for which there was a deviation.
- (9) A description of any changes in CMSs, processes, or controls since the last reporting period for the source for which there was a deviation.
  - (f)-(g) [Reserved]
- (h) You must submit the reports according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (h)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) Within 60 days after the date of completing each performance test (defined in § 63.2) as required by this subpart you must submit the results of the performance tests, including any associated fuel analyses, required by this subpart and the compliance reports required in § 63.7550(b) to the EPA's WebFIRE database by using the Compliance and Emissions Data Reporting Interface (CEDRI) that is accessed through the EPA's Central Data Exchange (CDX) ( <a href="https://www.epa.gov/cdx">www.epa.gov/cdx</a>). Performance test data must be submitted in the file format generated through use of the EPA's Electronic Reporting Tool (ERT) (see <a href="http://www.epa.gov/ttn/chief/ert/index.html">http://www.epa.gov/ttn/chief/ert/index.html</a>). Only data collected using test methods on the ERT Web site are subject to this requirement for submitting reports electronically to WebFIRE. Owners or operators who claim that some of the information being submitted for performance tests is confidential business information (CBI) must submit a complete ERT file including information claimed to be CBI on a

compact disk or other commonly used electronic storage media (including, but not limited to, flash drives) to the EPA. The electronic media must be clearly marked as CBI and mailed to U.S. EPA/OAPQS/CORE CBI Office, Attention: WebFIRE Administrator, MD C404-02, 4930 Old Page Rd., Durham, NC 27703. The same ERT file with the CBI omitted must be submitted to the EPA via CDX as described earlier in this paragraph. At the discretion of the Administrator, you must also submit these reports, including the confidential business information, to the Administrator in the format specified by the Administrator. For any performance test conducted using test methods that are not listed on the ERT Web site, the owner or operator shall submit the results of the performance test in paper submissions to the Administrator.

- (2) Within 60 days after the date of completing each CEMS performance evaluation test (defined in 63.2) you must submit the relative accuracy test audit (RATA) data to the EPA's Central Data Exchange by using CEDRI as mentioned in paragraph (h)(1) of this section. Only RATA pollutants that can be documented with the ERT (as listed on the ERT Web site) are subject to this requirement. For any performance evaluations with no corresponding RATA pollutants listed on the ERT Web site, the owner or operator shall submit the results of the performance evaluation in paper submissions to the Administrator.
- (3) You must submit all reports required by Table 9 of this subpart electronically using CEDRI that is accessed through the EPA's Central Data Exchange (CDX) ( <a href="www.epa.gov/cdx">www.epa.gov/cdx</a>). However, if the reporting form specific to this subpart is not available in CEDRI at the time that the report is due the report you must submit the report to the Administrator at the appropriate address listed in § 63.13. At the discretion of the Administrator, you must also submit these reports, to the Administrator in the format specified by the Administrator.

[78 FR 7183, Jan. 31, 2013]

# § 63.7555 What records must I keep?

- (a) You must keep records according to paragraphs (a)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) A copy of each notification and report that you submitted to comply with this subpart, including all documentation supporting any Initial Notification or Notification of Compliance Status or semiannual compliance report that you submitted, according to the requirements in § 63.10(b)(2)(xiv).
- (2) Records of performance tests, fuel analyses, or other compliance demonstrations and performance evaluations as required in § 63.10(b)(2)(viii).
- (b) For each CEMS, COMS, and continuous monitoring system you must keep records according to paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section.
  - (1) Records described in § 63.10(b)(2)(vii) through (xi).
- (2) Monitoring data for continuous opacity monitoring system during a performance evaluation as required in § 63.6(h)(7)(i) and (ii).
- (3) Previous ( *i.e.*, superseded) versions of the performance evaluation plan as required in § 63.8(d)(3).
  - (4) Request for alternatives to relative accuracy test for CEMS as required in § 63.8(f)(6)(i).
  - (5) Records of the date and time that each deviation started and stopped.
- (c) You must keep the records required in Table 8 to this subpart including records of all monitoring data and calculated averages for applicable operating limits, such as opacity, pressure drop, pH, and

operating load, to show continuous compliance with each emission limit and operating limit that applies to you.

- (d) For each boiler or process heater subject to an emission limit in Tables 1, 2, or 11 through 13 to this subpart, you must also keep the applicable records in paragraphs (d)(1) through (11) of this section.
- (1) You must keep records of monthly fuel use by each boiler or process heater, including the type(s) of fuel and amount(s) used.
- (2) If you combust non-hazardous secondary materials that have been determined not to be solid waste pursuant to § 241.3(b)(1) and (2) of this chapter, you must keep a record that documents how the secondary material meets each of the legitimacy criteria under § 241.3(d)(1) of this chapter. If you combust a fuel that has been processed from a discarded non-hazardous secondary material pursuant to § 241.3(b)(4) of this chapter, you must keep records as to how the operations that produced the fuel satisfy the definition of processing in § 241.2 of this chapter. If the fuel received a non-waste determination pursuant to the petition process submitted under § 241.3(c) of this chapter, you must keep a record that documents how the fuel satisfies the requirements of the petition process. For operating units that combust non-hazardous secondary materials as fuel per § 241.4 of this chapter, you must keep records documenting that the material is listed as a non-waste under § 241.4(a) of this chapter. Units exempt from the incinerator standards under section 129(g)(1) of the Clean Air Act because they are qualifying facilities burning a homogeneous waste stream do not need to maintain the records described in this paragraph (d)(2).
- (3) For units in the limited use subcategory, you must keep a copy of the federally enforceable permit that limits the annual capacity factor to less than or equal to 10 percent and fuel use records for the days the boiler or process heater was operating.
- (4) A copy of all calculations and supporting documentation of maximum chlorine fuel input, using Equation 7 of § 63.7530, that were done to demonstrate continuous compliance with the HCl emission limit, for sources that demonstrate compliance through performance testing. For sources that demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis, a copy of all calculations and supporting documentation of HCl emission rates, using Equation 12 of § 63.7530, that were done to demonstrate compliance with the HCl emission limit. Supporting documentation should include results of any fuel analyses and basis for the estimates of maximum chlorine fuel input or HCl emission rates. You can use the results from one fuel analysis for multiple boilers and process heaters provided they are all burning the same fuel type. However, you must calculate chlorine fuel input, or HCl emission rate, for each boiler and process heater.
- (5) A copy of all calculations and supporting documentation of maximum mercury fuel input, using Equation 8 of § 63.7530, that were done to demonstrate continuous compliance with the mercury emission limit for sources that demonstrate compliance through performance testing. For sources that demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis, a copy of all calculations and supporting documentation of mercury emission rates, using Equation 13 of § 63.7530, that were done to demonstrate compliance with the mercury emission limit. Supporting documentation should include results of any fuel analyses and basis for the estimates of maximum mercury fuel input or mercury emission rates. You can use the results from one fuel analysis for multiple boilers and process heaters provided they are all burning the same fuel type. However, you must calculate mercury fuel input, or mercury emission rates, for each boiler and process heater.
- (6) If, consistent with § 63.7515(b), you choose to stack test less frequently than annually, you must keep a record that documents that your emissions in the previous stack test(s) were less than 75 percent of the applicable emission limit (or, in specific instances noted in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart, less than the applicable emission limit), and document that there was no change in source operations including fuel composition and operation of air pollution control equipment that would cause emissions of the relevant pollutant to increase within the past year.

- (7) Records of the occurrence and duration of each malfunction of the boiler or process heater, or of the associated air pollution control and monitoring equipment.
- (8) Records of actions taken during periods of malfunction to minimize emissions in accordance with the general duty to minimize emissions in § 63.7500(a)(3), including corrective actions to restore the malfunctioning boiler or process heater, air pollution control, or monitoring equipment to its normal or usual manner of operation.
- (9) A copy of all calculations and supporting documentation of maximum TSM fuel input, using Equation 9 of § 63.7530, that were done to demonstrate continuous compliance with the TSM emission limit for sources that demonstrate compliance through performance testing. For sources that demonstrate compliance through fuel analysis, a copy of all calculations and supporting documentation of TSM emission rates, using Equation 14 of § 63.7530, that were done to demonstrate compliance with the TSM emission limit. Supporting documentation should include results of any fuel analyses and basis for the estimates of maximum TSM fuel input or TSM emission rates. You can use the results from one fuel analysis for multiple boilers and process heaters provided they are all burning the same fuel type. However, you must calculate TSM fuel input, or TSM emission rates, for each boiler and process heater.
- (10) You must maintain records of the calendar date, time, occurrence and duration of each startup and shutdown.
- (11) You must maintain records of the type(s) and amount(s) of fuels used during each startup and shutdown.
- (e) If you elect to average emissions consistent with § 63.7522, you must additionally keep a copy of the emission averaging implementation plan required in § 63.7522(g), all calculations required under § 63.7522, including monthly records of heat input or steam generation, as applicable, and monitoring records consistent with § 63.7541.
- (f) If you elect to use efficiency credits from energy conservation measures to demonstrate compliance according to § 63.7533, you must keep a copy of the Implementation Plan required in § 63.7533(d) and copies of all data and calculations used to establish credits according to § 63.7533(b), (c), and (f).
- (g) If you elected to demonstrate that the unit meets the specification for mercury for the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory, you must maintain monthly records (or at the frequency required by § 63.7540(c)) of the calculations and results of the fuel specification for mercury in Table 6.
- (h) If you operate a unit in the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory that is subject to this subpart, and you use an alternative fuel other than natural gas, refinery gas, gaseous fuel subject to another subpart under this part, other gas 1 fuel, or gaseous fuel subject to another subpart of this part or part 60, 61, or 65, you must keep records of the total hours per calendar year that alternative fuel is burned and the total hours per calendar year that the unit operated during periods of gas curtailment or gas supply emergencies.
- (i) You must maintain records of the calendar date, time, occurrence and duration of each startup and shutdown.
- (j) You must maintain records of the type(s) and amount(s) of fuels used during each startup and shutdown.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011 as amended at 78 FR 715, Jan. 31, 2013]

### § 63.7560 In what form and how long must I keep my records?

- (a) Your records must be in a form suitable and readily available for expeditious review, according to § 63.10(b)(1).
- (b) As specified in § 63.10(b)(1), you must keep each record for 5 years following the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record.
- (c) You must keep each record on site, or they must be accessible from on site (for example, through a computer network), for at least 2 years after the date of each occurrence, measurement, maintenance, corrective action, report, or record, according to § 63.10(b)(1). You can keep the records off site for the remaining 3 years.

#### Other Requirements and Information

# § 63.7565 What parts of the General Provisions apply to me?

Table 10 to this subpart shows which parts of the General Provisions in §§ 63.1 through 63.15 apply to you.

## § 63.7570 Who implements and enforces this subpart?

- (a) This subpart can be implemented and enforced by the EPA, or an Administrator such as your state, local, or tribal agency. If the EPA Administrator has delegated authority to your state, local, or tribal agency, then that agency (as well as the EPA) has the authority to implement and enforce this subpart. You should contact your EPA Regional Office to find out if this subpart is delegated to your state, local, or tribal agency.
- (b) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority of this subpart to a state, local, or tribal agency under 40 CFR part 63, subpart E, the authorities listed in paragraphs (b)(1) through (5) of this section are retained by the EPA Administrator and are not transferred to the state, local, or tribal agency, however, the EPA retains oversight of this subpart and can take enforcement actions, as appropriate.
- (1) Approval of alternatives to the non-opacity emission limits and work practice standards in § 63.7500(a) and (b) under § 63.6(g).
  - (2) Approval of alternative opacity emission limits in § 63.7500(a) under § 63.6(h)(9).
- (3) Approval of major change to test methods in Table 5 to this subpart under § 63.7(e)(2)(ii) and (f) and as defined in § 63.90, and alternative analytical methods requested under § 63.7521(b)(2).
- (4) Approval of major change to monitoring under § 63.8(f) and as defined in § 63.90, and approval of alternative operating parameters under § 63.7500(a)(2) and § 63.7522(g)(2).
- (5) Approval of major change to recordkeeping and reporting under § 63.10(e) and as defined in § 63.90.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011 as amended at 78 FR 7186, Jan. 31, 2013]

#### § 63.7575 What definitions apply to this subpart?

Terms used in this subpart are defined in the Clean Air Act, in § 63.2 (the General Provisions), and in this section as follows:

10-day rolling average means the arithmetic mean of the previous 240 hours of valid operating data. Valid data excludes hours during startup and shutdown, data collected during periods when the monitoring system is out of control as specified in your site-specific monitoring plan, while conducting repairs associated with periods when the monitoring system is out of control, or while conducting required monitoring system quality assurance or quality control activities, and periods when this unit is not operating. The 240 hours should be consecutive, but not necessarily continuous if operations were intermittent.

30-day rolling average means the arithmetic mean of the previous 720 hours of valid operating data. Valid data excludes hours during startup and shutdown, data collected during periods when the monitoring system is out of control as specified in your site-specific monitoring plan, while conducting repairs associated with periods when the monitoring system is out of control, or while conducting required monitoring system quality assurance or quality control activities, and periods when this unit is not operating. The 720 hours should be consecutive, but not necessarily continuous if operations were intermittent.

Affirmative defense means, in the context of an enforcement proceeding, a response or defense put forward by a defendant, regarding which the defendant has the burden of proof, and the merits of which are independently and objectively evaluated in a judicial or administrative proceeding.

Annual capacity factor means the ratio between the actual heat input to a boiler or process heater from the fuels burned during a calendar year and the potential heat input to the boiler or process heater had it been operated for 8,760 hours during a year at the maximum steady state design heat input capacity.

Annual heat input means the heat input for the 12 months preceding the compliance demonstration.

Average annual heat input rate means total heat input divided by the hours of operation for the 12 months preceding the compliance demonstration.

Bag leak detection system means a group of instruments that are capable of monitoring particulate matter loadings in the exhaust of a fabric filter ( *i.e.*, baghouse) in order to detect bag failures. A bag leak detection system includes, but is not limited to, an instrument that operates on electrodynamic, triboelectric, light scattering, light transmittance, or other principle to monitor relative particulate matter loadings.

Benchmark means the fuel heat input for a boiler or process heater for the one-year period before the date that an energy demand reduction occurs, unless it can be demonstrated that a different time period is more representative of historical operations.

Biodiesel means a mono-alkyl ester derived from biomass and conforming to ASTM D6751-11b, Standard Specification for Biodiesel Fuel Blend Stock (B100) for Middle Distillate Fuels (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14).

Biomass or bio-based solid fuel means any biomass-based solid fuel that is not a solid waste. This includes, but is not limited to, wood residue; wood products (e.g., trees, tree stumps, tree limbs, bark, lumber, sawdust, sander dust, chips, scraps, slabs, millings, and shavings); animal manure, including litter and other bedding materials; vegetative agricultural and silvicultural materials, such as logging residues (slash), nut and grain hulls and chaff (e.g., almond, walnut, peanut, rice, and wheat), bagasse,

orchard prunings, corn stalks, coffee bean hulls and grounds. This definition of biomass is not intended to suggest that these materials are or are not solid waste.

Blast furnace gas fuel-fired boiler or process heater means an industrial/commercial/institutional boiler or process heater that receives 90 percent or more of its total annual gas volume from blast furnace gas.

Boiler means an enclosed device using controlled flame combustion and having the primary purpose of recovering thermal energy in the form of steam or hot water. Controlled flame combustion refers to a steady-state, or near steady-state, process wherein fuel and/or oxidizer feed rates are controlled. A device combusting solid waste, as defined in § 241.3 of this chapter, is not a boiler unless the device is exempt from the definition of a solid waste incineration unit as provided in section 129(g)(1) of the Clean Air Act. Waste heat boilers are excluded from this definition.

*Boiler system* means the boiler and associated components, such as, the feed water system, the combustion air system, the fuel system (including burners), blowdown system, combustion control systems, steam systems, and condensate return systems.

Calendar year means the period between January 1 and December 31, inclusive, for a given year.

Coal means all solid fuels classifiable as anthracite, bituminous, sub-bituminous, or lignite by ASTM D388 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14), coal refuse, and petroleum coke. For the purposes of this subpart, this definition of "coal" includes synthetic fuels derived from coal, including but not limited to, solvent-refined coal, coal-oil mixtures, and coal-water mixtures. Coal derived gases are excluded from this definition.

Coal refuse means any by-product of coal mining or coal cleaning operations with an ash content greater than 50 percent (by weight) and a heating value less than 13,900 kilojoules per kilogram (6,000 Btu per pound) on a dry basis.

Commercial/institutional boiler means a boiler used in commercial establishments or institutional establishments such as medical centers, nursing homes, research centers, institutions of higher education, elementary and secondary schools, libraries, religious establishments, governmental buildings, hotels, restaurants, and laundries to provide electricity, steam, and/or hot water.

Common stack means the exhaust of emissions from two or more affected units through a single flue. Affected units with a common stack may each have separate air pollution control systems located before the common stack, or may have a single air pollution control system located after the exhausts come together in a single flue.

Cost-effective energy conservation measure means a measure that is implemented to improve the energy efficiency of the boiler or facility that has a payback (return of investment) period of 2 years or less.

Daily block average means the arithmetic mean of all valid emission concentrations or parameter levels recorded when a unit is operating measured over the 24-hour period from 12 a.m. (midnight) to 12 a.m. (midnight), except for periods of startup and shutdown or downtime.

Deviation. (1) Deviation means any instance in which an affected source subject to this subpart, or an owner or operator of such a source:

(i) Fails to meet any applicable requirement or obligation established by this subpart including, but not limited to, any emission limit, operating limit, or work practice standard; or

- (ii) Fails to meet any term or condition that is adopted to implement an applicable requirement in this subpart and that is included in the operating permit for any affected source required to obtain such a permit.
  - (2) A deviation is not always a violation.

Dioxins/furans means tetra- through octa-chlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxins and dibenzofurans.

Distillate oil means fuel oils that contain 0.05 weight percent nitrogen or less and comply with the specifications for fuel oil numbers 1 and 2, as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D396 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14) or diesel fuel oil numbers 1 and 2, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D975 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14), kerosene, and biodiesel as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D6751-11b (incorporated by reference, see § 60.14).

*Dry scrubber* means an add-on air pollution control system that injects dry alkaline sorbent (dry injection) or sprays an alkaline sorbent (spray dryer) to react with and neutralize acid gas in the exhaust stream forming a dry powder material. Sorbent injection systems used as control devices in fluidized bed boilers and process heaters are included in this definition. A dry scrubber is a dry control system.

Dutch oven means a unit having a refractory-walled cell connected to a conventional boiler setting. Fuel materials are introduced through an opening in the roof of the dutch oven and burn in a pile on its floor. Fluidized bed boilers are not part of the dutch oven design category.

Efficiency credit means emission reductions above those required by this subpart. Efficiency credits generated may be used to comply with the emissions limits. Credits may come from pollution prevention projects that result in reduced fuel use by affected units. Boilers that are shut down cannot be used to generate credits unless the facility provides documentation linking the permanent shutdown to implementation of the energy conservation measures identified in the energy assessment.

Electric utility steam generating unit (EGU) means a fossil fuel-fired combustion unit of more than 25 megawatts electric (MWe) that serves a generator that produces electricity for sale. A fossil fuel-fired unit that cogenerates steam and electricity and supplies more than one-third of its potential electric output capacity and more than 25 MWe output to any utility power distribution system for sale is considered an electric utility steam generating unit. To be "capable of combusting" fossil fuels, an EGU would need to have these fuels allowed in their operating permits and have the appropriate fuel handling facilities on-site or otherwise available (e.g., coal handling equipment, including coal storage area, belts and conveyers, pulverizers, etc.; oil storage facilities). In addition, fossil fuel-fired EGU means any EGU that fired fossil fuel for more than 10.0 percent of the average annual heat input in any 3 consecutive calendar years or for more than 15.0 percent of the annual heat input during any one calendar year after April 16, 2012.

Electrostatic precipitator (ESP) means an add-on air pollution control device used to capture particulate matter by charging the particles using an electrostatic field, collecting the particles using a grounded collecting surface, and transporting the particles into a hopper. An electrostatic precipitator is usually a dry control system.

Energy assessment means the following for the emission units covered by this subpart:

(1) The energy assessment for facilities with affected boilers and process heaters with a combined heat input capacity of less than 0.3 trillion Btu (TBtu) per year will be 8 on-site technical labor hours in length maximum, but may be longer at the discretion of the owner or operator of the affected source. The boiler system(s) and any on-site energy use system(s) accounting for at least 50 percent of the affected boiler(s) energy (e.g., steam, hot water, process heat, or electricity) production, as applicable, will be

evaluated to identify energy savings opportunities, within the limit of performing an 8-hour on-site energy assessment.

- (2) The energy assessment for facilities with affected boilers and process heaters with a combined heat input capacity of 0.3 to 1.0 TBtu/year will be 24 on-site technical labor hours in length maximum, but may be longer at the discretion of the owner or operator of the affected source. The boiler system(s) and any on-site energy use system(s) accounting for at least 33 percent of the energy (e.g., steam, hot water, process heat, or electricity) production, as applicable, will be evaluated to identify energy savings opportunities, within the limit of performing a 24-hour on-site energy assessment.
- (3) The energy assessment for facilities with affected boilers and process heaters with a combined heat input capacity greater than 1.0 TBtu/year will be up to 24 on-site technical labor hours in length for the first TBtu/yr plus 8 on-site technical labor hours for every additional 1.0 TBtu/yr not to exceed 160 on-site technical hours, but may be longer at the discretion of the owner or operator of the affected source. The boiler system(s), process heater(s), and any on-site energy use system(s) accounting for at least 20 percent of the energy (e.g., steam, process heat, hot water, or electricity) production, as applicable, will be evaluated to identify energy savings opportunities.
- (4) The on-site energy use systems serving as the basis for the percent of affected boiler(s) and process heater(s) energy production in paragraphs (1), (2), and (3) of this definition may be segmented by production area or energy use area as most logical and applicable to the specific facility being assessed (e.g., product X manufacturing area; product Y drying area; Building Z).

Energy management practices means the set of practices and procedures designed to manage energy use that are demonstrated by the facility's energy policies, a facility energy manager and other staffing responsibilities, energy performance measurement and tracking methods, an energy saving goal, action plans, operating procedures, internal reporting requirements, and periodic review intervals used at the facility.

Energy management program means a program that includes a set of practices and procedures designed to manage energy use that are demonstrated by the facility's energy policies, a facility energy manager and other staffing responsibilities, energy performance measurement and tracking methods, an energy saving goal, action plans, operating procedures, internal reporting requirements, and periodic review intervals used at the facility. Facilities may establish their program through energy management systems compatible with ISO 50001.

Energy use system includes the following systems located on-site that use energy (steam, hot water, or electricity) provided by the affected boiler or process heater: process heating; compressed air systems; machine drive (motors, pumps, fans); process cooling; facility heating, ventilation, and air-conditioning systems; hot water systems; building envelop; and lighting; or other systems that use steam, hot water, process heat, or electricity provided by the affected boiler or process heater. Energy use systems are only those systems using energy clearly produced by affected boilers and process heaters.

Equivalent means the following only as this term is used in Table 6 to this subpart:

- (1) An equivalent sample collection procedure means a published voluntary consensus standard or practice (VCS) or EPA method that includes collection of a minimum of three composite fuel samples, with each composite consisting of a minimum of three increments collected at approximately equal intervals over the test period.
- (2) An equivalent sample compositing procedure means a published VCS or EPA method to systematically mix and obtain a representative subsample (part) of the composite sample.

- (3) An equivalent sample preparation procedure means a published VCS or EPA method that: Clearly states that the standard, practice or method is appropriate for the pollutant and the fuel matrix; or is cited as an appropriate sample preparation standard, practice or method for the pollutant in the chosen VCS or EPA determinative or analytical method.
- (4) An equivalent procedure for determining heat content means a published VCS or EPA method to obtain gross calorific (or higher heating) value.
- (5) An equivalent procedure for determining fuel moisture content means a published VCS or EPA method to obtain moisture content. If the sample analysis plan calls for determining metals (especially the mercury, selenium, or arsenic) using an aliquot of the dried sample, then the drying temperature must be modified to prevent vaporizing these metals. On the other hand, if metals analysis is done on an "as received" basis, a separate aliquot can be dried to determine moisture content and the metals concentration mathematically adjusted to a dry basis.
- (6) An equivalent pollutant (mercury, HCI) determinative or analytical procedure means a published VCS or EPA method that clearly states that the standard, practice, or method is appropriate for the pollutant and the fuel matrix and has a published detection limit equal or lower than the methods listed in Table 6 to this subpart for the same purpose.

Fabric filter means an add-on air pollution control device used to capture particulate matter by filtering gas streams through filter media, also known as a baghouse. A fabric filter is a dry control system.

Federally enforceable means all limitations and conditions that are enforceable by the EPA Administrator, including, but not limited to, the requirements of 40 CFR parts 60, 61, 63, and 65, requirements within any applicable state implementation plan, and any permit requirements established under 40 CFR 52.21 or under 40 CFR 51.18 and 40 CFR 51.24.

Fluidized bed boiler means a boiler utilizing a fluidized bed combustion process that is not a pulverized coal boiler.

Fluidized bed boiler with an integrated fluidized bed heat exchanger means a boiler utilizing a fluidized bed combustion where the entire tube surface area is located outside of the furnace section at the exit of the cyclone section and exposed to the flue gas stream for conductive heat transfer. This design applies only to boilers in the unit designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel subcategory that fire coal refuse.

Fluidized bed combustion means a process where a fuel is burned in a bed of granulated particles, which are maintained in a mobile suspension by the forward flow of air and combustion products.

Fuel cell means a boiler type in which the fuel is dropped onto suspended fixed grates and is fired in a pile. The refractory-lined fuel cell uses combustion air preheating and positioning of secondary and tertiary air injection ports to improve boiler efficiency. Fluidized bed, dutch oven, pile burner, hybrid suspension grate, and suspension burners are not part of the fuel cell subcategory.

Fuel type means each category of fuels that share a common name or classification. Examples include, but are not limited to, bituminous coal, sub-bituminous coal, lignite, anthracite, biomass, distillate oil, residual oil. Individual fuel types received from different suppliers are not considered new fuel types.

Gaseous fuel includes, but is not limited to, natural gas, process gas, landfill gas, coal derived gas, refinery gas, and biogas. Blast furnace gas and process gases that are regulated under another subpart of this part, or part 60, part 61, or part 65 of this chapter, are exempted from this definition.

Heat input means heat derived from combustion of fuel in a boiler or process heater and does not include the heat input from preheated combustion air, recirculated flue gases, returned condensate, or exhaust gases from other sources such as gas turbines, internal combustion engines, kilns, etc.

Heavy liquid includes residual oil and any other liquid fuel not classified as a light liquid.

Hourly average means the arithmetic average of at least four CMS data values representing the four 15-minute periods in an hour, or at least two 15-minute data values during an hour when CMS calibration, quality assurance, or maintenance activities are being performed.

Hot water heater means a closed vessel with a capacity of no more than 120 U.S. gallons in which water is heated by combustion of gaseous, liquid, or biomass/bio-based solid fuel and is withdrawn for use external to the vessel. Hot water boilers (i.e., not generating steam) combusting gaseous, liquid, or biomass fuel with a heat input capacity of less than 1.6 million Btu per hour are included in this definition. The 120 U.S. gallon capacity threshold to be considered a hot water heater is independent of the 1.6 MMBtu/hr heat input capacity threshold for hot water boilers. Hot water heater also means a tankless unit that provides on demand hot water.

Hybrid suspension grate boiler means a boiler designed with air distributors to spread the fuel material over the entire width and depth of the boiler combustion zone. The biomass fuel combusted in these units exceeds a moisture content of 40 percent on an as-fired annual heat input basis. The drying and much of the combustion of the fuel takes place in suspension, and the combustion is completed on the grate or floor of the boiler. Fluidized bed, dutch oven, and pile burner designs are not part of the hybrid suspension grate boiler design category.

*Industrial boiler* means a boiler used in manufacturing, processing, mining, and refining or any other industry to provide steam, hot water, and/or electricity.

Light liquid includes distillate oil, biodiesel, or vegetable oil.

Limited-use boiler or process heater means any boiler or process heater that burns any amount of solid, liquid, or gaseous fuels and has a federally enforceable average annual capacity factor of no more than 10 percent.

*Liquid fuel* includes, but is not limited to, light liquid, heavy liquid, any form of liquid fuel derived from petroleum, used oil, liquid biofuels, biodiesel, vegetable oil, and comparable fuels as defined under 40 CFR 261.38.

Load fraction means the actual heat input of a boiler or process heater divided by heat input during the performance test that established the minimum sorbent injection rate or minimum activated carbon injection rate, expressed as a fraction (e.g., for 50 percent load the load fraction is 0.5).

Major source for oil and natural gas production facilities, as used in this subpart, shall have the same meaning as in § 63.2, except that:

- (1) Emissions from any oil or gas exploration or production well (with its associated equipment, as defined in this section), and emissions from any pipeline compressor station or pump station shall not be aggregated with emissions from other similar units to determine whether such emission points or stations are major sources, even when emission points are in a contiguous area or under common control;
- (2) Emissions from processes, operations, or equipment that are not part of the same facility, as defined in this section, shall not be aggregated; and

(3) For facilities that are production field facilities, only HAP emissions from glycol dehydration units and storage vessels with the potential for flash emissions shall be aggregated for a major source determination. For facilities that are not production field facilities, HAP emissions from all HAP emission units shall be aggregated for a major source determination.

*Metal process furnaces* are a subcategory of process heaters, as defined in this subpart, which include natural gas-fired annealing furnaces, preheat furnaces, reheat furnaces, aging furnaces, heat treat furnaces, and homogenizing furnaces.

Million Btu (MMBtu) means one million British thermal units.

Minimum activated carbon injection rate means load fraction multiplied by the lowest hourly average activated carbon injection rate measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limit.

*Minimum oxygen level* means the lowest hourly average oxygen level measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limit.

*Minimum pressure drop* means the lowest hourly average pressure drop measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limit.

Minimum scrubber effluent pH means the lowest hourly average sorbent liquid pH measured at the inlet to the wet scrubber according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable hydrogen chloride emission limit.

Minimum scrubber liquid flow rate means the lowest hourly average liquid flow rate (e.g., to the PM scrubber or to the acid gas scrubber) measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance stack test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limit.

*Minimum scrubber pressure drop* means the lowest hourly average scrubber pressure drop measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limit.

Minimum sorbent injection rate means:

- (1) The load fraction multiplied by the lowest hourly average sorbent injection rate for each sorbent measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limits; or
- (2) For fluidized bed combustion, the lowest average ratio of sorbent to sulfur measured during the most recent performance test.

Minimum total secondary electric power means the lowest hourly average total secondary electric power determined from the values of secondary voltage and secondary current to the electrostatic precipitator measured according to Table 7 to this subpart during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the applicable emission limits.

#### Natural gas means:

- (1) A naturally occurring mixture of hydrocarbon and nonhydrocarbon gases found in geologic formations beneath the earth's surface, of which the principal constituent is methane; or
  - (2) Liquefied petroleum gas, as defined in ASTM D1835 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14); or
- (3) A mixture of hydrocarbons that maintains a gaseous state at ISO conditions. Additionally, natural gas must either be composed of at least 70 percent methane by volume or have a gross calorific value between 35 and 41 megajoules (MJ) per dry standard cubic meter (950 and 1,100 Btu per dry standard cubic foot); or
- (4) Propane or propane derived synthetic natural gas. Propane means a colorless gas derived from petroleum and natural gas, with the molecular structure  $C_3$   $H_8$ .

Opacity means the degree to which emissions reduce the transmission of light and obscure the view of an object in the background.

Operating day means a 24-hour period between 12 midnight and the following midnight during which any fuel is combusted at any time in the boiler or process heater unit. It is not necessary for fuel to be combusted for the entire 24-hour period.

Other combustor means a unit designed to burn solid fuel that is not classified as a dutch oven, fluidized bed, fuel cell, hybrid suspension grate boiler, pulverized coal boiler, stoker, sloped grate, or suspension boiler as defined in this subpart.

Other gas 1 fuel means a gaseous fuel that is not natural gas or refinery gas and does not exceed a maximum concentration of 40 micrograms/cubic meters of mercury.

Oxygen analyzer system means all equipment required to determine the oxygen content of a gas stream and used to monitor oxygen in the boiler or process heater flue gas, boiler or process heater, firebox, or other appropriate location. This definition includes oxygen trim systems. The source owner or operator must install, calibrate, maintain, and operate the oxygen analyzer system in accordance with the manufacturer's recommendations.

Oxygen trim system means a system of monitors that is used to maintain excess air at the desired level in a combustion device. A typical system consists of a flue gas oxygen and/or CO monitor that automatically provides a feedback signal to the combustion air controller.

Particulate matter (PM) means any finely divided solid or liquid material, other than uncombined water, as measured by the test methods specified under this subpart, or an approved alternative method.

Period of gas curtailment or supply interruption means a period of time during which the supply of gaseous fuel to an affected boiler or process heater is restricted or halted for reasons beyond the control of the facility. The act of entering into a contractual agreement with a supplier of natural gas established for curtailment purposes does not constitute a reason that is under the control of a facility for the purposes of this definition. An increase in the cost or unit price of natural gas due to normal market fluctuations not during periods of supplier delivery restriction does not constitute a period of natural gas curtailment or supply interruption. On-site gaseous fuel system emergencies or equipment failures qualify as periods of supply interruption when the emergency or failure is beyond the control of the facility.

Pile burner means a boiler design incorporating a design where the anticipated biomass fuel has a high relative moisture content. Grates serve to support the fuel, and underfire air flowing up through the grates provides oxygen for combustion, cools the grates, promotes turbulence in the fuel bed, and fires the fuel. The most common form of pile burning is the dutch oven.

Process heater means an enclosed device using controlled flame, and the unit's primary purpose is to transfer heat indirectly to a process material (liquid, gas, or solid) or to a heat transfer material (e.g., glycol or a mixture of glycol and water) for use in a process unit, instead of generating steam. Process heaters are devices in which the combustion gases do not come into direct contact with process materials. A device combusting solid waste, as defined in § 241.3 of this chapter, is not a process heater unless the device is exempt from the definition of a solid waste incineration unit as provided in section 129(g)(1) of the Clean Air Act. Process heaters do not include units used for comfort heat or space heat, food preparation for on-site consumption, or autoclaves. Waste heat process heaters are excluded from this definition.

*Pulverized coal boiler* means a boiler in which pulverized coal or other solid fossil fuel is introduced into an air stream that carries the coal to the combustion chamber of the boiler where it is fired in suspension.

Qualified energy assessor means:

- (1) Someone who has demonstrated capabilities to evaluate energy savings opportunities for steam generation and major energy using systems, including, but not limited to:
  - (i) Boiler combustion management.
  - (ii) Boiler thermal energy recovery, including
  - (A) Conventional feed water economizer,
  - (B) Conventional combustion air preheater, and
  - (C) Condensing economizer.
  - (iii) Boiler blowdown thermal energy recovery.
  - (iv) Primary energy resource selection, including
  - (A) Fuel (primary energy source) switching, and
  - (B) Applied steam energy versus direct-fired energy versus electricity.
  - (v) Insulation issues.
  - (vi) Steam trap and steam leak management.
  - (vi) Condensate recovery.
  - (viii) Steam end-use management.
  - (2) Capabilities and knowledge includes, but is not limited to:

- (i) Background, experience, and recognized abilities to perform the assessment activities, data analysis, and report preparation.
  - (ii) Familiarity with operating and maintenance practices for steam or process heating systems.
- (iii) Additional potential steam system improvement opportunities including improving steam turbine operations and reducing steam demand.
- (iv) Additional process heating system opportunities including effective utilization of waste heat and use of proper process heating methods.
  - (v) Boiler-steam turbine cogeneration systems.
  - (vi) Industry specific steam end-use systems.

Refinery gas means any gas that is generated at a petroleum refinery and is combusted. Refinery gas includes natural gas when the natural gas is combined and combusted in any proportion with a gas generated at a refinery. Refinery gas includes gases generated from other facilities when that gas is combined and combusted in any proportion with gas generated at a refinery.

Regulated gas stream means an offgas stream that is routed to a boiler or process heater for the purpose of achieving compliance with a standard under another subpart of this part or part 60, part 61, or part 65 of this chapter.

Residential boiler means a boiler used to provide heat and/or hot water and/or as part of a residential combined heat and power system. This definition includes boilers located at an institutional facility (e.g., university campus, military base, church grounds) or commercial/industrial facility (e.g., farm) used primarily to provide heat and/or hot water for:

- (1) A dwelling containing four or fewer families; or
- (2) A single unit residence dwelling that has since been converted or subdivided into condominiums or apartments.

Residual oil means crude oil, fuel oil that does not comply with the specifications under the definition of distillate oil, and all fuel oil numbers 4, 5, and 6, as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D396-10 (incorporated by reference, see § 63.14(b)).

Responsible official means responsible official as defined in § 70.2.

Secondary material means the material as defined in § 241.2 of this chapter.

Shutdown means the cessation of operation of a boiler or process heater for any purpose. Shutdown begins either when none of the steam from the boiler is supplied for heating and/or producing electricity, or for any other purpose, or at the point of no fuel being fired in the boiler or process heater, whichever is earlier. Shutdown ends when there is no steam and no heat being supplied and no fuel being fired in the boiler or process heater.

Sloped grate means a unit where the solid fuel is fed to the top of the grate from where it slides downwards; while sliding the fuel first dries and then ignites and burns. The ash is deposited at the bottom of the grate. Fluidized bed, dutch oven, pile burner, hybrid suspension grate, suspension burners, and fuel cells are not considered to be a sloped grate design.

Solid fossil fuel includes, but is not limited to, coal, coke, petroleum coke, and tire derived fuel.

Solid fuel means any solid fossil fuel or biomass or bio-based solid fuel.

Startup means either the first-ever firing of fuel in a boiler or process heater for the purpose of supplying steam or heat for heating and/or producing electricity, or for any other purpose, or the firing of fuel in a boiler after a shutdown event for any purpose. Startup ends when any of the steam or heat from the boiler or process heater is supplied for heating, and/or producing electricity, or for any other purpose.

Steam output means:

- (1) For a boiler that produces steam for process or heating only (no power generation), the energy content in terms of MMBtu of the boiler steam output,
- (2) For a boiler that cogenerates process steam and electricity (also known as combined heat and power), the total energy output, which is the sum of the energy content of the steam exiting the turbine and sent to process in MMBtu and the energy of the electricity generated converted to MMBtu at a rate of 10,000 Btu per kilowatt-hour generated (10 MMBtu per megawatt-hour), and
- (3) For a boiler that generates only electricity, the alternate output-based emission limits would be calculated using Equations 21 through 25 of this section, as appropriate:
- (i) For emission limits for boilers in the unit designed to burn solid fuel subcategory use Equation 21 of this section:

```
EL_{OBE} = EL_T \times 12.7 \text{ MMBtu/Mwh} (Eq. 21)
```

Where:

EL<sub>OBE</sub> = Emission limit in units of pounds per megawatt-hour.

EL<sub>T</sub> = Appropriate emission limit from Table 1 or 2 of this subpart in units of pounds per million Btu heat input.

(ii) For PM and CO emission limits for boilers in one of the subcategories of units designed to burn coal use Equation 22 of this section:

```
EL_{OBE} = EL_T \times 12.2 \text{ MMBtu/Mwh} (Eq. 22)
```

Where:

EL<sub>OBE</sub> = Emission limit in units of pounds per megawatt-hour.

EL<sub>T</sub> = Appropriate emission limit from Table 1 or 2 of this subpart in units of pounds per million Btu heat input.

(iii) For PM and CO emission limits for boilers in one of the subcategories of units designed to burn biomass use Equation 23 of this section:

```
EL_{OBE} = EL_T \times 13.9 \text{ MMBtu/Mwh} (Eq. 23)
```

Where:

EL<sub>OBE</sub> = Emission limit in units of pounds per megawatt-hour.

- EL<sub>T</sub> = Appropriate emission limit from Table 1 or 2 of this subpart in units of pounds per million Btu heat input.
- (iv) For emission limits for boilers in one of the subcategories of units designed to burn liquid fuels use Equation 24 of this section:

```
EL_{OBE} = EL_T \times 13.8 \text{ MMBtu/Mwh} (Eq. 24)
```

Where:

EL<sub>OBE</sub> = Emission limit in units of pounds per megawatt-hour.

- EL<sub>T</sub> = Appropriate emission limit from Table 1 or 2 of this subpart in units of pounds per million Btu heat input.
- (v) For emission limits for boilers in the unit designed to burn gas 2 (other) subcategory, use Equation 25 of this section:

```
EL_{CBE} = EL_T \times 10.4 \text{ MMBtu/Mwh} (Eq. 25)
```

Where:

EL<sub>OBE</sub> = Emission limit in units of pounds per megawatt-hour.

EL<sub>T</sub> = Appropriate emission limit from Table 1 or 2 of this subpart in units of pounds per million Btu heat input.

Stoker means a unit consisting of a mechanically operated fuel feeding mechanism, a stationary or moving grate to support the burning of fuel and admit under-grate air to the fuel, an overfire air system to complete combustion, and an ash discharge system. This definition of stoker includes air swept stokers. There are two general types of stokers: Underfeed and overfeed. Overfeed stokers include mass feed and spreader stokers. Fluidized bed, dutch oven, pile burner, hybrid suspension grate, suspension burners, and fuel cells are not considered to be a stoker design.

Stoker/sloped grate/other unit designed to burn kiln dried biomass means the unit is in the units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid subcategory that is either a stoker, sloped grate, or other combustor design and is not in the stoker/sloped grate/other units designed to burn wet biomass subcategory.

Stoker/sloped grate/other unit designed to burn wet biomass means the unit is in the units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid subcategory that is either a stoker, sloped grate, or other combustor design and any of the biomass/bio-based solid fuel combusted in the unit exceeds 20 percent moisture on an annual heat input basis.

Suspension burner means a unit designed to fire dry biomass/biobased solid particles in suspension that are conveyed in an airstream to the furnace like pulverized coal. The combustion of the fuel material is completed on a grate or floor below. The biomass/biobased fuel combusted in the unit shall not exceed 20 percent moisture on an annual heat input basis. Fluidized bed, dutch oven, pile burner, and hybrid suspension grate units are not part of the suspension burner subcategory.

Temporary boiler means any gaseous or liquid fuel boiler that is designed to, and is capable of, being carried or moved from one location to another by means of, for example, wheels, skids, carrying

handles, dollies, trailers, or platforms. A boiler is not a temporary boiler if any one of the following conditions exists:

- (1) The equipment is attached to a foundation.
- (2) The boiler or a replacement remains at a location within the facility and performs the same or similar function for more than 12 consecutive months, unless the regulatory agency approves an extension. An extension may be granted by the regulating agency upon petition by the owner or operator of a unit specifying the basis for such a request. Any temporary boiler that replaces a temporary boiler at a location and performs the same or similar function will be included in calculating the consecutive time period.
- (3) The equipment is located at a seasonal facility and operates during the full annual operating period of the seasonal facility, remains at the facility for at least 2 years, and operates at that facility for at least 3 months each year.
- (4) The equipment is moved from one location to another within the facility but continues to perform the same or similar function and serve the same electricity, steam, and/or hot water system in an attempt to circumvent the residence time requirements of this definition.

*Total selected metals (TSM)* means the sum of the following metallic hazardous air pollutants: arsenic, beryllium, cadmium, chromium, lead, manganese, nickel and selenium.

Traditional fuel means the fuel as defined in § 241.2 of this chapter.

*Tune-up* means adjustments made to a boiler or process heater in accordance with the procedures outlined in § 63.7540(a)(10).

Ultra low sulfur liquid fuel means a distillate oil that has less than or equal to 15 ppm sulfur.

Unit designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid subcategory includes any boiler or process heater that burns at least 10 percent biomass or bio-based solids on an annual heat input basis in combination with solid fossil fuels, liquid fuels, or gaseous fuels.

Unit designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel subcategory includes any boiler or process heater that burns any coal or other solid fossil fuel alone or at least 10 percent coal or other solid fossil fuel on an annual heat input basis in combination with liquid fuels, gaseous fuels, or less than 10 percent biomass and bio-based solids on an annual heat input basis.

Unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory includes any boiler or process heater that burns only natural gas, refinery gas, and/or other gas 1 fuels. Gaseous fuel boilers and process heaters that burn liquid fuel for periodic testing of liquid fuel, maintenance, or operator training, not to exceed a combined total of 48 hours during any calendar year, are included in this definition. Gaseous fuel boilers and process heaters that burn liquid fuel during periods of gas curtailment or gas supply interruptions of any duration are also included in this definition.

Unit designed to burn gas 2 (other) subcategory includes any boiler or process heater that is not in the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory and burns any gaseous fuels either alone or in combination with less than 10 percent coal/solid fossil fuel, and less than 10 percent biomass/bio-based solid fuel on an annual heat input basis, and no liquid fuels. Gaseous fuel boilers and process heaters that are not in the unit designed to burn gas 1 subcategory and that burn liquid fuel for periodic testing of liquid fuel, maintenance, or operator training, not to exceed a combined total of 48 hours during any calendar year, are included in this definition. Gaseous fuel boilers and process heaters that are not in the unit designed

to burn gas 1 subcategory and that burn liquid fuel during periods of gas curtailment or gas supply interruption of any duration are also included in this definition.

Unit designed to burn heavy liquid subcategory means a unit in the unit designed to burn liquid subcategory where at least 10 percent of the heat input from liquid fuels on an annual heat input basis comes from heavy liquids.

*Unit designed to burn light liquid subcategory* means a unit in the unit designed to burn liquid subcategory that is not part of the unit designed to burn heavy liquid subcategory.

Unit designed to burn liquid subcategory includes any boiler or process heater that burns any liquid fuel, but less than 10 percent coal/solid fossil fuel and less than 10 percent biomass/bio-based solid fuel on an annual heat input basis, either alone or in combination with gaseous fuels. Units in the unit design to burn gas 1 or unit designed to burn gas 2 (other) subcategories that burn liquid fuel for periodic testing of liquid fuel, maintenance, or operator training, not to exceed a combined total of 48 hours during any calendar year are not included in this definition. Units in the unit design to burn gas 1 or unit designed to burn gas 2 (other) subcategories during periods of gas curtailment or gas supply interruption of any duration are also not included in this definition.

Unit designed to burn liquid fuel that is a non-continental unit means an industrial, commercial, or institutional boiler or process heater meeting the definition of the unit designed to burn liquid subcategory located in the State of Hawaii, the Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, or the Northern Mariana Islands.

Unit designed to burn solid fuel subcategory means any boiler or process heater that burns only solid fuels or at least 10 percent solid fuel on an annual heat input basis in combination with liquid fuels or gaseous fuels.

Vegetable oil means oils extracted from vegetation.

Voluntary Consensus Standards or VCS mean technical standards (e.g., materials specifications. test methods, sampling procedures, business practices) developed or adopted by one or more voluntary consensus bodies. EPA/Office of Air Quality Planning and Standards, by precedent, has only used VCS that are written in English. Examples of VCS bodies are: American Society of Testing and Materials (ASTM 100 Barr Harbor Drive, P.O. Box CB700, West Conshohocken, Pennsylvania 19428-B2959, (800) 262-1373, http://www.astm.org), American Society of Mechanical Engineers (ASME ASME, Three Park Avenue, New York, NY 10016-5990, (800) 843-2763, http://www.asme.org), International Standards Organization (ISO 1, ch. de la Voie-Creuse, Case postale 56, CH-1211 Geneva 20, Switzerland, +41 22 749 01 11, http://www.iso.org/iso/home.htm), Standards Australia (AS Level 10, The Exchange Centre, 20 Bridge Street, Sydney, GPO Box 476, Sydney NSW 2001. + 61 2 9237 6171 http://www.stadards.org.au), British Standards Institution (BSI, 389 Chiswick High Road, London, W4 4AL, United Kingdom, +44 (0)20 8996 9001, http://www.bsigroup.com), Canadian Standards Association (CSA 5060 Spectrum Way, Suite 100, Mississauga, Ontario L4W 5N6, Canada, 800-463-6727, http://www.csa.ca), European Committee for Standardization (CEN CENELEC Management Centre Avenue Marnix 17 B-1000 Brussels, Belgium +32 2 550 08 11, http://www.cen.eu/cen), and German Engineering Standards (VDI VDI Guidelines Department, P.O. Box 10 11 39 40002, Duesseldorf, Germany, +49 211 6214-230, http://www.vdi.eu ). The types of standards that are not considered VCS are standards developed by: The United States, e.g., California (CARB) and Texas (TCEQ); industry groups, such as American Petroleum Institute (API), Gas Processors Association (GPA), and Gas Research Institute (GRI); and other branches of the U.S. government, e.g., Department of Defense (DOD) and Department of Transportation (DOT). This does not preclude EPA from using standards developed by groups that are not VCS bodies within their rule. When this occurs, EPA has done searches and reviews for VCS equivalent to these non-EPA methods.

Waste heat boiler means a device that recovers normally unused energy (i.e., hot exhaust gas) and converts it to usable heat. Waste heat boilers are also referred to as heat recovery steam generators. Waste heat boilers are heat exchangers generating steam from incoming hot exhaust gas from an industrial (e.g., thermal oxidizer, kiln, furnace) or power (e.g., combustion turbine, engine) equipment. Duct burners are sometimes used to increase the temperature of the incoming hot exhaust gas.

Attachment J

Waste heat process heater means an enclosed device that recovers normally unused energy (i.e., hot exhaust gas) and converts it to usable heat. Waste heat process heaters are also referred to as recuperative process heaters. This definition includes both fired and unfired waste heat process heaters.

Wet scrubber means any add-on air pollution control device that mixes an aqueous stream or slurry with the exhaust gases from a boiler or process heater to control emissions of particulate matter or to absorb and neutralize acid gases, such as hydrogen chloride. A wet scrubber creates an aqueous stream or slurry as a byproduct of the emissions control process.

Work practice standard means any design, equipment, work practice, or operational standard, or combination thereof, that is promulgated pursuant to section 112(h) of the Clean Air Act.

[5664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7163, Jan. 31, 2013]

#### Table 1 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Emission Limits for New or Reconstructed Boilers and **Process Heaters**

As stated in § 63.7500, you must comply with the following applicable emission limits:

[Units with heat input capacity of 10 million Btu per hour or greater]

process heater is in	following	The emissions must not exceed the following emission limits, except during startup and shutdown	Or the emissions must not exceed the following alternative outputbased limits, except during startup and shutdown	Using this specified sampling volume or test run duration
Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel.	a. HCl	2.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input	2.5E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 0.28 lb per MWh	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26 collect a minimum of 120 liters per run.
		8.0E-07 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input		For M29, collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 4 dscm.
		1.1E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.3E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	1.1E-03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4E-02 lb per MWh; or (2.7E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 2.9E-04 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
3. Pulverized coal	a. Carbon	130 ppm by volume on a	0.11 lb per MMBtu of	1 hr minimum sampling time.

T				
boilers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	monoxide (CO) (or CEMS)	dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (320 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	
4. Stokers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (340 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	0.12 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
5. Fluidized bed units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (230 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	0.11 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
6. Fluidized bed units with an integrated heat exchanger designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	140 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (150 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1.2E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.5 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
7. Stokers/sloped grate/others designed to burn wet biomass fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	620 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (390 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	5.8E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.8 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		3.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.6E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	3.5E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 4.2E-01 lb per MWh; or (2.7E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.7E-04 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
8. Stokers/sloped grate/others designed to burn kiln-dried biomass fuel	a. CO	460 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	4.2E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 5.1 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		3.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (4.0E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	· ·	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.

			per MWh)	
9. Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	230 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (310 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	2.2E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 2.6 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	PM (or TSM)	9.8E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (8.3E-05 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input)	· .	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
10. Suspension burners designed to burn biomass/bio- based solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	2,400 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (2,000 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1.9 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 27 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		3.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (6.5E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	· .	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
11. Dutch Ovens/Pile burners designed to burn biomass/biobased solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	330 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (520 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	3.5E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.6 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		3.2E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (3.9E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	· .	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
12. Fuel cell units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	910 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1.1 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.0E+01 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		2.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.9E-05 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input)		Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.

			output or 4.1E-04 lb per MWh)	
13. Hybrid suspension grate boiler designed to burn biomass/biobased solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	1,100 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (900 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1.4 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 12 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		2.6E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (4.4E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	3.3E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.7E-01 lb per MWh; or (5.5E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.2E-03 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
14. Units designed to burn liquid fuel	a. HCl	4.4E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input	4.8E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.1E-03 lb per MWh	For M26A: Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 240 liters per run.
	b. Mercury	4.8E-07 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input	5.3E-07 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.7E-06 <sup>a</sup> lb per MWh	For M29, collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 4 dscm.
15. Units designed to burn heavy liquid fuel	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average	0.13 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		1.3E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (7.5E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	1.5E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.8E-01 lb per MWh; or (8.2E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.1E-03 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
16. Units designed to burn light liquid fuel	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	0.13 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		1.1E-03 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.9E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	1.2E-03 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.6E-02 <sup>a</sup> lb per MWh; or (3.2E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 4.0E-04 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
17. Units designed to burn liquid fuel that are non-continental units	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average based on stack test	0.13 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.

	PM (or TSM)	2.3E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (8.6E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	2.5E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.2E-01 lb per MWh; or (9.4E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.2E-02 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
18. Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	0.16 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.0 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. HCl	1.7E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input	of steam output or	For M26A, Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 240 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.9E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	1.4E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 8.3E-05 lb per MWh	For M29, collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 3 dscm.
		6.7E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.1E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	1.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 7.0E-02 lb per MWh; or (3.5E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 2.2E-03 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> If you are conducting stack tests to demonstrate compliance and your performance tests for this pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years show that your emissions are at or below this limit, you can skip testing according to § 63.7515 if all of the other provisions of § 63.7515 are met. For all other pollutants that do not contain a footnote "a", your performance tests for this pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years must show that your emissions are at or below 75 percent of this limit in order to qualify for skip testing.

[78 FR 7193, Jan. 31, 2013]

# Table 2 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Emission Limits for Existing Boilers and Process Heaters

As stated in § 63.7500, you must comply with the following applicable emission limits:

[Units with heat input capacity of 10 million Btu per hour or greater]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> Incorporated by reference, see § 63.14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> If your affected source is a new or reconstructed affected source that commenced construction or reconstruction after June 4, 2010, and before January 31, 2013, you may comply with the emission limits in Tables 11, 12 or 13 to this subpart until January 31, 2016. On and after January 31, 2016, you must comply with the emission limits in Table 1 to this subpart.

If your boiler or process heater is in this subcategory	For the following pollutants	The emissions must not exceed the following emission limits, except during startup and shutdown	The emissions must not exceed the following alternative output-based limits, except during startup and shutdown	Using this specified sampling volume or test run duration
Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel	a. HCI	2.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input	2.5E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 0.27 lb per MWh	For M26A, Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 120 liters per run.
	b. Mercury	5.7E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	6.4E-06 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 7.3E-05 lb per MWh	For M29, collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 3 dscm.
	a. Filterable PM (or TSM)	4.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (5.3E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	4.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 4.9E-01 lb per MWh; or (5.6E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.5E-04 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
3. Pulverized coal boilers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (320 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	0.11 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
4. Stokers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	160 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (340 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	0.14 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.7 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
5. Fluidized bed units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (230 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	0.12 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
6. Fluidized bed units with an integrated heat exchanger designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	140 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (150 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling	1.3E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.5 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.

		average)		
	a. CO (or CEMS)	1,500 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (720 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1.4 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 17 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		3.7E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.4E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	4.3E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 5.2E-01 lb per MWh; or (2.8E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.4E-04 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
8. Stokers/sloped grate/others designed to burn kiln-dried biomass fuel	a. CO	460 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	4.2E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 5.1 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	3.2E-01 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (4.0E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	3.7E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 4.5 lb per MWh; or (4.6E- 03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 5.6E- 02 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
9. Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid	a. CO (or CEMS)	470 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (310 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	4.6E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 5.2 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		1.1E-01 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (1.2E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	· .	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
10. Suspension burners designed to burn biomass/bio- based solid	a. CO (or CEMS)	2,400 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (2,000 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1.9 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 27 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	5.1E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (6.5E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	5.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 7.1E-01 lb per MWh; or (6.6E-03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 9.1E-02 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.

	a. CO (or CEMS)	770 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (520 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	8.4E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 8.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.8E-01 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.0E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	3.9E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.9 lb per MWh; or (2.8E- 03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 2.8E- 02 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
12. Fuel cell units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solid	a. CO	1,100 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	2.4 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 12 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (5.8E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)		Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
13. Hybrid suspension grate units designed to burn biomass/biobased solid	a. CO (or CEMS)	2,800 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (900 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	2.8 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 31 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	4.4E-01 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (4.5E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	5.5E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.2 lb per MWh; or (5.7E- 04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 6.3E- 03 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
14. Units designed to burn liquid fuel	a. HCI	1.1E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input	of steam output or 1.6E-02 lb per MWh	For M26A, collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 240 liters per run.
	b. Mercury	2.0E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	of steam output or 2.8E-05 lb per MWh	For M29, collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B collect a minimum sample as specified in the method, for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
15. Units designed to burn heavy liquid fuel	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average	0.13 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.

	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	6.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.0E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	7.5E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 8.6E-01 lb per MWh; or (2.5E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 2.8E-03 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
16. Units designed to burn light liquid fuel	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	0.13 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
		7.9E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (6.2E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	9.6E-03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.1E-01 lb per MWh; or (7.5E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 8.6E-04 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
17. Units designed to burn liquid fuel that are non-continental units	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average based on stack test	0.13 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.4 lb per MWh; 3-run average	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.7E-01 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (8.6E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	3.3E-01 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 3.8 lb per MWh; or (1.1E- 03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.2E- 02 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
18. Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	0.16 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.0 lb per MWh	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. HCI	1.7E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input	2.9E-03 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 1.8E-02 lb per MWh	For M26A, collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 240 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.9E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	1.4E-05 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 8.3E-05 lb per MWh	For M29, collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
		6.7E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input or (2.1E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	1.2E-02 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 7.0E-02 lb per MWh; or (3.5E-04 lb per MMBtu of steam output or 2.2E-03 lb per MWh)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> If you are conducting stack tests to demonstrate compliance and your performance tests for this pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years show that your emissions are at or below this limit, you can skip testing according to § 63.7515 if all of the other provisions of § 63.7515 are met. For all other pollutants

that do not contain a footnote a, your performance tests for this pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years must show that your emissions are at or below 75 percent of this limit in order to qualify for skip testing.

[78 FR 7195, Jan. 31, 2013]

#### Table 3 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Work Practice Standards

As stated in § 63.7500, you must comply with the following applicable work practice standards:

If your unit is	You must meet the following
1. A new or existing boiler or process heater with a continuous oxygen trim system that maintains an optimum air to fuel ratio, or a heat input capacity of less than or equal to 5 million Btu per hour in any of the following subcategories: unit designed to burn gas 1; unit designed to burn gas 2 (other); or unit designed to burn light liquid, or a limited use boiler or process heater	Conduct a tune-up of the boiler or process heater every 5 years as specified in § 63.7540.
2. A new or existing boiler or process heater without a continuous oxygen trim system and with heat input capacity of less than 10 million Btu per hour in the unit designed to burn heavy liquid or unit designed to burn solid fuel subcategories; or a new or existing boiler or process heater with heat input capacity of less than 10 million Btu per hour, but greater than 5 million Btu per hour, in any of the following subcategories: unit designed to burn gas 1; unit designed to burn gas 2 (other); or unit designed to burn light liquid	
A new or existing boiler or process heater without a continuous oxygen trim system and with heat input capacity of 10 million Btu per hour or greater	Conduct a tune-up of the boiler or process heater annually as specified in § 63.7540. Units in either the Gas 1 or Metal Process Furnace subcategories will conduct this tune-up as a work practice for all regulated emissions under this subpart. Units in all other subcategories will conduct this tune-up as a work practice for dioxins/furans.
4. An existing boiler or process heater located at a major source facility, not including limited use units	Must have a one-time energy assessment performed by a qualified energy assessor. An energy assessment completed on or after January 1, 2008, that meets or is amended to meet the energy assessment requirements in this table, satisfies the energy assessment requirement. A facility that operates under an energy management program compatible with ISO 50001 that includes the affected units also satisfies the energy assessment requirement. The energy assessment must include the following with extent of the evaluation for items a. to e. appropriate for the on-site technical hours listed in § 63.7575:
	A visual inspection of the boiler or process heater system.
	b. An evaluation of operating characteristics of the boiler or process heater systems, specifications of energy using systems, operating and maintenance procedures, and unusual operating constraints.
	c. An inventory of major energy use systems consuming

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> Incorporated by reference, see § 63.14.

	energy from affected boilers and process heaters and which are under the control of the boiler/process heater owner/operator.
	d. A review of available architectural and engineering plans, facility operation and maintenance procedures and logs, and fuel usage.
	e. A review of the facility's energy management practices and provide recommendations for improvements consistent with the definition of energy management practices, if identified.
	f. A list of cost-effective energy conservation measures that are within the facility's control.
	g. A list of the energy savings potential of the energy conservation measures identified.
	h. A comprehensive report detailing the ways to improve efficiency, the cost of specific improvements, benefits, and the time frame for recouping those investments.
5. An existing or new boiler or process heater subject to emission limits in Table 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart during startup	You must operate all CMS during startup. For startup of a boiler or process heater, you must use one or a combination of the following clean fuels: natural gas, synthetic natural gas, propane, distillate oil, syngas, ultralow sulfur diesel, fuel oil-soaked rags, kerosene, hydrogen, paper, cardboard, refinery gas, and liquefied petroleum gas.
	If you start firing coal/solid fossil fuel, biomass/bio-based solids, heavy liquid fuel, or gas 2 (other) gases, you must vent emissions to the main stack(s) and engage all of the applicable control devices except limestone injection in fluidized bed combustion (FBC) boilers, dry scrubber, fabric filter, selective non-catalytic reduction (SNCR), and selective catalytic reduction (SCR). You must start your limestone injection in FBC boilers, dry scrubber, fabric filter, SNCR, and SCR systems as expeditiously as possible. Startup ends when steam or heat is supplied for any purpose.
	You must comply with all applicable emission limits at all times except for startup or shutdown periods conforming with this work practice. You must collect monitoring data during periods of startup, as specified in § 63.7535(b). You must keep records during periods of startup. You must provide reports concerning activities and periods of startup, as specified in § 63.7555.
6. An existing or new boiler or process heater subject to emission limits in Tables 1 or 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart during shutdown	You must operate all CMS during shutdown. While firing coal/solid fossil fuel, biomass/bio-based solids, heavy liquid fuel, or gas 2 (other) gases during shutdown, you must vent emissions to the main stack(s) and operate all applicable control devices, except limestone injection in FBC boilers, dry scrubber, fabric filter, SNCR, and SCR.
	You must comply with all applicable emissions limits at all times except for startup or shutdown periods conforming with this work practice. You must collect monitoring data during periods of shutdown, as specified in § 63.7535(b). You must keep records during periods of shutdown. You must provide reports concerning activities and periods of shutdown, as specified in § 63.7555.

[78 FR 7198, Jan. 31, 2013]

### Table 4 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Operating Limits for Boilers and Process Heaters

As stated in § 63.7500, you must comply with the applicable operating limits:

When complying with a Table 1, 2, 11, 12, or 13 numerical emission limit using	You must meet these operating limits	
Wet PM scrubber control on a boiler not using a PM CPMS	Maintain the 30-day rolling average pressure drop and the 30-day rolling average liquid flow rate at or above the lowest one-hour average pressure drop and the lowest one-hour average liquid flow rate, respectively, measured during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the PM emission limitation according to § 63.7530(b) and Table 7 to this subpart.	
2. Wet acid gas (HCl) scrubber control on a boiler not using a HCl CEMS	Maintain the 30-day rolling average effluent pH at or above the lowest one-hour average pH and the 30-day rolling average liquid flow rate at or above the lowest one-hour average liquid flow rate measured during the most recent performance test demonstrating compliance with the HCI emission limitation according to § 63.7530(b) and Table 7 to this subpart.	
Fabric filter control on units not using a PM CPMS	a. Maintain opacity to less than or equal to 10 percent opacity (daily block average); or	
	b. Install and operate a bag leak detection system according to § 63.7525 and operate the fabric filter such that the bag leak detection system alert is not activated more than 5 percent of the operating time during each 6-month period.	
	a. This option is for boilers and process heaters that operate dry control systems (i.e., an ESP without a wet scrubber). Existing and new boilers and process heaters must maintain opacity to less than or equal to 10 percent opacity (daily block average); or	
	b. This option is only for boilers and process heaters not subject to PM CPMS or continuous compliance with an opacity limit (i.e., COMS). Maintain the 30-day rolling average total secondary electric power input of the electrostatic precipitator at or above the operating limits established during the performance test according to § 63.7530(b) and Table 7 to this subpart.	
5. Dry scrubber or carbon injection control on a boiler not using a mercury CEMS	Maintain the minimum sorbent or carbon injection rate as defined in § 63.7575 of this subpart.	
6. Any other add-on air pollution control type on units not using a PM CPMS	This option is for boilers and process heaters that operate dry control systems. Existing and new boilers and process heaters must maintain opacity to less than or equal to 10 percent opacity (daily block average).	
7. Fuel analysis	Maintain the fuel type or fuel mixture such that the applicable emission rates calculated according to § 63.7530(c)(1), (2) and/or (3) is less than the applicable emission limits.	
8. Performance testing	For boilers and process heaters that demonstrate compliance with a performance test, maintain the operating load of each unit such that it does not exceed 110 percent of the highest hourly average operating load recorded during the most recent performance test.	
9. Oxygen analyzer system	For boilers and process heaters subject to a CO emission limit that demonstrate compliance with an O <sub>2</sub> analyzer system as specified in § 63.7525(a), maintain the 30-day rolling average oxygen content at or above the lowest hourly average oxygen concentration measured during the most recent CO performance test, as specified in Table 8. This requirement does not apply to units that install an oxygen trim system since these units will set the trim system to the level specified in § 63.7525(a).	

10. SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS	For boilers or process heaters subject to an HCl emission limit that demonstrate
	compliance with an SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS, maintain the 30-day rolling average SO <sub>2</sub> emission rate at
	or below the highest hourly average SO <sub>2</sub> concentration measured during the most recent
	HCl performance test, as specified in Table 8.

[78 FR 7199, Jan. 31, 2013]

### Table 5 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Performance Testing Requirements

As stated in § 63.7520, you must comply with the following requirements for performance testing for existing, new or reconstructed affected sources:

To conduct a performance test for the following pollutant	You must	Using
1. Filterable PM	Select sampling ports     location and the number of     traverse points	Method 1 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter.
		Method 2, 2F, or 2G at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 or A-2 to part 60 of this chapter.
	c. Determine oxygen or carbon dioxide concentration of the stack gas	Method 3A or 3B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-2 to part 60 of this chapter, or ANSI/ASME PTC 19.10-1981. <sup>a</sup>
	d. Measure the moisture content of the stack gas	Method 4 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter.
		Method 5 or 17 (positive pressure fabric filters must use Method 5D) at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 or A-6 of this chapter.
	f. Convert emissions concentration to lb per MMBtu emission rates	Method 19 F-factor methodology at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 of this chapter.
2. TSM	Select sampling ports     location and the number of     traverse points	Method 1 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter.
	b. Determine velocity and volumetric flow-rate of the stack gas	Method 2, 2F, or 2G at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 or A-2 of this chapter.
		Method 3A or 3B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter, or ANSI/ASME PTC 19.10-1981. <sup>a</sup>
	d. Measure the moisture content of the stack gas	Method 4 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter.
	e. Measure the TSM emission concentration	Method 29 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-8 of this chapter
	f. Convert emissions concentration to lb per MMBtu emission rates	Method 19 F-factor methodology at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 of this chapter.
3. HCI	a. Select sampling ports	Method 1 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter.

	location and the number of traverse points	
	b. Determine velocity and volumetric flow-rate of the stack gas	Method 2, 2F, or 2G at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-2 of this chapter.
	c. Determine oxygen or carbon dioxide concentration of the stack gas	Method 3A or 3B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-2 of this chapter, or ANSI/ASME PTC 19.10-1981. <sup>a</sup>
	d. Measure the moisture content of the stack gas	Method 4 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter.
	e. Measure the HCl emission concentration	Method 26 or 26A (M26 or M26A) at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-8 of this chapter.
	f. Convert emissions concentration to lb per MMBtu emission rates	Method 19 F-factor methodology at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 of this chapter.
3. Hydrogen chloride	Select sampling ports     location and the number of     traverse points	Method 1 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter.
	b. Determine velocity and volumetric flow-rate of the stack gas	Method 2, 2F, or 2G at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-2 of this chapter.
	c. Determine oxygen or carbon dioxide concentration of the stack gas	Method 3A or 3B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-2 of this chapter, or ANSI/ASME PTC 19.10-1981. <sup>a</sup>
	d. Measure the moisture content of the stack gas	Method 4 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter.
	e. Measure the hydrogen chloride emission concentration	Method 26 or 26A (M26 or M26A) at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-8 of this chapter.
	f. Convert emissions concentration to lb per MMBtu emission rates	Method 19 F-factor methodology at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 of this chapter.
4. Mercury	Select sampling ports location and the number of traverse points	Method 1 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter.
	b. Determine velocity and volumetric flow-rate of the stack gas	Method 2, 2F, or 2G at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 or A-2 of this chapter.
		Method 3A or 3B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter, or ANSI/ASME PTC 19.10-1981. <sup>a</sup>
	d. Measure the moisture content of the stack gas	Method 4 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter.
	e. Measure the mercury emission concentration	Method 29, 30A, or 30B (M29, M30A, or M30B) at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-8 of this chapter or Method 101A at 40 CFR part 61, appendix B of this chapter, or ASTM Method D6784.
	f. Convert emissions concentration to lb per	Method 19 F-factor methodology at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-7 of this chapter.

	MMBtu emission rates	
5. CO	a. Select the sampling ports location and the number of traverse points	Method 1 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-1 of this chapter.
		Method 3A or 3B at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter, or ASTM D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005), or ANSI/ASME PTC 19.10-1981. <sup>a</sup>
	c. Measure the moisture content of the stack gas	Method 4 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-3 of this chapter.
	concentration	Method 10 at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-4 of this chapter. Use a measurement span value of 2 times the concentration of the applicable emission limit.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7200, Jan. 31, 2013]

#### Table 6 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Fuel Analysis Requirements

As stated in § 63.7521, you must comply with the following requirements for fuel analysis testing for existing, new or reconstructed affected sources. However, equivalent methods (as defined in § 63.7575) may be used in lieu of the prescribed methods at the discretion of the source owner or operator:

To conduct a fuel analysis for the following pollutant	You must	Using
1. Mercury	a. Collect fuel samples	Procedure in § 63.7521(c) or ASTM D5192 a, or ASTM D7430 a, or ASTM D6883 a, or ASTM D2234/D2234M a(for coal) or EPA 1631 or EPA 1631E or ASTM D6323 a(for solid), or EPA 821-R-01-013 (for liquid or solid), or ASTM D4177 a(for liquid), or ASTM D4057 a(for liquid), or equivalent.
	b. Composite fuel samples	Procedure in § 63.7521(d) or equivalent.
	c. Prepare composited fuel samples	EPA SW-846-3050B <sup>a</sup> (for solid samples), EPA SW-846-3020A <sup>a</sup> (for liquid samples), ASTM D2013/D2013M <sup>a</sup> (for coal), ASTM D5198 <sup>a</sup> (for biomass), or EPA 3050 <sup>a</sup> (for solid fuel), or EPA 821-R-01-013 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid or solid), or equivalent.
	d. Determine heat content of the fuel type	ASTM D5865 <sup>a</sup> (for coal) or ASTM E711 <sup>a</sup> (for biomass), or ASTM D5864 <sup>a</sup> for liquids and other solids, or ASTM D240 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
	e. Determine moisture content of the fuel type	ASTM D3173 <sup>a</sup> , ASTM E871 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D5864 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D240, or ASTM D95 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or ASTM D4006 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or ASTM D4177 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels) or ASTM D4057 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or equivalent.
	f. Measure mercury concentration in fuel sample	ASTM D6722 <sup>a</sup> (for coal), EPA SW-846-7471B <sup>a</sup> (for solid samples), or EPA SW-846-7470A <sup>a</sup> (for liquid samples), or equivalent.
	g. Convert concentration into units of pounds of mercury per MMBtu of heat content	Equation 8 in § 63.7530.
	h. Calculate the mercury emission rate from the boiler or	Equations 10 and 12 in § 63.7530.

	process heater in units of pounds per million Btu	
2. HCI	a. Collect fuel samples	Procedure in § 63.7521(c) or ASTM D5192 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D7430 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D6883 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D2234/D2234M <sup>a</sup> (for coal) or ASTM D6323 <sup>a</sup> (for coal or biomass), ASTM D4177 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels) or ASTM D4057 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or equivalent.
	b. Composite fuel samples	Procedure in § 63.7521(d) or equivalent.
	c. Prepare composited fuel samples	EPA SW-846-3050B <sup>a</sup> (for solid samples), EPA SW-846-3020A <sup>a</sup> (for liquid samples), ASTM D2013/D2013M§ <sup>a</sup> (for coal), or ASTM D5198§ <sup>a</sup> (for biomass), or EPA 3050 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
	d. Determine heat content of the fuel type	ASTM D5865 <sup>a</sup> (for coal) or ASTM E711 <sup>a</sup> (for biomass), ASTM D5864, ASTM D240 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
	e. Determine moisture content of the fuel type	ASTM D3173 <sup>a</sup> or ASTM E871 <sup>a</sup> , or D5864 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D240 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D95 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or ASTM D4006 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or ASTM D4177 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels) or ASTM D4057 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels) or equivalent.
	f. Measure chlorine concentration in fuel sample	EPA SW-846-9250 <sup>a</sup> , ASTM D6721 <sup>a</sup> , ASTM D4208 <sup>a</sup> (for coal), or EPA SW-846-5050 <sup>a</sup> or ASTM E776 <sup>a</sup> (for solid fuel), or EPA SW-846-9056 <sup>a</sup> or SW-846-9076 <sup>a</sup> (for solids or liquids) or equivalent.
	g. Convert concentrations into units of pounds of HCl per MMBtu of heat content	Equation 7 in § 63.7530.
	h. Calculate the HCl emission rate from the boiler or process heater in units of pounds per million Btu	Equations 10 and 11 in § 63.7530.
3. Mercury Fuel Specification for other gas 1 fuels	a. Measure mercury concentration in the fuel sample and convert to units of micrograms per cubic meter	Method 30B (M30B) at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-8 of this chapter or ASTM D5954 <sup>a</sup> , ASTM D6350 <sup>a</sup> , ISO 6978-1:2003(E) <sup>a</sup> , or ISO 6978-2:2003(E) <sup>a</sup> , or EPA-1631 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
	b. Measure mercury concentration in the exhaust gas when firing only the other gas 1 fuel is fired in the boiler or process heater	Method 29, 30A, or 30B (M29, M30A, or M30B) at 40 CFR part 60, appendix A-8 of this chapter or Method 101A or Method 102 at 40 CFR part 61, appendix B of this chapter, or ASTM Method D6784 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
4. TSM for solid fuels	a. Collect fuel samples	Procedure in § 63.7521(c) or ASTM D5192 a, or ASTM D7430 a, or ASTM D6883 a, or ASTM D2234/D2234M a(for coal) or ASTM D6323 a(for coal or biomass), or ASTM D4177 a,(for liquid fuels)or ASTM D4057 a(for liquid fuels),or equivalent.
	b. Composite fuel samples	Procedure in § 63.7521(d) or equivalent.
	c. Prepare composited fuel samples	EPA SW-846-3050B <sup>a</sup> (for solid samples), EPA SW-846-3020A <sup>a</sup> (for liquid samples), ASTM D2013/D2013M <sup>a</sup> (for coal), ASTM D5198 <sup>a</sup> or TAPPI T266 <sup>a</sup> (for biomass), or EPA 3050 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
	d. Determine heat content of the fuel type	ASTM D5865 <sup>a</sup> (for coal) or ASTM E711 <sup>a</sup> (for biomass), or ASTM D5864 <sup>a</sup> for liquids and other solids, or ASTM D240 <sup>a</sup> or equivalent.
	e. Determine moisture content	ASTM D3173 <sup>a</sup> or ASTM E871 <sup>a</sup> , or D5864, or ASTM D240 <sup>a</sup> , or

of the fuel type	ASTM D95 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or ASTM D4006 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or ASTM D4177 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels) or ASTM D4057 <sup>a</sup> (for liquid fuels), or equivalent.
f. Measure TSM concentration in fuel sample	ASTM D3683 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D4606 <sup>a</sup> , or ASTM D6357 <sup>a</sup> or EPA 200.8 <sup>a</sup> or EPA SW-846-6020 <sup>a</sup> , or EPA SW-846-6020A <sup>a</sup> , or EPA SW-846-6010C <sup>a</sup> , EPA 7060 <sup>a</sup> or EPA 7060A <sup>a</sup> (for arsenic only), or EPA SW-846-7740 <sup>a</sup> (for selenium only).
g. Convert concentrations into units of pounds of TSM per MMBtu of heat content	Equation 9 in § 63.7530.
h. Calculate the TSM emission rate from the boiler or process heater in units of pounds per million Btu	Equations 10 and 13 in § 63.7530.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Incorporated by reference, see § 63.14. [78 FR 7201, Jan. 31, 2013]

### Table 7 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Establishing Operating Limits

As stated in § 63.7520, you must comply with the following requirements for establishing operating limits:

If you have an applicable emission limit for	And your operating limits are based on 	You must		According to the following requirements
1. PM, TSM, or mercury	operating parameters	i. Establish a site-specific minimum scrubber pressure drop and minimum flow rate operating limit according to § 63.7530(b)	scrubber pressure drop and liquid flow rate monitors	(a) You must collect scrubber pressure drop and liquid flow rate data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance tests.
				(b) Determine the lowest hourly average scrubber pressure drop and liquid flow rate by computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.
	precipitator operating	i. Establish a site-specific minimum total secondary electric power input according to § 63.7530(b)	voltage and secondary amperage monitors during the PM or	(a) You must collect secondary voltage and secondary amperage for each ESP cell and calculate total secondary electric power input data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance tests.
				(b) Determine the average total secondary electric power input by computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.

2. HCl	a. Wet scrubber operating parameters	i. Establish site-specific minimum pressure drop, effluent pH, and flow rate operating limits according to § 63.7530(b)	(1) Data from the pressure drop, pH, and liquid flow-rate monitors and the HCl performance test	(a) You must collect pH and liquid flow-rate data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance tests.
				(b) Determine the hourly average pH and liquid flow rate by computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.
	b. Dry scrubber operating parameters	i. Establish a site-specific minimum sorbent injection rate operating limit according to § 63.7530(b). If different acid gas sorbents are used during the HCl performance test, the average value for each sorbent becomes the site-specific operating limit for that sorbent	(1) Data from the sorbent injection rate monitors and HCl or mercury performance test	(a) You must collect sorbent injection rate data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance tests.
				(b) Determine the hourly average sorbent injection rate by computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.
				(c) Determine the lowest hourly average of the three test run averages established during the performance test as your operating limit. When your unit operates at lower loads, multiply your sorbent injection rate by the load fraction (e.g., for 50 percent load, multiply the injection rate operating limit by 0.5) to determine the required injection rate.
	Maximum	i. Establish a site-specific maximum SO <sub>2</sub> emission rate operating limit according to § 63.7530(b)	(1) Data from SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS and the HCI performance test	(a) You must collect the SO₂emissions data according to § 63.7525(m) during the most recent HCl performance tests.
				(b) The maximum SO₂emission rate is equal to the lowest hourly average SO₂emission rate measured during the most recent HCl performance tests.
3. Mercury	a. Activated carbon injection	i. Establish a site-specific minimum activated carbon injection rate operating limit according to § 63.7530(b)	(1) Data from the activated carbon rate monitors and mercury performance test	(a) You must collect activated carbon injection rate data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance tests.
				(b) Determine the hourly average activated carbon injection rate by

				computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.
				(c) Determine the lowest hourly average established during the performance test as your operating limit. When your unit operates at lower loads, multiply your activated carbon injection rate by the load fraction (e.g., actual heat input divided by heat input during performance test, for 50 percent load, multiply the injection rate operating limit by 0.5) to determine the required injection rate.
4. Carbon monoxide	a. Oxygen	i. Establish a unit-specific limit for minimum oxygen level according to § 63.7520	(1) Data from the oxygen analyzer system specified in § 63.7525(a)	(a) You must collect oxygen data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance tests.
				(b) Determine the hourly average oxygen concentration by computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.
				(c) Determine the lowest hourly average established during the performance test as your minimum operating limit.
for which		i. Establish a unit specific limit for maximum operating load according to § 63.7520(c)	(1) Data from the operating load monitors or from steam generation monitors	(a) You must collect operating load or steam generation data every 15 minutes during the entire period of the performance test.
				(b) Determine the average operating load by computing the hourly averages using all of the 15-minute readings taken during each performance test.
				(c) Determine the average of the three test run averages during the performance test, and multiply this by 1.1 (110 percent) as your operating limit.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7203, Jan. 31, 2013]

Claypool, Indiana

### Table 8 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Demonstrating Continuous Compliance

As stated in § 63.7540, you must show continuous compliance with the emission limitations for each boiler or process heater according to the following:

If you must meet the following operating limits or work practice standards	You must demonstrate continuous compliance by
1. Opacity	a. Collecting the opacity monitoring system data according to § 63.7525(c) and § 63.7535; and
	b. Reducing the opacity monitoring data to 6-minute averages; and
	c. Maintaining opacity to less than or equal to 10 percent (daily block average).
2. PM CPMS	a. Collecting the PM CPMS output data according to § 63.7525;
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintaining the 30-day rolling average PM CPMS output data to less than the operating limit established during the performance test according to § 63.7530(b)(4).
Fabric Filter Bag Leak     Detection Operation	Installing and operating a bag leak detection system according to § 63.7525 and operating the fabric filter such that the requirements in § 63.7540(a)(9) are met.
Wet Scrubber Pressure Drop and Liquid Flow-rate	a. Collecting the pressure drop and liquid flow rate monitoring system data according to §§ 63.7525 and 63.7535; and
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintaining the 30-day rolling average pressure drop and liquid flow-rate at or above the operating limits established during the performance test according to § 63.7530(b).
5. Wet Scrubber pH	a. Collecting the pH monitoring system data according to §§ 63.7525 and 63.7535; and
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintaining the 30-day rolling average pH at or above the operating limit established during the performance test according to § 63.7530(b).
Dry Scrubber Sorbent or Carbon Injection Rate	a. Collecting the sorbent or carbon injection rate monitoring system data for the dry scrubber according to §§ 63.7525 and 63.7535; and
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintaining the 30-day rolling average sorbent or carbon injection rate at or above the minimum sorbent or carbon injection rate as defined in § 63.7575.
7. Electrostatic Precipitator Total Secondary Electric Power Input	a. Collecting the total secondary electric power input monitoring system data for the electrostatic precipitator according to §§ 63.7525 and 63.7535; and
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintaining the 30-day rolling average total secondary electric power input at or above the operating limits established during the performance test according to § 63.7530(b).
8. Emission limits using fuel analysis	a. Conduct monthly fuel analysis for HCl or mercury or TSM according to Table 6 to this subpart; and
	b. Reduce the data to 12-month rolling averages; and

	c. Maintain the 12-month rolling average at or below the applicable emission limit for HCl or mercury or TSM in Tables 1 and 2 or 11 through 13 to this subpart.
9. Oxygen content	a. Continuously monitor the oxygen content using an oxygen analyzer system according to § 63.7525(a). This requirement does not apply to units that install an oxygen trim system since these units will set the trim system to the level specified in § 63.7525(a)(2).
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintain the 30-day rolling average oxygen content at or above the lowest hourly average oxygen level measured during the most recent CO performance test.
10. Boiler or process heater operating load	a. Collecting operating load data or steam generation data every 15 minutes.
	b. Maintaining the operating load such that it does not exceed 110 percent of the highest hourly average operating load recorded during the most recent performance test according to § 63.7520(c).
11. SO <sub>2</sub> emissions using SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS	a. Collecting the SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS output data according to § 63.7525;
	b. Reducing the data to 30-day rolling averages; and
	c. Maintaining the 30-day rolling average SO <sub>2</sub> CEMS emission rate to a level at or below the minimum hourly SO <sub>2</sub> rate measured during the most recent HCl performance test according to § 63.7530.

[78 FR 7204, Jan. 31, 2013]

### Table 9 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Reporting Requirements

As stated in § 63.7550, you must comply with the following requirements for reports:

You must submit a(n)	The report must contain	You must submit the report
1. Compliance report		Semiannually, annually, biennially, or every 5 years according to the requirements in § 63.7550(b).
	b. If there are no deviations from any emission limitation (emission limit and operating limit) that applies to you and there are no deviations from the requirements for work practice standards in Table 3 to this subpart that apply to you, a statement that there were no deviations from the emission limitations and work practice standards during the reporting period. If there were no periods during which the CMSs, including continuous emissions monitoring system, continuous opacity monitoring system, and operating parameter monitoring systems, were out-of-control as specified in § 63.8(c)(7), a statement that there were no periods during which the CMSs were out-of-control during the reporting period; and	

c. If you have a deviation from any emission limitation (emission limit and operating limit) where you are not using a CMS to comply with that emission limit or operating limit, or a deviation from a work practice standard during the reporting period, the report must contain the information in § 63.7550(d); and	
d. If there were periods during which the CMSs, including continuous emissions monitoring system, continuous opacity monitoring system, and operating parameter monitoring systems, were out-of-control as specified in § 63.8(c)(7), or otherwise not operating, the report must contain the information in § 63.7550(e)	

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7205, Jan. 31, 2013]

### Table 10 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Applicability of General Provisions to Subpart DDDDD

As stated in  $\S$  63.7565, you must comply with the applicable General Provisions according to the following:

Citation	Subject	Applies to subpart DDDDD
§ 63.1	Applicability	Yes.
§ 63.2	Definitions	Yes. Additional terms defined in § 63.7575
§ 63.3	Units and Abbreviations	Yes.
§ 63.4	Prohibited Activities and Circumvention	Yes.
§ 63.5	Preconstruction Review and Notification Requirements	Yes.
§ 63.6(a), (b)(1)-(b)(5), (b)(7), (c)	Compliance with Standards and Maintenance Requirements	Yes.
§ 63.6(e)(1)(i)	General duty to minimize emissions.	No. See § 63.7500(a)(3) for the general duty requirement.
§ 63.6(e)(1)(ii)	Requirement to correct malfunctions as soon as practicable.	No.
§ 63.6(e)(3)	Startup, shutdown, and malfunction plan requirements.	No.
§ 63.6(f)(1)	Startup, shutdown, and malfunction exemptions for compliance with non-opacity emission standards.	No.
§ 63.6(f)(2) and (3)	Compliance with non- opacity emission standards.	Yes.
§ 63.6(g)	Use of alternative standards	Yes.
§ 63.6(h)(1)	Startup, shutdown, and malfunction exemptions to opacity standards.	No. See § 63.7500(a).
§ 63.6(h)(2) to (h)(9)	Determining compliance	Yes.

	with opacity emission standards	
§ 63.6(i)	Extension of compliance	Yes. Note: Facilities may also request extensions of compliance for the installation of combined heat and power, waste heat recovery, or gas pipeline or fuel feeding infrastructure as a means of complying with this subpart.
§ 63.6(j)	Presidential exemption.	Yes.
§ 63.7(a), (b), (c), and (d)	Performance Testing Requirements	Yes.
§ 63.7(e)(1)	Conditions for conducting performance tests	No. Subpart DDDDD specifies conditions for conducting performance tests at § 63.7520(a) to (c).
§ 63.7(e)(2)-(e)(9), (f), (g), and (h)	Performance Testing Requirements	Yes.
§ 63.8(a) and (b)	Applicability and Conduct of Monitoring	Yes.
§ 63.8(c)(1)	Operation and maintenance of CMS	Yes.
§ 63.8(c)(1)(i)	General duty to minimize emissions and CMS operation	No. See § 63.7500(a)(3).
§ 63.8(c)(1)(ii)	Operation and maintenance of CMS	Yes.
§ 63.8(c)(1)(iii)	Startup, shutdown, and malfunction plans for CMS	No.
§ 63.8(c)(2) to (c)(9)	Operation and maintenance of CMS	Yes.
§ 63.8(d)(1) and (2)	Monitoring Requirements, Quality Control Program	Yes.
§ 63.8(d)(3)	Written procedures for CMS	Yes, except for the last sentence, which refers to a startup, shutdown, and malfunction plan. Startup, shutdown, and malfunction plans are not required.
§ 63.8(e)	Performance evaluation of a CMS	Yes.
§ 63.8(f)	Use of an alternative monitoring method.	Yes.
§ 63.8(g)	Reduction of monitoring data	Yes.
§ 63.9	Notification Requirements	Yes.
§ 63.10(a), (b)(1)	Recordkeeping and Reporting Requirements	Yes.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(i)	Recordkeeping of occurrence and duration of startups or shutdowns	Yes.

§ 63.10(b)(2)(ii)	Recordkeeping of malfunctions	No. See § 63.7555(d)(7) for recordkeeping of occurrence and duration and § 63.7555(d)(8) for actions taken during malfunctions.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(iii)	Maintenance records	Yes.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(iv) and (v)	Actions taken to minimize emissions during startup, shutdown, or malfunction	No.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(vi)	Recordkeeping for CMS malfunctions	Yes.
§ 63.10(b)(2)(vii) to (xiv)	Other CMS requirements	Yes.
§ 63.10(b)(3)	Recordkeeping requirements for applicability determinations	No.
§ 63.10(c)(1) to (9)	Recordkeeping for sources with CMS	Yes.
§ 63.10(c)(10) and (11)	Recording nature and cause of malfunctions, and corrective actions	No. See § 63.7555(d)(7) for recordkeeping of occurrence and duration and § 63.7555(d)(8) for actions taken during malfunctions.
§ 63.10(c)(12) and (13)	Recordkeeping for sources with CMS	Yes.
§ 63.10(c)(15)	Use of startup, shutdown, and malfunction plan	No.
§ 63.10(d)(1) and (2)	General reporting requirements	Yes.
§ 63.10(d)(3)	Reporting opacity or visible emission observation results	No.
§ 63.10(d)(4)	Progress reports under an extension of compliance	Yes.
§ 63.10(d)(5)	Startup, shutdown, and malfunction reports	No. See § 63.7550(c)(11) for malfunction reporting requirements.
§ 63.10(e)	Additional reporting requirements for sources with CMS	Yes.
§ 63.10(f)	Waiver of recordkeeping or reporting requirements	Yes.
§ 63.11	Control Device Requirements	No.
§ 63.12	State Authority and Delegation	Yes.
§ 63.13-63.16	Addresses, Incorporation by Reference, Availability of Information, Performance Track Provisions	Yes.
§ 63.1(a)(5),(a)(7)-(a)(9), (b)(2), (c)(3)-(4), (d), 63.6(b)(6), (c)(3), (c)(4), (d), (e)(2), (e)(3)(ii), (h)(3), (h)(5)(iv), 63.8(a)(3), 63.9(b)(3), (h)(4),	Reserved	No.

63.10(c)(2)-(4), (c)(9).	
00.10(0)(2) (1), (0)(0).	

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 7205, Jan. 31, 2013]

### Table 11 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Toxic Equivalency Factors for Dioxins/Furans

### TABLE 11 TO SUBPART DDDDD OF PART 63—TOXIC EQUIVALENCY FACTORS FOR DIOXINS/FURANS

	Toxic equivalency
Dioxin/furan congener	factor
2,3,7,8-tetrachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	1
1,2,3,7,8-pentachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	1
1,2,3,4,7,8-hexachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	0.1
1,2,3,7,8,9-hexachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	0.1
1,2,3,6,7,8-hexachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	0.1
1,2,3,4,6,7,8-heptachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	0.01
octachlorinated dibenzo-p-dioxin	0.0003
2,3,7,8-tetrachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.1
2,3,4,7,8-pentachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.3
1,2,3,7,8-pentachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.03
1,2,3,4,7,8-hexachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.1
1,2,3,6,7,8-hexachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.1
1,2,3,7,8,9-hexachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.1
2,3,4,6,7,8-hexachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.1
1,2,3,4,6,7,8-heptachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.01
1,2,3,4,7,8,9-heptachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.01
octachlorinated dibenzofuran	0.0003

# TABLE 12 TO SUBPART DDDDD OF PART 63—ALTERNATIVE EMISSION LIMITS FOR NEW OR RECONSTRUCTED BOILERS AND PROCESS HEATERS THAT COMMENCED CONSTRUCTION OR RECONSTRUCTION AFTER JUNE 4, 2010, AND BEFORE MAY 20, 2011

If your boiler or process heater is in this subcategory	For the following pollutants	The emissions must not exceed the following emission limits, except during periods of startup and shutdown	Using this specified sampling volume or test run duration
Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel	a. Mercury	3.5E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
2. Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel that combust at least 10 percent biomass/bio-based solids on an annual heat input basis and less than 10 percent coal/solid fossil fuels on an annual heat input basis	Matter	0.008 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
3. Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel that combust at least 10 percent coal/solid fossil fuels on an annual heat input basis and less than 10 percent biomass/bio-based solids on an annual heat input basis	a. Particulate Matter		Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0022 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
Units designed to burn pulverized coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO	90 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.003 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
5. Stokers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO	7 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.003 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
Fluidized bed units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO	30 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.002 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.

7. Stokers designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	560 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.005 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	260 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.02 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
Suspension burners/Dutch Ovens designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	1,010 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.2 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
10. Fuel cells designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	470 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.003 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
11. Hybrid suspension/grate units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	1,500 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.2 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
12. Units designed to burn liquid fuel	a. Particulate Matter	0.002 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0032 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	3.0E-07 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
	d. CO	3 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	e. Dioxins/Furans	0.002 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.

	ı		Τ
		oxygen	
13. Units designed to burn liquid fuel located in non-continental States and territories	a. Particulate Matter	0.002 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0032 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.8E-07 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
	d. CO	51 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	e. Dioxins/Furans	0.002 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
14. Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases	a. Particulate Matter	0.0067 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0017 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.9E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
	d. CO	3 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	e. Dioxins/Furans	0.08 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Incorporated by reference, see § 63.14.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011]

EDITORIAL NOTE: At 78 FR 7206, Jan. 31, 2013, Table 11 was added, effective Apr. 1, 2013. However Table 11 could not be added as a Table 11 was already in existence.

Table 12 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Alternative Emission Limits for New or Reconstructed Boilers and Process Heaters That Commenced Construction or Reconstruction After June 4, 2010, and Before May 20, 2011

and Before May 20, 2011	ı	1	
If your boiler or process heater is in this subcategory	For the following pollutants	The emissions must not exceed the following emission limits, except during periods of startup and shutdown	Using this specified sampling volume or test run duration
Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel	a. Mercury	3.5E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
2. Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel that combust at least 10 percent biomass/bio-based solids on an annual heat input basis and less than 10 percent coal/solid fossil fuels on an annual heat input basis	Matter	0.008 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.004 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
3. Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel that combust at least 10 percent coal/solid fossil fuels on an annual heat input basis and less than 10 percent biomass/bio-based solids on an annual heat input basis	Matter	0.0011 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0022 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
Units designed to burn pulverized coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO	90 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.003 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
5. Stokers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO	7 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.003 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
Fluidized bed units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO	30 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.002 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
7. Stokers designed to burn	a. CO	560 ppm by volume on a	1 hr minimum sampling time.

biomass/bio-based solids		dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.005 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	260 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.02 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
9. Suspension burners/Dutch Ovens designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	1,010 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.2 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
10. Fuel cells designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	470 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.003 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
11. Hybrid suspension/grate units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	1,500 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Dioxins/Furans	0.2 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
12. Units designed to burn liquid fuel	a. Particulate Matter	0.002 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0032 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	3.0E-07 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
	d. CO	3 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	e. Dioxins/Furans	0.002 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.

13. Units designed to burn liquid fuel located in non-continental States and territories	a. Particulate Matter	0.002 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0032 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.8E-07 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
	d. CO	51 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	e. Dioxins/Furans	0.002 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.
14. Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases	a. Particulate Matter	0.0067 lb per MMBtu of heat input (30-day rolling average for units 250 MMBtu/hr or greater, 3- run average for units less than 250 MMBtu/hr)	Collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run.
	b. Hydrogen Chloride	0.0017 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 60 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.9E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 acollect a minimum of 2 dscm.
	d. CO	3 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	e. Dioxins/Furans	0.08 ng/dscm (TEQ) corrected to 7 percent oxygen	Collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Incorporated by reference, see § 63.14.

[76 FR 15664, Mar. 21, 2011]

EDITORIAL NOTE: At 78 FR 7208, Jan. 31, 2013, Table 12 was added, effective Apr. 1, 2013. However, Table 12 could not be added as a Table 12 was already in existence.

Table 13 to Subpart DDDDD of Part 63—Alternative Emission Limits for New or Reconstructed Boilers and Process Heaters That Commenced Construction or Reconstruction After December 23, 2011, and Before January 31, 2013

23, 2011, and Before 3	undary or, z	J 13	T
If your boiler or process heater is in this subcategory	For the following pollutants	The emissions must not exceed the following emission limits, except during periods of startup and shutdown	Using this specified sampling volume or test run duration
Units in all subcategories designed to burn solid fuel	a. HCI	0.022 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, collect a minimum of 1 dscm per run; for M26 collect a minimum of 120 liters per run.
	b. Mercury	8.6E-07 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 4 dscm.
Pulverized coal boilers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. Carbon monoxide (CO) (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (320 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	1.1E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.8E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
Stokers designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (340 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.8E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.3E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
Fluidized bed units designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (230 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	1.1E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.3E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
5. Fluidized bed units with an integrated heat exchanger designed to burn coal/solid fossil fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	140 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (150 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	1.1E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.3E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
6. Stokers/sloped grate/others designed to burn wet biomass fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	620 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (410 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.

	b. Filterable	3.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input;	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per
	PM (or TSM)	or (2.6E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	run.
7. Stokers/sloped grate/others designed to burn kiln-dried biomass fuel	a. CO	460 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	3.2E-01 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (4.0E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
8. Fluidized bed units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	230 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (310 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	9.8E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (8.3E-05 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
Suspension burners designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	2,400 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (2,000 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	5.1E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (6.5E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
10. Dutch Ovens/Pile burners designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	810 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (520 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	3.6E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (3.9E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
11. Fuel cell units designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO	910 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.0E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.9E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
12. Hybrid suspension grate boiler designed to burn biomass/bio-based solids	a. CO (or CEMS)	1,500 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (900 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 30-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.6E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (4.4E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
13. Units designed to burn liquid fuel	a. HCI	1.2E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A: Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 240 liters per run.

		1	
	b. Mercury	4.9E-07 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 4 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 4 dscm.
14. Units designed to burn heavy liquid fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average; or (18 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 10-day rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	1.3E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (7.5E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
15. Units designed to burn light liquid fuel	a. CO (or CEMS)	130 appm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen; or (60 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 1-day block average).	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	1.1E-03 <sup>a</sup> lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.9E-05 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.
16. Units designed to burn liquid fuel that are non-continental units	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-run average based on stack test; or (91 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen, 3-hour rolling average)	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. Filterable PM (or TSM)	2.3E-02 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (8.6E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run.
17. Units designed to burn gas 2 (other) gases	a. CO	130 ppm by volume on a dry basis corrected to 3 percent oxygen	1 hr minimum sampling time.
	b. HCI	1.7E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M26A, Collect a minimum of 2 dscm per run; for M26, collect a minimum of 240 liters per run.
	c. Mercury	7.9E-06 lb per MMBtu of heat input	For M29, collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run; for M30A or M30B, collect a minimum sample as specified in the method; for ASTM D6784 bcollect a minimum of 3 dscm.
	d. Filterable PM (or TSM)	6.7E-03 lb per MMBtu of heat input; or (2.1E-04 lb per MMBtu of heat input)	Collect a minimum of 3 dscm per run.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> If you are conducting stack tests to demonstrate compliance and your performance tests for this pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years show that your emissions are at or below this limit and you are not required to conduct testing for CEMS or CPMS monitor certification, you can skip testing according to § 63.7515 if all of the other provision of § 63.7515 are met. For all other pollutants that do not contain a footnote "a", your performance tests for this pollutant for at least 2 consecutive years must show that your emissions are at or below 75 percent of this limit in order to qualify for skip testing.

[78 FR 7210, Jan. 31, 2013]

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> Incorporated by reference, see § 63.14.

#### Attachment K

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

#### **Title 40: Protection of Environment**

#### PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

## **Subpart JJJJ - Standards of Performance for Stationary Spark Ignition Internal Combustion Engines**

Source: 73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, unless otherwise noted.

#### **What This Subpart Covers**

#### § 60.4230 Am I subject to this subpart?

- (a) The provisions of this subpart are applicable to manufacturers, owners, and operators of stationary spark ignition (SI) internal combustion engines (ICE) as specified in paragraphs (a)(1) through (6) of this section. For the purposes of this subpart, the date that construction commences is the date the engine is ordered by the owner or operator.
- (1) Manufacturers of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 19 kilowatt (KW) (25 horsepower (HP)) that are manufactured on or after July 1, 2008.
- (2) Manufacturers of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) that are gasoline fueled or that are rich burn engines fueled by liquefied petroleum gas (LPG), where the date of manufacture is:
  - (i) On or after July 1, 2008; or
  - (ii) On or after January 1, 2009, for emergency engines.
- (3) Manufacturers of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) that are not gasoline fueled and are not rich burn engines fueled by LPG, where the manufacturer participates in the voluntary manufacturer certification program described in this subpart and where the date of manufacture is:
- (i) On or after July 1, 2007, for engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP (except lean burn engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP);
- (ii) On or after January 1, 2008, for lean burn engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP;
  - (iii) On or after July 1, 2008, for engines with a maximum engine power less than 500 HP; or
  - (iv) On or after January 1, 2009, for emergency engines.
- (4) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE that commence construction after June 12, 2006, where the stationary SI ICE are manufactured:

- (i) On or after July 1, 2007, for engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP (except lean burn engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP);
- (ii) on or after January 1, 2008, for lean burn engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1.350 HP:
  - (iii) on or after July 1, 2008, for engines with a maximum engine power less than 500 HP; or
- (iv) on or after January 1, 2009, for emergency engines with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP).
- (5) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE that are modified or reconstructed after June 12, 2006, and any person that modifies or reconstructs any stationary SI ICE after June 12, 2006.
- (6) The provisions of § 60.4236 of this subpart are applicable to all owners and operators of stationary SI ICE that commence construction after June 12, 2006.
- (b) The provisions of this subpart are not applicable to stationary SI ICE being tested at an engine test cell/stand.
- (c) If you are an owner or operator of an area source subject to this subpart, you are exempt from the obligation to obtain a permit under 40 CFR part 70 or 40 CFR part 71, provided you are not required to obtain a permit under 40 CFR 70.3(a) or 40 CFR 71.3(a) for a reason other than your status as an area source under this subpart. Notwithstanding the previous sentence, you must continue to comply with the provisions of this subpart as applicable.
- (d) For the purposes of this subpart, stationary SI ICE using alcohol-based fuels are considered gasoline engines.
- (e) Stationary SI ICE may be eligible for exemption from the requirements of this subpart as described in 40 CFR part 1068, subpart C (or the exemptions described in 40 CFR parts 90 and 1048, for engines that would need to be certified to standards in those parts), except that owners and operators, as well as manufacturers, may be eligible to request an exemption for national security.
- (f) Owners and operators of facilities with internal combustion engines that are acting as temporary replacement units and that are located at a stationary source for less than 1 year and that have been properly certified as meeting the standards that would be applicable to such engine under the appropriate nonroad engine provisions, are not required to meet any other provisions under this subpart with regard to such engines.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 76 FR 37972, June 28, 2011]

#### **Emission Standards for Manufacturers**

# § 60.4231 What emission standards must I meet if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines or equipment containing such engines?

(a) Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP) manufactured on or after July 1, 2008 to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 1054, as follows:

If engine displacement is * * *	and manufacturing dates are * * *	the engine must meet emission standards and related requirements for nonhandheld engines under * * *
· /	July 1, 2008 to December 31, 2011	40 CFR part 90.
(2) below 225 cc	January 1, 2012 or later	40 CFR part 1054.
	July 1, 2008 to December 31, 2010	40 CFR part 90.
(4) at or above 225 cc	January 1, 2011 or later	40 CFR part 1054.

- (b) Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) (except emergency stationary ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP) that use gasoline and that are manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(2), or manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(4) for emergency stationary ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 130 HP, to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 1048. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their emergency stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP that use gasoline and that are manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(4) to the Phase 1 emission standards in 40 CFR 90.103, applicable to class II engines, and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers may certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 30 KW (40 HP) with a total displacement less than or equal to 1,000 cubic centimeters (cc) that use gasoline to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 1054, as appropriate.
- (c) Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) (except emergency stationary ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP) that are rich burn engines that use LPG and that are manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(2), or manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(4) for emergency stationary ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 130 HP, to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 1048. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must certify their emergency stationary SI ICE greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP that are rich burn engines that use LPG and that are manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(4) to the Phase 1 emission standards in 40 CFR 90.103, applicable to class II engines, and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers may certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 30 KW (40 HP) with a total displacement less than or equal to 1,000 cc that are rich burn engines that use LPG to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 1054, as appropriate.

- (d) Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who choose to certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) and less than 75 KW (100 HP) (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG and emergency stationary ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP) under the voluntary manufacturer certification program described in this subpart must certify those engines to the certification emission standards for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 1048. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who choose to certify their emergency stationary SI ICE greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG), must certify those engines to the Phase 1 emission standards in 40 CFR 90.103, applicable to class II engines, for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers may certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 30 KW (40 HP) with a total displacement less than or equal to 1,000 cc (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG) to the certification emission standards for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 1054, as appropriate. For stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) and less than 75 KW (100 HP) (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG and emergency stationary ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP) manufactured prior to January 1, 2011, manufacturers may choose to certify these engines to the standards in Table 1 to this subpart applicable to engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 100 HP and less than 500 HP.
- (e) Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who choose to certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 75 KW (100 HP) (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG) under the voluntary manufacturer certification program described in this subpart must certify those engines to the emission standards in Table 1 to this subpart. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers may certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 75 KW (100 HP) that are lean burn engines that use LPG to the certification emission standards for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 1048. For stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 100 HP (75 KW) and less than 500 HP (373 KW) manufactured prior to January 1, 2011, and for stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP (373 KW) manufactured prior to July 1, 2010, manufacturers may choose to certify these engines to the certification emission standards for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 1048 applicable to engines that are not severe duty engines.
- (f) Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060, to the extent they apply to equipment manufacturers.
- (g) Notwithstanding the requirements in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section, stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers are not required to certify reconstructed engines; however manufacturers may elect to do so. The reconstructed engine must be certified to the emission standards specified in paragraphs (a) through (e) of this section that are applicable to the model year, maximum engine power and displacement of the reconstructed stationary SI ICE.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 73 FR 59175, Oct. 8, 2008; 76 FR 37973, June 28, 2011; 78 FR 6697, Jan. 30, 2013]

# § 60.4232 How long must my engines meet the emission standards if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines?

Engines manufactured by stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must meet the emission standards as required in § 60.4231 during the certified emissions life of the engines.

#### **Emission Standards for Owners and Operators**

# § 60.4233 What emission standards must I meet if I am an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine?

- (a) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP) manufactured on or after July 1, 2008, must comply with the emission standards in § 60.4231(a) for their stationary SI ICE.
- (b) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(4) that use gasoline must comply with the emission standards in § 60.4231(b) for their stationary SI ICE.
- (c) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) manufactured on or after the applicable date in § 60.4230(a)(4) that are rich burn engines that use LPG must comply with the emission standards in § 60.4231(c) for their stationary SI ICE.
- (d) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) and less than 75 KW (100 HP) (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG) must comply with the emission standards for field testing in 40 CFR 1048.101(c) for their non-emergency stationary SI ICE and with the emission standards in Table 1 to this subpart for their emergency stationary SI ICE. Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) and less than 75 KW (100 HP) manufactured prior to January 1, 2011, that were certified to the standards in Table 1 to this subpart applicable to engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 100 HP and less than 500 HP, may optionally choose to meet those standards.
- (e) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 75 KW (100 HP) (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG) must comply with the emission standards in Table 1 to this subpart for their stationary SI ICE. For owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 100 HP (except gasoline and rich burn engines that use LPG) manufactured prior to January 1, 2011 that were certified to the certification emission standards in 40 CFR part 1048 applicable to engines that are not severe duty engines, if such stationary SI ICE was certified to a carbon monoxide (CO) standard above the standard in Table 1 to this subpart, then the owners and operators may meet the CO certification (not field testing) standard for which the engine was certified.
- (f) Owners and operators of any modified or reconstructed stationary SI ICE subject to this subpart must meet the requirements as specified in paragraphs (f)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP), that are modified or reconstructed after June 12, 2006, must comply with emission standards in § 60.4231(a) for their stationary SI ICE. Engines with a date of manufacture prior to July 1, 2008 must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(a) applicable to engines manufactured on July 1, 2008.
- (2) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) that are gasoline engines and are modified or reconstructed after June 12, 2006, must comply with the emission standards in § 60.4231(b) for their stationary SI ICE. Engines with a date of manufacture prior to July 1, 2008 (or January 1, 2009 for emergency engines) must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(b) applicable to engines manufactured on July 1, 2008 (or January 1, 2009 for emergency engines).
- (3) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) that are rich burn engines that use LPG, that are modified or reconstructed after June 12, 2006,

must comply with the same emission standards as those specified in § 60.4231(c). Engines with a date of manufacture prior to July 1, 2008 (or January 1, 2009 for emergency engines) must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(c) applicable to engines manufactured on July 1, 2008 (or January 1, 2009 for emergency engines).

- (4) Owners and operators of stationary SI natural gas and lean burn LPG engines with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP), that are modified or reconstructed after June 12, 2006, must comply with the same emission standards as those specified in paragraph (d) or (e) of this section, except that such owners and operators of non-emergency engines and emergency engines greater than or equal to 130 HP must meet a nitrogen oxides (NO<sub>x</sub>) emission standard of 3.0 grams per HP-hour (g/HP-hr), a CO emission standard of 4.0 g/HP-hr (5.0 g/HP-hr for non-emergency engines less than 100 HP), and a volatile organic compounds (VOC) emission standard of 1.0 g/HP-hr, or a NO<sub>x</sub> emission standard of 250 ppmvd at 15 percent oxygen (O<sub>2</sub>), a CO emission standard 540 ppmvd at 15 percent O<sub>2</sub> (675 ppmvd at 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>, where the date of manufacture of the engine is:
- (i) Prior to July 1, 2007, for non-emergency engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP (except lean burn natural gas engines and LPG engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP);
- (ii) Prior to July 1, 2008, for non-emergency engines with a maximum engine power less than 500 HP:
  - (iii) Prior to January 1, 2009, for emergency engines;
- (iv) Prior to January 1, 2008, for non-emergency lean burn natural gas engines and LPG engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP.
- (5) Owners and operators of stationary SI landfill/digester gas ICE engines with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP), that are modified or reconstructed after June 12, 2006, must comply with the same emission standards as those specified in paragraph (e) of this section for stationary landfill/digester gas engines. Engines with maximum engine power less than 500 HP and a date of manufacture prior to July 1, 2008 must comply with the emission standards specified in paragraph (e) of this section for stationary landfill/digester gas ICE with a maximum engine power less than 500 HP manufactured on July 1, 2008. Engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP (except lean burn engines greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP) and a date of manufacture prior to July 1, 2007 must comply with the emission standards specified in paragraph (e) of this section for stationary landfill/digester gas ICE with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP (except lean burn engines greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP) manufactured on July 1, 2007. Lean burn engines greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP with a date of manufacture prior to January 1, 2008 must comply with the emission standards specified in paragraph (e) of this section for stationary landfill/digester gas ICE that are lean burn engines greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP and manufactured on January 1, 2008.
- (g) Owners and operators of stationary SI wellhead gas ICE engines may petition the Administrator for approval on a case-by-case basis to meet emission standards no less stringent than the emission standards that apply to stationary emergency SI engines greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP due to the presence of high sulfur levels in the fuel, as specified in Table 1 to this subpart. The request must, at a minimum, demonstrate that the fuel has high sulfur levels that prevent the use of aftertreatment controls and also that the owner has reasonably made all attempts possible to obtain an engine that will meet the standards without the use of aftertreatment controls. The petition must request the most stringent standards reasonably applicable to the engine using the fuel.

(h) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE that are required to meet standards that reference 40 CFR 1048.101 must, if testing their engines in use, meet the standards in that section applicable to field testing, except as indicated in paragraph (e) of this section.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 76 FR 37973, June 28, 2011]

## § 60.4234 How long must I meet the emission standards if I am an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine?

Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE must operate and maintain stationary SI ICE that achieve the emission standards as required in § 60.4233 over the entire life of the engine.

#### Other Requirements for Owners and Operators

## § 60.4235 What fuel requirements must I meet if I am an owner or operator of a stationary SI gasoline fired internal combustion engine subject to this subpart?

Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE subject to this subpart that use gasoline must use gasoline that meets the per gallon sulfur limit in 40 CFR 80.195.

# § 60.4236 What is the deadline for importing or installing stationary SI ICE produced in previous model years?

- (a) After July 1, 2010, owners and operators may not install stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power of less than 500 HP that do not meet the applicable requirements in § 60.4233.
- (b) After July 1, 2009, owners and operators may not install stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power of greater than or equal to 500 HP that do not meet the applicable requirements in § 60.4233, except that lean burn engines with a maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP and less than 1,350 HP that do not meet the applicable requirements in § 60.4233 may not be installed after January 1, 2010.
- (c) For emergency stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power of greater than 19 KW (25 HP), owners and operators may not install engines that do not meet the applicable requirements in § 60.4233 after January 1, 2011.
- (d) In addition to the requirements specified in §§ 60.4231 and 60.4233, it is prohibited to import stationary SI ICE less than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP), stationary rich burn LPG SI ICE, and stationary gasoline SI ICE that do not meet the applicable requirements specified in paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this section, after the date specified in paragraph (a), (b), and (c) of this section.
- (e) The requirements of this section do not apply to owners and operators of stationary SI ICE that have been modified or reconstructed, and they do not apply to engines that were removed from one existing location and reinstalled at a new location.

### § 60.4237 What are the monitoring requirements if I am an owner or operator of an emergency stationary SI internal combustion engine?

- (a) Starting on July 1, 2010, if the emergency stationary SI internal combustion engine that is greater than or equal to 500 HP that was built on or after July 1, 2010, does not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, the owner or operator must install a non-resettable hour meter.
- (b) Starting on January 1, 2011, if the emergency stationary SI internal combustion engine that is greater than or equal to 130 HP and less than 500 HP that was built on or after January 1, 2011, does not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, the owner or operator must install a non-resettable hour meter.
- (c) If you are an owner or operator of an emergency stationary SI internal combustion engine that is less than 130 HP, was built on or after July 1, 2008, and does not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, you must install a non-resettable hour meter upon startup of your emergency engine.

#### **Compliance Requirements for Manufacturers**

## § 60.4238 What are my compliance requirements if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines ≤19 KW (25 HP) or a manufacturer of equipment containing such engines?

Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who are subject to the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(a) must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 90, subpart B, or 40 CFR part 1054, subpart C, as applicable, and must test their engines as specified in those parts. Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060, subpart C, to the extent they apply to equipment manufacturers.

[73 FR 59176, Oct. 8, 2008]

# § 60.4239 What are my compliance requirements if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines >19 KW (25 HP) that use gasoline or a manufacturer of equipment containing such engines?

Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who are subject to the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(b) must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 1048, subpart C, and must test their engines as specified in that part. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 30 KW (40 HP) with a total displacement less than or equal to 1,000 cc to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 40 CFR part 1054, and manufacturers of stationary SI emergency engines that are greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP who meet the Phase 1 emission standards in 40 CFR 90.103, applicable to class II engines, must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 90, subpart B, or 40 CFR part 1054, subpart C, as applicable, and must test their engines as specified in those parts. Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060, subpart C, to the extent they apply to equipment manufacturers.

[73 FR 59176, Oct. 8, 2008]

# § 60.4240 What are my compliance requirements if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines >19 KW (25 HP) that are rich burn engines that use LPG or a manufacturer of equipment containing such engines?

Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who are subject to the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(c) must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 1048, subpart C, and must test their engines as specified in that part. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 30 KW (40 HP) with a total displacement less than or equal to 1,000 cc to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 40 CFR part 1054, and manufacturers of stationary SI emergency engines that are greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP who meet the Phase 1 emission standards in 40 CFR 90.103, applicable to class II engines, must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 90, subpart B, or 40 CFR part 1054, subpart C, as applicable, and must test their engines as specified in those parts. Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060, subpart C, to the extent they apply to equipment manufacturers.

[73 FR 59176, Oct. 8, 2008]

# § 60.4241 What are my compliance requirements if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines participating in the voluntary certification program or a manufacturer of equipment containing such engines?

- (a) Manufacturers of stationary SI internal combustion engines with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) that do not use gasoline and are not rich burn engines that use LPG can choose to certify their engines to the emission standards in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable, under the voluntary certification program described in this subpart. Manufacturers who certify their engines under the voluntary certification program must meet the requirements as specified in paragraphs (b) through (g) of this section. In addition, manufacturers of stationary SI internal combustion engines who choose to certify their engines under the voluntary certification program, must also meet the requirements as specified in § 60.4247.
- (b) Manufacturers of engines other than those certified to standards in 40 CFR part 90 or 40 CFR part 1054 must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 1048, subpart C, and must follow the same test procedures that apply to large SI nonroad engines under 40 CFR part 1048, but must use the D-1 cycle of International Organization of Standardization 8178-4: 1996(E) (incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 60.17) or the test cycle requirements specified in Table 3 to 40 CFR 1048.505, except that Table 3 of 40 CFR 1048.505 applies to high load engines only. Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers who certify their stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 30 KW (40 HP) with a total displacement less than or equal to 1,000 cc to the certification emission standards and other requirements for new nonroad SI engines in 40 CFR part 90 or 40 CFR part 1054, and manufacturers of emergency engines that are greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP who meet the Phase 1 standards in 40 CFR 90.103, applicable to class II engines, must certify their stationary SI ICE using the certification procedures required in 40 CFR part 90. subpart B, or 40 CFR part 1054, subpart C, as applicable, and must test their engines as specified in those parts. Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060, subpart C, to the extent they apply to equipment manufacturers.
- (c) Certification of stationary SI ICE to the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable, is voluntary, but manufacturers who decide to certify are subject to all of the requirements indicated in this subpart with regard to the engines included in their certification. Manufacturers must clearly label their stationary SI engines as certified or non-certified engines.

- (d) Manufacturers of natural gas fired stationary SI ICE who conduct voluntary certification of stationary SI ICE to the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable, must certify their engines for operation using fuel that meets the definition of pipeline-quality natural gas. The fuel used for certifying stationary SI natural gas engines must meet the definition of pipeline-quality natural gas as described in § 60.4248. In addition, the manufacturer must provide information to the owner and operator of the certified stationary SI engine including the specifications of the pipeline-quality natural gas to which the engine is certified and what adjustments the owner or operator must make to the engine when installed in the field to ensure compliance with the emission standards.
- (e) Manufacturers of stationary SI ICE that are lean burn engines fueled by LPG who conduct voluntary certification of stationary SI ICE to the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable, must certify their engines for operation using fuel that meets the specifications in 40 CFR 1065.720.
- (f) Manufacturers may certify their engines for operation using gaseous fuels in addition to pipeline-quality natural gas; however, the manufacturer must specify the properties of that fuel and provide testing information showing that the engine will meet the emission standards specified in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable, when operating on that fuel. The manufacturer must also provide instructions for configuring the stationary engine to meet the emission standards on fuels that do not meet the pipeline-quality natural gas definition. The manufacturer must also provide information to the owner and operator of the certified stationary SI engine regarding the configuration that is most conducive to reduced emissions where the engine will be operated on gaseous fuels with different quality than the fuel that it was certified to.
- (g) A stationary SI engine manufacturer may certify an engine family solely to the standards applicable to landfill/digester gas engines as specified in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable, but must certify their engines for operation using landfill/digester gas and must add a permanent label stating that the engine is for use only in landfill/digester gas applications. The label must be added according to the labeling requirements specified in 40 CFR 1048.135(b).
- (h) For purposes of this subpart, when calculating emissions of volatile organic compounds, emissions of formaldehyde should not be included.
- (i) For engines being certified to the voluntary certification standards in Table 1 of this subpart, the VOC measurement shall be made by following the procedures in 40 CFR 1065.260 and 1065.265 in order to determine the total NMHC emissions by using a flame-ionization detector and non-methane cutter. As an alternative to the nonmethane cutter, manufacturers may use a gas chromatograph as allowed under 40 CFR 1065.267 and may measure ethane, as well as methane, for excluding such levels from the total VOC measurement.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 73 FR 59176, Oct. 8, 2008; 76 FR 37974, June 28, 2011]

- § 60.4242 What other requirements must I meet if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines or equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines or a manufacturer of equipment containing such engines?
- (a) Stationary SI internal combustion engine manufacturers must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 90, 40 CFR part 1048, or 40 CFR part 1054, as applicable, as well as 40 CFR part 1068 for engines that are certified to the emission standards in 40 CFR part 1048 or 1054, except that engines certified pursuant to the voluntary certification procedures in § 60.4241 are subject only to the provisions indicated in § 60.4247 and are permitted to provide instructions to owners and operators allowing for deviations from certified configurations, if such deviations are consistent with the provisions of paragraphs § 60.4241(c) through (f). Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060, as

applicable. Labels on engines certified to 40 CFR part 1048 must refer to stationary engines, rather than or in addition to nonroad engines, as appropriate.

- (b) An engine manufacturer certifying an engine family or families to standards under this subpart that are identical to standards applicable under 40 CFR part 90, 40 CFR part 1048, or 40 CFR part 1054 for that model year may certify any such family that contains both nonroad and stationary engines as a single engine family and/or may include any such family containing stationary engines in the averaging, banking and trading provisions applicable for such engines under those parts. This provision also applies to equipment or component manufacturers certifying to standards under 40 CFR part 1060.
- (c) Manufacturers of engine families certified to 40 CFR part 1048 may meet the labeling requirements referred to in paragraph (a) of this section for stationary SI ICE by either adding a separate label containing the information required in paragraph (a) of this section or by adding the words "and stationary" after the word "nonroad" to the label.
- (d) For all engines manufactured on or after January 1, 2011, and for all engines with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP manufactured on or after July 1, 2008, a stationary SI engine manufacturer that certifies an engine family solely to the standards applicable to emergency engines must add a permanent label stating that the engines in that family are for emergency use only. The label must be added according to the labeling requirements specified in 40 CFR 1048.135(b).
- (e) All stationary SI engines subject to mandatory certification that do not meet the requirements of this subpart must be labeled according to 40 CFR 1068.230 and must be exported under the provisions of 40 CFR 1068.230. Stationary SI engines subject to standards in 40 CFR part 90 may use the provisions in 40 CFR 90.909. Manufacturers of stationary engines with a maximum engine power greater than 25 HP that are not certified to standards and other requirements under 40 CFR part 1048 are subject to the labeling provisions of 40 CFR 1048.20 pertaining to excluded stationary engines.
- (f) For manufacturers of gaseous-fueled stationary engines required to meet the warranty provisions in 40 CFR 90.1103 or 1054.120, we may establish an hour-based warranty period equal to at least the certified emissions life of the engines (in engine operating hours) if we determine that these engines are likely to operate for a number of hours greater than the applicable useful life within 24 months. We will not approve an alternate warranty under this paragraph (f) for nonroad engines. An alternate warranty period approved under this paragraph (f) will be the specified number of engine operating hours or two years, whichever comes first. The engine manufacturer shall request this alternate warranty period in its application for certification or in an earlier submission. We may approve an alternate warranty period for an engine family subject to the following conditions:
  - (1) The engines must be equipped with non-resettable hour meters.
- (2) The engines must be designed to operate for a number of hours substantially greater than the applicable certified emissions life.
- (3) The emission-related warranty for the engines may not be shorter than any published warranty offered by the manufacturer without charge for the engines. Similarly, the emission-related warranty for any component shall not be shorter than any published warranty offered by the manufacturer without charge for that component.

## **Compliance Requirements for Owners and Operators**

# § 60.4243 What are my compliance requirements if I am an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine?

- (a) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine that is manufactured after July 1, 2008, and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4233(a) through (c), you must comply by purchasing an engine certified to the emission standards in § 60.4231(a) through (c), as applicable, for the same engine class and maximum engine power. In addition, you must meet one of the requirements specified in (a)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) If you operate and maintain the certified stationary SI internal combustion engine and control device according to the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions, you must keep records of conducted maintenance to demonstrate compliance, but no performance testing is required if you are an owner or operator. You must also meet the requirements as specified in 40 CFR part 1068, subparts A through D, as they apply to you. If you adjust engine settings according to and consistent with the manufacturer's instructions, your stationary SI internal combustion engine will not be considered out of compliance.
- (2) If you do not operate and maintain the certified stationary SI internal combustion engine and control device according to the manufacturer's emission-related written instructions, your engine will be considered a non-certified engine, and you must demonstrate compliance according to (a)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section, as appropriate.
- (i) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine less than 100 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance to demonstrate compliance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions, but no performance testing is required if you are an owner or operator.
- (ii) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine greater than or equal to 100 HP and less than or equal to 500 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, you must conduct an initial performance test within 1 year of engine startup to demonstrate compliance.
- (iii) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine greater than 500 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, you must conduct an initial performance test within 1 year of engine startup and conduct subsequent performance testing every 8,760 hours or 3 years, whichever comes first, thereafter to demonstrate compliance.
- (b) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4233(d) or (e), you must demonstrate compliance according to one of the methods specified in paragraphs (b)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) Purchasing an engine certified according to procedures specified in this subpart, for the same model year and demonstrating compliance according to one of the methods specified in paragraph (a) of this section.
- (2) Purchasing a non-certified engine and demonstrating compliance with the emission standards specified in § 60.4233(d) or (e) and according to the requirements specified in § 60.4244, as applicable, and according to paragraphs (b)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section.

- (i) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine greater than 25 HP and less than or equal to 500 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, you must conduct an initial performance test to demonstrate compliance.
- (ii) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine greater than 500 HP, you must keep a maintenance plan and records of conducted maintenance and must, to the extent practicable, maintain and operate the engine in a manner consistent with good air pollution control practice for minimizing emissions. In addition, you must conduct an initial performance test and conduct subsequent performance testing every 8,760 hours or 3 years, whichever comes first, thereafter to demonstrate compliance.
- (c) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine that must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4233(f), you must demonstrate compliance according paragraph (b)(2)(i) or (ii) of this section, except that if you comply according to paragraph (b)(2)(i) of this section, you demonstrate that your non-certified engine complies with the emission standards specified in § 60.4233(f).
- (d) If you own or operate an emergency stationary ICE, you must operate the emergency stationary ICE according to the requirements in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section. In order for the engine to be considered an emergency stationary ICE under this subpart, any operation other than emergency operation, maintenance and testing, emergency demand response, and operation in non-emergency situations for 50 hours per year, as described in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section, is prohibited. If you do not operate the engine according to the requirements in paragraphs (d)(1) through (3) of this section, the engine will not be considered an emergency engine under this subpart and must meet all requirements for non-emergency engines.
  - (1) There is no time limit on the use of emergency stationary ICE in emergency situations.
- (2) You may operate your emergency stationary ICE for any combination of the purposes specified in paragraphs (d)(2)(i) through (iii) of this section for a maximum of 100 hours per calendar year. Any operation for non-emergency situations as allowed by paragraph (d)(3) of this section counts as part of the 100 hours per calendar year allowed by this paragraph (d)(2).
- (i) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for maintenance checks and readiness testing, provided that the tests are recommended by federal, state or local government, the manufacturer, the vendor, the regional transmission organization or equivalent balancing authority and transmission operator, or the insurance company associated with the engine. The owner or operator may petition the Administrator for approval of additional hours to be used for maintenance checks and readiness testing, but a petition is not required if the owner or operator maintains records indicating that federal, state, or local standards require maintenance and testing of emergency ICE beyond 100 hours per calendar year.
- (ii) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for emergency demand response for periods in which the Reliability Coordinator under the North American Electric Reliability Corporation (NERC) Reliability Standard EOP-002-3, Capacity and Energy Emergencies (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), or other authorized entity as determined by the Reliability Coordinator, has declared an Energy Emergency Alert Level 2 as defined in the NERC Reliability Standard EOP-002-3.
- (iii) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for periods where there is a deviation of voltage or frequency of 5 percent or greater below standard voltage or frequency.
- (3) Emergency stationary ICE may be operated for up to 50 hours per calendar year in nonemergency situations. The 50 hours of operation in non-emergency situations are counted as part of the

100 hours per calendar year for maintenance and testing and emergency demand response provided in paragraph (d)(2) of this section. Except as provided in paragraph (d)(3)(i) of this section, the 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations cannot be used for peak shaving or non-emergency demand response, or to generate income for a facility to an electric grid or otherwise supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity.

- (i) The 50 hours per year for non-emergency situations can be used to supply power as part of a financial arrangement with another entity if all of the following conditions are met:
- (A) The engine is dispatched by the local balancing authority or local transmission and distribution system operator;
- (B) The dispatch is intended to mitigate local transmission and/or distribution limitations so as to avert potential voltage collapse or line overloads that could lead to the interruption of power supply in a local area or region.
- (C) The dispatch follows reliability, emergency operation or similar protocols that follow specific NERC, regional, state, public utility commission or local standards or guidelines.
- (D) The power is provided only to the facility itself or to support the local transmission and distribution system.
- (E) The owner or operator identifies and records the entity that dispatches the engine and the specific NERC, regional, state, public utility commission or local standards or guidelines that are being followed for dispatching the engine. The local balancing authority or local transmission and distribution system operator may keep these records on behalf of the engine owner or operator.

#### (ii) [Reserved]

- (e) Owners and operators of stationary SI natural gas fired engines may operate their engines using propane for a maximum of 100 hours per year as an alternative fuel solely during emergency operations, but must keep records of such use. If propane is used for more than 100 hours per year in an engine that is not certified to the emission standards when using propane, the owners and operators are required to conduct a performance test to demonstrate compliance with the emission standards of § 60.4233.
- (f) If you are an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine that is less than or equal to 500 HP and you purchase a non-certified engine or you do not operate and maintain your certified stationary SI internal combustion engine and control device according to the manufacturer's written emission-related instructions, you are required to perform initial performance testing as indicated in this section, but you are not required to conduct subsequent performance testing unless the stationary engine is rebuilt or undergoes major repair or maintenance. A rebuilt stationary SI ICE means an engine that has been rebuilt as that term is defined in 40 CFR 94.11(a).
- (g) It is expected that air-to-fuel ratio controllers will be used with the operation of three-way catalysts/non-selective catalytic reduction. The AFR controller must be maintained and operated appropriately in order to ensure proper operation of the engine and control device to minimize emissions at all times.
- (h) If you are an owner/operator of an stationary SI internal combustion engine with maximum engine power greater than or equal to 500 HP that is manufactured after July 1, 2007 and before July 1, 2008, and must comply with the emission standards specified in sections 60.4233(b) or (c), you must comply by one of the methods specified in paragraphs (h)(1) through (h)(4) of this section.

- (1) Purchasing an engine certified according to 40 CFR part 1048. The engine must be installed and configured according to the manufacturer's specifications.
- (2) Keeping records of performance test results for each pollutant for a test conducted on a similar engine. The test must have been conducted using the same methods specified in this subpart and these methods must have been followed correctly.
  - (3) Keeping records of engine manufacturer data indicating compliance with the standards.
  - (4) Keeping records of control device vendor data indicating compliance with the standards.
- (i) If you are an owner or operator of a modified or reconstructed stationary SI internal combustion engine and must comply with the emission standards specified in § 60.4233(f), you must demonstrate compliance according to one of the methods specified in paragraphs (i)(1) or (2) of this section.
- (1) Purchasing, or otherwise owning or operating, an engine certified to the emission standards in § 60.4233(f), as applicable.
- (2) Conducting a performance test to demonstrate initial compliance with the emission standards according to the requirements specified in § 60.4244. The test must be conducted within 60 days after the engine commences operation after the modification or reconstruction.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 76 FR 37974, June 28, 2011; 78 FR 6697, Jan. 30, 2013]

## **Testing Requirements for Owners and Operators**

# § 60.4244 What test methods and other procedures must I use if I am an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine?

Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE who conduct performance tests must follow the procedures in paragraphs (a) through (f) of this section.

- (a) Each performance test must be conducted within 10 percent of 100 percent peak (or the highest achievable) load and according to the requirements in § 60.8 and under the specific conditions that are specified by Table 2 to this subpart.
- (b) You may not conduct performance tests during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction, as specified in § 60.8(c). If your stationary SI internal combustion engine is non-operational, you do not need to startup the engine solely to conduct a performance test; however, you must conduct the performance test immediately upon startup of the engine.
- (c) You must conduct three separate test runs for each performance test required in this section, as specified in § 60.8(f). Each test run must be conducted within 10 percent of 100 percent peak (or the highest achievable) load and last at least 1 hour.
- (d) To determine compliance with the  $NO_x$  mass per unit output emission limitation, convert the concentration of  $NO_x$  in the engine exhaust using Equation 1 of this section:

$$ER = \frac{C_4 \times 1.912 \times 10^{-3} \times Q \times T}{HP - hr}$$
 (Eq. 1)

Where:

ER = Emission rate of  $NO_x$  in g/HP-hr.

C<sub>d</sub> = Measured NO<sub>x</sub> concentration in parts per million by volume (ppmv).

1.912×10<sup>-3</sup> = Conversion constant for ppm NO<sub>x</sub> to grams per standard cubic meter at 20 degrees Celsius.

Q = Stack gas volumetric flow rate, in standard cubic meter per hour, dry basis.

T = Time of test run, in hours.

HP-hr = Brake work of the engine, horsepower-hour (HP-hr).

(e) To determine compliance with the CO mass per unit output emission limitation, convert the concentration of CO in the engine exhaust using Equation 2 of this section:

$$ER = \frac{C_4 \times 1.164 \times 10^{-3} \times Q \times T}{HP - hr}$$
 (Eq. 2)

Where:

ER = Emission rate of CO in g/HP-hr.

C<sub>d</sub> = Measured CO concentration in ppmv.

1.164×10<sup>-3</sup> = Conversion constant for ppm CO to grams per standard cubic meter at 20 degrees Celsius.

Q = Stack gas volumetric flow rate, in standard cubic meters per hour, dry basis.

T = Time of test run, in hours.

HP-hr = Brake work of the engine, in HP-hr.

(f) For purposes of this subpart, when calculating emissions of VOC, emissions of formaldehyde should not be included. To determine compliance with the VOC mass per unit output emission limitation, convert the concentration of VOC in the engine exhaust using Equation 3 of this section:

$$ER = \frac{C_4 \times 1.833 \times 10^{-3} \times Q \times T}{HP - hr}$$
 (Eq. 3)

Where:

ER = Emission rate of VOC in g/HP-hr.

C<sub>d</sub> = VOC concentration measured as propane in ppmv.

1.833×10<sup>-3</sup> = Conversion constant for ppm VOC measured as propane, to grams per standard cubic meter at 20 degrees Celsius.

Q = Stack gas volumetric flow rate, in standard cubic meters per hour, dry basis.

T = Time of test run, in hours.

HP-hr = Brake work of the engine, in HP-hr.

(g) If the owner/operator chooses to measure VOC emissions using either Method 18 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, or Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, then it has the option of correcting the measured VOC emissions to account for the potential differences in measured values between these methods and Method 25A. The results from Method 18 and Method 320 can be corrected for response

factor differences using Equations 4 and 5 of this section. The corrected VOC concentration can then be placed on a propane basis using Equation 6 of this section.

$$RF_i = \frac{C_{Mi}}{C_{Ai}}$$
 (Eq. 4)

Where:

RF<sub>i</sub> = Response factor of compound i when measured with EPA Method 25A.

 $C_{M,i}$  = Measured concentration of compound i in ppmv as carbon.

 $C_{A,i}$  = True concentration of compound i in ppmv as carbon.

$$C_{ims} = RF \times C_{ims}$$
 (Eq. 5)

Where:

C<sub>i corr</sub> = Concentration of compound i corrected to the value that would have been measured by EPA Method 25A, ppmv as carbon.

C<sub>i meas</sub> = Concentration of compound i measured by EPA Method 320, ppmv as carbon.

$$C_{Bq} = 0.6098 \times C_{ion}$$
 (Eq. 6)

Where:

 $C_{Peg}$  = Concentration of compound i in mg of propane equivalent per DSCM.

#### Notification, Reports, and Records for Owners and Operators

§ 60.4245 What are my notification, reporting, and recordkeeping requirements if I am an owner or operator of a stationary SI internal combustion engine?

Owners or operators of stationary SI ICE must meet the following notification, reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

- (a) Owners and operators of all stationary SI ICE must keep records of the information in paragraphs (a)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) All notifications submitted to comply with this subpart and all documentation supporting any notification.
  - (2) Maintenance conducted on the engine.
- (3) If the stationary SI internal combustion engine is a certified engine, documentation from the manufacturer that the engine is certified to meet the emission standards and information as required in 40 CFR parts 90, 1048, 1054, and 1060, as applicable.
- (4) If the stationary SI internal combustion engine is not a certified engine or is a certified engine operating in a non-certified manner and subject to § 60.4243(a)(2), documentation that the engine meets the emission standards.
- (b) For all stationary SI emergency ICE greater than or equal to 500 HP manufactured on or after July 1, 2010, that do not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, the owner or operator

of must keep records of the hours of operation of the engine that is recorded through the non-resettable hour meter. For all stationary SI emergency ICE greater than or equal to 130 HP and less than 500 HP manufactured on or after July 1, 2011 that do not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, the owner or operator of must keep records of the hours of operation of the engine that is recorded through the non-resettable hour meter. For all stationary SI emergency ICE greater than 25 HP and less than 130 HP manufactured on or after July 1, 2008, that do not meet the standards applicable to non-emergency engines, the owner or operator of must keep records of the hours of operation of the engine that is recorded through the non-resettable hour meter. The owner or operator must document how many hours are spent for emergency operation, including what classified the operation as emergency and how many hours are spent for non-emergency operation.

- (c) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE greater than or equal to 500 HP that have not been certified by an engine manufacturer to meet the emission standards in § 60.4231 must submit an initial notification as required in § 60.7(a)(1). The notification must include the information in paragraphs (c)(1) through (5) of this section.
  - (1) Name and address of the owner or operator:
  - (2) The address of the affected source;
- (3) Engine information including make, model, engine family, serial number, model year, maximum engine power, and engine displacement;
  - (4) Emission control equipment; and
  - (5) Fuel used.
- (d) Owners and operators of stationary SI ICE that are subject to performance testing must submit a copy of each performance test as conducted in § 60.4244 within 60 days after the test has been completed.
- (e) If you own or operate an emergency stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power more than 100 HP that operates or is contractually obligated to be available for more than 15 hours per calendar year for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(2)(ii) and (iii) or that operates for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(3)(i), you must submit an annual report according to the requirements in paragraphs (e)(1) through (3) of this section.
  - (1) The report must contain the following information:
  - (i) Company name and address where the engine is located.
  - (ii) Date of the report and beginning and ending dates of the reporting period.
  - (iii) Engine site rating and model year.
  - (iv) Latitude and longitude of the engine in decimal degrees reported to the fifth decimal place.
- (v) Hours operated for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(2)(ii) and (iii), including the date, start time, and end time for engine operation for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(2)(ii) and (iii).
- (vi) Number of hours the engine is contractually obligated to be available for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(2)(ii) and (iii).

- (vii) Hours spent for operation for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(3)(i), including the date, start time, and end time for engine operation for the purposes specified in § 60.4243(d)(3)(i). The report must also identify the entity that dispatched the engine and the situation that necessitated the dispatch of the engine.
- (2) The first annual report must cover the calendar year 2015 and must be submitted no later than March 31, 2016. Subsequent annual reports for each calendar year must be submitted no later than March 31 of the following calendar year.
- (3) The annual report must be submitted electronically using the subpart specific reporting form in the Compliance and Emissions Data Reporting Interface (CEDRI) that is accessed through EPA's Central Data Exchange (CDX) ( <a href="https://www.epa.gov/cdx">www.epa.gov/cdx</a>). However, if the reporting form specific to this subpart is not available in CEDRI at the time that the report is due, the written report must be submitted to the Administrator at the appropriate address listed in § 60.4.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 73 FR 59177, Oct. 8, 2008; 78 FR 6697, Jan. 30, 2013]

#### **General Provisions**

#### § 60.4246 What parts of the General Provisions apply to me?

Table 3 to this subpart shows which parts of the General Provisions in §§ 60.1 through 60.19 apply to you.

#### **Mobile Source Provisions**

- § 60.4247 What parts of the mobile source provisions apply to me if I am a manufacturer of stationary SI internal combustion engines or a manufacturer of equipment containing such engines?
- (a) Manufacturers certifying to emission standards in 40 CFR part 90, including manufacturers certifying emergency engines below 130 HP, must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 90. Manufacturers certifying to emission standards in 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054. Manufacturers of equipment containing stationary SI internal combustion engines meeting the provisions of 40 CFR part 1054 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1060 to the extent they apply to equipment manufacturers.
- (b) Manufacturers required to certify to emission standards in 40 CFR part 1048 must meet the provisions of 40 CFR part 1048. Manufacturers certifying to emission standards in 40 CFR part 1048 pursuant to the voluntary certification program must meet the requirements in Table 4 to this subpart as well as the standards in 40 CFR 1048.101.
- (c) For manufacturers of stationary SI internal combustion engines participating in the voluntary certification program and certifying engines to Table 1 to this subpart, Table 4 to this subpart shows which parts of the mobile source provisions in 40 CFR parts 1048, 1065, and 1068 apply to you. Compliance with the deterioration factor provisions under 40 CFR 1048.205(n) and 1048.240 will be required for engines built new on and after January 1, 2010. Prior to January 1, 2010, manufacturers of stationary internal combustion engines participating in the voluntary certification program have the option to develop their own deterioration factors based on an engineering analysis.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 73 FR 59177, Oct. 8, 2008]

#### **Definitions**

## § 60.4248 What definitions apply to this subpart?

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the CAA and in subpart A of this part.

Certified emissions life means the period during which the engine is designed to properly function in terms of reliability and fuel consumption, without being remanufactured, specified as a number of hours of operation or calendar years, whichever comes first. The values for certified emissions life for stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power less than or equal to 19 KW (25 HP) are given in 40 CFR 90.105, 40 CFR 1054.107, and 40 CFR 1060.101, as appropriate. The values for certified emissions life for stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) certified to 40 CFR part 1048 are given in 40 CFR 1048.101(g). The certified emissions life for stationary SI ICE with a maximum engine power greater than 75 KW (100 HP) certified under the voluntary manufacturer certification program of this subpart is 5,000 hours or 7 years, whichever comes first. You may request in your application for certification that we approve a shorter certified emissions life for an engine family. We may approve a shorter certified emissions life, in hours of engine operation but not in years, if we determine that these engines will rarely operate longer than the shorter certified emissions life. If engines identical to those in the engine family have already been produced and are in use, your demonstration must include documentation from such in-use engines. In other cases, your demonstration must include an engineering analysis of information equivalent to such in-use data, such as data from research engines or similar engine models that are already in production. Your demonstration must also include any overhaul interval that you recommend, any mechanical warranty that you offer for the engine or its components, and any relevant customer design specifications. Your demonstration may include any other relevant information. The certified emissions life value may not be shorter than any of the following:

- (i) 1,000 hours of operation.
- (ii) Your recommended overhaul interval.
- (iii) Your mechanical warranty for the engine.

Certified stationary internal combustion engine means an engine that belongs to an engine family that has a certificate of conformity that complies with the emission standards and requirements in this part, or of 40 CFR part 90, 40 CFR part 1048, or 40 CFR part 1054, as appropriate.

Combustion turbine means all equipment, including but not limited to the turbine, the fuel, air, lubrication and exhaust gas systems, control systems (except emissions control equipment), and any ancillary components and sub-components comprising any simple cycle combustion turbine, any regenerative/recuperative cycle combustion turbine, the combustion turbine portion of any cogeneration cycle combustion system, or the combustion turbine portion of any combined cycle steam/electric generating system.

Compression ignition means relating to a type of stationary internal combustion engine that is not a spark ignition engine.

Date of manufacture means one of the following things:

- (1) For freshly manufactured engines and modified engines, date of manufacture means the date the engine is originally produced.
- (2) For reconstructed engines, date of manufacture means the date the engine was originally produced, except as specified in paragraph (3) of this definition.

(3) Reconstructed engines are assigned a new date of manufacture if the fixed capital cost of the new and refurbished components exceeds 75 percent of the fixed capital cost of a comparable entirely new facility. An engine that is produced from a previously used engine block does not retain the date of manufacture of the engine in which the engine block was previously used if the engine is produced using all new components except for the engine block. In these cases, the date of manufacture is the date of reconstruction or the date the new engine is produced.

Diesel fuel means any liquid obtained from the distillation of petroleum with a boiling point of approximately 150 to 360 degrees Celsius. One commonly used form is number 2 distillate oil.

Digester gas means any gaseous by-product of wastewater treatment typically formed through the anaerobic decomposition of organic waste materials and composed principally of methane and carbon dioxide (CO<sub>2</sub>).

Emergency stationary internal combustion engine means any stationary reciprocating internal combustion engine that meets all of the criteria in paragraphs (1) through (3) of this definition. All emergency stationary ICE must comply with the requirements specified in § 60.4243(d) in order to be considered emergency stationary ICE. If the engine does not comply with the requirements specified in § 60.4243(d), then it is not considered to be an emergency stationary ICE under this subpart.

- (1) The stationary ICE is operated to provide electrical power or mechanical work during an emergency situation. Examples include stationary ICE used to produce power for critical networks or equipment (including power supplied to portions of a facility) when electric power from the local utility (or the normal power source, if the facility runs on its own power production) is interrupted, or stationary ICE used to pump water in the case of fire or flood, etc.
- (2) The stationary ICE is operated under limited circumstances for situations not included in paragraph (1) of this definition, as specified in § 60.4243(d).
- (3) The stationary ICE operates as part of a financial arrangement with another entity in situations not included in paragraph (1) of this definition only as allowed in § 60.4243(d)(2)(ii) or (iii) and § 60.4243(d)(3)(i).

Engine manufacturer means the manufacturer of the engine. See the definition of "manufacturer" in this section.

Four-stroke engine means any type of engine which completes the power cycle in two crankshaft revolutions, with intake and compression strokes in the first revolution and power and exhaust strokes in the second revolution.

Freshly manufactured engine means an engine that has not been placed into service. An engine becomes freshly manufactured when it is originally produced.

Gasoline means any fuel sold in any State for use in motor vehicles and motor vehicle engines, or nonroad or stationary engines, and commonly or commercially known or sold as gasoline.

Installed means the engine is placed and secured at the location where it is intended to be operated.

Landfill gas means a gaseous by-product of the land application of municipal refuse typically formed through the anaerobic decomposition of waste materials and composed principally of methane and CO<sub>2</sub>.

Lean burn engine means any two-stroke or four-stroke spark ignited engine that does not meet the definition of a rich burn engine.

Liquefied petroleum gas means any liquefied hydrocarbon gas obtained as a by-product in petroleum refining or natural gas production.

Manufacturer has the meaning given in section 216(1) of the Clean Air Act. In general, this term includes any person who manufactures a stationary engine for sale in the United States or otherwise introduces a new stationary engine into commerce in the United States. This includes importers who import stationary engines for resale.

Maximum engine power means maximum engine power as defined in 40 CFR 1048.801.

*Model year* means the calendar year in which an engine is manufactured (see "date of manufacture"), except as follows:

- (1) Model year means the annual new model production period of the engine manufacturer in which an engine is manufactured (see "date of manufacture"), if the annual new model production period is different than the calendar year and includes January 1 of the calendar year for which the model year is named. It may not begin before January 2 of the previous calendar year and it must end by December 31 of the named calendar year.
- (2) For an engine that is converted to a stationary engine after being placed into service as a nonroad or other non-stationary engine, model year means the calendar year or new model production period in which the engine was manufactured (see "date of manufacture").

Natural gas means a naturally occurring mixture of hydrocarbon and non-hydrocarbon gases found in geologic formations beneath the Earth's surface, of which the principal constituent is methane. Natural gas may be field or pipeline quality.

Other internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine, except combustion turbines, which is not a reciprocating internal combustion engine or rotary internal combustion engine.

Pipeline-quality natural gas means a naturally occurring fluid mixture of hydrocarbons (e.g., methane, ethane, or propane) produced in geological formations beneath the Earth's surface that maintains a gaseous state at standard atmospheric temperature and pressure under ordinary conditions, and which is provided by a supplier through a pipeline. Pipeline-quality natural gas must either be composed of at least 70 percent methane by volume or have a gross calorific value between 950 and 1,100 British thermal units per standard cubic foot.

Rich burn engine means any four-stroke spark ignited engine where the manufacturer's recommended operating air/fuel ratio divided by the stoichiometric air/fuel ratio at full load conditions is less than or equal to 1.1. Engines originally manufactured as rich burn engines, but modified prior to June 12, 2006, with passive emission control technology for NO<sub>x</sub> (such as pre-combustion chambers) will be considered lean burn engines. Also, existing engines where there are no manufacturer's recommendations regarding air/fuel ratio will be considered a rich burn engine if the excess oxygen content of the exhaust at full load conditions is less than or equal to 2 percent.

Rotary internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine which uses rotary motion to convert heat energy into mechanical work.

Spark ignition means relating to either: a gasoline-fueled engine; or any other type of engine with a spark plug (or other sparking device) and with operating characteristics significantly similar to the theoretical Otto combustion cycle. Spark ignition engines usually use a throttle to regulate intake air flow to control power during normal operation. Dual-fuel engines in which a liquid fuel (typically diesel fuel) is used for compression ignition and gaseous fuel (typically natural gas) is used as the primary fuel at an

annual average ratio of less than 2 parts diesel fuel to 100 parts total fuel on an energy equivalent basis are spark ignition engines.

Stationary internal combustion engine means any internal combustion engine, except combustion turbines, that converts heat energy into mechanical work and is not mobile. Stationary ICE differ from mobile ICE in that a stationary internal combustion engine is not a nonroad engine as defined at 40 CFR 1068.30 (excluding paragraph (2)(ii) of that definition), and is not used to propel a motor vehicle, aircraft, or a vehicle used solely for competition. Stationary ICE include reciprocating ICE, rotary ICE, and other ICE, except combustion turbines.

Stationary internal combustion engine test cell/stand means an engine test cell/stand, as defined in 40 CFR part 63, subpart PPPPP, that tests stationary ICE.

Stoichiometric means the theoretical air-to-fuel ratio required for complete combustion.

Subpart means 40 CFR part 60, subpart JJJJ.

Two-stroke engine means a type of engine which completes the power cycle in single crankshaft revolution by combining the intake and compression operations into one stroke and the power and exhaust operations into a second stroke. This system requires auxiliary scavenging and inherently runs lean of stoichiometric.

Volatile organic compounds means volatile organic compounds as defined in 40 CFR 51.100(s).

Voluntary certification program means an optional engine certification program that manufacturers of stationary SI internal combustion engines with a maximum engine power greater than 19 KW (25 HP) that do not use gasoline and are not rich burn engines that use LPG can choose to participate in to certify their engines to the emission standards in § 60.4231(d) or (e), as applicable.

[73 FR 3591, Jan. 18, 2008, as amended at 73 FR 59177, Oct. 8, 2008; 76 FR 37974, June 28, 2011; 78 FR 6698, Jan. 30, 2013]

Table 1 to Subpart JJJJ of Part 60—NO<sub>x</sub> , CO, and VOC Emission Standards for Stationary Non-Emergency SI Engines ≥100 HP (Except Gasoline and Rich Burn LPG), Stationary SI Landfill/Digester Gas Engines, and Stationary Emergency Engines >25 HP

Zanami Bigootor Gao Enginee, and Gtationary		gcoc						
			g/HP-hr O <sub>2</sub>		s <sup>a</sup>			
Engine type	Maximum	Manufacture			ppmvd at 15% O <sub>2</sub>			
and fuel				СО	VOC d	NOx	СО	VOC d
Non-Emergency SI Natural Gas <sup>b</sup> and Non-Emergency SI Lean Burn LPG <sup>b</sup>	100≤HP<500	7/1/2008	2.0	4.0	1.0	160	540	86
		1/1/2011	1.0	2.0	0.7	82	270	60
Non-Emergency SI Lean Burn Natural Gas and LPG	500≤HP<1,350	1/1/2008	2.0	4.0	1.0	160	540	86
		7/1/2010	1.0	2.0	0.7	82	270	60
Non-Emergency SI Natural Gas and Non-Emergency SI Lean Burn LPG (except lean burn 500≤HP<1,350)	HP≥500	7/1/2007	2.0	4.0	1.0	160	540	86
	HP≥500	7/1/2010	1.0	2.0	0.7	82	270	60
Landfill/Digester Gas (except lean burn 500≤HP<1,350)	HP<500	7/1/2008	3.0	5.0	1.0	220	610	80
		1/1/2011	2.0	5.0	1.0	150	610	80
	HP≥500	7/1/2007	3.0	5.0	1.0	220	610	80
		7/1/2010	2.0	5.0	1.0	150	610	80
Landfill/Digester Gas Lean Burn	500≤HP<1,350	1/1/2008	3.0	5.0	1.0	220	610	80
		7/1/2010	2.0	5.0	1.0	150	610	80
Emergency	25 <hp<130< td=""><td>1/1/2009</td><td><sup>c</sup> 10</td><td>387</td><td>N/A</td><td>N/A</td><td>N/A</td><td>N/A</td></hp<130<>	1/1/2009	<sup>c</sup> 10	387	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
	HP≥130		2.0	4.0	1.0	160	540	86

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> Owners and operators of stationary non-certified SI engines may choose to comply with the emission standards in units of either g/HP-hr or ppmvd at 15 percent O<sub>2</sub>.

[76 FR 37975, June 28, 2011]

# Table 2 to Subpart JJJJ of Part 60—Requirements for Performance Tests

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> Owners and operators of new or reconstructed non-emergency lean burn SI stationary engines with a site rating of greater than or equal to 250 brake HP located at a major source that are meeting the requirements of 40 CFR part 63, subpart ZZZZ, Table 2a do not have to comply with the CO emission standards of Table 1 of this subpart.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm c}$  The emission standards applicable to emergency engines between 25 HP and 130 HP are in terms of NO<sub>X</sub>+ HC.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup> For purposes of this subpart, when calculating emissions of volatile organic compounds, emissions of formaldehyde should not be included.

For each	Complying with the requirement to	You must	Using	According to the following requirements
1. Stationary SI internal combustion engine demonstrating compliance according to § 60.4244.	a. limit the concentration of NO <sub>x</sub> in the stationary SI internal combustion engine exhaust	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points;	(1) Method 1 or 1A of 40 CFR part 60, Appendix A or ASTM Method D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005).a e	(a) If using a control device, the sampling site must be located at the outlet of the control device.
		ii. Determine the O₂concentration of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location;	40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(b) Measurements to determine O₂concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for NO <sub>x</sub> concentration.
		iii. If necessary, determine the exhaust flowrate of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust;	(3) Method 2 or 19 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A.	
		iv. If necessary, measure moisture content of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location; and	(4) Method 4 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03. <sup>e</sup>	determine moisture must
		v. Measure NO <sub>x</sub> at the exhaust of the stationary internal combustion engine.	(5) Method 7E of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, Method D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005) a e, Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03.	the three 1-hour or longer
			CFR part 60, appendix A or	(a) If using a control device, the sampling site must be located at the outlet of the control device.
		ii. Determine the O₂concentration of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location;	40 CFR part 60, appendix A	(b) Measurements to determine O₂concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for CO concentration.
		iii. If necessary, determine the exhaust flowrate of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust;	(3) Method 2 or 19 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A.	

	I		T
	iv. If necessary, measure moisture content of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location; and	-	determine moisture must
	v. Measure CO at the exhaust of the stationary internal combustion engine.	Method D6522-00	(d) Results of this test consist of the average of the three 1-hour or longer runs.
c. limit the concentration of VOC in the stationary SI internal combustion engine exhaust	i. Select the sampling port location and the number of traverse points;		(a) If using a control device, the sampling site must be located at the outlet of the control device.
	ii. Determine the O₂concentration of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location;	40 CFR part 60, appendix A or ASTM Method D6522-00 (Reapproved 2005). a e	(b) Measurements to determine O₂concentration must be made at the same time as the measurements for VOC concentration.
	iii. If necessary, determine the exhaust flowrate of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust;	(3) Method 2 or 19 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A.	
	iv. If necessary, measure moisture content of the stationary internal combustion engine exhaust at the sampling port location; and	,	determine moisture must
	v. Measure VOC at the exhaust of the stationary internal combustion engine.	(5) Methods 25A and 18 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, Method 25A with the use of a methane cutter as described in 40 CFR 1065.265, Method 18 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix A, c d Method 320 of 40 CFR part 63, appendix A, or ASTM D 6348-03.	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>a</sup> You may petition the Administrator for approval to use alternative methods for portable analyzer.

Claypool, Indiana

[76 FR 37975, June 28, 2011, as amended at 78 FR 6698, Jan. 30, 2013]

Table 3 to Subpart JJJJ of Part 60—Applicability of General Provisions to Subpart JJJJ

[As stated in § 60.4246, you must comply with the following applicable General Provisions]

General provisions citation	Subject of citation	Applies to subpart	Explanation
§ 60.1	General applicability of the General Provisions	Yes	
§ 60.2	Definitions	Yes	Additional terms defined in § 60.4248.
§ 60.3	Units and abbreviations	Yes	
§ 60.4	Address	Yes	
§ 60.5	Determination of construction or modification	Yes	
§ 60.6	Review of plans	Yes	
§ 60.7	Notification and Recordkeeping	Yes	Except that § 60.7 only applies as specified in § 60.4245.
§ 60.8	Performance tests	Yes	Except that § 60.8 only applies to owners and operators who are subject to performance testing in subpart JJJJ.
§ 60.9	Availability of information	Yes	
§ 60.10	State Authority	Yes	
§ 60.11	Compliance with standards and maintenance requirements	Yes	Requirements are specified in subpart JJJJ.
§ 60.12	Circumvention	Yes	
§ 60.13	Monitoring requirements	No	
§ 60.14	Modification	Yes	
§ 60.15	Reconstruction	Yes	
§ 60.16	Priority list	Yes	
§ 60.17	Incorporations by reference	Yes	

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>b</sup> You may use ASME PTC 19.10-1981, Flue and Exhaust Gas Analyses, for measuring the O<sub>2</sub>content of the exhaust gas as an alternative to EPA Method 3B.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>c</sup> You may use EPA Method 18 of 40 CFR part 60, appendix, provided that you conduct an adequate presurvey test prior to the emissions test, such as the one described in OTM 11 on EPA's Web site (http://www.epa.gov/ttn/emc/prelim/otm11.pdf).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>d</sup> You may use ASTM D6420-99 (2004), Test Method for Determination of Gaseous Organic Compounds by Direct Interface Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry as an alternative to EPA Method 18 for measuring total nonmethane organic.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>e</sup> Incorporated by reference, see 40 CFR 60.17.

JO	General control device requirements	No	
•	General notification and reporting requirements	Yes	

Table 4 to Subpart JJJJ of Part 60—Applicability of Mobile Source Provisions for Manufacturers Participating in the Voluntary Certification Program and Certifying Stationary SI ICE to Emission Standards in Table 1 of Subpart JJJJ

[As stated in § 60.4247, you must comply with the following applicable mobile source provisions if you are a manufacturer participating in the voluntary certification program and certifying stationary SI ICE to emission standards in Table 1 of subpart JJJJ]

Mobile source provisions citation	Subject of citation	Applies to subpart	Explanation
1048 subpart A	Overview and Applicability	Yes	
1048 subpart B	Emission Standards and Related Requirements	Yes	Except for the specific sections below.
1048.101	Exhaust Emission Standards	No	
1048.105	Evaporative Emission Standards	No	
1048.110	Diagnosing Malfunctions	No	
1048.140	Certifying Blue Sky Series Engines	No	
1048.145	Interim Provisions	No	
1048 subpart C	Certifying Engine Families	Yes	Except for the specific sections below.
1048.205(b)	AECD reporting	Yes	
1048.205(c)	OBD Requirements	No	
1048.205(n)	Deterioration Factors	Yes	Except as indicated in 60.4247(c).
1048.205(p)(1)	Deterioration Factor Discussion	Yes	
1048.205(p)(2)	Liquid Fuels as they require	No	
1048.240(b)(c)(d)	Deterioration Factors	Yes	
1048 subpart D	Testing Production-Line Engines	Yes	
1048 subpart E	Testing In-Use Engines	No	
1048 subpart F	Test Procedures	Yes	
1065.5(a)(4)	Raw sampling (refers reader back to the specific emissions regulation for guidance)	Yes	
1048 subpart G	Compliance Provisions	Yes	
1048 subpart H	Reserved		
1048 subpart I	Definitions and Other Reference Information	Yes	
1048 appendix I and II	Yes		
1065 (all subparts)	Engine Testing Procedures	Yes	Except for the specific

			section below.
1065.715	Test Fuel Specifications for Natural Gas	No	
1068 (all subparts)	General Compliance Provisions for Nonroad Programs	Yes	Except for the specific sections below.
1068.245	Hardship Provisions for Unusual Circumstances	No	
1068.250	Hardship Provisions for Small-Volume Manufacturers	No	
1068.255	Hardship Provisions for Equipment Manufacturers and Secondary Engine Manufacturers	No	

#### Attachment L

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

**Title 40: Protection of Environment** 

#### PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

**Subpart Dc - Standards of Performance for Small Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units** 

Source: 72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, unless otherwise noted.

#### § 60.40c Applicability and delegation of authority.

- (a) Except as provided in paragraphs (d), (e), (f), and (g) of this section, the affected facility to which this subpart applies is each steam generating unit for which construction, modification, or reconstruction is commenced after June 9, 1989 and that has a maximum design heat input capacity of 29 megawatts (MW) (100 million British thermal units per hour (MMBtu/h)) or less, but greater than or equal to 2.9 MW (10 MMBtu/h).
- (b) In delegating implementation and enforcement authority to a State under section 111(c) of the Clean Air Act, § 60.48c(a)(4) shall be retained by the Administrator and not transferred to a State.
- (c) Steam generating units that meet the applicability requirements in paragraph (a) of this section are not subject to the sulfur dioxide ( $SO_2$ ) or particulate matter (PM) emission limits, performance testing requirements, or monitoring requirements under this subpart (§§ 60.42c, 60.43c, 60.44c, 60.45c, 60.46c, or 60.47c) during periods of combustion research, as defined in § 60.41c.
- (d) Any temporary change to an existing steam generating unit for the purpose of conducting combustion research is not considered a modification under § 60.14.
- (e) Affected facilities ( *i.e.* heat recovery steam generators and fuel heaters) that are associated with stationary combustion turbines and meet the applicability requirements of subpart KKKK of this part are not subject to this subpart. This subpart will continue to apply to all other heat recovery steam generators, fuel heaters, and other affected facilities that are capable of combusting more than or equal to 2.9 MW (10 MMBtu/h) heat input of fossil fuel but less than or equal to 29 MW (100 MMBtu/h) heat input of fossil fuel. If the heat recovery steam generator, fuel heater, or other affected facility is subject to this subpart, only emissions resulting from combustion of fuels in the steam generating unit are subject to this subpart. (The stationary combustion turbine emissions are subject to subpart GG or KKKK, as applicable, of this part.)
- (f) Any affected facility that meets the applicability requirements of and is subject to subpart AAAA or subpart CCCC of this part is not subject to this subpart.
- (g) Any facility that meets the applicability requirements and is subject to an EPA approved State or Federal section 111(d)/129 plan implementing subpart BBBB of this part is not subject to this subpart.
- (h) Affected facilities that also meet the applicability requirements under subpart J or subpart Ja of this part are subject to the PM and  $NO_X$  standards under this subpart and the  $SO_2$  standards under subpart J or subpart Ja of this part, as applicable.
  - (i) Temporary boilers are not subject to this subpart.

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5090, Jan. 28, 2009; 77 FR 9461, Feb. 16, 2012]

## § 60.41c Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the Clean Air Act and in subpart A of this part.

Annual capacity factor means the ratio between the actual heat input to a steam generating unit from an individual fuel or combination of fuels during a period of 12 consecutive calendar months and the potential heat input to the steam generating unit from all fuels had the steam generating unit been operated for 8,760 hours during that 12-month period at the maximum design heat input capacity. In the case of steam generating units that are rented or leased, the actual heat input shall be determined based on the combined heat input from all operations of the affected facility during a period of 12 consecutive calendar months.

Coal means all solid fuels classified as anthracite, bituminous, subbituminous, or lignite by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D388 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), coal refuse, and petroleum coke. Coal-derived synthetic fuels derived from coal for the purposes of creating useful heat, including but not limited to solvent refined coal, gasified coal not meeting the definition of natural gas, coal-oil mixtures, and coal-water mixtures, are also included in this definition for the purposes of this subpart.

Coal refuse means any by-product of coal mining or coal cleaning operations with an ash content greater than 50 percent (by weight) and a heating value less than 13,900 kilojoules per kilogram (kJ/kg) (6,000 Btu per pound (Btu/lb) on a dry basis.

Combined cycle system means a system in which a separate source (such as a stationary gas turbine, internal combustion engine, or kiln) provides exhaust gas to a steam generating unit.

Combustion research means the experimental firing of any fuel or combination of fuels in a steam generating unit for the purpose of conducting research and development of more efficient combustion or more effective prevention or control of air pollutant emissions from combustion, provided that, during these periods of research and development, the heat generated is not used for any purpose other than preheating combustion air for use by that steam generating unit ( *i.e.* , the heat generated is released to the atmosphere without being used for space heating, process heating, driving pumps, preheating combustion air for other units, generating electricity, or any other purpose).

Conventional technology means wet flue gas desulfurization technology, dry flue gas desulfurization technology, atmospheric fluidized bed combustion technology, and oil hydrodesulfurization technology.

Distillate oil means fuel oil that complies with the specifications for fuel oil numbers 1 or 2, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D396 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), diesel fuel oil numbers 1 or 2, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D975 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), kerosine, as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D3699 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), biodiesel as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D6751 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17), or biodiesel blends as defined by the American Society of Testing and Materials in ASTM D7467 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17).

Dry flue gas desulfurization technology means a  $SO_2$  control system that is located between the steam generating unit and the exhaust vent or stack, and that removes sulfur oxides from the combustion gases of the steam generating unit by contacting the combustion gases with an alkaline reagent and water, whether introduced separately or as a premixed slurry or solution and forming a dry powder material. This definition includes devices where the dry powder material is subsequently converted to

another form. Alkaline reagents used in dry flue gas desulfurization systems include, but are not limited to, lime and sodium compounds.

Duct burner means a device that combusts fuel and that is placed in the exhaust duct from another source (such as a stationary gas turbine, internal combustion engine, kiln, etc.) to allow the firing of additional fuel to heat the exhaust gases before the exhaust gases enter a steam generating unit.

Emerging technology means any  $SO_2$  control system that is not defined as a conventional technology under this section, and for which the owner or operator of the affected facility has received approval from the Administrator to operate as an emerging technology under § 60.48c(a)(4).

Federally enforceable means all limitations and conditions that are enforceable by the Administrator, including the requirements of 40 CFR parts 60 and 61, requirements within any applicable State implementation plan, and any permit requirements established under 40 CFR 52.21 or under 40 CFR 51.18 and 51.24.

Fluidized bed combustion technology means a device wherein fuel is distributed onto a bed (or series of beds) of limestone aggregate (or other sorbent materials) for combustion; and these materials are forced upward in the device by the flow of combustion air and the gaseous products of combustion. Fluidized bed combustion technology includes, but is not limited to, bubbling bed units and circulating bed units.

Fuel pretreatment means a process that removes a portion of the sulfur in a fuel before combustion of the fuel in a steam generating unit.

Heat input means heat derived from combustion of fuel in a steam generating unit and does not include the heat derived from preheated combustion air, recirculated flue gases, or exhaust gases from other sources (such as stationary gas turbines, internal combustion engines, and kilns).

Heat transfer medium means any material that is used to transfer heat from one point to another point.

Maximum design heat input capacity means the ability of a steam generating unit to combust a stated maximum amount of fuel (or combination of fuels) on a steady state basis as determined by the physical design and characteristics of the steam generating unit.

#### Natural gas means:

- (1) A naturally occurring mixture of hydrocarbon and nonhydrocarbon gases found in geologic formations beneath the earth's surface, of which the principal constituent is methane; or
- (2) Liquefied petroleum (LP) gas, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D1835 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17); or
- (3) A mixture of hydrocarbons that maintains a gaseous state at ISO conditions. Additionally, natural gas must either be composed of at least 70 percent methane by volume or have a gross calorific value between 34 and 43 megajoules (MJ) per dry standard cubic meter (910 and 1,150 Btu per dry standard cubic foot).

Noncontinental area means the State of Hawaii, the Virgin Islands, Guam, American Samoa, the Commonwealth of Puerto Rico, or the Northern Mariana Islands.

Oil means crude oil or petroleum, or a liquid fuel derived from crude oil or petroleum, including distillate oil and residual oil.

Potential sulfur dioxide emission rate means the theoretical SO<sub>2</sub> emissions (nanograms per joule (ng/J) or lb/MMBtu heat input) that would result from combusting fuel in an uncleaned state and without using emission control systems.

*Process heater* means a device that is primarily used to heat a material to initiate or promote a chemical reaction in which the material participates as a reactant or catalyst.

Residual oil means crude oil, fuel oil that does not comply with the specifications under the definition of distillate oil, and all fuel oil numbers 4, 5, and 6, as defined by the American Society for Testing and Materials in ASTM D396 (incorporated by reference, see § 60.17).

Steam generating unit means a device that combusts any fuel and produces steam or heats water or heats any heat transfer medium. This term includes any duct burner that combusts fuel and is part of a combined cycle system. This term does not include process heaters as defined in this subpart.

Steam generating unit operating day means a 24-hour period between 12:00 midnight and the following midnight during which any fuel is combusted at any time in the steam generating unit. It is not necessary for fuel to be combusted continuously for the entire 24-hour period.

Temporary boiler means a steam generating unit that combusts natural gas or distillate oil with a potential  $SO_2$  emissions rate no greater than 26 ng/J (0.060 lb/MMBtu), and the unit is designed to, and is capable of, being carried or moved from one location to another by means of, for example, wheels, skids, carrying handles, dollies, trailers, or platforms. A steam generating unit is not a temporary boiler if any one of the following conditions exists:

- (1) The equipment is attached to a foundation.
- (2) The steam generating unit or a replacement remains at a location for more than 180 consecutive days. Any temporary boiler that replaces a temporary boiler at a location and performs the same or similar function will be included in calculating the consecutive time period.
- (3) The equipment is located at a seasonal facility and operates during the full annual operating period of the seasonal facility, remains at the facility for at least 2 years, and operates at that facility for at least 3 months each year.
- (4) The equipment is moved from one location to another in an attempt to circumvent the residence time requirements of this definition.

Wet flue gas desulfurization technology means an  $SO_2$  control system that is located between the steam generating unit and the exhaust vent or stack, and that removes sulfur oxides from the combustion gases of the steam generating unit by contacting the combustion gases with an alkaline slurry or solution and forming a liquid material. This definition includes devices where the liquid material is subsequently converted to another form. Alkaline reagents used in wet flue gas desulfurization systems include, but are not limited to, lime, limestone, and sodium compounds.

Wet scrubber system means any emission control device that mixes an aqueous stream or slurry with the exhaust gases from a steam generating unit to control emissions of PM or SO<sub>2</sub>.

Wood means wood, wood residue, bark, or any derivative fuel or residue thereof, in any form, including but not limited to sawdust, sanderdust, wood chips, scraps, slabs, millings, shavings, and processed pellets made from wood or other forest residues.

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5090, Jan. 28, 2009; 77 FR 9461, Feb. 16, 2012]

### § 60.42c Standard for sulfur dioxide (SO<sub>2</sub>).

- (a) Except as provided in paragraphs (b), (c), and (e) of this section, on and after the date on which the performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, the owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts only coal shall neither: cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from the affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input or 10 percent (0.10) of the potential  $SO_2$  emission rate (90 percent reduction), nor cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from the affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of 520 ng/J (1.2 lb/MMBtu) heat input. If coal is combusted with other fuels, the affected facility shall neither: cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from the affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input or 10 percent (0.10) of the potential  $SO_2$  emission rate (90 percent reduction), nor cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from the affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of the emission limit is determined pursuant to paragraph (e)(2) of this section.
- (b) Except as provided in paragraphs (c) and (e) of this section, on and after the date on which the performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, the owner or operator of an affected facility that:
- (1) Combusts only coal refuse alone in a fluidized bed combustion steam generating unit shall neither:
- (i) Cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub> in excess of 87 ng/J (0.20 lb/MMBtu) heat input or 20 percent (0.20) of the potential SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate (80 percent reduction); nor
- (ii) Cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of  $SO_2$
- (2) Combusts only coal and that uses an emerging technology for the control of SO<sub>2</sub> emissions shall neither:
- (i) Cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of 50 percent (0.50) of the potential  $SO_2$  emission rate (50 percent reduction); nor
- (ii) Cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub> in excess of 260 ng/J (0.60 lb/MMBtu) heat input. If coal is combusted with other fuels, the affected facility is subject to the 50 percent SO<sub>2</sub> reduction requirement specified in this paragraph and the emission limit determined pursuant to paragraph (e)(2) of this section.
- (c) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts coal, alone or in combination with any other fuel, and is listed in paragraphs (c)(1), (2), (3), or

- (4) of this section shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of the emission limit determined pursuant to paragraph (e)(2) of this section. Percent reduction requirements are not applicable to affected facilities under paragraphs (c)(1), (2), (3), or (4).
  - (1) Affected facilities that have a heat input capacity of 22 MW (75 MMBtu/h) or less;
- (2) Affected facilities that have an annual capacity for coal of 55 percent (0.55) or less and are subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor for coal of 55 percent (0.55) or less.
  - (3) Affected facilities located in a noncontinental area; or
- (4) Affected facilities that combust coal in a duct burner as part of a combined cycle system where 30 percent (0.30) or less of the heat entering the steam generating unit is from combustion of coal in the duct burner and 70 percent (0.70) or more of the heat entering the steam generating unit is from exhaust gases entering the duct burner.
- (d) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under  $\S$  60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts oil shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain  $SO_2$  in excess of 215 ng/J (0.50 lb/MMBtu) heat input from oil; or, as an alternative, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts oil shall combust oil in the affected facility that contains greater than 0.5 weight percent sulfur. The percent reduction requirements are not applicable to affected facilities under this paragraph.
- (e) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts coal, oil, or coal and oil with any other fuel shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain SO<sub>2</sub> in excess of the following:
- (1) The percent of potential  $SO_2$  emission rate or numerical  $SO_2$  emission rate required under paragraph (a) or (b)(2) of this section, as applicable, for any affected facility that
  - (i) Combusts coal in combination with any other fuel;
  - (ii) Has a heat input capacity greater than 22 MW (75 MMBtu/h); and
  - (iii) Has an annual capacity factor for coal greater than 55 percent (0.55); and
- (2) The emission limit determined according to the following formula for any affected facility that combusts coal, oil, or coal and oil with any other fuel:

$$E_e = \frac{\left(K_x H_x + K_b H_b + K_c H_c\right)}{\left(H_x + H_b + H_c\right)}$$

Where:

E<sub>s</sub> = SO<sub>2</sub> emission limit, expressed in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input;

 $K_a = 520 \text{ ng/J } (1.2 \text{ lb/MMBtu});$ 

 $K_b = 260 \text{ ng/J } (0.60 \text{ lb/MMBtu});$ 

 $K_c = 215 \text{ ng/J } (0.50 \text{ lb/MMBtu});$ 

- H<sub>a</sub> = Heat input from the combustion of coal, except coal combusted in an affected facility subject to paragraph (b)(2) of this section, in Joules (J) [MMBtu];
- $H_b$  = Heat input from the combustion of coal in an affected facility subject to paragraph (b)(2) of this section, in J (MMBtu); and
- $H_c$  = Heat input from the combustion of oil, in J (MMBtu).
- (f) Reduction in the potential SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate through fuel pretreatment is not credited toward the percent reduction requirement under paragraph (b)(2) of this section unless:
- (1) Fuel pretreatment results in a 50 percent (0.50) or greater reduction in the potential  $SO_2$  emission rate; and
- (2) Emissions from the pretreated fuel (without either combustion or post-combustion  $SO_2$  control) are equal to or less than the emission limits specified under paragraph (b)(2) of this section.
- (g) Except as provided in paragraph (h) of this section, compliance with the percent reduction requirements, fuel oil sulfur limits, and emission limits of this section shall be determined on a 30-day rolling average basis.
- (h) For affected facilities listed under paragraphs (h)(1), (2), (3), or (4) of this section, compliance with the emission limits or fuel oil sulfur limits under this section may be determined based on a certification from the fuel supplier, as described under § 60.48c(f), as applicable.
- (1) Distillate oil-fired affected facilities with heat input capacities between 2.9 and 29 MW (10 and 100 MMBtu/hr).
- (2) Residual oil-fired affected facilities with heat input capacities between 2.9 and 8.7 MW (10 and 30 MMBtu/hr).
- (3) Coal-fired affected facilities with heat input capacities between 2.9 and 8.7 MW (10 and 30 MMBtu/h).
- (4) Other fuels-fired affected facilities with heat input capacities between 2.9 and 8.7 MW (10 and 30 MMBtu/h).
- (i) The SO<sub>2</sub> emission limits, fuel oil sulfur limits, and percent reduction requirements under this section apply at all times, including periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction.
- (j) For affected facilities located in noncontinental areas and affected facilities complying with the percent reduction standard, only the heat input supplied to the affected facility from the combustion of coal and oil is counted under this section. No credit is provided for the heat input to the affected facility from wood or other fuels or for heat derived from exhaust gases from other sources, such as stationary gas turbines, internal combustion engines, and kilns.
- [72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5090, Jan. 28, 2009; 77 FR 9462, Feb. 16, 2012]
- § 60.43c Standard for particulate matter (PM).

- (a) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005, that combusts coal or combusts mixtures of coal with other fuels and has a heat input capacity of 8.7 MW (30 MMBtu/h) or greater, shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of the following emission limits:
- (1) 22 ng/J (0.051 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts only coal, or combusts coal with other fuels and has an annual capacity factor for the other fuels of 10 percent (0.10) or less.
- (2) 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility combusts coal with other fuels, has an annual capacity factor for the other fuels greater than 10 percent (0.10), and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor greater than 10 percent (0.10) for fuels other than coal.
- (b) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commenced construction, reconstruction, or modification on or before February 28, 2005, that combusts wood or combusts mixtures of wood with other fuels (except coal) and has a heat input capacity of 8.7 MW (30 MMBtu/h) or greater, shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of the following emissions limits:
- (1) 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility has an annual capacity factor for wood greater than 30 percent (0.30); or
- (2) 130 ng/J (0.30 lb/MMBtu) heat input if the affected facility has an annual capacity factor for wood of 30 percent (0.30) or less and is subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting operation of the affected facility to an annual capacity factor for wood of 30 percent (0.30) or less.
- (c) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts coal, wood, or oil and has a heat input capacity of 8.7 MW (30 MMBtu/h) or greater shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that exhibit greater than 20 percent opacity (6-minute average), except for one 6-minute period per hour of not more than 27 percent opacity. Owners and operators of an affected facility that elect to install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a continuous emissions monitoring system (CEMS) for measuring PM emissions according to the requirements of this subpart and are subject to a federally enforceable PM limit of 0.030 lb/MMBtu or less are exempt from the opacity standard specified in this paragraph (c).
- (d) The PM and opacity standards under this section apply at all times, except during periods of startup, shutdown, or malfunction.
- (e)(1) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts coal, oil, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels and has a heat input capacity of 8.7 MW (30 MMBtu/h) or greater shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of 13 ng/J (0.030 lb/MMBtu) heat input, except as provided in paragraphs (e)(2), (e)(3), and (e)(4) of this section.
- (2) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of paragraph (e)(1) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility for which modification commenced after February 28, 2005, may elect to meet the requirements of this paragraph. On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of

an affected facility that commences modification after February 28, 2005 shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of both:

- (i) 22 ng/J (0.051 lb/MMBtu) heat input derived from the combustion of coal, oil, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels; and
- (ii) 0.2 percent of the combustion concentration (99.8 percent reduction) when combusting coal, oil, wood, a mixture of these fuels, or a mixture of these fuels with any other fuels.
- (3) On and after the date on which the initial performance test is completed or is required to be completed under § 60.8, whichever date comes first, no owner or operator of an affected facility that commences modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts over 30 percent wood (by heat input) on an annual basis and has a heat input capacity of 8.7 MW (30 MMBtu/h) or greater shall cause to be discharged into the atmosphere from that affected facility any gases that contain PM in excess of 43 ng/J (0.10 lb/MMBtu) heat input.
- (4) An owner or operator of an affected facility that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after February 28, 2005, and that combusts only oil that contains no more than 0.50 weight percent sulfur or a mixture of 0.50 weight percent sulfur oil with other fuels not subject to a PM standard under  $\S$  60.43c and not using a post-combustion technology (except a wet scrubber) to reduce PM or  $SO_2$  emissions is not subject to the PM limit in this section.

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5091, Jan. 28, 2009; 77 FR 9462, Feb. 16, 2012]

## § 60.44c Compliance and performance test methods and procedures for sulfur dioxide.

- (a) Except as provided in paragraphs (g) and (h) of this section and § 60.8(b), performance tests required under § 60.8 shall be conducted following the procedures specified in paragraphs (b), (c), (d), (e), and (f) of this section, as applicable. Section 60.8(f) does not apply to this section. The 30-day notice required in § 60.8(d) applies only to the initial performance test unless otherwise specified by the Administrator.
- (b) The initial performance test required under  $\S$  60.8 shall be conducted over 30 consecutive operating days of the steam generating unit. Compliance with the percent reduction requirements and  $SO_2$  emission limits under  $\S$  60.42c shall be determined using a 30-day average. The first operating day included in the initial performance test shall be scheduled within 30 days after achieving the maximum production rate at which the affect facility will be operated, but not later than 180 days after the initial startup of the facility. The steam generating unit load during the 30-day period does not have to be the maximum design heat input capacity, but must be representative of future operating conditions.
- (c) After the initial performance test required under paragraph (b) of this section and § 60.8, compliance with the percent reduction requirements and  $SO_2$  emission limits under § 60.42c is based on the average percent reduction and the average  $SO_2$  emission rates for 30 consecutive steam generating unit operating days. A separate performance test is completed at the end of each steam generating unit operating day, and a new 30-day average percent reduction and  $SO_2$  emission rate are calculated to show compliance with the standard.
- (d) If only coal, only oil, or a mixture of coal and oil is combusted in an affected facility, the procedures in Method 19 of appendix A of this part are used to determine the hourly  $SO_2$  emission rate ( $E_{ho}$ ) and the 30-day average  $SO_2$  emission rate ( $E_{ao}$ ). The hourly averages used to compute the 30-day averages are obtained from the CEMS. Method 19 of appendix A of this part shall be used to calculate  $E_{ao}$  when using daily fuel sampling or Method 6B of appendix A of this part.

- (e) If coal, oil, or coal and oil are combusted with other fuels:
- (1) An adjusted  $E_{ho}$  ( $E_{ho}$  o) is used in Equation 19-19 of Method 19 of appendix A of this part to compute the adjusted  $E_{ao}$  ( $E_{ao}$  o). The  $E_{ho}$  o is computed using the following formula:

$$E_{10} o = \frac{E_{10} - E_{w}(1 - X_{1})}{X_{1}}$$

Where:

 $E_{ho}$  o = Adjusted  $E_{ho}$  , ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

E<sub>ho</sub> = Hourly SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

- $E_w = SO_2$  concentration in fuels other than coal and oil combusted in the affected facility, as determined by fuel sampling and analysis procedures in Method 9 of appendix A of this part, ng/J (lb/MMBtu). The value  $E_w$  for each fuel lot is used for each hourly average during the time that the lot is being combusted. The owner or operator does not have to measure  $E_w$  if the owner or operator elects to assume  $E_w = 0$ .
- $X_k$  = Fraction of the total heat input from fuel combustion derived from coal and oil, as determined by applicable procedures in Method 19 of appendix A of this part.
- (2) The owner or operator of an affected facility that qualifies under the provisions of § 60.42c(c) or (d) (where percent reduction is not required) does not have to measure the parameters  $E_w$  or  $X_k$  if the owner or operator of the affected facility elects to measure emission rates of the coal or oil using the fuel sampling and analysis procedures under Method 19 of appendix A of this part.
- (f) Affected facilities subject to the percent reduction requirements under  $\S$  60.42c(a) or (b) shall determine compliance with the  $SO_2$  emission limits under  $\S$  60.42c pursuant to paragraphs (d) or (e) of this section, and shall determine compliance with the percent reduction requirements using the following procedures:
- (1) If only coal is combusted, the percent of potential  $SO_2$  emission rate is computed using the following formula:

$$%P_{\epsilon} = 100 \left( 1 - \frac{\%R_{g}}{100} \right) \left( 1 - \frac{\%R_{f}}{100} \right)$$

Where:

 $%P_s = Potential SO_2$  emission rate, in percent;

- %R<sub>g</sub> = SO<sub>2</sub> removal efficiency of the control device as determined by Method 19 of appendix A of this part, in percent; and
- $%R_f = SO_2$  removal efficiency of fuel pretreatment as determined by Method 19 of appendix A of this part, in percent.
- (2) If coal, oil, or coal and oil are combusted with other fuels, the same procedures required in paragraph (f)(1) of this section are used, except as provided for in the following:

(i) To compute the  ${}^{\circ}\!\!\!/ P_s$ , an adjusted  ${}^{\circ}\!\!\!/ R_g$  ( ${}^{\circ}\!\!\!/ R_g$  o) is computed from  $E_{ao}$  o from paragraph (e)(1) of this section and an adjusted average  $SO_2$  inlet rate ( $E_{ai}$  o) using the following formula:

$$\%R_{g0} = 100 \left( 1 - \frac{E_{w}^{\circ}}{E_{wi}^{\circ}} \right)$$

Where:

 $R_{\alpha}$  o = Adjusted  $R_{\alpha}$ , in percent;

 $E_{ao}$  o = Adjusted  $E_{ao}$ , ng/J (lb/MMBtu); and

 $E_{ai}$  o = Adjusted average  $SO_2$  inlet rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu).

(ii) To compute  $E_{ai}$  o, an adjusted hourly  $SO_2$  inlet rate ( $E_{hi}$  o) is used. The  $E_{hi}$  o is computed using the following formula:

$$E_{hi}o = \frac{E_{hi} - E_{w}(1 - X_{h})}{X_{h}}$$

Where:

 $E_{hi}$  o = Adjusted  $E_{hi}$  , ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

E<sub>hi</sub> = Hourly SO<sub>2</sub> inlet rate, ng/J (lb/MMBtu);

- $E_w = SO_2$  concentration in fuels other than coal and oil combusted in the affected facility, as determined by fuel sampling and analysis procedures in Method 19 of appendix A of this part, ng/J (lb/MMBtu). The value  $E_w$  for each fuel lot is used for each hourly average during the time that the lot is being combusted. The owner or operator does not have to measure  $E_w$  if the owner or operator elects to assume  $E_w = 0$ ; and
- $X_k$  = Fraction of the total heat input from fuel combustion derived from coal and oil, as determined by applicable procedures in Method 19 of appendix A of this part.
- (g) For oil-fired affected facilities where the owner or operator seeks to demonstrate compliance with the fuel oil sulfur limits under § 60.42c based on shipment fuel sampling, the initial performance test shall consist of sampling and analyzing the oil in the initial tank of oil to be fired in the steam generating unit to demonstrate that the oil contains 0.5 weight percent sulfur or less. Thereafter, the owner or operator of the affected facility shall sample the oil in the fuel tank after each new shipment of oil is received, as described under § 60.46c(d)(2).
- (h) For affected facilities subject to  $\S$  60.42c(h)(1), (2), or (3) where the owner or operator seeks to demonstrate compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> standards based on fuel supplier certification, the performance test shall consist of the certification from the fuel supplier, as described in  $\S$  60.48c(f), as applicable.
- (i) The owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> standards under § 60.42c(c)(2) shall demonstrate the maximum design heat input capacity of the steam generating unit by operating the steam generating unit at this capacity for 24 hours. This demonstration shall be made during the initial performance test, and a subsequent demonstration may be requested at any other time. If the demonstrated 24-hour average firing rate for the affected facility is less than the maximum design heat input capacity stated by the manufacturer of the affected facility, the demonstrated

24-hour average firing rate shall be used to determine the annual capacity factor for the affected facility; otherwise, the maximum design heat input capacity provided by the manufacturer shall be used.

(j) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall use all valid  $SO_2$  emissions data in calculating  $P_s$  and  $E_{ho}$  under paragraphs (d), (e), or (f) of this section, as applicable, whether or not the minimum emissions data requirements under § 60.46c(f) are achieved. All valid emissions data, including valid data collected during periods of startup, shutdown, and malfunction, shall be used in calculating  $P_s$  or  $E_{ho}$  pursuant to paragraphs (d), (e), or (f) of this section, as applicable.

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5091, Jan. 28, 2009]

## § 60.45c Compliance and performance test methods and procedures for particulate matter.

- (a) The owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the PM and/or opacity standards under § 60.43c shall conduct an initial performance test as required under § 60.8, and shall conduct subsequent performance tests as requested by the Administrator, to determine compliance with the standards using the following procedures and reference methods, except as specified in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (1) Method 1 of appendix A of this part shall be used to select the sampling site and the number of traverse sampling points.
- (2) Method 3A or 3B of appendix A-2 of this part shall be used for gas analysis when applying Method 5 or 5B of appendix A-3 of this part or 17 of appendix A-6 of this part.
- (3) Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part shall be used to measure the concentration of PM as follows:
- (i) Method 5 of appendix A of this part may be used only at affected facilities without wet scrubber systems.
- (ii) Method 17 of appendix A of this part may be used at affected facilities with or without wet scrubber systems provided the stack gas temperature does not exceed a temperature of 160 °C (320 °F). The procedures of Sections 8.1 and 11.1 of Method 5B of appendix A of this part may be used in Method 17 of appendix A of this part only if Method 17 of appendix A of this part is used in conjunction with a wet scrubber system. Method 17 of appendix A of this part shall not be used in conjunction with a wet scrubber system if the effluent is saturated or laden with water droplets.
  - (iii) Method 5B of appendix A of this part may be used in conjunction with a wet scrubber system.
- (4) The sampling time for each run shall be at least 120 minutes and the minimum sampling volume shall be 1.7 dry standard cubic meters (dscm) [60 dry standard cubic feet (dscf)] except that smaller sampling times or volumes may be approved by the Administrator when necessitated by process variables or other factors.
- (5) For Method 5 or 5B of appendix A of this part, the temperature of the sample gas in the probe and filter holder shall be monitored and maintained at 160 ±14 °C (320±25 °F).
- (6) For determination of PM emissions, an oxygen ( $O_2$ ) or carbon dioxide ( $CO_2$ ) measurement shall be obtained simultaneously with each run of Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part by traversing the duct at the same sampling location.
- (7) For each run using Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part, the emission rates expressed in ng/J (lb/MMBtu) heat input shall be determined using:

- (i) The  ${\rm O_2}$  or  ${\rm CO_2}$  measurements and PM measurements obtained under this section, (ii) The dry basis F factor, and
- (iii) The dry basis emission rate calculation procedure contained in Method 19 of appendix A of this part.
- (8) Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part shall be used for determining the opacity of stack emissions.
- (b) The owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance with the PM standards under § 60.43c(b)(2) shall demonstrate the maximum design heat input capacity of the steam generating unit by operating the steam generating unit at this capacity for 24 hours. This demonstration shall be made during the initial performance test, and a subsequent demonstration may be requested at any other time. If the demonstrated 24-hour average firing rate for the affected facility is less than the maximum design heat input capacity stated by the manufacturer of the affected facility, the demonstrated 24-hour average firing rate shall be used to determine the annual capacity factor for the affected facility; otherwise, the maximum design heat input capacity provided by the manufacturer shall be used.
- (c) In place of PM testing with Method 5 or 5B of appendix A-3 of this part or Method 17 of appendix A-6 of this part, an owner or operator may elect to install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a CEMS for monitoring PM emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system. The owner or operator of an affected facility who elects to continuously monitor PM emissions instead of conducting performance testing using Method 5 or 5B of appendix A-3 of this part or Method 17 of appendix A-6 of this part shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a CEMS and shall comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (c)(1) through (c)(14) of this section.
  - (1) Notify the Administrator 1 month before starting use of the system.
  - (2) Notify the Administrator 1 month before stopping use of the system.
- (3) The monitor shall be installed, evaluated, and operated in accordance with § 60.13 of subpart A of this part.
- (4) The initial performance evaluation shall be completed no later than 180 days after the date of initial startup of the affected facility, as specified under § 60.8 of subpart A of this part or within 180 days of notification to the Administrator of use of CEMS if the owner or operator was previously determining compliance by Method 5, 5B, or 17 of appendix A of this part performance tests, whichever is later.
- (5) The owner or operator of an affected facility shall conduct an initial performance test for PM emissions as required under § 60.8 of subpart A of this part. Compliance with the PM emission limit shall be determined by using the CEMS specified in paragraph (d) of this section to measure PM and calculating a 24-hour block arithmetic average emission concentration using EPA Reference Method 19 of appendix A of this part, section 4.1.
- (6) Compliance with the PM emission limit shall be determined based on the 24-hour daily (block) average of the hourly arithmetic average emission concentrations using CEMS outlet data.
- (7) At a minimum, valid CEMS hourly averages shall be obtained as specified in paragraph (c)(7)(i) of this section for 75 percent of the total operating hours per 30-day rolling average.
  - (i) At least two data points per hour shall be used to calculate each 1-hour arithmetic average.
  - (ii) [Reserved]

- (8) The 1-hour arithmetic averages required under paragraph (c)(7) of this section shall be expressed in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input and shall be used to calculate the boiler operating day daily arithmetic average emission concentrations. The 1-hour arithmetic averages shall be calculated using the data points required under § 60.13(e)(2) of subpart A of this part.
- (9) All valid CEMS data shall be used in calculating average emission concentrations even if the minimum CEMS data requirements of paragraph (c)(7) of this section are not met.
- (10) The CEMS shall be operated according to Performance Specification 11 in appendix B of this part.
- (11) During the correlation testing runs of the CEMS required by Performance Specification 11 in appendix B of this part, PM and  $O_2$  (or  $CO_2$ ) data shall be collected concurrently (or within a 30- to 60-minute period) by both the continuous emission monitors and performance tests conducted using the following test methods.
- (i) For PM, Method 5 or 5B of appendix A-3 of this part or Method 17 of appendix A-6 of this part shall be used: and
  - (ii) For O2 (or CO<sub>2</sub>), Method 3A or 3B of appendix A-2 of this part, as applicable shall be used.
- (12) Quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests shall be performed in accordance with procedure 2 in appendix F of this part. Relative Response Audit's must be performed annually and Response Correlation Audits must be performed every 3 years.
- (13) When PM emissions data are not obtained because of CEMS breakdowns, repairs, calibration checks, and zero and span adjustments, emissions data shall be obtained by using other monitoring systems as approved by the Administrator or EPA Reference Method 19 of appendix A of this part to provide, as necessary, valid emissions data for a minimum of 75 percent of total operating hours on a 30-day rolling average.
- (14) As of January 1, 2012, and within 90 days after the date of completing each performance test, as defined in § 60.8, conducted to demonstrate compliance with this subpart, you must submit relative accuracy test audit ( *i.e.*, reference method) data and performance test ( *i.e.*, compliance test) data, except opacity data, electronically to EPA's Central Data Exchange (CDX) by using the Electronic Reporting Tool (ERT) (see <a href="http://www.epa.gov/ttn/chief/ert/ert tool.html/">http://www.epa.gov/ttn/chief/ert/ert tool.html/</a>) or other compatible electronic spreadsheet. Only data collected using test methods compatible with ERT are subject to this requirement to be submitted electronically into EPA's WebFIRE database.
- (d) The owner or operator of an affected facility seeking to demonstrate compliance under § 60.43c(e)(4) shall follow the applicable procedures under § 60.48c(f). For residual oil-fired affected facilities, fuel supplier certifications are only allowed for facilities with heat input capacities between 2.9 and 8.7 MW (10 to 30 MMBtu/h).

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5091, Jan. 28, 2009; 76 FR 3523, Jan. 20, 2011; 77 FR 9463, Feb. 16, 2012]

# § 60.46c Emission monitoring for sulfur dioxide.

(a) Except as provided in paragraphs (d) and (e) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the  $SO_2$  emission limits under § 60.42c shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a CEMS for measuring  $SO_2$  concentrations and either  $O_2$  or  $CO_2$  concentrations at the outlet of the  $SO_2$  control device (or the outlet of the steam generating unit if no  $SO_2$  control device is used), and shall

record the output of the system. The owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the percent reduction requirements under  $\S$  60.42c shall measure  $SO_2$  concentrations and either  $O_2$  or  $CO_2$  concentrations at both the inlet and outlet of the  $SO_2$  control device.

- (b) The 1-hour average  $SO_2$  emission rates measured by a CEMS shall be expressed in ng/J or lb/MMBtu heat input and shall be used to calculate the average emission rates under § 60.42c. Each 1-hour average  $SO_2$  emission rate must be based on at least 30 minutes of operation, and shall be calculated using the data points required under § 60.13(h)(2). Hourly  $SO_2$  emission rates are not calculated if the affected facility is operated less than 30 minutes in a 1-hour period and are not counted toward determination of a steam generating unit operating day.
- (c) The procedures under § 60.13 shall be followed for installation, evaluation, and operation of the CEMS.
- (1) All CEMS shall be operated in accordance with the applicable procedures under Performance Specifications 1, 2, and 3 of appendix B of this part.
- (2) Quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests shall be performed in accordance with Procedure 1 of appendix F of this part.
- (3) For affected facilities subject to the percent reduction requirements under § 60.42c, the span value of the  $SO_2$  CEMS at the inlet to the  $SO_2$  control device shall be 125 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2$  emission rate of the fuel combusted, and the span value of the  $SO_2$  CEMS at the outlet from the  $SO_2$  control device shall be 50 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential  $SO_2$  emission rate of the fuel combusted.
- (4) For affected facilities that are not subject to the percent reduction requirements of § 60.42c, the span value of the SO<sub>2</sub> CEMS at the outlet from the SO<sub>2</sub> control device (or outlet of the steam generating unit if no SO<sub>2</sub> control device is used) shall be 125 percent of the maximum estimated hourly potential SO<sub>2</sub> emission rate of the fuel combusted.
- (d) As an alternative to operating a CEMS at the inlet to the  $SO_2$  control device (or outlet of the steam generating unit if no  $SO_2$  control device is used) as required under paragraph (a) of this section, an owner or operator may elect to determine the average  $SO_2$  emission rate by sampling the fuel prior to combustion. As an alternative to operating a CEMS at the outlet from the  $SO_2$  control device (or outlet of the steam generating unit if no  $SO_2$  control device is used) as required under paragraph (a) of this section, an owner or operator may elect to determine the average  $SO_2$  emission rate by using Method 6B of appendix A of this part. Fuel sampling shall be conducted pursuant to either paragraph (d)(1) or (d)(2) of this section. Method 6B of appendix A of this part shall be conducted pursuant to paragraph (d)(3) of this section.
- (1) For affected facilities combusting coal or oil, coal or oil samples shall be collected daily in an asfired condition at the inlet to the steam generating unit and analyzed for sulfur content and heat content according the Method 19 of appendix A of this part. Method 19 of appendix A of this part provides procedures for converting these measurements into the format to be used in calculating the average SO<sub>2</sub> input rate.
- (2) As an alternative fuel sampling procedure for affected facilities combusting oil, oil samples may be collected from the fuel tank for each steam generating unit immediately after the fuel tank is filled and before any oil is combusted. The owner or operator of the affected facility shall analyze the oil sample to determine the sulfur content of the oil. If a partially empty fuel tank is refilled, a new sample and analysis of the fuel in the tank would be required upon filling. Results of the fuel analysis taken after each new shipment of oil is received shall be used as the daily value when calculating the 30-day rolling average until the next shipment is received. If the fuel analysis shows that the sulfur content in the fuel tank is

greater than 0.5 weight percent sulfur, the owner or operator shall ensure that the sulfur content of subsequent oil shipments is low enough to cause the 30-day rolling average sulfur content to be 0.5 weight percent sulfur or less.

- (3) Method 6B of appendix A of this part may be used in lieu of CEMS to measure  $SO_2$  at the inlet or outlet of the  $SO_2$  control system. An initial stratification test is required to verify the adequacy of the Method 6B of appendix A of this part sampling location. The stratification test shall consist of three paired runs of a suitable  $SO_2$  and  $CO_2$  measurement train operated at the candidate location and a second similar train operated according to the procedures in § 3.2 and the applicable procedures in section 7 of Performance Specification 2 of appendix B of this part. Method 6B of appendix A of this part, Method 6A of appendix A of this part, or a combination of Methods 6 and 3 of appendix A of this part or Methods 6C and 3A of appendix A of this part are suitable measurement techniques. If Method 6B of appendix A of this part is used for the second train, sampling time and timer operation may be adjusted for the stratification test as long as an adequate sample volume is collected; however, both sampling trains are to be operated similarly. For the location to be adequate for Method 6B of appendix A of this part 24-hour tests, the mean of the absolute difference between the three paired runs must be less than 10 percent (0.10).
- (e) The monitoring requirements of paragraphs (a) and (d) of this section shall not apply to affected facilities subject to § 60.42c(h) (1), (2), or (3) where the owner or operator of the affected facility seeks to demonstrate compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> standards based on fuel supplier certification, as described under § 60.48c(f), as applicable.
- (f) The owner or operator of an affected facility operating a CEMS pursuant to paragraph (a) of this section, or conducting as-fired fuel sampling pursuant to paragraph (d)(1) of this section, shall obtain emission data for at least 75 percent of the operating hours in at least 22 out of 30 successive steam generating unit operating days. If this minimum data requirement is not met with a single monitoring system, the owner or operator of the affected facility shall supplement the emission data with data collected with other monitoring systems as approved by the Administrator.

#### § 60.47c Emission monitoring for particulate matter.

- (a) Except as provided in paragraphs (c), (d), (e), and (f) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility combusting coal, oil, or wood that is subject to the opacity standards under § 60.43c shall install, calibrate, maintain, and operate a continuous opacity monitoring system (COMS) for measuring the opacity of the emissions discharged to the atmosphere and record the output of the system. The owner or operator of an affected facility subject to an opacity standard in § 60.43c(c) that is not required to use a COMS due to paragraphs (c), (d), (e), or (f) of this section that elects not to use a COMS shall conduct a performance test using Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part and the procedures in § 60.11 to demonstrate compliance with the applicable limit in § 60.43c by April 29, 2011, within 45 days of stopping use of an existing COMS, or within 180 days after initial startup of the facility, whichever is later, and shall comply with either paragraphs (a)(1), (a)(2), or (a)(3) of this section. The observation period for Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance tests may be reduced from 3 hours to 60 minutes if all 6-minute averages are less than 10 percent and all individual 15-second observations are less than or equal to 20 percent during the initial 60 minutes of observation.
- (1) Except as provided in paragraph (a)(2) and (a)(3) of this section, the owner or operator shall conduct subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance tests using the procedures in paragraph (a) of this section according to the applicable schedule in paragraphs (a)(1)(i) through (a)(1)(iv) of this section, as determined by the most recent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test results.
- (i) If no visible emissions are observed, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test must be completed within 12 calendar months from the date that the most recent

performance test was conducted or within 45 days of the next day that fuel with an opacity standard is combusted, whichever is later;

- (ii) If visible emissions are observed but the maximum 6-minute average opacity is less than or equal to 5 percent, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test must be completed within 6 calendar months from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted or within 45 days of the next day that fuel with an opacity standard is combusted, whichever is later;
- (iii) If the maximum 6-minute average opacity is greater than 5 percent but less than or equal to 10 percent, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test must be completed within 3 calendar months from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted or within 45 days of the next day that fuel with an opacity standard is combusted, whichever is later; or
- (iv) If the maximum 6-minute average opacity is greater than 10 percent, a subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test must be completed within 45 calendar days from the date that the most recent performance test was conducted.
- (2) If the maximum 6-minute opacity is less than 10 percent during the most recent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test, the owner or operator may, as an alternative to performing subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance tests, elect to perform subsequent monitoring using Method 22 of appendix A-7 of this part according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (a)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section.
- (i) The owner or operator shall conduct 10 minute observations (during normal operation) each operating day the affected facility fires fuel for which an opacity standard is applicable using Method 22 of appendix A-7 of this part and demonstrate that the sum of the occurrences of any visible emissions is not in excess of 5 percent of the observation period ( *i.e.*, 30 seconds per 10 minute period). If the sum of the occurrence of any visible emissions is greater than 30 seconds during the initial 10 minute observation, immediately conduct a 30 minute observation. If the sum of the occurrence of visible emissions is greater than 5 percent of the observation period ( *i.e.*, 90 seconds per 30 minute period), the owner or operator shall either document and adjust the operation of the facility and demonstrate within 24 hours that the sum of the occurrence of visible emissions is equal to or less than 5 percent during a 30 minute observation ( *i.e.*, 90 seconds) or conduct a new Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test using the procedures in paragraph (a) of this section within 45 calendar days according to the requirements in § 60.45c(a)(8).
- (ii) If no visible emissions are observed for 10 operating days during which an opacity standard is applicable, observations can be reduced to once every 7 operating days during which an opacity standard is applicable. If any visible emissions are observed, daily observations shall be resumed.
- (3) If the maximum 6-minute opacity is less than 10 percent during the most recent Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part performance test, the owner or operator may, as an alternative to performing subsequent Method 9 of appendix A-4 performance tests, elect to perform subsequent monitoring using a digital opacity compliance system according to a site-specific monitoring plan approved by the Administrator. The observations shall be similar, but not necessarily identical, to the requirements in paragraph (a)(2) of this section. For reference purposes in preparing the monitoring plan, see OAQPS "Determination of Visible Emission Opacity from Stationary Sources Using Computer-Based Photographic Analysis Systems." This document is available from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency (U.S. EPA); Office of Air Quality and Planning Standards; Sector Policies and Programs Division; Measurement Policy Group (D243-02), Research Triangle Park, NC 27711. This document is also available on the Technology Transfer Network (TTN) under Emission Measurement Center Preliminary Methods.

- (b) All COMS shall be operated in accordance with the applicable procedures under Performance Specification 1 of appendix B of this part. The span value of the opacity COMS shall be between 60 and 80 percent.
- (c) Owners and operators of an affected facilities that burn only distillate oil that contains no more than 0.5 weight percent sulfur and/or liquid or gaseous fuels with potential sulfur dioxide emission rates of 26 ng/J (0.060 lb/MMBtu) heat input or less and that do not use a post-combustion technology to reduce SO2 or PM emissions and that are subject to an opacity standard in § 60.43c(c) are not required to operate a COMS if they follow the applicable procedures in § 60.48c(f).
- (d) Owners or operators complying with the PM emission limit by using a PM CEMS must calibrate, maintain, operate, and record the output of the system for PM emissions discharged to the atmosphere as specified in § 60.45c(c). The CEMS specified in paragraph § 60.45c(c) shall be operated and data recorded during all periods of operation of the affected facility except for CEMS breakdowns and repairs. Data is recorded during calibration checks, and zero and span adjustments.
- (e) Owners and operators of an affected facility that is subject to an opacity standard in § 60.43c(c) and that does not use post-combustion technology (except a wet scrubber) for reducing PM, SO<sub>2</sub>, or carbon monoxide (CO) emissions, burns only gaseous fuels or fuel oils that contain less than or equal to 0.5 weight percent sulfur, and is operated such that emissions of CO discharged to the atmosphere from the affected facility are maintained at levels less than or equal to 0.15 lb/MMBtu on a boiler operating day average basis is not required to operate a COMS. Owners and operators of affected facilities electing to comply with this paragraph must demonstrate compliance according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (4) of this section; or
- (1) You must monitor CO emissions using a CEMS according to the procedures specified in paragraphs (e)(1)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) The CO CEMS must be installed, certified, maintained, and operated according to the provisions in § 60.58b(i)(3) of subpart Eb of this part.
- (ii) Each 1-hour CO emissions average is calculated using the data points generated by the CO CEMS expressed in parts per million by volume corrected to 3 percent oxygen (dry basis).
- (iii) At a minimum, valid 1-hour CO emissions averages must be obtained for at least 90 percent of the operating hours on a 30-day rolling average basis. The 1-hour averages are calculated using the data points required in § 60.13(h)(2).
- (iv) Quarterly accuracy determinations and daily calibration drift tests for the CO CEMS must be performed in accordance with procedure 1 in appendix F of this part.
- (2) You must calculate the 1-hour average CO emissions levels for each steam generating unit operating day by multiplying the average hourly CO output concentration measured by the CO CEMS times the corresponding average hourly flue gas flow rate and divided by the corresponding average hourly heat input to the affected source. The 24-hour average CO emission level is determined by calculating the arithmetic average of the hourly CO emission levels computed for each steam generating unit operating day.
- (3) You must evaluate the preceding 24-hour average CO emission level each steam generating unit operating day excluding periods of affected source startup, shutdown, or malfunction. If the 24-hour average CO emission level is greater than 0.15 lb/MMBtu, you must initiate investigation of the relevant equipment and control systems within 24 hours of the first discovery of the high emission incident and, take the appropriate corrective action as soon as practicable to adjust control settings or repair equipment to reduce the 24-hour average CO emission level to 0.15 lb/MMBtu or less.

- (4) You must record the CO measurements and calculations performed according to paragraph (e) of this section and any corrective actions taken. The record of corrective action taken must include the date and time during which the 24-hour average CO emission level was greater than 0.15 lb/MMBtu, and the date, time, and description of the corrective action.
- (f) An owner or operator of an affected facility that is subject to an opacity standard in § 60.43c(c) is not required to operate a COMS provided that the affected facility meets the conditions in either paragraphs (f)(1), (2), or (3) of this section.
- (1) The affected facility uses a fabric filter (baghouse) as the primary PM control device and, the owner or operator operates a bag leak detection system to monitor the performance of the fabric filter according to the requirements in section § 60.48Da of this part.
- (2) The affected facility uses an ESP as the primary PM control device, and the owner or operator uses an ESP predictive model to monitor the performance of the ESP developed in accordance and operated according to the requirements in section § 60.48Da of this part.
- (3) The affected facility burns only gaseous fuels and/or fuel oils that contain no greater than 0.5 weight percent sulfur, and the owner or operator operates the unit according to a written site-specific monitoring plan approved by the permitting authority. This monitoring plan must include procedures and criteria for establishing and monitoring specific parameters for the affected facility indicative of compliance with the opacity standard. For testing performed as part of this site-specific monitoring plan, the permitting authority may require as an alternative to the notification and reporting requirements specified in §§ 60.8 and 60.11 that the owner or operator submit any deviations with the excess emissions report required under § 60.48c(c).

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5091, Jan. 28, 2009; 76 FR 3523, Jan. 20, 2011; 77 FR 9463, Feb. 16, 2012]

## § 60.48c Reporting and recordkeeping requirements.

- (a) The owner or operator of each affected facility shall submit notification of the date of construction or reconstruction and actual startup, as provided by § 60.7 of this part. This notification shall include:
- (1) The design heat input capacity of the affected facility and identification of fuels to be combusted in the affected facility.
- (2) If applicable, a copy of any federally enforceable requirement that limits the annual capacity factor for any fuel or mixture of fuels under § 60.42c, or § 60.43c.
- (3) The annual capacity factor at which the owner or operator anticipates operating the affected facility based on all fuels fired and based on each individual fuel fired.
- (4) Notification if an emerging technology will be used for controlling  $SO_2$  emissions. The Administrator will examine the description of the control device and will determine whether the technology qualifies as an emerging technology. In making this determination, the Administrator may require the owner or operator of the affected facility to submit additional information concerning the control device. The affected facility is subject to the provisions of § 60.42c(a) or (b)(1), unless and until this determination is made by the Administrator.
- (b) The owner or operator of each affected facility subject to the  $SO_2$  emission limits of § 60.42c, or the PM or opacity limits of § 60.43c, shall submit to the Administrator the performance test data from the

initial and any subsequent performance tests and, if applicable, the performance evaluation of the CEMS and/or COMS using the applicable performance specifications in appendix B of this part.

- (c) In addition to the applicable requirements in § 60.7, the owner or operator of an affected facility subject to the opacity limits in § 60.43c(c) shall submit excess emission reports for any excess emissions from the affected facility that occur during the reporting period and maintain records according to the requirements specified in paragraphs (c)(1) through (3) of this section, as applicable to the visible emissions monitoring method used.
- (1) For each performance test conducted using Method 9 of appendix A-4 of this part, the owner or operator shall keep the records including the information specified in paragraphs (c)(1)(i) through (iii) of this section.
  - (i) Dates and time intervals of all opacity observation periods;
- (ii) Name, affiliation, and copy of current visible emission reading certification for each visible emission observer participating in the performance test; and
  - (iii) Copies of all visible emission observer opacity field data sheets;
- (2) For each performance test conducted using Method 22 of appendix A-4 of this part, the owner or operator shall keep the records including the information specified in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) through (iv) of this section.
  - (i) Dates and time intervals of all visible emissions observation periods;
  - (ii) Name and affiliation for each visible emission observer participating in the performance test;
  - (iii) Copies of all visible emission observer opacity field data sheets; and
- (iv) Documentation of any adjustments made and the time the adjustments were completed to the affected facility operation by the owner or operator to demonstrate compliance with the applicable monitoring requirements.
- (3) For each digital opacity compliance system, the owner or operator shall maintain records and submit reports according to the requirements specified in the site-specific monitoring plan approved by the Administrator
- (d) The owner or operator of each affected facility subject to the SO<sub>2</sub> emission limits, fuel oil sulfur limits, or percent reduction requirements under § 60.42c shall submit reports to the Administrator.
- (e) The owner or operator of each affected facility subject to the SO<sub>2</sub> emission limits, fuel oil sulfur limits, or percent reduction requirements under § 60.42c shall keep records and submit reports as required under paragraph (d) of this section, including the following information, as applicable.
  - (1) Calendar dates covered in the reporting period.
- (2) Each 30-day average  $SO_2$  emission rate (ng/J or lb/MMBtu), or 30-day average sulfur content (weight percent), calculated during the reporting period, ending with the last 30-day period; reasons for any noncompliance with the emission standards; and a description of corrective actions taken.

- (3) Each 30-day average percent of potential  $SO_2$  emission rate calculated during the reporting period, ending with the last 30-day period; reasons for any noncompliance with the emission standards; and a description of the corrective actions taken.
- (4) Identification of any steam generating unit operating days for which  $SO_2$  or diluent ( $O_2$  or  $CO_2$ ) data have not been obtained by an approved method for at least 75 percent of the operating hours; justification for not obtaining sufficient data; and a description of corrective actions taken.
- (5) Identification of any times when emissions data have been excluded from the calculation of average emission rates; justification for excluding data; and a description of corrective actions taken if data have been excluded for periods other than those during which coal or oil were not combusted in the steam generating unit.
- (6) Identification of the F factor used in calculations, method of determination, and type of fuel combusted.
- (7) Identification of whether averages have been obtained based on CEMS rather than manual sampling methods.
- (8) If a CEMS is used, identification of any times when the pollutant concentration exceeded the full span of the CEMS.
- (9) If a CEMS is used, description of any modifications to the CEMS that could affect the ability of the CEMS to comply with Performance Specifications 2 or 3 of appendix B of this part.
- (10) If a CEMS is used, results of daily CEMS drift tests and quarterly accuracy assessments as required under appendix F, Procedure 1 of this part.
- (11) If fuel supplier certification is used to demonstrate compliance, records of fuel supplier certification as described under paragraph (f)(1), (2), (3), or (4) of this section, as applicable. In addition to records of fuel supplier certifications, the report shall include a certified statement signed by the owner or operator of the affected facility that the records of fuel supplier certifications submitted represent all of the fuel combusted during the reporting period.
  - (f) Fuel supplier certification shall include the following information:
  - (1) For distillate oil:
  - (i) The name of the oil supplier;
- (ii) A statement from the oil supplier that the oil complies with the specifications under the definition of distillate oil in § 60.41c; and
  - (iii) The sulfur content or maximum sulfur content of the oil.
  - (2) For residual oil:
  - (i) The name of the oil supplier;
- (ii) The location of the oil when the sample was drawn for analysis to determine the sulfur content of the oil, specifically including whether the oil was sampled as delivered to the affected facility, or whether the sample was drawn from oil in storage at the oil supplier's or oil refiner's facility, or other location;

- (iii) The sulfur content of the oil from which the shipment came (or of the shipment itself); and
- (iv) The method used to determine the sulfur content of the oil.
- (3) For coal:
- (i) The name of the coal supplier;
- (ii) The location of the coal when the sample was collected for analysis to determine the properties of the coal, specifically including whether the coal was sampled as delivered to the affected facility or whether the sample was collected from coal in storage at the mine, at a coal preparation plant, at a coal supplier's facility, or at another location. The certification shall include the name of the coal mine (and coal seam), coal storage facility, or coal preparation plant (where the sample was collected);
- (iii) The results of the analysis of the coal from which the shipment came (or of the shipment itself) including the sulfur content, moisture content, ash content, and heat content; and
  - (iv) The methods used to determine the properties of the coal.
  - (4) For other fuels:
  - (i) The name of the supplier of the fuel;
- (ii) The potential sulfur emissions rate or maximum potential sulfur emissions rate of the fuel in ng/J heat input; and
  - (iii) The method used to determine the potential sulfur emissions rate of the fuel.
- (g)(1) Except as provided under paragraphs (g)(2) and (g)(3) of this section, the owner or operator of each affected facility shall record and maintain records of the amount of each fuel combusted during each operating day.
- (2) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of paragraph (g)(1) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility that combusts only natural gas, wood, fuels using fuel certification in  $\S$  60.48c(f) to demonstrate compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> standard, fuels not subject to an emissions standard (excluding opacity), or a mixture of these fuels may elect to record and maintain records of the amount of each fuel combusted during each calendar month.
- (3) As an alternative to meeting the requirements of paragraph (g)(1) of this section, the owner or operator of an affected facility or multiple affected facilities located on a contiguous property unit where the only fuels combusted in any steam generating unit (including steam generating units not subject to this subpart) at that property are natural gas, wood, distillate oil meeting the most current requirements in § 60.42C to use fuel certification to demonstrate compliance with the SO<sub>2</sub> standard, and/or fuels, excluding coal and residual oil, not subject to an emissions standard (excluding opacity) may elect to record and maintain records of the total amount of each steam generating unit fuel delivered to that property during each calendar month.
- (h) The owner or operator of each affected facility subject to a federally enforceable requirement limiting the annual capacity factor for any fuel or mixture of fuels under § 60.42c or § 60.43c shall calculate the annual capacity factor individually for each fuel combusted. The annual capacity factor is determined on a 12-month rolling average basis with a new annual capacity factor calculated at the end of the calendar month.

- (i) All records required under this section shall be maintained by the owner or operator of the affected facility for a period of two years following the date of such record.
- (j) The reporting period for the reports required under this subpart is each six-month period. All reports shall be submitted to the Administrator and shall be postmarked by the 30th day following the end of the reporting period.

[72 FR 32759, June 13, 2007, as amended at 74 FR 5091, Jan. 28, 2009]

#### Attachment M

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana, 46510-9746

#### **Title 40: Protection of Environment**

## PART 60—NEW SOURCE PERFORMANCE STANDARDS

Subpart VVa - Standards of Performance for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for Which Construction, Reconstruction, or Modification Commenced After November 7, 2006

Source: 72 FR 64883, Nov. 16, 2007, unless otherwise noted.

#### § 60.480a Applicability and designation of affected facility.

- (a)(1) The provisions of this subpart apply to affected facilities in the synthetic organic chemicals manufacturing industry.
  - (2) The group of all equipment (defined in § 60.481a) within a process unit is an affected facility.
- (b) Any affected facility under paragraph (a) of this section that commences construction, reconstruction, or modification after November 7, 2006, shall be subject to the requirements of this subpart.
- (c) Addition or replacement of equipment for the purpose of process improvement which is accomplished without a capital expenditure shall not by itself be considered a modification under this subpart.
- (d)(1) If an owner or operator applies for one or more of the exemptions in this paragraph, then the owner or operator shall maintain records as required in § 60.486a(i).
- (2) Any affected facility that has the design capacity to produce less than 1,000 Mg/yr (1,102 ton/yr) of a chemical listed in § 60.489 is exempt from §§ 60.482-1a through 60.482-11a.
- (3) If an affected facility produces heavy liquid chemicals only from heavy liquid feed or raw materials, then it is exempt from §§ 60.482-1a through 60.482-11a.
- (4) Any affected facility that produces beverage alcohol is exempt from §§ 60.482-1a through 60.482-11a.
- (5) Any affected facility that has no equipment in volatile organic compounds (VOC) service is exempt from §§ 60.482-1a through 60.482-11a.
- (e) Alternative means of compliance—(1) Option to comply with part 65. (i) Owners or operators may choose to comply with the provisions of 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, to satisfy the requirements of §§ 60.482-1a through 60.487a for an affected facility. When choosing to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, the requirements of §§ 60.485a(d), (e), and (f), and 60.486a(i) and (j) still apply. Other provisions applying to an owner or operator who chooses to comply with 40 CFR part 65 are provided in 40 CFR 65.1.

- (ii) Part 60, subpart A. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F must also comply with §§ 60.1, 60.2, 60.5, 60.6, 60.7(a)(1) and (4), 60.14, 60.15, and 60.16 for that equipment. All sections and paragraphs of subpart A of this part that are not mentioned in this paragraph (e)(1)(ii) do not apply to owners or operators of equipment subject to this subpart complying with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, except that provisions required to be met prior to implementing 40 CFR part 65 still apply. Owners and operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart F, must comply with 40 CFR part 65, subpart A.
- (2) Part 63, subpart H. (i) Owners or operators may choose to comply with the provisions of 40 CFR part 63, subpart H, to satisfy the requirements of §§ 60.482-1a through 60.487a for an affected facility. When choosing to comply with 40 CFR part 63, subpart H, the requirements of § 60.485a(d), (e), and (f), and § 60.486a(i) and (j) still apply.
- (ii) Part 60, subpart A. Owners or operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 63, subpart H must also comply with §§ 60.1, 60.2, 60.5, 60.6, 60.7(a)(1) and (4), 60.14, 60.15, and 60.16 for that equipment. All sections and paragraphs of subpart A of this part that are not mentioned in this paragraph (e)(2)(ii) do not apply to owners or operators of equipment subject to this subpart complying with 40 CFR part 63, subpart H, except that provisions required to be met prior to implementing 40 CFR part 63 still apply. Owners and operators who choose to comply with 40 CFR part 63, subpart H, must comply with 40 CFR part 63, subpart A.
- (f) Stay of standards. (1) Owners or operators that start a new, reconstructed, or modified affected source prior to November 16, 2007 are not required to comply with the requirements in this paragraph until EPA takes final action to require compliance and publishes a document in the FEDERAL REGISTER.
- (i) The definition of "capital expenditure" in § 60.481a of this subpart. While the definition of "capital expenditure" is stayed, owners or operators should use the definition found in § 60.481 of subpart VV of this part.
  - (ii) [Reserved]
- (2) Owners or operators are not required to comply with the requirements in this paragraph until EPA takes final action to require compliance and publishes a document in the FEDERAL REGISTER.
- (i) The definition of "process unit" in § 60.481a of this subpart. While the definition of "process unit" is stayed, owners or operators should use the following definition:

*Process unit* means components assembled to produce, as intermediate or final products, one or more of the chemicals listed in § 60.489 of this part. A process unit can operate independently if supplied with sufficient feed or raw materials and sufficient storage facilities for the product.

- (ii) The method of allocation of shared storage vessels in § 60.482-1a(g) of this subpart.
- (iii) The standards for connectors in gas/vapor service and in light liquid service in § 60.482-11a of this subpart.

[72 FR 64883, Nov. 16, 2007, as amended at 73 FR 31375, June 2, 2008]

#### § 60.481a Definitions.

As used in this subpart, all terms not defined herein shall have the meaning given them in the Clean Air Act (CAA) or in subpart A of part 60, and the following terms shall have the specific meanings given them.

Capital expenditure means, in addition to the definition in 40 CFR 60.2, an expenditure for a physical or operational change to an existing facility that:

- (a) Exceeds P, the product of the facility's replacement cost, R, and an adjusted annual asset guideline repair allowance, A, as reflected by the following equation:  $P = R \times A$ , where:
- (1) The adjusted annual asset guideline repair allowance, A, is the product of the percent of the replacement cost, Y, and the applicable basic annual asset guideline repair allowance, B, divided by 100 as reflected by the following equation:

$$A = Y \times (B \div 100);$$

- (2) The percent Y is determined from the following equation:  $Y = 1.0 0.575 \log X$ , where X is 2006 minus the year of construction; and
- (3) The applicable basic annual asset guideline repair allowance, B, is selected from the following table consistent with the applicable subpart:

#### TABLE FOR DETERMINING APPLICABLE VALUE FOR B

Subpart applicable to facility	Value of B to be used in equation		
VVa	12.5		
GGGa	7.0		

Closed-loop system means an enclosed system that returns process fluid to the process.

*Closed-purge system* means a system or combination of systems and portable containers to capture purged liquids. Containers for purged liquids must be covered or closed when not being filled or emptied.

*Closed vent system* means a system that is not open to the atmosphere and that is composed of hard-piping, ductwork, connections, and, if necessary, flow-inducing devices that transport gas or vapor from a piece or pieces of equipment to a control device or back to a process.

Connector means flanged, screwed, or other joined fittings used to connect two pipe lines or a pipe line and a piece of process equipment or that close an opening in a pipe that could be connected to another pipe. Joined fittings welded completely around the circumference of the interface are not considered connectors for the purpose of this regulation.

Control device means an enclosed combustion device, vapor recovery system, or flare.

*Distance piece* means an open or enclosed casing through which the piston rod travels, separating the compressor cylinder from the crankcase.

Double block and bleed system means two block valves connected in series with a bleed valve or line that can vent the line between the two block valves.

Duct work means a conveyance system such as those commonly used for heating and ventilation systems. It is often made of sheet metal and often has sections connected by screws or crimping. Hardpiping is not ductwork.

Equipment means each pump, compressor, pressure relief device, sampling connection system, open-ended valve or line, valve, and flange or other connector in VOC service and any devices or systems required by this subpart.

First attempt at repair means to take action for the purpose of stopping or reducing leakage of organic material to the atmosphere using best practices.

Fuel gas means gases that are combusted to derive useful work or heat.

Fuel gas system means the offsite and onsite piping and flow and pressure control system that gathers gaseous stream(s) generated by onsite operations, may blend them with other sources of gas, and transports the gaseous stream for use as fuel gas in combustion devices or in-process combustion equipment, such as furnaces and gas turbines, either singly or in combination.

Hard-piping means pipe or tubing that is manufactured and properly installed using good engineering judgment and standards such as ASME B31.3, Process Piping (available from the American Society of Mechanical Engineers, P.O. Box 2300, Fairfield, NJ 07007-2300).

*In gas/vapor service* means that the piece of equipment contains process fluid that is in the gaseous state at operating conditions.

In heavy liquid service means that the piece of equipment is not in gas/vapor service or in light liquid service.

*In light liquid service* means that the piece of equipment contains a liquid that meets the conditions specified in § 60.485a(e).

*In-situ* sampling systems means nonextractive samplers or in-line samplers.

*In vacuum service* means that equipment is operating at an internal pressure which is at least 5 kilopascals (kPa) (0.7 psia) below ambient pressure.

In VOC service means that the piece of equipment contains or contacts a process fluid that is at least 10 percent VOC by weight. (The provisions of § 60.485a(d) specify how to determine that a piece of equipment is not in VOC service.)

Initial calibration value means the concentration measured during the initial calibration at the beginning of each day required in § 60.485a(b)(1), or the most recent calibration if the instrument is recalibrated during the day (i.e., the calibration is adjusted) after a calibration drift assessment.

Liquids dripping means any visible leakage from the seal including spraying, misting, clouding, and ice formation.

Open-ended valve or line means any valve, except safety relief valves, having one side of the valve seat in contact with process fluid and one side open to the atmosphere, either directly or through open piping.

*Pressure release means* the emission of materials resulting from system pressure being greater than set pressure of the pressure relief device.

Process improvement means routine changes made for safety and occupational health requirements, for energy savings, for better utility, for ease of maintenance and operation, for correction

of design deficiencies, for bottleneck removal, for changing product requirements, or for environmental control.

Process unit means the components assembled and connected by pipes or ducts to process raw materials and to produce, as intermediate or final products, one or more of the chemicals listed in § 60.489. A process unit can operate independently if supplied with sufficient feed or raw materials and sufficient storage facilities for the product. For the purpose of this subpart, process unit includes any feed, intermediate and final product storage vessels (except as specified in § 60.482-1a(g)), product transfer racks, and connected ducts and piping. A process unit includes all equipment as defined in this subpart.

*Process unit shutdown* means a work practice or operational procedure that stops production from a process unit or part of a process unit during which it is technically feasible to clear process material from a process unit or part of a process unit consistent with safety constraints and during which repairs can be accomplished. The following are not considered process unit shutdowns:

- (1) An unscheduled work practice or operational procedure that stops production from a process unit or part of a process unit for less than 24 hours.
- (2) An unscheduled work practice or operational procedure that would stop production from a process unit or part of a process unit for a shorter period of time than would be required to clear the process unit or part of the process unit of materials and start up the unit, and would result in greater emissions than delay of repair of leaking components until the next scheduled process unit shutdown.
- (3) The use of spare equipment and technically feasible bypassing of equipment without stopping production.

*Quarter* means a 3-month period; the first quarter concludes on the last day of the last full month during the 180 days following initial startup.

Repaired means that equipment is adjusted, or otherwise altered, in order to eliminate a leak as defined in the applicable sections of this subpart and, except for leaks identified in accordance with  $\S\S 60.482-2a(b)(2)(ii)$  and (d)(6)(ii) and (d)(6)(iii), 60.482-3a(f), and 60.482-10a(f)(1)(ii), is re-monitored as specified in  $\S 60.485a(b)$  to verify that emissions from the equipment are below the applicable leak definition.

Replacement cost means the capital needed to purchase all the depreciable components in a facility.

Sampling connection system means an assembly of equipment within a process unit used during periods of representative operation to take samples of the process fluid. Equipment used to take nonroutine grab samples is not considered a sampling connection system.

*Sensor* means a device that measures a physical quantity or the change in a physical quantity such as temperature, pressure, flow rate, pH, or liquid level.

Storage vessel means a tank or other vessel that is used to store organic liquids that are used in the process as raw material feedstocks, produced as intermediates or final products, or generated as wastes. Storage vessel does not include vessels permanently attached to motor vehicles, such as trucks, railcars, barges or ships.

Synthetic organic chemicals manufacturing industry means the industry that produces, as intermediates or final products, one or more of the chemicals listed in § 60.489.

*Transfer rack* means the collection of loading arms and loading hoses, at a single loading rack, that are used to fill tank trucks and/or railcars with organic liquids.

*Volatile organic compounds* or VOC means, for the purposes of this subpart, any reactive organic compounds as defined in § 60.2 Definitions.

EFFECTIVE DATE NOTE: At 73 FR 31376, June 2, 2008, in § 60.481a, the definitions of "capital expenditure" and "process unit" were stayed until further notice.

## § 60.482-1a Standards: General.

- (a) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall demonstrate compliance with the requirements of  $\S 60.482-1a$  through 60.482-10a or  $\S 60.480a(e)$  for all equipment within 180 days of initial startup.
- (b) Compliance with §§ 60.482-1a to 60.482-10a will be determined by review of records and reports, review of performance test results, and inspection using the methods and procedures specified in § 60.485a.
- (c)(1) An owner or operator may request a determination of equivalence of a means of emission limitation to the requirements of §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-5a, 60.482-6a, 60.482-7a, 60.482-8a, and 60.482-10a as provided in § 60.484a.
- (2) If the Administrator makes a determination that a means of emission limitation is at least equivalent to the requirements of §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-5a, 60.482-6a, 60.482-7a, 60.482-8a, or 60.482-10a, an owner or operator shall comply with the requirements of that determination.
- (d) Equipment that is in vacuum service is excluded from the requirements of §§ 60.482-2a through 60.482-10a if it is identified as required in § 60.486a(e)(5).
- (e) Equipment that an owner or operator designates as being in VOC service less than 300 hr/yr is excluded from the requirements of §§ 60.482-2a through 60.482-11a if it is identified as required in § 60.486a(e)(6) and it meets any of the conditions specified in paragraphs (e)(1) through (3) of this section.
- (1) The equipment is in VOC service only during startup and shutdown, excluding startup and shutdown between batches of the same campaign for a batch process.
  - (2) The equipment is in VOC service only during process malfunctions or other emergencies.
- (3) The equipment is backup equipment that is in VOC service only when the primary equipment is out of service.
- (f)(1) If a dedicated batch process unit operates less than 365 days during a year, an owner or operator may monitor to detect leaks from pumps, valves, and open-ended valves or lines at the frequency specified in the following table instead of monitoring as specified in §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-7a, and 60.483.2a:

	Equivalent monitoring frequency time in use		
Operating time (percent of hours during year)	Monthly	Quarterly	Semiannually
0 to <25	Quarterly	Annually	Annually.

25 to <50	Quarterly	Semiannually	Annually.
50 to <75	Bimonthly	Three quarters	Semiannually.
75 to 100	Monthly	Quarterly	Semiannually.

- (2) Pumps and valves that are shared among two or more batch process units that are subject to this subpart may be monitored at the frequencies specified in paragraph (f)(1) of this section, provided the operating time of all such process units is considered.
- (3) The monitoring frequencies specified in paragraph (f)(1) of this section are not requirements for monitoring at specific intervals and can be adjusted to accommodate process operations. An owner or operator may monitor at any time during the specified monitoring period (e.g., month, quarter, year), provided the monitoring is conducted at a reasonable interval after completion of the last monitoring campaign. Reasonable intervals are defined in paragraphs (f)(3)(i) through (iv) of this section.
- (i) When monitoring is conducted quarterly, monitoring events must be separated by at least 30 calendar days.
- (ii) When monitoring is conducted semiannually ( *i.e.* , once every 2 quarters), monitoring events must be separated by at least 60 calendar days.
- (iii) When monitoring is conducted in 3 quarters per year, monitoring events must be separated by at least 90 calendar days.
- (iv) When monitoring is conducted annually, monitoring events must be separated by at least 120 calendar days.
- (g) If the storage vessel is shared with multiple process units, the process unit with the greatest annual amount of stored materials (predominant use) is the process unit the storage vessel is assigned to. If the storage vessel is shared equally among process units, and one of the process units has equipment subject to this subpart, the storage vessel is assigned to that process unit. If the storage vessel is shared equally among process units, none of which have equipment subject to this subpart of this part, the storage vessel is assigned to any process unit subject to subpart VV of this part. If the predominant use of the storage vessel varies from year to year, then the owner or operator must estimate the predominant use initially and reassess every 3 years. The owner or operator must keep records of the information and supporting calculations that show how predominant use is determined. All equipment on the storage vessel must be monitored when in VOC service.

EFFECTIVE DATE NOTE: At 73 FR 31376, June 2, 2008, in § 60.482-1a, paragraph (g) was stayed until further notice.

## § 60.482-2a Standards: Pumps in light liquid service.

- (a)(1) Each pump in light liquid service shall be monitored monthly to detect leaks by the methods specified in § 60.485a(b), except as provided in § 60.482-1a(c) and (f) and paragraphs (d), (e), and (f) of this section. A pump that begins operation in light liquid service after the initial startup date for the process unit must be monitored for the first time within 30 days after the end of its startup period, except for a pump that replaces a leaking pump and except as provided in § 60.482-1a(c) and paragraphs (d), (e), and (f) of this section.
- (2) Each pump in light liquid service shall be checked by visual inspection each calendar week for indications of liquids dripping from the pump seal, except as provided in § 60.482-1a(f).

- (b)(1) The instrument reading that defines a leak is specified in paragraphs (b)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section.
  - (i) 5,000 parts per million (ppm) or greater for pumps handling polymerizing monomers;
  - (ii) 2,000 ppm or greater for all other pumps.
- (2) If there are indications of liquids dripping from the pump seal, the owner or operator shall follow the procedure specified in either paragraph (b)(2)(i) or (ii) of this section. This requirement does not apply to a pump that was monitored after a previous weekly inspection and the instrument reading was less than the concentration specified in paragraph (b)(1)(i) or (ii) of this section, whichever is applicable.
- (i) Monitor the pump within 5 days as specified in § 60.485a(b). A leak is detected if the instrument reading measured during monitoring indicates a leak as specified in paragraph (b)(1)(i) or (ii) of this section, whichever is applicable. The leak shall be repaired using the procedures in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (ii) Designate the visual indications of liquids dripping as a leak, and repair the leak using either the procedures in paragraph (c) of this section or by eliminating the visual indications of liquids dripping.
- (c)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in § 60.482-9a.
- (2) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected. First attempts at repair include, but are not limited to, the practices described in paragraphs (c)(2)(i) and (ii) of this section, where practicable.
  - (i) Tightening the packing gland nuts;
  - (ii) Ensuring that the seal flush is operating at design pressure and temperature.
- (d) Each pump equipped with a dual mechanical seal system that includes a barrier fluid system is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section, provided the requirements specified in paragraphs (d)(1) through (6) of this section are met.
  - (1) Each dual mechanical seal system is:
- (i) Operated with the barrier fluid at a pressure that is at all times greater than the pump stuffing box pressure; or
- (ii) Equipped with a barrier fluid degassing reservoir that is routed to a process or fuel gas system or connected by a closed vent system to a control device that complies with the requirements of § 60.482-10a; or
- (iii) Equipped with a system that purges the barrier fluid into a process stream with zero VOC emissions to the atmosphere.
  - (2) The barrier fluid system is in heavy liquid service or is not in VOC service.
- (3) Each barrier fluid system is equipped with a sensor that will detect failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both.

- (4)(i) Each pump is checked by visual inspection, each calendar week, for indications of liquids dripping from the pump seals.
- (ii) If there are indications of liquids dripping from the pump seal at the time of the weekly inspection, the owner or operator shall follow the procedure specified in either paragraph (d)(4)(ii)(A) or (B) of this section prior to the next required inspection.
- (A) Monitor the pump within 5 days as specified in § 60.485a(b) to determine if there is a leak of VOC in the barrier fluid. If an instrument reading of 2,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
  - (B) Designate the visual indications of liquids dripping as a leak.
- (5)(i) Each sensor as described in paragraph (d)(3) is checked daily or is equipped with an audible alarm.
- (ii) The owner or operator determines, based on design considerations and operating experience, a criterion that indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both.
- (iii) If the sensor indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both, based on the criterion established in paragraph (d)(5)(ii) of this section, a leak is detected.
- (6)(i) When a leak is detected pursuant to paragraph (d)(4)(ii)(A) of this section, it shall be repaired as specified in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (ii) A leak detected pursuant to paragraph (d)(5)(iii) of this section shall be repaired within 15 days of detection by eliminating the conditions that activated the sensor.
- (iii) A designated leak pursuant to paragraph (d)(4)(ii)(B) of this section shall be repaired within 15 days of detection by eliminating visual indications of liquids dripping.
- (e) Any pump that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(e)(1) and (2), for no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a), (c), and (d) of this section if the pump:
  - (1) Has no externally actuated shaft penetrating the pump housing;
- (2) Is demonstrated to be operating with no detectable emissions as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background as measured by the methods specified in § 60.485a(c); and
- (3) Is tested for compliance with paragraph (e)(2) of this section initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (f) If any pump is equipped with a closed vent system capable of capturing and transporting any leakage from the seal or seals to a process or to a fuel gas system or to a control device that complies with the requirements of § 60.482-10a, it is exempt from paragraphs (a) through (e) of this section.
- (g) Any pump that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(f)(1), as an unsafe-to-monitor pump is exempt from the monitoring and inspection requirements of paragraphs (a) and (d)(4) through (6) of this section if:

- (1) The owner or operator of the pump demonstrates that the pump is unsafe-to-monitor because monitoring personnel would be exposed to an immediate danger as a consequence of complying with paragraph (a) of this section; and
- (2) The owner or operator of the pump has a written plan that requires monitoring of the pump as frequently as practicable during safe-to-monitor times, but not more frequently than the periodic monitoring schedule otherwise applicable, and repair of the equipment according to the procedures in paragraph (c) of this section if a leak is detected.
- (h) Any pump that is located within the boundary of an unmanned plant site is exempt from the weekly visual inspection requirement of paragraphs (a)(2) and (d)(4) of this section, and the daily requirements of paragraph (d)(5) of this section, provided that each pump is visually inspected as often as practicable and at least monthly.

#### § 60.482-3a Standards: Compressors.

- (a) Each compressor shall be equipped with a seal system that includes a barrier fluid system and that prevents leakage of VOC to the atmosphere, except as provided in § 60.482-1a(c) and paragraphs (h), (i), and (j) of this section.
  - (b) Each compressor seal system as required in paragraph (a) of this section shall be:
- (1) Operated with the barrier fluid at a pressure that is greater than the compressor stuffing box pressure; or
- (2) Equipped with a barrier fluid system degassing reservoir that is routed to a process or fuel gas system or connected by a closed vent system to a control device that complies with the requirements of § 60.482-10a; or
- (3) Equipped with a system that purges the barrier fluid into a process stream with zero VOC emissions to the atmosphere.
  - (c) The barrier fluid system shall be in heavy liquid service or shall not be in VOC service.
- (d) Each barrier fluid system as described in paragraph (a) shall be equipped with a sensor that will detect failure of the seal system, barrier fluid system, or both.
- (e)(1) Each sensor as required in paragraph (d) of this section shall be checked daily or shall be equipped with an audible alarm.
- (2) The owner or operator shall determine, based on design considerations and operating experience, a criterion that indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier fluid system, or both.
- (f) If the sensor indicates failure of the seal system, the barrier system, or both based on the criterion determined under paragraph (e)(2) of this section, a leak is detected.
- (g)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in § 60.482-9a.
  - (2) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected.

- (h) A compressor is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, if it is equipped with a closed vent system to capture and transport leakage from the compressor drive shaft back to a process or fuel gas system or to a control device that complies with the requirements of § 60.482-10a, except as provided in paragraph (i) of this section.
- (i) Any compressor that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(e)(1) and (2), for no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) through (h) of this section if the compressor:
- (1) Is demonstrated to be operating with no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, as measured by the methods specified in § 60.485a(c); and
- (2) Is tested for compliance with paragraph (i)(1) of this section initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (j) Any existing reciprocating compressor in a process unit which becomes an affected facility under provisions of § 60.14 or § 60.15 is exempt from paragraphs (a) through (e) and (h) of this section, provided the owner or operator demonstrates that recasting the distance piece or replacing the compressor are the only options available to bring the compressor into compliance with the provisions of paragraphs (a) through (e) and (h) of this section.

#### § 60.482-4a Standards: Pressure relief devices in gas/vapor service.

- (a) Except during pressure releases, each pressure relief device in gas/vapor service shall be operated with no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, as determined by the methods specified in § 60.485a(c).
- (b)(1) After each pressure release, the pressure relief device shall be returned to a condition of no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, as soon as practicable, but no later than 5 calendar days after the pressure release, except as provided in § 60.482-9a.
- (2) No later than 5 calendar days after the pressure release, the pressure relief device shall be monitored to confirm the conditions of no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, by the methods specified in § 60.485a(c).
- (c) Any pressure relief device that is routed to a process or fuel gas system or equipped with a closed vent system capable of capturing and transporting leakage through the pressure relief device to a control device as described in § 60.482-10a is exempted from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section.
- (d)(1) Any pressure relief device that is equipped with a rupture disk upstream of the pressure relief device is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, provided the owner or operator complies with the requirements in paragraph (d)(2) of this section.
- (2) After each pressure release, a new rupture disk shall be installed upstream of the pressure relief device as soon as practicable, but no later than 5 calendar days after each pressure release, except as provided in § 60.482-9a.

## § 60.482-5a Standards: Sampling connection systems.

- (a) Each sampling connection system shall be equipped with a closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent system, except as provided in § 60.482-1a(c) and paragraph (c) of this section.
- (b) Each closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent system as required in paragraph (a) of this section shall comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (1) Gases displaced during filling of the sample container are not required to be collected or captured.
- (2) Containers that are part of a closed-purge system must be covered or closed when not being filled or emptied.
- (3) Gases remaining in the tubing or piping between the closed-purge system valve(s) and sample container valve(s) after the valves are closed and the sample container is disconnected are not required to be collected or captured.
- (4) Each closed-purge, closed-loop, or closed-vent system shall be designed and operated to meet requirements in either paragraph (b)(4)(i), (ii), (iii), or (iv) of this section.
  - (i) Return the purged process fluid directly to the process line.
  - (ii) Collect and recycle the purged process fluid to a process.
- (iii) Capture and transport all the purged process fluid to a control device that complies with the requirements of § 60.482-10a.
  - (iv) Collect, store, and transport the purged process fluid to any of the following systems or facilities:
- (A) A waste management unit as defined in 40 CFR 63.111, if the waste management unit is subject to and operated in compliance with the provisions of 40 CFR part 63, subpart G, applicable to Group 1 wastewater streams;
- (B) A treatment, storage, or disposal facility subject to regulation under 40 CFR part 262, 264, 265, or 266;
- (C) A facility permitted, licensed, or registered by a state to manage municipal or industrial solid waste, if the process fluids are not hazardous waste as defined in 40 CFR part 261;
- (D) A waste management unit subject to and operated in compliance with the treatment requirements of 40 CFR 61.348(a), provided all waste management units that collect, store, or transport the purged process fluid to the treatment unit are subject to and operated in compliance with the management requirements of 40 CFR 61.343 through 40 CFR 61.347; or
- (E) A device used to burn off-specification used oil for energy recovery in accordance with 40 CFR part 279, subpart G, provided the purged process fluid is not hazardous waste as defined in 40 CFR part 261.
- (c) In-situ sampling systems and sampling systems without purges are exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section.
- § 60.482-6a Standards: Open-ended valves or lines.

- (a)(1) Each open-ended valve or line shall be equipped with a cap, blind flange, plug, or a second valve, except as provided in § 60.482-1a(c) and paragraphs (d) and (e) of this section.
- (2) The cap, blind flange, plug, or second valve shall seal the open end at all times except during operations requiring process fluid flow through the open-ended valve or line.
- (b) Each open-ended valve or line equipped with a second valve shall be operated in a manner such that the valve on the process fluid end is closed before the second valve is closed.
- (c) When a double block-and-bleed system is being used, the bleed valve or line may remain open during operations that require venting the line between the block valves but shall comply with paragraph (a) of this section at all other times.
- (d) Open-ended valves or lines in an emergency shutdown system which are designed to open automatically in the event of a process upset are exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a), (b), and (c) of this section.
- (e) Open-ended valves or lines containing materials which would autocatalytically polymerize or would present an explosion, serious overpressure, or other safety hazard if capped or equipped with a double block and bleed system as specified in paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section are exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section.

#### § 60.482-7a Standards: Valves in gas/vapor service and in light liquid service.

- (a)(1) Each valve shall be monitored monthly to detect leaks by the methods specified in § 60.485a(b) and shall comply with paragraphs (b) through (e) of this section, except as provided in paragraphs (f), (g), and (h) of this section, § 60.482-1a(c) and (f), and §§ 60.483-1a and 60.483-2a.
- (2) A valve that begins operation in gas/vapor service or light liquid service after the initial startup date for the process unit must be monitored according to paragraphs (a)(2)(i) or (ii), except for a valve that replaces a leaking valve and except as provided in paragraphs (f), (g), and (h) of this section, § 60.482-1a(c), and §§ 60.483-1a and 60.483-2a.
- (i) Monitor the valve as in paragraph (a)(1) of this section. The valve must be monitored for the first time within 30 days after the end of its startup period to ensure proper installation.
- (ii) If the existing valves in the process unit are monitored in accordance with § 60.483-1a or § 60.483-2a, count the new valve as leaking when calculating the percentage of valves leaking as described in § 60.483-2a(b)(5). If less than 2.0 percent of the valves are leaking for that process unit, the valve must be monitored for the first time during the next scheduled monitoring event for existing valves in the process unit or within 90 days, whichever comes first.
  - (b) If an instrument reading of 500 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (c)(1)(i) Any valve for which a leak is not detected for 2 successive months may be monitored the first month of every quarter, beginning with the next quarter, until a leak is detected.
- (ii) As an alternative to monitoring all of the valves in the first month of a quarter, an owner or operator may elect to subdivide the process unit into two or three subgroups of valves and monitor each subgroup in a different month during the quarter, provided each subgroup is monitored every 3 months. The owner or operator must keep records of the valves assigned to each subgroup.

- (2) If a leak is detected, the valve shall be monitored monthly until a leak is not detected for 2 successive months.
- (d)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but no later than 15 calendar days after the leak is detected, except as provided in § 60.482-9a.
  - (2) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected.
- (e) First attempts at repair include, but are not limited to, the following best practices where practicable:
  - (1) Tightening of bonnet bolts;
  - (2) Replacement of bonnet bolts;
  - (3) Tightening of packing gland nuts:
  - (4) Injection of lubricant into lubricated packing.
- (f) Any valve that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(e)(2), for no detectable emissions, as indicated by an instrument reading of less than 500 ppm above background, is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section if the valve:
  - (1) Has no external actuating mechanism in contact with the process fluid,
- (2) Is operated with emissions less than 500 ppm above background as determined by the method specified in § 60.485a(c), and
- (3) Is tested for compliance with paragraph (f)(2) of this section initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
- (g) Any valve that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(f)(1), as an unsafe-to-monitor valve is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section if:
- (1) The owner or operator of the valve demonstrates that the valve is unsafe to monitor because monitoring personnel would be exposed to an immediate danger as a consequence of complying with paragraph (a) of this section, and
- (2) The owner or operator of the valve adheres to a written plan that requires monitoring of the valve as frequently as practicable during safe-to-monitor times.
- (h) Any valve that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(f)(2), as a difficult-to-monitor valve is exempt from the requirements of paragraph (a) of this section if:
- (1) The owner or operator of the valve demonstrates that the valve cannot be monitored without elevating the monitoring personnel more than 2 meters above a support surface.
  - (2) The process unit within which the valve is located either:
- (i) Becomes an affected facility through § 60.14 or § 60.15 and was constructed on or before January 5, 1981; or

- (ii) Has less than 3.0 percent of its total number of valves designated as difficult-to-monitor by the owner or operator.
- (3) The owner or operator of the valve follows a written plan that requires monitoring of the valve at least once per calendar year.

# § 60.482-8a Standards: Pumps, valves, and connectors in heavy liquid service and pressure relief devices in light liquid or heavy liquid service.

- (a) If evidence of a potential leak is found by visual, audible, olfactory, or any other detection method at pumps, valves, and connectors in heavy liquid service and pressure relief devices in light liquid or heavy liquid service, the owner or operator shall follow either one of the following procedures:
- (1) The owner or operator shall monitor the equipment within 5 days by the method specified in § 60.485a(b) and shall comply with the requirements of paragraphs (b) through (d) of this section.
- (2) The owner or operator shall eliminate the visual, audible, olfactory, or other indication of a potential leak within 5 calendar days of detection.
  - (b) If an instrument reading of 10,000 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (c)(1) When a leak is detected, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in § 60.482-9a.
- (2) The first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after each leak is detected.
- (d) First attempts at repair include, but are not limited to, the best practices described under §§ 60.482-2a(c)(2) and 60.482-7a(e).

## § 60.482-9a Standards: Delay of repair.

- (a) Delay of repair of equipment for which leaks have been detected will be allowed if repair within 15 days is technically infeasible without a process unit shutdown. Repair of this equipment shall occur before the end of the next process unit shutdown. Monitoring to verify repair must occur within 15 days after startup of the process unit.
- (b) Delay of repair of equipment will be allowed for equipment which is isolated from the process and which does not remain in VOC service.
  - (c) Delay of repair for valves and connectors will be allowed if:
- (1) The owner or operator demonstrates that emissions of purged material resulting from immediate repair are greater than the fugitive emissions likely to result from delay of repair, and
- (2) When repair procedures are effected, the purged material is collected and destroyed or recovered in a control device complying with § 60.482-10a.
  - (d) Delay of repair for pumps will be allowed if:
- (1) Repair requires the use of a dual mechanical seal system that includes a barrier fluid system, and

- (2) Repair is completed as soon as practicable, but not later than 6 months after the leak was detected.
- (e) Delay of repair beyond a process unit shutdown will be allowed for a valve, if valve assembly replacement is necessary during the process unit shutdown, valve assembly supplies have been depleted, and valve assembly supplies had been sufficiently stocked before the supplies were depleted. Delay of repair beyond the next process unit shutdown will not be allowed unless the next process unit shutdown occurs sooner than 6 months after the first process unit shutdown.
- (f) When delay of repair is allowed for a leaking pump, valve, or connector that remains in service, the pump, valve, or connector may be considered to be repaired and no longer subject to delay of repair requirements if two consecutive monthly monitoring instrument readings are below the leak definition.

#### § 60.482-10a Standards: Closed vent systems and control devices.

- (a) Owners or operators of closed vent systems and control devices used to comply with provisions of this subpart shall comply with the provisions of this section.
- (b) Vapor recovery systems (for example, condensers and absorbers) shall be designed and operated to recover the VOC emissions vented to them with an efficiency of 95 percent or greater, or to an exit concentration of 20 parts per million by volume (ppmv), whichever is less stringent.
- (c) Enclosed combustion devices shall be designed and operated to reduce the VOC emissions vented to them with an efficiency of 95 percent or greater, or to an exit concentration of 20 ppmv, on a dry basis, corrected to 3 percent oxygen, whichever is less stringent or to provide a minimum residence time of 0.75 seconds at a minimum temperature of 816 °C.
  - (d) Flares used to comply with this subpart shall comply with the requirements of § 60.18.
- (e) Owners or operators of control devices used to comply with the provisions of this subpart shall monitor these control devices to ensure that they are operated and maintained in conformance with their designs.
- (f) Except as provided in paragraphs (i) through (k) of this section, each closed vent system shall be inspected according to the procedures and schedule specified in paragraphs (f)(1) and (2) of this section.
- (1) If the vapor collection system or closed vent system is constructed of hard-piping, the owner or operator shall comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (ii) of this section:
  - (i) Conduct an initial inspection according to the procedures in § 60.485a(b); and
  - (ii) Conduct annual visual inspections for visible, audible, or olfactory indications of leaks.
- (2) If the vapor collection system or closed vent system is constructed of ductwork, the owner or operator shall:
  - (i) Conduct an initial inspection according to the procedures in § 60.485a(b); and
  - (ii) Conduct annual inspections according to the procedures in § 60.485a(b).

- (g) Leaks, as indicated by an instrument reading greater than 500 ppmv above background or by visual inspections, shall be repaired as soon as practicable except as provided in paragraph (h) of this section.
  - (1) A first attempt at repair shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after the leak is detected.
  - (2) Repair shall be completed no later than 15 calendar days after the leak is detected.
- (h) Delay of repair of a closed vent system for which leaks have been detected is allowed if the repair is technically infeasible without a process unit shutdown or if the owner or operator determines that emissions resulting from immediate repair would be greater than the fugitive emissions likely to result from delay of repair. Repair of such equipment shall be complete by the end of the next process unit shutdown.
- (i) If a vapor collection system or closed vent system is operated under a vacuum, it is exempt from the inspection requirements of paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(2) of this section.
- (j) Any parts of the closed vent system that are designated, as described in paragraph (I)(1) of this section, as unsafe to inspect are exempt from the inspection requirements of paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(2) of this section if they comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (j)(1) and (2) of this section:
- (1) The owner or operator determines that the equipment is unsafe to inspect because inspecting personnel would be exposed to an imminent or potential danger as a consequence of complying with paragraphs (f)(1)(i) or (f)(2) of this section; and
- (2) The owner or operator has a written plan that requires inspection of the equipment as frequently as practicable during safe-to-inspect times.
- (k) Any parts of the closed vent system that are designated, as described in paragraph (I)(2) of this section, as difficult to inspect are exempt from the inspection requirements of paragraphs (f)(1)(i) and (f)(2) of this section if they comply with the requirements specified in paragraphs (k)(1) through (3) of this section:
- (1) The owner or operator determines that the equipment cannot be inspected without elevating the inspecting personnel more than 2 meters above a support surface; and
- (2) The process unit within which the closed vent system is located becomes an affected facility through §§ 60.14 or 60.15, or the owner or operator designates less than 3.0 percent of the total number of closed vent system equipment as difficult to inspect; and
- (3) The owner or operator has a written plan that requires inspection of the equipment at least once every 5 years. A closed vent system is exempt from inspection if it is operated under a vacuum.
- (I) The owner or operator shall record the information specified in paragraphs (I)(1) through (5) of this section.
- (1) Identification of all parts of the closed vent system that are designated as unsafe to inspect, an explanation of why the equipment is unsafe to inspect, and the plan for inspecting the equipment.
- (2) Identification of all parts of the closed vent system that are designated as difficult to inspect, an explanation of why the equipment is difficult to inspect, and the plan for inspecting the equipment.

- (3) For each inspection during which a leak is detected, a record of the information specified in § 60.486a(c).
- (4) For each inspection conducted in accordance with § 60.485a(b) during which no leaks are detected, a record that the inspection was performed, the date of the inspection, and a statement that no leaks were detected.
- (5) For each visual inspection conducted in accordance with paragraph (f)(1)(ii) of this section during which no leaks are detected, a record that the inspection was performed, the date of the inspection, and a statement that no leaks were detected.
- (m) Closed vent systems and control devices used to comply with provisions of this subpart shall be operated at all times when emissions may be vented to them.

## § 60.482-11a Standards: Connectors in gas/vapor service and in light liquid service.

- (a) The owner or operator shall initially monitor all connectors in the process unit for leaks by the later of either 12 months after the compliance date or 12 months after initial startup. If all connectors in the process unit have been monitored for leaks prior to the compliance date, no initial monitoring is required provided either no process changes have been made since the monitoring or the owner or operator can determine that the results of the monitoring, with or without adjustments, reliably demonstrate compliance despite process changes. If required to monitor because of a process change, the owner or operator is required to monitor only those connectors involved in the process change.
- (b) Except as allowed in § 60.482-1a(c), § 60.482-10a, or as specified in paragraph (e) of this section, the owner or operator shall monitor all connectors in gas and vapor and light liquid service as specified in paragraphs (a) and (b)(3) of this section.
- (1) The connectors shall be monitored to detect leaks by the method specified in § 60.485a(b) and, as applicable, § 60.485a(c).
  - (2) If an instrument reading greater than or equal to 500 ppm is measured, a leak is detected.
- (3) The owner or operator shall perform monitoring, subsequent to the initial monitoring required in paragraph (a) of this section, as specified in paragraphs (b)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section, and shall comply with the requirements of paragraphs (b)(3)(iv) and (v) of this section. The required period in which monitoring must be conducted shall be determined from paragraphs (b)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section using the monitoring results from the preceding monitoring period. The percent leaking connectors shall be calculated as specified in paragraph (c) of this section.
- (i) If the percent leaking connectors in the process unit was greater than or equal to 0.5 percent, then monitor within 12 months (1 year).
- (ii) If the percent leaking connectors in the process unit was greater than or equal to 0.25 percent but less than 0.5 percent, then monitor within 4 years. An owner or operator may comply with the requirements of this paragraph by monitoring at least 40 percent of the connectors within 2 years of the start of the monitoring period, provided all connectors have been monitored by the end of the 4-year monitoring period.
- (iii) If the percent leaking connectors in the process unit was less than 0.25 percent, then monitor as provided in paragraph (b)(3)(iii)(A) of this section and either paragraph (b)(3)(iii)(B) or (b)(3)(iii)(C) of this section, as appropriate.

- (A) An owner or operator shall monitor at least 50 percent of the connectors within 4 years of the start of the monitoring period.
- (B) If the percent of leaking connectors calculated from the monitoring results in paragraph (b)(3)(iii)(A) of this section is greater than or equal to 0.35 percent of the monitored connectors, the owner or operator shall monitor as soon as practical, but within the next 6 months, all connectors that have not yet been monitored during the monitoring period. At the conclusion of monitoring, a new monitoring period shall be started pursuant to paragraph (b)(3) of this section, based on the percent of leaking connectors within the total monitored connectors.
- (C) If the percent of leaking connectors calculated from the monitoring results in paragraph (b)(3)(iii)(A) of this section is less than 0.35 percent of the monitored connectors, the owner or operator shall monitor all connectors that have not yet been monitored within 8 years of the start of the monitoring period.
- (iv) If, during the monitoring conducted pursuant to paragraphs (b)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section, a connector is found to be leaking, it shall be re-monitored once within 90 days after repair to confirm that it is not leaking.
- (v) The owner or operator shall keep a record of the start date and end date of each monitoring period under this section for each process unit.
- (c) For use in determining the monitoring frequency, as specified in paragraphs (a) and (b)(3) of this section, the percent leaking connectors as used in paragraphs (a) and (b)(3) of this section shall be calculated by using the following equation:

 $%C_1 = C_1 / C_t * 100$ 

Where:

- $%C_L$  = Percent of leaking connectors as determined through periodic monitoring required in paragraphs (a) and (b)(3)(i) through (iii) of this section.
- $C_L$  = Number of connectors measured at 500 ppm or greater, by the method specified in § 60.485a(b).
- C<sub>t</sub> = Total number of monitored connectors in the process unit or affected facility.
- (d) When a leak is detected pursuant to paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, it shall be repaired as soon as practicable, but not later than 15 calendar days after it is detected, except as provided in § 60.482-9a. A first attempt at repair as defined in this subpart shall be made no later than 5 calendar days after the leak is detected.
- (e) Any connector that is designated, as described in § 60.486a(f)(1), as an unsafe-to-monitor connector is exempt from the requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section if:
- (1) The owner or operator of the connector demonstrates that the connector is unsafe-to-monitor because monitoring personnel would be exposed to an immediate danger as a consequence of complying with paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section; and
- (2) The owner or operator of the connector has a written plan that requires monitoring of the connector as frequently as practicable during safe-to-monitor times but not more frequently than the periodic monitoring schedule otherwise applicable, and repair of the equipment according to the procedures in paragraph (d) of this section if a leak is detected.

- (f) Inaccessible, ceramic, or ceramic-lined connectors . (1) Any connector that is inaccessible or that is ceramic or ceramic-lined (e.g., porcelain, glass, or glass-lined), is exempt from the monitoring requirements of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section, from the leak repair requirements of paragraph (d) of this section, and from the recordkeeping and reporting requirements of §§ 63.1038 and 63.1039. An inaccessible connector is one that meets any of the provisions specified in paragraphs (f)(1)(i) through (vi) of this section, as applicable:
  - (i) Buried;
  - (ii) Insulated in a manner that prevents access to the connector by a monitor probe;
  - (iii) Obstructed by equipment or piping that prevents access to the connector by a monitor probe;
- (iv) Unable to be reached from a wheeled scissor-lift or hydraulic-type scaffold that would allow access to connectors up to 7.6 meters (25 feet) above the ground;
- (v) Inaccessible because it would require elevating the monitoring personnel more than 2 meters (7 feet) above a permanent support surface or would require the erection of scaffold; or
- (vi) Not able to be accessed at any time in a safe manner to perform monitoring. Unsafe access includes, but is not limited to, the use of a wheeled scissor-lift on unstable or uneven terrain, the use of a motorized man-lift basket in areas where an ignition potential exists, or access would require near proximity to hazards such as electrical lines, or would risk damage to equipment.
- (2) If any inaccessible, ceramic, or ceramic-lined connector is observed by visual, audible, olfactory, or other means to be leaking, the visual, audible, olfactory, or other indications of a leak to the atmosphere shall be eliminated as soon as practical.
- (g) Except for instrumentation systems and inaccessible, ceramic, or ceramic-lined connectors meeting the provisions of paragraph (f) of this section, identify the connectors subject to the requirements of this subpart. Connectors need not be individually identified if all connectors in a designated area or length of pipe subject to the provisions of this subpart are identified as a group, and the number of connectors subject is indicated.

EFFECTIVE DATE NOTE: At 73 FR 31376, June 2, 2008, § 60.482-11a was stayed until further notice.

#### 60.483-1a Alternative standards for valves—allowable percentage of valves leaking.

- (a) An owner or operator may elect to comply with an allowable percentage of valves leaking of equal to or less than 2.0 percent.
- (b) The following requirements shall be met if an owner or operator wishes to comply with an allowable percentage of valves leaking:
- (1) An owner or operator must notify the Administrator that the owner or operator has elected to comply with the allowable percentage of valves leaking before implementing this alternative standard, as specified in § 60.487a(d).
- (2) A performance test as specified in paragraph (c) of this section shall be conducted initially upon designation, annually, and at other times requested by the Administrator.
  - (3) If a valve leak is detected, it shall be repaired in accordance with § 60.482-7a(d) and (e).

- (c) Performance tests shall be conducted in the following manner:
- (1) All valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service within the affected facility shall be monitored within 1 week by the methods specified in § 60.485a(b).
  - (2) If an instrument reading of 500 ppm or greater is measured, a leak is detected.
- (3) The leak percentage shall be determined by dividing the number of valves for which leaks are detected by the number of valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service within the affected facility.
- (d) Owners and operators who elect to comply with this alternative standard shall not have an affected facility with a leak percentage greater than 2.0 percent, determined as described in § 60.485a(h).

#### § 60.483-2a Alternative standards for valves—skip period leak detection and repair.

- (a)(1) An owner or operator may elect to comply with one of the alternative work practices specified in paragraphs (b)(2) and (3) of this section.
- (2) An owner or operator must notify the Administrator before implementing one of the alternative work practices, as specified in § 60.487(d)a.
- (b)(1) An owner or operator shall comply initially with the requirements for valves in gas/vapor service and valves in light liquid service, as described in § 60.482-7a.
- (2) After 2 consecutive quarterly leak detection periods with the percent of valves leaking equal to or less than 2.0, an owner or operator may begin to skip 1 of the quarterly leak detection periods for the valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service.
- (3) After 5 consecutive quarterly leak detection periods with the percent of valves leaking equal to or less than 2.0, an owner or operator may begin to skip 3 of the quarterly leak detection periods for the valves in gas/vapor and light liquid service.
- (4) If the percent of valves leaking is greater than 2.0, the owner or operator shall comply with the requirements as described in § 60.482-7a but can again elect to use this section.
  - (5) The percent of valves leaking shall be determined as described in § 60.485a(h).
- (6) An owner or operator must keep a record of the percent of valves found leaking during each leak detection period.
- (7) A valve that begins operation in gas/vapor service or light liquid service after the initial startup date for a process unit following one of the alternative standards in this section must be monitored in accordance with § 60.482-7a(a)(2)(i) or (ii) before the provisions of this section can be applied to that valve.

# § 60.484a Equivalence of means of emission limitation.

(a) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart may apply to the Administrator for determination of equivalence for any means of emission limitation that achieves a reduction in emissions of VOC at least equivalent to the reduction in emissions of VOC achieved by the controls required in this subpart.

- (b) Determination of equivalence to the equipment, design, and operational requirements of this subpart will be evaluated by the following quidelines:
- (1) Each owner or operator applying for an equivalence determination shall be responsible for collecting and verifying test data to demonstrate equivalence of means of emission limitation.
- (2) The Administrator will compare test data for demonstrating equivalence of the means of emission limitation to test data for the equipment, design, and operational requirements.
- (3) The Administrator may condition the approval of equivalence on requirements that may be necessary to assure operation and maintenance to achieve the same emission reduction as the equipment, design, and operational requirements.
- (c) Determination of equivalence to the required work practices in this subpart will be evaluated by the following guidelines:
- (1) Each owner or operator applying for a determination of equivalence shall be responsible for collecting and verifying test data to demonstrate equivalence of an equivalent means of emission limitation.
- (2) For each affected facility for which a determination of equivalence is requested, the emission reduction achieved by the required work practice shall be demonstrated.
- (3) For each affected facility, for which a determination of equivalence is requested, the emission reduction achieved by the equivalent means of emission limitation shall be demonstrated.
- (4) Each owner or operator applying for a determination of equivalence shall commit in writing to work practice(s) that provide for emission reductions equal to or greater than the emission reductions achieved by the required work practice.
- (5) The Administrator will compare the demonstrated emission reduction for the equivalent means of emission limitation to the demonstrated emission reduction for the required work practices and will consider the commitment in paragraph (c)(4) of this section.
- (6) The Administrator may condition the approval of equivalence on requirements that may be necessary to assure operation and maintenance to achieve the same emission reduction as the required work practice.
- (d) An owner or operator may offer a unique approach to demonstrate the equivalence of any equivalent means of emission limitation.
- (e)(1) After a request for determination of equivalence is received, the Administrator will publish a notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER and provide the opportunity for public hearing if the Administrator judges that the request may be approved.
- (2) After notice and opportunity for public hearing, the Administrator will determine the equivalence of a means of emission limitation and will publish the determination in the FEDERAL REGISTER .
- (3) Any equivalent means of emission limitations approved under this section shall constitute a required work practice, equipment, design, or operational standard within the meaning of section 111(h)(1) of the CAA.

- (f)(1) Manufacturers of equipment used to control equipment leaks of VOC may apply to the Administrator for determination of equivalence for any equivalent means of emission limitation that achieves a reduction in emissions of VOC achieved by the equipment, design, and operational requirements of this subpart.
- (2) The Administrator will make an equivalence determination according to the provisions of paragraphs (b), (c), (d), and (e) of this section.

#### § 60.485a Test methods and procedures.

- (a) In conducting the performance tests required in § 60.8, the owner or operator shall use as reference methods and procedures the test methods in appendix A of this part or other methods and procedures as specified in this section, except as provided in § 60.8(b).
- (b) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the standards in §§ 60.482-1a through 60.482-11a, 60.483a, and 60.484a as follows:
- (1) Method 21 shall be used to determine the presence of leaking sources. The instrument shall be calibrated before use each day of its use by the procedures specified in Method 21 of appendix A-7 of this part. The following calibration gases shall be used:
  - (i) Zero air (less than 10 ppm of hydrocarbon in air); and
- (ii) A mixture of methane or n-hexane and air at a concentration no more than 2,000 ppm greater than the leak definition concentration of the equipment monitored. If the monitoring instrument's design allows for multiple calibration scales, then the lower scale shall be calibrated with a calibration gas that is no higher than 2,000 ppm above the concentration specified as a leak, and the highest scale shall be calibrated with a calibration gas that is approximately equal to 10,000 ppm. If only one scale on an instrument will be used during monitoring, the owner or operator need not calibrate the scales that will not be used during that day's monitoring.
- (2) A calibration drift assessment shall be performed, at a minimum, at the end of each monitoring day. Check the instrument using the same calibration gas(es) that were used to calibrate the instrument before use. Follow the procedures specified in Method 21 of appendix A-7 of this part, Section 10.1, except do not adjust the meter readout to correspond to the calibration gas value. Record the instrument reading for each scale used as specified in § 60.486a(e)(7). Calculate the average algebraic difference between the three meter readings and the most recent calibration value. Divide this algebraic difference by the initial calibration value and multiply by 100 to express the calibration drift as a percentage. If any calibration drift assessment shows a negative drift of more than 10 percent from the initial calibration value, then all equipment monitored since the last calibration with instrument readings below the appropriate leak definition and above the leak definition multiplied by (100 minus the percent of negative drift/divided by 100) must be re-monitored. If any calibration drift assessment shows a positive drift of more than 10 percent from the initial calibration value, then, at the owner/operator's discretion, all equipment since the last calibration with instrument readings above the appropriate leak definition and below the leak definition multiplied by (100 plus the percent of positive drift/divided by 100) may be remonitored.
- (c) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the no-detectable-emission standards in §§ 60.482-2a(e), 60.482-3a(i), 60.482-4a, 60.482-7a(f), and 60.482-10a(e) as follows:
  - (1) The requirements of paragraph (b) shall apply.

- (2) Method 21 of appendix A-7 of this part shall be used to determine the background level. All potential leak interfaces shall be traversed as close to the interface as possible. The arithmetic difference between the maximum concentration indicated by the instrument and the background level is compared with 500 ppm for determining compliance.
- (d) The owner or operator shall test each piece of equipment unless he demonstrates that a process unit is not in VOC service, i.e., that the VOC content would never be reasonably expected to exceed 10 percent by weight. For purposes of this demonstration, the following methods and procedures shall be used:
- (1) Procedures that conform to the general methods in ASTM E260-73, 91, or 96, E168-67, 77, or 92, E169-63, 77, or 93 (incorporated by reference—see § 60.17) shall be used to determine the percent VOC content in the process fluid that is contained in or contacts a piece of equipment.
- (2) Organic compounds that are considered by the Administrator to have negligible photochemical reactivity may be excluded from the total quantity of organic compounds in determining the VOC content of the process fluid.
- (3) Engineering judgment may be used to estimate the VOC content, if a piece of equipment had not been shown previously to be in service. If the Administrator disagrees with the judgment, paragraphs (d)(1) and (2) of this section shall be used to resolve the disagreement.
- (e) The owner or operator shall demonstrate that a piece of equipment is in light liquid service by showing that all the following conditions apply:
- (1) The vapor pressure of one or more of the organic components is greater than 0.3 kPa at 20  $^{\circ}$ C (1.2 in. H<sub>2</sub> O at 68  $^{\circ}$ F). Standard reference texts or ASTM D2879-83, 96, or 97 (incorporated by reference—see § 60.17) shall be used to determine the vapor pressures.
- (2) The total concentration of the pure organic components having a vapor pressure greater than 0.3 kPa at 20  $^{\circ}$ C (1.2 in. H<sub>2</sub> O at 68  $^{\circ}$ F) is equal to or greater than 20 percent by weight.
  - (3) The fluid is a liquid at operating conditions.
- (f) Samples used in conjunction with paragraphs (d), (e), and (g) of this section shall be representative of the process fluid that is contained in or contacts the equipment or the gas being combusted in the flare.
  - (g) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with the standards of flares as follows:
  - (1) Method 22 of appendix A-7 of this part shall be used to determine visible emissions.
- (2) A thermocouple or any other equivalent device shall be used to monitor the presence of a pilot flame in the flare.
- (3) The maximum permitted velocity for air assisted flares shall be computed using the following equation:

 $V_{\text{max}} = K_1 + K_2 H_T$ 

Where:

 $V_{max}$  = Maximum permitted velocity, m/sec (ft/sec).

 $H_T$  = Net heating value of the gas being combusted, MJ/scm (Btu/scf).

 $K_1 = 8.706$  m/sec (metric units) = 28.56 ft/sec (English units).

 $K_2 = 0.7084 \text{ m}^4 / \text{(MJ-sec)} \text{ (metric units)} = 0.087 \text{ ft}^4 / \text{(Btu-sec)} \text{ (English units)}.$ 

(4) The net heating value (HT) of the gas being combusted in a flare shall be computed using the following equation:

$$H_{\mathbf{I}} = K \sum_{i=1}^{n} C_{i} H_{i}$$

Where:

K = Conversion constant,  $1.740 \times 10^{-7}$  (g-mole)(MJ)/(ppm-scm-kcal) (metric units) =  $4.674 \times 10^{-6}$  [(g-mole)(Btu)/(ppm-scf-kcal)] (English units).

C<sub>i</sub> = Concentration of sample component "i," ppm

H<sub>i</sub> = net heat of combustion of sample component "i" at 25 °C and 760 mm Hg (77 °F and 14.7 psi), kcal/g-mole.

- (5) Method 18 of appendix A-6 of this part or ASTM D6420-99 (2004) (where the target compound(s) are those listed in Section 1.1 of ASTM D6420-99, and the target concentration is between 150 parts per billion by volume and 100 ppmv) and ASTM D2504-67, 77, or 88 (Reapproved 1993) (incorporated by reference-see § 60.17) shall be used to determine the concentration of sample component "i."
- (6) ASTM D2382-76 or 88 or D4809-95 (incorporated by reference-see § 60.17) shall be used to determine the net heat of combustion of component "i" if published values are not available or cannot be calculated.
- (7) Method 2, 2A, 2C, or 2D of appendix A-7 of this part, as appropriate, shall be used to determine the actual exit velocity of a flare. If needed, the unobstructed (free) cross-sectional area of the flare tip shall be used.
  - (h) The owner or operator shall determine compliance with § 60.483-1a or § 60.483-2a as follows:
  - (1) The percent of valves leaking shall be determined using the following equation:

$$%V_{I} = (V_{I} / V_{T}) * 100$$

Where:

 $%V_{L}$  = Percent leaking valves.

 $V_L$  = Number of valves found leaking.

 $V_T$  = The sum of the total number of valves monitored.

- (2) The total number of valves monitored shall include difficult-to-monitor and unsafe-to-monitor valves only during the monitoring period in which those valves are monitored.
  - (3) The number of valves leaking shall include valves for which repair has been delayed.

- (4) Any new valve that is not monitored within 30 days of being placed in service shall be included in the number of valves leaking and the total number of valves monitored for the monitoring period in which the valve is placed in service.
- (5) If the process unit has been subdivided in accordance with § 60.482-7a(c)(1)(ii), the sum of valves found leaking during a monitoring period includes all subgroups.
  - (6) The total number of valves monitored does not include a valve monitored to verify repair.

#### § 60.486a Recordkeeping requirements.

- (a)(1) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall comply with the recordkeeping requirements of this section.
- (2) An owner or operator of more than one affected facility subject to the provisions of this subpart may comply with the recordkeeping requirements for these facilities in one recordkeeping system if the system identifies each record by each facility.
- (3) The owner or operator shall record the information specified in paragraphs (a)(3)(i) through (v) of this section for each monitoring event required by §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-7a, 60.482-8a, 60.482-11a, and 60.483-2a.
  - (i) Monitoring instrument identification.
  - (ii) Operator identification.
  - (iii) Equipment identification.
  - (iv) Date of monitoring.
  - (v) Instrument reading.
- (b) When each leak is detected as specified in §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-7a, 60.482-8a, 60.482-11a, and 60.483-2a, the following requirements apply:
- (1) A weatherproof and readily visible identification, marked with the equipment identification number, shall be attached to the leaking equipment.
- (2) The identification on a valve may be removed after it has been monitored for 2 successive months as specified in § 60.482-7a(c) and no leak has been detected during those 2 months.
- (3) The identification on a connector may be removed after it has been monitored as specified in § 60.482-11a(b)(3)(iv) and no leak has been detected during that monitoring.
- (4) The identification on equipment, except on a valve or connector, may be removed after it has been repaired.
- (c) When each leak is detected as specified in §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-7a, 60.482-8a, 60.482-11a, and 60.483-2a, the following information shall be recorded in a log and shall be kept for 2 years in a readily accessible location:

- (1) The instrument and operator identification numbers and the equipment identification number, except when indications of liquids dripping from a pump are designated as a leak.
  - (2) The date the leak was detected and the dates of each attempt to repair the leak.
  - (3) Repair methods applied in each attempt to repair the leak.
- (4) Maximum instrument reading measured by Method 21 of appendix A-7 of this part at the time the leak is successfully repaired or determined to be nonrepairable, except when a pump is repaired by eliminating indications of liquids dripping.
- (5) "Repair delayed" and the reason for the delay if a leak is not repaired within 15 calendar days after discovery of the leak.
- (6) The signature of the owner or operator (or designate) whose decision it was that repair could not be effected without a process shutdown.
  - (7) The expected date of successful repair of the leak if a leak is not repaired within 15 days.
  - (8) Dates of process unit shutdowns that occur while the equipment is unrepaired.
  - (9) The date of successful repair of the leak.
- (d) The following information pertaining to the design requirements for closed vent systems and control devices described in § 60.482-10a shall be recorded and kept in a readily accessible location:
  - (1) Detailed schematics, design specifications, and piping and instrumentation diagrams.
  - (2) The dates and descriptions of any changes in the design specifications.
- (3) A description of the parameter or parameters monitored, as required in § 60.482-10a(e), to ensure that control devices are operated and maintained in conformance with their design and an explanation of why that parameter (or parameters) was selected for the monitoring.
- (4) Periods when the closed vent systems and control devices required in §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-4a, and 60.482-5a are not operated as designed, including periods when a flare pilot light does not have a flame.
- (5) Dates of startups and shutdowns of the closed vent systems and control devices required in §§ 60.482-2a, 60.482-3a, 60.482-4a, and 60.482-5a.
- (e) The following information pertaining to all equipment subject to the requirements in §§ 60.482-1a to 60.482-11a shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location:
  - (1) A list of identification numbers for equipment subject to the requirements of this subpart.
- (2)(i) A list of identification numbers for equipment that are designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of §§ 60.482-2a(e), 60.482-3a(i), and 60.482-7a(f).
- (ii) The designation of equipment as subject to the requirements of § 60.482-2a(e), § 60.482-3a(i), or § 60.482-7a(f) shall be signed by the owner or operator. Alternatively, the owner or operator may establish a mechanism with their permitting authority that satisfies this requirement.

- (3) A list of equipment identification numbers for pressure relief devices required to comply with § 60.482-4a.
- (4)(i) The dates of each compliance test as required in §§ 60.482-2a(e), 60.482-3a(i), 60.482-4a, and 60.482-7a(f).
  - (ii) The background level measured during each compliance test.
  - (iii) The maximum instrument reading measured at the equipment during each compliance test.
  - (5) A list of identification numbers for equipment in vacuum service.
- (6) A list of identification numbers for equipment that the owner or operator designates as operating in VOC service less than 300 hr/yr in accordance with § 60.482-1a(e), a description of the conditions under which the equipment is in VOC service, and rationale supporting the designation that it is in VOC service less than 300 hr/yr.
- (7) The date and results of the weekly visual inspection for indications of liquids dripping from pumps in light liquid service.
- (8) Records of the information specified in paragraphs (e)(8)(i) through (vi) of this section for monitoring instrument calibrations conducted according to sections 8.1.2 and 10 of Method 21 of appendix A-7 of this part and § 60.485a(b).
  - (i) Date of calibration and initials of operator performing the calibration.
  - (ii) Calibration gas cylinder identification, certification date, and certified concentration.
  - (iii) Instrument scale(s) used.
- (iv) A description of any corrective action taken if the meter readout could not be adjusted to correspond to the calibration gas value in accordance with section 10.1 of Method 21 of appendix A-7 of this part.
- (v) Results of each calibration drift assessment required by § 60.485a(b)(2) (i.e., instrument reading for calibration at end of monitoring day and the calculated percent difference from the initial calibration value).
  - (vi) If an owner or operator makes their own calibration gas, a description of the procedure used.
  - (9) The connector monitoring schedule for each process unit as specified in § 60.482-11a(b)(3)(v).
  - (10) Records of each release from a pressure relief device subject to § 60.482-4a.
- (f) The following information pertaining to all valves subject to the requirements of  $\S$  60.482-7a(g) and (h), all pumps subject to the requirements of  $\S$  60.482-2a(g), and all connectors subject to the requirements of  $\S$  60.482-11a(e) shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location:
- (1) A list of identification numbers for valves, pumps, and connectors that are designated as unsafe-to-monitor, an explanation for each valve, pump, or connector stating why the valve, pump, or connector is unsafe-to-monitor, and the plan for monitoring each valve, pump, or connector.

- (2) A list of identification numbers for valves that are designated as difficult-to-monitor, an explanation for each valve stating why the valve is difficult-to-monitor, and the schedule for monitoring each valve.
  - (g) The following information shall be recorded for valves complying with § 60.483-2a:
  - (1) A schedule of monitoring.
  - (2) The percent of valves found leaking during each monitoring period.
  - (h) The following information shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location:
- (1) Design criterion required in §§ 60.482-2a(d)(5) and 60.482-3a(e)(2) and explanation of the design criterion; and
  - (2) Any changes to this criterion and the reasons for the changes.
- (i) The following information shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location for use in determining exemptions as provided in § 60.480a(d):
  - (1) An analysis demonstrating the design capacity of the affected facility,
- (2) A statement listing the feed or raw materials and products from the affected facilities and an analysis demonstrating whether these chemicals are heavy liquids or beverage alcohol, and
  - (3) An analysis demonstrating that equipment is not in VOC service.
- (j) Information and data used to demonstrate that a piece of equipment is not in VOC service shall be recorded in a log that is kept in a readily accessible location.
  - (k) The provisions of § 60.7(b) and (d) do not apply to affected facilities subject to this subpart.

## § 60.487a Reporting requirements.

- (a) Each owner or operator subject to the provisions of this subpart shall submit semiannual reports to the Administrator beginning 6 months after the initial startup date.
  - (b) The initial semiannual report to the Administrator shall include the following information:
  - (1) Process unit identification.
- (2) Number of valves subject to the requirements of § 60.482-7a, excluding those valves designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of § 60.482-7a(f).
- (3) Number of pumps subject to the requirements of § 60.482-2a, excluding those pumps designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of § 60.482-2a(e) and those pumps complying with § 60.482-2a(f).
- (4) Number of compressors subject to the requirements of  $\S$  60.482-3a, excluding those compressors designated for no detectable emissions under the provisions of  $\S$  60.482-3a(i) and those compressors complying with  $\S$  60.482-3a(h).

- (5) Number of connectors subject to the requirements of § 60.482-11a.
- (c) All semiannual reports to the Administrator shall include the following information, summarized from the information in  $\S$  60.486a:
  - (1) Process unit identification.
  - (2) For each month during the semiannual reporting period,
  - (i) Number of valves for which leaks were detected as described in § 60.482-7a(b) or § 60.483-2a,
  - (ii) Number of valves for which leaks were not repaired as required in § 60.482-7a(d)(1),
- (iii) Number of pumps for which leaks were detected as described in § 60.482-2a(b), (d)(4)(ii)(A) or (B), or (d)(5)(iii),
  - (iv) Number of pumps for which leaks were not repaired as required in § 60.482-2a(c)(1) and (d)(6),
  - (v) Number of compressors for which leaks were detected as described in § 60.482-3a(f),
  - (vi) Number of compressors for which leaks were not repaired as required in § 60.482-3a(g)(1),
  - (vii) Number of connectors for which leaks were detected as described in § 60.482-11a(b)
  - (viii) Number of connectors for which leaks were not repaired as required in § 60.482-11a(d), and
  - (ix)-(x) [Reserved]
- (xi) The facts that explain each delay of repair and, where appropriate, why a process unit shutdown was technically infeasible.
  - (3) Dates of process unit shutdowns which occurred within the semiannual reporting period.
- (4) Revisions to items reported according to paragraph (b) of this section if changes have occurred since the initial report or subsequent revisions to the initial report.
- (d) An owner or operator electing to comply with the provisions of §§ 60.483-1a or 60.483-2a shall notify the Administrator of the alternative standard selected 90 days before implementing either of the provisions.
- (e) An owner or operator shall report the results of all performance tests in accordance with § 60.8 of the General Provisions. The provisions of § 60.8(d) do not apply to affected facilities subject to the provisions of this subpart except that an owner or operator must notify the Administrator of the schedule for the initial performance tests at least 30 days before the initial performance tests.
- (f) The requirements of paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section remain in force until and unless EPA, in delegating enforcement authority to a state under section 111(c) of the CAA, approves reporting requirements or an alternative means of compliance surveillance adopted by such state. In that event, affected sources within the state will be relieved of the obligation to comply with the requirements of paragraphs (a) through (c) of this section, provided that they comply with the requirements established by the state.

#### § 60.488a Reconstruction.

For the purposes of this subpart:

- (a) The cost of the following frequently replaced components of the facility shall not be considered in calculating either the "fixed capital cost of the new components" or the "fixed capital costs that would be required to construct a comparable new facility" under § 60.15: Pump seals, nuts and bolts, rupture disks, and packings.
- (b) Under § 60.15, the "fixed capital cost of new components" includes the fixed capital cost of all depreciable components (except components specified in § 60.488a(a)) which are or will be replaced pursuant to all continuous programs of component replacement which are commenced within any 2-year period following the applicability date for the appropriate subpart. (See the "Applicability and designation of affected facility" section of the appropriate subpart.) For purposes of this paragraph, "commenced" means that an owner or operator has undertaken a continuous program of component replacement or that an owner or operator has entered into a contractual obligation to undertake and complete, within a reasonable time, a continuous program of component replacement.

#### § 60.489a List of chemicals produced by affected facilities.

Process units that produce, as intermediates or final products, chemicals listed in § 60.489 are covered under this subpart. The applicability date for process units producing one or more of these chemicals is November 8, 2006.

## Indiana Department of Environmental Management Office of Air Quality

## Technical Support Document (TSD) for a Part 70 Significant Source and Significant Permit Modification

#### **Source Description and Location**

Source Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC Source Location: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, IN 46510

County: Kosciusko

SIC Code: 2075, 2079, and 2869
Operation Permit No.: T 085-29197-00102
Operation Permit Issuance Date: November 22, 2011
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

#### **Existing Approvals**

The source was issued Part 70 Operating Permit No. 085-29197-00102 on November 22<sup>nd</sup>, 2011. The source has since received the following approvals:

Permit Type	Permit Number	Issuance Date
First Significant Source Modification	085-29971-00102	11-02-2011
First Significant Permit Modification	085-31343-00102	04-18-2012
First Administrative Amendment	085-31787-00102	05-23-2012
Second Significant Source Modification	085-31960-00102	09-21-2012
Second Significant Permit Modification	085-31979-00102	10-11-2012
Interim Significant Source Modification	085-31960I-00102	08-30-2012
First Minor Source Modification	085-32846-00102	04-10-2013
Third Significant Permit Modification	085-32885-00102	06-07-2013
Interim Minor Source Modification	085-32846I-00102	04-01-2013
Interim Significant Source Modification	085-33392I-00102	08-16-2013

#### **County Attainment Status**

The source is located in Kosciusko County.

Pollutant	Designation
SO <sub>2</sub>	Better than national standards.
CO	Unclassifiable or attainment effective November 15, 1990.
$O_3$	Unclassifiable or attainment as of June 15, 2004, for the 8-hour ozone standard. <sup>1</sup>
PM <sub>10</sub>	Unclassifiable effective November 15, 1990.
NO <sub>2</sub>	Cannot be classified or better than national standards.
Pb	Not designated.

<sup>1</sup>Unclassifiable or attainment effective October 18, 2000, for the 1-hour ozone standard which was revoked effective June 15, 2005.

Unclassifiable or attainment effective April 5, 2005, for PM2.5.

Page 2 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

#### (a) Ozone Standards

Volatile organic compounds (VOC) and Nitrogen Oxides (NOx) are regulated under the Clean Air Act (CAA) for the purposes of attaining and maintaining the National Ambient Air Quality Standards (NAAQS) for ozone. Therefore, VOC and NOx emissions are considered when evaluating the rule applicability relating to ozone. Kosciusko County has been designated as attainment or unclassifiable for ozone. Therefore, VOC and NOx emissions were reviewed pursuant to the requirements for Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD), 326 IAC 2-2.

#### (b) $PM_{2.5}$

Kosciusko County has been classified as attainment for  $PM_{2.5}$ . On May 8, 2008 U.S. EPA promulgated the requirements for Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD) for  $PM_{2.5}$  emissions. These rules became effective on July 15, 2008. On May 4, 2011 the air pollution control board issued an emergency rule establishing the direct  $PM_{2.5}$  significant level at ten (10) tons per year. This rule became effective, June 28, 2011. Therefore, direct  $PM_{2.5}$ ,  $SO_{2}$ , and  $NO_{x}$  emissions were reviewed pursuant to the requirements for Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD), 326 IAC 2-2. See the State Rule Applicability – Entire Source section.

#### (c) Other Criteria Pollutants

Kosciusko County has been classified as attainment or unclassifiable in Indiana for all other criteria pollutant. Therefore, these emissions were reviewed pursuant to the requirements for Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD), 326 IAC 2-2.

#### **Fugitive Emissions**

- (a) Louis Dreyfus is a nested source, with a biodiesel production plant (one of the twenty-eight (28) listed source categories) and a soybean oil extraction plant (a non-listed source). Therefore, the fugitive emissions from the biodiesel production plant (including the associated paved road emissions) are counted toward the determination of PSD, Emission Offset, and Part 70 applicability. However, the fugitive emissions from the soybean oil extraction plant are not counted toward the determination of PSD, Emission Offset, and Part 70 applicability, except as required in paragraph (b).
- (b) There is an applicable New Source Performance Standard that was in effect on August 7, 1980. Therefore, fugitive emissions from the grain elevator (including the associated paved road emissions) are counted toward the determination of PSD, Emission Offset, and Part 70 Permit applicability.

#### **Source Status**

The table below summarizes the potential to emit of the entire source, prior to the proposed modification, after consideration of all enforceable limits established in the effective permits:

Entire Source				
Pollutant	Emissions (ton/yr)			
PM	220.57			
PM <sub>10</sub>	166.01			
PM <sub>2.5</sub>	152.22			
SO <sub>2</sub>	248.94			
VOC	212.68			
CO	75.44			
NO <sub>X</sub>	132.49			
GHGs as CO₂e	99,938			
Single HAP	207.21 (Hexane)			
Total HAP	489.52			

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Biodiesel Plant				
Pollutant	Emissions (ton/yr)			
PM	20.52			
PM <sub>10</sub>	7.58			
PM <sub>2.5</sub>	5.14			
SO <sub>2</sub>	0.00			
VOC	20.54			
CO	0.00			
NO <sub>X</sub>	0.00			
GHGs as CO₂e	0.00			

Biodiesel Plant				
Pollutant Emissions (ton/yr)				
Single HAP	4.31 (Methanol)			
Total HAP	20.54			

- (a) This existing source consists of a soybean oil extraction plant (primary operation and a non-listed source) and a biodiesel production plant (one of the 28 listed source categories, which is a nested source for PSD applicability determination).
  - (1) The biodiesel production plant (one of the 28 source categories) is considered "nested" within a non-listed source. This existing biodiesel plant is a minor stationary source, under PSD (326 IAC 2-2) because no regulated pollutant is emitted at 100 tons per year or more.
  - (2) This existing entire source is not a major stationary source, under PSD (326 IAC 2-2), because no regulated pollutant, excluding GHGs, is emitted at a rate of two hundred fifty (250) tons per year or more, emissions of GHGs are less than one hundred thousand (100,000) tons of CO<sub>2</sub> equivalent emissions (CO<sub>2</sub>e) per year, and it is not one of the twenty-eight (28) listed source categories, as specified in 326 IAC 2-2-1(ff)(1).
- (b) This existing source is a major source of HAPs, as defined in 40 CFR 63.2, because HAP emissions are greater than ten (10) tons per year for a single HAP and greater than twenty-five (25) tons per year for a combination of HAPs. Therefore, this source is a major source under Section 112 of the Clean Air Act (CAA).
- (c) These emissions are based upon the Technical Support Document from the Third Significant Permit Modification No. 085-32885-00102, issued on June 7, 2013.

### **Description of Proposed Modification**

The Office of Air Quality (OAQ) has reviewed a modification application, submitted by Louis Dreyfus Agricultural LLC on July 5, 2013, relating to the construction and operation of the following emission units:

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors) *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Page 4 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?	
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse Stack AF-2		Yes under NSPS DD	
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	rain eceiving/Meal padout Stack AF-2		
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD	

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(b)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Page 5 of 39

(c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN & NESHAP FFFF

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

#### (d) Insignificant activities consisting of the following:

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?	
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD	
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD	
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN	

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

#### **Enforcement Issues**

There are no pending enforcement actions related to this modification.

#### **Emission Calculations**

See Appendix A of this Technical Support Document for detailed emission calculations.

#### Permit Level Determination - Part 70

Pursuant to 326 IAC 2-1.1-1(16), Potential to Emit is defined as "the maximum capacity of a stationary source or emission unit to emit any air pollutant under its physical and operational design. Any physical or operational limitation on the capacity of a source to emit an air pollutant, including air pollution control equipment and restrictions on hours of operation or type or amount of material combusted, stored, or processed shall be treated as part of its design if the limitation is enforceable by the U. S. EPA, IDEM, or the appropriate local air pollution control agency."

The following table is used to determine the appropriate permit level under 326 IAC 2-7-10.5. This table reflects the PTE before controls. Control equipment is not considered federally enforceable until it has been required in a federally enforceable permit.

Increase in PTE Before	e Controls of the Modification
Pollutant	Potential To Emit (ton/yr)
PM	1,224.34
PM <sub>10</sub>	557.61
PM <sub>2.5</sub>	97.50
SO <sub>2</sub>	0.23
VOC	3.46
CO	32.84
NO <sub>X</sub>	39.10
GHGs	47,200
Single HAPs	1.31 (Methanol)
Total HAPs	2.05

Appendix A of this TSD reflects the unrestricted potential emissions of the modification.

Page 6 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

#### (a) Significant Source Modification

This source modification is subject to 326 IAC 2-7-10.5(g)(4) because the potential to emit PM, PM10 and NOx are greater than twenty-five (25) tons per year before control.

#### (b) Significant Permit Modification

This modification will be incorporated into the Part 70 Operating Permit through a significant permit modification issued pursuant to 326 IAC 2-7-12(d)(1), because the modification involves significant changes in permit terms or conditions (such as a case by case determination of emission limitations, the addition of applicable NSPS and NESHAP requirements, and significant changes in existing monitoring Part 70 permit terms and conditions).

#### Permit Level Determination - PSD

The table below summarizes the potential to emit of the entire source reflecting updated emissions and new emission units shown as **bold** and previous emissions shown as **strikethrough**.

		Potential To Emit of the Entire Source After Issuance of Modification (tons/year)							
Process / Emission Unit	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> *	SO <sub>2</sub>	voc	со	NO <sub>x</sub>	GHGs	Total HAPs
			Soybean	Oil Extract	tion Plant				
Stack AF-2 and uncaptured Emissions	10.84 21.65	9.22 12.76	7.78 8.38	0	0	0	0	0	0
Meal Loadout Bin Filter MLBF-1	6.26	6.26	6.26	0	0	0	0	0	0
Meal Bin Filters MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4, and MBF-5	20.37	20.37	20.37	0	0	0	0	0	0
Piles #1 and #2	7.32	4.08	0.70	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-3	5.52	5.52	5.52	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-7	6.57	6.57	6.57	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack S-1	21.59	14.67	14.67	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-5	11.21	11.21	11.21	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-4	4.51	4.51	4.51	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-6	4.14	4.14	4.14	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack S-2	47.04	31.89	31.89	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bin Filter	8.32	8.32	8.32	0	0	0	0	0	0
Hull Bin Filter	0.84	0.21	0.04	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bean Storage Bins #2, #3, #4, #5, #6, #7, #8 & Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5	30.40	7.66	1.34	0	0	0	0	0	0
Diatomaceous Earth Storage Bin	0.38	0.06	0.02	0	0	0	0	0	0
Main Gas Vent (Soybean Oil Extractor System)	0	0	0	0	40.73	0	0	0	26.07
Desolventized Meal Dryers and Cooler	0	0	0	0	143.66	0	0	0	91.94

	Potential To Emit of the Entire Source After Issuance of Modification (tons/year)								
Process / Emission Unit	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> *	SO <sub>2</sub>	voc	со	NO <sub>X</sub>	GHGs	Total HAPs
Meal Storage	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	1.21
Bound In Product and Byproduct Desolventized Meal	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	113.00
Plant Startup/Shutdown	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	10.75
General	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	207.21
Plant Upsets	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	16.90
Combustion Sources	14.74	23.74	23.74	248.94	7.75	75.44 85.41	<del>132.49</del> <b>149.11</b>	99,938.20 114,212.19	1.90
Grain Dryer - Process Emissions	202.36	50.59	8.65	0	0	0	0	0	0
Grain Dryer - Natural Gas Combustion	0.61	2.45	2.45	0.19	32.23	1.77	27.07	38,905.59	0.61
Subtotal PTE from Soybean Oil Extraction Plant (with Roads) only	<del>216.23</del> <b>430.01</b>	161.67 218.25	147.87 159.56	248.94 249.14	<del>192.14</del> <b>193.92</b>	<del>75.44</del> 112.48	<del>132.49</del> <b>181.33</b>	99,938.20 153,117.78	468.99 469.60
			Biodies	el Production	on Plant				
Biodiesel Methanol Absorbers	0	0	0	0	1.83	0	0	0	1.83
Loading Racks	0	0	0	0	1.10	0	0	0	1.10
Biodiesel Storage Tanks	0	0	0	0	4.31	0	0	0	4.31
Glycerin Storage Tanks	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00
Biodiesel Wastewater (fugitive)	0	0	0	0	3.37	0	0	0	3.37
Equipment Leaks (fugitive)	0	0	0	0	2.80	0	0	0	2.80
Diesel/#2 Fuel Oil Storage Tank	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0.01
One (1) Soybean Oil Pre-Treat Tank	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0.01
Six (6) Methanol Tanks	0	0	0	0	0.07	0	0	0	0.07
Three (3) Soybean Oil Tanks	0	0	0	0	1.00	0	0	0	1.00
Purchased Soybean Oil Unloading	0	0	0	0	4.00	0	0	0	4.00
Two (2) Sodium Methylate Tanks	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0.01
Five (5) Hexane Tanks	0	0	0	0	2.01	0	0	0	2.01
Road Traffic at Source	16.18	3.24	0.79	0	0	0	0	0	0
Cooling Towers	4.34	4.34	4.34	0	0	0	0	0	0
Biodiesel Distillation	0	0	0	0	1.31	0	0	0	1.31
Hot Oil Heater	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.02	0.14	2.16	2.58	3,110.58	0.05
Glycerin Boiler	0.08	0.33	0.33	0.03	0.24	3.61	4.29	5,184.30	0.08

		Potential To Emit of the Entire Source After Issuance of Modification (tons/year)								
Process / Emission Unit	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> *	SO <sub>2</sub>	voc	со	NO <sub>x</sub>	GHGs	Total HAPs	
Glycerin Refinery	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Subtotal - PTE from Biodiesel Production Plant only**	20.52 20.66	7.58 8.10	5.14 5.66	0.00 <b>0.04</b>	20.54 22.23	0.00 <b>5.77</b>	0.00 6.87	0.00 8,294.88	20.54 21.97	
PSD Major Source Thresholds (1 of 28)	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100,000 CO₂e	N/A	
Total PTE from Entire Source (including Fugitives from Roads)***	220.57 434.48	166.01 223.12	<del>152.21</del> <b>164.43</b>	248.94 249.18	212.68 216.14	75.44 118.25	132.49 188.20	99,938.20 161,412.66	489.52 491.57	
PSD Major Source Thresholds (Not 1 of 28)	250	250	250	250	250	250	250	100,000 CO₂e	N/A	

<sup>\*</sup>PM<sub>2.5</sub> listed is direct PM<sub>2.5</sub>.

The table below summarizes the potential to emit, reflecting all limits, of the emission units. Any control equipment is considered federally enforceable only after issuance of this Part 70 source and permit modification, and only to the extent that the effect of the control equipment is made practically enforceable in the permit.

(Note: the table below was generated from the above table, with bold text un-bolded and strikethrough text deleted)

		Potenti	al To Emit	of the Enti	re Source	After Issua	nce of Mo	dification (ton	s/year)
Process / Emission Unit	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> *	SO <sub>2</sub>	voc	со	NO <sub>x</sub>	GHGs	Total HAPs
			Soybean	Oil Extract	ion Plant				
Stack AF-2 and uncaptured Emissions	21.65	12.76	8.38	0	0	0	0	0	0
Meal Loadout Bin Filter MLBF-1	6.26	6.26	6.26	0	0	0	0	0	0
Meal Bin Filters MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4, and MBF-5	20.37	20.37	20.37	0	0	0	0	0	0
Piles #1 and #2	7.32	4.08	0.70	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-3	5.52	5.52	5.52	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-7	6.57	6.57	6.57	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack S-1	21.59	14.67	14.67	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-5	11.21	11.21	11.21	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-4	4.51	4.51	4.51	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack AF-6	4.14	4.14	4.14	0	0	0	0	0	0
Stack S-2	47.04	31.89	31.89	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bin Filter	8.32	8.32	8.32	0	0	0	0	0	0

<sup>\*\*</sup>Since the Biodiesel Production Plant is considered 1 of 28 listed source categories, the total PTE is compared to the PSD Major Source Thresholds of 100 tons/year.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup>The total PTE of the entire source is the sum of the PTE from Soybean Oil Extraction Plant and the PTE from Biodiesel Production Plant and it is compared to the PSD Major Source Thresholds of 250 tons/year.

		Potenti	al To Emit	of the Enti	re Source	After Issua	nce of Mo	dification (ton	s/year)
Process / Emission Unit	РМ	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> *	SO <sub>2</sub>	voc	со	NO <sub>X</sub>	GHGs	Total HAPs
Hull Bin Filter	0.84	0.21	0.04	0	0	0	0	0	0
Bean Storage Bins #2, #3, #4, #5, #6, #7, #8 & Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5	30.40	7.66	1.34	0	0	0	0	0	0
Diatomaceous Earth Storage Bin	0.38	0.06	0.02	0	0	0	0	0	0
Main Gas Vent (Soybean Oil Extractor System)	0	0	0	0	40.73	0	0	0	26.07
Desolventized Meal Dryers and Cooler	0	0	0	0	143.66	0	0	0	91.94
Meal Storage	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	1.21
Bound In Product and Byproduct Desolventized Meal	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	113.00
Plant Startup/Shutdown	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	10.75
General	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	207.21
Plant Upsets	0	0	0	0	Fugitive	0	0	0	16.90
Combustion Sources	14.74	23.74	23.74	248.94	7.75	85.41	149.11	114,212.19	1.90
Grain Dryer - Particulate	202.36	50.59	8.65	0	0	0	0	0	0
Grain Dryer - Natural Gas Combustion	0.61	2.45	2.45	0.19	32.23	1.77	27.07	38,905.59	0.61
Subtotal PTE from Soybean Oil Extraction Plant (with Roads) only	430.01	218.25	159.56	249.14	193.92	112.48	181.33	151,117.78	469.60
			Biodiese	el Productio	n Plant				
Biodiesel Methanol Absorbers	0	0	0	0	1.83	0	0	0	1.83
Loading Racks	0	0	0	0	1.10	0	0	0	1.10
Biodiesel Storage Tanks	0	0	0	0	4.31	0	0	0	4.31
Glycerin Storage Tanks	0	0	0	0	0.00	0	0	0	0.00
Biodiesel Wastewater (fugitive)	0	0	0	0	3.37	0	0	0	3.37
Equipment Leaks (fugitive)	0	0	0	0	2.80	0	0	0	2.80
Diesel/#2 Fuel Oil Storage Tank	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0.01
One (1) Soybean Oil Pre-Treat Tank	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0.01
Six (6) Methanol Tanks	0	0	0	0	0.07	0	0	0	0.07
Three (3) Soybean Oil Tanks	0	0	0	0	1.00	0	0	0	1.00

		Potential To Emit of the Entire Source After Issuance of Modification (tons/year)									
Process / Emission Unit	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> *	SO <sub>2</sub>	voc	со	NO <sub>x</sub>	GHGs	Total HAPs		
Purchased Soybean Oil Unloading	0	0	0	0	4.00	0	0	0	4.00		
Two (2) Sodium Methylate Tanks	0	0	0	0	0.01	0	0	0	0.01		
Five (5) Hexane Tanks	0	0	0	0	2.01	0	0	0	2.01		
Road Traffic at Source	16.18	3.24	0.79	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Cooling Towers	4.34	4.34	4.34	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Biodiesel Distillation	0	0	0	0	1.31	0	0	0	1.31		
Hot Oil Heater	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.02	0.14	2.16	2.58	3,110.58	0.05		
Glycerin Boiler	0.08	0.33	0.33	0.03	0.24	3.61	4.29	5,184.30	0.08		
Glycerin Refinery	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		
Subtotal - PTE from Biodiesel Production Plant only**	20.66	8.10	5.66	0.04	22.23	5.77	6.87	8,294.88	21.97		
PSD Major Source Thresholds (1 of 28)	100	100	100	100	100	100	100	100,000 CO <sub>2</sub> e	N/A		
Total PTE from Entire Source (including Fugitives from Roads)***	434.48	223.12	164.43	249.18	216.14	118.25	188.20	161,412.66	491.57		
PSD Major Source Thresholds (Not 1 of 28)	250	250	250	250	250	250	250	100,000 CO <sub>2</sub> e	N/A		

<sup>\*</sup>PM<sub>2.5</sub> listed is direct PM<sub>2.5</sub>.

- (a) This modification to an existing minor stationary source is not major because the emissions increase is less than the PSD major source thresholds. Therefore, pursuant to 326 IAC 2-2, the PSD requirements do not apply.
- (b) In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD)) not applicable to this modification, the source shall continue to comply with the following:
  - (1) The PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> emissions from the following processes shall be less than the emission limits listed in the table below:

Process	Control	PM Limit (lbs/hour)	PM <sub>10</sub> Limit (Ibs/hour)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Limit (lbs/hour)
Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout	Baghouse AF-2	1.64	1.64	1.64

Note: For this modification, the source requested to construct new emission units that will be tied to the existing Grain receiving/Meal Loadout baghouse (Stack AF-2). There will be no change in the existing PM, PM10, and/or PM2.5 emission limits from the Grain receiving/Meal loadout baghouse (Stack AF-2) because the maximum air flow rate and amount of soybeans processed will remain unchanged.

<sup>\*\*</sup>Since the Biodiesel Production Plant is considered 1 of 28 listed source categories, the total PTE is compared to the PSD Major Source Thresholds of 100 tons/year.

<sup>\*\*\*</sup>The total PTE of the entire source is the sum of the PTE from Soybean Oil Extraction Plant and the PTE from Biodiesel Production Plant and it is compared to the PSD Major Source Thresholds of 250 tons/year.

Page 11 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Compliance with these limits, combined with the unrestricted potential to emit from the additional emission units proposed for construction in this modification, will limit the potential to emit of PM, PM10, and PM2.5 to less than 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month and shall render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD)) not applicable to this modification.

The source will become a major stationary source under PSD after this modification. However, this modification, by itself, does not trigger PSD requirements.

#### **Federal Rule Applicability Determination**

The following federal rules are applicable to the source due to this modification:

#### New Source Performance Standards (NSPS)

#### (a) <u>Standards of Performance for Small Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam</u> Generating Units (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc):

The Glycerin Boiler is subject to the New Source Performance Standards Small Institutiona-Commercial-institutional Steam Generating Units (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc) (326 IAC 12), because this unit will be constructed after June 9, 1989 and has design heat input capacity of 10 MMBtu/hr.

Nonapplicable portions of the NSPS will not be included in the permit. The Glycerin Boiler is subject to the following portions of Subpart Dc.

- (1) 40 CFR Part 60.40c (a) and (b)
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.41c
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.48c (a), (g), (i) and (j)

The requirements of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A – General Provisions, which are incorporated as 326 IAC 12-1, apply to the source except as otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc.

(b) Standards of Performance for Grain Elevators (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD):
The Truck Dump No. 3, Grain Handling Operations and Grain Dryer are subject to the
New Source Performance Standards for Grain Elevators (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD)
(326 IAC 12), because these units will be constructed after August 3, 1978.

Nonapplicable portions of the NSPS will not be included in the permit. The Truck Dump No. 3, Grain Handling Operations and Grain Dryer are subject to the following portions of Subpart DD.

- (1) 40 CFR Part 60.300
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.301
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.302(a)(1), (b), (c)(1), (c)(2), and (c)(3)
- (4) 40 CFR Part 60.303
- (5) 40 CFR Part 60.304

The requirements of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A – General Provisions, which are incorporated as 326 IAC 12-1, apply to the source except as otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD.

(c) Standards of Performance for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or modification Commenced after November 7, 2006 (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa):

The biodiesel distillation process and glycerin refinery are subject to the requirements of Standards of Performance for Equipment Leaks of VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction, or modification Commenced after November 7, 2006 (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa) because these units are part of synthetic organic chemical manufacturing industry, which produces glycerol that is listed in 40 CFR 60.489a.

Nonapplicable portions of the NSPS will not be included in the permit. The Biodiesel Distillation and Glycerin Refinery are subject to the following portions of Subpart VVa.

- (1) 40 CFR Part 60.480a
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.481a
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.482-1a
- (4) 40 CFR Part 60.482-2a
- (5) 40 CFR Part 60.482-3a
- (6) 40 CFR Part 60.482-4a
- (7) 40 CFR Part 60.482-5a
- (8) 40 CFR Part 60.482-6a
- (9) 40 CFR Part 60.482-7a
- (10) 40 CFR Part 60.482-8a
- (11) 40 CFR Part 60.482-9a
- (12) 40 CFR Part 60.482-10a
- (13) 40 CFR Part 60.482-11a
- (14) 40 CFR Part 60.483-1a
- (15) 40 CFR Part 60.483-2a
- (16) 40 CFR Part 60.484a
- (17) 40 CFR Part 60.485a
- (18) 40 CFR Part 60.486a
- (19) 40 CFR Part 60.487a
- (20) 40 CFR Part 60.488a
- (21) 40 CFR Part 60.489a

The requirements of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A – General Provisions, which are incorporated as 326 IAC 12-1, apply to the source except as otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa.

# (d) <u>Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN):</u>

The biodiesel distillation process and glycerin refinery are subject to the requirements of Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emission from Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN) because these units are part of synthetic organic chemical manufacturing industry, which produces glycerol that is listed in 40 CFR 60.667.

Nonapplicable portions of the NSPS will not be included in the permit. The Biodiesel Distillation and Glycerin Refinery are subject to the following portions of Subpart NNN.

- (1) 40 CFR 60.660(a), (b)(1), and (c)(4)
- (2) 40 CFR 60.661
- (3) 40 CFR 60.662(c)
- (4) 40 CFR 60.664(e) and (f)
- (5) 40 CFR 60.665(a), (b), (h), (k), (l), (m), and (p)
- (6) 40 CFR 60.666
- (7) 40 CFR 60.667
- (8) 40 CFR 60.668

Page 13 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

# (e) <u>Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Reactor Processes</u> (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart RRR):

The biodiesel distillation process and glycerin refinery are not subject to the requirements of Standards of Performance for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emission from Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Reactor Processes (40 CFR Part 60, Subpart RRR) because these units do not contain reactors.

(f) There are no other New Source Performance Standards (NSPS)(326 IAC 12 and 40 CFR Part 60) applicable to this proposed modification.

#### National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants (NESHAP)

#### (g) <u>NESHAP for Major Sources for Industrial, Commercial, and Institutional Boilers and</u> Process Heaters (40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD)

The natural gas fired glycerin boiler and natural gas fired hot oil heater are subject to the National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutant (NESHAP) for Industrial, Commercial and Institutional Boilers and Process Heaters (40 CFR 63, Subpart DDDDD) (326 IAC 20-95) because these units are considered new affected facilities pursuant to 40 CFR 63.7490(b).

The natural gas fired glycerin boiler and natural gas fired hot oil heater are subject to the following portions of 40 CFR 63, Subpart DDDDD:

#### Glycerin Boiler

- (1) 40 CFR 63.74780;
- (2) 40 CFR 63.7485;
- (3) 40 CFR 63.7490(a), (b);
- (4) 40 CFR 63.7495(a), (d);
- (5) 40 CFR 63.7499;
- (6) 40 CFR 63.7500(e);
- (7) 40 CFR 63.7501;
- (8) 40 CFR 63.7505(a);
- (9) 40 CFR 63.7510(g);
- (10) 40 CFR 63.7515;
- (11) 40 CFR 63.7520:
- (12) 40 CFR 63.7521(f)(1);
- (13) 40 CFR 63.7530;
- (14) 40 CFR 63.7540;
- (15) 40 CFR 63.7545(c);
- (16) 40 CFR 63.7550;
- (17) 40 CFR 63.7555;
- (18) 40 CFR 63.7560;
- (19) 40 CFR 63.7565;
- (20) 40 CFR 63.7570;
- (21) 40 CFR 63.7575;
- (21) 40 OT R 03.7373,
- (22) Table 3 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (23) Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (24) Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.

#### Hot Oil Heater

- (1) 40 CFR 63.74780;
- (2) 40 CFR 63.7485;
- (3) 40 CFR 63.7490(a), (b);
- (4) 40 CFR 63.7495(a), (d);
- (5) 40 CFR 63.7499;
- (6) 40 CFR 63.7500(e);
- (7) 40 CFR 63.7501;
- (8) 40 CFR 63.7505(a);

(24)

Table 12 to Subpart FFFF

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

```
40 CFR 63.7510(g);
(10)
       40 CFR 63.7515;
(11)
       40 CFR 63.7521(f)(1);
(12)
       40 CFR 63.7530;
(13)
       40 CFR 63.7540;
(14)
       40 CFR 63.7545(c);
(15)
       40 CFR 63.7550;
(16)
       40 CFR 63.7555;
       40 CFR 63.7560;
(17)
       40 CFR 63.7565;
(18)
(19)
       40 CFR 63.7570;
```

- (20) 40 CFR 63.7575;(21) Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
- (22) Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.

The provisions of 40 CFR 63 Subpart A – General Provisions, which are incorporated as 326 IAC 20-1-1, apply to the facility described in this section except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD.

### (h) <u>NESHAP for Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing (40 CFR Part 63, Subpart FFFF)</u>

The Biodiesel Distillation is subject to the National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Miscellaneous Organic Chemical Manufacturing (40 CFR Part 63, Subpart FFFF) (326 IAC 20-84), because it fell under the category of miscellaneous organic chemical manufacturing process units (MCPU) that is located at a major source of HAPs.

The Biodiesel Distillation is subject to the following portions of 40 CFR 63, Subpart FFFF:

```
40 CFR 63.2430
(1)
(2)
       40 CFR 63.2435(a), (b), (d), and (e)
(3)
       40 CFR 63.2440
       40 CFR 63.2445(a)(2), (c), (d), and (f)
(4)
(5)
       40 CFR 63.2450(a), (c)(1), (c)(2), (e)(1), (e)(2), (g), (h), (k)(5), (l), (m), (p), and (r)
(6)
       40 CFR 63.2460
(7)
       40 CFR 63.2470
(8)
       40 CFR 63.2475
(9)
       40 CFR 63.2480(a), (b), and (d)
       40 CFR 63.2500(b) through (f)
(10)
(11)
       40 CFR 63.2505
(12)
       40 CFR 63.2515
(13)
       40 CFR 63.2520
       40 CFR 63.2525(b), (c), (d), (f), and (g)
(14)
(15)
       40 CFR 63.2540
       40 CFR 63.2545
(16)
       40 CFR 63.2550
(17)
(18)
       Table 2 to Subpart FFFF
       Table 4 to Subpart FFFF
(19)
(20)
       Table 5 to Subpart FFFF
(21)
       Table 6 to Subpart FFFF
(22)
       Table 9 to Subpart FFFF
(23)
       Table 11 to Subpart FFFF
```

The provisions of 40 CFR 63 Subpart A – General Provisions, which are incorporated as 326 IAC 20-1-1, apply to the facility described in this section except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart FFFF.

(i) There are no other National Emission Standards for Hazardous Air Pollutants (NESHAPs) (326 IAC 14, 326 IAC 20 and 40 CFR Part 63) applicable to this proposed modification.

Page 15 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

#### **Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM)**

- (j) Pursuant to 40 CFR 64.2, Compliance Assurance Monitoring (CAM) is applicable to new or modified emission units that involve a pollutant-specific emission unit and meet the following criteria:
  - (1) has a potential to emit before controls equal to or greater than the Part 70 major source threshold for the pollutant involved;
  - (2) is subject to an emission limitation or standard for that pollutant; and
  - (3) uses a control device, as defined in 40 CFR 64.1, to comply with that emission limitation or standard.

The following table is used to identify the applicability of each of the criteria, under 40 CFR 64.1, to each new or modified emission unit involved:

			CAM Applicabili	ty Analysis			
Emission Unit	Control Device Used	Emission Limitation (Y/N)	Uncontrolled PTE (ton/yr)	Controlled PTE (ton/yr)	Part 70 Major Source Threshold (ton/yr)	CAM Applicable (Y/N)	Large Unit (Y/N)
Truck Dump No. 3 - PM	Υ	Υ	269.6	1.5	100	Y	N
Truck Dump No. 3 - PM10	Y	Υ	88.3	0.49	100	N	N
Truck Dump No. 3 - PM2.5	Y	Y	14.9	0.08	100	N	N
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg - PM	Y	Y	96.2 (each)	0.54 (each)	100	N	N
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg - PM10	Y	Y	53.6 (each)	0.3 (each)	100	N	N
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg - PM2.5	Y	Υ	9.2 (each)	0.05 (each)	100	N	N
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator - PM	Y	Y	56.1 (each)	0.31 (each)	100	N	N
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator - PM10	Y	Y	31.2 (each)	0.18 (each)	100	N	N
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator - PM2.5	Y	Y	5.33 (each)	0.03 (each)	100	N	N
Dryer Feed	Y	Y	56.1 (each)	0.31 (each)	100	N	N

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Page 16 of 39

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

			CAM Applicabili	ty Analysis			
Emission Unit	Control Device Used	Emission Limitation (Y/N)	Uncontrolled PTE (ton/yr)	Controlled PTE (ton/yr)	Part 70 Major Source Threshold (ton/yr)	CAM Applicable (Y/N)	Large Unit (Y/N)
Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage- PM							
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage- PM10	Y	Y	31.2 (each)	0.18 (each)	100	N	N
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage-PM2.5	Y	Y	5.33 (each)	0.03 (each)	100	N	N
Grain Dryer - PM	N	Y	202.3	55	100	N	N
Grain Dryer - PM10	N	Y	50.5	33.7	100	N	N
Grain Dryer - PM2.5	N	Y	8.6	2.3	100	N	N
Biodiesel Distillation - VOC	Y	Y	1.31	0.0067	100	N	N

Based on this evaluation, the requirements of 40 CFR Part 64, CAM are applicable to Truck Dump No. 3 for PM upon start-up. A CAM plan has been submitted and the Compliance Determination and Monitoring Requirements section includes a detailed description of the CAM requirements.

#### **State Rule Applicability Determination**

The following state rules are applicable to the source due to the modification:

#### 326 IAC 2-2 (Prevention of Significant Deterioration)

PSD applicability is discussed under the Permit Level Determination – PSD section.

#### 326 IAC 2-4.1 (Major Sources of Hazardous Air Pollutants (HAP))

The operation of the Truck Dump No.3, associated grain handling conveyors, Grain Dryer, Biodiesel Distillation, Hot Oil Heater, Glycerin Boiler and Glycerin Refinery will emit less than ten (10) tons per year for a single HAP and less than twenty-five (25) tons per year for a combination of HAPs. Therefore, 326 IAC 2-4.1 does not apply.

#### 326 IAC 6-2 (Particulate Emission Limitations for Sources of Indirect Heating)

#### Grain Dryer

The grain dryer is not subject to 326 IAC 6-2 (Particulate Emission Limitations for Sources of Indirect Heating), because, pursuant to 326 IAC 1-2-19, this emission unit does not meet the definition of an indirect heating unit.

#### Glycerin Boiler & Hot Oil Heater

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-2-4, the particulate emissions from glycerin boiler and hot oil heater shall be limited by the following equation:

$$P_t = \frac{1.09}{Q^{0.26}}$$

Where:

P<sub>t</sub> = Pounds of particulate matter emitted per million Btu (lb/MMBtu) heat input.

Q = Total source maximum operating capacity rating in million Btu per hour (MMBtu/hr) heat input.

The total source maximum operating capacity is 10 MMBtu/hr (Glycerin Boiler) plus 6 MMBtu/hr (Hot Oil Heater) plus 220 MMBtu/hr (Main Boiler) and is equal to 236 MMBtu/hr.

Therefore, the PM emission limit for the Glycerin Boiler and Hot Oil Heater will be:

$$Pt = \frac{1.09}{(236)^{0.26}}$$

Pt = 0.263 lbs/MMBtu (each for Glycerin Boiler and Hot Oil Heater)

Using AP-42 emission factor for natural gas combustion and heating values provided for natural gas, the potential emissions from glycerin boiler and hot oil heater will be:

PM Emissions = 1.9 lb PM/MMSCF \* 1 MMSCF/1020 MMBtu

PM emisisons = 0.00186 lb/MMBtu (each for glycerin boiler and hot oil heater)

The 0.00186 lb/MMBtu emission rate estimated using AP-42 emission factor is less than the 0.265 lb/MMBtu limit. Therefore, the glycerin boiler and hot oil heater are able to comply with 326 IAC 6-2-4 when burning natural gas.

#### 326 IAC 6-3-2 (Particulate Emission Limitations for Manufacturing Processes)

(a) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate matter (PM) from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pounds per hour limitations as specified in the following table:

	Summary of Process Weight Rate Limits									
Emission Unit ID	Emission Units	Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (ton/hr) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit						
Truck Dump No. 3	Truck Dump No. 3	AF-2	360	65.09						
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	AF-2	360	65.09						
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	AF-2	210	59.03						
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer	AF-2	210	59.03						

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Page 18 of 39

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Summary of Process Weight Rate Limits									
Emission Unit ID	Emission Units	Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (ton/hr) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit					
Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage								
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer	None	210	59.03					

The pound per hour limitations were calculated with the following equation:

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

$$E = 55.0 P^{0.11} - 40$$
 where  $E =$ rate of emission in pounds per hour; and  $P =$ process weight rate in tons per hour

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2(e) (Particulate Emission Limitations for Manufacturing Processes), when the process weight rate exceeds two hundred (200) tons per hour, the allowable emissions may exceed that shown in the table in 326 IAC 6-3-2(e) provided the concentration of particulate in the discharge gases to the atmosphere is less than one tenth (0.10) pound per one thousand (1,000) pounds of gases.

Based on the calculations (See Appendix A), the Truck Dump No.3, Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg, Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator, Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage and Grain Dryer are able to comply with these limits without the use of a control device.

- (b) The natural gas-fired combustion hot oil heater and glycerin boiler are exempt from the requirements of 326 IAC 6-3, because, pursuant to 326 IAC 1-2-59, liquid and gaseous fuels and combustion air are not considered as part of the process weight.
- (c) The PM emissions from Biodiesel Distillation and Glycerin Refinery are less than 0.551 lbs per hour. Therefore, these units are exempt from the requirements of 326 IAC 6-3-2.

#### 326 IAC 8-1-6 (New facilities; general reduction requirements)

The potential VOC emissions, from the biodiesel distillation unit, are less than twenty-five (25) tons per year based on the information provided by the source (i.e. 0.30 lbs/hr of VOC vented to the mineral oil absorber and water absorber). Therefore, the biodiesel distillation unit is not subject to the requirements of 326 IAC 8-1-6 (BACT).

#### **Compliance Determination and Monitoring Requirements**

Permits issued under 326 IAC 2-7 are required to ensure that sources can demonstrate compliance with all applicable state and federal rules on a continuous basis. All state and federal rules contain compliance provisions; however, these provisions do not always fulfill the requirement for a continuous demonstration. When this occurs, IDEM, OAQ, in conjunction with the source, must develop specific conditions to satisfy 326 IAC 2-7-5. As a result, Compliance Determination Requirements are included in the permit. The Compliance Determination Requirements in Section D of the permit are those conditions that are found directly within state and federal rules and the violation of which serves as grounds for enforcement action.

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

If the Compliance Determination Requirements are not sufficient to demonstrate continuous compliance, they will be supplemented with Compliance Monitoring Requirements, also in Section D of the permit. Unlike Compliance Determination Requirements, failure to meet Compliance Monitoring conditions would serve as a trigger for corrective actions and not grounds for enforcement action. However, a violation in relation to a compliance monitoring condition will arise through a source's failure to take the appropriate corrective actions within a specific time period.

- (a) The existing compliance determination and monitoring requirements will not change as a result of this modification. The source shall continue to comply with the applicable requirements and permit conditions as contained in Part 70 Operating Permit No. 085-29197-00102, issued on November 22<sup>nd</sup>, 2011.
- (b) Testing requirements applicable to this modification is as follows:

Emission Unit	Control Device	Timeframe for Testing	Pollutant	Frequency of Testing
AF-2	Baghouse	180 days	PM/PM10/PM2.5	Once Every 5 years

These testing requirements is necessary because the baghouse (AF-2) must operate properly in order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (Prevention of Significant Deterioration (PSD)) not applicable to this modification (SSM No. 085-33392-00102).

#### **Proposed Changes**

The changes listed below have been made to Part 70 Operating Permit No. 085-29197-00102. Deleted language appears as strikethroughs and new language appears in **bold**:

**Change No. 1:** The source will become major for PSD after this modification. Section A.1 of the permit is modified as follows:

#### A.1 General Information [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)] [326 IAC 2-7-1(22)]

The Permittee owns and operates a stationary refined bleached soybean oil (RB Oil), soybean salad oil, soybean meal, and biodiesel manufacturing plant.

Source Address: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana

46510-9746

General Source Phone Number: (574) 566-2100 SIC Code: 2075, 2079 & 2869

County Location: Kosciusko

Source Location Status: Attainment for all criteria pollutants

Source Status: Part 70 Permit Program

Minor Major Source, under PSD Rules

Major Source, under Section 112 of the Clean Air Act Nested Source with chemical process plant (biodiesel), as 1 of 28 Source Categories, within a non-listed source

**Change No. 2:** Section A.2 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission units. Section A.2 of the permit is modified as follows:

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A030000	Truck Dump No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana

Page 20 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-334

Unit ID	Description	Capacity	Control	Discharging	Affected Facility?
OHIL ID	Description	(tons/hr)		to Stack	Affected Facility?
A020000	Truck Dump No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
******					
G010200	Meal Reclaim Leg *2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 21 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
*****					

\*\*\*\*\*\*

(e)

Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS RRR, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN, & NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010  Biodiesel Distillation *2013  Biodiesel Storage Tank #4	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010  Biodiesel Distillation *2013  Biodiesel Storage Tank #4  725,000 gals	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010  Biodiesel Distillation *2013  Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber  725,000 gals	1st Primary Transester Column *2006, **2007 and 2010  Biodiesel Distillation *2013  Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber  Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber  Stack S-5  Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber  Stack S-5  Stack S-5  Stack S-5  Stack S-5  Stack S-5

(c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

**Change No. 3:** Section A.3 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new insignificant activities. Section A.3 of the permit is modified as follows:

## A.3 Specifically Regulated Insignificant Activities [326 IAC 2-7-1(21)] [326 IAC 2-7-4(c)] [326 IAC 2-7-5(14)]

This stationary source also includes the following insignificant activities which are specifically regulated, as defined in 326 IAC 2-7-1(21):

Description	Capacity <del>(gallons)</del>	Control	Affected Facility?
******			
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, & NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Page 22 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

**Change No. 4:** Section D.1 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission units and associated changes to the conditions in Section D.1. Section D.1 of the permit is modified as follows:

#### SECTION D.1 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS

Emissions Unit	Description:				
(a)					
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A030000	Truck Dump No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020000	Truck Dump No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
******					
G010200	Meal Reclaim Leg *2010	200	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 23 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

A060000	Screener *2006, **2011 and 2012	264	Prep Exhaust Baghouse	Stack AF-3	Yes under NESHAP GGGG
-					
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

(c)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### D.1.2 Particulate Emissions Limitations [326 IAC 6-3-2]

\*\*\*\*\*

(b) Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions from each of the following processes shall not exceed the pound per hour limitations specified in the following table:

Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
------------------	-----------------	-----------------------------	--	---

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

	·			
Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	<sup>1</sup> Baghouse ID	Maximum Process Weight (tons/hour) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lbs/hr) for each unit
A030000 and A020000	Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2	AF-2	600	71.16
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3	AF-2	360	65.09
******				
	Bean Storage Silos #1 and #5	N/A	600	71.16
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	AF-2	360	65.09
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	AF-2	210	59.03
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	AF-2	210	59.03
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer	None	210	59.03

### \*\*\*\*\*

#### D.1.6 Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]

- (a) In order to demonstrate compliance with Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.2 and E.2.2 (40 CFR 60.302(b)(1)), the Permittee shall perform PM, PM10 and PM2.5 testing for the baghouse AF-2 (associated with the grain receiving/meal loadout system), but no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days after the initial startup of new emission units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-33392-00102 utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.
- (b) In order to demonstrate compliance with Conditions D.1.1(b) and D.1.2 and E.2.2 (40 CFR 60.302(b)(1)), the Permittee shall perform PM, PM10 and PM2.5 testing for the baghouse AF-3 (associated with the prep system), but no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days after initial startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102 utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.

- (a) No later than five (5) years after the most recent valid compliance demonstration, the Permittee shall conduct PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> testing on baghouse AF-2 (associated with the grain receiving/meal loadout system) to verify compliance with Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.2, and E.2.2 (40 CFR 60.302(b)(1)), utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner. PM<sub>40</sub> and PM<sub>2.5</sub> include filterable and condensable PM. These tests shall be repeated at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration.
- (b) No later than five (5) years after the most recent valid compliance demonstration but no later than 180 days after startup of the extraction plant new units as permitted by Significant Source Modification No. 085-31960-00102, the Permittee shall conduct PM, PM<sub>10</sub>, and PM<sub>2.5</sub> testing on baghouse AF-3 (associated with the prep system) to verify compliance with Conditions D.1.1(b), D.1.2, and E.2.2 (40 CFR 60.302(b)(1)), utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner. PM<sub>10</sub> and PM<sub>2.5</sub> include filterable and condensable PM. These tests shall be repeated at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration.

Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures).

Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.

\*\*\*\*\*

**Change No. 5:** Section D.4 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission unit (Biodiesel Distillation) and associated changes to the conditions in Section D.4. Section D.4 of the permit is modified as follows:

SECTION D.4

**Emissions Unit Description:** 

#### **EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

(e)					
Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
******					
	Biodiesel Water Absorber *2006, **2007	2.2 gpm		Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN, NESHAP FFFF
1040000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

\*\*\*\*\*\*

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

#### D.4.4 Testing Requirements [326 IAC 2-1.1-11]

In order to demonstrate compliance with Condition D.4.1(a), the Permittee shall perform VOC testing on the outlet of the Mineral Oil Absorber with methanol unloading and without methanol unloading; and determine the Mineral Oil Absorber's mineral oil flow rate and water absorber's water flow rate, but no later than one hundred and eighty (180) days after initial startup of the Mineral Oil Absorber that replace the Soy Oil Absorber, utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner at least once every five (5) years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration. Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures). Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by this condition.

No later than 180 days after initial startup of the Mineral Oil Absorber that replaced the Soy Oil Absorber, the Permittee shall perform VOC testing on the outlet of the Mineral Oil Absorber and Water Absorber with methanol unloading and without methanol unloading; and determine the Mineral Oil Absorber's mineral oil flow rate and water absorber's water flow rate in order to demonstrate compliance with Condition D.4.1(a), utilizing methods as approved by the Commissioner. The seed oil with the highest VOC content as approved by IDEM shall be used in all VOC testing. These tests shall be repeated at least once every five years from the date of the most recent valid compliance demonstration.

Testing shall be conducted in accordance with the provisions of 326 IAC 3-6 (Source Sampling Procedures).

Section C - Performance Testing contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the performance testing required by these conditions.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

Change No. 6: The source requested to remove the greenhouse gas limits contained in Condition D.5.3 and the associated Compliance Determination, Recordkeeping, and Reporting Requirements from the permit. IDEM agrees to make this change since the limits associated with the greenhouse gas emissions were not required to keep the source minor for PSD. Section D.5.3 of the permit is modified as follows:

#### D.5.3 PSD Minor Limit for SO<sub>2</sub> and CO<sub>2</sub>e [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following:

\*\*\*\*\*

- (c) The CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from #2 fuel oil combustion shall not exceed 22,300.0 pounds of CO<sub>2</sub> per thousand gallons of fuel oil (lbs/kgal).
- (d) The Methane emissions from #2 fuel oil combustion shall not exceed 0.216 pounds of Methane per thousand gallons of fuel oil (lbs/kgal).
- (e) The N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from #2 fuel oil combustion shall not exceed 0.26 pounds of N<sub>2</sub>O per thousand gallons of fuel oil (lbs/kgal).
- (f) The total amount of natural gas combusted at the entire source (excluding the natural gas-fired emergency generator) shall not exceed 1,652.0 million standard cubic feet of gas (MMSCF) per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.
- (g) The CO<sub>2</sub> emissions from natural gas combustion shall not exceed 120,000 pounds of CO<sub>2</sub> per million standard cubic feet of gas (lbs/MMSCF).

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 27 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

- (h) The Methane emissions from natural gas combustion shall not exceed 2.3 pounds of Methane per million standard cubic feet of gas (lbs/MMSCF).
- (i) The N<sub>2</sub>O emissions from natural gas combustion shall not exceed 0.64 pounds of N<sub>2</sub>O per million standard cubic feet of gas (lbs/MMSCF).
- (j) CO2e emissions from both #2 fuel oil and natural gas from the entire source (excluding the natural gas fired emergency generator) shall not exceed 99,323.8 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.

Compliance with the above limits, combined with the potential to emit  $SO_2$  from other units at the source shall limit the  $SO_2$  emissions from the entire source to less than 250 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable.

In addition, compliance with the above limits, combined with the potential to emit CO<sub>2</sub>e from other units at the source shall limit the CO<sub>2</sub>e emissions from the entire source to less than 100,000 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable.

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### D.5.8 CO<sub>2</sub>e Emissions

(a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.5.3(j) when both #2 fuel oil and natural gas have been combusted at the entire source (excluding the natural gas-fired emergency generator) per any twelve (12) consecutive month period, the Permittee shall use the following equation to calculate the CO2e emissions from the usage of both #2 fuel oil and natural gas in the entire source:

Emissions<sub>(CO2, CH4 and N20)</sub> = 
$$\sum$$
 L(EF<sub>CO2</sub>) +  $\sum$  L(EF<sub>CH4</sub>) +  $\sum$  L(EF<sub>N2O</sub>) +  $\sum$  G(EF<sub>CO2</sub>) +  $\sum$  G(EF<sub>CH4</sub>) +  $\sum$  G(EF<sub>N2O</sub>)

Emissions  $_{CO2e} = \sum CO_2$  Emissions ton/yr x  $CO_2$  GWP (1) +  $\sum CH_4$  Emissions ton/yr x  $CH_4$  GWP (21) +  $\sum N_2O$  Emissions ton/yr x  $N_2O$  GWP (310).

#### Where:

L = usage, in kilogallons, of #2 fuel oil used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $EF_{CO2}$  = Emission Factor for #2 fuel oil used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $EF_{CH4}$  = Emission Factor for #2 fuel oil used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $EF_{N2O}$  = Emission Factor for #2 fuel oil used at the entire source in previous 12 months;

G = usage, in million cubic feet of natural gas used at the entire source in previous 12 months:

 $\[EF_{CO2}\]$  = emission factor for natural gas used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $\[EF_{CO2}\]$  = emission factor for natural gas used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $\[EF_{CO2}\]$  = emission factor for natural gas used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $\[EF_{CO2}\]$  = emission factor for natural gas used at the entire source in previous 12 months;  $\[EF_{CO2}\]$  = Greenhouse Warming Potentials (GWP) found in Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A.

#### **Emission Factors:**

FUEL	<sup>1</sup> SO₂	CO <sub>2</sub>	CH <sub>4</sub>	N <sub>2</sub> O
<del>Liquid</del>	<del>(lbs/kgal)</del>	<del>(lbs/kgal)</del>	<del>(lbs/kgal)</del>	<del>(lbs/kgal)</del>
No. 2 Fuel Oil	<del>71.0</del>	22,300.0	<del>0.216</del>	<del>0.26</del>
Gaseous	(lbs/MMCF)	(lbs/MMCF)	(lbs/MMCF)	(lbs/MMCF)
Natural Gas	0.6	120,000	<del>2.3</del>	0.64

Note 1: The #2 fuel oil emission factor of 71.0 lbs/kgal SO2 is calculated assuming 0.5% Weight Sulfur in the #2 fuel oil.

(b) If only # 2 fuel oil is combusted at the entire source per any twelve (12) consecutive month period, then compliance with the #2 fuel oil usage limit specified in D.5.3(a),

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Page 28 of 39

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

combined with the potential to emit  $CO_2e$  from other units at the source shall limit the  $CO_2e$  emissions from the entire source to less than 100,000 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable.

(c) If only natural gas is combusted at the entire source per any twelve (12) consecutive month period, then compliance with the natural gas usage limit specified in D.5.3(f) combined with the potential to emit CO<sub>2</sub>e from other units at the source shall limit the CO<sub>2</sub>e emissions from the entire source to less than 100,000 tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period and render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable.

\*\*\*\*\*

#### D.5.11 Record Keeping Requirements

(a) To document the compliance status with Conditions D.5.3(a), D.5.3(f) and D.5.3(j), the Permittee shall maintain monthly records of the amount of fuel combusted in the entire source (excluding the natural gas-fired emergency generator and diesel fire pumps).

\*\*\*\*\*\*

#### D.5.12 Reporting Requirements

A quarterly summary of the information to document the compliance status with Conditions D.5.3(a), D.5.3(f) and D.5.3(j), shall be submitted using the reporting forms located at the end of this permit, or their equivalent, within thirty (30) days after the end of the quarter being reported. Section C - General Reporting contains the Permittee's obligation with regard to the reporting required by this condition. The reports submitted by the Permittee do require a certification that meets the requirements of 326 IAC 2-7-6(1) by a "responsible official," as defined by 326 IAC 2-7-1(35).

\*\*\*\*\*

**Change No. 7:** Section D.7 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new insignificant activities and associated changes to the conditions in Section D.7. Section D.7 of the permit is modified as follows:

SECTION D.7 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS

Emissions Unit Description:	Insignificant Activities		
Description	Capacity (gallons)	Control	Affected Facility?
******			
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this emissions unit description box is descriptive

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 29 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

\*\*\*\*\*

#### D.7.4 Particulate [326 IAC 6-2-4]

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-2-4 (Particulate Emissions for Source of Indirect Heating), the particulate emissions from the glycerin boiler and hot oil heater shall each be less than 0.263 pounds per million British thermal units (Ib/MMBtu) heat input each.

D.7.45 Preventive Maintenance Plan [326 IAC 1-6-3]

\*\*\*\*\*\*

D.7.56 Visible Emissions Notations

\*\*\*\*\*

D.7.67 Broken or Failed Bag Detection

\*\*\*\*\*

#### D.7.78 Record Keeping Requirements

(a) To document the compliance status with Condition D.7.56 the Permittee shall maintain a daily record of visible emission notations from the Kaolin Receiving Tank exhaust. The Permittee shall include in its daily record when a visible emission notation is not taken and the reason for the lack of visible emission notation (e.g. the process did not operate that day).

\*\*\*\*\*

**Change No. 8:** Section E.2 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission units and applicable portions of NSPS; Subpart DD. Section E.2 of the permit is modified as follows:

SECTION E.2 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS

**Emissions Unit Description:** 

(a)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
A030000	Truck Dump No. 1 *2006	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
A020000	Truck Dump No. 2 *2006	600	Grain Receiving Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	Truck Dump No. 3 *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
*****					
A100100	East Bin Feed Conveyor *2006, **2010	600	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	A100100

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Page 30 of 39

Rail Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg *2013	360	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Leg	Scalperator Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Feed Conveyor	Scalperator Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator Jack Leg	Scalperator Jack Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Scalperator	Scalperator *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Feed Conveyor	Dryer Feed Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Conveyor	Dryer Discharge Conveyor *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dryer Discharge Leg	Dryer Discharge Leg *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage *2013	210	Grain Receiving/Meal Loadout Baghouse	Stack AF-2	Yes under NSPS DD
*******					

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

\*\*\*\*\*

(h)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer *2013	210 tons/hr 75.045 MMBtu/hr	None	Stack Grain Dryer	Yes under NSPS DD

Note: \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

\*\*\*\*\*

Page 31 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

### E.2.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Grain Elevators [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD]

The truck unloading station, truck loading station, railcar loading station, railcar unloading station, grain dryer, and all grain handling operations at the grain storage elevator shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart DD (included as Attachment B of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR 60.300
- (2) 40 CFR 60.301
- (3) 40 CFR 60.302 **(a)(1)**, (b), (c)(1), (c)(2), and (c)(3)
- (4) 40 CFR 60.303
- (5) 40 CFR 60.304

\*\*\*\*\*

**Change No. 9:** Section E.4 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission units and applicable portions of NSPS; Subpart NNN. Section E.4 of the permit is modified as follows:

#### SECTION E.4 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS

#### **Emissions Unit Description:**

(e)

******					
VU010000	Vacuum group package *2006, **2007 and 2010	12,960 gals/hr	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS NNN, NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN, & NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction. Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

#### **Insignificant Activities:**

Description	Capacity (gallons)	Control	Affected Facility?
Glycerin Refinery *2013	4.3 tons per hour	None	Yes, Under NSPS VVa, & NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

\*\*\*\*\*

E.4.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Volatile Organic Compound (VOC) Emissions From Synthetic Organic Chemical Manufacturing Industry (SOCMI) Distillation Operations [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN]

The distillation unit of the biodiesel manufacturing process, **Biodiesel Distillation (permitted for construction in 2013) and Glycerin Refinery** shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart NNN (included as Attachment D of this permit):

\*\*\*\*\*

es LLC Page 32 of 39
TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

**Change No. 10:** Section E.7 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission units and applicable portions of NESHAP; Subpart FFFF. Section E.7 of the permit is modified as follows:

#### SECTION E.7 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
*****	-	•		-1	1
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPA NNN& NESHAP FFFF
1040000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 *2006, **2007	725,000 gals			Yes under NSPS VV, and NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

Note \*\*Approved in the year indicated above for modification.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

**Change No.11:** Section E.10 has been revised to include descriptive information for the new emission units and applicable portions of NESHAP; Subpart DDDDD. Section E.10 of the permit is modified as follows:

#### SECTION E.10 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS

Insignificant Activities:	
******	

**Emissions Unit Description:** 

Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Affected Facility?
Hot Oil Heater *2013	6 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NESHAP DDDDD
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

E.10.2 National Emission Standard for Hazardous Air Pollutants for Industrial, Commercial, and Institutional Boilers and Process Heaters [40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD] [326 IAC 20-95]

The Permittee shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 63, Subpart DDDDD (included as Attachment J of this permit), **for Main Boiler (B-1), Glycerin Boiler and Hot Oil Heater** which are incorporated by reference as 326 IAC 20-95:

Main Boiler (B-1)

**Glycerin Boiler** 

\*\*\*\*\*\*

(22)

```
40 CFR 63.74780;
(1)
       40 CFR 63.7485;
(2)
(3)
       40 CFR 63.7490(a), (b);
(4)
       40 CFR 63.7495(a), (d);
(5)
       40 CFR 63.7499;
       40 CFR 63.7500(e);
(6)
(7)
       40 CFR 63.7501;
(8)
       40 CFR 63.7505(a);
(9)
       40 CFR 63.7510(g);
(10)
       40 CFR 63.7515;
(11)
       40 CFR 63.7520;
       40 CFR 63.7521(f)(1);
(12)
       40 CFR 63.7530;
(13)
(14)
       40 CFR 63.7540;
(15)
       40 CFR 63.7545(c);
(16)
       40 CFR 63.7550;
(17)
       40 CFR 63.7555;
(18)
       40 CFR 63.7560;
(19)
       40 CFR 63.7565;
(20)
       40 CFR 63.7570;
(21)
       40 CFR 63.7575;
(22)
       Table 3 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
       Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
(23)
       Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.
(24)
Hot Oil Heater
(1)
       40 CFR 63.74780;
(2)
       40 CFR 63.7485;
(3)
       40 CFR 63.7490(a), (b);
(4)
       40 CFR 63.7495(a), (d);
(5)
       40 CFR 63.7499;
(6)
       40 CFR 63.7500(e);
(7)
       40 CFR 63.7501;
       40 CFR 63.7505(a);
(8)
       40 CFR 63.7510(g);
(9)
(10)
       40 CFR 63.7515;
(11)
       40 CFR 63.7521(f)(1);
(12)
       40 CFR 63.7530;
(13)
       40 CFR 63.7540;
       40 CFR 63.7545(c);
(14)
(15)
       40 CFR 63.7550;
       40 CFR 63.7555;
(16)
(17)
       40 CFR 63.7560;
(18)
       40 CFR 63.7565;
(19)
       40 CFR 63.7570;
(20)
       40 CFR 63.7575;
(21)
       Table 9 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD;
```

Table 10 to 40 CFR 63 Subpart DDDDD.

**Change No.12:** Section E.12 has been added in the permit to include descriptive information for the glycerin boiler and applicable portions of NSPS; Subpart Dc. The permit is modified as follows:

Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 34 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

#### **SECTION E.12 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

**Emissions Unit Description: Insignificant Activities** 

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Glycerin Boiler *2013	10 MMBtu/hr	None	Yes, Under NSPS Dc & NESHAP DDDDD

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

#### E.12.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc (included as Attachment L of this permit).

#### E.12.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Small Industrial-Commercial-Institutional Steam Generating Units [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc]

The natural gas-fired glycerin boiler shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart Dc (included as Attachment L of this permit):

- 40 CFR Part 60.300
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.301
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.302(a)(1), (b), (c)(1), (c)(2), and (c)(3)
- 40 CFR Part 60.303 (4)
- 40 CFR Part 60.304 (5)

Change No.13: Section E.13 has been added in the permit to include descriptive information for the biodiesel distillation and glycerin refinery and applicable portions of NSPS; Subpart VVa. The permit is modified as follows:

#### **SECTION E.13 EMISSIONS UNIT OPERATION CONDITIONS**

**Emissions Unit Description: Insignificant Activities** 

(e)

Unit ID	Description	Capacity (tons/hr)	Control	Discharging to Stack	Affected Facility?
Biodiesel Distillation	Biodiesel Distillation *2013	15	Mineral Oil Absorber and water absorber	Stack S-5	Yes under NSPS VVa, NSPS NNN, & NESHAP FFFF

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

#### **Insignificant Activities:**

Description	Capacity	Control	Affected Facility?
Glycerin Refinery	4.3 tons per	None	Yes, Under NSPS
*2013	hour		VVa. & NSPS NNN

Note \*Approved in the year indicated above for construction.

(The information describing the process contained in this facility description box is descriptive information and does not constitute enforceable conditions.)

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Page 35 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

### E.13.1 General Provisions Relating to NSPS [326 IAC 12-1] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A]

The Permittee shall comply with the provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart A - General Provisions, which are incorporated by reference in 326 IAC 12-1, except when otherwise specified in 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa (included as Attachment M of this permit).

E.13.2 New Source Performance Standards (NSPS) for Equipment Leaks for VOC in the Synthetic Organic Chemicals Manufacturing Industry for which Construction, Reconstruction or Modification Commenced after November 7, 2006 [326 IAC 12] [40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa]

The Biodiesel Distillation and Glycerin Refinery shall comply with the following provisions of 40 CFR Part 60, Subpart VVa (included as Attachment M of this permit):

- (1) 40 CFR Part 60.480a
- (2) 40 CFR Part 60.481a
- (3) 40 CFR Part 60.482-1a
- (4) 40 CFR Part 60.482-2a
- (5) 40 CFR Part 60.482-3a
- (6) 40 CFR Part 60.482-4a
- (7) 40 CFR Part 60.482-5a
- (8) 40 CFR Part 60.482-6a
- (9) 40 CFR Part 60.482-7a
- (10) 40 CFR Part 60.482-8a
- (11) 40 CFR Part 60.482-9a
- (12) 40 CFR Part 60.482-10a
- (13) 40 CFR Part 60.482-11a
- (14) 40 CFR Part 60.483-1a
- (15) 40 CFR Part 60.483-2a
- (16) 40 CFR Part 60.484a
- (17) 40 CFR Part 60.485a
- (18) 40 CFR Part 60.486a
- (19) 40 CFR Part 60.487a
- (20) 40 CFR Part 60.488a
- (21) 40 CFR Part 60.489a

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 36 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

**Change No.14:** The quarterly reporting form for natural gas usage and CO2e emissions has been deleted from the permit. The permit is modified as follows:

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

## **Part 70 Quarterly Report**

Source Name:	Louis Dreyfus Agric	ultural Industries LLC	
Source Address:	7344 State Road 15	South, Claypool, Indiana 4	<del>16510-9746</del>
Part 70 Permit No.:	T085-29197-00102		
Facility:	Entire source (Excl	uding natural gas-fired eme	rgency generator)
Parameter:	Natural Gas Usage		,
			feet of gas (MMSCF) per twelve
			e determined at the end of each
	month.	. ,	
Quarter:	Year:		
	Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 +
<del>Month</del>			Column 2
	This Month	Previous 11	12 Month Total
	THIS WIGHT	Months	12 World Total
		Wichting	
Month 1			
Month O			
Month 2			
Month 3			
□-No deviation occu	rred in this quarter		
L-110 deviation occu	rica iri tillo quartor.		
□-Deviation/s occurr	ed in this quarter		
— Deviation has bee			
Dovidion nao boo	n reperted on.		
Submitted by:			
Date:			
Phone:			
******			

Page 37 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

# **Part 70 Quarterly Report**

Source Ac Part 70 Pe Facility: En Parameter	ermit No.: ntire source (E r: CO2e ei nall not exceed	7344 State F T085-29197- xcluding natu missions fron 99,323.8 tor	Road 15 South, -00102 ural gas-fired e n both #2 fuel on ns per twelve (as per twelve (as the end of ea	Claypool, Indiana mergency generate oil and natural gas 12) consecutive mo	<del>r)</del>	<del>mpliance</del>
Month		Column 1	Column 2	Column 1 + Column 2	Total SO <sub>2</sub> Emissions From	Total CO <sub>2</sub> e Emissions From
	Fuel Type (units)	Usage This Month	Usage Previous 11 Months	Usage 12 Month Total	All Fuels (tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period)	All Fuels (tons per twelve (12) consecutive month period)
Month 1	#2 fuel Oil (kilogallons) Natural Gas (MMCF)				_	
Month 2	#2 fuel Oil (kilogallons) Natural Gas (MMCF)					
Month 3	#2 fuel Oil (kilogallons) Natural Gas (MMCF)					
□-Deviation Deviation Submitted Title / Pos Signature:	ation occurred in the property of the property	n this quarte				

Page 38 of 39

TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

**Change No.15:** IDEM has made the following changes in C section in order to clarify the condition to indicate that the analog instrument must be capable of measuring the parameters outside the normal range. The permit is modified as follows:

### C.11 Instrument Specifications [326 IAC 2-1.1-11] [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6(1)]

(a) When required by any condition of this permit, an analog instrument used to measure a parameter related to the operation of an air pollution control device shall have a scale such that the expected maximum reading for the normal range shall be no less than twenty percent (20%) of full scale. The analog instrument shall be capable of measuring values outside of the normal range.

\*\*\*\*\*

**Change No.16:** IDEM added "where applicable" to the lists in Section C - General Record Keeping Requirements to more closely match the underlying rule. The permit is modified as follows:

### C.17 General Record Keeping Requirements [326 IAC 2-7-5(3)] [326 IAC 2-7-6]

- (a) Records of all required monitoring data, reports and support information required by this permit shall be retained for a period of at least five (5) years from the date of monitoring sample, measurement, report, or application. Support information includes the following, where applicable:
  - (AA) All calibration and maintenance records.
  - (BB) All original strip chart recordings for continuous monitoring instrumentation.
  - (CC) Copies of all reports required by the Part 70 permit.

Records of required monitoring information include the following, where applicable:

\*\*\*\*\*\*

**Change No.17:** The source requested to update the language in Conditions D.5.3, D.5.10 and Part 70 Quarterly Reporting form in order to clarify that the #2 fuel oil limits is only for main boiler as this is the only emission unit that can burn #2 fuel oil at the source. The permit is modified as follows:

### D.5.3 PSD Minor Limit for SO<sub>2</sub> [326 IAC 2-2]

In order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 not applicable, the Permittee shall comply with the following:

(a) The amount of #2 fuel oil combusted **in the main boiler** at the entire source-shall not exceed 7,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period, with compliance determined at the end of each month.

\*\*\*\*\*

### D.5.10 Record Keeping Requirements

(a) To document the compliance status with Conditions D.5.3(a), the Permittee shall maintain monthly records of the amount of **#2** fuel **oil** combusted in the **main boiler** entire source (excluding the natural gas-fired emergency generator and diesel fire pumps).

\*\*\*\*\*

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Claypool, Indiana

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Page 39 of 39 TSD for Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 TSD for Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

# INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT OFFICE OF AIR QUALITY COMPLIANCE AND ENFORCEMENT BRANCH

## Part 70 Quarterly Report

Source Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Source Address: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510-9746

Part 70 Permit No.: T085-29197-00102
Facility: Entire source Main Boiler

Parameter: #2 fuel oil

Limit: shall be less than 7,000,000 gallons per twelve (12) consecutive month period,

with compliance determined at the end of each month.

	QUARTER:	YEAR:	
*****			

### **Conclusion and Recommendation**

The construction of this proposed modification shall be subject to the conditions of the attached proposed Part 70 Significant Source Modification No. 085-33392-00102 and Significant Permit Modification No. 085-33481-00102 . The staff recommends to the Commissioner that this Part 70 Significant Source and Significant Permit Modification be approved.

### **IDEM Contact**

- (a) Questions regarding this proposed permit can be directed to Muhammad D. Khan at the Indiana Department Environmental Management, Office of Air Quality, Permits Branch, 100 North Senate Avenue, MC 61-53 IGCN 1003, Indianapolis, Indiana 46204-2251 or by telephone at (317) 233-9664 or toll free at 1-800-451-6027 extension 3-9664.
- (b) A copy of the findings is available on the Internet at: <a href="http://www.in.gov/ai/appfiles/idem-caats/">http://www.in.gov/ai/appfiles/idem-caats/</a>
- (c) For additional information about air permits and how the public and interested parties can participate, refer to the IDEM's Guide for Citizen Participation and Permit Guide on the Internet at: <a href="https://www.idem.in.gov">www.idem.in.gov</a>

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations **Modification Summary**

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 8/1/2013

	Unco	ontrolled/U	nlimited Po	tential to E	mit of Mod	lification (to	ons/year)				
Stack ID / Control / Emission Units	PM (tons/yr)	PM <sub>10</sub> (tons/yr)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> (tons/yr)	SO <sub>2</sub> (tons/yr)	NO <sub>x</sub> (tons/yr)	VOC (tons/yr)	CO (tons/yr)	GHGs as CO <sub>2</sub> e (tons/yr)	Total HAPs (tons/yr)	Sing	jle HAP
Truck Dump No. 3 (Captured)	269.63	88.38	14.98	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Truck Dump No. 3 (Uncaptured)	14.19	4.65	0.79	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	288.55	160.83	27.44	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	224.43	125.09	21.34	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	224.43	125.09	21.34	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Grain Dryer - Particulate	202.36	50.59	8.65	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Grain Dryer Natural Gas Combustion	0.61	2.45	2.45	0.19	32.23	1.77	27.07	38,906	0.61	0.58	Hexane
Hot Oil Heater for Biodiesel Distillation	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.02	2.58	0.14	2.16	3,111	0.05	0.05	Hexane
Glycerin Boiler - Natural Gas	0.08	0.33	0.33	0.03	4.29	0.24	3.61	5,184	0.08	0.08	Hexane
Biodiesel Distillation	0	0	0	0	0	1.31	0	0	1.31	1.31	Methanol
Glycerin Refinery	0	0	0	0	0	0.0002	0	0	0	2.05E-04	Methanol
Total	1,224.34	557.61	97.50	0.23	39.10	3.46	32.84	47,200	2.05	1.31	Methanol

		Limited	Potential t	o Emit of N	<b>Modification</b>	ı (tons/yea	r)				
Stack ID / Control / Emission Units	PM (tons/yr)	PM <sub>10</sub> (tons/yr)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> (tons/yr)	SO <sub>2</sub> (tons/yr)	NO <sub>x</sub> (tons/yr)	VOC (tons/yr)	CO (tons/yr)	GHGs as CO <sub>2</sub> e (tons/yr)	Total HAPs (tons/yr)	Sin	gle HAP
Truck Dump No. 3 (Captured)	1.51	0.49	0.08	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Truck Dump No. 3 (Uncaptured)	14.19	4.65	0.79	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	1.62	0.90	0.15	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	1.26	0.70	0.12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	1.26	0.70	0.12	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Grain Dryer - Particulate	202	50.59	8.65	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
Grain Dryer Natural Gas Combustion	0.61	2.45	2.45	0.19	32.23	1.77	27.07	38,906	0.61	0.58	Hexane
Hot Oil Heater for Biodiesel Distillation	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.02	2.58	0.14	2.16	3,111	0.05	0.05	Hexane
Glycerin Boiler - Natural Gas	0.08	0.33	0.33	0.03	4.29	0.24	3.61	5,184	0.08	0.08	Hexane
Biodiesel Distillation	0	0	0	0	0	1.31	0	0	1.31	1.31	Methanol
Glycerin Refinery	0	0	0	0	0	0.0002	0	0	0	2.05E-04	Methanol
Total	222.93	61.01	12.88	0.235	39.10	3.46	32.84	47,200	2.052	1.31	Methanol

Limited Emisisons for Truck Dump No. 3, Rail receiving Leg, conveyor, truck dump No. 3 receiving leg, Scalperator leg, Feed Conveyor, Jack Leg, Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer discharge Conveyor, Dryer discharge Leg and Dried bean conveyor are based on 99.4% control efficiency of Baghouse.

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Glycerin Refinery

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

The biodiesel production process produces biodiesel and glycerin. All products are shipped offsite by truck resulting loadout uncontrolled emissions. According to Ap-42, chapter 5.2 - Transportation and Marketing of Petroleum Liquids (6/08), the VOC emission factor from the truck loading rack is:

L = 12.46 \* (SPM/T)

where:

L = loading loss (lbs/kgal)

L = loading loss (los/kgai)
S = a saturation factor (see AP-42, Table 5.2-1)
P = true vapor pressure of the liquid loaded (psia) (see AP-42, Table 7.1-2)
M = molecular weight of vapors
T = temperature of the bulk liquid loaded (degree R)

	S	P (psia)	M (lbs/mole lbs)	T (degree R)	L (lbs/kgal)
Glycerin	0.6	0.00005	92.1	582	0.00006

	Max.		
	Throughput	PTE of VOC	PTE of VOC
	(kgals/yr)	(lbs/yr)	(tons/yr)
Glycerin	7,176	0.41	0.0002

Note: Weight of one gallon of glycerin is equal to 10.6 lbs. All VOC is considered to be HAP.

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Glycerin Boiler - Natural Gas Combustion

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

**Heat Input Capacity** MMBtu/hr

10.0

HHV mmBtu Potential Throughput MMCF/yr

85.9

		Pollutant							
Emission Factor in lb/MMCF	PM* 1.9	PM10* 7.6	direct PM2.5* 7.6	SO2 0.6	NOx 100 **see below	VOC 5.5	CO 84		
Potential Emission in tons/yr	0.08	0.3	0.3	0.03	4.3	0.2	3.6		

<sup>\*</sup>PM emission factor is filterable PM only. PM10 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM10 combined.

### Methodology

All emission factors are based on normal firing.

MMBtu = 1,000,000 Btu

MMCF = 1,000,000 Cubic Feet of Gas

Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Tables 1.4-1, 1.4-2, 1.4-3, SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03

Potential Throughput (MMCF) = Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) x 8,760 hrs/yr x 1 MMCF/1,020 MMBtu

 $\label{eq:emission} Emission \ (tons/yr) = Throughput \ (MMCF/yr) \ x \ Emission \ Factor \ (lb/MMCF)/2,000 \ lb/ton$ 

### **HAPS Calculations**

	HAPs - Organics									
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	Benzene 2.1E-03	Dichlorobenzene 1.2E-03	Formaldehyde 7.5E-02	Hexane 1.8E+00	Toluene 3.4E-03	Total - Organics				
Potential Emission in tons/yr	9.018E-05	5.153E-05	3.221E-03	7.729E-02	1.460E-04	8.080E-02				

		HAPs - Metals								
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	Lead 5.0E-04	Cadmium 1.1E-03	Chromium 1.4E-03	Manganese 3.8E-04	Nickel 2.1E-03	Total - Metals				
Potential Emission in tons/yr	2.147E-05	4.724E-05	6.012E-05	1.632E-05	9.018E-05	2.353E-04				
					Total HAPs	8.104E-02				
Methodology is the same as above.					Worst HAP	7.729E-02				

The five highest organic and metal HAPs emission factors are provided above.

Additional HAPs emission factors are available in AP-42, Chapter 1.4.

### **Greenhouse Gas Calculations**

	Greenhouse Gas						
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	CO2 120,000	CH4 2.3	N2O 2.2				
Potential Emission in tons/yr	5,153	0.1	0.1				
Summed Potential Emissions in tons/yr		5,153					
Global warming Potential	1	21	310				
CO2e Total in tons/yr		5,184					

### Methodology

The N2O Emission Factor for uncontrolled is 2.2. The N2O Emission Factor for low Nox burner is 0.64.

Emission Factors are from AP 42, Table 1.4-2 SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03.

Global Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A. Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton

CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

PM2.5 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM2.5 combined.

\*\*Emission Factors for NOx: Uncontrolled = 100, Low NOx Burner = 50, Low NOx Burners/Flue gas recirculation = 32

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations **Grain Dryer - Natural Gas Combustion**

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

**Heat Input Capacity** MMBtu/hr

Emission Factor in lb/MMCF

Potential Emission in ton

6.0

HHV mmBtu Potential Throughput MMCF/yr

51.5

0.05

Pollutant direct PM\* PM10 SO<sub>2</sub> NOx VOC CO PM2.5\* 100 1.9 7.6 7.6 0.6 5.5 84 \*\*see below

0.02

26

0.1

22

0.2

### Methodology

All emission factors are based on normal firing.

MMBtu = 1,000,000 Btu MMCF = 1,000,000 Cubic Feet of Gas

Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Tables 1.4-1, 1.4-2, 1.4-3, SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-02

0.2

Potential Throughput (MMCF) = Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) x 8,760 hrs/yr x 1 MMCF/1,020 MME Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton

### **HAPS Calculations**

		HAPs - Organics							
Emission Factor in lb/MN	Benzene 2.1E-03	Dichlorobenz ene 1.2E-03	Formaldehyd e 7.5E-02	Hexane 1.8E+00	Toluene 3.4E-03	Total - Organics			
Potential Emission in ton	5.411E-05	3.092E-05	1.932E-03	4.638E-02	8.760E-05	4.848E-02			

			HAPs	- Metals		
Emission Factor in lb/MN	Lead 5.0E-04	Cadmium 1.1E-03	Chromium 1.4E-03	Manganese 3.8E-04	Nickel 2.1E-03	Total - Metals
Potential Emission in ton	1.288E-05	2.834E-05	3.607E-05	9.791E-06	5.411E-05	1.412E-04
•					Total HAPs	4.862E-02
Methodology is the same as above.					Worst HAP	4.638E-02

The five highest organic and metal HAPs emission factors are provided above.

Additional HAPs emission factors are available in AP-42, Chapter 1.4.

### **Greenhouse Gas Calculations**

	Gr	eenhouse Gas			
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	CO2 120,000	CH4 2.3	N2O 2.2		
Potential Emission in tons/yr	3,092	0.1	0.1		
Summed Potential Emissions in tons/yr	3,092				
Global warming Potential	1	21	310		
CO2e Total in tons/yr		3,111			

### Methodology

The N2O Emission Factor for uncontrolled is 2.2. The N2O Emission Factor for low Nox burner is 0.64. Emission Factors are from AP 42, Table 1.4-2 SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03. Global Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A. Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

<sup>\*</sup>PM emission factor is filterable PM only. PM10 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM10 combined

PM2.5 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM2.5 combined.

\*\*Emission Factors for NOx: Uncontrolled = 100, Low NOx Burner = 50, Low NOx Burners/Flue gas recirculation = 32

# Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Grain Dryer

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Minor Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

Emission unit Number of				Unlimited Rate		Emission Factors (lb/ton)			Uncontrolled/Unlimited Potential to Emit				Emit	
ID	Units	Process	Notes							И	P	M <sub>10</sub>	8PN	M <sub>2.5</sub>
				tons/hr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr
Grain Dryer	1	Grain Dryer	NA	210	1,839,600	0.2200	0.0550	0.0094	46.20	202.36	11.55	50.59	1.97	8.65

Note: Emissions factor are from AP-42, table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factor for Grain Elevators)

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Grain Dryer - Natural Gas Combustion

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Minor Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Heat Input Capacity MMBtu/hr 75.0

mmBtu 1020

HHV

Potential Throughput MMCF/yr

		Pollutant								
	PM*	PM10*	direct PM2.5*	SO2	NOx	VOC	co			
Emission Factor in lb/MMCF	1.9	7.6	7.6	0.6	100	5.5	84			
					**see below					
Potential Emission in ton:	0.6	2.4	2.4	0.2	32.2	1.8	27.1			

<sup>\*</sup>PM emission factor is filterable PM only. PM10 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM10 combined

### Methodology

All emission factors are based on normal firing.

MMBtu = 1,000,000 Btu MMCF = 1,000,000 Cubic Feet of Gas

Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Tables 1.4-1, 1.4-2, 1.4-3, SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1 Potential Throughput (MMCF) = Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) x 8,760 hrs/yr x 1 MMCF/1,0 Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000

### **HAPS Calculations**

	HAPs - Organics							
Emission Factor in lb/MM	Benzene 2.1E-03	Dichlorobenz ene 1.2E-03	Formaldehy de 7.5E-02	Hexane 1.8E+00	Toluene 3.4E-03	Total - Organics		
Potential Emission in ton:	6.767E-04	3.867E-04	2.417E-02	5.801E-01	1.096E-03	6.064E-01		

			HAF	s - Metals		
Emission Factor in lb/MM	Lead 5.0E-04	Cadmium 1.1E-03	Chromium 1.4E-03	Manganese 3.8E-04	Nickel 2.1E-03	Total - Metals
Potential Emission in ton:	1.611E-04	3.545E-04	4.512E-04	1.225E-04	6.767E-04	1.766E-03
					Total HAPs	6.081E-01

Methodology is the same as above.

Worst HAP 5.801E-01

The five highest organic and metal HAPs emission factors are provided above. Additional HAPs emission factors are available in AP-42, Chapter

### **Greenhouse Gas Calculations**

	Greenhouse Gas						
Emission Factor in lb/MM	CO2 120,000	CH4 2.3	N2O 2.2				
Potential Emission in ton:	38,670	0.7	0.7				
Summed Potential Emissions in tons/	yr 38,672						
Global warming Potential	1	21	310				
CO2e Total in tons/yr		38,906					

The N2O Emission Factor for uncontrolled is 2.2. The N2O Emission Factor for low Nox burner is 0.64. Emission Factors are from AP 42, Table 1.4-2 SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03. Global Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A. Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

PM2.5 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM2.5 combined.

\*\*Emission Factors for NOx: Uncontrolled = 100, Low NOx Burner = 50, Low NOx Burners/Flue gas recirculati

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations

### Bean Storage Bins No. 4 and 8

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for

### Bean Storage Bin No. 4 and 8

PM Emission Factor	0.025	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-40
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.006	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-40
Hourly Loading Rate	260.5	tons/hr	
Aspiration Rate	116,000	cfm	58,000 cfm, each
% Control PM	N/A		
% Control PM10/PM2.5	N/A		

Hourly throughput is based on maximum transport system capacity.

Potential PM emissions

Bean Storage Bin No. 4 and 8

rage bill No. 4 and o					
		Uncontrolled t	total	Contro	lled total
Max Hourly	=	6.51	lbs/hr	6.51	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	28.52	tons/vr	28.52	tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Bean Storage Bin No. 4 and 8

torage Emirio. Tana e		Uncontrolled t	total	Controlled total		
Max Hourly	=	1.64	lbs/hr	1.64	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	7.19	tons/yr	7.19	tons/yr	

Methodology
Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03) Hourly Loading Rate (tons/hr) = [2,251,836 (tons/yr) + 30,0000 (tons storage capacity for two bins)] / 8,760 (hr/yr) The hourly loading rate assumes the two (2) new storage bins process all of the soybeans for the entire plant. Uncontrolled Emissions (lb/hr) = Hourly Loading Rate (tons/hr) \* Emission Factor (lb/ton) Controlled Emissions (lb/hr) = Uncontrolled Emissions (lb/hr) \* (1-Control Efficiency) Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Uncontrolled Emissions (lb/hr) \* (1-Control Efficiency) Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) \* (1-Control Efficiency).

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Flaking Roll No. 1 and No. 10

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units C100000 and C010600 Flaking Roll No. 1 and No. 10

Controlled PM/PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.037 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-007-88 % Control Cyclone Uncontrolled PM/PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 90.00% 0.37 lb/ton Hourly Throughput Rate 22.9 tons/hr Annual Throughput Rate % Control Flaker Aspiration Baghouse 200,604 98.70% tons/yr

### Potential PM/PM10/PM2.5 Emissions

Flaking Roll No. 1 and No. 10

	Unco	ntrolled for e	ach unit	Controlled	d for each un	it
Max Hourly	=	8.47	lbs/hr	0.11	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	37.11	tons/yr	0.48	tons/yr	
	Т	otal Uncontro	olled	Total	Controlled	
Total Hourly	=	16.95	lbs/hr	0.22	lbs/hr	
Total Yearly	=	74.22	tons/vr	0.96	tons/vr	

### Methodology

Emission factor from AP 42 Table 9.11.1-1 Total Particulate Emission Factors for Soybean Milling (11/1995)

"Values in Table 9.11.1-1 for flaking rolls include cyclone as control device. Therefore, IDEM has calculated the uncontrolled emission factors by removing the control efficiency for the cyclone (90% control efficiency). There is no emission factor for PM10 and PM2.5. Therefore, IDEM has assumed PM10 and PM2.5 = PM. Uncontrolled Emission Factor (lb/ton) = Controlled Emission Factor (lb/ton)/(1 - 90% Control Efficiency)

Uncontrolled Potential Emissions (lb/hr) = Throughput (ton/hr) \* Uncontrolled Emission factor (lb/ton)

Uncontrolled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/hr) \* Uncontrolled Emission factor (lb/ton) \* 8760 (hours/year) / 2000 (lbs/ton) Controlled Potential Emissions (bh/r) = Throughput (ton/hr) \* Uncontrolled Emission factor (lb/ton) \* (1-Control Efficiency) Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Uncontrolled Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency).

Total Uncontrolled/Controlled = Uncontrolled/Controlled for each unit \* 2

The flaker aspiration baghouse is integral to the process, so the potential to emit will be determined after control.

# Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Source Summary Potential to Emit Before Control

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

### Potential To Emit before Control

Stack ID / Control / Emission Units	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	SO <sub>2</sub>	NO <sub>x</sub>	VOC	СО	GHGs as	Total HAPs
Stack ID / Control / Emission Onits	(tons/yr)	(tons/yr)	(tons/yr)	(tons/yr)	(tons/yr)	(tons/yr)	(tons/yr)	CO <sub>2</sub> e (tons/yr)	(tons/yr)
Sovbean Oil Extraction Plant		<u> </u>	<u> </u>			<u> </u>			
Stack AF-2 (and uncaptured emissions)	4,990.71	2,267.35	551.17	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack MLBF-1 (and uncaptured emissions)	65.70	16.43	2.79	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stacks MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4 and MBF-5	21.68	5.46	0.95	-	-	-	-	-	-
Piles #1 and #2 (no control)	192.37	107.22	18.29	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-3	1,275.83	642.80	365.23	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-7	43.80	10.95	10.95	-	-	-	-	-	
Stack S-1	624.41	156.10	50.65	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-5	8,732.13	2,185.46	2,122.69	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-4	62.65	83.54	83.54	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-6	9,165.89	2,389.10	2,235.62	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack S-2	6,559.49	1,639.87	1,639.87	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bin Filter	3.47	0.56	0.21	-	-	-	-	-	-
Hull Bin Filter	0.84	0.21	0.04	-	-	-	-	- 1	-
Bean Storage Bin No. 2 thru 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silo No. 1 and 5	30.40	7.66	1.34	_	_	_	_		_
Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin	0.38	0.06	0.02			_			_
	0.36	0.06		-	-		-	-	0.007.74
Main Gas Vent (Soybean Oil Extractor System)	-	-	-	-	-	5,980.80	-	-	3,827.71
Desolventized Meal Dryers & Cooler	-	-	-	-	-	202.20	-	-	129.41
Meal Storage	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	1.21
Bound In Product & Byproduct Desolventized Meal (fugitive)	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	113.00
Plant Startup/Shutdown	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	10.75
General (equipment failure, leaks, etc.)	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	207.21
Plant Upsets		-	-		-	fugitive	-		16.90
Combustion Sources	14.75	23.72	23.72	489.13	149.32	6.32	85.59	154,947.33	1.90
Grain Dryer - Particulate	202.36	50.59	8.65		-	4 77	-		-
Grain Dryer - Natural Gas Combustion	0.61	2.45	2.45	0.19	32.23	1.77	27.07	38,905.59	0.61
Total PTE from Soybean Oil Extraction Plant with Roads Biodiesel Production Plant	32,003.64	9,592.77	7,118.97	489.32	181.55	6,201.96	112.66	193,852.92	4,314.45
Biodiesel Methanol Absorbers (worse case) <sup>1</sup>	I -	I -	I -	_	_	154.60	_		154.60
Loading Racks <sup>1</sup>					_	10.72		_	10.72
	-	_	_	_	_	4.31	-	_	4.31
Biodiesel Storage Tanks	-	-	-	-	-		-	-	0.00
Glycerine Storage Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	0.00	-	-	
Biodiesel Wastewater (fugitive)	-	-	-	-	-	3.37	-	-	3.37
Equipment Leaks (fugitive) <sup>1</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	12.74	-	-	12.74
Diesel/#2 Fuel Oil Storage Tank	-	-	-	-	-	0.01	-	-	0.01
One (1) Soybean Oil Pre-Treat Tank	-	-	-	-	-	0.01	-	-	0.01
Six (6) Methanol Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	4.49	-	-	4.49
Three (3) Soybean Oil Tanks (Degummed Oil Tanks #1 and #2 and Crude Oil Tank #3)	-	-	-	-	-	<= 1.0	-	-	<= 1.0
Purchased Soybean Oil Unloading						4.00			4.00
	1 -	I -	1 -	_	_		_	-	
Two (2) Sodium Methylate Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	0.60	-	-	0.60
Five (5) Hexane tanks	10.10	2.24	- 0.70	-	-	2.01	-	-	2.01
Road Traffic at Source <sup>2</sup>	16.18	3.24	0.79	-	-	-	-	-	-
Cooling Towers	4.34	4.34	4.34	-	-	-	-	- 1	-
Biodiesel Distillation	-	-	-	-	-	1.31			1.31
Hot Oil Heater	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.02	2.58	0.14	2.16	3110.58	0.05
Glycerin Boiler	80.0	0.33	0.33	0.03	4.29	0.24	3.61	5184.30	0.08
Glycerin Refinery	-	-	-	-	-	0.0002	-	-	0.0002
Total PTE at Biodiesel Plant	20.66	8.10	5.66	0.04	6.87	199.56	5.77	8294.88	199.31
Total PTE at Entire Source including Fugitives from Roads	32,007.99	9,597.11	7,123.31	489.32	181.55	6,399.82	112.66	193,852.92	4,512.32

Notes:

¹ The VOC emissions from these units are mainly methanol which is also a HAP. Assume all VOCs are HAPs in the worst case scenario.

² Fugitive road emissions are being counted for the soybean extraction plant because the operations are covered by the source category definition in NSPS DD (a pre-1980 NSPS). In addition, fugitive road emissions are being counted because they include roads at the biodiesel production plant which is one of 28 source categories.

# Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Source Summary Limited Potential to Emit

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

### Limited Potential To Emit

Limited Potential To Emit									
Stack ID / Control / Emission Units	PM (tons/yr)	PM <sub>10</sub> (tons/yr)	PM <sub>2.5</sub> (tons/yr)	SO <sub>2</sub> (tons/yr)	NO <sub>x</sub> (tons/yr)	VOC (tons/yr)	CO (tons/yr)	GHGs as CO <sub>2</sub> e (tons/yr)	Total HAPs (tons/yr)
Soybean Oil Extraction Plant	L	<u> </u>	L				l		
Stack AF-2 (and uncaptured emissions)	21.65	12.76	8.38					-	-
Stack MLBF-1 (and uncaptured emissions)	6.26	6.26	6.26	-	-	-	-	-	-
				-	-	-	-	-	-
Stacks MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4 and MBF-5	20.37	20.37	20.37	-	-	-	-	-	-
Piles #1 and #2 (no control)	7.32	4.08	0.70	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-3	5.52	5.52	5.52	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-7	6.57	6.57	6.57	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack S-1	21.59	14.67	14.67	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-5	11.21	11.21	11.21	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-4	4.51	4.51	4.51	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack AF-6	4.14	4.14	4.14	-	-	-	-	-	-
Stack S-2	47.04	31.89	31.89	-	-	-	-	-	-
Bin Filter	8.32	8.32	8.32	_	_	_	_	_	_
Hull Bin Filter	0.84	0.21	0.04	_	_	_	_	_	_
Bean Storage Bin No. 2 thru 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silo No. 1 and 5	30.40	7.66	1.34	l -	_	l -	_	1	_
Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin	0.38	0.06	0.02	1 -	1 -	1 -	1		[
Main Gas Vent (Soybean Oil Extractor System)	0.36	0.00	0.02	_	_	40.73	· -	1 -	26.07
	-	_	_	1 -	1 -		I -	1 - 1	
Desolventized Meal Dryers & Cooler	-	-	-		-	143.66	-	-	91.94
Meal Storage	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	1.21
Bound In Product & Byproduct Desolventized Meal (fugitive)	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	113.00
Plant Startup/Shutdown	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	10.75
General (equipment failure, leaks, etc.)	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	207.21
Plant Upsets	-	-	-	-	-	fugitive	-	-	16.90
Combustion Sources	14.74	23.74	23.74	248.94	149.11	7.75	85.41	114,212.19	1.90
Grain Dryer - Particulate	202.36	50.59	8.65	-	-	-	-	-	-
Grain Dryer - Natural Gas Combustion	0.61	2.45	2.45	0.19	32.23	1.77	27.07	38,905.59	0.61
Total Limited PTE from Soybean Oil Extraction Plant with Roads	430.01	218.25	159.56	249.14	181.33	193.92	112.48	153,117.78	469.60
Biodiesel Production Plant									
Biodiesel Methanol Absorbers (worse case)1	-	_	-	_	_	1.83	-	-	1.83
			_			1.10		_	1.10
Loading Racks <sup>1</sup>	_	-	-	-	-		_	_	
Biodiesel Storage Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	4.31	-	-	4.31
Glycerine Storage Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	0.00	-	-	0.00
Biodiesel Wastewater (fugitive)	-	-	-	-	-	3.37	-	-	3.37
Equipment Leaks (fugitive) <sup>1</sup>	-	-	-	-	-	2.80	-	-	2.80
Diesel/#2 Fuel Oil Storage Tank	-	-	-	-	-	0.01	-	-	0.01
One (1) Soybean Oil Pre-Treat Tank	-	-	-	-	-	0.01	-	-	0.01
Six (6) Methanol Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	0.07	-	_	0.07
Three (3) Soybean Oil Tanks (Degummed									
	-	-	-	-	-	<= 1.0	-	-	<= 1.0
Oil Tanks #1 and #2 and Crude Oil Tank #3)		l		ĺ	ĺ	ĺ	l		
Purchased Soybean Oil Unloading	-	-	-	-	-	4.00	-	- 1	4.00
Two (2) Sodium Methylate Tanks	-	-	-	-	-	0.01	-	-	0.01
Five (5) Hexane tanks	-	-	-	-	-	2.01	-	- 1	2.01
Road Traffic at Source <sup>2</sup>	16.18	3.24	0.79	-	-	-	-	- 1	-
Cooling Towers	4.34	4.34	4.34	l -	_	l -	l -	1	_
Biodiesel Distillation						1.31	_		1.31
Hot Oil Heater	0.05	0.20	0.20	0.02	2.58	0.14	2.16	3,110.58	0.05
Glycerin Boiler		0.20							
	0.08		0.33	0.03	4.29	0.24	3.61	5,184.30	0.08
Glycerin Refinery	<u> </u>			<del></del>		0.0002			0.0002
Total Limited PTE from Biodiesel Production Plant	20.66	8.10	5.66	0.04	6.87	22.23	5.77	8,294.88	21.97
Total Limited PTE at Entire Source including Fugitives from Roads	434.48	223.12	164.43	249.18	188.20	216.14	118.25	161,412.66	491.57

### Notes:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The VOC emissions from these units are mainly methanol which is also a HAP. Assume all VOCs are HAPs in the worst case scenario.

Fugitive road emissions are being counted for the soybean extraction plant because the operations are covered by the source category definition in NSPS DD (a pre-1980 NSPS). In addition, fugitive road emissions are being counted because they include roads at the biodiesel production plant which is one of 28 source categories.

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations 326 IAC 6-3-2 Compliance Units Less than 30 Tons per Hour Maximum Process Weight

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Number of Units	Emission unit ID	Emissions Units	Baghouse ID	<sup>1</sup> Uncontrolled PM PTE (lb/hr) for each unit	<sup>1</sup> Controlled PM PTE (lb/hr) for each unit	<sup>1</sup> Maximum Process Weight (tons/hr) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lb/hr) for each unit
1	G160000	Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout	AF-2	1.04	0.01	17.0	27.36
1	B030900	Hull Collection Conveyor	AF-3	1.04	0.01	17.0	27.36
1	B430000	Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor	AF-3	1.04	0.01	17.0	27.36
1	E070300	4 Hour Hull Tank	AF-3	0.43	0.003	17.0	N/A <sup>2</sup>
1	B440000	Secondary Hull Collection L-Path	AF-3	1.04	0.01	17.0	27.36
1	E080000	Pellet Cooler	AF-3	25.50	0.15	17.0	27.36
3	E050000, E050200, and E050100	<sup>3</sup> Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum	AF-3	34.00	0.20	17.0	27.36
1	G050100	Pelleted Hulls Leg	AF-3	1.04	0.01	17.0	27.36
2	G050300 and E050400	Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor and Hulls Addition Screw	AF-3	1.04	0.01	17.0	27.36
2	C040000 and C070000	<sup>4</sup> Flaking Rolls No. 4 and 7	AF-4	0.13	0.13	22.9	N/A <sup>2</sup>
2	C100000 and C010600	⁴Flaking Rolls No. 1 and 10	AF-4	0.22	0.22	22.9	N/A <sup>3</sup>
1		Hull Overflow Tank	Hull Bin Filter	0.19	0.19	17.0	N/A <sup>2</sup>

### Notes:

- <sup>1</sup> Process Weight Rates and PTEs are found on the PM summary page.
- <sup>2</sup> The PM PTE from these units is less than 0.551 lbs/hr; therefore, they are not subject to 326 IAC 6-3-2.
- 3 The control devices shall be in operation and control emissions from these emission units, at all times they are in operation in order to comply with 326 IAC 6-3-2

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equations:

Interpolation of the data for the process weight rate up to sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

 $E = 4.10 P^{0.67}$ 

Where:

E = Rate of emission in pounds per hour.

P = Process weight rate in tons per hour.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The control devices are integral and shall be in operation and control emissions from these emission units, at all times they are in operation in order to comply with 326 IAC 6-3-2

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations 326 IAC 6-3-2 Compliance Units Greater than 30 Tons per Hour Maximum Process Weight

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-20102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

			Baghouse ID	PTE (lb/hr) for each unit	<sup>1</sup> Controlled PM PTE (lb/hr) for each unit	Process Weight (tons/hr) for each unit	326 IAC 6-3 Limit (lb/hr) for each unit
2 (	G080000 and G180000	Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins	AF-2	0.51	0.03	148	N/A <sup>3</sup>
J	G130000 and G070000	<sup>2</sup> Rail Meal Loadout Bin and Truck Meal Loadout Bin	MLBF-1	7.50	0.38	300	63.00
5 (	G010000, G020000, G030000, G040000, and G050000	Meal Bin No. 1 thru 5 Vent Filters	MBF-1, MBF-2, MBF-3, MBF-4, and MBF-5	4.95	0.01	198	58.40
1 /	A060000	Screener	AF-3	16.10	0.10	264	61.56
1 E	B011300	Bean Weigh Scale	AF-3	16.10	0.10	264	61.56
	B011200, A160300, A060400 and B030800	VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor and Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor	AF-3	16.10	0.10	264	61.56
	B010100 and B020100	Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 and No. 2	AF-3	16.10	0.10	264	61.56
1 E	B010300	Conditioner Bean Loop Path	AF-3	26.40	0.16	264	61.56
2 E	B120000 and B030000	Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2	Jet Dryer Cyclones No. 1A, 1B, 2A, and 2B	29.04	0.29	132	54.11
1 E	B010500	VSC Air Heater	VSC Cyclone	58.08	2.82	264	61.56
	B010000 and B020000	Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2	VSC Cyclone	13.20	0.64	132	54.11
4 E	B040000, B080100, B130000, and B170000	<sup>2</sup> Hulloosenator No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	AF-5	237.60	1.95	66	47.20
4 E	B050000, B090000, B140000, and B180000	Cascade Dryer No. 1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4	AF-5	14.52	0.12	66	47.20
4 E	B060000, B100000, B150000, and B190000 B070000, B110000,	<sup>2</sup> Cracking Roll No.1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4	AF-5	237.60	1.95	66	47.20
	B160000, and B200000	Cascade Conditioner No. 1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4	AF-5	6.60	0.05	66	47.20
1 /	A160000 and A160500	Day Tank (with Aspirator)	AF-5	6.60	0.05	264	61.56
2 (	C200100 and C010600	<sup>2</sup> Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor and Flake Collection Conveyor	AF-4	14.30	0.13	247	60.82
	E020300, E020400, E010100, and E010300	Grinding Discharge Conveyor, Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, and Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor	AF-6	12.08	0.06	198	58.40
	E230200 and E230000	<sup>2</sup> Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5, Meal Hammer Mill No. 5	AF-6	503.20	2.52	74	48.30
	G010300 and G150000	Meal Leg, and Meal Conveyor to Loadout	AF-6	12.08	0.06	198	58.40
	E230100	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5	AF-6	1.85	0.01	74	48.30
4 [	D310000-1, D310000-2, D310000-3, and D310000-4	<sup>2</sup> DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	DC Deck Cyclones No. 1 through 4	374.40	7.11	208	58.93
2		Bean Storage Bins No. 4 and No. 8	None	6.51	6.51	600	71.16
1 7	Truck Dump No. 3	Truck Dump No. 3	AF-2	61.56	0.34	360	65.09
3 F	Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	AF-2	21.96	0.12	360	65.09
4	Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	AF-2	12.81	0.07	210	59.04
4 [ E	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	AF-2	12.81	0.07	210	59.04
	Grain Dryer	Grain Dryer	None	46.20	NA	210	59.04

### Notes:

- Process Weight Rates and PTEs are found on the PM summary page.
- <sup>2</sup> The control devices shall be in operation and control emissions from these emission units, at all times they are in operation in order to comply with 326 IAC 6-3-2.

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2, the particulate emissions limitations from the above table shall be calculated using the following equation:

Interpolation and extrapolation of the data for the process weight rate in excess of sixty thousand (60,000) pounds per hour shall be accomplished by use of the equation:

E = 55.0 P<sup>0.11</sup> - 40

Where:

E = Rate of emission in pounds per hour. P = Process weight rate in tons per hour.

Pursuant to 326 IAC 6-3-2(e) (Particulate Emission Limitations for Manufacturing Processes), when the process weight rate exceeds two hundred (200) tons per hour, the allowable emissions may exceed that shown in the table in 326 IAC 6-3-2(e) provided the concentration of particulate in the discharge gases to the atmosphere is less than one tenth (0.10) pound per one thousand (1,000) pounds of gases.

The PM PTE from these units is less than 0.551 lbs/hr; therefore, they are not subject to 326 IAC 6-3-2.

## Appendix A: Emission Calculations PM Summary Stack AF-2

# Company Name: Louis Dryfus Agricultural Industries LLC Adrices City NI 20: 744 Slate Rood 4 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-3384-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-3384-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 77627013

													Dute.	112012013																	
						Unlin	nited Rate	<sup>9</sup> Limited Rate	Emiss	sion Factors	(lb/ton)		Control	Efficiency			Before Contro					After Cont			Soyl	ns Based o beans Prod	cessed	Emis	sions Based on A	All Limits	
Filter / Stack ID	Control / Stack Description	Emission unit ID	Number of Units	¹Process	Notes							Aspiration Rate (cfm)			P	М	Pf	M <sub>10</sub>	<sup>6</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>		M	Р	M <sub>10</sub>	<sup>0</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	<sup>6</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>				Emission Factor Source
	,					tons/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>		PM	PM <sub>10</sub> /PM <sub>2.5</sub>	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	
		A030000 and A020000	2	Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 (captured)	2, 12	600	5,256,000	2,401,836	0.1800	0.0590	0.0100	6,000	99.44%	99.44%	205.20	898.78	67.26	294.60	49.93	1.15	5.03	0.38	1.65	0.28	205.4	67.31	11.41				SCC 3-02-005-51
		Truck Dump No. 3 (with doors)	1	Truck Dump No. 3 (captured)	2,12	360	3,153,600	2,401,836	0.1800	0.0590	0.0100	6,000	99.44%	99.44%	61.56	269.63	20.18	88.38	14.98	0.34	1.51	0.11	0.49	0.08	205.4	67.31	11.41				SCC 3-02-005-51
		A030100, A020100, A040000, A050000, A130100, and A100100	6	Discharge Conveyors No. 1 and No. 2, Bean Receiving Legs No. 1 and No. 2, and East and West Bin Feed Conveyors		600	5,256,000	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	5,000	99.44%	99.44%	219.60	961.85	122.40	536.11	91.45	1.23	5.39	0.69	3.00	0.51	73.3	40.83	6.97				SCC 3-02-005-30
		Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	3	Rail Receiving Leg, Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Conveyor & Truck Dump No. 3 Receiving Leg	NA	360	3,153,600	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	2,500	99.44%	99.44%	65.88	288.55	36.72	160.83	27.44	0.37	1.62	0.21	0.90	0.15	73.3	40.83	6.97				
		Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator, Jack Leg, Scalperator	4	Scalperator Leg, Scalperator Feed Conveyor, Scalperator Jack Leg, Scalperator	NA	210	1,839,600	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	2,500	99.44%	99.44%	51.24	224.43	28.56	125.09	21.34	0.29	1.26	0.16	0.70	0.12	73.3	40.83	6.97				
"AF-2	Meal Loadout Baghouse AF-2, 28,000 acfm @ 0.005 grain/acf outlet gr	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	4	Dryer Feed Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Conveyor, Dryer Discharge Leg, Dried Bean Conveyor to Storage	NA	210	1,839,600	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	2,500	99.44%	99.44%	51.24	224.43	28.56	125.09	21.34	0.29	1.26	0.16	0.70	0.12	73.3	40.83	6.97	1.64 lb/hr (7.18 tons/yr)	1.64 lb/hr (7.18 tons/yr)	1.64 lb/hr (7.18 tons/yr)	
	efficiency 99.44% for PM/PM <sub>10</sub> /PM <sub>2.5</sub>	A010000	1	Rail Dump and Rail Collection Conveyor (captured)	2, 12	600	5,256,000	2,401,836	0.032	0.0078	0.0013	3,000	99.44%	99.44%	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.0	0.00	0.00	Ī			SCC 3-02-005-53
		A150100 and A120100	2	Cross Bins No 1 thru 6	3	600	5,256,000	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	1,000	99.44%	99.44%	73.20	320.62	40.80	178.70	30.48	0.41	1.80	0.23	1.00	0.17	73.3	40.83	6.97	1			SCC 3-02-005-30
		A153000, A010100, A151000, A121000, A152000, and A122000	6	Day Bin Leg, Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor, Discharge Bin No 1 thru 6, West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3, and East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6	3	360	3,153,600	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	2,500	99.44%	99.44%	131.76	577.11	73.44	321.67	54.87	0.74	3.23	0.41	1.80	0.31	73.3	40.83	6.97				SCC 3-02-005-30
		G280000 and G270000	2	Truck Loader No.1 and No. 2 (captured)	2, 6	330	2,890,800	2,401,836	0.270	0.068	0.068	500	99.44%	99.44%	169.29	741.49	42.32	185.37	185.37	0.95	4.15	0.24	1.04	1.04	308.0	77.01	77.01				SCC 3-02-007-91
		G220000	1	Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls) (captured)	2, 10	330	2,890,800	2,401,836	0.0033	0.0008	0.0008	NA	99.44%	99.44%	1.03	4.53	0.25	1.10	1.10	0.01	0.03	0.00	0.01	0.01	3.8	0.91	0.91				SCC-3-02-008-03
		G080000 and G180000	2	Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins (captured)	2, 6	148	1,296,480	N/A	0.0033	0.0008	0.0008	500	99.44%	99.44%	0.98	4.28	0.24	1.04	1.04	0.01	0.02	0.00	0.01	0.01	2.14	0.52	0.52				SCC-3-02-008-03
		G020500	1	Meal Storage Feed Conveyor		200	1,752,000	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	1,500	99.44%	99.44%	12.20	53.44	6.80	29.78	5.08	0.07	0.30	0.04	0.17	0.03	53.4	29.78	5.08				SCC 3-02-005-30
		G070300, G170000 and G290000	3	Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor, Rail Car Collection Conveyor and Truck Collection		300	2,628,000	2,401,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	1,500	99.44%	99.44%	54.90	240.46	30.60	134.03	22.86	0.31	1.35	0.17	0.75	0.13	73.3	40.83	6.97				SCC 3-02-005-30
		G160000	1	Conveyor  Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout		17	148.920	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	3.000	99.44%	99.44%	1.04	4.54	0.58	2.53	0.43	0.01	0.03	0.00	0.01	0.00	4.54	2.53	0.43				SCC 3-02-005-30
		G010100 and G010200	2	Meal Reclaim Conveyor and Meal Reclaim Leg		200	1,752,000	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	3,000	99.44%	99.44%	24.40	106.87	13.60	59.57	10.16	0.14	0.60	0.08	0.33	0.06	53.44	29.78	5.08				SCC 3-02-005-30
			2	Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 (uncaptured)	4, 12	600	5,256,000	2,401,836	0.0610	0.0340	0.0100	NA	0.00%	0.00%	3.66	16.03	2.04	8.94	2.63	3.66	16.03	2.04	8.94	2.63	3.663	2.042	0.60	3.66	2.04	0.60	SCC 3-02-005-51 and -52
			1	Truck Dump No. 3 (uncaptured)	4,12	360	3,153,600	2,401,836		0.0590	0.0100	NA	0.00%	0.00%	3.24	14.19	1.06	4.65	0.79	3.24			4.65		10.808	3.543		10.81	3.54	0.60	SCC 3-02-005-51
			1	Rail Dump and Rail Collection Conveyor (uncaptured)	4, 12	600	5,256,000	2,401,836	0.0320	0.0078	0.0013	NA	0.00%	0.00%	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.000	0.000	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	SCC 3-02-005-53
			2	Truck Loader No. 1 and No. 2 (uncaptured)	4, 15	330	2,890,800	2,401,836	0.2700	0.0675	0.0675	NA	0.00%	0.00%	8.91	39.03	2.23	9.76	9.76	8.91	39.03	2.23	9.76	9.76	16.212	4.053	4.05	16.21	4.05	4.05	SCC 3-02-007-91
			1	Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls) (uncaptured)	4, 15	330	2,890,800	2,401,836	0.0033	0.0008	0.0008	NA	0.00%	0.00%	0.05	0.24	0.01	0.06	0.06	0.05	0.24	0.01	0.06	0.06	0.198	0.048	0.05	0.20	0.05	0.05	SCC-3-02-008-03
			2	Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins (uncaptured)	4,15	148	1,296,480	N/A	0.0033	0.0008	0.0008	NA.	0.00%	0.00%	0.05	0.21	0.01	0.05	0.05	0.05	0.21	0.01	0.05	0.05	2.14	0.52	0.52	2.14	0.52	0.52	SCC-3-02-008-03
				Stack AF-2 Total (tons/yr)			l								1,123.52	4,921.01	512.31	2,243.90	537.88	6.29	27.56	2.87	12.57	3.01	1,348.86	560.98	160.61	21.65	12.76	8.38	l.
				PM Emissions AF-2 & uncaptured PM											1,139.43	4,990.71	517.66	2,267.35	551.17	22.20	97.26	8.22	36.02	16.29	1,381.88	571.19	166.43	40.20	35.73	22.58	
	Meal Loadout Bin Filter No. 1, 1,250 acfm @			(tons/yr)																											
MLBF-1	0.005 grain/acf outlet gr loading, and control efficiency 99.97% for PM/PM <sub>10</sub> /PM <sub>2.5</sub>	G130000 and G070000	2	Rail Meal Loadout Bin (captured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (captured)	2, 6, 10,16	300	2,628,000	2,401,836	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	1,250	99.97%	99.97%	14.25	62.42	3.56	15.60	2.65	0.004	0.02	0.001	0.00	0.00	28.5	7.13	1.21	1.43 lb/hr (6.2 tons/yr)	6 1.43 lb/hr (6.26 tons/yr)	1.43 lb/hr (6.2 tons/yr)	6 SCC 3-02-005-40
			2	Rail Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured)	4, 15	300	2,628,000	2,401,836	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	NA	0.00%	0.00%	0.75	3.29	0.19	0.82	0.14	0.75	3.29	0.19	0.82	0.14	1.50	0.38	0.06	1.50	0.38	0.06	SCC 3-02-005-40
MBF-1, MBF- 2, MBF-3, MBF-4 and MBF-5	Meal bin filters, 1,000 acfm, and control efficiency 99.82% for PM/PM <sub>10</sub> /PM <sub>2.5</sub>	G010000, G020000, G030000, G040000 and G050000	1	Meal Bin No. 1 thru 5 Vent Filters	13	198	1,734,480	no limit	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	1,000	99.82%	99.82%	4.95	21.68	1.25	5.46	0.95	0.01	0.04	0.00	0.01	0.00	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.93 lb/hr (4.0 tons/yr) each	7 (4.07 tons/yr) each	0.93 lb/hr (4.0 tons/yr) each	7 SCC 3-02-005-40
		Piles #1 and #2	2	Covered Seasonal Grain Storage Piles	14	360	3,153,600	240,000	0.061	0.034	0.0058	N/A	N/A	N/A	43.92	192.37	24.48	107.22	18.29	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	7.32	4.08	0.70	0.061 lb/ton	0.034 lb/ton		SCC 3-02-005-30
			-	Page 1 Subtotal (tons/vr)			3,100,000	140,000	0.001	0.004	0.0000	1007		1			1.059.26											(7.32 tons/yr) 55.58	(4.08 tons/yr)	(0.70 tons/yr) 35.69	200 0-02-000-00
				· ugo · oubtotal (tollsryl)											2,020.07	.0,100.19	1,005.20	4,005.04	1,110.35	20.01	124.6/	11.10	40.00	15.01	2,700.38	1,143.3	J20.55	00.06	40.40	33.05	

- Note:
  Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02 005 were taken from Table 9 5 1-1 in AP-42 section 9 8 1 (30 2003).
  Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02 005 were taken from Table 9 5 1-1 in AP-42 section 9 8 1 (30 2003).
  Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02 006 were taken from Table 9 3 1-2 in AP-42 section 9 3 1 (30 2003).
  Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02 006 were taken from Table 9 3 1-2 in AP-42 section 19 3 (30 2003).
  Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02 008 were taken from Table 19 1 2-4 in AP-42 section 19 1 (20 (20020)).

- 1) To data the accuración to concretación PETE or a process. Inhumber of units of that process is artificial by uncontrolled PETE or a single unit. The Uncontrolled PETE or a single unit of that process is shown in more detail on aubsequent pages.

  2) Copture efficiency of receiving-blacked in 59% is, berefitors, it is estimated that 50% of uncontrolled emission are uncaptured.

  3) Distriction of the process of the process. The uncontrolled emission are uncaptured.

  4) Uncontrolled outputs de mission is non Receiving and Loadout were reduced to 19% idea to assumption that 5% are uncaptured.

  5) Distriction for the controlled outputs de uncontrolled but accussingly from a control efficiency of 50% is to yours are of 50% to thick these.

  7) PML, emission foot not exhalisable. Pursuant to AP-4.2, Table 9.3 1.2 Note, PML greater of the fittention PML greater of the gr

# Appendix A: Emission Calculations PM Summary Stacks AF-3, AF-7, and S-1

# Company Name: Louis Dryfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IR 195: 7448 State Road at South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No: 085-3332-00102 Significant Permit Modification No: 085-3348-00102 Permit Date: 75820713 Page 1975 Permit Date: 77820713

						Unlin	nited Rate	<sup>9</sup> Limited Rate	Fmiss	ion Factors	(lh/ton)		Control	Efficiency			Before Contro	ıl				After Contr	ol			ns Based or eans Proce		Emiss	ions Based on A	All Limits	
Filter / Stack	Control / Stack Description	Emission unit ID	Number of Units	<sup>1</sup> Process	Notes	Oillin	med ruic	Limited Nate	Linio	ion i dolois	(autori)	Aspiration Rate (cfm)	Constru	Lincitity	F	PM	Pf	M <sub>10</sub>	<sup>8</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	F	PM	PI	M <sub>10</sub>	<sup>0</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	<sup>6</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	Linio	ons susce on r	a Camo	Emission Factor Source
						tons/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>		PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM10	PM2.5	
		A060000	1	Screener		264	2,312,640	2,251,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	5,000	99.41%	99.41%	16.10	70.54	8.98	39.31	6.71	0.10	0.42	0.05	0.23	0.04	68.68	38.28	6.53				SCC 3-02-005-30
		A170000	1	Screenings Tank		5.0	43.800	N/A	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	500	99.41%	99.41%	0.13	0.55	0.03	0.14	0.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.55	0.14	0.02				SCC 3-02-005-40
		A170300	1	Screenings Recycle Leg		5.0	43,800	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	500	99.41%	99.41%	0.31	1.34	0.17	0.74	0.13	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.34	0.74	0.13				SCC 3-02-005-30
		B011300	1	Bean Weigh Scale	3	264	2,312,640	2,251,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	500	99.41%	99.41%	16.10	70.54	8.98	39.31	6.71	0.10	0.42	0.05	0.23	0.04	68.68	38.28	6.53				SCC 3-02-005-30
		B011200, A160300, A060400 and B030800	4	VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor and Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor	3	264	2,312,640	2,251,836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	500	99.41%	99.41%	64.42	282.14	35.90	157.26	26.83	0.38	1.66	0.21	0.93	0.16	68.68	38.28	6.53				SCC 3-02-005-30
		B010100 and B020100	2	Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 and No. 2	3	264	2.312.640	2.251.836	0.061	0.034	0.0058	2.000	99.41%	99.41%	32.21	141.07	17.95	78.63	13.41	0.19	0.83	0.11	0.46	0.08	68.68	38.28	6.53				SCC 3-02-005-30
		B030900	1	Hull Collection Conveyor	3	17.0	148,920	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	500	99.41%		1.04	4.54	0.58	2.53	0.43	0.01			0.01		4.54	2.53	0.43		1		SCC 3-02-005-30
	Prep Exhaust Filter, Baghouse AF-3,	E130000 and E150000	2	Hull Screener No. 1 and No. 2	10	9.6	84,096	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	NA	99.41%	99.41%	1.17	5.13	0.65	2.86	0.49	0.01	0.03	0.00	0.02	0.00	5.13	2.86	0.49				SCC 3-02-005-30
AF-3	28.900 acfm 99.41%	B430000	1	Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor		17.0	148,920	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	3,000	99.41%	99.41%	1.04	4.54	0.58	2.53	0.43	0.01	0.03	0.00	0.01	0.00	4.54	2.53	0.43	1.26 lb/hr (5.52 tons/vr)	1.26 lb/hr (5.52 tons/yr)	1.26 lb/hr (5.52 tons/yr)	SCC 3-02-005-30
	PM/PM <sub>10</sub> control	E070300	- 1	4 Hour Hull Tank		17.0	148,920	N/A	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	1,500	99.41%	99.41%	0.43	1.86	0.11	0.47	0.08	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.86	0.47	0.08	(OHS/yl)	(0.02 torisiyi)	(0.02 torisiyi)	SCC 3-02-005-40
	T HET HIS CONSO	B440000	1	Secondary Hull Collection L-Path		17.0	148,920	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	Not Provided	99.41%	99.41%	1.04	4.54	0.58	2.53	0.43	0.01	0.03	0.00	0.01	0.00	4.54	2.53	0.43				SCC 3-02-005-30
		E080000	1	Pellet Cooler	5.7	17.0	148.920	N/A	1.5	0.75	0.75	6.500	99.41%	99.41%	25.50	111.69	12.75	55.85	55.85	0.15	0.66	0.08	0.33	0.33	111.69	55.85	55.85				SCC 3-02-008-16
		E050000, E050200, and E050100	3	Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum	5, 7	17.0	148,920	N/A	2	1.0	1.0	8,000	99.41%	99.41%	102.00	446.76	51.00	223.38	223.38	0.60	2.64	0.30	1.32	1.32	446.76	223.38	223.38				SCC 3-02-007-86
		G050100	1	Pelleted Hulls Leg		17.0	148,920	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	1,000	99.41%	99.41%	1.04	4.54	0.58	2.53	0.43	0.01	0.03	0.00	0.01	0.00	4.54	2.53	0.43				SCC 3-02-005-30
		G050300 and E050400	2	Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor and Hulls Addition Screw		17.0	148,920	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	Not Provided	99.41%	99.41%	2.07	9.08	1.16	5.06	0.86	0.01	0.05	0.01	0.03	0.01	9.08	5.06	0.86				SCC 3-02-005-30
		B310000	1	Screenings Weight Belt		5.0	43,800	N/A	0.061	0.034	0.0058	500	99.41%	99.41%	0.31	1.34	0.17	0.74	0.13	0.00	0.01	0.00	0.00	0.00	1.34	0.74	0.13				SCC 3-02-005-30
		B010300		Conditioner Bean Loop Path	6, 11	264	2,312,640	no limit	0.10	0.025	0.025	42,000	99.41%	99.41%	26.40	115.63	6.60	28.91	28.91	0.16	0.68	0.04	0.17	0.17	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-007-87
	,			AF-3 Total											291.29	1,275.83	146.76	642.80	365.23	1.72	7.53	0.87	3.79	2.15	870.64	452.50	308.79	5.52	5.52	5.52	
AF-7	Pod Grinder/Screener Baghouse, AF-7, 5000 acfm, 99.00% PM/PM <sub>10</sub> control	B310200	1	Pod Grinder/Destoner	6	5.0	43,800	N/A	2.000	0.500	0.500	5,000	99.00%	99.00%	10.00	43.80	2.50	10.95	10.95	0.10	0.44	0.03	0.11	0.11	43.80	10.95	10.95	1.5 lb/hr (6.57 tons/yr)	1.5 lb/hr (6.57 tons/yr)	1.5 lb/hr (6.57 tons/yr)	SCC 3-02-007-86
				AF-7 Total											10.00	43.80	2.50	10.95	10.95	0.10	0.44	0.03	0.11	0.11	43.80	10.95	10.95	6.57	6.57	6.57	
	Jet Dryer Baghouses 99.00% PM/PM,	B120000 and B030000	2	Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2	3, 11	132	1,156,320	no limit	0.22	0.055	0.0094	36,000	99.00%	99.00%	58.08	254.39	14.52	63.60	10.87	0.58	2.54	0.15	0.64	0.11	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-27
S-1	control. VSC Cyclone 95.14% PM control, 80.57% PM <sub>10</sub> control. Control efficiency of		1	VSC Air Heater	11	264	2,312,640	no limit	0.22	0.055	0.0094	42,000	95.14%	80.57%	58.08	254.39	14.52	63.60	10.87	2.82	12.36	2.82	12.36	2.11	N/A	N/A	N/A	4.93 lb/hr (21.59 tons/yr)	3.35 lb/hr (14.67 tons/yr	3.35 lb/hr (14.6 ) tons/yr)	37 SCC 3-02-005-27
	the <sup>12</sup> VSC Cyclone was estimated by the source.	B010000 and B020000	2	Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2	3, 6, 11	132	1,156,320	no limit	0.10	0.025	0.025	42,000	95.14%	80.57%	26.40	115.63	6.60	28.91	28.91	1.28	5.62	1.28	5.62	5.62	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-007-87
				S-1 Total											142.56	624.41	35.64	156.10	50.65	4.69	20.53	4.25	18.61	7.84	0.00	0.00	0.00	21.59	14.67	14.67	
				Page 2 Subtotal (tons/vr)											433.85	1.900.24	182.40	798.90	415.87	6.41	28.05	5.11	22,40	9.99	870.64	452.50	308 79	33,68	26,76	26.76	

Notes:
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02.005 were taken from Table 8 9.1-1 in AP-42 section 8 9.1 (03.0003).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02.007 were taken from Table 8 9.1-1 in AP-42 section 8 9.1 (03.0003).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 20.008 were taken from Table 8 9.2-1 in AP-42 section 9 9.1 (03.0003).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 20.008 were taken from Table 8 9.1-2 in AP-42 section 9.1 9.1 (02.0003).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 20.008 were taken from Table 8 9.1-2 in AP-42 section 9.1 9.1 (02.0003).

1) To obtain the sourcewide uncontrolled PTE for a process, the number of units of that process is multiplied by uncontrolled PTE for a single unit. The Uncontrolled PTE for a single unit of flat process is shown in more detail on subsequent pages.
2) Capture efficiency at receiving backdook is 99%, therefore, is estimated that 9% of uncontrolled emission are unceptured.
3) This source utilizes of suppression.
4) Uncontrolled captured emission from Receiving and Loaded verse more efficiency of 90% or organized residency and process or the receiving process and of 90% or organized residency and process or the receiving process and of 90% or organized residency and process or the receiving process and of 90% or organized residency and process or the receiving process and of 90% or organized residency or the receiving process and organized residency or play, seen or control efficiency for PM<sub>2</sub>, seen or control efficiency for PM<sub>2</sub>,

# Appendix A: Emission Calculations PM Summary Stacks AF-5, AF-4, and AF-6

# Company Name: Louis Dryfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IR 195: 7448 State Road at South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No: 085-3332-00102 Significant Permit Modification No: 085-3384-00102 Permit Date: 7582-0010 Permit Date: 7782-0010

						Unlim	nited Rate	<sup>9</sup> Limited Rate	Emissio	on Factors (	lb/ton)		Control	Efficiency			Before Contro	i				After Contr	ol			Based on ans Proce			Limits		
Filter / Stack ID	Control / Stack Description	Emission unit ID	Number of Units	¹Process	Notes						,	Aspiration Rate (cfm)			Р	М	PN	f <sub>10</sub>	<sup>6</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	F	PM .	Р	M <sub>10</sub>	<sup>0</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	<sup>6</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>				Emission Factor Source
	Description		OI OIIIIS			tons/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	ruic (ciii)	PM	PM <sub>to</sub>	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	Courte
		B040000, B080100, B130000, and B170000	4	Hulloosenator No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	6, 14, 15	66	578,160	no limit	3.6	0.90	0.90	NA	99.18%	99.18%	950.40	4162.75	237.60	1040.69	1040.69	7.79	34.13	1.95	8.53	8.53	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-007-85
		B050000, B090000, B140000, and B180000	4	Cascade Dryer No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	15	66	578,160	no limit	0.22	0.055	0.009	30,000	99.18%	99.18%	58.08	254.39	14.52	63.60	10.41	0.48	2.09	0.12	0.52	0.09	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-27
AF-5	Hot Dehulling Filter, Baghouse AF-5, 43,000 acfm, 99.18%	B060000, B100000, B150000, and B190000	4	Cracking Roll No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	6, 14, 15	66	578,160	no limit	3.6	0.90	0.90	NA	99.18%	99.18%	950.40	4162.75	237.60	1040.69	1040.69	7.79	34.13	1.95	8.53	8.53	N/A	N/A	N/A	2.56 lb/hr (11.21 tons/yr)	2.56 lb/hr (11.21 tons/yr)	2.56 lb/hr (11.21 tons/yr)	SCC 3-02-007-85
	PM/PM <sub>10</sub> Control.	B070000, B110000, B160000, and B200000	4	Cascade Conditioner No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	6, 15	66	578,160	no limit	0.10	0.025	0.025	42,000	99.18%	99.18%	26.40	115.63	6.60	28.91	28.91	0.22	0.95	0.05	0.24	0.24	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-007-87
		E130100, E150100, and A160100	3	Secondary Aspirator No. 1 and No. 2, and Feed Day Tank Conveyor	15	9.6	84,096	no limit	0.061	0.034	0.0058	Not Provided	99.18%	99.18%	1.76	7.69	0.98	4.29	0.73	0.01	0.06	0.01	0.04	0.01	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-30
		A160000 and A160500	1	Day Tank (with Aspirator)	3	264	2,312,640	2,251,836	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	6,000	99.18%	99.18%	6.60	28.91	1.66	7.28	1.27	0.05	0.24	0.01	0.06	0.01	28.1	7.09	1.24				SCC 3-02-005-40
				AF-5 Total											1993.64	8732.13	498.96	2185.46	2122.69	16.35	71.60	4.09	17.92	17.41	28.15	7.09	1.24	11.21	11.21	11.21	
		C010000	1	Flaking Roll No. 1	13, 14, 15	22.9	200,604	no limit				NA	99.07%	99.07%																ĺ	
		C020000, C030000, C050000, C060000, C080000, and C090000	6	Flaking Rolls No. 2, 3, 5, 6, 8, and 9	15	22.9	200,604	no limit				Not Provided	99.07%	99.07%																	
<sup>10</sup> AF-4	Flaker Asp. Filter, 24,000 acfm , 99.07% control PM/PM <sub>m</sub>	C200100 and C010600	2	Flaker Feed Loop Conveyor and Flake Collection Conveyor	15	247	2,163,720	no limit		-4 spreadsh culation deta		24,000	99.07%	99.07%	14.30	62.65	19.07	83.54	83.54	0.13	0.56	0.17	0.75	0.75	N/A	N/A	N/A	1.03 lb/hr (4.51 tons/yr)	1.03 lb/hr (4.51 tons/yr)	1.03 lb/hr (4.51 tons/yr)	Stack Test
	CONSIGN PROPERS	C100000 C0110000 and C0120000	1 2	Flaking Roll No. 10 Flaking Rolls No. 11 and 12	11, 14, 15	22.9	200,604	no limit no limit				NA Not	99.07%	99.07%																	
		C040000 and C070000	2	Flaking Rolls No. 4 and 7	12. 14. 15	22.9	200.604	no limit				Provided NA	99.07%	99.07%																	
					12, 11, 10		,															L									
$\vdash$				AF-4 Total										_	14.30	62.65	19.07	83.54	83.54	0.13	0.56	0.17	0.75	0.75	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.51	4.51	4.51	
		E020300, E020400, E010100, and E010300	4	Grinding Discharge Conveyor, Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, and Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor	15	198	1,734,480	no limit	0.061	0.034	0.0058	1,000	99.50%	99.50%	48.31	211.61	26.93	117.94	20.12	0.24	1.06	0.13	0.59	0.10	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-30
AF-6	Baghouse AF-6,	E020200, E030200, E040200, E020000, E030000, and E040000	6	Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3, Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3	5, 6, 15	74	648,240	no limit	3.400	0.850	0.850	3,000	99.50%	99.50%	1509.60	6612.05	377.40	1653.01	1653.01	7.55	33.06	1.89	8.27	8.27	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.945 lb/hr (4.14	0.945 lb/hr	0.945 lb/hr (4.14	SCC 3-02-007-93
	18,000 acfm, 99.50% PM/PM10 control	E230200 and E230000	2	Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5, Meal Hammer Mill No. 5	5, 6, 15	74	648,240	no limit	3.400	0.850	0.850	3,000	99.50%	99.50%	503.20	2204.02	125.80	551.00	551.00	2.52	11.02	0.63	2.76	2.76	N/A	N/A	N/A	tons/yr)	(4.14 tons/yr)	tons/yr)	SCC 3-02-007-93
		G010300 and G150000	2	Meal Leg, and Meal Conveyor to Loadout	15	198	1,734,480	no limit	0.061	0.034	0.0058	1,000	99.50%	99.50%	24.16	105.80	13.46	58.97	10.06	0.12	0.53	0.07	0.29	0.05	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-30
		E020100, E030100, and E040100	3	Meal Hammer Mill Bins No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3	15	74	648,240	no limit	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	6,000	99.50%	99.50%	5.55	24.31	1.40	6.13	1.07	0.03	0.12	0.01	0.03	0.01	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-40
		E230100	1	Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5	15	74	648,240	no limit	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	6,000	99.50%	99.50%	1.85	8.10	0.47	2.04	0.36	0.01	0.04	0.00	0.01	0.00	N/A	N/A	N/A				SCC 3-02-005-40
				AF-6 Total											2092.67	9165.89	545.46	2389.10	2235.62	10.46	45.83	2.73	11.95	11.18	0.00	0.00	0.00	4.14	4.14	4.14	
				Page 3 Subtotal (tons/yr)											4100.61	17960.67	1063.49	4658.09	4441.85	26.94	117.99	6.99	30.61	29.33	28.15	7.09	1.24	19.86	19.86	19.86	

Note:
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02.005 were taken from Table 9 8.1-1 in AP-42 section 9.8.1 (03/2003).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3 02.007 were taken from Table 9 8.1-1 in AP-42 section 9.8.1 (19/2003).
Emission factors started SCC Codes that start with 3-02.007 were taken from Table 9.8.1 / in AP-42 section 9.8.1 (19/2003).
Emission factors started SCC Codes that start with 3-02.008 were taken from Table 9.8 in 2 in AP-42 section 19.8 (19/2003).
Emission factors taked SCC Codes that start with 3-02.008 were taken from Table 19.1 (24 in AP-42 section 19.8 (19/2003)).

- In a data in the sourceaster controlled PTE for a process, the number of or listed and process in the second process of the process in the second process of the process in the process in

# Appendix A: Emission Calculations PM Summary Stack S-2, Insignificant Activities, and Fugitives

# Company Name: Louis Dryfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IR 195: 7448 State Road at South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No: 085-3332-00102 Significant Permit Modification No: 085-3348-00102 Permit Date: 75820713 Page 1975 Permit Date: 77820713

Filter / Stack	Control / Stack	Emission unit ID	Number	¹Process	Notes	Unlin	nited Rate	Limited Rate	Emiss	ion Factors (	(lb/ton)	Aspiration	Control	Efficiency		1	Before Contro	ol			-	fter Contro	ol			ns Based on eans Proce			Limits		Emission Factor
ID	Description	Ellission unit ib	of Units	Flocess	INOICS							Rate (cfm)			P	M	PI	M <sub>10</sub>	<sup>8</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	F	M	PN	A <sub>so</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	<sup>8</sup> PM <sub>2.5</sub>	Ī			Source
						tons/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	1 [	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	lb/hr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	tons/yr	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	
S-2		D310000-1, D310000-2, D310000-3, and D31000 4	0 4	DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	5, 6, 10	208	1,822,080	no limit	1.8	0.5	0.5	63,900	98.10%	97.89%	1497.60	6559.49	374.40	1639.87	1639.87	28.45	124.63	7.90	34.60	34.60	N/A	N/A	N/A	10.74 lb/hr (47.04 tons/yr)	7.28 lb/hr (31.89 tons/yr)	7.28 lb/hr (31.89 tons/yr)	SCC 3-02-007-89
				S-2 Total											1,497.60	6,559.49	374.40	1,639.87	1,639.87	28.45	124.63	7.90	34.60	34.60	0.00	0.00	0.00	47.04	31.89	31.89	
	Bin Filter		1	Kaolin Receiving Tank	5, 10, 11	40	7,000	no limit	0.99	0.16	0.06	750	99.50%	99.50%	39.60	3.47	6.40	0.56	0.21	0.20	0.02	0.03	0.00	0.00	N/A	N/A	N/A	1.9 lbs/hr (8.32 tons/yr)	1.9 lbs/hr (8.32 tons/yr)	1.9 lbs/hr (8.32 tons/vr)	SCC 3-05-038-13
	Hull Bin Filter		1	Hull Overflow Tank	10, 12	17	67,263	no limit	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	1,000	0.00%	0.00%	0.19	0.84	0.05	0.21	0.04	0.19	0.84	0.05	0.21	0.04	0.84	0.21	0.04	0.84	0.21	0.04	SCC 3-02-005-40
			1	Bean Storage Bin No. 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silo No. 1 and 5	3, 13	600	2,431,836	no limit	0.025	0.0063	0.0011	348,000	N/A	N/A	15.00	30.40	3.78	7.66	1.34	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	30.40	7.66	1.34	30.40	7.66	1.34	SCC 3-02-005-40
	Filter		1	Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin	3, 10, 14	0.0875	767	no limit	0.99	0.16	0.06	Not Provided	99.50%	99.50%	0.09	0.38	0.01	0.06	0.02	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.00	N/A	N/A	N/A	0.38	0.06	0.02	SCC 3-05-038-13
				Insignificant Activities Total											54.88	35.08	10.24	8.49	1.61	0.39	0.86	0.08	0.21	0.04	31.24	7.87	1.37	39.94	16.25	9.72	
	Roads			Road Traffic	9, 10										3.69	16.18	0.74	3.24	0.79	3.69	16.18	0.74	3.24	0.79	N/A	N/A	N/A	16.18	3.24	0.79	AP 42 Table 13.2.1
	Tower			Cooling Towers	10										0.99	4.34	0.99	4.34	4.34	0.99	4.34	0.99	4.34	4.34	N/A	N/A	N/A	4.34	4.34	4.34	
				Fugitives Total											4.69	20.52	1.73	7.58	5.14	4.69	20.52	1.73	7.58	5.14	NA	N/A	N/A	20.52	7.58	5.14	
				Page 4 Subtotal (tons/yr) including Fugitives											1,557.16	6,615.10	386.37	1,655.94	1,646.62	33.53	146.01	9.71	42.39	39.78	31.24	7.87	1.37	107.50	55.72	46.74	
				Pages 1 through 4 Total (tons/yr) including Fugitives											8,417.69	36,664.19	2,691.52	11,752.48	7,615.29	95.38	416.94	32.91	144.01	98.41	3,696.61	1,610.84	640.34	216.62	145.80	129.06	

Note:
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3-03-055 were taken from Table 3-9.1-1 in AP-42 section 3-9.1 (03-0003)
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3-03-057 were taken from Table 3-9.1-1 in AP-42 section 3-9.1 (191995).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3-03-058 were taken from Table 1-19.1-1 in AP-42 section 1-19.2 (08-0004).
Emission factors based SCC Codes that start with 3-05-038 were taken from Table 1-11.9-2 44-AP-42 section 1-19.2 (08-0004).

Emission Salors Salors (SCC Codes that start with 3-65-30 was related from Table 11-19-2 de PA-42 section 11-19-2 (in 2004)

1) In dealing the countered securations of PET or a price, and the start of salor process is shown in more detail on subsequent pages.

2) Column efficiency at most invigation is 80%, benefice, it is estimated that 9% of unconstitude demission are uncipated.

3) Description of an appression.

4) Unconstitude organized emission from Receiving and Lacebout were reduced to 95% due to assumption that 9% are uncaptured.

4) Unconstituded process in subsequent or assumption of the salor organized emission from Receiving and Lacebout were reduced to 95% due to assumption that 9% are uncaptured.

5) Emission floating or adjusted to unconstitude and calculating from an control efficiency of 90% by opening and 90% or a second of 95% of the total second or a process of 95% or a second of 95% of the total second or a process of 95% or a second of 95% of the total second or a process of 95% or a process or 100% or 10

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 and Rail Dump

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

## PTE for emission units A030000 and A020000 Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.180 0.059 Source: SCC 3-02-005-51 SCC 3-02-005-51 lb/ton lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 600 tons/hr Limited Loading Rate 2,401,836 tons/yr Aspiration Rate 6000 99.44% cfm % Control PM % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

### Potential PM emissions

Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 (captured)	Uncontrolled for	r each unit	Controlled	I for each unit
Max Hourly	102.60 lb	s/hr	0.57	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	449.39 to	ns/yr	2.52	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	205.36 to	ns/yr	1.15	tons/yr

### Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 (captured)	Uncontrolled for each unit	Controlled for each unit
Max Hourly	33.63 lbs/hr	0.19 lbs/hr
Max Yearly	147.30 tons/yr	0.82 tons/yr
Limited Yearly	67.31 tons/yr	0.38 tons/yr

### Potential PM emissions

Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 (uncaptured)	Uncontrolle	ed for each unit
Max Hourly	5.40	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	23.65	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	10.81	tons/yr

### Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Truck Dumps No. 1 and No. 2 (uncaptured)	Uncontrolle	ed for each unit
Max Hourly	1.77	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	7.75	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	3.54	tons/yr

### Notes:

The emission factors are from AP 42, Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03).

The emission factors are from worst case which is straight truck although the source receives about 90% delivery by hopper trucks and about 10% delivery by straight trucks.

Uncontrolled captured emissions were reduced to 95% due to assumption that 5% are uncaptured.

Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to the renewal application.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton
Limited Emissions (tons/yr) = Limited Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton
Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 lbs/ton \* (1- Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Discharge Conveyors, Bean Receiving Legs, and Bin Feed Conveyors

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units A030100, A020100, A040000, A050000, A130100 and A100100
Discharge Conveyors No. 1 and No. 2, Bean Receiving Legs No. 1 and No. 2, and East and West Bin Feed Conveyors

PM Emission Factor	0.061	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-30
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-30
Hourly Loading Rate	600.0	tons/hr	
Limited Loading Rate	1,686,300	tons/yr	
Aspiration Rate	5000	cfm	
% Control PM	99.44%		
% Control PM10/PM2.5	99.44%		

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

### Potential PM emissions

Discharge Conveyors No. 1 and No. 2, Bean Receiving Legs No. 1 and No. 2, and East and West Bin Feed Conveyors

	Uncontrolle	d for each unit	Controlled	for each unit
Max Hourly	36.60	lbs/hr	0.20	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	160.31	tons/yr	0.90	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	51.43	tons/yr	0.29	tons/yr

### Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Discharge Conveyors No. 1 and No. 2, Bean Receiving Legs No. 1 and No. 2, and East and West Bin Feed Conveyors

	Uncontrolle	d for each unit	Controlled for each unit	
Max Hourly	20.40	lbs/hr	0.11	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	89.35	tons/yr	0.50	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	28.67	tons/vr	0.16	tons/vr

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)

Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to the renewal application.

Methodology:
Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Limited Emissions (ton/yr) = Limited throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1-Control Efficiency).

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations

Cross Bins, Day Bin Leg, Rail Collection and Discharge Conveyors, Discharge Bins, and Bin Cross Conveyors

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission unit A150100 and A120100

Cross Bins No 1 thru 6

PM Emission Factor PM10 /PM2.5Emission Factor Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30 0.061 lb/ton 0.034 lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 600 tons/hr Notes:

Limited Loading Rate 1,686,300 tons/yr \* This source utilizes oil suppression 1000 cfm

Aspiration Rate % Control PM 99.44% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99 44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Cross Bins No 1 thru 6 36.60 lbs/hr 0.20 lbs/hr Max Yearly 160.31 tons/yr 0.90 tons/yr Limited Yearly 51.43 tons/yr 0.29 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Cross Bins No 1 thru 6 Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 20.40 lbs/hr 0.11 lbs/hr tons/yr tons/yr Limited Yearly 28 67 tons/vr 0.16 tons/vi

### PTE for emission units A153000, A010100, A151000, A121000, A152000 and A122000

Day Bin Leg, Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor, Discharge Bin No 1 thru 6, West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3, and East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6

PM Emission Factor 0.061 Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-30 \* This source utilizes oil suppression Hourly Loading Rate 360 tons/hr 1,686,300 Limited Loading Rate tons/yr Aspiration Rate 2.500 cfm % Control PM 99.44% % Control PM10/PM2.5

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

### Potential PM emissions

Day Bin Leg, Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor, Discharge Bin No 1 thru 6, West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3, and East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 21.96 lbs/hr 0.12 lbs/hr Max Yearly 96.18 tons/yr 0.54 tons/yr Limited Yearly 51.43 tons/yr 0.29 tons/yr

### Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Day Bin Leg, Rail Scale Discharge Conveyor, Discharge Bin No 1 thru 6, West Bin Cross Conveyor 1-3, and East Bin Cross Conveyor 4-6

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 12.24 Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.07 lbs/hr Max Yearly 53.61 0.30 Limited Yearly 28 67 tons/yr 0.16 tons/vr

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)

Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to the renewal application.

### Methodology:

Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Limited Emissions (ton/yr) = Limited throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency).

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Truck Loader No.1 and No. 2 (captured)

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units G280000 and G270000

Truck Loader No. 1 and No. 2 (captured)

PM Emission Factor 0.2700 Source: SCC 3-02-007-91 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor Hourly Loading Rate 0.0675 lb/ton SCC 3-02-007-91 330 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 500 cfm

Limited Loading Rate % Control PM 1,686,300 99.44% tons/yr % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Truck Loadout No. 1 and No. 2 (captured)

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 84.65 lbs/hr 0.47 lbs/hr Max Yearly 370.75 tons/vr 2.08 tons/yr Limited Yearly 216.27 tons/yr 1.21 tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Truck Loadout No. 1 and No. 2 (captured)

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 0.12 0.52 Max Hourly 21.16 lbs/hr lbs/hr 92.69 tons/yr Max Yearly tons/yr Limited Yearly 54.07 tons/yr 0.30 tons/yr

Potential PM emissions from

Truck Loadout No. 1 and No. 2 (uncaptured)

Uncontrolled for each unit lbs/hr Max Yearly 19.51 tons/yr Limited Yearly 11.38 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Truck Loadout No. 1 and No. 2 (uncaptured)

Uncontrolled for each unit Max Hourly 1 11 lhs/hr Max Yearly 4.88 tons/yr Limited Yearly 2.85 tons/yr

60% of the Pellets/Hulls are shipped via rail.

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.11.1-1. Total Particulate Emission Factors for Soybean Milling (11-95)

Capture efficiency at receiving/loadout is 95%. Therefore 5% of the emissions from receiving/loadout are fugitive emissions. Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to the renewal application.

Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency).

Limited Emissions (ton/yr) = Limited throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls)

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Source: SCC-3-02-008-03

SCC-3-02-008-03

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units G220000 Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls)

PM Emission Factor 0.0033 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor Hourly Loading Rate 0.0008 330 lb/ton tons/hr

Aspiration Rate NA Limited Loading Rate % Control PM 1,686,300 99.44% tons/yr

% Control PM10/PM2.5 99.44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls) (captured) Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 1.03 lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly 4.53 tons/yr 0.03 tons/yr Limited Yearly 2.64 tons/yr 0.01 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls) (captured) Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit

Max Hourly 0.25 lbs/hr 0.00 0.01 lbs/hr 1.10 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr 0.64 0.00 Limited Yearly tons/yr tons/yr

Potential PM emissions

Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls) (uncaptured) Uncontrolled for each unit

0.05 0.24 Max Hourly lbs/hr Max Yearly tons/vr Limited Yearly tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Rail Car Loadout (Pellets/Hulls) (uncaptured) Uncontrolled for each unit 0.01 lbs/hr

Max Hourly Max Yearly 0.06 tons/yr Limited Yearly 0.03 tons/yr

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Truck and Rail Meal Loadout Bins

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

## PTE for emission unit G130000 and G070000

Rail Meal Loadout Bin and Truck Meal Loadout Bin

PM Emission Factor	0.0250	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-40
PM10 Emission Factor	0.0063	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-40
PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.0011	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-40
Maximum Loading Rate	300	tons/hr	

2,401,836 tons/yr Limited Loading Rate

Outlet Grain Loading 0.005 % Control PM 99.97% % Control PM10/PM2.5 Aspiration Rate 1250 cfm 99 97%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

### Potential PM emissions

Rail Meal Loadout Bin (captured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (captured)

	Uncontrolled for each unit		Controlled for each un	
Maximum Potential	7.13	lbs/hr	0.00	lbs/hr
Maximum Potential	31.21	tons/yr	0.01	tons/yr
Limited Potential	28.52	tons/yr	0.01	tons/yr

### Potential PM10 emissions

Rail Meal Loadout Bin (captured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (captured)

	Uncontrolled for each unit		Controlled for each unit	
Maximum Potential	1.78	lbs/hr	0.001	lbs/hr
Maximum Potential	7.80	tons/yr	0.002	tons/yr
Limited Potential	7.13	tons/vr	0.002	tons/vr

### Potential PM2.5 emissions

Rail Meal Loadout Bin (captured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (captured)

	Uncontroll	led for each unit	Controlled for each ur		
Maximum Potential	0.30	lbs/hr	0.30	lbs/hr	
Maximum Potential	1.33	tons/yr	0.0004	tons/yr	
Limited Potential	1.21	tons/vr	0.0004	tons/vr	

### Potential PM emissions

Rail Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured)

Maximum Potential	0.38	lbs/hr
Maximum Potential	1.64	tons/yr
Limited Potential	1.50	tons/vr

### Potential PM10 emissions

Rail Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured)

Maximum Potential	0.09	lbs/hr
Maximum Potential	0.41	tons/yr
Limited Potential	0.38	tons/vr

Potential PM2.5 emissions Rail Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (uncaptured)

Diri (diriodpitarod) dirid	madit modi Eduadat	Diii (airoaptare
Maximum Potential	0.02	lbs/hr
Maximum Potential	0.07	tons/yr
Limited Potential	0.06	tons/yr

### Limited Emissions

Rail Meal Loadout Bin (captured) and Truck Meal Loadout Bin (captured)

Limited Controlled	1.430	lb/hr
Limited Controlled	6.26	tons/yr

### Notes

40% of the Pellets/Hulls are shipped via rail.

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)
Capture efficiency at receiving/loadout is 95%. Therefore 5% of the emissions from receiving/loadout are fugitive emissions.
Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to the renewal application.

### Methodology

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton \* (1- Control Efficiency) Limited Potential (tons/yr) = Limited Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission Factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins, Meal Storage Feed Conveyor, Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor, and Truck Collection Conveyor

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units G080000 and G180000

Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor Source: SCC-3-02-008-03 SCC-3-02-008-03 0.003 lb/ton 0.001 lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 148.0 tons/hr 500 1,686,300 Aspiration Rate cfm Limited Loading Rate tons/yr % Control PM % Control PM10/PM2 5 99 44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.49 0.00 lbs/hr Max Yearly 2.14 tons/yr 0.01 tons/vr 2.78 0.02 Limited Yearly tons/vr tons/vi Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Truck and Rail Pelleted Hull Loadout Bins Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit

Max Hourly 0.12 0.52 lhs/hr 0.00 lhs/hr Max Yearly 0.00 tons/vr tons/vr Limited Yearly 0.67 tons/yr tons/yı

PTE for emission unit G020500 Meal Storage Feed Conveyor

0.061 Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-30 Hourly Loading Rate 200 tons/hr

Aspiration Rate 1500 cfm Limited Loading Rate 1,686,300 tons/yr % Control PM 99.44% % Control PM10/PM2.5

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Meal Storage Feed Conveyor Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 12.20 lbs/hr 0.07 lbs/hr 53.44 0.30 Max Yearly tons/vr tons/vr Limited Yearly 51.43 tons/yı 0.29 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Meal Storage Feed Conveyor Max Hourly 6.80 lbs/hr 0.04 lbs/hr 0.17 29.78 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr Limited Yearly 28 67 tons/vi 0.16 tons/vi

### PTE for emission units G070300, G170000 and G290000

Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor, and Truck Collection Conveyor

0.061 Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lh/ton Hourly Loading Rate 300 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 1500 Limited Loading Rate 1.686.300 tons/vr 99.44% % Control PM % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

SCC 3-02-005-30

### Potential PM emissions

Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor, and Truck Collection Conveyor ntrolled for each unit

Uncontrolled for each unit			h unit	Controlle	d for each unit
Max Hourly	=	18.30	lbs/hr	0.10	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	80.15	tons/yr	0.45	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	=	51.43	tons/yr	0.29	tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Truck Meal Loadout Feed Conveyor, and Truck Collection Conveyor

	Unco	ntrolled for eac	ch unit	Controlle	d for each unit
Max Hourly	=	10.20	lbs/hr	0.06	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	44.68	tons/yr	0.25	tons/yr
Limited Yearly	=	28.67	tons/yr	0.16	tons/yr

### Methodology

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)

Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency).

Limited Emissions (ton/yr) = Limited throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to the renewal application.

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout, Meal Reclaim Conveyor and Meal Reclaim Leg

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30

SCC 3-02-005-30

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

## PTE for emission unit G160000

Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout

PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor Hourly Loading Rate 0.034 17.0 lb/ton tons/hr Aspiration Rate 3000 Limited Loading Rate % Control PM 1,686,300 99.44% tons/yr % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system.

Potential PM emissions

Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 1.04 4.54 lbs/hr 0.01 lbs/hr 0.03 Max Yearly tons/vr tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Pellet Hulls Conveyor to Loadout Max Yearly 2 53 tons/vr 0.01 tons/vr

### PTE for emission units G010100 and G010200 Meal Reclaim Conveyor and Meal Reclaim Leg

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton 0.034 lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 200 Aspiration Rate 3000 cfm 1,686,300 Limited Loading Rate tons/yr

% Control PM 99.44% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.44%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Meal Reclaim Conveyor and Meal Reclaim Leg Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit

Max Hourly 12.20 lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly 53.44 tons/yr 0.30 tons/yr Limited Yearly 51.43 0.29 tons/yr tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Meal Reclaim Conveyor and Meal Reclaim Leg

Max Hourly Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Yearly lbs/hr 6.80 0.04 lbs/hr Limited Yearly 29.78 tons/yr 0.17 tons/yr Limited Yearly 28.67 tons/yr 0.16 tons/yr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.44% and for PM10 is 99.44% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) + 2000 lbs/ton \* (1 - Control Efficiency) Limited Emissions (tons/yr) = Limited Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) + 2000 lbs/ton

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Meal Bin No. 1 thru 5 Vent Filters

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units G010000, G020000, G030000, G040000, G050000

<sup>1</sup>Meal Bin No. 1 thru 5 Vent Filters

PM Emission Factor 0.025 Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.006 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-40 Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate 198 1000 tons/hr cfm % Control PM 99.82% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.82%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system.

Potential PM emissions

Meal Bin No. 1 thru 5 Vent Filters	Uncontrolled for each unit		Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	4.95	lbs/hr	0.01	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	21.68	tons/yr	0.04	tons/yr
Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions					
Meal Bin No. 1 thru 5 Vent Filters	Unco	ntrolled for each	ch unit	Controlle	d for each unit
Max Hourly	=	1.25	lbs/hr	0.00	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	5.46	tons/yr	0.01	tons/yr

### Notes:

Methodology:
Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton
Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

<sup>1</sup> There are five meal bins. However, the plant is only physically capable of loading one meal bin at a time.
Therefore, the PTE for these units is calculated at a rate of 198 tons/hr for all five meal bins combined.
Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).
Control efficiency for PM is 99.82% and for PM10 is 99.82% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Storage Piles #1 and #2

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for Piles #1 and #2 Covered Seasonal Grain Storage Piles

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 360 tons/hr Limited Rate 8,000,000 bushels per year

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to 085-24676-00102, issued on April 28, 2008.

### Potential PM emissions

Piles #1 and #2 Uncontrolled for each unit Max Hourly 21.96 96.18 Max Yearly tons/vr Limited Yearly 7.32 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Piles #1 and #2 Max Hourly 12.24 Max Yearly Limited Yearly 53.61 tons/yr 4.08 tons/yr

### Notes:

Emission factors are from AP 42, Table 9.9.1-1, Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03). Conveyors used with storage piles #1 and #2 have already been accounted for. See PM Summary tab for complete list of emission units and particulate emissions.

Methodology:
Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lb/ton
Limited Emissions (tons/yr) = Limited Throughput (bushels/yr) \* 60 lbs/bushel ÷ 2,000 lb/ton \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lb/ton  $Controlled\ Potential\ Emissions\ (tons/yr)\ =\ Throughput\ (tons/yr)\ *\ Emission\ factor\ (lb/ton)\ \div\ 2000\ lb/ton\ *\ (1\ -\ Control\ Efficiency)$ 

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Screener and Screenings Tank

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission unit A060000

Screener

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.061 0.034 Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30 lb/ton lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 264 tons/hr Limited Loading Rate 1,686,300 tons/yr Aspiration Rate 4400 cfm 99.41% % Control PM % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum capacity of transfer system, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Screener		Uncontrolled for each unit			Controlled for each unit	
	Max Hourly	=	16.10	lbs/hr	0.10	lbs/hr
	Max Yearly	=	70.54	tons/yr	0.42	tons/yr
	Limited Yearly	=	51.43	tons/yr	0.30	tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Screener Max Hourly 8.98 lbs/hr 0.05 lbs/hr Max Yearly 39.31 tons/yr 0.23 tons/yr Limited Yearly = 28.67 0.17 tons/vr tons/vr

PTE for emission unit A170000

Screenings Tank
PM Emission Factor

0.025 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.0063 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-40

Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate 5.0 Loadings are based on assumption of 2.5% of raw beans will be lost tons/hr

500 cfm

% Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Screenings Tank Max Hourly 0.13 lbs/hr 0.00 lbs/hr 0.55 0.00 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Screenings Tank Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.03 lbs/hr 0.00 lbs/hr

Max Yearly 0.14 tons/yr 0.00 tons/vr

Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

**Methodology:**Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Screenings Recycle Leg and Bean Weigh Scale

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission unit A170300

Screenings Recycle Leg

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.061 0.0340 Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30 lb/ton lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate Loadings are based on assumption of 2.5% of 5.0 tons/hr

Aspiration Rate 500 cfm raw beans will be lost

% Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions

Screenings Recycle Leg Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.31 lbs/hr 0.00 lbs/hr

Max Yearly 1.34 tons/yr 0.01 tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Screenings Recycle Leg

Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.00 0.17 lbs/hr Max Yearly 0.74 0.00

PTE for emission unit B011300

Bean Weigh Scale

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.0340 SCC 3-02-005-30 lb/ton

264 500 Hourly Loading Rate tons/hr \* This source utilizes oil suppression

Aspiration Rate cfm % Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Bean Weigh Scale Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 16.10 70.54 Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.10 lbs/hr

0.42 tons/vr Max Yearly tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Bean Weigh Scale

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 8.98 0.05 lbs/hr

Max Yearly 39.31 tons/yr 0.23 tons/yr

Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Methodology:
Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton
Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations

VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor, Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor, and Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 & No. 2

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units B011200, A160300, A060400, and B030800

VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor and Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor

99.41%

PM Emission Factor	0.061	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-30
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-30
Hourly Loading Rate	264	tons/hr	<ul> <li>* This source utilizes oil suppression</li> </ul>

Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate 264 tons/hr 500 cfm % Control PM 99.41%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

% Control PM10/PM2.5

VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor and Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor Uncontrolled for each unit

Controlled for each unit lbs/hr 16.10 Max Yearly 70.54 tons/yr 0.42 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

VSC Feed Leg, VSC Leg Feed Conveyor, Screener Feed Conveyor and Conditioned Bean Feed Conveyor

Controlled for each unit Uncontrolled for each unit Max Hourly 8.98 lbs/hr 0.05 lbs/hr Max Yearly 39.31 tons/yr 0.23 tons/yr

PTE for emission units B010100 and B020100

Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 and No. 2

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-30

\* This source utilizes oil suppression Hourly Loading Rate 264 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 2000 cfm

% Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99 41%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 and No. 2

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 16.10 lbs/hr 0.10 lbs/hr Max Yearly 70.54 tons/yr 0.42 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Whole Bean Aspiration No. 1 and No. 2

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 8.98 0.05 lbs/hr Max Yearly 39.31 tons/yr 0.23 tons/vr

Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Hull Collection Conveyor and Hull Screener No. 1 and No. 2

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission unit B030900

**Hull Collection Conveyor** 

PIVI Emission Factor	0.061	id/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-30
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-30
Hourly Loading Rate	17.0	tons/hr	* This source utilizes oil suppression.

Hourly Loading Rate 17.0 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 500 % Control PM 99.41%

% Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Max Yearly

Potential PM emissions

Hull Collection Conveyor		Unco	Controlled t	Controlled for each unit		
	Max Hourly	=	1.037	lbs/hr	0.006	lbs/hr
	Max Yearly	=	4 542	tons/vr	0.027	tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Hull Collection Conveyor Controlled for each unit Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.003 0.578 lbs/hr

PTE for emission units E130000 and E150000

Hull Screener No. 1 and No. 2

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 SCC 3-02-005-30 lb/ton

\* The hull screeners are aspirated through the Secondary Aspiration. Hourly Loading Rate 9.6 tons/hr Aspiration Rate NA cfm

% Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Hourly throughput is based on assumption that 5% of the raw beans are hulls.

Potential PM emissions

Hull Screener No. 1 and No. 2		Uncontrolled for each unit			Controlled for each unit	
Max Hourly		=	0.59	lbs/hr	0.00	lbs/hr
	Max Yearly	=	2.56	tons/yr	0.02	tons/yr
Potential PM10/PM2.5	emissions					

Hull Screener No. 1 and No. 2

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.33 lbs/hr 0.00 lbs/hr Max Yearly 1.43 tons/yr 0.01 tons/yr

### Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

### Methodology:

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor and 4 Hour Hull Tank

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

# PTE for emission unit B430000 Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor

PM Emission Factor	0.061	lb/ton
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton
Hourly Loading Rate	17.0	tons/h
Aspiration Rate	3000	cfm
% Control PM	99.41%	

% Control PM % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions

Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor

	Und	controlled for each u	Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	1.037	lbs/hr	0.006	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	4.542	tons/vr	0.027	tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Secondary Hull Collection Conveyor

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.578 2.532 0.003 0.015 lbs/hr lbs/hr tons/vr Max Yearly tons/yr

PTE for emission unit E070300

4 Hour Hull Tank

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.025 0.0063	lb/ton lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 SCC 3-02-005-40
Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate	17.0 1500	tons/hr cfm	
% Control PM	99.41%		

% Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions 4 Hour Hull Tank

	Und	Uncontrolled for each unit			Controlled for each unit	
Max Hourly	=	0.425	lbs/hr	0.003	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	1.862	tons/vr	0.011	tons/vr	

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

4 Hour Hull Tank

	Uncontrolled for each unit			Controlled	for each unit
Max Hourly	=	0.107	lbs/hr	0.001	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	0.469	tons/yr	0.003	tons/yr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

 $\label{eq:Methodology: Methodology: Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) * Emission factor (lb/ton) <math>\div$  2000 lbs/ton Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Secondary Hull Collection L-Path and Pellet Cooler

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

SCC 3-02-005-30 SCC 3-02-005-30

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission unit B440000 Secondary Hull Collection L-Path

PM Emission Factor	0.061	lb/ton	Source:
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton	
Hourly Loading Rate	17.0	tons/hr	
Aspiration Rate	Not Provided	cfm	
% Control PM	99.41%		
% Control PM10/PM2.5	99.41%		

Potential PM emissions

Secondary Hull Collection L-Path

	Unc	Uncontrolled for each unit			Controlled for each unit	
Max Hourly	=	1.037	lbs/hr	0.006	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	4.542	tons/yr	0.027	tons/yr	

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Secondary Hull Collection L-Path

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit lbs/hr Max Hourly 0.578 0.003 lbs/hr 2.532 0.015 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/vr

PTE for emission unit E080000

**Pellet Cooler** 

PM Emission Factor	1.5	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-008-16
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.75	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-008-16

99.41%

Hourly Loading Rate \* Emission Factor was adjusted to uncontrolled 17.0 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 6500 cfm based on assumption that cyclones provide 90% % Control PM 99 41% control

% Control PM10/PM2.5

Potential PM emissions

Pellet Cooler

	Und	controlled for each	unit	Controlled	for each uni
Max Hourly	=	25.500	lbs/hr	0.150	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	111.690	tons/yr	0.659	tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Pellet Cooler

	Unc	ontrolled for each	Controlled for each un		
Max Hourly	=	12.750	lbs/hr	0.075	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	55.845	tons/yr	0.329	tons/yr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

 $\label{eq:Methodology: Methodology: Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) * Emission factor (lb/ton) <math>\div$  2000 lbs/ton Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, Hull Hammer Mill Plenum, and Pelleted Hulls Leg

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units E050000, E050200, and E050100

Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum

PM Emission Factor	2.0	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-007-86
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	1.0	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-007-86
Hourly Loading Rate	17.0	tons/hr	<ul> <li>* Emission Factor was adjusted to uncontrolled</li> </ul>
Aspiration Rate	8000	cfm	based on assumption that cyclones provide 90%
% Control PM	99.41%		control.
% Control PM10/PM2.5	99.41%		

Potential PM emissions

Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum

	Und	ontrolled for each u	unit	Controlled	for each unit
Max Hourly	=	34.000	lbs/hr	0.201	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	148.920	tons/vr	0.879	tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Hull Hammer Mill, Hull Hammer Mill Feeder, and Hull Hammer Mill Plenum

	Und	ontrolled for each t	Controlled for each un		
Max Hourly	=	17.000	lbs/hr	0.100	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	74.460	tons/vr	0.439	tons/vr

PTE for emission unit G050100

Pelleted Hulls Leg

PM Emission Factor	0.061	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-30
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-30
Hourly Loading Rate	17.0	tons/hr	
Aspiration Rate	1000	cfm	
% Control PM	99.41%		
% Control PM10/PM2 5	99.41%		

Potential PM emissions Pelleted Hulls Leg

	Unc	ontrolled for each i	Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	1.037	lbs/hr	0.006	lbs/hr
May Voorly	_	1 512	tone/vr	0.027	tonchir

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Pelleted Hulls Leg

	Unce	Uncontrolled for each unit			Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	0.578	lbs/hr	0.003	lbs/hr		
Max Yearly	=	2.532	tons/yr	0.015	tons/yr		

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor, Screenings Weight Belt and Conditioner Bean Loop Path

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102

Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

#### PTF for emission unit G050300 and E050400

Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor and Hulls Addition Screw

PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 SCC 3-02-005-30 lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 17.0 tons/hr Aspiration Rate Not Provided 99.41% cfm % Control PM % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions

Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor and Hulls Addition Screw

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 1.037 lbs/hr 0.006 lbs/hr Max Yearly 4.542 tons/yr 0.027 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Pelleted Hulls Storage Conveyor and Hulls Addition Screw

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit lbs/hr Max Hourly 0.578 0.003 lbs/hr 2.532 0.015 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr

PTE for emission unit B310000

Screenings Weight Belt

Source: SCC 3-02-007-86 PM Emission Factor 0.061 lh/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 SCC 3-02-007-86 lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 5.0 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 500 cfm

% Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions Screenings Weight Belt

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.002 0.305 lbs/hr 0.008 Max Yearly 1.336 tons/yr tons/yi

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Screenings Weight Belt

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.170 lbs/hr 0.001 lbs/hr Max Yearly 0.745 0.004 tons/yr tons/yr

PTE for emission unit B010300

Conditioner Bean Loop Path

Source: SCC 3-02-007-87 PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.10 lb/ton 0.025 SCC 3-02-007-87 lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 264 tons/hr cfm

Aspiration Rate 42.000 % Control PM 99.41% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.41%

Potential PM emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Conditioner Bean Loop Path Max Hourly 26 400 lhs/hr 0.156 lbs/hr 115.632 0.682 Max Yearly tons/vr tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Conditioner Bean Loop Path 6.600 0.039 lbs/hr 28.908 0.171 tons/yr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

 $\label{eq:uncontrolled} Uncontrolled \ Emissions \ (tons/yr) = Throughput \ (tons/yr)^* \ Emission \ factor \ (lb/ton) \div 2000 \ lbs/ton$ 

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Pod Grinder/Destoner

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission unit B310200 Pod Grinder/Destoner

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 2.00 0.50 lb/ton lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 5.0 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 5000 cfm % Control PM 99.00% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.00%

Potential PM emissions

Pod Grinder/Destoner

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 10.000 lbs/hr 0.100 lbs/hr Max Yearly 43.800 0.438 tons/yr tons/yr

Source: SCC 3-02-007-86 SCC 3-02-007-86

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Pod Grinder/Destoner

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 2.500 10.950 0.025 0.110 Max Hourly lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr

### Methodology

Methodology
Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)
Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)
Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency).
Control efficiency for PM is 99.00% and for PM10 is 99.00% according to the renewal application.

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2 and VSC Air Heater

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units B120000 and B030000

Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.22 0.055 Source: SCC 3-02-005-27 SCC 3-02-005-27 lb/ton lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 132 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 36,000 % Control PM 99.00% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.00%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations.

Potential PM emissions

Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2 Max Hourly Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 29.04 0.29 lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly 127.20 1.27 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Jet Dryer No. 1 and No. 2

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 0.07 7.26 lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly 31.80 0.32 tons/yr tons/yr

PTE for emission unit B010500

VSC Air Heater

Source: SCC 3-02-005-27 PM Emission Factor 0.22 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.055 SCC 3-02-005-27 lb/ton 264 42.000 Hourly Loading Rate tons/hr Aspiration Rate cfm

% Control PM 99.00% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.00%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations.

Potential PM emissions

VSC Air Heater

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 58.08 lhs/hr 0.58 lhs/hr Max Yearly 254.39 2.54 tons/vr tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions VSC Air Heater

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 14.52 lbs/hr 0.15 lbs/hr 63.60 0.64 Max Yearly tons/vr tons/vr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.00% and for PM10 is 99.00% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

 $\label{eq:Methodology: optimization} \begin{tabular}{ll} \textbf{Methodology:} \\ \textbf{Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)* Emission factor (lb/ton) $\div$ 2000 lbs/ton (lb/ton) $\bullet$ 2000 lbs/$ Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units B010000 and B020000 Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.10 0.025 Source: SCC 3-02-007-87 SCC 3-02-007-87 lb/ton lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 132 tons/hr 42,000 95.14% 80.57% Aspiration Rate % Control PM

% Control PM10/PM2.5

Potential PM emissions Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 13.200 lbs/hr 0.642 lbs/hr Max Yearly 57.816 tons/yr 2.810 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions Vertical Seed Conditioner (VSC) No. 1 and No. 2

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 0.641 2.808 Max Hourly 3.300 lbs/hr lbs/hr 14.454 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr

#### Notes:

Nutes. Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 95.14% and for PM10 is 80.57% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

**Methodology:**Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Hulloosenators No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4 and Cascade Dryers No. 1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units B040000, B080100, B130000, and B170000

Hulloosenator No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

PM Emission Factor 3 60 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-007-85 PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor SCC 3-02-007-85 0.90 lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 66 tons/hr Note: Source is aspirated via the Cascade Dryers cfm

Aspiration Rate NA % Control PM 99 18% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.18%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations.

Potential PM emissions

Hulloosenator No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 237.60 lbs/hr 1040.69 tons/yr Max Yearly 8.53 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Hulloosenator No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 59.40 lbs/hr 260.17 tons/yr 0.49 Max Yearly 2.13

### PTE for emission units B050000, B090000, B140000, and B180000

Cascade Dryer No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

PM Emission Factor Source: SCC 3-02-005-27 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.055 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-27 Hourly Loading Rate 66 tons/hr 30,000 Aspiration Rate cfm

% Control PM 99.18% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99 18%

Potential PM emissions
Cascade Dryer No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4
Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 14.520 lbs/hr Max Yearly 63.598 tons/yr 0.522 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Cascade Dryer No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 3.630 lbs/hr Max Yearly 15.899 tons/yr 0.130 tons/yr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 99.18% and for PM10 is 99.18% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

 $\label{eq:Methodology: optimization} \textbf{Methodology:} \\ \textbf{Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)* Emission factor (lb/ton) <math>\div$  2000 lbs/ton Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Cracking Rolls No.1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4 and Cascade Conditioners No. 1, No. 2, No. 3 and No. 4

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units B060000, B100000, B150000, and B190000

Cracking Roll No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

3.60	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-007-85
0.90	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-007-85
66	tons/hr	Note: This source is aspirated via th
NA	cfm	Cascade Conditioners
99.18%		
99.18%		
	0.90 66 NA 99.18%	0.90 lb/ton 66 tons/hr NA cfm 99.18%

Potential PM emissions

Potential PM emissions					
Cracking Roll No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4	ļ				
	Unco	ntrolled for each	ch unit	Controlle	d for each unit
Max Hourly	=	237.600	lbs/hr	1.948	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	1040.688	tons/yr	8.534	tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Cracking Roll No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

, No. 3, and No. 4						
	Uncontro	olled for each	ch unit	Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	59.400	lbs/hr	0.487	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	260.172	tons/yr	2.133	tons/yr	

### PTE for emission units B070000, B110000, B160000, and B200000

Cascade Conditioner No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

PM Emission Factor	0.100	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-007-87
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.025	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-007-87
Hourly Loading Rate	66	tons/hr	
Aspiration Rate	42,000	cfm	
% Control PM	99.18%		
% Control PM10/PM2 5	99.18%		

Potential PM emissions

Cascade Conditioner No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

	Uncor	itrolled for eac	on unit	Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	6.600	lbs/hr	0.054	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	28.908	tons/yr	0.237	tons/yr	

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Cascade Conditioner No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

	Uncontrolle	ed for each	Controlled for each unit		
Max Hourly	=	1.650	lbs/hr	0.014	lbs/hr
Max Yearly	=	7.227	tons/yr	0.059	tons/yr

#### Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.18% and for PM10 is 99.18% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Secondary Aspirator No 1 and No. 2, Feed Day Tank Conveyor, and Day Bin Vent

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units E130100, E150100, and A160100

Secondary Aspirator No. 1 and No. 2, and Feed Day Tank Conveyor

PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-30 9.6 tons/ Not Provided cfm Hourly Loading Rate tons/hr Aspiration Rate % Control PM 99.18% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.18%

Secondary Aspirator No. 1 and No. 2, and Feed Day Tank Conveyor

Controlled for each unit Uncontrolled for each unit 0.586 lbs/hr 2.565 tons/yr Max Hourly Max Yearly 0.021 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Secondary Aspirator No. 1 and No. 2, and Feed Day Tank Conveyor

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.003 lbs/hr Max Yearly 1.430 tons/yr 0.012 tons/yr

### PTE for emission units A160000 and A160500

Day Tank (with Aspirator)

PM Emission Factor Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 0.025 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.0063 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-40 \* This source utilizes oil suppression. Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate 264 6,000 tons/hr cfm % Control PM 99.18% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.18%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of milling operations, limited throughput is based on the limited amount of soybeans processed pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Potential PM emissions

Day Bin Vent

	Uncon	trolled for ea	Controlled for each unit			
Max Hourly	=	6.60	lbs/hr	0.05	lbs/hr	
Max Yearly	=	28.91	tons/yr	0.24	tons/yr	

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Day Bin Vent

	Uncon	trolled for ea	ch unit	Controlled for each unit			
Max Hourly	=	1.66	lbs/hr	0.01	lbs/hr		
Max Yearly	=	7.28	tons/yr	0.06	tons/yr		

#### Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.18% and for PM10 is 99.18% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton
Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Flaking Rolls No. 1 through No. 12 and Conveyors

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units C010000, C020000, C030000, C040000, C050000, C050000, C070000, C080000, C090000, C100000, C0110000, C0110000, C0120000, C020010, and C010600 Flaking Rolls No. 1 through No. 12 and Conveyors

Stack Test done on April 1 Air Flow Rate = PM Outlet Grain Loading = PM <sub>10</sub> Outlet Grain Loading PM/PM <sub>10</sub> Control Efficience	:	008: 16,592 0.0009 0.0012 99.07%	grain/dry st	dry standard cubic feet/minute grain/dry standard cubic feet grain/dry standard cubic feet					
Controlled PTE									
Hourly PM Emissions		0.13	lb/hr		Hourly PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Emissi	ions	0.17	lb/hr
Yearly PM Emissions		0.56	tons/yr		Yearly PM <sub>10</sub> /	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Emissi	ons	0.75	tons/yr
Uncontrolled PTE (Origin	nal Capa	acity)							
Hourly PM Emissions		13.76	lb/hr		Hourly PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Emissi	ions	18.35	lb/hr
Yearly PM Emissions		60.28	tons/yr	tons/yr		Yearly PM <sub>10</sub> /PM <sub>2.5</sub> Emissions			tons/yr
Original Capacity									
	8	units *		.9 tons/hr *	8760	hr/yr =	1,604,832	tons/yr	
	4	units *	20	.3 tons/hr *	8760	hr/yr =	711,312	tons/yr	_
						TOTAL	2,316,144	tons/yr	
Current Capacity (085-31	979-001	102)							
	10	units *	22.90	tons/hr *	8760	hr/yr =	2,006,040	tons/yr	
	2	units *	20.30	tons/hr *	8760	hr/yr =	355,656	tons/yr	_
						TOTAL	2,361,696	tons/yr	_
Uncontrolled PTE (After	Increas	e in Capac	ity)						
Hourly PM Emissions		14.03	lb/hr		Hourly PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Emissi	ions	18.71	lb/hr
Yearly PM Emissions		61.47	tons/yr		Yearly PM <sub>10</sub> /	PM <sub>2.5</sub> Emissi	ons	81.96	tons/yr
Increase in Capacity (085	5-32885	-00102)							
	12	units *	22.90	tons/hr *	8760	hr/yr =	2,407,248	tons/yr	_
						TOTAL	2,407,248	tons/yr	
Uncontrolled PTE (After	Increas	e in Capac	ity)						

Hourly PM<sub>10</sub>/PM<sub>2.5</sub> Emissions Hourly PM Emissions 14.30 lb/hr 19.07 lb/hr Yearly PM<sub>10</sub>/PM<sub>2.5</sub> Emissions Yearly PM Emissions 62.65 tons/yr 83.54 tons/yr

#### Notes:

The stack test result was based on the following capacities: 186 tons/hr (4/15/2008), 185.8 tons/hr (4/16/2008), and 193.8 tons/hr (4/17/2008).

Methodology:

Controlled PTE (lb/hr) = Grain Loading (gr/acf) \* Air Flow Rate (acf/min) \* 60 min/hr ÷ 7000 grains/lb

Controlled PTE (ltons/yr) = PTE (lb/hr) \* 8760 hrs/yr ÷ 2000 lb/ton

Uncontrolled PTE Before Increase (lb/hr) = Controlled PTE (lb/hr) + (1 - Control Efficiency)

Uncontrolled PTE Before increase (tons/yr) = Controlled PTE (tons/yr) ÷ (1 - Control Efficiency)

Uncontrolled PTE After Increase (lb/hr) = Uncontrolled PTE Before Increase (lb/hr) \* Increase in Capacity ÷ Original Capacity

Uncontrolled PTE After Increase (tons/yr) = Uncontrolled PTE Before Increase (tons/yr) \* Increase in Capacity ÷ Original Capacity

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations

Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor, Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5, and Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

#### PTE for emission units E020300, E020400, E010100, and E010300

Grinding Discharge Conveyor, Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, and Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor

PM Emission Factor	0.061	lb/ton	Source: SCC 3-02-005-30
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.034	lb/ton	SCC 3-02-005-30
Hourly Loading Rate	198	tons/hr	
Aspiration Rate	1000	cfm	
% Control PM	99.50%		
% Control PM10/PM2.5	99.50%		

Hourly throughput is based on maximum design capacity of extraction process.

#### Potential PM emissions

Grinding Discharge Conveyor, Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, and Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 12.08 lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly 52 90 tons/vr 0.26 tons/vr

#### Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Grinding Discharge Conveyor, Hammer Mill Mixing Conveyor, Meal L-Path Conveyor, and Meal Hammer Mill Feed Conveyor

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 6.73 lbs/hr 0.03 Max Yearly 29.49 tons/yr 0.15 tons/vr

### PTE for emission units E020200, E030200, E040200, E230200, E020000, E030000, E040000, and E230000 Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3, Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3 Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5, Meal Hammer Mill No. 5

Source: SCC 3-02-007-93 PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 34 lb/ton 0.9 SCC 3-02-007-93 lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 74 tons/hr Emission Factor was adjusted to uncontrolled based on Aspiration Rate 3000 cfm assumption that cyclones provide 90% control % Control PM 99.50%

% Control PM10/PM2.5

#### Potential PM emissions

Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3, Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3

Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5, Meal Hammer Mill No. 5

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 251.600 lbs/hr Max Yearly 1102.008 tons/yr 5.510 tons/yr

### Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Meal Hammer Mill Feeders No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3, Meal Hammer Mills No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3

Meal Hammer Mill Feeder No. 5, Meal Hammer Mill No. 5

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 62.900 lbs/hr 0.315 Max Yearly 275.502 tons/yr 1.378 tons/yr

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)). Control efficiency for PM is 99.50% and for PM10 is 99.50% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton

Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Meal Leg, Meal Conveyor to Loadout, and Meal Hammer Mill Bins No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 5

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### PTE for emission units G010300 and G150000

Meal Leg, and Meal Conveyor to Loadout

PM Emission Factor 0.061 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-005-30 PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.034 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-30 Hourly Loading Rate 198 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 1,000 cfm % Control PM 99.50% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.50%

Potential PM emissions

Meal Leg, and Meal Conveyor to Loadout

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 12.078 Max Hourly lbs/hr 0.060 Max Yearly 52.902 tons/vr 0.265 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Meal Leg, and Meal Conveyor to Loadout

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 6.732 0.034 lbs/hr lbs/hr 29.486 0.147

PTE for emission units E020100, E030100, E040100, and E230100 Meal Hammer Mill Bins No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3

Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5

PM Emission Factor 0.025 lb/ton Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.0063 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-40 74 tons/hr

Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate 6,000 cfm % Control PM 99.50% 99.50% % Control PM10/PM2.5

Potential PM emissions

Meal Hammer Mill Bins No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3

Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 1.850 lbs/hr 0.009 lbs/hr Max Yearly 8.103 0.041 tons/vr tons/vr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Meal Hammer Mill Bins No. 1, No. 2 and No. 3

Meal Hammer Mill Bin No. 5

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit 0.002 Max Hourly 0.466 lbs/hr lbs/hr 2.042 0.010

#### Notes:

Emission factors are from AP-42, Table 9.9.1-1 (Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)).

Control efficiency for PM is 99.50% and for PM10 is 99.50% according to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102.

### Methodology:

Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 lbs/ton
Controlled Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = Throughput (tons/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) ÷ 2000 (lbs/ton) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for emission units D310000-1, D310000-2, D310000-3, and D310000-4 DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

PM Emission Factor PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor Source: SCC 3-02-007-89 SCC 3-02-007-89 1.80 lb/ton 0.450 lb/ton

Hourly Loading Rate 208 \* Emission Factor was adjusted to tons/hr Aspiration Rate 63,900 uncontrolled based on assumption that % Control PM 98.10% cyclones provide 90% control % Control PM10/PM2.5 97.89%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum extraction process design - weight of oil extracted.

Potential PM emissions

DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

Controlled for each unit Uncontrolled for each unit 374.40 lbs/hr Max Yearly 1639.87 tons/yr 31.16 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

DC Decks No. 1, No. 2, No. 3, and No. 4

Uncontrolled for each unit Controlled for each unit Max Hourly 93.60 lbs/hr 1.97 lbs/hr Max Yearly 409.97 tons/yr 8.65 tons/yr

Methodology
Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03).
Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)
Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency)

Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to the renewal application.

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin, Bean Storage Bins No. 2 thru 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silos No. 1 thru 2

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Source: SCC 3-05-038-13

SCC 3-05-038-13

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

PTE for

#### Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin

PM Emission Factor 0.990 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.160 lb/ton Hourly Loading Rate 0.088 tons/hr Aspiration Rate Not Provided cfm % Control PM 99.50% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.50%

Hourly throughput is based on maximum transport system capacity.

Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin

Uncontrolled Controlled Max Hourly 0.00 lbs/hr Max Yearly 0.38 tons/yr 0.00 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Diatomaceous Earth (DE) Storage Bin

Controlled Uncontrolled Max Hourly 0.01 0.00 lbs/hr 0.06 0.00 tons/yr

### PTE for

#### Bean Storage Bin No. 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silo No. 1 and 5

Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 PM Emission Factor 0.025 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.006 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-40 Hourly Loading Rate 277.6 tons/hr Aspiration Rate 348.000 cfm % Control PM % Control PM10/PM2.5 N/A

Hourly throughput is based on maximum transport system capacity.

This source utilizes oil suppression. Mineral oil has a control efficiency of 60 to 80%. A control efficiency of 60% is assumed for mineral oil for a conservative estimate.

Potential PM emissions

Bean Storage Bin No. 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silo No. 1 and 5 Uncontrolled

Controlled Max Hourly 6.94 6.94 lbs/hr lbs/hr Max Yearly 30.40 tons/yr 30.40 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Bean Storage Bin No. 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, and 8 and Bean Storage Silo No. 1 and 5

Uncontrolled Controlled Max Hourly 1.75 lbs/hr 1.75 lbs/hr 7.66 7.66 Max Yearly tons/yr tons/yr

#### Methodology

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)

Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)

Controlled Potential Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr) \* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency). Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to the renewal application.

#### Appendix A; Emission Calculations Kaolin Receiving Tank and Hull Overflow Tank

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

#### PTE for

#### Kaolin Receiving Tank

PM Emission Factor	0.99	lb/ton	Source:	SCC 3-05-038-13
PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor	0.16	lb/ton		SCC 3-05-038-13

Hourly Loading Rate \* Controlled based on assumption that filters provide 40 tons/hr

Aspiration Rate 750 90.5% control

% Control PM 99.50% % Control PM10/PM2.5 99.50%

Hourly throughput based estimation of truck transfer rate.

Potential PM emissions Kaolin Receiving Tank

Uncontrolled Controlled Max Hourly 0.20 Max Yearly 173.45 tons/yr 0.87 tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

Kaolin Receiving Tank

Uncontrolled Controlled Max Hourly 0.03 lbs/hr 6.40 lbs/hr Max Yearly 28.03 tons/yr 0.14 tons/yr

PTE for

**Hull Overflow Tank** 

PM Emission Factor 0.025 Source: SCC 3-02-005-40 lb/ton PM10/PM2.5 Emission Factor 0.0063 lb/ton SCC 3-02-005-40 Hourly Loading Rate Aspiration Rate 77 tons/hr 1,000 cfm

% Control PM 0.00% % Control PM10/PM2.5 0.00%

Hourly throughput based estimation of truck transfer rate.

Potential PM emissions

PTE for Hull Overflow Tank

Uncontrolled Controlled Max Hourly 0.19 lbs/hr 0.19 lbs/hr 0.84 0.84 tons/yr tons/yr

Potential PM10/PM2.5 emissions

PTE for Hull Overflow Tank

Uncontrolled Controlled Max Hourly 0.05 lbs/hr 0.05 lbs/hr Max Yearly 0.21 tons/yr 0.21 tons/yr

### Methodology

Emission factors are from AP 42 Table 9.9.1-1 Particulate Emission Factors for Grain Elevators (3/03)

Uncontrolled Emissions (ton/yr) = Throughput (ton/yr)\* Emission factor (lb/ton) / 2000 (lbs/ton)\* (1-Control Efficiency). Control efficiency for PM is 99.41% and for PM10 is 99.41% according to the renewal application.

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations nissions from Mineral Oil Absorber, Dryers, and Cooler Hexane (VOC) emiss

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

Hexane is lost from the extraction and desolventizing operations in soybean extraction and in refining plants. These include:

Point sources

a) Vent Gas During Normal Operations (includes vent gas from extractor, soya oil distillation, and hexane tanks)
 b) Desolventized Meal Dryer & Cooler Exhaust

c) Meal Storage
f) Plant Startup/Shutdown
g) General - equipment failure, leaks, etc.
h) Plant Upsets

Bound in product/by-product d) Desolventized Meal

a) Main Gas Vent (Soybean Oil Extraction System) (controls soybean oil extractor, evaporators, water evaporators, one desolventizer/toaster, and main vent condense PTE for units D010000, D020000, and D060000

	Given:	3000 225 8760 98.60%	ppm outlet from vent cubic feet per minute flowrate hours per year operating rate control efficiency						
	3000 6.76E-04	ppm * lb/cf *	86.17 225	lb/lbmol ÷ cfm *	3.82E+08 60	cf ppm/lbmol = min/hr =	6.76E-04 9.13	lb/cf lb/hr	
from Normal Operations:	Controlled Emissions (tons/yr) = Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) =	9.13 39.87	lb/hr * tons/yr ÷	8736 (1 -	hr/yr ÷ 98.60%	2000	lb/ton =	39.87 2,848.14	tons/yr tons/yr
from Upset Operations:	Controlled Emissions (tons/yr) = Uncontrolled Emissions (tons/yr) =	1,765 21.18	lb/hr <sup>1</sup> * tons/yr ÷	24 (1 -	hr/yr ÷ 98.60%	2000	lb/ton =	21.18 1,512.86	tons/yr tons/yr
					Origi	inal Total Uncontrolle Origi	d Emissions = nal Capacity =		tons/yr tons/hr

Increased Total Uncontrolled Emissions = 264

5,980.80

Mineral Oil Absorber System Normal Operation Limits = 0.048 lb/ton of soybean processed (2,251,836 tons), 9.3 lbs/hr VOC | 326 IAC 8-1-6 | 326 IAC 2-2 | Mineral Oil Absorber System (Stack S-4) Stack Test (4/18/08) = 54.04 tons/yr **40.73** 40.73 11.21 VOC Limits
VOC Limits tons/vi

b) Desolventized Meal Dryers & Cooler PTE for units DC Deck No. 1, DC Deck No. 2, DC Deck No. 3, and DC Deck No. 4

Basis:		Cyclone No. 1 throug			72,000 SCFM		
	MW Spec 0 (lbmol Rel to		at 80°F lb/cu.ft.	at 90.8°F lb/cu.ft.	average temperature of so	y oil temperature from stack test	
Hexane 8	36.17 2.97 28.96 1.00	5 0.226	0.222	0.218			
Normal Operating Condition	ıs						
Capacity of Soybean Oil Ex		Original Emissions 192.5 tons/hr				Increased Emissions 264 tons/hr	
Desolventized flakes to drye	er	156 ton/hr 18 wt % H20	200 1	wt % of beans ppm Hexane ir bs/hr Hexane	n meal	208 ton/hr 18 wt % H20	78.8 wt % of beans 200 <sup>1</sup> ppm Hexane in meal 83.2 lbs/hr Hexane
Desolventized flakes from d	ryers	149 ton/hr 14 wt % H20	119 1	wt % of beans ppm Hexane ir bs/hr Hexane	n meal	200 ton/hr 14 wt % H20	75.8 wt % of beans 113 <sup>1</sup> ppm Hexane in meal 47.1 lbs/hr Hexane
Estim	ated VOC Emission	s from dryers:	25.3 II	bs/hr Hexane			36.1 lbs/hr Hexane
Desolventized flakes from c	ooler	148 ton/hr 13 wt % H20	100 <sup>1</sup>	vt % of beans ppm Hexane ir bs/hr Hexane	n meal	198 ton/hr 13 wt % H20	75.0 wt % of beans 100 <sup>1</sup> ppm Hexane in meal 39.6 lbs/hr Hexane
Estim	ated VOC Emission	s from cooler:	7.5 I	bs/hr Hexane			7.5 lbs/hr Hexane
Emissions for dryers/cooler (same	for normal operatio e stack)	n:			n air		43.6 lbs/hr Hexane 46.4 <sup>1</sup> ppm Hexane in air 8730 hr/yr 190.31 tons/yr
Upset Operating Conditions							
Basis: 10 events per ye	ar with an average	duration of 3 hours Original Emissions				Increased Emissions	
Capacity of Soybean Oil Ex	tractor	192.5 tons/hr				264 tons/hr	
Desolventized flakes to drye	er	156 ton/hr 18 wt % H20	2500 p	wt % of beans opm Hexane in bs/hr Hexane	meal	208 ton/hr 18 wt % H20	78.8 wt % of beans 2500 ppm Hexane in meal 1040 lbs/hr Hexane
Desolventized flakes from c	ooler	148 ton/hr 13 wt % H20	625 p	wt % of beans opm Hexane in bs/hr Hexane	meal	198 ton/hr 13 wt % H20	75.0 wt % of beans 625 ppm Hexane in meal 248 lbs/hr Hexane
Emissions for upset operation	on:				air		793 lbs/hr Hexane 843 ppm Hexane in air 30 hr/yr 11.89 tons/yr
To	tal Uncontrolled E	missions (tons/yr) =	152.10 t	ons/yr			202.20 tons/yr

 
 Meal Dryers & Cooler from Normal Operations Limits = 0.03 galb/ton of soybean processed (2,251,836 tons), 32.8 lbs/hr VOC

 326 IAC 8-1-6
 VOC Limits
 189.15
 tons/yr
 143.66
 to

 326 IAC 2-1
 VOC Limits
 189.15
 tons/yr
 143.66
 to

 Meal Dryers & Cooler (Stack S-2) Stack Test (4/15/08) =
 VOC Limits
 197.75
 to
 143.66 tons/yr 143.66 tons/yr 107.75 tons/yr

Notes:
The density of hexane is 5.6 lb/gal.

1 Provided by the source in T085-21297-00102, issued on January 24, 2006.

Methodology:
Weight % Beans = Beans Processed (tons/hr) ÷ Extractor Capacity (tons/hr) \* 100
Ibs/hr Hexane = ppm Hexane ÷ 1,000,000 ppm \* Beans Processed (tons/hr) \* 2000 Ib/ton
Emissions (tons/yr) = Emissions (bls/hr) \* 8760 firstyr ÷ 2000 Ibs/ton
Increased Emissions (tons/yr) = Original Emissions (tons/yr) \* Increased Capacity ÷ Original Capacity

# Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Hexane (VOC) Emissions from Meal Storage and Desolventized Meal

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

#### c) Meal Storage

Origin	al		Increased	
Basis: 14	18 tons/hr 1	of meal capacity	198 tons/hr	1 of meal capacity
4	10 lbs/cu.ft. 1	density of meal	40 lbs/cu.ft.	1density of meal
740	00 cu.ft./hr. c	f meal production	9900 cu.ft./hr.	of meal production
20	00 ppm h	exane conc. in displaced	storage air	
0.2	8 lb/cu.ft.	lensity of oil @ 90.8°F		

average temperature of soy oil temperature from stack test

Annual Emissions = 0.32 lbs/hr 0.43 lbs/hr 1.41 tons/yr 1.89 tons/yr

### d) Desolventized meal

	Original		Increased
	148 tons/hr		198 tons/hr
Normal Operating Conditions	100 ppm for	8730 hrs/yr	
Solvent Content	29.6 lbs/hr		39.6 lbs/hr
Solvent Content	<b>129.20</b> tons/yr		172.85 tons/yr
Upset Conditions	625 ppm for	30 hrs/yr	
Solvent Content	185 lbs/hr		248 lbs/hr
Solvent Content	2.78 tons/yr		<b>3.71</b> tons/yr
Annual Emissions =	131.98		176.57

### Notes:

 $\label{eq:Methodology: Production (cu.ft./hr) = Capacity (tons/hr) * Meal Density (lb/cu. ft.) * 2000 lb/ton Annual Emissions (lb/hr) = Production (cu. ft./hr) * Oil Density (lb/cu. ft.) * Concentration (ppm) <math>\div$  1,000,000 Annual Emissions (tons/yr) = Annual Emissions (lbs/hr) \* 8760 hr/yr  $\div$  2000 lbs/ton

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Provided by the source in T085-21297-00102, issued on January 24, 2006.

#### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Fugitive (VOC) Emissions from Soybean Extraction Process

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

#### f) Plant Startup/Shutdown

Startup Solvent Loss = Shutdown Solvent Loss =	8,400 8,400	lbs or lbs or	1,500 1,500	gallons gallons	
Startup Duration =	2	hrs			
Shutdown Duration =	2	hrs			
Total Duration =	4	hrs			
Frequency =	2	times/yr			
Annual Emissions =	4,200	lbs/hr	for	8	hrs/y
Annual Emissions =	16.80	tons/yr			

### g) General due to Equipment Failure, Routine Maintenance, and Leaks

These losses occur throughout the year, and there are no clearly predetermined conditions.

Based on experience at this type of facility, the general emission factor equals 0.28 lbs/ton of beans.

Original Emissions = 0.28 lbs/ton of beans \*
Original Emissions = 236.08 tons/yr 192.5 tons/hr \* 8760 hr/yr ÷ 2000 hr/yr Increased Emissions = 0.28 Ibs/ton of beans \* Increased Emissions = 323.77 tons/yr 264 tons/hr \* 8760 hr/yr ÷ 2000 hr/yr

### h) Plant Upsets

Duration = 3 hrs Frequency = 10 times/yr

When the system loses normal vacuum (negative pressure) condition, VOCs are lost.

Original Air Flow in Flakes = 192.5 tons/hr \* 2000 lb/ton ÷ 60 min/hr÷ (75-15) lb/cfm Original Air Flow in Flakes = 106.9 cfm Increased Air Flow in Flakes = 264 tons/hr \* 2000 lb/ton ÷ 60 min/hr÷ (75-15) lb/cfm Increased Air Flow in Flakes = 146.7 cfm

Assume the amount of VOCs lost to the atmosphere is roughly equal to the air normally pulled in.

Original Emissions = 106.9 cfm \* 60 min/hr \* 0.2 lbs/cu.ft. ÷ 2000 lb/ton \* 30 hr/vr Original Emissions = 19.25 Increased Emissions = 146.7 cfm \* 60 min/hr \* 0.2 lbs/cu.ft. ÷ 2000 lb/ton \* 30 hr/yr Increased Emissions = 26.40

### Methodology:

These fugitive calculations were provided by the source and are shown in Part 70 Permit No. T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations VOC Emissions Biodiesel Manufacturing Process

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Date: 7/26/2013

This process is controlled by a soy oil absorber followed by a water absorber and vents through stack S-5.

Emissions from day tanks, methanol storage tanks, and methoxide (catalyst) storage tank are also controlled by the water absorber and vent through Stack S-5. Biodiesel storage tanks vent to day tanks.

Process Description	VOC Emission Limit (lb/hr)	Operating Hours (hrs/vr)	Limited PTE of VOC (tons/vr)	Control Efficiency	Unlimited PTE of VOC (tons/vr)
Normal Operation <sup>1,2</sup>	0.30	7,736	1.16	99%	116.04
Normal Operation with Methanol Unloading <sup>1,2,3</sup>	0.63	1,000	0.32	99%	31.50
Upset Conditions <sup>1,4</sup>	29.40	24	0.35	95%	7.06
	TOTAL	8.760	1.83		154.60

#### Notes:

 $\label{eq:Methodology: Limited PTE of VOC (tons/yr) = VOC Emission Limit (lbs/hr) x Operating Hours (hrs/yr) x 1 ton/2000 lbs Unlimited PTE of VOC (tons/yr) = Limited PTE of VOC <math>\div$  (1 - Control Efficiency)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This emission limit was proposed by the permittee and will be verified by stack testing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> This emission limit and control efficiency are the BACT requirements for the biodiesel manufacturing process pursuant to T085-21297-00102, issued on January 24, 2006

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Biodiesel manufacturing process with methanol tank loading is limited to 1,000 hours/yr

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Biodiesel manufacturing process upset operation is limited to 24 hours/yr.

#### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations VOC and HAP Emissions **Biodiesel Distillation**

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

This process is controlled by a mineral oil absorber followed by a water absorber and vents through stack S-5.

The objective is to remove monoglyceride from biodiesel. ASTM has defined two grades of biodiesel - the distilled low monoglyceride biodiesel would be blended with biodiesel co process will be designed to pro higher than 0.4% monoglyceride in order to reduce the monoglyceride to less than 0.4%, thereby achieving the grade 1B specification. The distillation

**Biodiesel Feed Rate** 30,000 lb/hr Methanol 0.08% Monoglycerides 0.45% Diglycerides/Triglycerides Free Glycerin 0.05% 0.00% Free Fatty Acid 0.05% NVR 0.05% Biodiesel/FAME 99.4%

**Biodiesel Product** 29,664 lb/hr

Monoglycerides Biodiesel/FAME 0.05%

99.95% (Contains 0.07% Methanol in the Biodiesel product) <0.1

Acid Value Free Glycerin 0.002%

**Bottoms Purge** 300 lb/hr 45% Monoglycerides 44% Balance: Diglycerides/Triglycerides, Free Fatty Acid and NVR 11%

Vent to Scrubber

Methanol 0.30 lb/hour Uncontrolled Emissions = 1.31 tons/year

99.5%

Scrubber Control Efficiency
VOC Emissions (Methanol) Controlled 6.57E-03 tpy 0.002 lbs/hr

#### Note:

The amount of methanol (0.30 lbs/hr) vented to scrubber was provided by the source.

The objective of biodiesel distillation is to remove monoglyceride from biodiesel.

The distillation will be designed to process 30,000 lbs per hour of biodiesel.

Emissions are vented to Mineral Oil Absorber and Water Absorber with a control efficiency of 99.5%.

All VOC emissions are considered HAPs.

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations VOC Emissions Biodiesel Loading Racks (Rail and Truck)

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan

Date: 7/26/2013

Process Description	Capacity (gal/min)	<sup>1</sup> VOC Emission Factor (lbs/kgal)	<sup>2</sup> VOC Emission Limit (lbs/kgal)	Max. Throughput (kgal/yr)	Unlimited PTE of VOC (tons/yr)	<sup>3</sup> Limited Throughput (kgal/yr)	Limited PTE of VOC (tons/yr)
Loading Rack (Rail)	500	0.03	0.02	262,800	3.94		
Loading Rack (Truck Rack #1)	430	0.03	0.02	226,008	3.39	110,000	1.10
Loading Rack (Truck Rack #2)	430	0.03	0.02	226,008	3.39		

#### Notes:

Methdology:

Max. Throughput (kgal/yr) = Capacity (gal/min) \* 60 min/hr \* 8760 hrs/yr÷ 1,000 gal/kgal

Uncontrolled PTE of VOC (tons/yr) = VOC Emission Limit (lbs/kgal) \* Max. Throughput (kgal/yr)÷ 2000 lb/ton

Limited PTE of VOC (tons/yr) = VOC Emission Limit (lbs/kgal) \* Limited Throughput (kgal/yr)÷ 2000 lb/ton

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The unlimited PTE was calculated using the VOC emission factor for Splash loading - Dedicated normal service of Distillate Oil No. 2 (0.03 lbs/kgal) from Table 5.2-5 AP-42 Chapter 5.2 Transportation And Marketing Of Petroleum Liquids because biodiesel is assumed to be similar to distillate oil no. 2 for the purpose of determining the Maximum PTE.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> These VOC emission limits are pursuant to SPM 085-25147-00102, issued on January 28, 2008.

The limited throughput was pursuant to SPM 085-25147-00102, issued on January 28, 2008. Limited emissions shown are based on the limited VOC emission limit (0.02 lbs/kgal) and the limited throughput.

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations VOC Emissions Glycerine Storage Tanks, Biodiesel Wastewater, and Equipment Leaks

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

Process Description	VOC Emission Limit (lbs/hr)	Max. Operating Hours (hrs/yr)	PTE of VOC after Control (tons/yr)	Control Efficiency	PTE of VOC before Control (tons/yr)
Glycerine Tanks #12 and #13	0.0011	8,760	0.0048	0%	0.0048
Biodiesel Wastewater (Fugitive)	0.77	8,760	3.37	0%	3.37
Equipment Leaks (Fugitive)	0.64	8,760	2.80	78%	12.74
Total			6.18		16.12

Notes:
The VOC emission rates for these processes were calculated based on the maximum soy oil process rate of 110 million gallons per year.
The VOC limits were established pursuant to SPM 085-25147-00102.
The control efficiency for equipment leaks is from Protocol for Equipment Leak Emission Estimates, EPA-453/R-95-017, Table 5-2.

 $\label{eq:Methodology:PTE of VOC after Control (tons/yr) = VOC Emission Rate (lbs/hr) * Max. Operating Hours (hrs/yr) ÷ 2000 lb/ton PTE of VOC before Control (tons/yr) = PTE of VOC after Control (tons/yr) ÷ (1 - Control Efficiency)$ 

# Appendix A: Emission Calculations VOC Emissions Biodiesel Storage Tanks

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

Unit ID	Emission Unit Description	Storage Capacity	PTE of VOC (lbs/yr/unit)	Number of Units	PTE of VOC (tons/yr)
1140000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #14	735,000 gallons	1,426.55	1	0.71
1040000 and 1050000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #4 and Biodiesel Storage Tank #5	725,000 gallons	1,762.00	2	1.76
1060000	Biodiesel Storage Tank #6	360,000 gallons	657.69	1	0.33
1070000, 1080000, Biodiesel Storage Tanks #7, Tank #8		325,000 gallons	601.76	5	1.50
				TOTAL	4.31

Notes:
The PTE of VOC from the tanks were calculated by the Permittee using EPA TANKS software (version 4.09d) and have been verified.

 $\label{eq:Methodology:PTE of VOC (lbs/yr/unit) * Number of Units $\div$ 2000 lb/ton} PTE of VOC (lbs/yr/unit) * Number of Units $\div$ 2000 lb/ton}$ 

#### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations ${\rm PM/PM_{10}\ Emissions}$ **Noncontact Cooling Towers**

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

### **Process Description:**

Type of <sup>2</sup>Cooling Tower: Induced Draft <sup>1</sup>Circulation Flow Rate: 660,000 gal/hr

<sup>1</sup>Total Drift: 0.005% of the circulating flow

<sup>1</sup>Maximum Total Dissolved Solids: 3,600 ppm\* \*Average Total Dissolved Solids: 2,400 ppm

8.345 Density: lbs/gal

#### Potential to Emit PM/PM10/PM2.5:

Assume all the dissolved solids become PM10 emissions and assume PM emissions are equal to PM10 emissions.

PTE of PM/PM $_{10}$ /PM $_{2.5}$  (lb/hr) = 660,000 gal/hr x 0.005% x 8.345 lbs/gal x 3,600 ppm  $\div$  1,000,000 ppm = 0.99 lb/hr PTE of PM/PM $_{10}$ /PM $_{2.5}$  (tons/yr) = 0.99 lbs/hr x 8760 hr/yr  $\div$  2000 lb/ton = 4.34 tons/yr

#### Notes:

The information above was provided by the source, pursuant to T085-21297-00102 issued on January 24, 2006.

Calculation based on AP-42 Chapter 13.4. Assume that non VOC biocide utilized; therefore no VOCs included. The cooling tower is a noncontact cooling tower, and it serves both the extraction plant and the biodiesel plant.

The approximate relative distribution of water to the cooling tower would be around 90% from extraction and 10% from biodiesel.

Fugitive emissions from the cooling tower are counted towards the biodiesel plant for PSD purposes, but not towards the extraction plant.

#### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Soybean Oil Unloading

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Determine Emission Factors for Soybean Oil Unloading at Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC

Use Equation 1 from AP-42 Section 5.2 Transportation and Marketing of Petroleum Liquids

Pursuant to AP-42, Section 5.2-4, emissions from loading petroleum liquid can be estimated (with a probable error of  $\pm$  30 percent) using the following expression:

loading loss, pounds per 1000 gallons (lb/103 gal) of liquid loaded

s = a saturation factor (see Table 5.2-1)

true vapor pressure of liquid loaded, pounds per square inch absolute (psia) (see Section 7.1, "Organic Liquid Storage Tanks") P =

molecular weight of vapors, pounds per pound-mole (lb/lb-mole) (see Section 7.1, "Organic Liquid M =

Storage Tanks")

temperature of bulk liquid loaded, °R (°F+460) volume of soybean oil transferred T =

Soy = volume of hexane transferred Hexane =

<u>Calculations for Soybean Oil portion of emissions</u>
S = 0.60 Submerged Loading: dedicated normal service

S = M = 292 lb/lb-mol (per TANKS calculation)

(The maximum rate that crude oil may be unloaded is the same as for 452,016,000 gal/year Soy =

truck loadout at 430 gallons per minute) x 2 truck racks

T, deg F	T, deg R	<sup>1</sup> <b>P</b> , psia	<b>L</b> <sub>L</sub> , lb/10 <sup>3</sup> gal	Emissions from Soy, lb/year	L <sub>L</sub> , lb/10 <sup>3</sup> gal with 30% error	Emissions from Soy, lb/year with 30% error
60	519	1.081E-14	4.543E-14	2.053E-08	5.906E-14	2.669E-08
100	559	1.641E-12	6.402E-12	2.894E-06	8.322E-12	3.762E-06

Note 1: P, psia is calculated on the next page

 
 Calculations for Hexane portion of emissions

 S =
 1.45 Submerged Loading: dedicated normal service

 M =
 86.17 lb/lb-mol (AP-42, Section 7.1, Table 7.1-3)
 452,016 gal/year (@1000 ppm (worse case)) Hexane =

T, deg F	T, deg R	<sup>2</sup> <b>P</b> , psia	<b>L</b> <sub>L</sub> , lb/10 <sup>3</sup> gal	Emissions from Hexane, lb/year	<b>L</b> <sub>L</sub> , lb/10 <sup>3</sup> gal with 30% error	Emissions from Hexane, lb/year with 30% error
60	519	1.876	5.6233	2,541.82	7.3103	3,304.37
100	559	4.892	13.6145	6,153.96	17.6988	8,000.15

Note 2: P, psia was provided by source

Total Betantial to Emit

Total Potential to Emit										
T, deg F	Total Emissions, lb/year	Total Emissions, ton/year								
60	3,304.37	1.65								
100	8,000.15	4.00								

Annual Average Temp = 58.82F

## Appendix A: Emission Calculations Calculations for Vapor Pressure for Soybean Oil Unloading

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

Instructions: Enter the vapor pressure from the MSDS in B17, and the Celsius temperature for that vapor pressure in C17. Then enter the atmospheric boiling point (deg C) in C19. Values for the condensation spreadsheet calculate automatically.

MSDS vapor pressure data MSDS boiling point	mmHg 0.000000001	deg C 50 300	K 323 573		
Clausius-Clapeyron coefficients In P = A- B/T	B 20253	A 42			
For condensation worksheet	p, mmHg 3.4E-14 1.42E-13 5.6E-13 2.1E-12 7.6E-12 2.6E-11 8.5E-11	T, deg C 4 10 16 21 27 32 38 269	T, deg R 499 509 519 529 539 549 559 975	T, deg F 40.04 50.02 59.98 69.95 80.02 90.02 100.01 516.03	P, psia 6.562E-16 2.7406E-15 1.0808E-14 4.053E-14 1.4668E-13 5.018E-13 1.6405E-12

Saturation vapor pressure: 8.56282E-20 atm

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations VOC Emissions Other Tanks

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Unit ID	Equipment Description	Capacity	Control Efficiency	Pot'l VOC Working Loss (lbs/yr)	Pot'l VOC Standing Loss (lbs/yr)		Pot'l VOC Max Emissions (tons/year)	Pot'l VOC After Control (tons/year)
1220000	<sup>1</sup> One (1) Soybean Oil Pre-Treat Tank	35,170 gallons	0%	0.00	0.00	0.00	0.01	0.01
	<sup>3</sup> 3 Soybean Oil Tanks (Degummed Oil Tanks #1 and #2 and Crude Oil Tank #3)	725,000 gallons each	0%		See Note 3		<= 1.0	<= 1.0
	<sup>4</sup> 5 Hexane Tanks		98%	142.47	661.93	4,022	2.01	0.04
	Diesel/#2 Fuel Oil Storage Tank	44,839 gallons	0%	26.78	0.88	27.66	0.014	0.014

Original Throughput = 110 million gallons per year Proposed Throughput = 119 million gallons per year

Unit ID	Equipment Description	Capacity	Control Efficiency	Original Pot'l VOC Max Emissions (lbs/yr)	Proposed Pot'l VOC Max Emissions (lbs/yr)	Proposed Pot'l VOC Max Emissions (tons/year)	Proposed Pot'l VOC After Control (tons/year)
I250000, I260000, I270000, I280000, I290000, and I300000	<sup>2.5</sup> 6 Methanol Tanks	38,850 gallons each	98.35%	8,299.44	8,978.49	4.49	0.07
1230000 and 1240000	<sup>2,5</sup> 2 Sodium Methylate Tanks	38,850 gallons each	98.35%	1,103.59	1,193.88	0.60	0.01

#### Notes:

- <sup>1</sup> Pursuant to 085-27442-00102, issued on January 25, 2010, the tank has potential VOC emissions of less than 0.01 ton/year
- <sup>2</sup> Stack test result from the existing soy oil absorber and water absorber controlling the biodiesel production plant has a control efficiency of 98.35% for VOC (methanol only). Methanol storage tanks and sodium methylate tanks are controlled by the soy oil absorber.
- 3 Emissions from the biodiesel storage tanks were calculated by the Permittee using EPA TANKS software (version 4.09d) storing oil with an average of 200 ppmwt hexane content are equal to 0.06 tons/yr per tanks. The source has three tanks and the ppmwt hexane varies in the purchased soy oil. Therefore, to be conservative the PTE from VOC from the purchased soy oil from all three tanks is assumed to be less than or equal to 1 ton of VOC per year.
- <sup>4</sup> Hexane tanks are used at the soy oil extraction plant and are controlled by a mineral oil absorber with assumed control efficiency of 98%
- <sup>5</sup> The methanol/sodium methylate unloading pump is being replaced with a larger pump, allowing these tanks to increase their unloading rate to 119 million gallons per yea

#### Methodology:

VOC Max Emissions (tons/yr) = VOC Max Emissions (lb/yr) ÷ 2000 lb/ton
VOC After Control (tons/yr) = VOC Max Emissions (tons/yr) \* (1 - Control Efficiency)
Proposed Pot'l VOC Max Emissions (tons/yr) = Original Pot'l VOC Max Emissions (tons/yr) \* Proposed Throughput ÷ Original Throughput

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Fugitive Dust Emissions - Paved Roads Trucks

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhamad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Annual fugitive particulate emissions from Trucks on paved roads = VMT \* E

Calculate VMT:			Annual Tonnage	Trips per Year	Trips per Day	Vehicle Weight (tons)	VMT per trip (miles/trip)	VMT per year (miles/yr)	Avg Vehicle Weight (tons)
	Bean	Full	1,686,300	64858	178	40	0.314	20,391	, ,
		Empty		64858	178	14	0.636	41,273	
	Meal	Empty		49865	137	14	0.379	18,888	
		Full	1,296,480	49865	137	40	0.572	28,521	26.1
	Hull/Pellet	Empty		1937	5.3	14	0.379	734	20.1
		Full	50,370	1937	5.3	40	0.572	1,108	
	Oil	Empty		15000	41.1	15	0.417	6,250	
	(110 MM gal)	Full	375,000	15,000	41.1	40	0.534	8,011	
	Totals		3,408,150		360.7			125,176	

### Calculate E:

Unmitigated Emission Factor, Ef = [k \* (sL)^0.91 \* (W)^1.02] (Equation 1 from AP-42 13.2.1.3 (01/2011)

Where E = particulate emission factor (lb/VMT)

k = particle size multiplier (lb/VMT)

sL = road surface silt loading (g/m²)

W = weight average (tons) of vehicles traveling the road

k = 0.011 lb/VMT for PM30 = TSP = PM

k = 0.0022 lb/VMT k = 0.00054 lb/VMT for PM10 for PM2.5

0.6 grams/m<sup>2</sup> 26.1 tons sL =

E<sub>PM</sub> = 0.193 lbs PM/VMT

 $E_{PM10} = 0.039$  lbs  $PM_{10}/VMT$ 

E<sub>PM2.5</sub> = 0.009 lbs PM<sub>2.5</sub>/VMT

#### Calculate Emissions:

Grain Elevator				Grain Elevator			
Original Capacity	=	1,686,300	tons/yr	Proposed Capacity	=	2,251,836	tons/yr
Total fugitive PM	=	VMT x E <sub>PM</sub>		Total fugitive PM	=	VMT x E <sub>PM</sub>	
	=	24,102	lbs/yr		=	32,185	lbs/yr
	=	2.75	lbs/hr		=	3.67	lbs/hr
	=	12.05	tons/yr		=	16.09	tons/yr
Total fugitive PM10	=	VMT x E <sub>PM10</sub>		Total fugitive PM10	=	VMT x E <sub>PM10</sub>	
•	=	4,820	lbs/yr	•	=	6,437	lbs/yr
	=	0.55	lbs/hr		=	0.73	lbs/hr
	=	2.41	tons/yr		=	3.22	tons/yr
Total fugitive PM2.5	=	VMT x E <sub>PM2.5</sub>		Total fugitive PM2.5	=	VMT x E <sub>PM2.5</sub>	
· ·	=	1.183	lbs/yr	· ·	=	1.580	lbs/yr
	=	0.14	lbs/hr		=	0.18	lbs/hr
	=	0.59	tons/yr		=	0.79	tons/yr

### Appendix A: Emission Calculations Fugitive Dust Emissions - Paved Roads Cars

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Annual fugitive particulate emissions from Cars on paved roads = VMT \* E

#### Calculate VMT:

VMT = (Total number cars) \* (Maximum car mileage onsite)\*(365 days/yr)

Assume Total Number Cars = Number of Employess Total Number Cars = 70

Maximum car mileage onsite = 0.5 miles

VMT = Total number of cars x Maximum car mileage onsite/day x 365 days/year

12775

#### Calculate E:

Unmitigated Emission Factor, Ef =  $[k * (sL)^0.91 * (W)^1.02]$  (Equation 1 from AP-42 13.2.1.3 (01/2011)

Where

E = particulate emission factor (lb/VMT) k = particle size multiplier (lb/VMT)

sL = road surface silt loading (g/m²)
W = weight average (tons) of vehicles traveling the road

k = 0.011 lb/VMT for PM30 = TSP = PM

k = 0.0022 lb/VMT for PM10

k = 0.00054 lb/VMT for PM2.5

sL = 0.6 grams/m<sup>2</sup> W = 2.0 tons

E<sub>PM</sub> = 0.0140 lbs PM/VMT

 $E_{PM10}$  = 0.0028 lbs  $PM_{10}$ /VMT

 $E_{PM2.5} = 0.0007$  lbs  $PM_{2.5}/VMT$ 

#### Calculate Emissions:

VMT x E<sub>PM</sub> Total fugitive PM

179 lbs/yr 0.02 lbs/hr

0.09 tons/yr

Total fugitive PM10  $\mathsf{VMT} \ \mathsf{x} \ \mathsf{E}_{\mathsf{PM10}}$ 

36 lbs/yr 0.004 lbs/hr

0.02 tons/yr

Total fugitive PM2.5 VMT x E<sub>PM2.5</sub>

8.79 lbs/yr 0.001

0.004 tons/yr

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Combustion Summary

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-3481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

				Uncontrolled	d PTE (tons/year)			
Emission Units	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	SO <sub>2</sub>	NO <sub>x</sub>	voc	со	GHGs as CO₂e (tons/yr)
Boiler (natural gas only)	1.79	7.18	7.18	0.57	132.26	5.20	79.36	113,598
Boiler (#2 fuel oil only)	13.77	22.71	22.71	488.68	68.83	1.38	34.41	154,074
Boiler (worse case)	13.77	22.71	22.71	488.68	132.26	5.20	79.36	154,074
Fire Pumps (diesel fuel)	0.95	0.95	0.95	0.44	13.37	1.08	2.88	498
Space Heaters (natural gas only)	0.004	0.016	0.016	0.001	0.215	0.012	0.180	259
Emergency Generator (natural gas only)	0.033	0.041	0.041	0.001	3.481	0.025	3.174	116.83
Total	14.75	23.72	23.72	489.13	149.32	6.32	85.59	154,947.33

				Limited P	TE (tons/year)			
Emission Units	PM	PM <sub>10</sub>	PM <sub>2.5</sub>	SO <sub>2</sub>	NO <sub>x</sub>	voc	со	GHGs as CO₂e (tons/yr)
Boiler (natural gas only)	13.75	22.73	22.73	0.57	132.26	5.21	79.36	113,598
Boiler (#2 fuel oil only)	13.75	22.73	22.73	248.50	35.00	5.21	17.50	78,348
Boilers (worse case)1,	13.75	22.73	22.73	248.50	132.26	5.21	79.36	113.597.8
Space Heaters (natural gas only)	0.004	0.016	0.016	240.00	102.20	0.012	70.00	110,007.0
Emergency Generator (natural gas only)	0.033	0.041	0.041	0.001	3.481	0.025	3.174	116.8
Fire Pumps (diesel fuel)	0.95	0.95	0.95	0.44	13.37	2.50	2.88	497.6
Total	14.74	23.74	23.74	248.94	149.11	7.75	85.41	114,212.19

				HA	Ps Emission Sumn	nary							
		Uncontrolled PTE (tons/year) <sup>2</sup>											
		HAPs - Organics											
Total worst case	Acetaldehyde	Acetaldehyde Arsenic Dichlorobenzene Formaldehyde Hexane Toluene Xylenes Benzene Lead											
individual HAPs	8.94E-03	8.94E-03 3.85E-03 1.1E-03 0.12 1.70 5.28E-03 8.60E-04 6.46E-03 9.14E-03											
from boiler, fire													
pumps, space					HAPs - Metals								
heaters, and	Beryllium	Beryllium Cadmium Chromium Manganese Nickel Mercury Selenium Total PAH Total											
generator	2.89E-03	3.93E-03	4.22E-03	0.01	4.88E-03	2.89E-03	0.01	6.21E-04	1.90				

Notes:

<sup>1</sup> In order to render 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable, the source has accepted pound per hour PM, PM10, PM2.5, and VOC limits for the Main Boiler.

<sup>2</sup> Limited PTE (tons/vr) is not shown for HAPs because it will change upon the usage of natural gas and #2 fuel in the boiler.

### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Natural Gas Combustion Only MM BTU/HR >100 Boiler B-1

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-

Name	Chemical Formula	Global warming potential
Carbon dioxide	CO <sub>2</sub>	1
Methane	CH₄	21
Nitrous oxide	N₂O	310

Boiler B-1 Heat Input Capacity Throughput (MMCF/year) (MMBtu/hr) 220

			Pollutant						Greenhouse Gas	
	PM*	PM10*	PM2.5	SO <sub>2</sub>	NOx	VOC	CO	CO2	CH4	N2O
Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)	1.9	7.6	7.6	0.6	140.0	5.5	84.0	120,000	2.3	0.64
					**see below					
								113,364.71	2.17	0.60
nlimited Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	1.79	1.79 7.18		0.57	132.26	5.20	79.36	Summed Potenti	al Emissions	113,367
								Total CO₂e		113,598
***Limited (by lb/hr limits) Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	13.75	22.73	22.73	N/A	N/A	5.21	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Maximum Limited Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	13.75	22.73	22.73	0.57	132.26	5.21	79.36	113,364.71	2.17	0.60
								Summed Limited	Emissions	113,367
								Total Limited CO		113 508

Methodology
All emission factors are based on normal firing.
MMBtu = 1,000,000 Btu

MMBHu = 1,000,000 Btu MMCF = 1,000,000 Cubic Feet of Gas NOx and CO Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Table 1.4-1 PM and  $SO_2$  Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Table 1.4-2

Potential

1,889.4

PM and SO<sub>2</sub> Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Table 1.4-2
Potential Throughput (MMCF) = Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) x 8,760 hrs/yr x 1 MMCF/1,020 MMBtu
Potential Emission (tons/yr) = Potential Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton
The N2O Emission Factor for low Nox burner is 0.64.
Emission Factors are from AP 42, Table 1.4-2 SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03.
Greenhouse Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A.
Potential Emission (tons/yr) = Potential Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton
Total CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

See next page for HAPs emissions calculations.

<sup>\*</sup>PM emission factor is filterable PM only. PM10 and PM2.5 emission factors are filterable and condensable PM combined.

\*\*Emission Factors for NOx from Large Wall-Fired Boilers: Uncontrolled (Pre-NSPS) = 280, Uncontrolled (Post-NSPS) = 190, Controlled Low NOx Burners = 140, Controlled Flue gas recirculation = 100

\*\*Limited emissions are in order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable. See TSD for specific limits for each pollutant.

# Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Natural Gas Combustion Only MM BTU/HR >100 HAPs Emissions Boiler B-1

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: July 26, 2013

Boiler B-1 Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) 220.00

Potential Throughput (MMCF/year) 1889.4

	HAPs - Organics										
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	Benzene 2.1E-03	Dichlorobenzen e 1.2E-03	Formaldehyde 7.5E-02	Hexane 1.8E+00	Toluene 3.4E-03						
Potential Emission in tons/yr	1.98E-03	1.13E-03	0.0709	1.700	3.21E-03						

	HAPs - Metals									
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	Lead 5.0E-04	Cadmium 1.1E-03	Chromium 1.4E-03	Manganese 3.8E-04	Nickel 2.1E-03	Total				
Potential Emission in tons/yr	4.72E-04	1.04E-03	1.32E-03	3.59E-04	1.98E-03	1.783				

Methodology:
Methodology is the same as previous page.
Organic HAPs Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Table 1.4-3
Metal HAPs Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Table 1.4-4
The five highest organic and metal HAPs emission factors are provided above.
Additional HAPs emission factors are available in AP-42, Chapter 1.4, Tables 1.4-3 and 1.4-4
Limited Emission (tons/yr) = Limited Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton

# Appendix A: Emissions Calculations nercial/Institutional/Residential Combustors No. 2 Fuel Oil Fired - Boiler

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

Name	Chemical Formula	Global warming potential
Carbon dioxide	CO <sub>2</sub>	1
Methane	CH₄	21
Nitrous oxide	N <sub>2</sub> O	310

Bolier B-1 S = Weight % Sulfu Potential \*\*Limited Fuel Heat Input Capacity Throughput (kgals/year) 0.5 (kgals/year) (MMBtu/hr) 13,765.71 7,000 usage for entire source

				Pollutant					Greenhouse Gas	i	
	PM*	PM10**	PM2.5**	SO <sub>2</sub>	NOx	VOC	CO	CO2	CH4	N2O	
Emission Factor (lb/kgal)	2.0	3.3	3.3	71	10.0	0.20	5.0	22,300	0.216	0.26	
				(142.0S)							
								153,487.71	1.49	1.79	
Unlimited Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	13.77	22.71	22.71	488.68	68.83	1.38	34.41	Summed Potenti	ial Emissions	153,491	
								Total CO <sub>2</sub> e		154,074	
***Limited (by fuel oil usage) Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	7.00	11.55	11.55	248.50	35.00	0.70	17.50	78,050.00	0.76	0.91	
***Limited (by lb/hr limits) Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	13.75	22.73	22.73	N/A	N/A	5.21	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	
Maximum Limited Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	13.75	22.73	22.73	248.50	35.00	5.21	17.50	78,050.00	0.76	0.91	
		Summed Limited Emissions 78,052									
								Total Limited CC	Le.	78.348	

The PM<sub>2.5</sub> and fuel usage limits are pursuant to Operating Permit Renewal No. T085-29197-00102. The source requested that the fuel limit be source-wide and not specific to the boiler.

Methodology

1 gallon of No. 2 Fuel Oil has a heating value of 140,000 Btu

Emission Factors are from AP 42 May 2010, Tables 1.3-1, 1.3-2, 1.3-3, 1.3-8, and 1.3-12. NOx emission factor for No. 2 oil fired, LNB/FGR. VOC emission factor for Industrial boiler - distillate oil fired (1-02-005-01/02/03) Potential Throughput (kgals/year) = Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) x 8,760 hrs/yr x 1kgal per 1000 gallon x 1 gal per 0.140 MM Btu

Potential Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (kgals/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/kgall)/2,000 lb/ton

Limited Emission (tons/yr) = Limited Fuel (kgals/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/kgall)/2,000 lb/ton

The CO2 Emission Factor for #1 Fuel Oil is 21500. The CO2 Emission Factor for #2 Fuel Oil is 22300.

Emission Factors are from AP 42, Tables 1.3-3, 1.3-8, and 1.3-12 (SCC 1-03-005-01/02/03) Supplement E 9/99 (see erata file)

Greenhouse Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A.

Potential Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (kgals/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/kgall/y) CO00 lb/ton

Potential Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (kgals/ yr) x Emission Factor (blkgall)<sup>2</sup>, 2000 lb/ton
Total CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

See next page for HAPs emission calculations.

<sup>\*</sup> PM emission factor is filterable PM only. Condensable PM emission factor is 1.3 lb/kgal.

\*\* PM10 and PM2.5 emission factors are filterable and condensable PM combined.

\*\*\* The limited emissions are in order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable. The PM, PM, and VOC emission limits are pursuant to Operating Permit No. T085-21297-00102.

#### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Commercial/Institutional/Residential Combustors No. 2 Fuel Oil Fired - Boiler **HAPs Emissions**

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC
Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510
Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102
Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: July 26, 2013

Heat Input Capacity MMBtu/hr \*\*\*Limited Fuel (kgals/year) calculated from limited fuel (kgals/year)
111.87 7000.00

		HAPs - Metals					
Emission Factor in lb/mmBtu	Arsenic 4.0E-06	Beryllium 3.0E-06	Cadmium 3.0E-06	Chromium 3.0E-06	Lead 9.0E-06		
Potential Emission in tons/yr	3.85E-03	2.89E-03	2.89E-03	2.89E-03	0.009		
***Limited Potential Emission Fuel in tons/yr	1.96E-03	1.47E-03	1.47E-03	1.47E-03	0.004		

		HAPs - Metals (continued)					
Emission Factor in lb/mmBtu	Mercury 3.0E-06	Manganese 6.0E-06	Nickel 3.0E-06	Selenium 1.5E-05	Total (tons/yr)		
Potential Emission in tons/yr	2.89E-03	0.006	2.89E-03	0.014	0.047		
***Limited Potential Emission Fuel in tons/yr	1.47E-03	2.94E-03	1.47E-03	7.35E-03	0.024		

<sup>\*\*\*</sup>Limited emissions are in order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable.

#### Methodology

Methodology is the same as previous page.

No data was available in AP-42 for organic HAPs.

Metal HAPs Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.3, Table 1.3-10

Potential Emissions (tons/year) = Throughput (mmBtu/hr)\*Emission Factor (lb/mmBtu)\*8,760 hrs/yr / 2,000 lb/ton

Limited Emissions (tons/year) = Limited throughput (mmBtu/hr)\*Emission Factor (lb/mmBtu)\*8,760 hrs/yr / 2,000 lb/ton

#### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations No. 2 Distillate Fuel Oil Fired Emergency Fire Pumps

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

SO2 Emission factor = 0.00205 x S

S = % Sulfur Content = 0.50

Chemical Global warming Name Formula potential Carbon dioxide CO<sub>2</sub> Methane CH 21 Nitrous oxide N<sub>2</sub>O 310

Three (3) Fire Pumps Capacity in hp 1725.00

				Pollutant					Greenhouse Gas	
Emission Factor (lb/hp-hr)	PM* 2.200E-03	PM10* 2.200E-03	PM2.5* 2.200E-03	SO2 1.025E-03	**NOx 3.100E-02	VOC 2.514E-03 **TOC value	CO 6.680E-03	CO2 1.150	CH4 4.64E-05	N2O 9.28E-06
								495.94	0.020	0.004
Unlimited Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	0.95	0.95	0.95	0.44	13.37	1.08	2.88	Summed Potenti	al Emissions	496
								Total CO₂e		498
*** Limited Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A	2.50	N/A	N/A	N/A	N/A
Limited (worse case) Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	0.95	0.95	0.95	0.44	13.37	2.50	2.88	495.94	0.02	0.004
	•							Summed Limited	Emissions	496
								Total Limited CC	Ьe	498

#### Methodology

MMBtu = 1,000,000 Btu

The generators are only emergency generators. Therefore, they will not operate more than 500 hours per year.

Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 3.3, Table 3.3-1

\*PM and PM2.5 emission factors are assumed to be equivalent to PM10 emission factors. No information was given regarding which method was used to determine the factor or the fraction of PM10 which is condensable.

\*\*The VOC value given is total organic compounds (TOC).

Potential Emission (tons/yr) = Hp x Emission Factor (lb/hp-hr)/2,000 lb/lon x 500 hrs/year.

Calculations are based using fuel oil with 0.50% sulfur content, changes in the % sulfur content of fuel oil will affect the actual amount of \$\mathbf{O}at is emitted.

Calculations are based using time to with 0.50% solution content, charges in the % solution content of rule of with an excitat amount of solutions.

Emission Factors are from AP42 (Supplement B 10/96), Tables 3.3-1 and 3.3-2

CH4 and N2O Emission Factor from 40 CFR 98 Subpart C Table C-2.

Greenhouse Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A.

Potential Throughput (hp-hr/yr) = [Output Horsepower Rating (hp)] \* [Maximum Hours Operated per Year]

Potential Emission (tons/yr) = [Potential Throughput (hp-hr/yr)] \* [Emission Factor (b/hp-hr)] / [2,000 lb/ton]

Total CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

See the following page for HAPs emissions calculations.

<sup>\*\*</sup>The VOC value given is total organic compounds (TOC).

\*\*\*Limited emissions are in order to render the requirements of 326 IAC 2-2 (PSD) not applicable. The PM, PM10 and VOC emission limits are pursuant to T085-21297-00102, issued on January 24, 2006

#### Appendix A: Emissions Calculations No. 2 Distillate Fuel Oil Fired Emergency Fire Pumps

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102
Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan
Date: 7/26/2013

				HAPs			
	Benzene	Formaldehyde	Toluene	Xylenes	Acetaldehyde	Total PAH	
Emission Factor in lb/hp-hr	6.5E-06	8.3E-06	2.9E-06	2.0E-06	5.4E-06	1.2E-06	TOTAL HAPs (tons/yr)
Potential Emission in tons/yr	2.816E-03	3.562E-03	1.235E-03	8.603E-04	2.315E-03	5.072E-04	1.130E-02

Methodology:
Methodology is the same as previous page.
The six highest organic HAPs emission factors are provided above.
Additional HAPs emission factors are available in AP-42, Chapter 3 Table 3.3-2

Additional Phar's emission factors one available in an India, chapter of 1886-05-2. He following method: Emission Factor in Ib/MMBtu x 1 MMBtu/1,000,000 Btu x 7000 Btu/hp-hr = Emission Factor in Ib/MMBtu x 1 MMBtu/1,000,000 Btu x 7000 Btu/hp-hr = Emission Factor in Ib/hp-hr

Conversion factor of 7,000Btu/hp-hr taken from AP-42, Table 3.3-1
Emission (tons/yr) = Hp x Emission Factor (lb/hp-hr)/2,000 lb/ton x 500 hrs/year.

Appendix A: Emissions Calculations Natural Gas Combustion Only MM BTU/HR <100 Two (2) Space Heaters - 0.25 MMBtu/hr, Each

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510

Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102 Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Potential Throughput Heat Input Capacity HHV mmBtu MMCF/yr MMBtu/hr

mmscf 1020 4.3

		Pollutant						
	PM*	PM10*	direct PM2.5*	SO2	NOx	VOC	CO	
Emission Factor in lb/MMCF	1.9	7.6	7.6	0.6	100	5.5	84	
					**see below			
Potential Emission in tons/yr	0.004	0.016	0.016	0.001	0.2	0.01	0.2	

<sup>\*</sup>PM emission factor is filterable PM only. PM10 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM10 combined.

**Methodology**All emission factors are based on normal firing.

MMBtu = 1,000,000 Btu

0.5

MMCF = 1,000,000 Cubic Feet of Gas
Emission Factors are from AP 42, Chapter 1.4, Tables 1.4-1, 1.4-2, 1.4-3, SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03

Potential Throughput (MMCF) = Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) x 8,760 hrs/yr x 1 MMCF/1,020 MMBtu

 $\label{eq:emission} Emission \ (tons/yr) = Throughput \ (MMCF/yr) \ x \ Emission \ Factor \ (lb/MMCF)/2,000 \ lb/ton$ 

		HAPs - Organics				
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	Benzene 2.1E-03	Dichlorobenze 1.2E-03	Formaldehyde 7.5E-02	Hexane 1.8E+00	Toluene 3.4E-03	Total - Organics
Potential Emission in tons/yr	4.509E-06	2.576E-06	1.610E-04	3.865E-03	7.300E-06	4.040E-03

		HAPs - Metals					
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	Lead 5.0E-04	Cadmium 1.1E-03	Chromium 1.4E-03	Manganese 3.8E-04	Nickel 2.1E-03	Total - Metals	
Potential Emission in tons/yr	1.074E-06	2.362E-06	3.006E-06	8.159E-07	4.509E-06	1.177E-05	
					Total HAPs	4.052E-03	
Methodology is the same as above.					Worst HAP	3.865E-03	

The five highest organic and metal HAPs emission factors are provided above. Additional HAPs emission factors are available in AP-42, Chapter 1.4.

		Greenhouse G	as
Emission Factor in lb/MMcf	CO2 120,000	CH4 2.3	N2O 2.2
Potential Emission in tons/yr	258	4.94E-03	4.72E-03
Summed Potential Emissions in tons/yr		258	
CO2e Total in tons/yr		259	

### Methodology

The N2O Emission Factor for uncontrolled is 2.2. The N2O Emission Factor for low Nox burner is 0.64. Emission Factors are from AP 42, Table 1.4-2 SCC #1-02-006-02, 1-01-006-02, 1-03-006-02, and 1-03-006-03. Global Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A. Emission (tons/yr) = Throughput (MMCF/yr) x Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)/2,000 lb/ton CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N2O GWP (310).

PM2.5 emission factor is filterable and condensable PM2.5 combined.
\*\*Emission Factors for NOx: Uncontrolled = 100, Low NOx Burner = 50, Low NOx Burners/Flue gas recirculation = 32

Appendix A: Emission Calculations Combustion Engines - Natural Gas

Company Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC Address City IN Zip: 7344 State Road 15 South, Claypool, Indiana 46510 Significant Source Modification No.: 085-33392-00102

Significant Permit Modification No.: 085-33481-00102 Permit Reviewer: Muhammad D. Khan Date: 7/26/2013

Maximum Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr) Maximum Hours Operated per Year (hr/yr) Potential Fuel Usage (MMBtu/yr) 1706.5 High Heat Value (MMBtu/MMscf) 1020 Potential Fuel Usage (MMcf/yr)

	Pollutant*						
Criteria Pollutants	PM**	PM10**	PM2.5**	SO2	NOx	VOC	CO
Emission Factor (lb/MMBtu)	3.84E-02	4.83E-02	4.83E-02	5.88E-04	4.08E+00	2.96E-02	3.72E+00
Potential Emissions (tons/yr)	0.033	0.041	0.041	0.001	3.48	0.025	3.17

Emission Factors are from AP-42 (Supplement F, July 2000), Tables 3.2-1 and 3.2-3

The source is not sure if the engine will be a 2-Stroke Lean Burn, 4-Stroke Lean Burn, or 4-Stroke Rich Burn. Therefore, for each pollutant IDEM has used the worst case emission factor for the three different types of engines

\*PM, PM10, PM2.5, SO2, and HAPs Emission Factors for 2-Stroke Lean Burn Engine. NOx Emission Factors for 4-Stroke Lean Burn Engine. VOC and CO Emission Factors for 4-Stroke Rich Burn Engine.

\*\*PM emission factor is for filterable PM-10. PM10 emission factor is filterable PM10 + condensable PM. PM2.5 emission factor is filterable PM2.5 + condensable PM.

### Hazardous Air Pollutants (HAPs)

	Emission	Potential
	Factor	Emissions
Pollutant	(lb/MMBtu)	(tons/yr)
Acetaldehyde	7.76E-03	0.007
Acrolein	7.78E-03	0.007
Benzene	1.94E-03	0.002
1,3-Butadiene	8.20E-04	0.001
Ethylbenzene	1.08E-04	0.000
Formaldehyde	5.52E-02	0.047
Methanol	2.48E-03	0.002
Methylene Chloride	1.47E-04	0.000
Hexane	4.45E-04	0.000
Toluene	9.63E-04	0.001
2,2,4-Trimethylpentane	8.46E-04	0.001
Total PAH**	1.34E-04	0.000

\*\*PAH = Polyaromatic Hydrocarbon (PAHs are considered HAPs, since they are considered Polycyclic Organic Matter) HAP pollutants consist of the twelve highest HAPs included in AP-42 Table 3.2-1 - 2-Stroke Lean Burn Engine.

Methodology
Emission Factors (lb/MMSCF) = Emission Factor (lb/MMBtu) \* 1,020 MMBtu/MMSCF

Potential Fuel Usage (MMBtu/yr) = [Maximum Heat Input Capacity (MMBtu/hr]] \* [Maximum Hours Operating per Year (hr/yr)] Potential Emissions (tons/yr) = [Potential Fuel Usage (MMBtu/yr)] \* [Emission Factor (lb/MMBtu)] / [2000 lb/ton]

	Greei	Greenhouse Gas (GHG)				
Greenhouse Gases (GHGs)	CO2	CH4	N2O			
Emission Factor in lb/MMBtu	110	1.25				
Emission Factor in lb/MMCF	112,200	1,275.00	2.20			
Potential Emission in tons/yr	93.86	1.07	0.002			
Summed Potential Emissions in tons/yr		94.93				
CO2e Total in tons/yr		116.83	•			

\*The CO2 and CH4 emission factors are from AP-42 (Supplement F, July 2000), Table 3.2-1. These emission factors are not dependent on engine type.

\*\*The N2O emission factor is from AP 42, Table 1.4-2. The N2O Emission Factor for uncontrolled is 2.2. The N2O Emission Factor for low Nox burner is 0.64. Global Warming Potentials (GWP) from Table A-1 of 40 CFR Part 98 Subpart A.

For CO2 and CH4: Emission (tons/yr) = [Potential Fuel Usage (MMBtu/yr)]\* [Emission Factor (lb/MMBtu)] / [2,000 lb/ton]
For N2O: Emission (tons/yr) = [Potential Fuel Usage (MMCF/yr)]\* [Emission Factor (lb/MMCF)] / [2,000 lb/ton]
CO2e (tons/yr) = CO2 Potential Emission ton/yr x CO2 GWP (1) + CH4 Potential Emission ton/yr x CH4 GWP (21) + N2O Potential Emission ton/yr x N20 GWP (310).

SO2 = Sulfur Dioxide CO2 = Cabon Dioxide Abbreviations PM = Particulate Matter NOx = Nitrous Oxides CH4 = Methane PM10 = Particulate Matter (<10 um) VOC - Volatile Organic Compounds N2O = Nitrous Oxide

CO2e = CO2 equivalent emissions PM2.5 = Particulate Matter (<2.5 um) CO = Carbon Monoxide



### INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

We Protect Hoosiers and Our Environment.

100 N. Senate Avenue • Indianapolis, IN 46204

(800) 451-6027 • (317) 232-8603 • www.idem.IN.gov

Michael R. Pence Governor

Thomas W. Easterly

Commissioner

### SENT VIA U.S. MAIL: CONFIRMED DELIVERY AND SIGNATURE REQUESTED

TO: Doug Lopshire

Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC

7344 State Road 15 South

Claypool, IN 46510

DATE: November 7, 2013

FROM: Matt Stuckey, Branch Chief

Permits Branch Office of Air Quality

SUBJECT: Final Decision

Significant Source Modification to a Part 70 Operating Permit

085-33392-00102

Enclosed is the final decision and supporting materials for the air permit application referenced above. Please note that this packet contains the original, signed, permit documents.

The final decision is being sent to you because our records indicate that you are the contact person for this application. However, if you are not the appropriate person within your company to receive this document, please forward it to the correct person.

A copy of the final decision and supporting materials has also been sent via standard mail to: Bruce Chapin, VP David Jordan, Environmental Resources Management (ERM) OAQ Permits Branch Interested Parties List

If you have technical questions regarding the enclosed documents, please contact the Office of Air Quality, Permits Branch at (317) 233-0178, or toll-free at 1-800-451-6027 (ext. 3-0178), and ask to speak to the permit reviewer who prepared the permit. If you think you have received this document in error, please contact Joanne Smiddie-Brush of my staff at 1-800-451-6027 (ext 3-0185), or via e-mail at <a href="mailto:ibrush@idem.IN.gov">ibrush@idem.IN.gov</a>.

Final Applicant Cover letter.dot 6/13/2013





### INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

We Protect Hoosiers and Our Environment.

100 N. Senate Avenue • Indianapolis, IN 46204

(800) 451-6027 • (317) 232-8603 • www.idem.IN.gov

Michael R. Pence Governor Thomas W. Easterly

Commissioner

November 7, 2013

TO: Warsaw Community Public Library

From: Matthew Stuckey, Branch Chief

Permits Branch Office of Air Quality

Subject: Important Information for Display Regarding a Final Determination

Applicant Name: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC

Permit Number: 085-33392-00102

You previously received information to make available to the public during the public comment period of a draft permit. Enclosed is a copy of the final decision and supporting materials for the same project. Please place the enclosed information along with the information you previously received. To ensure that your patrons have ample opportunity to review the enclosed permit, we ask that you retain this document for at least 60 days.

The applicant is responsible for placing a copy of the application in your library. If the permit application is not on file, or if you have any questions concerning this public review process, please contact Joanne Smiddie-Brush, OAQ Permits Administration Section at 1-800-451-6027, extension 3-0185.

Enclosures Final Library.dot 6/13/2013







### INDIANA DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT

We Protect Hoosiers and Our Environment.

100 N. Senate Avenue • Indianapolis, IN 46204

(800) 451-6027 • (317) 232-8603 • www.idem.IN.gov

Michael R. Pence Governor Thomas W. Easterly

Commissioner

TO: Interested Parties / Applicant

DATE: November 7, 2013

RE: Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries, LLC / 085-33392-00102

FROM: Matthew Stuckey, Branch Chief

Permits Branch Office of Air Quality

In order to conserve paper and reduce postage costs, IDEM's Office of Air Quality is now sending many permit decisions on CDs in Adobe PDF format. The enclosed CD contains information regarding the company named above.

This permit is also available on the IDEM website at: <a href="http://www.in.gov/ai/appfiles/idem-caats/">http://www.in.gov/ai/appfiles/idem-caats/</a>

If you would like to request a paper copy of the permit document, please contact IDEM's central file room at:

Indiana Government Center North, Room 1201 100 North Senate Avenue, MC 50-07 Indianapolis, IN 46204 Phone: 1-800-451-6027 (ext. 4-0965)

Fax (317) 232-8659

**Please Note:** If you feel you have received this information in error, or would like to be removed from the Air Permits mailing list, please contact Patricia Pear with the Air Permits Administration Section at 1-800-451-6027, ext. 3-6875 or via e-mail at PPEAR@IDEM.IN.GOV.

Enclosures CD Memo.dot 6/13/2013



# Mail Code 61-53

IDEM Staff	VHAUN 11/7/20	13		
	Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 085-33392-00102 FINAL			AFFIX STAMP
Name and		Indiana Department of Environmental	Type of Mail:	HERE IF
address of		Management		USED AS
Sender		Office of Air Quality – Permits Branch	CERTIFICATE OF	CERTIFICATE
		100 N. Senate	MAILING ONLY	OF MAILING
		Indianapolis, IN 46204	IIII (IEII (G GIVE I	

Line	Article Number	Name, Address, Street and Post Office Address	Postage	Handing Charges	Act. Value (If Registered)	Insured Value	Due Send if COD	R.R. Fee	S.D. Fee	S.H. Fee	Rest. Del. Fee
											Remarks
1		Doug Lopshire Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 7344 SR 15 S Claypool IN 46	5510-9746 (S	ource CAATS)	) Confirmed Deliv	ery					
2		Bruce Chapin VP Louis Dreyfus Agricultural Industries LLC 4800 Main St, Ste 600 Kansas City MO 64112 (RO CAATS)									
3		Warsaw Community Public Library 315 E Main St Warsaw IN 46580-2882 (Library)									
4		Kosciusko County Board of Commissioners 100 W. Center St, Room 220 Warsaw IN 46580 (Local Official)									
5		David Jordan Environmental Resources Management (ERM) 11350 North Meridian, Suite 320 Carmel IN 46032 (Consultant)									
6		Etna Green Town Council P.O. Box 183, 132 West Broadway Etna Green IN 46524 (Local Official)									
7		Claypool Town Council P.O. Box 6 Claypool IN 46510 (Local Official)									
8		Kosciusko County Health Department 100 W. Center Street, 3rd Floor Warsaw IN 46580-2877 (Health Department)									
9											
10											
11											
12											
13											
14											
15											

Total number of pieces Listed by Sender	Total number of Pieces Received at Post Office	Postmaster, Per (Name of Receiving employee)	The full declaration of value is required on all domestic and international registered mail. The maximum indemnity payable for the reconstruction of nonnegotiable documents under Express Mail document reconstructing insurance is \$50,000 per piece subject to a limit of \$50,000 per occurrence. The maximum indemnity payable on Express mil merchandise insurance is \$500. The maximum indemnity payable is \$25,000 for registered mail, sent with optional postal insurance. See <i>Domestic Mail Manual</i> R900, S913, and S921 for limitations of coverage on international mail Manual for limitations of coverage on international manual ma
1			inured and COD mail. See <i>International Mail Manual</i> for limitations o coverage on international mail. Special handling charges apply only to Standard Mail (A) and Standard Mail (B) parcels.